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INTRODUCTION 

BARNABAS LINDARS, S.S.F. 

The papers collected in this volume were 
delivered at a symposium on The Septuagint and its 
Relations to the Dead Sea Scrolls and Other 
Writings, sponsored by the Department of Biblical 
Criticism and Exegesis of the Faculty of Theology 
of the University of Manchester, 30th July-August 
2nd 1990. The Symposium was fortunate to have the 
enthusiastic support of Dr Sebastian Brock 
(Oxford), Professor Robert Hanhart (Göttingen), 
Professor Emanuel Tov (Jerusalem) and Professor 
Eugene Ulrich (Notre Dame), who gave the main 
papers. As the contents of this book show, other 
well known Septuagint specialists came from 
Europe, North America, Israel and South Africa as 
well as a number of British Universities. 

The study of the Septuagint was prominent in 
Britain a century ago, when there was a great deal 
of interest in the late second temple period (200 
BCE - 100 CE) and many writings of those centuries 
were in the process of publication, some for the 
first time. The great Cambridge edition of the 



Septuagint (Brooke and MacLean) was begun at this 
time, but ran out of steam after the First World 
War, and the study of the Septuagint for its own 
sake languished generally. However, the discovery 
of the Dead Sea Scrolls from 1947 has led to an 
explosion of interest in the intertestamental 
period. In particular the presence of a number of 
Greek fragments of the biblical books at Qumran 
and the discovery of the important scroll of the 
Greek text of the Minor Prophets at Nahal Hever 
(8HevXIIgr) has brought Septuagintal study back 
into prominence. The Göttinger Septuaginta-
Unternehmen has proceeded with the publication of 
the Göttingen edition of the Septuagint with 
renewed vigour, and this will eventually replace 
the volumes published in the Cambridge edition. 
The foundation of the International Organization 
for Septuagint and Cognate Studies in 1968 has 
provided the means to foster Septuagintal study 
worldwide by conferences and publications. Hence 
the past twenty years have seen the greatest 
activity in this field of study since the 
beginning of the century. It must be said, 
however, that Britain has not recovered its former 
distinction in the field. One of the aims of the 
Manchester Symposium was to give a new impetus to 
British Septuagintal scholarship. 

The papers collected in this volume crystallize 
some aspects of the present state of Septuagint 
studies and indicate the likely direction of 
future work. Four points in particular may be 
mentioned. In the first place, it is now 
universally agreed that the Greek version began 
with a single translation of each book of the 



Hebrew scriptures (starting with the books of the 
Pentateuch) rather than with several independent 
translations, so that in many cases different 
readings can be related to a process of correction 
or alteration to bring the text into closer 
alignment with the Hebrew text over a long period. 
The work of D. Barthélémy on the Minor Prophets 
scroll illustrated this conclusion in a decisive 
way by his discovery of the so-called Kaige 
recension which it represents, and which can also 
be traced in the textual phenomena of the 
Septuagint manuscripts. But how far is it correct 
to speak of this text as a "recension?" And 
should the version of Aquila, which constitutes 
the ne plus ultra in conformity with the proto-
Massoretic text, be regarded as a recension or a 
translation? Some speak of a recension as just a 
set of variants which together form a distinctive 
text-type, but the Symposium was agreed this is an 
improper use of the word in connection with the 
Septuagint. It should be confined to cases where 
the variants belong to a deliberate revision of 
the text, whether to bring it closer to the 
current Hebrew text, as in the Kaige recension, or 
to improve the quality of the Greek of the 
translation, as in the case of Symmachus. On the 
other hand, the work of Aquila is a much more 
fundamental revision, and is best regarded as a 
fresh translation, even though it often uses 
traditional renderings. Moreover there is 
evidence that, in some books at least, Aquila was 
not familiar with the Kaige recension. Thus in 
dealing with the transmission of the Greek text it 
is necessary to maintain the distinction between 



textual families, or groups (such as the proto-
Massoretic Hebrew manuscripts from Qumran), the 
Hebrew recensions (such as the proto-Samaritan 
text), and the Greek recensions (such as Kaige and 
Symmachus), which each have their own importance 
for the history of the Septuagint and its relation 
to the underlying Hebrew. 

Secondly, the presence of Greek biblical 
fragments at Qumran shows that, however much the 
Dead Sea Community preferred to use Hebrew as its 
normal written language medium, there were members 
who were familiar with Greek, just as the more 
numerous texts in Aramaic point to some use of 
Aramaic in the community. The Minor Prophets 
scroll from Nahal Hever gives further evidence 
that the Greek scriptures were used in Palestine, 
and indeed one might express surprise that so few 
Greek biblical manuscripts were found in the 
Qumran caves. All this supports the growing 
consensus that the Jews of Palestine belonged to 
the larger culture region in which Greek style and 
language predominated, at least in the educated 
classes. It can be assumed that the Septuagint 
was used in the synagogues of the Hellenists in 
Jerusalem (Acts 6:9). The use of Hebrew, Greek 
and Aramaic only partially reflects regional 
differences, and the interaction between regions 
is often not sufficiently taken into account. 
More real distinctions, which have yet to be 
assessed in detail, are the level of education, 
social position, and urbanization, all of which 
cut across territorial divisions. 

Thirdly, the Septuagint is essentially a 
translation and not a targumizing paraphrase. 



There is a sense in which every translation is a 
commentary, or contains what might be called 
linguistic exegesis, because it represents the 
translator's understanding of the text, and this 
is inevitably coloured by the presuppositions of 
the time. But this is not the same thing as 
deliberate modification of the text for the sake 
of interpretation (which might be designated as 
content exegesis). The aim of the translators of 
the Septuagint was to give a faithful rendering of 
the Hebrew. It is thus valuable for interpret­
ation because it shows how words and concepts were 
understood at the time. Though the Septuagint 
translation tends to be literal by modern 
standards, it is not slavishly literal, and the 
relation to the Vorlage is often best described as 
dynamic equivalence. It is also instructive to 
see how the translators dealt with difficulties in 
the text. In addition, it is evident that the 
Hebrew Vorlage often differed from the 
standardized Hebrew text of MT. This makes the 
Septuagint an important source for the restoration 
of corrupt passages in MT. However, this can be a 
hazardous business, because, although retroversion 
of the Greek into Hebrew can often be regarded as 
certain, there are times when careful attention to 
the translator's style and translation habits is 
required to avoid false deductions. Thus the B 
text of Judges has a number of Hebrew-sounding 
expressions which have no basis in the Hebrew of 
Judges as such, but represent a semitizing 
tendency at a certain stage in the revision of the 
text. 

Fourthly, although the translators used good 



Greek according to the contemporary standards of 
the Koine Greek of the eastern Mediterranean 
lands, the Septuagint has its own peculiarities of 
vocabulary, phrase and syntax which have often 
been taken to prove the production of a special 
biblical Greek for the purpose of the translation. 
This idea is rightly abandoned today, as it 
conflicts with the evidence that the oldest strata 
of the Greek text are closest to the Koine as 
known from the secular papyri and least affected 
by semitisms. However, the differing skills of 
the translators need to be kept in mind. Some 
books, notably Exodus, show the capacity to 
transfer the meaning from one language medium to 
the other without conflict with the normal style 
of the receptor language and without the 
production of a special Jewish vocabulary. In 
other cases the translators did not have this 
ability, and produced a literal translation which 
was heavily laden with features of the original, 
especially in the use of certain prepositions and 
parataxis. It was tolerable Greek if not good 
Greek, but it was not the result of a deliberate 
attempt to create a biblical style. On the other 
hand the success of the translation made it 
influential in the production of further Jewish 
literature in Greek, so that later books often 
imitate the style of the Septuagint (e.g., Luke 
1-2) . 

Even these few broad generalizations are 
sufficient to show that those who wish to use the 
Septuagint as a tool in biblical studies need to 
do so with caution on the basis of good 
information and study in depth. This must now 



include a proper appreciation of the information 
that can be gleaned from the Dead Sea Scrolls. 
Those who undertake such study will find that the 
Septuagint presents fascinating and challenging 
issues, which make it an absorbing field of study 
in its own right. This is apparent from the 
papers in this volume. The aim of the Symposium 
will have been achieved, if these papers stimulate 
further research. 





SECTION A 

THE SEPTUAGINT AND THE DEAD SEA SCROLLS 





THE CONTRIBUTION OF THE QUMRAN SCROLLS TO THE 
UNDERSTANDING OF THE LXX4 

EMANUEL TOV 

For many areas of textual criticism the 
discovery of the Qumran scrolls has heralded a new 
era. Among other things, this pertains to the 
LXX, and in this paper we shall be concerned 
especially with that version. The major areas 
within LXX studies on which the new discoveries 
have made an impact, are, in my view: (1) the 
credibility of the reconstruction of the elements 
in the Vorlage of the LXX; (2) the recognition of 
a close relation between the LXX and specific 
Qumran scrolls. 

We limit our remarks to the Qumran scrolls, 
disregarding the other texts from the Judaean 
Desert. The main reason for this limitation is 
that very few unique agreements have been found 
between the LXX on the one hand and the Hebrew 
texts from Masada, Murabba'at and Nahal Hever on 
the other. In general terms these texts reflect 
the MT. 



The questions raised in this paper are not new. 
As early as 1959 they were touched upon by H. M. 

2 

Orlinsky. Likewise, they have been treated in a 
small monograph by R. W. Klein, Textual Criticism 

3 

of the Old Testament. This monograph has a cover 
bearing the subtitle "From the Septuagint to 
Qumran," while the title page bears a very similar 
subtitle "The Septuagint after Qumran." Thus in 
tune with the character of the subject matter of 
this book, a textual or editorial mishap of some 
kind has occurred. Incidentally, while the two 
subtitles obviously refer to different issues, the 
book in my view deals with neither. With some 
support from the foreword by G. M. Tucker, I think 
that the intended focus of the book is "The 
Septuagint after Qumran," that is, how the value 
and use of the LXX are assessed after the Qumran 
discoveries. We shall follow the lead of Klein in 
this matter, although he himself did not discuss 
the issue at any length. 
I The support which the Qumran scrolls give to 
the credibility of the procedure of retroversion 

We will first turn to the contribution of the 
Qumran scrolls to the reconstruction of the 
Vorlage of the LXX. It is probably no exagger­
ation to say that the Qumran scrolls have provided 
the first massive support for the correctness of 
an approach that has been part and parcel of 
scholarship for more than three centuries, namely, 
the reconstructing of details in the Vorlage of 
the LXX by way of retroversion. Before the days 
of Qumran no such external support was available 



for this procedure. After all, before 1947 there 
was little if any external evidence in support of 
the assumption that a given deviation from the MT 
in the LXX should be reconstructed into Hebrew 
rather than explained away as the translator's 
exegesis. The great masters in this area of 
reconstruction, from Cappellus to Houbigant, and 
from Wellhausen to Driver, operated with such 
tools as grammars, lexica and concordances to the 
Greek and Hebrew Bibles, but actually their major 
source of inspiration was their intuition. Guided 
by this intuition, the above-mentioned scholars, 
as well as others, suggested many a retroversion 
for details in the LXX which deviated from MT. In 
search of support for these intuitive retro­
versions one cannot turn to the other ancient 
translations, since these are equally suspect of 
reflecting content exegesis as the LXX. Nor can 
one turn to the ancient Hebrew sources such as the 
biblical quotations in the Talmud, for these 
Hebrew sources more or less reflect the MT. 
Biblical quotations in the Apocrypha are equally 
of limited value, as most of these have been 
preserved in secondary languages. Thus there was 
no outside source which could support retrover­
sions from the LXX, even though such support was 
often very much needed. However, here and there 
an exception was visible. Thus the medieval 
Hebrew text of Ben Sira, known since the end of 
the last century, is of help in the reconstruction 
of the parent text of the Greek translation of Ben 
Sira. Two further exceptions which pertain to the 
Samaritan Pentateuch (SP) on the one hand and the 
Hebrew context in the MT on the other should also 



be mentioned. The SP, known in the West from 1616 

onwards, frequently agrees with the LXX against 

the MT, in pluses, minuses and differences. One 

is often tempted to reconstruct the Vorlage of the 

LXX to a form which is identical with the SP, and 

in such cases the latter thus serves as a support 

for the former. This type of support is 

important, although the nature of the agreements 

between the LXX and the SP has yet to be examined 

more thoroughly, an undertaking which at present 

is being prepared by a student of mine, Kim 

King-Re, in his doctoral dissertation. Some 

examples of special agreements between the LXX and 

the SP follow (most of them in pluses): 

Exod 1:22 MT (VTDiSîUn mKVT) TlS^H p H SD 

SP qi^iSjan n*oro Q * n n a b TISVT p n b-D 

LXX 7i5v à ' p o e v o è à v a e ^ G r j TOCÇ' E ß p a t O L C 

C = T°, T J) 

Exod 2:21 MT Twnb i r a m s î s riK p * n 

SP nwvh n a o b i r a m 3 2 £ riN p n 

LXX KOit è Ç c S o T O Eencpcopa v TT|V Qxiyocxépoi 

» ~ -~ - . M S S 

CUUTOU MCOTJOT) yovaLKCÜ = S V 

Num 3:12 MT S*0«U"> *onO D m I B S "1133 SD 

SP + TTf a n m s 

LXX + XTJTPQ! a-ÙTÔJv COOVTŒL (cf. w 46ff) 

Num 14:12 MT (b^l ">"uS) ~ p N HW^KT 

SP T^K r o n HKI -jriK n a u K i 

LXX t e a t 7toi_r|aco aè icaî TOV OUCOV TO\3 

T x a x p o ç a o u 

Num 14:18 MT non n a*>3K m K xn 

SP + riOKT = Exod 34:16 

LXX + KŒL àXr|6i.vôç 



In the past, however, these unique agreements 
between the LXX and the SP have not been invoked 
as a source of support for the procedure of retro-
verting variants from the LXX. They may have been 
overlooked by scholars dealing with retroversions 
or possibly they were not mentioned because of a 
cautious approach. Such caution may have been 
justified, as most of the pluses consist of 
harmonizing elements which are by definition 
secondary. Indeed, scepticism has often caused 
scholars to brush aside these unique agreements 
between the LXX and the SP in the 1900 instances 
listed by Castellus."* Adherence to stereotyped 
views of recensions and text-types of the biblical 
text has led some scholars to disregard these 
agreements by claiming that either the LXX was 
translated from the SP 5 or that the SP was revised 
according to the LXX or conversely that the LXX 
was revised according to the SP.*5 Whatever the 
reason may have been, the unique agreements 
between the SP and the LXX have not been used as a 
source adding credibility to the procedure of 
retroverting variants from the LXX, in my view 
wrongly so. 

A second source of external support for the 
retroversions from the LXX pertains to the MT 
itself. Often a word in the context or in a 
parallel section or book provides welcome support 
for a retroversion. Thus the LXX of Samuel and 
Kings here and there reflects Hebrew variants 
identical with parallel elements in Chronicles and 
vice versa. At the same time, these parallel data 
are often problematical. Inner-Septuagintal 
influences were at work, and hence synoptic 



2 Sam 5:21 MT Dm3¥l? HK S B 1 3 T i ) n 

LXX KraC >caTQ!Xtjj.7iavo-ua w GKGC TOIJÇ 

0GO"ÙÇ Q£\)TC0V 

1 Chr 14:12 MT DmnStt DK QCU W i n 

1 Chr 10:6 MT ClfflSan SlKBJ H C l 
LXX + CV TT} f|J-iépç£ GKrGlTvTJ 

cf. 1 Sam 31:6 KIHH D V > 3 , . . . V 3 3 ntoSan SlKCÜ PICH 

Similar support can be drawn from any context 

in MT. E.g., the Greek plus in the LXX of Judg 

16:13 can easily be retranslated on the basis of 

words occurring in the context. 

At the same time, using the context as a source 

for reconstructions can often be misleading, for a 

Greek change or plus, which is phrased like other 

elements in the context, could actually reflect 

the translator's manipulation. 

Leaving the issue of support for retroversions 

from the context, we will now turn to the main 

topic of this section, viz., support from Qumran 

for the retroversion of variants from the LXX. 

agreements between the LXX of Samuel-Kings and the 

MT of Chronicles could be secondary. This 

pertains also to agreements between the LXX of 

Chronicles and the MT of Samuel-Kings. For 

example: 

2 Sam 5:9 MT 2,13,0 T H p"n T n *V1) T\b K ^ P N 

LXX veau GKXTJSti a î jTTi f| TIOXLÇ Aa-otS 

Kat 4)Ko5ô ir|aGV TT) v noXiv kttjicXc^ 

1 Chr 11:7-8 MT p v i 9
 T>Vf -Pl> iS I K ^ P p 

3 1 3 0 0 T>«n 



Since this procedure is common knowledge among 
specialists, let us look at some lesser known 
examples, first from Deuteronomy. In the follow­
ing example an independent analysis of the Greek 
data allows for various possibilities, while the 
Qumran data tilt the evidence in a certain 
direction. 

One of the central formulae of Deuteronomy is 
"the land which you (singular/plural) come to 
inherit." The two verbs used for "to come" are 

and 1"3i), the latter one referring to the 
crossing of the Jordan prior to the coming into 
the land. 
1 . nrwnS noto ( ü n o an«) «n nnx ICOK nonxn/TnKn 
(4:5; 7:1; 11:10, 29; 23:21; 28:21, 63; 30:16). 
2 . n n a n b noso ca^nny a n « ) - O D HHK "IBN nonxn/pKn 
(4:14; 6:1 ; 11:8, 11). 

The latter is a shortened formula of nOTKn/T^xn 
nnenb no«a (K^nS) pn*>n HK CD^^U an«) - O D nnx n»«, 
found in 30:18 as well as in 4:26, 31:13 and 32:47 
(in the latter three verses without 

The Greek translator of Deuteronomy 
distinguishes between X""0 and represented 
respectively by G i !o7 iopGi jo ,aaL and övaßatvco. There 
are, however, four exceptions. In 4:14, 6:1 and 
11:11 Gi!a7TopG-uo/aoit is used for 1"3i) and in 11:29 
OuaßaCvoo is used for K"*0. In view of the 
different Hebrew formulae these four exceptions 
could reflect inner-Greek harmonizations, but 
since the translation of Deuteronomy is relatively 
consistent, it is more likely that they represent 
Hebrew variations between and "V'nD. This 
view is now supported by Qumran evidence: 



6:1 QinnU ] 4QPhyl B,M D"«K3; 8QPhyl D^&i = LXX 

eîo7iope'ûeo0G 

Although independent harmonizing changes in the 

LXX, in 4QPhyl B,M and 8QPhyl are not impossible, 

the assumption of actual variants is more likely. 

Note also the following two examples from 

Deuteronomy : 

Deut 5:15 MT D3S0n D V DK mCöuS 
LXX + kckC ayuaCew a-uxriv 

4QPhyl B (text of Deuteronomy) + 

lanpSl = Exod 20:11 
The added word in 4QPhyl B supports the 

retroversion of the LXX as IcnpSl. 
Deut 6:2 MT "pîM ">3JK n«ÜK 

LXX + CT-nH-Gpov 

SP, 4QPhyl J,M, 8QPhyl + 0T>n 

Cf. also the LXX in the following two verses: 

Deut 12:11 MT DDHK n i ï D ">33K ^ 3 

LXX + aru-icpov 

Deut 12:14 MT *"l«UK 

LXX + armcpov 

In the above three instances the LXX translator 

may have added ori/acpov on the basis of many 

similar phrases (4:40; 6:6; 7:11; 8:1, 11; 10:13; 

11:8; 13:19 etc.), one of which is in the context 

(6:6), but the readings in the phylacteries make 

it more likely that the LXX actually reflects a 

Hebrew variant. 

Unique agreements between the LXX and the 

Qumran scrolls, like the ones mentioned above, 

abound in all books of the Bible. The reason that 



only a relatively small amount of such evidence is 

known is that only a limited number of texts have 

been preserved in the Judaean Desert. 

Examples such as these are naturally well 

known; for this reason we have so far mentioned 

only lesser known ones. These agreements with 

Qumran scrolls increase our trust in the procedure 

of retroverting. Before 1947 retroversions from 

the LXX had been attempted by generations of 

scholars, and we are therefore pleasantly 

surprised to note that words reconstructed from 

the LXX by such scholars as Thenius, Wellhausen, 

and Driver 8 have now actually been found in the 

Hebrew Qumran scrolls, e.g. with regard to 4QSama: 

1 Sam 1:23 MT V O T DK <Qp ~JK) 

4QSam* -pSD H[ 

LXX T O G £ G X0O V etc T O \ 3 O T O ^ T O Ç aox> 

Thenius had reconstructed the LXX as fcWH DK 

"pSO and this reading has now been found in 

4QSama. 

1 Sam 1:24 MT n t f ^ t i a ' n s a = n» t ?«UD ,n22 

T I • T I 

LXX ffiStOO 

4QSam<a «ÜSBÖ 1p3 [ p nS3] 

Thenius, Wellhausen, and Driver had 

reconstructed the LXX as «üS«ÖD 1 2 3 and a similar 

reading has now been found in 4QSamct. 

1 Sam 20:30 MT n v r p D H nnjJJ p 

4QSamb m i ö H m i » p 

LXX "otè Kopaovwv a Ù T O ^ o X o û v T u v 



Deut 32:8 MT SttngP " 0 3 O S D D S ) 

4QDeutq ] "»33 ; 4QDeutJ DVISK ">» 
. „ „ M S S C~ _ _ „„mOBt M S S > ». 

LXX TJLCOV CLXX a y y e X w v = a 3 

Geo-u 

For generations these readings of the MT and 

LXX have been the topic of much discussion.P It 

is now evident that the LXX does not reflect 

exegesis by the translators, but a Hebrew variant 

such as now found in 4QDeutJ'q. 

Another intriguing group of examples pertains 

to small additions and changes found both in a 

Qumran scroll and in the LXX, as illustrated from 

the recently released 4QNum (see n. 16). Until 

recently the text-critical value of the LXX of 

Numbers was not clear. E.g., 

12:6 MT IDIOT 

LXX t e a t GCTICV npoç CÉ'ÔTOTJÇ a v c o - u a a x e TGJV X o y c o v 

p.ox> 

It is difficult to determine whether the plus 

npoç AIJTONJÇ reflects an added Q R P or the 

translator's exegesis. However, the existence of 

this plus in 4QNum strengthens the former 

assumption. A similar reasoning applies to other 

cases as well. 

16:5 MT T>Sx 3*npn *a -ira*» nwx r iKi 

LXX KCÜL 0"uç é £ e X e £ A T O ê a U T to npoTiyofyczo npoç 

4QNumb n n ] n 

Driver reconstructed the LXX as rni?3 ) 3 

rrmDC'"0, now found in 4QSamb. 



19:3 MT n n x a n r m 
LXX ICQ! ù ô c o a c t ç a\>T*nv 

4QNumb n n « n n n n 

22 :9 MT noiOT 00*33 b « QTTSK K3"n 

LXX t e a t T|X9GV ô 8coç 7 i p o ç B a X a a j j . icofi GL7IGV 

a TUTco 
4QNumb + T>SK 

22:10 MT T 6 X nS» 
LXX a n c o T G i X e v ocù -coùç n p o ç ,ac X c y c o v 

4QNumb -nO«S ">SK[ 

Although the latter group leaves room for some 

doubt, there are hundreds of examples which 

enhance the credibility of the LXX as a text-

critical tool in biblical studies. 1 0 They show 

that the intuition of generations of scholars who 

ventured to reconstruct the readings from the LXX 

has been justified. The LXX should indeed be 

taken seriously as a tool for the textual 

criticism of the Hebrew Bible. In spite of known 

trends of exegesis in the translation, of inner-

translational corruptions and of our own ability 

to get back to the Hebrew text underlying the 

translation, much of what has been done so far in 

the area of retroverting the Vorlage of the LXX is 

now supported by the Qumran finds. Of course, 

each book must be evaluated separately. 4QSama 

has strengthened our general confidence in the LXX 

of that book, and 4QJer ' support the 

retroversion of the LXX of Jeremiah as a shorter 

text. At the same time, not all agreements 



between the LXX and the scrolls against the MT are 
relevant to the discussion. As we will see in the 
case of 1QIS01, many a concurrence between that 
scroll and the LXX may be coincidental and this 
may also be true for some of the aforementioned 
harmonizations. 

II The recognition of a close relationship 
between the LXX and specific Qumran scrolls 

Since many of the books of the LXX agree either 
occasionally or frequently with readings in 
certain Qumran scrolls, scholars have expressed 
opinions about a specifically close relationship 
between the LXX and those scrolls. As a result, 
rightly or wrongly the term "Septuagintal scroll" 
has made its entrance into the scholarly liter­
ature. However, the establishing of such a close 
link is beset with problems which relate not only 
to the facts themselves, such as the actual 
reading of the scroll and the meaning and recon­
struction of the LXX, but also to more general 
issues, such as the logic behind statistical 
analysis and one's overall text-critical 
Weitanschauung. 

In more detail, the following seven issues 
should be addressed beyond establishing the 
reading of the scroll and the meaning of the words 
in the LXX. 
1. It is often difficult to know whether a 
reading of the LXX which differs from the MT 
should be reconstructed as a deviating Hebrew 
reading or should be regarded as the translator's 
exegesis. In the latter case the item should be 



disregarded. Exegesis which is common to the LXX 
and a particular scroll is of interest, especially 
when occurring frequently, but it does not pertain 
to textual data. 
2. How is the extent of the agreement between the 
LXX and a particular scroll to be assessed? Does 
one count the items of agreement separately and if 
so how is this counting to be done? Usually, one 
counts each agreement separately, including 
extensive textual phenomena such as a long plus, 
minus or difference. However, such items lose 
their importance in a statistical analysis when 
they are included with numerous items of lesser 
magnitude. It is therefore in order to subdivide 
agreements into more significant and less 
significant ones. 
3. The analysis centres on readings in which the 
LXX and a particular scroll agree against the MT. 
Within the web of the relations between the 
textual witnesses there is something unusual in 
this way of reasoning, to which we will soon 
return. But there is one question which should be 
mentioned immediately: Should we confine our 
attention to exclusive agreements between the LXX 
and a scroll, or should we include cases in which 
the LXX is joined by another ancient version, such 
as the Peshitta or a Targum? For the sake of the 
argument I am inclined to include such instances. 
The question is not important, however, since most 
instances pertain to exclusive agreements between 
the LXX and a scroll. 
4. In the past, much stress has been laid upon 
the counting of agreements, while disagreements 
have usually been disregarded. The question 



arises whether such analyses actually misrepresent 
the situation, especially when there is an 
impressive number of disagreements between the 
two sources. I have changed my thinking on this 
issue since my 1980 article mentioned in n.21. 
While still counting disagreements, I now believe 
that they do not necessarily diminish the import­
ance of the agreements, if the agreements are 
indeed significant. Thus, if texts a and b are 
closely related in such a way that they derived 
one from the other or from a common ancestor, 
either a and b or both may have developed 
considerably after the stage at which they were 
initially linked. Such subsequent development, 
now visible in disagreements between a and b, 
should not necessarily undermine the degree of 
affinity recognized between the two texts. 
5. In determining the special relationship 
between the LXX and a scroll, the textual 
character of the pericope or the book in question 
has to be taken into consideration. If there is 
little textual variation in a given unit, as in 
the case of the LXX and MT of Isaiah, the relation 
between these two sources on the one hand and a 
Qumran scroll on the other is bound to be very 
similar. Thus all the Isaiah scrolls from cave 4 , 
to be published by Prof. Ulrich, agree with the MT 
and LXX almost equally. It is therefore often 
irrelevant to assess their closeness to either the 
MT or LXX. 
6. As a rule, the determining of the relation 
between the LXX and the scrolls does not take into 
consideration the originality of the readings, 
especially since such a question has very few 



objective aspects. However, two exceptions should 
be made, relating to common secondary and common 
original readings. With regard to the former, if 
the LXX and a scroll agree in a presumed common 
secondary reading (often an error), such an agree­
ment may point to a very close connection between 
the two. Such readings have been called by P. 
Maas "Leitfehler" or "indicative errors". 1 1 

However, in view of the fragmentary state of 
preservation of the evidence it is hard to 
evaluate these Leitfehler. The assumption of a 
close relation is possible, but one should realize 
that many other texts sharing these readings may 
have been lost. With regard to the shared 
original readings, if two texts share a reading 
which probably is original, while the corrupted 
reading is found in another source, the closeness 
reflected by the presumably original shared 
reading is less significant, since it is natural 
for any two texts to share original readings. 
This has become clear in particular with regard to 
readings common to the LXX and 4QSama. Thus to my 
mind the aforementioned common reading of the LXX 
and 4QSama in 1 Sam 24 reflects the uncorrupted 
text, while the MT has been corrupted. 1 2 This 
reading, which must have been shared by many texts 
which are now lost, is probably less relevant to 
the statistics. Obviously, in only a few cases 
can one state with relative certainty that a given 
reading is either corrupt or original. 
7. Finally, the coincidence of the textual 
transmission should be borne in mind. We should 
not forget that only some of the texts have been 
preserved, and that any conclusions on the 



relation between the LXX, MT and a scroll are 
provisional, since in the hypothetical stemma of 
the MSS many texts may have intervened between 
these three sources. 

Now the data themselves. Information on the 
agreements between the LXX and the published 
scrolls has been collected in the critical 
apparatuses of the editions of the Qumran 
fragments as well as in monographs. Special 
attention has been given to a few select scrolls. 
The relation between iQIs*1 and the LXX has been 
treated in an article by J. Ziegler. 1 3 Likewise, 
much attention has been given to the close 
affinities between the LXX and 4QSam<11-t and 
4QJer respectively. 

For the purpose of this research the relation 
between the individual Qumran scrolls and the LXX 
has been reviewed in detail. Together with Mr Kim 
King-Re, I recorded all the instances in which the 
main text of the LXX agrees with one or more of 
the Qumran scrolls. The point of departure for 
this undertaking were the remarks in the textual 
apparatuses accompanying the editions of the 
scrolls, but the data were also examined independ­
ently in Hebrew and Greek. Obviously any remark 
on an agreement between the LXX and a Qumran 
scroll is subjective. Only such agreements were 
recorded as presumably go back to a common Hebrew 
reading, so that common exegesis was excluded. 
The data in the LXX and the scrolls were recorded 
and reviewed within the framework of the greater 
database of the CATSS project, which had the 
additional advantage of enabling us to study 
various sets of data simultaneously, among other 



things retroversions into Hebrew from the LXX made 
earlier without any connection to the Qumran 
scrolls and the text of the SP in its agreements 
with the LXX. In order to avoid misunderstand­
ings, I should add that all the work is manual and 
reflects human thinking. The computer serves 
mainly as a tool for storing and retrieving the 
data on agreements and disagreements between the 
LXX and the scrolls. 

For the purpose of this research all the 
published Qumran scrolls have been reviewed, as 
well as many unpublished ones. At this stage most 
of the Qumran biblical texts are known in some 
form or other, especially with the recent 
completion of five Harvard dissertations providing 
most of the texts of Genesis, Deuteronomy and the 
Minor Prophets from Cave 4 as well as the lengthy 
text of 4QNum b. 1 < s To these I added texts of 
Leviticus, Joshua and Jeremiah to be published by 
myself, and the texts of Isaiah and those written 
in the palaeo-Hebrew script to be published by 
Prof. Ulrich. I am grateful to Prof. Ulrich for 
allowing me to examine his future editions of 
these texts. I have not yet studied the large 
group of Psalms texts and a smaller group of 
Exodus texts to be published by Prof. Ulrich. To 
the best of my knowledge, none of these texts is 
particularly close to the LXX. The biblical texts 
contained in the Phylacteries, mezuzot and 
pesharim, as well as those in 4QTest and 4QFlor 
have also been reviewed. 

Having reviewed the evidence, I note that only 
a few of the Qumran scrolls are close to the LXX, 
to a greater or lesser degree. In my view this 



closeness cannot be assessed objectively. After 
all that has been said, our main criterion remains 
simple statistics based on the number of agree­
ments, which should be subdivided into more 
significant and less significant. The evaluation 
of these statistics remains subjective. It is 
hard to determine the lower limit of such agree­
ments which would establish a close relationship. 
The most ideal case for establishing such a 
relation between the LXX and a scroll is when the 
scroll agrees with the LXX in readings that are 
characteristic of the LXX, tendentious or large-
scale, or all of these together. 

Let us now turn to the individual texts, to be 
discussed in a descending order of closeness to 
the LXX. At the end of this list we will also 
mention a few texts that are not at all close to 
the LXX, but these have been referred to in this 
regard in recent publications. 
1. Two of the three fragments that have been 
previously labelled 4QJerb, and which we now name 
4QJer and 4QJer , display a very close relation 
with the Hebrew Vorlage of the LXX. In fact, no 
other Qumran text is as close to the LXX as these 
two fragments. Characteristic of the LXX are the 
short name formulae, as opposed to longer ones in 
the MT, and these are also found in 4QJer d. E.g., 
p r m in 4QJerd < p m [ ">] , p n [ T>] ) and the LXX in 
43:4, 5 as opposed to m p p p V P in the MT; 
p T H S J in 4QJerd and the LXX in 43:6 as opposed 
to Q">nna m p x i r o ^ in MT. Equally character­
istic of the LXX are the long minuses and 
differences in sequence, both of which are also 
present in 4QJerb which contains chapters 9-10 of 



Jeremiah. Both of these phenomena are amply 
described in the literature mentioned in n.15. 
There are some minor differences between the 
Jeremiah scrolls and the LXX which make it clear 
that the LXX was not translated from the exact 
copy found in Qumran, but from a very similar one 
Since the agreements pertain to details which are 
characteristic of the LXX, it is to be assumed 

b cl 

that the complete scrolls of 4QJer ' would also 
have agreed with the LXX in the chapters which 
have not been preserved. 
2. Of 4QDeutq only a small fragment has been 
preserved, and this fragment, published by P. W. 
Skehan, 1 8 reflects several important agreements 
with the LXX. Of these, note especially the 
reading ] bH "Oa. (32:8) which agrees with the LXX 
and differs from MT SxnCJ"' m (see above p. 20). 
It also agrees with 4Q with regard to the reading 
Y»» in 32:43 against YnSD in the MT. The most 
important agreement concerns four stichs of the 
LXX, three of which are shared with 4QDeut q, and 
none of which agrees with the MT. Several 
scholars have stressed the close relation between 
the LXX and the scroll, although different views 
have been expressed on the exact relation between 
the MT, 4QDeutq and the LXX. 1 P Admittedly, 
4QDeutq contains only a small fragment, and the 
relation between the complete text of this book 
and the LXX remains a matter of speculation. 
Since 4QDeutq ends with chapter 32 of Deuteronomy 
(and not with chapter 34), the complete scroll 
probably contained an anthology. Our conclusion 
regarding the textual character of 4QDeutq thus 



probably pertains not to that scroll, but to the 
text from which it was copied. 
3. One of the texts, whose closeness to the LXX 
has been stressed time and time again is 4QSama. 
The literature on the close relation between 
4QSama and the LXX, the main text and Lucianic 
tradition is quite extensive (for some references 
see n.14). Of special importance in this regard 
is the article by Cross whose title specifically 
speaks of "A New Qumran Fragment Related to the 
Original Hebrew Underlying the Septuagint" (BASOR 
132 [1953] 15-26). Undoubtably there is an 
impressive number of agreements between the LXX 
and 4Q, although in the absence of an official 
publication it is not easy to calculate the extent 
of this agreement. The text of the first two 
columns is given in the above-mentioned article by 
Cross, while many scattered readings are listed in 
a monograph by Ulrich (see n.14) and in McCarter's 

2 0 

commentary. The statistics for these agreements 
have been listed as follows in an article by 
myself : 
Col. I (1 Sam 1:22-2:25) 4Q = LXX B * MT 22 

(possibly: 28) 
4Q = MT * LXX B 4 
4Q * LXX B * MT 5 
4Q * LXX B = MT 9 

The relation between the sources for this 
column is best expressed as follows (the data for 
LXX B must be distinguished from those for LXX L): 
4Q = LXX B 22 (possibly: 28) 4Q * LXX B 18 
4Q = LXX L 17(23) 4Q * LXX L 20 
4Q = MT 4 4Q * MT 41 

For the second column of the scroll the 



following statistics are listed in my article: 
Co. II (2 Sam 3:23-5:14) 4Q = LXX B ^ MT 13 

4Q = MT * LXX B 7 
4Q * LXX B * MT 4 
4Q * LXX B = MT 6 

The relation between the sources for this 
column is best expressed as follow: 
4Q = LXX B 13 4Q * LXX B 22 
4Q = LXX L 13 4Q * LXX L 15 
4Q = MT 10 4Q * MT 25 

These data are impressive, and they are even 
more impressive in the figures given by F. Polak, 
who refers to all known readings of the scroll. 2 2 

His statistics are significant, especially since 
they are subdivided into different grammatical and 
syntactical categories. 

However, from this impressive number of agree­
ments one has to deduct those readings which are 
common to the LXX and the scroll, and which 
presumably reflect the original text, against a 
corrupted form in the MT. Long before the 
discovery of the scrolls, such scholars as 
Thenius, Wellhausen and Driver had recognized the 
often faulty character of the MT. In our view, 
the fact that the joint reading of the LXX and 4Q 
often contains an original reading does not prove 
a particularly close relation between these two 
sources. Many other texts may have contained that 
reading, while the MT, being the exception, 
contained an error. Since many texts have been 
lost, comparison between the now preserved LXX, MT 
and 4QSama presents data which can be wrongly 
evaluated because of the optical illusion 
presented by the evidence. Obviously it is a very 



subjective and difficult matter to earmark a 
certain variant as original, and the reading of MT 
as an error, but there are quite a few instances 
of such in the text under consideration, which 
single out 4QSamet as a very special text. Thus, 
the large minus of the MT in 1 Sam 1:24 is usually 
recognized as a homoioteleuton as compared with 4Q 
and the LXX. The aforementioned reading in 1 Sam 
1:23 (p. 19) is likewise considered to be a 
mistake in the MT. In 1 Sam 2:22 the LXX and 4Q 
also contain the original short text while the 
expanded text of the MT (v.22b) has been 
recognized by most scholars as a theological 
gloss. A certain number of the common readings of 
the LXX and 4Q have thus to be deducted from the 
list as less relevant. 

One also notes a large number of significant 
differences between the LXX and 4Q as well as 
exclusive readings in both of them. However, in 
accordance with our previous remarks, in the 
putative stemma of the MSS there is room for such 
readings if they occurred after the point at which 
the two sources separated from each other. In my 
1980 article (see n.21) I stressed these differ­
ences between the various sources more than I do 
at this stage. 

I now realize that the LXX and 4Q contain a few 
readings which P. Maas would call "indicative," 
viz., leading common errors. This pertains to the 
extensive double reading in 1 Sam 2:23-24 and to 
the erroneous mention of Mephibosheth's name in 2 
Sam 4:1, 2, 12 as opposed to Ishbosheth in MT in 
v. 1 2 and the absence of a name in vv.1, 2. These 
significant common errors suffice to establish a 



close connection between the LXX and the scroll, 
but this connection is not as close as in the case 
of the two texts mentioned above. Beyond the 
aforementioned original readings and common 
errors, the agreements between the LXX and 4QSameL 

include single details which are not character­
istic in any way. The relative location in the 
putative stemma of 4QSama and the Vorlage of the 
LXX cannot be further determined. 

Five of the newly published scrolls show an 
impressive degree of agreement with the LXX, which 
in two instances are shared with the SP and are 
therefore less relevant to the exclusive relation 
between the LXX and the scrolls : 
4. 4QDeut°, included in S. White's Harvard 
dissertation (see n.16), contains, according to my 
calculations, 12 exclusive agreements with the LXX 
as well as 19 instances of disagreement. Accord­
ing to White, 2 3 this scroll "stands in the textual 
tradition of G." The agreements, however, are in 
small details, and the only argument in favour of 
the assumption of a close connection with the LXX 
is the statistical picture. On the basis of our 
previous remarks, these statistics alone do not 
prove a close connection. 

Actually, in the sections covered by this 
scroll, there are no major differences in content 
between the LXX and the MT, so that it is all the 
more difficult to establish a close relation 
between any scroll and the LXX. This remark also 
pertains to the following texts, for which a close 
relation to the LXX has been recognized by many 
scholars. 
5. 4QDeut , included in J. Duncan's Harvard 



dissertation (see n.16), contains, according to my 

calculations, 9 exclusive agreements with the LXX 

as well as 9 instances of disagreement. According 

to Duncan, this text "is an important witness to a 

text type like that of G, at a relatively early 

stage."2* Of particular interest are the various 

agreements between the LXX and 4QDeut in Moses 1 s 

blessing in Deut 33:8-11, which incidentally, are 

shared with the quotation in 4Q175 (4QTest) 

against MT. 2 5 

MT -i«uK tv>ou vxh -pon .. .. *nDK *>nbSn 

4Q175 ncöK Tv*on w>vh - p i K i T o n
 n n m o K "nbSn 

4QDth •)] \bb nnn 

Lxx ^bb nnn 

MT nottSn vn*<S noKn nn-no ID bu nnn inn n o o n nmoa 
4Q175 vivib n o K n n a n a ">o bv m a i m noon nmoa 
4QDt h 

LXX nOttSn 

MT n o n Kb v r w nxn "»in"»«-» 

4Q175 T>3H *oS nTTK V O V I ^ S ^ IDK^T naVPICI KnS 

4QDth "prPKI 

LXX -prPKn KS 

MT -mw " j n n a i "jmoK nno«u n̂ i m KS nan riKn 

4Q175 nxai -jrrnnn n n m o K now ^ i m KnS nan nxn 

4QDth 7CTH3. ^ m o K nocu "o y nan 
LXX nxa-j TTP-O noœ 

MT no*»»"» SKICDIS ^ m n n n npyS - p a s a o W P 

4Q175 no"»»*» bKnepb n n m n n nnpyS -passao 

4QDth DAP *nottn S 71 s&o ? n v 

LXX no^an 



MT Vrn mm 712 -jrrnTO bv 73x2 rrmap 
4Q175 iSvr 7 1 3 7n3T0 SD S^3n 73K3 nmûp 
4QDth nSvr mm 7 1 3 n3T0 SbsS 73x3 nmâp 
LXX SISD 

MT j w p i p V K r o m T>ep o ^ n o ?nö n s n n Y>m SDBT 

4 Q i 7 5 p o v ^3 *nuom nop a > o n o ynû n*nn vr> SDBÏ 

4QDth ] mp-» b ?5 o Vno rrsnn ? nSi)3i 

Lxx ponp"> S3 ?v*«»e 
C/-IT1 à v a o t r i T c o o a v D 

This text is instructive in many ways. The 

Deuteronomy manuscript is very close to 4Q175 2 0 

2 7 

and the latter may well have quoted the former. 

At the same time, it shares a few details with the 

LXX, the most important of which is the addition 

of ilhb 13H in v.8. However, the two disagree in 

other details, and if the words ^bb "13H have been 

erroneously omitted from the original text, now 

preserved only in the LXX, 4QDeut and 4Q175, the 

agreement between the two is not of great 

stemmatic importance. 

6. The material preserved for 4QDeutJ is not very 

extensive, and its textual affiliation is not 

clear. This text is included in J. Duncan's 

Harvard dissertation (see n.16). It shares more 

readings with the LXX than with the other two 

sources, but the numbers are small. According to 

my statistics it agrees 4 times with the LXX 

against the MT, while disagreeing 6 times with 

that source. Nevertheless, Duncan describes this 
2 8 

text as standing in the tradition of the LXX. 
7. 4QLevd*, which is to be published by myself. 



and which consists of several small fragments of 
Leviticus 14-17, contains two agreements with the 
LXX in long pluses and three in small details. It 
disagrees with the LXX in two minor details. 
Although the text is not extensive, its affilia­
tion is clearly primarily with the LXX, and 
secondly with the SP and only thirdly with the MT. 

The first major addition pertains to a plus in 
the scroll which reflects a plus of the SP in Lev 
17:4: mnS DDJixib mmS D^OSM nbi) i n * rruoi>b 
"IKOH vh - u n a b n x n n s SKT p r o nnanap i nma. A 
similar addition is found in the LXX, and 
therefore the connection between the scroll and 
the LXX is less exclusive than in the other 
instances. It is significant to note that this 
plus is probably secondary. 2 P 

8. 4QNumb, extensively described in Jastram's 
Harvard dissertation of May 1990 (see n.16), 
contains a very impressive list of agreements with 
the LXX. There is no common denominator for these 
common readings, but a great deal of them are in 
the nature of small harmonizing pluses based on 
the immediate or remote context. Several of these 
extra-Masoretic agreements between the LXX and the 
scroll are shared with the SP, and actually, the 
scroll displays a much greater similarity with the 
latter version. Among other things, it shares 
with the SP the major harmonizing pluses, based on 
Deuteronomy (Num 20:13; 21:11, 12, 20; 27:23), 
while the other harmonizing pluses of the SP must 
be reconstructed for the scroll on the basis of 
its column length. 
9. Milik's contention 3 0 that 5QDeut (chapters 7 
and 8) has been revised four times according to a 



Hebrew text close to the Vorlage of the LXX would 
have been of special interest had the evidence 
been more conclusive. Indeed, two of the 
corrections agree with the text of the LXX against 
the MT (the addition of nCÖKT ncvxn in 7:15 and 
that of Q3 in 8:12). The third correction (8:19) 
is based on a reading which at best is dubious, 
and in my view incorrect, while the fourth 
instance appears to me to be irrelevant (9:2). At 
the same time, one notes eight instances of 
disagreement between the LXX and 5QDeut and two 
agreements in minutiae. The sum of this evidence 
does not favour the conclusion that this text has 
been corrected towards a Hebrew source close to 
the LXX. It should be remarked in general that no 
Qumran MS has as yet been found in which a 
systematic correction of any kind is visible, not 
even towards the MT. 3 1 

10. 4QSamc is equally close to the MT and the 
Lucianic text of 2 Samuel 14-15, which in that 
section probably reflects the Old Greek trans­
lation. 3 2 It is less close to the main tradition 
of the LXX which in these chapters contains the 
Aaige-Theodotion revision. At the same time, lack 
of evidence warns us not to draw any special 
conclusion concerning a specially close relation 
between the LXX and the Lucianic or Old Greek text 
of Samuel. 
11. Even though the name of the large Isaiah 
scroll has been invoked in connection with the 
same issue under investigation at a quite early 
stage in research, 3 3 the data adduced by Ziegler 
(see n.13) show that there was much exaggeration 
in these early observations. There is actually no 



Ill 
Soon after the discovery of the first Qumran 

scrolls scholars mentioned the possibility of the 
existence of a close relation between them and the 
LXX, though this issue has actually not been 
examined thoroughly. As is natural, the remarks 
made so far on this issue reflect the convictions 
of scholars concerning the status of the LXX and 
especially concerning the relation between the 
textual witnesses. It was natural then, as it 
still is today, for many scholars to describe the 
history of the textual witnesses of the Bible in 
terms of three recensions, families, or revisions, 
at the centre of which stand the MT, LXX and SP. 

evidence for the assumption of a close connection 
between that scroll and the LXX. There are 
agreements between the two, but most of them are 
in minutiae, and as Ziegler realized, they may be 
coincidental. That is, the small contextual 
changes such as in number, pronouns, particles, 
and verbal forms, which the two sources sometimes 
have in common could have developed independently. 
In other words, in many instances, a secondary 
change evidenced in the scroll has also been made 
without the basis of a Hebrew source by the 
translator. (For A. van der Kooij's views, see 
pp. 207-25 in this volume.) 
12. 2QDeutc has been described as follows by 
Baillet: "Le texte se rapproche de la LXX et de 
la Vulgate."3* However, this fragment, of which a 
mere twelve words have been preserved, in whole or 
in part, shows no close relation whatsoever to 
either the LXX or the Vulgate. 3 5 



With this view as a given, it was also natural 
that scholars tried to ascribe the newly-found 
texts to one of the above-mentioned groups/ 
recensions, since no entity beyond this tripartite 
division had yet been envisaged. Thus most of the 
Qumran texts were ascribed to the so-called 
recension of the MT, some to that of the SP and 
again others to the recension of the LXX, also 
named the "Egyptian family." At this moment we 
need not critically assess this view, which I have 
tried to refute on previous occasions. 3 0 Suffice 
it to say that, in my view, the aforementioned 
textual entities are not recensions, but rather 
texts, and that more than three such texts are 
known. But with this scholarly consensus on the 
status of the textual witnesses as background 
information, it is easy to understand how and why 
certain scrolls were ascribed to the recension of 
the LXX, and how they were soon described as 
"Septuagintal." After all, each newly found text 
had to belong, so to speak, to one of the known 
recensions. If the text could not be ascribed to 
the recension of the MT, according to the scholar­
ly consensus it almost had to be ascribed to that 
of the SP or that of the LXX. There was not room 
for the assumption of a different status for the 
scroll, or for different views. In the light of 
this it is therefore understandable why at first 
scholars thought that IQIs** was close to the LXX -
after all, its text is not particularly close to 
the MT, and there seemed to be only one alter­
native, viz., to assume a close relation with the 
LXX. Milik's contention that 5QDeut was revised 
according to the LXX reflects a similarly limited 



textual outlook, and the same pertains to 
Baillet's aforementioned remarks on 2QDeutc. The 
same view underlies Milik's description of 
5QKings: "Le peu de texte conservé n'est pas 
significatif du point de vue recensionel: le TM et 
la LXX y sont à peu prés identiques." 3 7 Even the 
recently published texts display a similar 
outlook. 

The issue at stake is one of statistics and 
textual outlook. In our view, a list of agree­
ments between the scroll and the LXX does not make 
that text close to the LXX or "Septuagintal," so 
to speak, even if the list is impressive, and even 
if that list is greater than the agreements with 
the other witnesses. The LXX is just a text and 
not a recension. A large number of agreements 
with the LXX only shows that the two texts are 
closer to each other in the supposed stemma of the 
biblical texts than to the other known texts. 
Even if we personally do not succumb to stemmatic 
considerations for the biblical texts, there is 
nothing wrong in doing so. A large number of 
agreements between the LXX and a scroll could mean 
that the two texts were close to each other in the 
supposed stemma, or closer to each other than to 
the other known texts. However, with the enormous 
gaps in our knowledge we will never be able to 
assess the real relation between the texts. 

Many of our calculations on the closeness 
between the LXX and a scroll are based on the 
accumulation of many readings, sometimes import­
ant, but usually minute. The tacit assumption 
behind this thinking is, as mentioned, that there 
were merely two or three recensions and that 



simple statistics can show us how close the Qumran 
text was to one of the three or two recensions of 
the biblical text. However, these texts were not 
in the nature of recensions, but texts, and their 
number was at one time much larger than two or 
three. Moreover, probably only a very small 
number of these texts is known to us. As a 
result, any speculation on the basis of these very 
fragmentary data may be utterly misleading if 
based on mere statistics. 

Besides, the case of the LXX differs from that 
of the other witnesses, often wrongly named "the 
main witnesses" of the biblical text, viz., the MT 
and the SP. The MT is known to us as a textual 
family consisting of many individual witnesses 
reflecting one single text. The SP does reflect a 
textual-editorial recension or revision, and all 
texts which are exclusively close to that textual 
tradition indeed derived from a common background. 
However, the Hebrew text behind the LXX was, as 
far as we know, nothing but a single text, which, 
because of the historical circumstances of its use 
by the translators in Egypt and its forming the 
basis for the New Testament became important. 
Since the LXX merely represents a single text and 
not a family as is the case with the MT, nor a 
recension as is the case with the SP, our task is 
limited to determining the relative closeness of 
newly found Hebrew texts to the Hebrew text 
underlying the LXX. Because of the lack of 
relevant information on most of the one-time 
extant Hebrew texts, this task of comparing texts 
with the LXX is almost impossible, and indeed in 
the majority of cases no conclusive evidence is 



available. Statistical evidence does not suffice; 
it has to be combined with an analysis of the 
content. Thus the statistical evidence together 
with content analysis leads to the assumption of a 
very close connection between the LXX and 
4QJer ' , and a somewhat less close connection in 
the case of 4QDeutq and 4QSama. 

Other texts ( 4QDeutc'h'j, 4QSam c) are only 
relevant because of the statistical situation, 
which, in our view may be misleading. The 
evidence for 4QLev is not clear, as it may have 
been equally close to the SP and the LXX. For the 
sake of completeness 5QDeut, 2QDeut and iQIs 0 have 
been mentioned as well, but actually the evidence 
for these texts is negative. There is much 
evidence for a close connection between the LXX 
and 4QNum , but since that text actually is closer 
to the SP, the evidence is not very relevant in 
the present context. 

Since only a few Qumran texts are close to the 
LXX, no overall theory should be launched, and 
certainly all terms like "Septuagintal scroll" 
should be avoided. That term, often used by 
scholars, is a misnomer, based on the wrong 
assumption that the Septuagint reflects an 
archetypal recension of the biblical text. 

In conclusion, in Qumran, Palestine, we have 
found only a very small number of texts that were 
closely related to the Vorlage of the LXX. The 
Hebrew scrolls from which the LXX was translated 
mainly in Egypt, have not been found in Qumran, 
and neither should one look for them in Palestine. 
Since many, if not most of the biblical texts of 
the third and second centuries BCE were unique. 
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THE SEPTUAGINT MANUSCRIPTS FROM QUMRAN: 
A REAPPRAISAL OF THEIR VALUE 

EUGENE ULRICH* 

There were eight Septuagint or Septuagint-related 
manuscripts found at Qumran and, though none were 
found at Masada or Murabba'at, a ninth was found 
at Nahal Hever (Wadi Habra): 

4Q779 4QLXXLev<1 [Rahlfs 801 ] 
4Q720 pap4QLXXLevb [Rahlfs 802] 
4Q727 4QLXXNum [Rahlfs 803] 
4Q 7 22 4QLXXDeut [Rahlfs 819] 
4Q126 4QUnid gr 
4Q127 pap4QparaExod gr 

7Q7 pap7QExod [Rahlfs 805] 
7Q2 pap7QEpJer [Rahlfs 804] 

8HevXIIgr [Rahlfs 943] 

All these Greek manuscripts have been published 
or submitted for publication in Discoveries in the 
Judaean Desert* Patrick Skehan had prepared 
editions of 4QLXXLeva, pap4QLXXLevb, and 4QLXXNum 



and published editions of the first and last prior 
to his death on September 9, 1980. I published 
4QLXXDeut along with a list of all the variants of 
the LXX manuscripts from Qumran in 1984. The 
larger fragments of the unidentified papyrus with 
the Exodus motif (4Q727) have recently been 
published in the Festschrift honoring our 
colleague and symbolic a p ^ t o v in the world of the 
Septuagint, Robert Hanhart. Maurice Baillet 
published the tiny fragments from Cave 7 in 1982. 
And Emanuel Tov's publication of the Greek Minor 
Prophets scroll appeared earlier this year (1990). 

John Wevers, with whom both Skehan and I 
communicated and shared our work on the Cave 4 
LXX Mss as it developed, included that evidence in 
his Göttingen editions of Leviticus and Numeri,2 

and in 1982 he published an article which examined 
the variants in 4QLXXNum.a I am unaware that 
anyone, with the single exception of Wevers, has 
analysed the list of variants from the Qumran 
Greek M S S published in 1984 and used its evidence 
for refining our knowledge of the history of the 
LXX. I described the purpose of that article as 
"simply the attempt at objective presentation of 
the data, not the analysis of their 
significance..." and confessed that I would 
"undoubtedly fail to resist proposing such an 
analysis in a future study."* 

In this article I now propose to analyse some 
of those variants. First, the variants of 
4QLXXLevcl will be studied methodically. Secondly, 
as a result of that study some reflections will be 



required concerning the Hebrew text(s) which lay 
behind the Old Greek translation (OG) and other 
Greek witnesses. Thirdly, some of the variants of 
4QLXXNum will be studied. And finally, 
conclusions will be offered re-evaluating the 
significance of the variants of these two M S S . 

At least one caveat should preface this 
analysis. Throughout the article texts will be 
compared and terms used such as "the scroll," "the 
Massoretic Text," and "the LXX." In order not to 
become engulfed in a constant quagmire of qualif­
ications, it will be necessary to focus on a 
particular Qumran text, on the MT, and on the 
edition of the LXX edited by John Wevers (Cfc*d). 
But it must constantly be borne in mind that all 
texts are quite stratified they contain many 
original readings, a certain number of unique 
errors, a certain number of errors inherited from 
parent texts, usually some intentional expansions 
or clarifications, and often some revisions 
(whether fresh or inherited) for a variety of 
purposes. It is perfectly logical, therefore, to 
maintain that the same text is original in one 
reading and secondary in the very next reading. 
It is unlikely, however, that we should accept the 
hypothesis that correction of the original Greek 
toward the Hebrew text which became dominant in 
the Massoretic textus receptus is randomly 
scattered. For example, it is a plausible 
hypothesis that 4QLXXLev<x might represent a 
revision toward the proto-MT of a text like that 
transmitted in the fourth-century Codex Vaticanus 



(08°); conversely, it is also a plausible hypo­
thesis that the text in might represent a 
revision toward the proto-MT of a text like that 
in 4QLXXLeva. But it is implausible that both 
4QLXXLevct and ® B could each be revised toward the 
proto-MT in 40-50% of their readings. That is, 
although all texts are to a certain degree mixed 
texts and systematic revision toward the event­
ually dominant MT is to be expected in certain 
early texts, such revision is not to be expected 
to have permeated one text in half measure and a 
different text in different half measure. 

I. The Variant Readings of 4QLXXLeva 

For the purposes of this article a "variant 
reading" will be any reading, beyond the purely 
orthographical, preserved on the extant Qumran 

•d B 

fragments which differs from Cfc , (St , or the MT. 
There are 16 such variants in 4QLXXLevct.5 For 
each variant the lemma will present the reading of 
4QLXXLev ; the readings of ® , the MT, the 
Samaritan Pentateuch (wu) , and other relevant 
versions will be distributed as their affiliation 
dictates. Comments will follow on aspects of the 
translation and variants, especially the question 
whether an alternative Hebrew text might lie 
behind the OG or might have influenced the Greek 
variants. Then the following pair of contrasting 
possibilities will be explored and articulated: 
(a) if the reading in ®* d represents the original 
Old Greek translation (OG), then how is the 
reading in 4QLXXLeva to be explained? (b) if the 



reading in 4QLXXLeva is the OG, then how is the 

reading in C**d to be explained? A decision 

between the possibilities will be postponed until 

all the variants have been reviewed and the 

reflections in Part II have been considered. 

Lev 26:4 [TOV -UCTOV T ] T ) L ynu ujacov IX^CX^Ö^D 

pDinKn) ] T O V - o G T o v -O^ILV ®*d = omoœa mtm* (cf. 

Ezek 34:26) 

®* is a correct, but not completely literal, 

translation of the Hebrew as represented in MTau , 

whereas 4QLXXL6V01 can be seen as a free 

translation of the sense of the same Hebrew. 

Occurrences, however, such as "jX^K'^BO = T O V •UCTOV 

TT) YT] a o - u in the similar list of covenant 

blessings in Deut 28:12, demonstrate that 

4QLXXLev<x could also be reflecting more literally 

a different Hebrew Vorlage. Targum Pseudo-

Jonathan could also be a reflection of the same 

Hebrew that lay behind 4QLXXLevct, or it could be a 

similar but independent expansion. 

(a) If ®* d is original, then it should be seen 

as a translation of a text like MT«*, and 4QLXXLeva 

is either a legitimate, free translation of the 

same Hebrew or a literal reflection of a slightly 

different Hebrew Vorlage. (b) If 4QLXXLeva is 

original, then ®* d is probably the result of a 

revision toward MT. 

Lev 26:4 T O V Ç - D X L V O V i c a p o t ] C>cap7iov?D ] TO: Ç i ) X a 

C £ " o X u v a G-426D TCOV n e S t t o v a n o S w o e t T O V i c a p n o v 

a - u T w v « * d = Y n s ] m m a n yi)C"0 mtu* 



Cfc*d is again a correct, almost literal, 

translation of MTxu, whereas 4QLXXLeva is a free 

translation of the sense, though it would 

apparently have read "the land will give its 

produce and its arboreal fruit" in contrast to 

"the land will give its produce, and the trees of 

the fields will give their fruit." With regard to 

the Hebrew Vorlage, the similar phrase TO-U icœp7iov> 

TO-O Ç - u X w o - u = fun "H50 in the next chapter (Lev 

27:30) shows that 4QLXXLeva may perhaps depend 

upon a slightly different Hebrew text. 

(a) If Cfc*d is original, then it would be a 

literal translation of a text like MT»u, and the 

scroll would be either a free translation of the 

same Hebrew or possibly a literal reflection of a 

different Hebrew Vorlage. (b) If the scroll is 

original, then it is either a legitimate, free 

translation of the same Hebrew as MTxu or possibly 

a literal reflection of a different Hebrew 

Vorlage, and ®* d is probably the result of a 

revision toward the MT. 

Lev 26:5 ap.r\rvoç A B 121 M S S Philo Aeth ] a X o T | T o ç 

C * e d = fiüiT MTJUU 

CÛ T as a noun (= OÏXOTITOÇ, "threshing") is a 

hapax legomenon in the MT, occurring only here. 

The verbal root (CÖVT = a X o a v ) occurs 5 times, 

including twice in Judges (8:7 and 8:16). In the 

latter two instances the meaning is metaphorical, 

and translates metaphorically with i c a t a Ç a i v e i v 

"crush to pieces," a correct but more free 

rendering instead of the more literal a X o a v . 



Illustrating the problems that we are dealing with 

throughout, the MT in Judg 8:16 presumably errs 

with a divergent Hebrew reading, iJl1! for 

( ay in for sin). Note also ZIKDO, an error in the 

MT for SiJriO at Amos 6:8, discussed under Lev 26:11 

below. 

a/ar|To<; is most often used for ""P2£p ("harvest"). 

It is possible that ""PXp occurred in the Hebrew 

Vorlage (or was mistaken for two words 

later), though there is no proof. But in 

principle, there is no more reason to suspect that 

the substitution of "harvest" for "threshing" or 

vice-versa should occur at the Greek stage than at 

the Hebrew stage. If the word (whether APT or 

"VXp) was clear in the Hebrew text being trans­

lated, the translator certainly knew both the 

meaning of the Hebrew word and the proper Greek 

word for it, and could have produced a precise 

translation. If there were no palaeographic error 

(AAOHTOC > AAAHTOC), then the substitution was 

made on the basis of sense or common usage. Note 

similar variation in Amos 9:13, some of which 

might be due to cross-influence. 

Either (1) O*XOT|TO<; is the OG, correctly 

translating the Hebrew preserved in MTwu, but then 

the variant ajarixoç is difficult to explain except 

as a revision toward an undocumented Hebrew 

variant; or (2) a ^ t o ç , is the OG, attested by the 

earliest witnesses, and aXoirroc is a revision 

toward MTJUU. 

(a) If <$*d is original, then it is simply the 

accurate translation of a Hebrew text like MTxu, 



and the scroll is either a palaeographic error, or 
a smoothing of the text (from the less frequent to 
the more frequent expression), or even a 
correction toward a Hebrew text with ""PuCp in 
place of fiS'H. (b) If the scroll is original, then 
Cfc*d would be a revision toward the MT. 

Lev 2 6 : 5 , 6 [ K J C K I n o X c f a o c [-ojawv 3 ° ] ad fin 6 0 

M S S La 1 0°Cn o X e j a o ç ] gladius L a 1 0 0 3 Arab Co Syh = 
MTAUCKOÎL 7ToXejuo<; ] 2~im MTwu) ] ad fin 5 C**d; ad fin 
5 et 6 A B M 9 F M ' M S S 

This clause fits better at the end of v 6 , but 
it fits adequately at the end of either verse 
while arguments can also be adduced against its 
position at the end of either verse. The best way 
to explain the variant positions in C* is to see 
the problem at the Hebrew stage. On the one hand, 
the clause may have been a secondary insertion 
into the early Hebrew; the "few chasing many" 
motif is found without the "war" motif in Deut 
3 2 : 2 0 , Josh 2 3 : 1 0 , and Isa 3 0 : 1 7 . On the other 
hand, the clause may have been original but 
omitted through parablepsis (DnxmO^DD^nKn if at 
the end of v 5 ; 3inV-Tni if at the end of v 6 ) 
and reinserted in the margin of a Hebrew text; 
then Hebrew M S S could have inserted it in either 
of the two places. The point of interest here is 
that the OG would have translated it at whichever 
point it occurred in the OG Vorlage and subsequent 
Greek M S S would have placed it wherever their 
respective Hebrew texts (if any) had it. 



(a) If Cfc*d is original, I would suggest that 
its order is due to its being translated from a 
Hebrew Vorlage which had that order; then the 
scroll would be seen as a correction toward a 
Hebrew text whose order was that attested by the 
MT. (b) If the scroll is original, then it should 
be seen as an accurate translation of a Hebrew 
text like the MT, and C&*d would be either an 
unintentional displacement or a correction toward 
an early variant Hebrew which similarly could be 
an unintentional displacement. 

Lev 26:6 [ o ]evc<poßwv / -u/aaç F M S S Arm Syh(x>,aa<; 

sub +) = 3 P ] tr C**d(sub + G); > -o/aaç Bo = THfTB 
MTu/CX0 

On one level this is an insignificant reading, 
for it seems unrelated to the Hebrew. In none of 
the 12 occurrences of THJIO throughout the MT 
is there a direct object expressed in Hebrew, and 
usually the Greek does not include one. But the 
OG here appears to have added the direct object 
for sense (cf. also C&Jer 26[MT46]:27), and the 
alternate tradition appears to have transposed for 
reasons of style. On another level, however, this 
reading serves to illustrate another type of 
variant which must be kept in mind purely 
inner-Greek variants. This means that extra 
caution must be used, for at times variants may be 
purely inner-Greek yet independently happen to 
agree with the MT or some ancient M S and thus be 
assigned to false causes. 



Lev 2 6 : 8 rcevce -ojaojv Syh(n. GÇ \> . ) ] GÇ -op.cov 

Both are correct translations of the MT*u, but 

the reading of the scroll appears more natural, 

whereas that of <$*d is a more closely literal 

reflection of the MT. Is a variant Hebrew Vorlage 

for the scroll's reading likely? It is possible, 

but there is no reason to suppose so. 

(a) If Cfc*d is original, then the scroll is to 

be seen as a stylistic revision. (b) If the 

scroll is original, then Cfc*d is probably a revision 

toward the MT. 

Lev 2 6 : 9 [ K Œ L GOXCCL ,ao ]~o r\ 5La0T|KT| G V -ujauvt ] ] 

K a u aTT|aco TTJV 5ta:8T |tCT|v }j.ox> jac0 ujacov C5ta9. UJJ.LV £>; 

. . .pactum meum in uobis Arm1*} ®* d Aeth Arm Bo = 

QDHK riK TID^pm MTiu 

The nominative in the scroll requires that TI 

StaG-nicTi be the subject of its verb. The scroll's 

reading probably reflects a Hebrew not far from 

•Drnra "»nnn ncrovn (cf. Ezek 3 7 : 2 6 ) or "»ninsn 
D3HK note Û3DK TTOnm ( ! ) just before W p m 

in the MT. 

(a) If ®* d is original, then it is to be seen 

as a literal translation of a text like the MT, 

and the scroll is either a revision toward an 

alternate, undocumented Hebrew, a revision for 

style or theological nuance, or an error. (b) If 

the scroll is original, then ® e d quite probably 

must be seen as a revision toward the MT. 

http://ujj.lv


Lev 26:10 [ e Ç o i o G T ] e jiGTtt TCOV vGcov ] etc 7ipoaco7io-o 

s ® * d = w x n n a n n "OSD MT*U 
a. 4QLXXLev could be freely translating a Hebrew 

text identical with the MT, a slightly different 

text, or even a text such as £nn Qi3 1*02nn, 

whereas Q**d is a virtually literal reflection of 

the MT. 

(a) If Cfc*d is original, then the scroll could 

be seen as an early revision toward a Hebrew text 

such as that just suggested (less likely) or as a 

revision for style. (b) If the scroll is 

original, then ® e d quite probably must be seen as 

a revision toward the MT. 

Lev 26:11 ß5c\-o^o\xa\. 1 26 (ßSeXX-oCwjaaO Arab ] 

ß5eX-o£eTQ!t. r\ V U ^ T I jao-u ® e d = {̂092 Si)2.n MTxu 

Both readings occur in both Hebrew and Greek 

ßSeX-uaaofacet. = 3KDÖ (read 2i3DD, Amos 6 :8) and 

GßSeXxiCaxo n yu^Tj a\jTcov = ÜDHri ( Ps 

1 0 7 [ » 1 0 6 ] : 1 8 ) so it is difficult to decide 

whether the difference is here due to Vorlage, 

style, or theological influence. 

If ®* d is original, then it is a literal 

reflection of a text like the MT or possibly a 

free translation of a text with and the 

scroll could be seen as an early revision toward a 

Hebrew text with or as a revision for style, 

(b) If the scroll is original, then it is probably 

a translation from a Hebrew text such as or 

possibly a free translation of a text like the MT, 

and ®* d probably must be seen as a revision toward 

the MT or as a euphemistic revision. 



Lev 2 6 : 1 2 i c a t e o o ^ C a i ] ] »cat e/j.7repi.7iaTT)aa) G V 

T P T n MTJUU; KCKt c jan . G V •u/atv ad fin tr 
1 3 1 

The scroll did not have vcat. e juncpL7iaTT | aco G V 

• u ^ w at the beginning of this verse. It has space 
for about four short words to follow, but there is 
no way to determine whether the two clauses were 
transposed (with 1 3 1 ) or some other covenantal 
formula followed. In either case it is possible 
that it followed a different Hebrew Vorlage. 

(a) If ®* d is original, then it is to be seen 
as a close translation of a text like the MT, and 
the scroll presents an error (parablepsis or 
transposition), a revision toward an undocumented 
variant Hebrew text, or a theologically or 
stylistically altered text. (b) If the scroll is 
original, then it is a translation of an 
undocumented variant Hebrew text or an error 
(parablepsis or transposition), and ®* d quite 
probably must be seen as a revision toward the MT. 

Lev 2 6 : 1 2 jaot G 9V [ O Ç ] ] j- icu C/aot M S S D Xaoç C e t ç 

X a o v b Arm T E D <S* d La Arm Bo 2 Cor 6 : 1 6 ; DD1? *h MTxu 
The preponderant usage of both the LXX and the 

later recensions is X a o ç for DD when referring to 
Israel, and G9VOÇ for "Ha and for QD when 
referring to peoples other than Israel. The LXX 
does use G9V O Ç, however, to refer to Israel, at 
least once in Leviticus ( 1 9 : 1 6 ) where the Hebrew 
probably had D D , as well as in the promises to the 



ancestral bearers of the covenant (cf. Gen 18:18; 

46:3). These latter translate it is true, 

but the point is that the LXX has established the 

occasional use of e Q v o ç to refer to Israel, even 

to reflect Û D . In contrast, it is very difficult 

to imagine G8VOÇ being substituted intention­

ally or in error for an original Xaoç. 

Moreover, Wevers does endorse G0VOÇ as the OG at 

Lev 19:16 for QV referring to Israel. Thus it 

would appear that G9VOÇ was the OG translation 

here at 26:12, with Xaoç as the routine revisional 

substitution. 

(a) If ®* d is original, then the scroll can 

only be seen as an uncanny error or unusual 

substitution. (b) If the scroll is original, 

then ®* d is a secondary, routine lexical revision 

toward the MT. 

Lev 26:13 T O V Ç-uyov T O [ - O ô*eo|ao\>] M S S La 1 0° ] T O V 

S e a j u o v TOOJ Ç-uyo-o ® Aeth Arm Bo; 

M T A U C - ^ D moo) 

There are too many possibilities for these 

readings to allow a firm conclusion regarding the 

original translation and its subsequent fate. 

There are both literal and figurative meanings of 

both nouns in addition to both literal and 

figurative meanings as understood by later editors 

and later copyists at the transmission stage, plus 

the possibility of interference from Ezek 34:27. 

Thus, the reading is best left as questionable and 

able to be decided in either direction. 



Lev 26:14 jao-u 2° M S S La ± 0° Aeth Bo ] + TOS-UTO! Cfc*d 

Arm = nSxn MTxu 
The scroll reads well without T a w a , and there 

is no reason to suspect it was intentionally or 

accidentally omitted, whereas the word seems 

superfluous in ®* d and is best interpreted as a 

revision toward the MT. 

Lev 26:15 c*X[Xa] 1° C**d La Aeth Arm Bo ] DK*l M T M I ; 

DK MT?*35*"33®® 

The OG, this time with all Greek M S S in agree­

ment, had a X X a as a good and free translation of 

the meaning of QKO) in its context. 

Lev 26:15 [npoaaa j/^aot jaou ] »cpuf-iaat-v ,ao-o 

®* d La Aeth Arm Bo; "»USJÖO MT*« 

The OG three times uses n p o o T a ^ a for £33230 in 

Leviticus (see 18:26; 19:37, and later in this 

chapter, 26:46), but it also uses Kptjaa five times 
for C332?D in Leviticus (including vv 15 and 43 in 

this chapter, but note icptjaa for pn in v 46). For 

e' and a ', however, Kpujaa became the recensional 

lexeme for Û3ÎD0, whereas npooxayiia became the 

recensional lexeme for pn or ""HpB. Thus, if one 

of the variants should be recensional, it would be 

K p LV . 

CoO If ® e d is original, then the scroll simply 

presents the substitution of a synonym, 

intentional or not. (b) If the scroll is 

original, then ® e d could also be simply a synonym, 

or it could be a secondary, routine recensional 

lexical revision toward the MT. 



Lev 26:15 a [ X X a w o t c ? ] ] uoxe (2°) <**d = (DanBTT)1? 
MTxu; veau U O T E 392 Aeth; icai 44 75 Arm 

This final reading is too uncertain to bear the 
weight of any solid argument or conclusion. 

II. The Hebrew Vorlage behind the Greek 
Translation 

Having studied the variant readings preserved 
by 4QLXXLevcl and suggested two possible vantage 
points from which to understand their inter­
relationship, it is tempting to draw a conclusion 
concerning which approach commends itself as more 
cogent. But first some explicit reflection on the 
character of the Hebrew text lying behind the 
Greek variants may help provide a more informed 
conclusion. 

It is gratifying to note that a sophisticated, 
up-to-date understanding of the Hebrew Vorlage for 
the Septuagint has reached wide international 
scope. The parade example is Emanuel Tov's justly 
celebrated monograph. The Text-Critical Use of the 

g 
Septuagint in Biblical Research, but numerous 
others come to mind, only a few of which can be 
mentioned here. Anneli Aejmelaeus, in an article 
which offers both judicious breadth and special­
ized focus on the text of Exodus, concludes: 

All in all, the scholar who wishes to 
attribute deliberate changes, harmonizations, 
completion of details and new accents to the 
translator is under the obligation to prove 
[that] thesis with weighty arguments and also 
to show why the divergences cannot have 
originated with the Vorlage. That the 



translator may have manipulated his original 
does not mean that he necessarily did so. 
All that is known of the translation 
techniques employed in the Septuagint points 
firmly enough in the opposite direction. 

Julio Trebolle, in a series of books and 
articles concentrating on Samuel-Kings, has 
demonstrated repeatedly that a Hebrew text 
divergent from the Massoretic textus receptus both 
explains the translation of the OG and at times 
provides a superior Hebrew text. 1 0 Sharon Pace 
Jeansonne has provided analogous demonstrations 
for the book of Daniel, showing that the claim of 
"Theological Tendenz" on the part of the Greek 
translator cannot be maintained.11 

In 1980 Zaki Aly and Ludwig Koenen published an 
edition of P.Fouad 266, and in the introduction 
Koenen says : 

the appearance of the new rolls was hailed by 
R. Hanhart [in OLZ 73 (1978) 39-46, esp.40] 
as the beginning of a new era of studies in 
the text of the Septuagint. P.Fouad 266, 
indeed, shows that already in the middle of 
the first century B.C. the text of the Greek 
Genesis and Deuteronomy was basically steady, 
though the results of continuous attempts to 
bring the Greek text into closer accord with 
the Hebrew are clearly recognizable. 
Therefore, agreements between the new papyri 
and the Masoretic text against the majority 
of the best manuscripts of the later 
tradition do not necessarily establish what 
may be regarded as the original text of the 
Septuagint, but may very well result from 
later assimilations. Textual criticism of 
the same type as is known from the Christian 
era and is particularly connected with the 
name of Origen had already begun in the first 
century B.C., if not even earlier. This 
should be of no surprise. As soon as an 
authoritative Greek translation existed, 
attempts must have started to improve it and 



to eliminate discrepancies between the Greek 
and the Hebrew. 

It is from this perspective that Greek 
texts must be evaluated in the light of the 
possibility that they represent a faithful 
translation of an ancient Hebrew text at variance 
with the Massoretic textus receptus that I 
propose a reassessment of the value of the 
variants of the LXX M S S from Qumran. 

I have a high respect for John Wevers' work, 
both because he has produced eleven volumes on the 

1 3 

Greek text of the Pentateuch, and because as a 
personal friend I know what a learned and 
indefatigable worker he is. But on this one point 
it seems that a review of the evidence is in 
order, since (1) 4QLXXL6V01 is a pre-Christian 
witness three or four centuries earlier than our 
other Greek witnesses to Leviticus, (2) none of 
its variants are "errors" but are intelligible 
alternate readings, yet (3) none of its readings 
are selected as representing the OG. 

Wevers, of course, is aware of the possibility 
of an alternate Hebrew parent text as the basis of 
the Old Greek of Leviticus: 

A Masoretic text of the entire Hebrew canon 
is available, and though it is not the exact 
form of the text which the translators 
rendered into Greek, it is an invaluable 
guide to it. The editor usually knows the 
parent text which was being translated and 
this serves as a reliable guide for 
eliminating various scribal errors from the 
Greek text tradition. 

Thus the question becomes whether and when an 
alternate Hebrew is considered the source of 



specific variants. As an example let us consider 
three instances concerning which preposition among 
attested variants is to be selected in the OG. In 
the Text History of the Greek Leviticus, Wevers 
says, "Prepositions occasionally create problems, 
though the critical text can often be determined 
by reading the Hebrew text." 1 5 First, in 
discussing Lev 2 4 : 8 ( n a p a vs. evco7iLov), he says, 
"The lectio difficilior which renders the MT 
literally is here to be preferred." 4 0 In this 
instance I do not disagree with the choice of napa 

but rather pause at the reason adduced; napce may 
render the MT literally, but does that mean 
that napa is necessarily the OG rather than a 
secondary revision of the OG back toward the 
proto-MT? More importantly, when using the 
criterion "determined by reading the Hebrew text," 
is the Hebrew text presumed to be the MT? 

For a second instance, at Lev 1:15 {npoç 1° vs. 
ercO, 1 7 again I do not disagree but rather stress 
that in such cases, just as it is necessary to 
check the meaning involved, so too is it equally 
necessary to consider whether an inadvertent 
vs. Si> variant in the Vorlage lies at the root of 
the Greek variant. The V S . bl) confusion of 
laryngeals is frequent in the text transmitted in 
the MT, 1 8 as it is in the ancient manuscripts from 
Qumran. 

For the third instance I do disagree. At Deut 
31:5 the MT has the frequent promise, m r P Q3ri2T 
WOsS ("The Lord will give [your enemies] into 
your power"). There are three Greek variants: 



e v c o n t o v •Ofj.wv, u | i i v , and e t ç x a ç ^ e t p a ç T J ^ I O J V, and 

Wevers selects K Œ L TiccpeScoKrev a m o - u ç t c u p t o ç e v o m t o v 

-up.Gjv as the OG translation. In his Text History 

of the Greek Deuteronomy, after discussing another 

locus where the decision on the originality of 

-ojaLv was difficult, Wevers says, "Much simpler to 

decide is the case of -o ,atv in 31:5 where for Deut 

cVCOTULOv ujaoov, [Vaticanus and other witnesses] read 

-op.tv. The verb modified is n a p c S u i c c v . The 

difficult T i a p e S w i c e v . . . e v c o n t o v -ujacov which is a 

literal equivalent to the MT was smoothed out by 

the change. The same kind of simplification took 

place in [the hexaplaric and other witnesses] 

where e t ç T Q Ç ^ e t p c u ç -o^oov was substituted for 

e v c o r c t o v ujaoov. " 2° Thus, e v c o n t o v u/acov is viewed as 

original, and "ojatv and e t ç x a ç ^ e t p a ç -ojacov as the 

results of smoothing and simplification. 

Here there is evidence for the alternate 

choice. Hellenophiles who usually wear a slight 

wince when reading some of the Greek found in the 

LXX, do not wince noticeably more at n a p e f i w i c e v . . . 

e v c o n t o v -ujacov than at numerous other parts of the 

translation. It is hard to escape the suspicion 

that Wevers presumes that the GD^S1? found in the 
MT was the reading that the OG translator saw in 

the Hebrew copy being translated. The same 

sentence, however, occurs elsewhere in 

Deuteronomy, and at one occurrence (Deut 7:23) 

where the MT has ~p 

and 4QpaleoDeut also has 

"fOsS, another Deuteronomy scroll has ~pP3. These 

may be viewed as synonymous variants. When one 

seeks the OG translation, one finds only e t ç x a ç 



XSLpaç ao-o (without relevant variant) in the M S 

tradition. I would maintain that probability 

rests on ~PP3 as the Hebrew word in the text (or 

at least in the mind) of the OG translator at that 

point, and that the OG translator translated 

faithfully. We do not need the Qumran evidence, 

however, for the xu had already taught us this 

lesson: in Deut 2:36 where the MT has (...]£"•) 

l ^ s S , the OG has cuç TCUÇ ^eipaç TIJ-IOOV (without 

relevant variant), and the AM has UT>3 quite 

probably the word encountered in the Hebrew text 

used by the OG translator. 

Such examples are frequent and widespread, a 

small sampling of which follows: 

Exod 1 : 5 4QExodb CPiSIlEn «20n 

MT 
V U ^ A U . . . 7IGVTS ICCÜL 

Lev 3:1 

eß5o/ar|icovTQ! 

75/70 people 

(cf. 2:12, 14) MT 

tc "up l to 

2 Sam 10:6 4QSama 

his offering (+to the 

Lord) 

möÄP[ ÏO] (=error) 

Jos., Ant. 7:121 MT 

TCCÜL EtOTCOß ClOTOßoV 

JosephusD 

the men of Tob 



THE SEPTUAGINT MANUSCRIPTS 
2 Sam 7:23 4QSamet 

[om 1 Chr 17:21] MT 
<*> 

Isa 23:1-2 4QIsa* 
MT 

Dan 8: 3 4QDanb 

MT e ' 
® 

Dan 8: 4 4 0 ^ ^ 
MT 9' 

FROM QUMRAN 69 

D 'Snm (=error) 
"PTISKT 

vcai. aKTivco/aata 
tents/its gods 

T 
2 
TlVl OJJ.OLOL J'GJ'OVaOlV 
(=noi "»öS2) 

2Who are they like...? 
/ to them.2Be still! 

icptov G va (acyov 
a (+great) ram 
W,E,N,S 
W,N,S 
E,N,W,S (E,W,N,S, 967) 
West, East, North,South 

The conclusion to be drawn is that there was a 
wide variety of Hebrew texts available and in use 
when the OG translation of the various books was 
made and for several centuries during the early 
transmission of the OG. One must treat the 
elasticity of the Hebrew text with caution, to be 
sure, but one also must not underrate the 
variation in the Hebrew text abundantly 
demonstrated by the Qumran M S S and the versions. 
To underrate it will cause distortion in the 
understanding of the LXX and the forces behind its 
translation and transmission. 



III. The Variant Readings of 4QLXXNum 

With those general reflections on the Hebrew 
Vorlage of the LXX, we can now turn to 4QLXXNum. 
There are 17 variants in 4QLXXNum, 13 of which are 
unique, only 4 finding support in other Greek 
M S S . Again, only one where has an 
obvious error and 4QLXXNum has strong support from 
the M S tradition is accepted in the Göttingen 
critical edition as an attestation of the OG. 
Some of the variants in 4QLXXNum are of minor 
significance, some remain ambiguous. The value of 
4QLXXNum as a witness to the OG will hinge 
primarily on four variants (viewing the fourfold 
occurrence of apfrip- vs. avatpop- as a single 
variant). 

Num 3:40 apL8jj.T|aov ] eniaKeifat IpS MTwu 
Five factors point with varying degrees of 

strength to apL9/aT|oov as the OG. 
(1) Lagarde had discovered the general, but not 

universal, rule of thumb that if two variants 
occur in the M S tradition, both correct and 
acceptable, one in literal agreement with the MT 
and the other more free, then the freer rendering 
is (other things being equal) to be selected as 
the OG and the literal rendering is to be seen as 
secondary revision toward the MT (see points 3 and 
4 below). 

(2) No evidence surfaces to question Apc9,AOL 
as the original Greek title of the book, and the 
title surely derives from occurrences of the word 
in the text. 2 2 



(3) enioicGTiTeoSai became the standard 
recensional equivalent for * l p 3 , while apt8jaetv was 
used for Ti20. Thus, where 1 p 3 occurs in the 
Hebrew with G7ii.aice7TTea9at/a!pL9,aetv in the Greek 
witnesses, if recensional revision is at work, 
api.9jueLv is probably the OG and GmoiccnTGoeai the 
recensional revision. 2 3 

(4) Consider the way translators and revisers 
work. If the translator sees n p S in the Hebrew of 
Numbers and is translating fresh, both 
G7iLaKre7iTGa9at (as a literal translation) and 
apc9,aei.v (as a freer, contextual translation, 
suggested by the title and content of the book 
plus occurrences as early as 1:2b) are options, as 
are other possible words. If a reviser sees H p S 
in the proto-MT and is revising the OG back toward 
that Hebrew text, one might (as 0'and a' certainly 
would) change apu9,j.GLv to G7tLovcG7ixGa9at ; there 
would be no reason to change G7ii.oKrG7iTGa9at to 
apt9,acuv on the basis of the Hebrew. If one is 
copying the Greek text from another Greek text 
without reference to the Hebrew, one might change 
Gni.atcG7iTGa9ai. to apt9,j.Gtv for contextual meaning. 
Thus, apt9,aGLv is due either to the original 
translation stage or to the later Greek 
transmission stage, but it is not due to the 
recensional stage. 

(5) Finally, 2 Sam 24:1-9 narrating David's 
census has both c*pi.9,j.Gi.v and G7n.atcG7ixGa9aL. 
Insofar as this passage falls in a section usually 
considered recensional, the most logical 
explanation would be that the occurrences of both 



a p i B j a e i v and G7it . a i c e 7 i T e a 9 a i . together represent the 

OG unrevised in that passage, and that this in 

turn argues in favor of apce , j.eLv in 4QLXXNum as 

the OG revised in <SB . 

Num 4:6 [a]pTTipaç ] a v a c p o p e t ç ® ; + a-UT-nç O f 

Arab Syh; + ab ea Bo; MTxu 

Num 4:8 a p t r i p a ç ] a v a o p o p e t ç ®* d; T 'Tn MTxu 

Num 4:11 a p T T | [ p a ç ] ] a v a o p o p e t c ®* d; V O MTxu 

Num 4:12 a p t r i p o ç ] a v a c p o p e t ç ® * d ; MTxu 

It will be clearest to quote Wevers' 

exposition : 

Characteristic of the [4QLXXNum] revision is 
the substitution of apt - r i p a ç for C x o - o O 
a v a c p o p c C ç. The word occurs four times in 
this fragmentary text, three times for C ^ O 
(4:6,8,11) and once for Û I Û (4:12) 

In each case the reference in MT is to the 
staves by which the ark was to be carried. 
Apparently the reviser felt that à v a i p o p e - u ç 
was an agent noun, i.e. a "carrier" rather 
than the means of carrying; in fact, in v.12 
the [©* ] text could easily be interpreted as 
referring to the bearers instead of the 
carrying staves.... I suspect that the use of 
apTT ) p to designate staves for carrying the 
ark instead of à v a t p o p e T j ç is meant to avoid 
possible confusion in meaning for à v a i p o p c - ô ç 
as an agent rather than an instrument for 
carrying. 

...[In] the case of apir\p, ...this variant 
seems to be rooted in the desire to clarify 
the Greek text. It is not the kind of 
variant which is more Hebraic than [the OG] 
as would be expected from the so-called KocCyc 
recension; rather it is a variant clarifying 
a Hebraic kind of Greek by a more idiomatic 
text. 

To my mind the opposite conclusion seems more 

persuasive, though neither Wevers nor I can offer 

much more to support our views on this pair of 



variants. I would simply note three points. 

(1) Although sporadic revision certainly occurred 

in the interests of clearer Greek in specific 

cases, Symmachus is our only ancient example of 

systematic recension for clearer Greek, and even 

he retains a large measure of Hebrew recensional 

material. (2) More importantly, a v a t p o p c u c is 

clearly used as a recensional substitute: Aquila 

uses it but never apx- r ip for . (3) The argument 

Wevers gives (Greek idiomatic clarity) is usually 

an argument used to demonstrate the OG translation 

in contrast to more wooden recensional revision. 

Num 4:7 • U [ Û Î ] K I V 9 L / [ V O V ] = nSrjn MT*U ] 

oXorcopcp-upov 

XXXKX.X'QOQ means "dark blue" and usually 

translates flS^H. oXcmopcp-upoç means "dark red/ 

purple" and usually translates ]021N. The 

adjective here refers to the cloth ( t , a a x i . o v ) 

spread over the table of the bread of the 

presence. Although in the previous two variants 

there was no reason to suspect an alternate Hebrew 

text, here it is a question of the Hebrew Vorlage. 

The Hebrew text from which the OG was translated 

could have had either nSDn or ]C31N. But, since 

the Greek always translates the other colors 

throughout this passage mechanically and 

faithfully, I would maintain that the OG 

translator correctly translated whichever Hebrew 

word (he thought) lay before him. The alternate 

Greek text would have to be a mistake or an early 



Num 4:14 T O on[ov5eia] = DpITOn MTxu(mp- MA) ] T O V 
K a X T J 7 i T T i p a ® * d 

TOS a n o v S e t a means "cups"; T O V t c a X t m T T i p a is 
simply an error. The issue is whether the error 
was made by the OG translator and was later 
corrected in 4QLXXNum toward the correct Hebrew, 
or whether the correct OG is faithfully 
represented by 4QLXXNum and became distorted (as 
in Cfc*d) later in the transmission stage. It 
appears impossible to decide between these 
possibilities on the strength of the evidence 
available. 

Conclusions 

Part II argued that it is essential to consider 
the possibilities for the Hebrew original which 
the OG was attempting to translate. Often it is, 
but often it is not, identical with the Massoretic 
textus receptus. Having studied the variants of 
4QLXXLeva and several of the more important ones 
in 4QLXXNum, it is now appropriate to reappraise 
their value as witnesses to the OG. 

4QLXXLev<1 displays 15 variants from the text of 
CBed (plus a sixteenth where it and ®* d both 
represent the OG in a variant from MTxu) 15 
variants in 28 less-than-half-extant lines of 
manuscript! But none of these variants are 
errors. All are sensible readings, constituting 
an alternate text or translation. Is Kahle 

revision toward an alternate Hebrew text. It is 
impossible to decide with the evidence available. 



correct that prior to the LXX translation there 

were divergent Greek targumim? No. These 

variants are embedded in a text that shows 75% 

agreement with Cfc*d. Thus 4QLXXLeva and Cfc*d are 

two representatives of the same translation, one 

or both of which has developed a total of 15 

changes. Some or all could be isolated changes in 

either text. One or other text (but presumably 

not both) could display a pattern of revision, 

most commonly sought as recensional revision of 

the OG back to the emergingly dominant proto-MT. 

On closer inspection, we note that of the 15 

variants, 7 are unique and 3 others are attested 

by only one or two M S S . All the readings in 

4QLXXLev* can be seen as adequate, free ways of 

translating the MT or possibly as more literal 

translations of a slightly variant Hebrew text. 

Despite the fact that this M S comes from the 

late second or the first century B C E three 

or four centuries earlier than our next earliest 

witnesses not one of its readings is accepted 

for the Göttingen critical text. Rather, for 

every variant the reading that agrees with the MT 

is chosen. My assumption is that Wevers' 

selection is partly based on the weight of the M S 

tradition (not a bad argument!). But I think all 

would agree that in many points our M S tradition 

does not take us all the way back to the OG 

translation. I am not certain, but I propose that 

4QLXXLev<x penetrates further behind our oldest 

witnesses, especially with G G V O Ç (Lev 2 6 : 1 2 ) and 

plausibly with T O V £ - D X L V O V icapjiov (Lev 2 6 : 4 ) , the 
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7ioXejaoç clause in its correct place (Lev 26:6 ), 
and (35eX-oÇo^cuL (Lev 26:11). 

If we seek a comprehensive pattern for the 
majority of readings in 4QLXXLev<x vis-à-vis the 
Göttingen edition either seeing the text in 
the Göttingen edition as an accurate translation 
(the OG) of the proto-MT and 4QLXXLev° as 
secondary (simplification, smoothing, error, 
etc.), or seeing the Qumran text as an acceptable 
free translation (the OG) of the proto-MT or a 
more literal translation of a slightly variant 
Vorlage and the text in the Göttingen edition as a 
revision toward the proto-MT I think the 
latter has stronger probability on its side. In 
short, predominantly throughout Part I the 
(b)-pattern seems more consistent. 

4QLXXNum displays four crucial variants from 
the text of ®* d. The analysis of the first two 
indicated my preference for interpreting the 
Qumran text as the OG and the readings in ö>*d as 
recensional (partly because e7n.atcercTea9a:t and 
avacpope-oç are documentably recensional 
substitutes). The evidence available for the 
remaining two variants is admittedly insufficient. 
But the reading of ©* d is clearly an error in the 
fourth and apparently an error in the third, while 
the much older witness presents correct readings 
in both. The cumulative evidence suggests that 
4QLXXNum, just as 4QLXXLeva above, presents the 
superior witness to the Old Greek translation. 
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THE TEMPLE SCROLL AND LXX EXODUS 35-4-0 

GEORGE J. BROOKE 

I. Introduction 

The purpose of this short paper is to 
investigate those passages of the Temple Scroll 
(11QTa) which correspond in some measure with Exod 
35-401 to discover whether the Hebrew text of 
Exodus reflected in some parts of 11QT a can be 
described as offering an example of what may have 
been akin to a Hebrew Vorlage for the translator 
of the LXX of these chapters. If so, then a small 
contribution will have been made to the debate 
concerning whether or not the differences between 
the LXX and the MT tradition for Exod 35-40 are 
all the responsibility of the Greek translators 

2 

and traditors. 
It is not the intention here to argue that the 

text of Exodus used and adapted by the Temple 
Scroll belongs to any one particular text-type. 
E. Tov has already demonstrated that it is not 
possible to determine that 11QT a as a whole has a 
special affinity with either the MT, the LXX or 
the SP; he concludes that "the scroll contains a 



textual tradition which agrees now and then with 
one or other of these early texts." 3 This study 
bears out Tov's conclusion, though with two 
qualifications. On the one hand, Tov's analysis 
of textual affiliation is concerned rightly with 
precise words and phrases whose biblical source 
can be exactly identified, but this study is more 
concerned with the exegetical tendency of texts 
and textual traditions. On the other hand, it 
could be that for 11QT a more attention should be 
paid to its source analysis,* for Tov's conclusion 
may be correct for the scroll as a whole but 
particular sections of 11QT a may nevertheless 
reflect one of the early texts fairly 
consistently. 

The early columns of 11QT a are concerned with 
the construction and furnishing of the temple 
building and the altar (11QT* 3-13:7) and several 
scholars have followed Y. Yadin in identifying 
allusions to the tabernacle of Exod 35-40 in this 
part of the scroll. 5 Unfortunately it is these 
same columns of 11QT a which are the least well 
preserved. This paper is thus based on a double 
handicap: not only are the columns where the use 
of Exod 35-40 might be most readily discerned very 
badly damaged, but also allusions to Exod 35-40 
have to be discerned through the adaptation of its 
subject matter from the tabernacle to the temple, 
adaptation which includes the reformulation of the 
biblical sources, the combination of biblical 
texts from different contexts, abbreviation and 
harmonization. Furthermore, when using tabernacle 
traditions, sometimes the compiler focussed on the 
plan of Exod 25-31, sometimes on its supposed 



execution described in Exod 35-40, the section 
under consideration in this paper; sometimes the 
descriptions of the same item in these two sources 
agree word for word, thus making it very difficult 
to determine which biblical text is acting as the 
base text for the composition in 11QT*. 

Apart from 11QT01, for Exod 35-40 two manu­
scripts of Exodus from Qumran so far partly 
published have yielded intriguing but insufficient 
information to provide for an investigation of 
this sort. 0 A virtually totally illegible photo­
graph of 4QExodf (Exod 40:8-27) was published in 
the catalogue Scrolls from the Wilderness of the 
Dead Sea.7 F.M. Cross has dated the manuscript to 
the mid-3rd century BCE. He has claimed that in 
his initial decipherment of the text few variants 
(from the MT) are to be found. "In verse 17, the 
traditional text reads: 'And on the first day of 
the month, the tabernacle was erected.' In this 
manuscript, after the phrase 'in the second year,' 
the phrase 'since they went out of Egypt* is 
added, an addition also found in the Septuagint 
and Samaritan versions of Exodus."° 

Columns 42-45 of 4QpaleoExod™ have yielded a 
little more: parts of Exod 35:1, 22; 36:21-24; 
37:9-16. The principal variants have been 
published by J.E. Sanderson.P She justifiably 
concludes that "the complicated questions involved 
in the tabernacle account have not been illumina­
ted by the discovery of the scroll, because it is 
scarcely extant in the second half of that 
account, and whenever it is extant in the first or 
second parts, it agrees consistently with Sam/MT 

. „ ,.io against G. 
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As neither 4QExod nor 4QpaleoExod seem to be 

able to offer any direct help towards understand­
ing the peculiarities of LXX Exod 35-40, the 
apparent evidence of 11QT a becomes all the more 
important. This is especially so since there is 
an emerging consensus that 11QT* is made up of 
several different sources, 1 1 and even if the 
composition of IIQT* is to be dated in the second 
or first century BCE, 1 2 some of its sources may 
well belong in the third century BCE or possibly 
earlier. Thus it could be that the treatment of 
the Hebrew textual traditions of Exod 35-40 which 
may be apparent in 11QT a 3-10 are approximately 
contemporary with what is usually supposed to be 
the similar interpretative activity of the Greek 
translator. 

Before describing some of the possible minor 
agreements between 11QT* 3-10 and LXX Exod 35-40, 
it is important to mention that 11QT a may also 
reflect parts of MT Exod 35-40 which are not 
represented in LXX Exod 35-40. The most obvious 
case of this may concern the incense altar which 
is nowhere explicitly mentioned in LXX Exod 
35-39, but which features in 11QT01 3:10, almost 
certainly alluding to Exod 35:15. 1 3 There are 
other less clear instances of the same phenomenon. 
For example, although it is difficult to know 
whether the allusion is to the plan (Exod 26:29: 
arrnnS a">nn) or its execution (Exod 37:27: DVab 
• •HnS), 11 QT a 33:13 (rrrrron ^b^b DVQ •TISVID) 
could contain an allusion to MT Exod 37:27, a 
verse which does not have a counterpart in LXX 
Exod 36-39. Or again, in HQT* 36:3 the 
terminology for the inner angles (]i)12£pOn "JO [ ) 



seems to reflect Exod 36:28 (ni)2Cpob), another 
verse of the MT without a counterpart in the 
LXX.1* 

Thus it is not possible to say that the 
compiler of 11QT a knew only of a Hebrew text that 
was akin to the Vorlage of LXX Exod 35-40, but nor 
is it possible to say with certainty that he was 
working solely with a text-type like that now 
represented in the MT. Though the evidence which 
has survived is very fragmentary, the number of 
parallels and minor agreements in textual or 
exegetical matters between 11QT01 and LXX Exod 
35-40 over against the MT (and usually SP) is 
sufficient to merit the following listing from 
which can be drawn a few tentative conclusions. 

II. MQTa 3-10 and LXX Exod 35-40: Possible Minor 
Agreements 
1. 11QT a 3:8-12. The discussion of the festivals 
(Exod 34:18-35:3) is omitted from 11QT* 2; 11QT* 
3 seems to begin directly with the subject of the 
construction of the temple and, in echoing Exod 
35:4ff., uses tabernacle traditions. Yadin 
correctly identified Exod 35:5-16 as the principal 
biblical source at the start of 11QT01 3. 1 5 

11 QT a 3:8-12 contains a very fragmentary text: 
line 8 mentions that all the vessels of the 
sanctuary are to be of pure gold, line 9 mentions 
the mercy seat, also of pure gold, line 10 seems 
to mention the incense altar and the table, line 
11 the plates, line 12 the bowls of pure gold and 
the censers. The list does not correspond in 
order or in form with either tradition of the 
tabernacle (Exod 25; 35) in either Hebrew or 



Greek. It is a summary section, most of the items 

being mentioned in more detail later on. Of note, 

however, is the phrase l i n û 37TT, "pure gold," for 

which Yadin pointed to Exod 37 where the phrase is 

repeated several times. 1 0 In moving from Exod 

35:5-16 to 37:6-16 it can be seen that what takes 

five lines in 11QT a takes many more verses in the 

MT than a fully restored IIQT0- could contain. In 

MT Exod 37:6 the mercy seat of pure gold is 

mentioned, the table comes in 37:10, its vessels 

in 37:16. Since the MT of Exod 37 contains 

nothing that might match the introductory phrase 

concerning all the vessels of 11QT a 3:8, 

effectively what takes ten verses in the MT, is 

reduced to or represented in four lines in 11QT a. 

Furthermore, whereas the seemingly longer MT text 

does not mention the incense altar until Exod 

37:25, the shorter text of 1lQT a finds room to 

mention it immediately together with the mercy 

seat. 

Two matters in the Greek text may be relevant 

at this point. To begin with Exod 37:6-16 is 

represented in LXX Exod 38:5-12 in a much shorter 

form: in particular the Greek, like 11QT a 3:8-12, 

has nothing that corresponds with the detailed 

measurements of MT Exod 37:6 and 10, nor anything 

that describes the frame of the table (MT Exod 

37:12, 14). Secondly, like the MT the Greek has 

no reference in this section to the incense altar, 

but whereas the MT has the incense altar in 

37:25-28, the Greek makes no clear mention of it 

in LXX Exod 35-39. Its probable presence in IIQT* 

3:10 provides yet another example of how the 

description of this particular piece of furniture 



seems to be handled especially fluidly in the 

tradition. 1 7 

2. 11QT a 3:13. Yadin proposed that the end of 

this line should be restored according to the 

textual tradition represented by Exod 35:14 in the 

LXX and SP. He reads the end of the line as 

mSn Vl] m nmanm reflecting the LXX's icaù T T ) V 

X u ^ v t o i v T O \ > tpcoxôç Koc C j i â v x a x à a te cur) a\)XTJc and the 

SP 'S mSri HKT *viKorr rmao n*c against the MT'S 

n^D DKT m K O n m 3 D nKl.18
 Nothing much need be 

made of this proposed agreement between 11QT* and 

the LXX, since the lack of SD in the MT is easily 

explained as omission through homoioarchton, but 

it shows that mistakes or a sense of strangeness 

do not belong all on the side of the LXX. 

3. 11QT01 3:14-16. Just as both 11QT a 3:8-12 and 

LXX Exod 38:5-12 seem to represent shorter forms 

of the Hebrew tradition than that now preserved in 

the MT for MT Exod 37:6-16, so something similar 

may be seen in the next few lines of 11QT a 

3:14-16. At the start of a new paragraph 11QT a 

describes the altar of the burnt offering and its 

grating (IIQT* 3:14-15). The text then becomes 

very fragmentary. For the second extant phrase of 

line 16 ( ]S m*oS [) Yadin commented that it is 

most likely that these words refer not to the 

altar but to another vessel mentioned in Exod 38. 

Because of the consistent understanding in Jewish 

tradition that the laver was made of mirrors 

(m«no), Yadin proposed that 11QT Ä 3:16b-17 

concerned the laver.1C> 

Whilst all these suggestions are conjectural, 



if along the right lines, then in these few lines 
of 11QTa we would be able to observe, once again 
with reference to LXX Exod 38, a shorter Hebrew 
text similar to that which may lie behind the 
composition of the earlier lines of 11QT Ä 3:8-12. 
In the MT the altar of burnt offering is 
introduced at Exod 38:1, the laver at 38:8. In 
11QT Ä 3:14-16 only two lines of the text may 
separate the two items. Intriguingly, in LXX Exod 
38 the items are also described and discussed in a 
shorter form than that of the MT. The description 
of the altar of burnt offering, its utensils, and 
grating comes in LXX Exod 38:22-24; the 
description of the laver appears in LXX Exod 
38:26. The intervening LXX 38:25 mentions the oil 
and closely parallels MT Exod 37:29 which follows 
on directly from the altar of incense in the MT. 
IIQT* 3:10 has already spoken of the incense altar 
in a different order from both MT and LXX, but its 
mention there may account for why there is 
probably no mention of anything parallel with LXX 
Exod 38:25 at this point in HQT*. Although it 
cannot be maintained that 11QT* 3:14-16 represents 
a Hebrew text akin to the Vorlage of the LXX, both 
11QT a and the LXX contain shorter traditions than 
that represented in the MT. 

4. 11QT a 3:17. This line is very fragmentary. 
Yadin transcribed it as: ] DO"' *].[ n2J ] in3 . [ . 
He suggested that n&nn^ may still refer to the 
laver, the subject of 11QT* 3:16; in addition he 
reckoned that ] DO 1 was the start of a verb in the 
third person plural, suggesting a restoration of 
IDÖ"» *]DD. If so, "after a description of bronze 



and golden vessels, the author began to describe 
the silver ones and their accessories as in Ex. 
xxxviii: 1 Of." 2 1 This comparison might be of 
little significance except that it is precisely 
this phrase in Exod 38:10-12 (Dmpföm D ^ O i î H vn 
*)DD) which is consistently not represented in LXX 
Exod 37:8-10, though it is represented in LXX Exod 
37:15 and 17 (MT Exod 38:17, 19). 2 2 Is it 
possible that, through its apparent use in a 
different context in 11QT*, the lack of the phrase 
in the LXX Exod 37:8-19 represents the existence 
of a Hebrew Vorlage different from the MT rather 
than being simply understood as the abbreviating 
activity of the Greek translator? We may never 
know. 

5. 11QT* 7:12-13. In IIQT* 7 lines 9-12 contain 
an instruction concerning the mercy seat and the 
cherubim which seems to be based on Exod 25:17-22, 
especially v. 22, and on Exod 35:12. Immediately 
in H Q T ^ 7:13 in a new paragraph the subject 
matter changes to the veil. Whereas Exod 25:23-40 
continues not with the veil but the table, the 
lampstand and the altar of incense, Exod 35:12 
mentions the veil in association with the mercy 
seat. Because of that Yadin suitably identified 
Exod 35:12 as the controlling biblical influence 
in the ordering of 11QT* 7:12-13. 2 3 In 11QT* 7:13 
the instruction is to make the veil of gold. This 
is so distinctive that it may have distracted Yadin 
and others from noticing a further comparison with 
LXX Exod 35:12. 2* 

LXX Exod 35:12 follows its rendering of what is 
equivalent to MT Exod 35:12 with KQÎL x à LOTLC* TTJÇ 



axjXTJg KotZ TO-ÙÇ OT'GXO'ÜC: Û!\)TT)Ç t e a t TO"ÙÇ X tQo-oç TTÏÇ 

a f a a p â y ô o'u icaC T O QujatTafaa VCŒL T O e X a t o v TOTJ 

^ p t a j a a T o ç . The first two phrases match Exod 

35:17a, the last two objects, "the incense and the 

oil of anointing," correspond with part of MT Exod 

35:15, but "the emerald stones" have no 

counterpart in the Hebrew. D. Gooding remarks 

forcefully: "There can be no reasonable doubt that 

the Greek list has suffered dislocation; and when 

it is seen that the court hangings are not only 

out of place but come exactly where the incense 

altar should be, one cannot help thinking that 

some accident or else some inept editing is 

responsible for the omission of this altar from 

the list, and the insertion of the court hangings 

in their present position." 2 5 

Now it is clear that LXX Exod 35:12 follows the 

mercy seat and the veil with the hangings of the 

court, whereas 11QT a 7:13-14 follows the cherubim 

and the ark with a detailed description of the 

golden veil. Both texts seem to take liberties 

with the supposed Hebrew tradition at the same 

point, and both differences concern fabrics. The 

text of 11QT a 7 is too fragmentary to read after 

7:14, so any further comparison of the immediate 

contexts is not possible. However, the seemingly 

anomalous mention of the emerald stones in LXX 

Exod 35:12a would appear to point directly to the 

ephod. In LXX Exod 35:27 the Hebrew is 

specified as emerald, as it is also in LXX Exod 

36:13 (MT 39:6), both passages being concerned 

with the shoulder pieces of the ephod. Thus LXX 

Exod 35:12a combines the veil, the ephod and the 

curtains in one short, though somewhat awkwardly 



expressed summary. These same items also seem to 
be the subject of a combined reordering in LXX 
Exod 36-37, an apparently deliberate arrangement 
to place all the specially coloured woven items 
together, an arrangement which is here anticipated 
in the introductory summary of LXX Exod 35:12. 

All this rearrangement may be the work of the 
translator of the Greek, but surely the processes 
at work in 11QT a need to be kept in mind too. On 
the one hand, IIQT* 7:13 and LXX Exod 35:12a 
diverge from a supposed Hebrew Vorlage at the same 
point; on the other hand, the combination of the 
woven cloth items together is anticipated in LXX 
Exod 35:12a and found in both 11QT a 10 (see below 
for details) and LXX Exod 36-37. 11QT* 7 and 10 
cannot provide evidence for the Hebrew Vorlage of 
the Greek translation, but 11QT01 attests an 
adjustment and adaptation of the Hebrew text which 
is not without echoes in the Greek. 2 0 It is 
therefore possible that not everything in the 
peculiar arrangement of the Greek of Exod 35:40 is 
the responsibility solely of the Greek translators 
and traditors. 

6. 11QT a 8:7. 11QT* 8:5-6 seem to be based on 
Exod 25:23-24, but it is difficult to determine 
how those verses have been represented in IIQT* 
8:7. The text is very fragmentary (] . . .B S[ ), so 
any suggestion is highly problematic, but Yadin 
noted as follows: "The letters are cramped, and it 
is difficult to determine how the text continued. 
Since the scroll uses Lev. xxiv in 1. 8, this line 
appears to have contained a shorter text than in 
Ex. xxv, perhaps one more like Ex. xxxvii:27f.. 



but even shorter. The tet possibly suggests 

miï3û, which are essential throughout the 

discussion, but because of the different versions 

of MT and the LXX variation, a definite suggestion 

is again difficult." 2 7 MT Exod 37:27, part of the 

description of the incense altar, as has been 

noted above, is absent from LXX Exod 35-39, but 

Yadin's indication that here there may be a 

shorter text may be significant for how we 

understand the apparent lack of the incense altar 

material from LXX Exod 35-39, or at least its 

misrepresentation. 

7. 11QT a 9:3-4. The discussion in numbers 1 and 

3 has tentatively suggested some similarity 

between 11QT* 3:8-16 and LXX Exod 38:6-12, 22-26. 

Some confirmation that a Hebrew textual tradition 

like that represented in 11QT a was known to the 

translator of the LXX comes from 11QT a 9:3. 

Though in 1lQT a 9:2 the surviving letters 

(] TTIST /"P...[ ) can be restored in the light of MT 

Exod 25:31 and 37:18, in 11QT a 9:3 a different 

source is needed. In this section of the 

description of the lampstand only two words remain 

at the end of IIQT^ 9:3 (rmx "OCÜÖ). Yadin noted 

that this combination of words is not to be found 

in the MT in either Exod 25 or 37, the likely 

sources. However, a similar text is reflected in 

LXX Exod 38:14 (e£ àp.<poxépcov TCOV jaepcov OÏ-ÛTTJÇ ) , on 

the basis of which he makes a restoration of 

11QT . 

For IIQT** 9:4 where a similarly small amount of 

text is preserved, Yadin noted that the text of 

Exod 25:32-33, where the subject matter is 



2p 

discussed, cannot be followed in its entirety. 

Rather, it might be that a shorter text, like that 

represented in LXX Exod 38:13-17, might have 

existed as a Hebrew source both for IIQT* 9:4 and 

the LXX. We cannot really be any more precise 

because there are several problems with the LXX 

text in itself, but awareness of the processes at 

work in the handling of the tradition in 11QT* 

shows that those problems should not all 

necessarily be approached from the standpoint that 

the Greek translator(s) and traditors are solely 

responsible for the variations. 3 0 

8. '\'\QTa 9:11-12. Whereas the discussion of most 

of the examples in this paper is based on slender 

evidence, the treatment of this example is based 

on an argument from silence! IIQT^ 9:11 ends with 

D ^ D D which Yadin suggested should be read as a 

dual form indicating "two talents." 3 1 The subject 

under discussion in IIQT*1 9 is the lampstand and 

Exod 25:31-40 seems to be the principal biblical 

source behind the description. The ambiguity of 

Exod 25:39 has given rise to an extensive debate 

concerning whether the lampstand, and all its 

lamps and connected utensils were made from one 

talent of gold, or whether the lampstand alone was 

made from one talent, another talent being used 

for everything else. The problem was apparently 

resolved in one way in LXX Exod 25:39 (navra Ta 

â eviT) x a ù t a T a X a v T o v ^ p u o i ' o u t c a G a p o x i ) which states 

that all the vessels or utensils were made from a 

talent of pure gold, thus implying that yet 

another talent was needed for the lampstand 

itself. The LXX, therefore, seems to interpret 



Exod 25:38-39 as meaning that two talents of pure 

gold were needed for the lampstand and all its 

utensils; this seems to agree with 11QT a 9:11. 

For the purposes of this study the whole matter is 

an argument from silence because whereas MT Exod 

37:24 subsequently seems to clarify the issue by 

declaring, "He made it and all its utensils of a 

talent of pure gold" (*73 DKT m H Û 3HT 133 HHK HEi) 

rpS3), the LXX has nothing corresponding with this 

Hebrew verse. Perhaps the LXX omits any mention 

of the amount of pure gold because for Exod 25 the 

decision has already been made to interpret the 

Hebrew to mean that two talents of gold were 

required. To this extent 11QT a and LXX seem to 

agree in their exegetical handling of the 

tradition, if not in their wording of the text. 

9. 11QTa 10. 11QT a 10 contains 18 very 

fragmentary lines, some of which (2, 6, 7, 15, 16, 

18) contain no extant letters at all. The last 

preserved part of column 9 contains the 

description of the lampstand, column 11 begins the 

commands concerning the altar for the burnt 

offering and the commands for the festival 

sacrifices. What remains in column 10 suggests 

that the subject is probably the screen at the 

vestibule entrance or at one of the gates to the 

inner court, or, possibly, both. Yadin proposed 

that possible sources for the column are Exod 

26:36-37 and 36:37-38 which describe the screen of 

the entrance to the tent of the meeting, and Exod 

27:16-17 and 38:18-19 which describe the screen of 

the gate of the tabernacle court. 3 2 



E. Qimron has restored the column as follows: a a 

1 . ] 
3. ri[ 

4. -noi) m[ 
5. ) V O T S [ 

8. T>fp niHD [ 
9. nucin Si)o non [ 
10. uSin *fnn »p ü h o [ 
11. cr-nou TTTö nbv[ o] Soi [ 
12. TOK^n DVTK )031K 
13. nh[ ib •»] «s n 
14. Si) [ ] i)Çifn 7ÔSn[ « 
17. ] noKn 

When we inquire more precisely what biblical 
sources may have influenced the composition of the 
passage, it immediately becomes clear that no 
single text is being rigidly followed. For lines 
8-17 the key extant words are ~li3«U (1. 8), 
(l. 9), iîSm (l. 10), D'H-ioi) (l. 11), DviK pan* 
(l. 12), ijSim pane* ( i . 14), and nox ( i . 17). 
In Exod 38:18, seemingly the closest parallel to 
this section, the words that occur in the same 
order as in 11QT Ä 10:8-17 are *"li5«B, iMm, p:nK, 
and HD«. Exod 38:19 opens with D/THOiTl.3* 

The mention of the pillar(s) in both 11QT* 10:4 
and 11 suggests that more than Exod 38 alone is 
referred to here, since Exod 38:18-19 only refers 
to pillars once. Exod 36:37-38 share several 
phrases with Exod 38:18-19, as Yadin has observed 

OL 3 5 

in relation to this section of 11QT . Further­
more the mention of the pillars in 11QT* 10:4 
probably needs to be taken with ]V1DTS of 10:5, a 
possibility which has lead J. Milgrom to suppose 
that Exod 38:25-28, on the use of the half-shekel 



which features in Exod 30:16, may be the source 
for that section of the column. 3 0 

In other places the handling of biblical source 
material by the editor(s) of 11QT a shows that it 
is not simply a matter of copying out texts, with 
some minor amendments. Rather, the author of 
11QT a tends to isolate a base text to which he 
adds relevant material from a secondary text and 
possibly from other supplementary texts. The 
texts are often linked through catchword 
association. Thus it could be that, rather than 
seeking to isolate merely the passages which have 
been used as sources, some attempt might be made 
at how those sources have been woven together with 
a base text, a secondary text and other supple­
mentary texts. IIQT 0 1 10 is too fragmentary to 
allow this in detail, but from such a perspective 
something of the differences in the order of key 
words between 11QT01 and Exodus can be explained. 

It seems correct with Yadin to reckon that both 
Exod 36:37-38 and 38:18-19 are being used in this 
section of IIQT**, but some account must be given 
for the presence of p iDtS in 11QT a 10:5. To what 
does it refer? Nowhere in biblical sources is 
pIDT associated with a veil or curtain, 
particularly not in Exod 26-28 or 36-38. However, 
p*1DT occurs five times in the sections of Exodus 
under discussion here. In Exod 28:12 it occurs 
twice: "And you shall set the two stones upon the 
shoulder-pieces of the ephod, as stones of 
remembrance CpDT) for the sons of Israel; and 
Aaron shall bear their names before the Lord upon 
his two shoulders for remembrance (pOT)." The 
fulfilment of this instruction is described in 



Exod 39:7 : the stones on the shoulder pieces of 
the ephod are "stones of remembrance (]*nDT) for 
the sons of Israel, as the Lord commanded." 
According to Exod 28:6 the ephod is made of blue 
and purple and scarlet stuff (rii)*nn p m K n nSan 
"OB). ]WDîS also occurs in Exod 28:29: "So Aaron 
shall bear the names of the sons of Israel in the 
breastpiece of judgment upon his heart, when he 
goes into the holy place to bring them to 
continual remembrance before the Lord." Lastly, 
as mentioned above, Milgrom has pointed to Exod 
30:16 in which half-shekel atonement money is 
appointed for the service of the tent of meeting, 
"that it may bring the people of Israel to 
remembrance before the Lord," and according to 
Exod 38:25-28 the silver derived from the 
half-shekel offering was used to overlay "the 
bases of the veil" (Exod 38:27). 3 8 

With all this information, it would appear that 
there are two possible and not necessarily 
mutually exclusive ways of interpreting in 
IIQT*1 10:5. On the one hand, as Milgrom has 
proposed, through its association with the use of 
the half-shekel for the service of the tent of 
meeting, it might reflect a concern with the 
overlay of the bases of the pillars used somehow 
to hold the veil; this would help towards 
explaining the use of TIDi) in line 4. Yadin 
commented that while Milgrom's suggestion was 
plausible, "too little remains of the text either 
to accept his views or reject them." 3 P On the 
other hand, its more widely attested association 
with the ephod's adornment might suggest that in 
11QT01 10 we are faced with a section that links 



all the items together which are made from blue, 
purple, and scarlet material: the ephod and its 
adornments (Exod 28:12, 29; 39:7), the screen of 
the entrance to the tent of meeting (Exod 
26:36-37; 36:37-38), and the screen of the gate of 
the tabernacle court (Exod 27:16-17; 38:18-19). 
The difficulty in seeing the ephod and its 
adornment as a part of the temple furnishings 
might be overcome from two angles. Firstly, by 
noting that when the consecration of priests is 
mentioned in 11QT a 15:3-17:5 the items of priestly 
vestment are assumed, not described, thus possibly 
implying that they have been mentioned earlier in 
the text. Secondly, by acknowledging that the 
high priest's clothes clearly symbolize the sons 
of Israel, as is explicitly stated in Exod 28:11, 
and that such symbolism suitably anticipates the 
description of the association of the temple gates 
with the sons of Israel in 11QT a 39:11-13.*° In 
the context of this discussion it is striking that 
11QT a 39:11-13 follows immediately after a section 
on the half-shekel as a remembrance (]VOîS; 11QT a 

39:8-10) -*1 

Yadin correctly stated that there is 
insufficient textual evidence in 11QT* 10 for a 
definite conclusion to be reached,*2 but it is 
important also to consider the implications of 
either suggestion in relation to the Greek text of 
Exod 35-40. It is well known that the principal 
section of those chapters where there is a very 
different order of items in the text is LXX Exod 
36-38. The order of items for Exod 36-37 in the 
LXX can be summarized as follows: 



Exod 36:8b-38 

Exod 36:1-8a 

LXX 

3 9 : 1 b - 3 1 

3 6 : 1 - 8 a 

MT Subject 

Offerings stopped 

Priestly vestments 

Exod 37:1-2 3 6 : 8 b - 9 The 10 curtains 

Exod 37:3-6 3 6 : 3 5 - 3 8 Veil and screen 

Exod 37:7-21 3 8 : 9 - 2 3 The court hangings 

The LXX has all the woven or embroidered items 

described in order, from the Holy of Holies (high 

priest's robes) outwards. The link is not only 

that the goods are all cloth, but also their 

colour. The key phrase, "of blue, purple, and 

scarlet" (èç •ûaicCv9o-u icctî 7ropip\>po!<; KCKL icojcvet-vox) ) , 

or some variation of it, occurs in LXX Exod 36:9, 

10, 12, 15, 29, 30, 32, 37 (all for priestly 

vestments); 37:3 (for the veil), 5 (for the screen 

for the door of the tent), 16 (for the screen for 

the gate of the court) .*3 It is also important to 

note that the Greek does not correspond verbatim 

with the MT, but shows a marked tendency to 

represent a shorter text, especially where the 

text represented by the MT has seemingly 

unnecessary repetitions.** 

Overall it might just be possible that 11QT Ä 10 

represents some part of Exod 26 as the base text. 

Exod 26:1 introduces the curtains immediately 

after the description of the lamp (11QTa 9). 

However, in association with the curtains, all the 

woven cloth items are introduced, possibly the 

high priest's vestments (Exod 39:7), the veil 

(Exod 36:35-36), the screen (Exod 36:37-38), and 

the remaining curtains, notably the screen for the 

gate of the court, this last item being described 

in terms of Exod 38:18-19, the fulfilment parallel 

to Exod 27:16-17. 



If 11QT a 10 is constructed in this way, it 
would be a way which is characteristic of other 
parts of this section of 11QT a. This possibility 
is the strongest indication that we have evidence 
from the second temple period, close to the time 
of the translation of the Pentateuch into Greek, 
of a Hebrew text which juxtaposes the contents of 
Exod 36-39 in a way not dissimilar to that of the 
arrangement of the same passages in LXX Exod 
36-37. 11QT* 10 is not the Hebrew Vorlage for LXX 
Exod 36-37, but it hints that there may have been 
a Hebrew text arranged similarly from which the 
Greek translator could have worked. At least the 
arrangement in LXX Exod 36-37 reflects the 
practice of the interpretation of the text as it 
was transmitted; that practice is now known to us 
in 11QT* in a Hebrew form datable to within two or 
three centuries of the redactional completion of 
the book of Exodus itself. 

III. Conclusion 

Any conclusion must clearly be extremely 
tentative, but in the light of the sections of the 
Temple Scroll discussed here it is possible that 
the text of the Temple Scroll may provide evidence 
for the existence of source material in Hebrew 
which may go part of the way towards explaining 
some of the differences between the LXX and the 
text represented by the MT for Exod 35-40. Whilst 
the interpretative skills of the Greek translator 
of Exod 35-40 should not be denied, nevertheless 
some of the LXX text's principal characteristics, 
discernible especially in the order and brevity of 



NOTES 

1. All biblical references are to the Hebrew text 
as in BHS unless otherwise stated. The siglum 
11QT01 refers to the principal copy of the Temple 
Scroll on which all the information in this paper 
is based. 
2. Y. Yadin began the process by trying to discern 
whether the LXX text type lay behind particular 
sections of IIQT*: The Temple Scroll (Jerusalem: 
The Israel Exploration Society, The Institute of 
Archaeology of the Hebrew University of Jerusalem 
and the Shrine of the Book, 1983). All references 
in this paper are to this English edition of 
Yadin's work, since it includes several correc­
tions and additions. The complexity of the 
problem discussed in this paper is witnessed to by 
the fact that there are some anomalies in Yadin's 
index to the LXX Exod (The Temple Scroll, II, 
476): the reference to Exod 37 at II, 35 is a 
reference to MT Exod, not the LXX as listed in the 
index; likewise Exod 37:27f., at II, 31 is a 
reference to MT Exod not to the LXX (which lacks 
any mention of the incense altar in 35-39); again, 
Exod 38:8 at II, 9 refers to MT Exod, the parallel 
for which in the LXX is LXX Exod 38:26. Likewise 
LXX Exod 38:14 is incorrectly listed in the index 
to the MT Exod: The Temple Scroll, II, 468. 

its Vorlage, are now vaguely recognizable in part 
of the Temple Scroll, particularly 11QT* 3 and 10. 
Moreover it is striking that quite possibly this 
transmission of a particular Hebrew text of 
Exodus, exegetically adjusted, in the Temple 
Scroll is approximately contemporaneous with the 
translation of a not dissimilar Hebrew Vorlage 
into Greek.*5 



3. "The 'Temple Scroll* and Old Testament Textual 
Criticism," Eretz Israel 16 (1982) 255*. Tov's 
work focusses mainly on Deut. For Exod he lists 
(p. 104) the evidence of the versions only for 
Exod 34:13 (MT: THttlK HJO ) ; the LXX, SP^ Syr, Tg. 
Ong. and Tg. Ps.-J. all agree with 11QT in having 
a 3rd plural pronominal suffix. Overall he notes 
(p. 109) the following: 11QT a = LXX = SP * MT : 
22x; 11QT a = LXX * SP * MT: 26x; 11QT a = SP * LXX: 
2x; 11QT* = SP = MT 6x; 11QT a * SP: 11x. 
4. As worked out initially by A. M. Wilson and 
L. Wills, "Literary sources of the Temple Scroll," 
HTR 75 (1982) 275-88. 
5. Yadin, The Temple Scroll, I, 46. Followed by 
J. Maier, The Temple Scroll: An Introduction, 
Translation and Commentary (JSOTSup 34; Sheffield: 
JSOT Press, 1985) 58; M. Delcor, "Is the Temple 
Scroll a Source of the Herodian Temple?" Temple 
Scroll Studies (ed. G. J. Brooke; JSPSup 7; 
Sheffield: JSOT Press, 1989) 69-70; H. Stegemann, 
"The Literary Composition of the Temple Scroll and 
its status at Qumran," Temple Scroll Studies, 133. 
6. The most recent list of the relevant Exodus 
manuscripts from Qumran with their contents is 
F. Garcia Martinez, "Lista de MSS procedentes de 
Qumrân," Henoch 11 (1989) 166-68. In addition 
E. Ulrich has listed the Exodus manuscripts with 
their correct designated sigla in "The Biblical 
Scrolls from Cave 4: An Overview and Progress 
Report on their Publication," RevQ 14 (1989-90) 
207-28. 
7. Scrolls from the Wilderness of the Dead Sea 
(London: Trustees of the British Museum, 1965), 
14, pl^te 3. Some details of the orthography of 
4QExod based on Cross's transcriptions are to be 
found in D. N. Freedman, "The Massoretic Text and 
the Qumran Scrolls: A study in Orthography," 
Textus 2 (1962) 92-102. 
8. Scrolls from the Wilderness of the Dead 
Sea, 23. For the purposes of this study it is 
worth recalling Cross's description of 4QExodet 

(now properly designated 4QExod : see E. Ulrich, 
"The Biblical Scrolls from Cave 4," 215, n.19), 
even though that MS contains nothing from Exod 
35-40: "One Exodus manuscript (4QEx ) belongs 
systematically to the Egyptian textual tradition 
reflected in the Septuagint; though at points it 
seems to offer a more consistent form of that 



tradition than the Septuagint itself:" The Ancient 
Library of Qumran and Modern Biblical Studies 
(Garden City, N.Y.: Doubleday. 1958), 137; plate 
opposite p. 101. 
9. The complete list of variants she has published 
include only four for Exod 35-40: (1) in having 
Exod 36:21-24 4QpaleoExod"1 agrees with MT and SP 
against LXX^ (2) in Exod 36:23, lacking in LXX, 
4QpaleoExod reads 713] DTI 233 with MT against SP's 
713ÖTI 711133 ; ( 3 ) 4QpaleoExod™ seems to have Exod 
37:9-16 in the form represented by the MT and SP; 
(4) at Exod 37:13 4QpaleoExodrn has the unique 
reading of M 1 K Si) against MT's and SP's i)n~UO: An 
Exodus Scroll from Qumran: 4QpaleoExodT and the 
Samaritan Tradition (HSS 30; Atlanta: Scholars 
Press, 1986) 342-3. 
10. An Exodus Scroll from Qumran, 310. 
11. Wilson and Wills, "Literary sources of the 
Temple Scroll," have been followed, e.g., by H. 
Stegemann, "The Literary Composition of the Temple 
Scroll and its Status at Qumran," Temple Scroll 
Studies, 132-43. 
12. The date of the compilation and redaction of 
11QT* must be distinguished from the actual date 
of the manuscript; the latter is generally dated 
to the end of the 1st century BCE or beginning of 
the 1st century CE; so, e.g., H. Stegemann, "The 
Literary Composition of the Temple Scroll and its 
Status at Qumran," Temple Scroll Studies, 124. 
13. D. W. Gooding argues that it is not a case of 
plain, straightforward 'absence' of the golden 
altar, but a confusion of the golden altar with 
the bronze altar, a confusion discernible in LXX 
Exod 39:14-21 (MT Exod 39:33-41): The Account of 
the Tabernacle: Translation and Textual Problems 
of the Greek Exodus (TextsS 6; Cambridge: 
University Press, 1959) 66-69. Whatever the 
case^ the same confusion does not seem to exist in 
11QT , so the matter can be counted as an instance 
of disagreement between LXX Exod 35-39 and 11QT*. 
14. For 11QT a 34:13 see Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 
I, 47; II, 143; for 11QT* 36:3 see Yadin, The 
Temple Scroll, II, 152-53. 
15. The Temple Scroll, I, 46; II, 4. 
16. The Temple Scroll, II, 6. "11710 271T occurs in 
Exod 37:2, 6, 11, 16, 17, 22, 23, 24, 26. 



17. See D. W. Gooding, The Account of the 
Tabernacle, 66-69, for discussion of the incense 
altar and LXX Exod 35-40. 
18. The Temple Scroll, II, 8. 
19. The Temple Scroll, II, 9. See Gooding, The 
Account of the Tabernacle, 69-72 for detailed 
discussion of the laver in LXX Exod 35-40. 
20. LXX Exod 38 lacks any reference to the incense 
altar. Yadin noted ( The Temple Scroll, II, 8) 
that the author of 11QT a 3:15 has tried to clarify 
difficult biblical passages which may have been 
his sources and that retroverted translations for 
the same passages in the LXX show that the LXX was 
engaged in a similar task of clarification. 
Gooding (The Account of the Tabernacle, 52-53) has 
argued that LXX 38:22 does not really represent 
either its parallel command in Exod 27 nor the 
story in Num 16:36-40. MT Exod 38:1-2 (LXX Exod 
38:22) is discussed in detail by K. G. O'Connell, 
The Theodotionic Revision of the Book of Exodus 
(HSM 3; Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University 
Press, 1972) 47-55. O'Connell concludes that 
Theodotion's version is an accurate translation of 
the present MT, a revision towards it. 
21. The Temple Scroll, II, 9. 
22. The laver is lacking from the Greek until LXX 
Exod 38:26. 
23. The Temple Scroll, II, 27. 
24. Yadin described only the problems surrounding 
the traditions concerning the veil and its 
composition (The Temple Scroll, I, 181; II, 
27-28). Likewise Maier ( The Temple Scroll, 68) 
describes only the golden aspects of the veil. 
25. The Account of the Tabernacle, 68. 
26. On IIQT* 7:13 Yadin eventually concluded that 
the scroll preserves a tradition prescribing a 
golden veil "or - even more likely - a golden veil 
in addition to the ordinary one" ( The Temple 
Scroll, II, 28). 
27. The Temple Scroll, II, 31. 
28. The Temple Scroll, II, 34-5. 
29. The Temple Scroll, II, 35. 
30. See D. W. Gooding, The Account of the Taber-



nacle, 55-6, for an account of what he sees as an 
abbreviating process in LXX Exod 38:13-17. 
31. The Temple Scroll, II, 37-8; alongside the MT 
Yadin took note of the various evidence of the 
LXX, the targums, b. Menah 88b, Rashi, Maimonides 
(Code: Laws Concerning the Temple 3:6), and 
Nachmanides. 
32. Yadin, The Temple Scroll, II, 40; he also 
noted Exod 40:33 and the interesting comment of 
Josephus (War 5:212-14): "Before these hung a veil 
of equal length, of Babylonian tapestry, with 
embroidery of blue and fine linen, of scarlet also 
and purple, wrought with marvellous skill. Nor 
was this mixture of materials without its mystic 
meaning: it typified the universe. For the 
scarlet seemed emblematical of fire, the fine 
linen of the earth, the blue of the air, and the 
purple of the sea; the comparison in two cases 
being suggested by their colour, and in that of 
the fine linen and purple by their origin, as one 
is produced by the earth, and the other by the 
sea. On this tapestry was portrayed a panorama of 
the heavens, the signs of the Zodiac excepted" 
(trans. H. St. J. Thackeray, LCL 3, 265). 
33. "onpon nSvjo S«a nnon^S," n^iJoS 42 ( 1 9 7 7 - 7 8 ) 
138; the reading for 11QT* 10:10 comes from 
Qimron's article, "New readings in the Temple 
Scroll," IEJ 28 (1978) 162. 
34. TlDi) occurs in 11QT a 10:4 as well as 10:11 
which would be the instance that would match Exod 
38:19 the best. 
35. The Temple Scroll, II, 40; Yadin considered 
that n O X in 11QT a 10:17 was possibly a reference 
to the measurements of the screen in Exod 38:18 
(The Temple Scroll, II, 43). 
36. "Further Studies in the Temple Scroll," JQR 
71 (1980) 3-5. 
37. See, e.g., my discussion of the biblical 
sources for the Day of Atonement in 11QT01 

25:10-27:10 in "The Temple Scroll: A Law unto 
Itself?" Law and Religion (ed. B. Lindars; 
Cambridge: James Clarke, 1988) 41; also the 
detailed study by D. D. Swanson, The Temple Scroll 
and the Bible: The Methodology of 11QT, 
unpublished Ph.D. dissertation, Manchester, 1980. 
38. "Further Studies in the Temple Scroll," JQR 71 
(1980) 3-5; Milgrom notes the way 4Q759:6-7 seems 



to parallel 11QT inasmuch as the half-shekel was 
to be paid only once by each male. 
39. The Temple Scroll, I, 411. 
40. 11QT a 39:11-13 (mTO m p 3 ) reflects Exod 38:13 
(LXX Exod 37:11) where a similar phrase is used of 
the sides of the tabernacle court (nöTp HKsS 
n m T O ) : Yadin, The Temple Scroll, II, 167. 
41. A similarly worded passage on the gates occurs 
in IIQT01 44. That the half-shekel is mentioned in 
11QT* 39:8-10 may make it less likely that it was 
also mentioned in 11QT* 10:5. 
42. The Temple Scroll, I, 411. 
43. The phrase is also found in the introduction 
to the section in LXX Exod 35:6, 7, 23, 25 as in 
1lQT a 3:2. 
44. As at LXX Exod 37:8-10 (MT Exod 38:10-12) 
where the phrase *)DD O7"Pp{0m D'Hoiîn "HI is lacking 
three times, but is translated by Theodotion; see, 
O'Connell, Theodotionic Revision, 298. 
45. For similar conclusions with regard to the 
exegetical concerns of 11QT a see the contribution 
of L. H. Schiffman in this volume; for a similar 
viewpoint with regard to the Hebrew Vorlage of 
Exod 35-40 see the contribution of A. Aejmelaeus, 
also in this volume. 



ON THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN 11QPSa AND THE 
SEPTUAGINT ON THE BASIS OF THE COMPUTERIZED 

DATA BASE CCAQP)1 

JOHANN COOK 

1. INTRODUCTION 
One of the major problems facing the textual 

critic is the enormous amount of data which 
2 

inevitably has to be coped with. Fortunately 
relatively recent developments concerning computer 
applications have provided new possibilities for 
the handling of these masses of data and are at 
the same time acting as a novel stimulus for that 
data's interpretation. This incentive is felt in 
various fields of research. Co-operation in the 
field of computerized research has certainly 
benefited from this development. One example of 
this co-operation is the computerized data base 
for the Qumran biblical scrolls, which has the 
Computer-assisted Tools for Septuagint Studies 
(CATSS) data base as basis."* Using an already 
existing data bank saves time and in addition 



leads amongst other things to the standardization 
of transcription signs. 5 

The Computer-assisted Qumran Project (CAQP) was 
developed in order to research a multitude of 
matters concerning the Dead Sea scrolls. 0 Because 
of the outstanding theoretical base of the 
parallel-alignment concept and the adaptability 
of the CATSS data base, it was decided to use this 
existing and, it must also be said, comprehensive 
data bank as an indispensable basis for creating a 
useful computerized tool with which these various 
matters can be studied. This was carried out in 
the following manner. The second of the two main 
columns of the CATSS data base, i.e. the Greek 
column, was removed programmatically and was 
replaced by eight columns, each describing a 
specific aspect of a difference between the 
Massoretic Text (MT) and a given scroll. 7 

The textual basis for this exegetical tool was 
the Biblia Hebraica Stuttgartensia (BHS) for the 
MT and for the scrolls, where available, it was 
the material from the Discoveries in the Judaean 
Desert (DJD) volumes. However, the largest amount 
of published material, at least of the major texts 
was included in the data base from other extant 
sources. 

In order to create a useful and flexible data 
base some of the abbreviations of CATSS were used. 
However, because of the structural difference 
between the Qumran data and the Greek data, it was 
necessary to develop a unique system that suits 
the biblical scrolls. Moreover, it was decided to 
encode and describe every difference that is 
encountered in a specific scroll or fragment. 



Consequently a specific sign is used for every 
possible deviation in the Qumran data in 
comparison with the MT. 

The standard monograph by E. Y. Kutscher, The 
Language and Linguistic Background of the Isaiah 
Scroll (1QIsaa),° together with E. Qimron's work. 
The Hebrew of the Dead Sea Scrolls,0 were used as 
basis for devising the sigla applied to describe 
the characteristics of the Qumran readings. For 
other abbreviations the reference work by J. A. 
Fitzmyer, The Dead Sea Scrolls, Major Publications 
and Tools for Study,10 was utilized. 

The following sample of the Layout is used in 
the description of the scrolls: 
1). MT, followed by one or two square brackets or 
minus/plus signs. The large a-Psalm scroll from 
cave eleven is used as reference (] 11a when MT 
and Qumran agree, when not ]]11a is used). The 
number 11 refers to the eleventh cave and "a" to 
the a-scroll). 
2). The Qumran text, as in the source (in this 
instance indicated by 11QPSa). 
3). Notes on the matres lectionis, subdivided into 
various groups : 
3).1 Aleph 
)1 aleph added in final position - e.g. KY) 
3).2 Waw 
W1 waw as ML for o (stressed long vowel)-YQ+WL 
3).3 He 
H1 he for aleph 
3).4 Yod 
Y1 yod as ML long vowel - DWYD / HSYR 
4). Orthography referring to phenomena that either 
are (+) or are not (-) found in the text. 
4 ) .1 Spelling 
4). 1.1 Defective (minus) etc. 
- W 



4) .1.2 Piene (plus) 
01 - KWL 
5). Scribal notes 
c3 (correction by superscript) 
6 ) . Textual status 
The relationship between a specific scroll and 
other texts (e.g. LXX, Peshitta, Sam Pent, etc.) 
is defined in this column. 
7). Textual notes 
as - assimilation of consonants 
8). Syntactical notes. 
In this column only the syntactical differences 
between Qumran and MT are described. 

These descriptions can be researched by 
extracting the needed information from the data 
base as done below. In this case the versatile 
program, dBase IV plus, was used. Although the 
data base contains large amounts of data, 
practically all the published material, for the 
purpose of this article, I included only data from 
1lQPSa. The purpose of this paper is primarily to 
demonstrate the multi-purposeness of the Qumran 
data base. In this current paper I therefore 
concentrate on one of these other above-mentioned 
aspects, namely the question of the relationship 
between the scrolls and the ancient versions of 
the Old Testament (OT). Since the data base is 
not as yet known to all Septuagint and Qumran 
scholars, as an introduction I also treat some of 
the other aspects briefly. Consequently I do not 
intend providing final answers as to the above-
mentioned relationship or for that matter to 
related issues such as questions pertaining to 
canonical issues. 



This endeavour should also be seen as a 
follow-up of a contribution I made before a group 
of Qumran scholars at the Institute for Advanced 
Studies in Jerusalem in January 1990. I am 
indebted to those scholars for their constructive 

1 2 

remarks and reaction. There I endeavoured to 
demonstrate some of the applications of this data 
base, concentrating on orthographical 
characteristics. 1 3 The point I attempted to make 
at that meeting is the commonplace that it is 
futile to base analyses on unrepresentative 
evidence. I am of the opinion that the 
computerized data base for the Qumran biblical 
scrolls will put us in a position to obtain 
representative material that could act as the 
basis for novel interpretations. This certainly 
applies to orthographical issues, although it is 
also applicable to numerous other aspects of the 
biblical text, inter alia, the question as to the 
exact content of the relationship between the 
scrolls and other writings. 

2. THEORETICAL REFLECTION 
As a necessary theoretical orientation let me 

begin by treating some specific methodological 
issues and, as an additional motivation, 
demonstrating what can actually be done by means 
of this flexible tool. 
2.1 MT as basis for comparison 

It is necessary at this stage to treat, albeit 
cursorily, the issue of the choice of the MT as 
the basis for comparison, as this has 
methodological implications. This was done only 



because the MT is probably the best representative 
complete Hebrew text available, although it does 
have its own peculiarities and problems.1* 
Methodological problems are undoubtedly involved 
in this choice. The fact that many of the texts 
or fragments are unpointed represents only one of 
these problems. However, this deliberate choice 
does not mean that the assumption is made that the 
Vorlagen of the scrolls or fragments were 
identical to those of the MT. Many of the 
differences between the MT and a specific scroll 
or fragment should actually be ascribed to 
Vorlagen differences. It has to be stressed that 
the MT is used solely as a convenient basis for 
comparison. 

2.2 Scribal character of 11QPSa 

Determining the scribal character of a writing 
is a prerequisite for the evaluation of the 
scroll; to mention only one aspect: the creative 
attitude of the scribe/tradent towards his source. 
In the larger Isaiah scroll one finds a multitude 
of roots that seem to be the result of misunder­
standing or different interpretations on the part 
of the scribe. In the description of this scroll a 
category "substitution of roots (sr)" was 
consequently included in the data base, which 
occurs in many cases. The same situation does not 
obtain in 11QPSa, which contains relatively few 
such descriptions. 

As far as scribal notes are concerned the 
following abbreviations are used in the data base, 
having been extracted for research purposes: 
ma (marginal notes/words) 
cl (correction by crossing out with line) 



c2 (correction by dots) 
c3 (correction by superscript) 
\ (reconstruction by editor). 
A selection of these notes concerning 11QPSa is 
printed below for demonstration purposes: 
C3 indicates scribal corrections by means of 
superscript. 

11QPSa P 119 42 W/)(NH ] ]1 1a W/{)}(NH C3 
11QPSa P 119 140 W/(BD/K ] ]1 1a W/(B{D)/KH 28 C3 
11QPSa P 119 154 RYBH ] 11a RYB{H} C3 
11QPSa P 119 155 Y$W(H ] ]11a {Y$W(H} C3 
11QPSa P 121 2 M/(M ] ]11a M/{( }M C3 
11QPSa P 122 3 H/BNWYH ] 111a H/BNW{Y}H C3 
11QPSa P 123 1 N&)TY ] 111a @N{&}[)T]Y C3 
11QPSa P 124 7 W/)NXNW ] ]11a {[W/)NX]*N[W]} C3 
11QPSa P 1 30 2 $M(H ] 111a [..]*(H {*?} C3 
11QPSa P 1 37 1 Y$BNW ] 111a Y$B{N}W C3 
11QPSa P 1 39 17 R)$/YHM ] 111a R{)}$/YHM C3 
11QPSa P 1 41 10 )(BWR ] 11a )(B{W}R C3 
11QPSa P 143 3 DK) ] 11a DK{ ) } C3 
11QPSa P 143 5 B/KL ] 11a B/{K}WL W3 01 C3 
11QPSa P 143 6 (YPH ] 11a ({Y}PH C3 
11QPSa P 144 1 H/MLMD ] 11a H/MLD{M} C3 
11QPSa P 145 2 --+ ] 11a {W/BRWK} C3 
11QPSa P 1 45 3 W/MHLL ] 11a W/{M}HWLL W5 C3 
11QPSa P 1 45 6 W/GDWLT/YK] 11a W/GDWL{W}T/YKH28C3 
11QPSa P 1 45 15 NWTN ] 11a N{W}TN C3 
11QPSa P 1 45 15 )T ] 11a {)T} C3 

From the above list it would seem that far less 
scribal activity took place in the Psalm scroll 
than for example in the large Isaiah scroll. Of 
course the difference in size of these scrolls 
must be accounted for in order for viable 
comparisons to be drawn. This could mean that the 
scribe was actually more conscientious towards his 
Vorlage than was the case with the 1QIsa scribe. 
This is an important observation, as in many cases 
there seem to be only minute differences between 
the scroll reading and other texts, which could 
easily be the result of scribal activity. 



(13) Is 1-31 
m (1) 

11 QPs t (3) d (3) 
11QpLev t (25) d (17) 
1QIsa t (52) p (38) Is 34 

1QIsb t (15) d (7) m (8) 
4QDana m (D 
4QDanb m (1 ) 
4QIsa m (1) 

Although this is evidently a generalization the 
point to make is that it is indeed possible to 
determine the exact content of scribal and other 
activities, such as the orthographical systems 
followed by a specific scribe(s). 

2.3 Orthography 1 5 

The following tables give an indication of the 
orthographical characteristics found in some of 
the published scrolls, once again with special 
reference to the above-mentioned Psalm 
scroll: 
2.3.1 Distribution of orthographical 
characteristics 

2.3.1.1 Added "aleph" 

a) KY = ) 1 [KY) ] 
11QPs t (83) d (67) m (16) 
11QpLev t (25) d (17) m (8) 
1QIsa t (323) p (185) Is 1-18; 35-66 d (126) 

Is 19-33 m (12) 
1QIsb t (107) d (58) m (49) 
4QDana t ( 1 ) 
4QDanb t (1) 
4QDanc t (9) d (2) m (7) 
4QSama t (10) d (3) m (7) 
4QSamb t (17) d (3) m (14) 
4QSamc t (10) m (10) 
Sam Pent d 

2.3.1.2 Combination "waw"/"he" as a depiction of 
final mater lectionis for the o-vowel 

a) KH = W2 04 (KWH) 



4QpIsa 
4QpIsc 
4QSama 
4QSamb 
4QSamc 
Sam Pent 

P (D 
t (4) 
m (1) 
m (1) 
P O 
d 

P (2) m (2) 

t () 

2.3.1.3 "He" added to the end of words/lexemes 
a) HY) = 17 (HY)H) 
11QpLev 
1QIsa 
1QIsb 
4QDana 
4QDanc 
4QSama 
4QSamb 
4QSamc 
Sam Pent 

(2) m (2) 
(9) p (4) 
(4) d 
(2) m (2) 
(1 ) 

d (5) 
(2) m (2) 

m (1) 
P (D 
d 

b) HW) = 16 (HW)H) 
1 1Q P S 
11QpLev 
1QIsa 

1QIsb 
4QpIsc 
4QDana 
4QDanb 
4QDanc 
4QSama 
4QSamb 
4QSamc 
Sam Pent 

t (4) d (1) m (3) 
t (19) d (3) m (16) 
t (97) p (31) Is 34-66 d 

t (14) d (5) m (9) 
P (D m (1) 
t (9) d (2) m (7) 
t (8) m (8) 
t (2) m (2) 
t (3) m (3) 
m (1) 
d 

(61) Is 1-33 
m (4) 

2.3.1.4 Addition of "He" to specific suffixes 
a ) L/K 
11QPs t (7) p (6) 
11QpLev 
1QIsa t (51) m (3) 
1QIsa masc t (25) p (18) Is 34-66 d (7) 
1QIsa fem t (23) p (6) d (17) Is 34-66 
1QISb t (20) d (14) 
4QIsa m (3) 
4QpIsc m (1 ) p (1 ) 
4QDana m (4) d (1) 
4QDanb 
4QDanc m (2) 
4QSama t (3) p (2) m (1) 



4QSamb 
4QSamc 
Sam Pent 

m (2) 
P (2) 
d 

b) 2nd person plural /YK 
11 QPs 
11QpLev 
1QIsa 

1QIsb 
4QDana 
4QDanb 
4QDanc 
4QSama 
4QSamb 
4QSamc 
Sam Pent 

t (109) p (89) d (5) m (15) 
t (5) d (5) 
t (221) 
p [65] (1) Is 1-33; (39) Is 34-45 and 

(25) Is 47-66 
d [146] (55) Is 1-36; 1 Is 36-45 and 

(90) Is 45-66 
m (10) 

(98) d (54) m (44) 
(3) d (1) m (2) 
(4) 
(5) 
(1 ) 
(1) m (1) 

P (7) 

(1) m (3) 
(1) m (4) 

(1) m (6) 

c) Suffix 3rd plural /M 
(42) p (3) d (17) m (22) 
(20) d (9) m (12) 
(190) p (30) d (145) m (15) 
(73) d (41) m (32) 

11QPs t 
11QpLev t 
1QIsa t 
1QIsb t 
4QDana m (1) 
4QDanb 
4QDanc d ( 1 ) m ( 1 ) 
4QSama m (1) 
4QSamb d (1) 
4QSamc 
Sam Pent d 
d) Suffix 2nd person plural /KM 
11QPs 
11QpLev 
1QIsa 

1QIsb 
4QPIsc 
4QDana 
4QDanb 
4QDanc 
4QSama 
4QSamb 
4QSamc 

t (45) d (19) p (3) 
d (8) 
t (155) p [102] (17) Is 1-33; (85) Is 

34-66 
d [49] (38) Is 1-33; (11) IS 34-66 

m (4) 
t (51) d (35) m (16) 
t (2) p (2) 



8QGefl 
Sam Pent 

d (3) 
d 

As can be seen from these printed tables in 
certain scrolls specific orthographical forms 

well as defective ones. With this broad 
orientation as general background some aspects of 
the complicated relationship between the scrolls 
and the versions can now be treated. 

3. RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN 11QPSa AND THE VERSIONS 
(ESPECIALLY LXX) 

Studies of this nature in the past exhibit 
certain shortcomings, inter alia, the question of 
unrepresentativeness. In most cases researchers 
tended to concentrate on one aspect of this 
relationship, namely the differences between 
various writings. The most conspicuous 
characteristic in this regard, however, is that 
variants were forced into specific theoretical 
frameworks. The threefold system of the MT, LXX 
and SP types of readings, as far as the Pentateuch 
is concerned, is probably the best known. 1 7 To 
avoid this minefield one must not only concentrate 
on differences but also observe, as has already 
been said, the total situation. With the help of 
the data base the exact content of the agreements 
as well as the differences between the biblical 
scrolls and relevant writings can consequently be 
determined. It is also possible to determine those 
readings that are unique as far as the scrolls (in 
this case 11QPSa) are concerned. 
3.1 Agreements 

In order to determine the exact content of this 

predominate. 11QPSa contains "plene" forms as 



category a file was extracted from the data base 
of all the instances where the indicator 11QPSa ] 
11a occurs in the data base. Out of a total 
number of 2942 there were 1237 cases of this sign. 
Of course the fragmentary nature of the data is a 
problematic factor. Lacunae are indicated by the 
siglum ]]11a [...]. In addition specific sigla 
are used in order to depict uncertain readings 
[the at sign (@) indicates a highly probable 
reading and the asterisk (*) an uncertain 
reading]. There are 243 instances of this 
category. All these sigla together amount to 829, 
which means that in 586 instances the text of the 
scroll is totally fragmentary. Converted into a 
percentage this means that out of a total of 2356 
words 11QPSa agrees with MT in 1237 instances, 
that is 53% of the time. There is clearly a great 
measure of agreement between these writings. 

3.2 Differences 

The differences between the scroll and MT 
measured on a macro scale are determined by 
extracting from the data base all the instances 
indicated by the sign ]]11a, followed by the 
difference and its description. Out of a total of 
3844 there are 1015 instances of the appropriate 
sign. This means that in approximately 26% of the 
total data base of the Psalm scroll there are 
differences between 11QPSa and MT. When the 
lacunae are discarded (586) the percentage rises 
somewhat to 34%. The number of differences is 
thus substantially lower than the similarities, 
although still significant enough to merit drawing 
legitimate conclusions. 



The nature of these various differences must be 
taken into account. By far the largest number of 
differences are the result of orthographical 
differences. As far as the rest of the 
differences is concerned I have selected a number 
of representative examples from the data base for 
discussion purposes. These can be classified into 
the following categories: 

3.2.1 Possible Vorlage differences 

a) 11QPSa p 101 1 W/M$P+ ]]11a [..]§$P+19 

The Qumran text reads $P+ with an at sign (@) 
to indicate that the reading is highly probable. 
The LXX has KRISIN - "Judgement," which could 
perhaps indicate another Hebrew Vorlage. $P+ 
according to KB has as part of its semantic field 
the nuance "acts of judgement. " H&R demonstrates 
that it was used as an equivalent for either M$P+ 
or $P+. The majority of occurrences is, however, 
M$P+. Peshitta reads W/DYN), which could be a 
rendering of any one of the above-mentioned Hebrew 
words. Whether M$P+ or $P+ was in fact the 
Vorlage of this reading is consequently 
uncertain. 
b) 11QPSa p 102 1 Y(+P ]]11a Y(+W[.] 

It is unclear whether the Qumran reading 
represents a root other than MT. According to KB 
Y(+W, from the root (+H means "to enwrap, to 
cover." MT has the root (+P, "to faint away," and 
LXX AKHDIASH - "to be deeply afflicted." The 
fragmentary nature of the readings impedes a 
clear-cut answer, as it is of course possible that 
the added waw simply represents a plene reading 
and that the "Pe" actually deteriorated. 



c) 11QPSa p 119 49 DBR ]]11a DBR/YKH 
Th' O' (TWN LOGWN SOU) and LXX (TON LOGON SOU) 

agree with 11QPSa as opposed to MT. A' (RHMATOS), 
on the other hand, corresponds with MT and not 
with 11QPSa. S' (LOGWN EMWN), on the contrary, 
has a totally different, unique reading. Pesh 
(MLT/K) corresponds with 11QPSa against MT. It 
would seem as if these readings represent 
different Vorlage(n). 
d) 11QPSa p 119 71 (NYTY ]]11a (NYT/NY. 

Certain Septuagintal readings of the OG, Th', 
O' (ETAPEINWSAS ME) agree with Qumran as opposed 
to MT. The Pesh [)TMKKT] on the other hand reads 
like MT. Although contextual analyses need to be 
made of each translation unit, it does seem 
possible that here we find different Vorlagen, 
with 11QPSa and LXX agreeing. 
e) 11QPSa p 119 110 W / M / P Q W D / Y K ]]11a PQWD/YKH 
-WC/-pre 28 1 P 

LXX agrees with MT. It is, however, interest­
ing to note that in the immediate context of this 
verse 11QPSa does not have added "waw"'s. This 
applies to the following examples: 
11QPSa p 119 105 W/)WR ]]11a )WR -WC 
11QPSa p 119 108 W/M$P+/YK ]]11a M/M$P+/YKH 

-WC/ pre+M 28 
11QPSa p 119 109 W/TWRT/K ]]11a TWRT/KH -WC 28 
11QPSa p 119 110 W/M/PQWD/YK ]]11a PQWD/YKH 

-WC/-pre M 28 
11QPSa p 119 113 W/TWRT/K ]]11a TWRT/KH -WC 28 

It must consequently be possible that these 
differences are the result of the scribe, 
especially when it is taken into account that the 
LXX does agree with MT in all these instances. 
f) 11QPSa p 119 119 H$BT ]]11a X$BTY. 



Whether this difference represents a graphic 
error or a deviating Vorlage is unclear, 
especially because the root X$B, "to regard," 
exists. MT, on the other hand, reads H$BT from 
the root $BT, "to mop up, to put to an end." LXX 
has the reading ELOGISAMHN, "to reckon," which 
agrees with Qumran (also as far as the person is 
concerned) and not with MT. This could be an 
indication of a common Vorlage. 
g) 11QPSa p 119 130 Y)YR ]]11a W/H)R +WC 81 

LXX has FWTIEI ("will enlighten") without the 
consecutive KAI which represents an agreement with 
MT as opposed to 11QPSa. The Pesh on the other 
hand reads W/)NHR, "and will enlighten" (Aph. from 
NHR), which agrees with Qumran and not with MT. 

Before any conclusions can, however, be drawn 
these readings must be thorougly researched. The 
grammatical categories at stake need to be 
analysed, for in biblical Hebrew the "waw" 
consecutive plus the perfect has the same semantic 
value as the imperfect. It is a question whether 
this also holds true for the Peshitta. Evidently 
each writing must be studied individually. There 
are three examples of the category 81 (indication 
of a perfect in a scroll instead of an imperfect) 
and only in the instance under discussion is an 
added "waw" in play (cf. below). As a matter of 
fact in practically all instances (at least those 
that are not fragmentary) imperfects are rendered 
by means of imperfects in 11QPSa. With the help 
of relational data bases all these issues can be 
studied simultaneously. 2 0 



11QPSa p 109 31 Y(MD ]]11a (MD 81 LXX, Pesh, V 
11QPSa p 119 130 Y)YR ]]11a W/H)R +WC 81 Pesh 
11QPSa p 148 5 YHLLW ]]11a HLLW 81 
h) 11QPSa p 119 131 Y)BTY ]]11a T)BTY 

LXX - EPEPOQOUN - "I longed after" Pesh W/SKYT 
- "I waited for." Both words Y)B and T)B are 
interchangeable and mean basically the same, i.e. 
"to long for." 

3.2.2 Plusses/minuses 

a) 11QPSa p 102 24 --+ ]]11a KY (LXX 102 23) 
The plus in the scroll occurs nowhere else and 

could be the result either of a deviating Vorlage 
or an endeavour by the scribe to interpret. 
b) 11QPSa p 102 29 --+ ]]11a L/@DWR 

LXX, Pesh and V have the equivalent of this 
addition. 
c) 11QPSa p 119 68--+ ]]11a )DWNY 

Pesh and LXX agree with 11QPSa and not with MT. 
d) 11QPSa p 119 107 --+ ]]11a K/)MRT/KH 

LXX (TON LOGON SOU) and Pesh (MLT/K) have 
similar readings. 
e) 11QPSa p 119 108 N) --+ 

LXX reads DH which can be correlated with N ) . 
Some Hebrew mss and Pesh agree with 11QPSa. 
f) 11QPSa p 119 128 KL ]]11a 

Some Hebrew mss, LXX and Pesh agree with MT, 
indicating a possible corresponding Hebrew 
Vorlage. 
g) 11QPSa p 119 131 KY ]]11a 

Hebrew mss and Pesh agree with 11QPSa. 

3.2.3 Differences of number 
a) 11QPSa p 102 26 W/M(&H ]]11a W/M(&Y 

In Ps 102:26 the LXX, Targum, some Hebrew mss 



and 11QPSa agree contrary to MT. They read plural 
instead of singular. 
b) 11QPSa p 119 16 DBR/K ]]11a DBR/YKH 

Specific Hebrew mss, the LXX and Pesh have 
plural readings. 
c) 11QPSa p 119 17 DBR/K ]]11a DBR/YKH 

Specific massoretic mss, LXX and Pesh agree 
with 11QPSa. 
d) 11QPSa p 119 18 M / T W R T / K ]]11a M / T W R W T/YKH 

Specific Hebrew mss agree with 11QPSa. 
e)11QPSa p 119 82 KLW ]]11a KLTH 

The LXX (ECELIPON) agrees with MT as opposed to 
Qumran. 
f) 11QPSa p 119 105 DBR/K ]]11a DBR/YKH 

Specific Hebrew mss and the Targum have plural 
readings. 
g) 11QPSa p 119 105 L/NTYBT/Y ]]11a L/NTYBWT/Y 

V and LXX agree with 11QPSa as opposed to MT. 
Pesh, on the other hand, agrees with 11QPSa. 
h) 11QPSa p 119 114 L/DBR/K ]]11a L/DBR/YKH 

One Hebrew ms and some Greek mss agree with 
11QPSa. LXX and Pesh agree with MT as opposed to 
11QPSa. 
i) 11QPSa p 119 142 CDQ ]]11a [C]DQWT 

LXX and Pesh agree with MT as opposed to 
11QPSa. 
j) 11QPSa p 119 152 M/(DT/YK ]]11a M/(DT/KH 

LXX (EK TWN MARTURIWN) agrees with MT as 
opposed to 11QPSa, whereas Pesh (SHDWT/K) agrees 
with 11QPSa and not with MT. 

3.2.4 Added or omitted "waw's" 

a) 11QPSa p 102 27 KLBW$ ]]11a W/KLBW@$ 
The added "waw" has a corresponding addition in 



LXX, S' and V. 
b) 11QPSa p 119 17 )XYH ]]11a W/)XYH 

Some Massoretic mss and Qumran readings contain 
the added "waw." 
3.2.5 Graphic changes/scribal errors? 

a) 11QPSa p 119 17 GML ]]11 a GMWR 
The root GMWR ("to bring to an end, for the 

benefit of") differs from MT GML ("to do good") 
and LXX (ANTAPODOS "to render a recompense"). It 
is possible that this difference represents a 
graphic change. 
b) 11QPSa p 119 20 GRSH ]]11a GR$H 

MT (GRSH, "to be crushed") seems to have a 
different nuance to 11QPSa (GR$H, "to drive out"), 
although a graphic error or difference could be 
possible. The LXX reading (EPEPOQHSEN, "to be 
longing for") is probably an exegetical reading, 
which could have influenced the Pesh ( C B ) , "to 
wish". 
c) 11QPSa p 119 37 B/DRK / K ]]11a K / D B R K / K H 

Various mss and Tg agree with 11QPSa. This 
pericope is filled with terms such as 
"righteousness," etc., which could have led to a 
deliberate scribal change in 11QPSa. On the other 
hand the consonants B and K are easily 
interchanged. 
d) 11QPSa p 119 70 $($(TY ]]11a *$*([$]W(Y 

A Hebrew ms. A', S' and 11QPSa have a noun from 
the root $(( - "to take delight". MT, on the 
contrary, has a verb of this root $((. LXX -
EMELEQSA is a participle "to meditate." Pesh 
(N+RT) also reads a verb "to keep" with MT as 
opposed to 11QPSa. 



e) 11QPSa p 119 107 XY/NY ]]11a XWN/NY as below 
f) 11QPSa p 119 108 M/M$P+/YK ]]11a W/M$P+/YKH 

LXX (TA KRIMATA SOU) with MT as opposed to 
11QPSa. Pesh (W/MN DYN/YK) with Qumran as opposed 
to MT. 
g) 11QPSa p 119 116 M/&BR/Y ]]11a M/M&BR/Y 

LXX (APO THS PROSDOKIAS MOU) agrees with MT as 
opposed to 11QPSa. Pesh (MN SBRY), on the other 
hand, agrees with MT as opposed to 11QPSa. 
h) 11QPSa p 119 156 XY/NY ]]11a XWN/NY 

The MT reading (XY/NY) "revive me" is a Pi'el 
imperative of the root XYH. 11QPSa - XWN/NY -
could be understood as a participle of XNN (plene) 
with a suffix 1.sg. However, it is probably an 
imperative sg. of XNN ("be gracious unto me"). 
LXX (ZHSON) and Pesh ()XNY) agree with MT as 
opposed to 11QPSa. 

3.2.6 Orthographical differences 

As stated earlier most of the differences 
between MT and 11QPSa can be ascribed to this 
category. I quote some examples only. 
a) 11QPSa p 119 59 (DT/YK ]]11a (DWWT/YKH 

LXX reads EIS TA MARTYRIA and agrees with 
11QPSa as opposed to MT. Pesh (L/$BYL/YK) also 
agrees with 11QPSa. 
b) 11QPSa p 119 61 (WD/NY ]]11a (WDW/NY mss 
c) 11QPSa p 119 85 $YXWT ]]11a $XT ms 
d) 11QPSa p 119 92 B/(NY/Y ]]11a B/(WWN/Y 

One Hebrew ms, as well as LXX (EN TH TAPEINWSEI 
MOU, "in my affliction") and Pesh (B / M W K K / Y) agree 
with MT as opposed to 11QPSa. 



3.2.7 Transpositions 

One example only is quoted. 
11QPSa p 119 107 K/DBR/K 

This might be the result of a transposition. 
11QPSa reads K/)MRT/KH before the verb XWN/NY, 
whereas MT has the verb XYN/Y first. 

3.3 Unique readings 

Of this category there are ample examples. I 
once again include only a few examples. 
a) 11QPSa p 102 18 TPLT ]]11a TWL(T 

The apparently unique reading in Ps 102:18 
TWL(T for TPLT means according to KB "worm, 
maggot." Do we have here a different Vorlage or 
is it the result of a graphic error? The 
reference does correspond with the idea of the 
"lowness" of man as phrased especially in Ps 103 
and could indeed represent a unique reading. 
b) 11QPSa p 119 37 XY/NY ]]11a XWN/NY uni 2 1 

Compare the discussions of verses 107 and 156 
above. 
c) 11QPSa p 119 41 XSD/K ]]11a XSD suf -K 
d) 11QPSa p 119 43 L/M$P+/K ]]11a L/DBRN/KH uni 

Many Hebrew mss, LXX, Pesh and the Targum 
differ from MT only as far as the number is 
concerned. 
e) 11QPSa p 119 44 L/(WLM uni 
f) 11QPSa p 119 45 B/RXBH ]]11a B / R X W B / Y H uni 
g) 11QPSa p 119 83 HYYTY ]]11a (&YT/NY uni 
h) 11QPSa p 119 83 XQ/YK ]]11a XSD/KH 

LXX (TA DIKAIWMATA SOU, "your laws") and Pesh 
(W/PWQDN/YK, "and your laws") agree with MT as 
opposed to 11QPSa. 
i) 11QPSa p 119 87 B/)RC ]]11a M/)RC 



One could argue here for a graphic confusion of 
the prepositions MN and B. The LXX (EN TH GH) and 
Pesh (B/)R() agree with MT as opposed to 11QPSa. 
j) 11QPSa p 119 106 L/$MR ]]11a L/(&WT uni 
k) 11QPSa p 119 106 M$P+/Y ]]11a M$P+ uni 
1) 11QPSa p 119 109 W/TWRT/K ]]11a TWRT/KH uni 
m) 11QPSa p 119 110—+ ]]11a )NY uni 
n) 11QPSa p 119 111 KY uni 

LXX - OTI and Pesh - M+L agree with MT as 
opposed to 11QPSa. 
o) 11QPSa p 119 117 B/XQ/YK ]]11a XWQ/YKH uni 
p) 11QPSa p 119 129 PL)WT ]]11a PLGY NPT 

LXX reads QAUMASTA - "wonderful" corresponding 
with MT, but disagreeing with 11QPSa. The Pesh 
reads RWRBN - "magnificently," which also agrees 
with MT as opposed to Qumran. Apparently this 
reading was adapted by the scribe/translator in 
the light of verse 136 (PLGY MYM). 
q) 11QPSa p 119 153 KY ]]11a uni 

4. CONCLUSIONS 
I have endeavoured to demonstrate that, in 

addition to the orthographical patterns that can 
be determined by means of the data base, it is 
also possible to determine the content of the 
relationship between the Qumran scrolls and some 
of the related writings, especially the LXX. 
Taking the broader perspective into account one 
can conclude that this relationship is rather 
complicated. In order to obtain an objective 
picture one should of course compare LXX with MT 
independently. In many instances the LXX actually 
agreed with MT as opposed to 11QPSa. Concentrating 
on the relationship in 11QPSa it became clear that 



NOTES 

1. I decided upon the abbreviation CAQP (Computer-
assisted Qumran Project) for this project. This 
applies to more than just the biblical scrolls; 
recently it was decided to include non-biblical 
material in the data base as well. In addition a 
comprehensive bibliographical data base on Qumran 
literature is available at the Department of 
Semitic Languages and Cultures of the University 
of Stellenbosch. Throughout the study the 
literal distinguishing mark of each manuscript is 
presented on the line, not supralinearly as is 
generally the practice: thus 11QPSa = 11QPs a. 

there is a great measure of agreement between 
these writings. I have also demonstrated that the 
differences between these writings are relatively 
few. There are also, albeit only a few, unique 
readings to be found in 11QPSa. 

I am fully aware of the relative value of these 
conclusions. Before one can actually draw final 
conclusions even as to the precise extent of the 
relationship under discussion, one needs to 
research all available material on the Psalms. 
This still needs to be done. There are, 
fortunately, much more data available for research 
purposes than treated here. I do hope that I have 
succeeded in making researchers aware of the 
possible applications of the data base, especially 
taking into account the unlimited possibilities 
opened by the hyper text and relational data base 
structures. 



2. See J. Cook, "New Horizons in Textual 
Criticism," Text and Context: Old Testament and 
Semitic Studies for F. C. Fensham (ed. W. 
Claassen; JSOTSup 48; Sheffield: JSOT Press, 
1988) 53. 

3. There are surely some examples where scholars 
were apt not to cooperate (see J. Cook, 
"Interpreting the Peshitta," JNSL 15 [1989]), 
although generally there exists good cooperation 
between computerized research projects. The 
"Bible et Informatique" congresses have played a 
constructive role in this regard: see E. Tov, 
"Achievements and Trends in Computer-assisted 
Biblical Studies," Colloque "Bible et 
informatique: méthodes, outils, résultats", 
Jerusalem, 9-13 Juin 1988 (Paris-Genève: 
Champions-Slatkine) 33-60. 

4. The data base is a joint international 
endeavour by the author. Prof. J. A. Sanders of 
the Ancient Biblical Manuscript Center at 
Claremont, California, and Prof. E. Tov of 
Jerusalem. 

5. It was decided, for instance, to follow the 
CATSS transcriptions. For the purposes of this 
paper this transcription is also printed in the 
quotation and discussion of pertinent readings. 

6. I should like to thank the SA Human Sciences 
Research Council and the University of 
Stellenbosch for financial support of the data 
base. 

7. See J. Cook, "The Qumran (Biblical Scrolls) 
Data Base," JNSL 14 (1988) 32-38. 

8. STDJ 6; Leiden: Brill, 1974. 

9. HSS 29; Atlanta: Scholars Press, 1986. 

10. SBLSBS 8; Missoula: Scholars Press, 1977. 

11. As raised, e.g., by J. A. Sanders, "More 
Psalms of David," The Old Testament Pseudepigrapha 
(ed. J. H. Charlesworth; London: Darton, Longman 
and Todd, 1985) 2.609-24; and by G. J. Brooke, 
"Psalms 105 and 106 at Qumran," RevQ 14 (1989) 
267-92. 

12. I also thank Prof. Sanders for the 
constructive comments he has made in the past 
concerning this research. 



13. "Orthographical Peculiarities in the Dead Sea 
Biblical Scrolls," RevQ 14 (1989) 292-305. 
14. See F. E. Deist, Witnesses to the Old 
Testament (Pretoria: NG Kerkboekhandel, 1989) 
10-11. 
15. The following abbreviations are applicable to 
specific descriptions in the data base: A'=Aquila; 
d=defective; H&R=Hatch and Redpath; i=indecisive; 
KB=Koehler and Baumgartner; m=miscellaneous; 
ML=matres lectionis; MT=Massoretic text; 
No=textual notes; Nu=number; 0'=0rigen; OG=Old 
Greek; p=plene; Pesh=Peshitta; pre=preposition; 
ref=textual reference; S'=Symmachus; Sc=scribal 
notes; t=total; Tg(g)=Targum(im); Th'=Theodotion; 
ms(s)=Massoretic manuscripts; V=Vulgate; 
Vs=versions. 
16. 1QIsa contains interesting patterns: see J. 
Cook, "Orthographical Peculiarities in the Dead 
Sea Biblical Scrolls," 292-305. 
17. See the comments of E. Tov. "A Modern Textual 
Outlook Based on the Qumran Scrolls," HUCA 53 
(1982) 15-16. 
18. In order to demonstrate the structure of the 
data base, I quote the precise extractable phrase 
which is to be discussed in each individual case. 
19. This is the way the differences are described 
in the data base. -WC indicated that 11QPSa lacks 
a "waw;" the same applies to -pre. The number 28 
is an indication of the plene vowel letter "he" in 
the 2nd person suffix. 
20. This concept has been put into practice in 
the Qumran project by B. A. Nieuwoudt: "Beyond 
CATSS: Using Relational Databases for Text-
Critical Research," Literary and Linguistic 
Computing 4/4 (1989) 254-59. 
21. This is the abbreviation for a unique reading. 



THE PROBLEM OF HAPLOGRAPHY IN 1 AND 2 SAMUEL 

ROBERT P. GORDON 

While it has become the custom to link the 
recognition of the biblical literary technique of 
"resumptive repetition" with H. M. Wiener who 
touched on the subject in a study published in 
1929,1 Wiederaufnahme, the underlying equivalent 
in German, was, as M. Anbar has recently pointed 
out, a term already in use among nineteenth-
century scholars such as A. Dillmann, C. Steuer-

2 
nagel and J. Wellhausen. Still, we shall leave 
the defining to Wiener: 

Where an editor desired to incorporate 
something, he frequently inserted it, and 
then resumed the original narrative, 
repeating the last phrase before the break 
with more or less accuracy. 

So far as can be judged, the first serious 
discussion of this literary phenomenon comes in an 
article by C. Kuhl published in 1952.* Kuhl had 
reviewed Wiener's book back in 1929 5 and had even 
fleetingly invoked "resumptive repetition" on the 
penultimate page of his own 1930 monograph on 



Daniel 3. 0 Whereas Wiener had been occupied with 
the historical books, Kuhl in his ZAW article 
sought evidence of Wiederaufnahme mainly in the 
prophets, though he also noted possibilities for 
the source criticism of the Pentateuch. 

Ten years after Kuhl's article I. L. Seeligmann 
included Wiederaufnahme among several composi­
tional techniques discussed in his essay on Hebrew 
narrative and biblical historiography. The word 
"compositional" is used advisedly here, since 
Seeligmann observed that what Kuhl had regarded as 
an editorial technique should be seen as, in the 
first instance, an aspect of narrative composi­
tion. The same point was made by S. Talmon who 
dealt with the subject, at greater or lesser 
length, in several studies published in the 1970s. 
In his article on Ezra in IDBSup he noted several 
instances of what he called "repetitive resump­
tion" in that book, 9 and in a joint article with 
M. Fishbane on the structuring of the book of 
Ezekiel the technique is again observed - and not 
surprisingly in view of the fact that Kuhl had 
already found Ezekiel a generous contributor in 
this area. P Talmon's most detailed discussion 
comes, however, in his article on synchroneity and 
simultaneity published in 1978. 1 0 He points out 
that medieval commentators like Rashi and 
Nachmanides occasionally explain features in 
biblical narrative in terms of "resumptive 
repetition," even if they do not expound a worked 
out theory of the phenomenon. Since the early 
1970s appeal to "resumptive repetition" or 
Wiederaufnahme in commentaries and other studies, 
including the "narrative art" genre, has become 



more common. 
The application of the Wiederaufnahme principle 

in the LXX area is already in evidence in Kuhl 1 s 
1930 monograph mentioned above. Kuhl sought to 
trace the stages of development in the greatly 
expanded Greek version of Daniel 3 partly on this 
basis; however, just because he is dealing with 
Greek additions, the question is not yet one of 
adjudication between rival Hebrew and Greek 
readings. For this development we have to refer, 
in the first instance, to the work of J. Trebolle 
Barrera on Kings 1 1 and to the final report of the 
Hebrew Old Testament Text Project (HOTTP) of the 
United Bible Societies, published in 1982. 1 2 In 
the interests of manageability comment will, at 
this point, be confined to the latter. In their 
discussion of the notorious "and the boy was a 
boy" (1 Sam 1:24) the committee concluded that the 
Greek Vorlage had taken advantage of the obscurity 
of "liîJ li)3m to insert between the two words a not 
conspicuously original addition aimed at tidying 
up one or two halakhic problems relating to 
Hannah's vow. 1 3 The committee, perhaps wisely in 
this case, make no reference to Wiederaufnahme, 
but then they also fail to do so in their 
discussion of 1 Sam 10:1 where, "not without 
hesitation," they decided that, instead of the MT 
having suffered omission by haplography as is 
often suggested, the LXX Vorlage had incorporated 
additional material which ends with the same word 
as had occasioned (and immediately precedes) the 
addition.1* This is getting closer to Wiederauf­
nahme, though still without the use of the term. 

The HOTTP committee have therefore described in 



one or two cases a Wiederaufnahme type of 
situation in the LXX, but without explicit 
reference to the existence of such a technique 
elsewhere. This omission is remedied with style, 
and from a basically similar ideological 
standpoint, by Stephen Pisano in his substantial 
Fribourg dissertation on additions and omissions 
in Samuel published in 1984. 1 5 The whole of 
Pisano's investigation is conducted in terms of 
what he calls "haplogenic" and "non-haplogenic" 
readings. 

When an editorial addition has been inserted 
into the text in this way, so that the first 
and last word or phrase are identical, and 
when the absence of the addition in the other 
texts would lead one to think that this 
absence might be explained by haplography, 
such a text may be designated "haplogenic" 
(p. 12). 

Pisano's study is divided into two main parts, 
the first dealing with ordinary (or "non-
haplogenic") pluses in the LXX and MT and 
including a section on pluses and minuses in 
4QSama in relation to the MT (pp. 17-156), and the 
second concerned with haplogenic pluses in the LXX 
and MT (pp. 157-282). The final section in Part I 
(pp. 119-56) discusses double translations in the 
LXX and acts as a bridge to Part II inasmuch as it 
is in the conclusion to the section that the 
evidence for the haplogenic technique of insertion 
first comes into view (pp. 154-56). Here Pisano 
offers some general comments on the examples of 
double translation that he has just been 
discussing, and especially on the way in which the 
alternative translations have been inserted in the 
text. He quotes from a paper on LXX Samuel 



published by F. H. Woods in 1885 in which Woods 
comments on occurrences of apparent haplogenic 
omission in MT Samuel. 1 0 Woods's observation 
deserves repeating because of the very relevant, 
commonsense, point that he has to share with us. 

It frequently happens, however, that what at 
first sight looks like omissions from this 
cause (sc. homeoteleuton) in the Hebrew 
prove, on closer examination, to be merely 
alternative renderings of the LXX, because, 
from the nature of the case, these 
alternatives generally begin or end with the 
same words as the clauses to which they 
correspond (p. 27). 

It is clear from the context that Woods is 
merely commenting on what might, for present 
purposes, be called "casual haplogeny," it being 
in the nature of the case that there should be an 
impression of haplogeny since, as Woods notes, 
"these alternatives generally begin or end with 
the same words as the clauses to which they 
correspond." The intentional creation of 
haplogenic effect is a quite separate issue, but 
Pisano claims to have found already in his list of 
double translations two instances of deliberate 
"pseudo-homeoteleuton," at 2 Sam 2:22 and 18:18. 
In the first case he regards the sentence >cat ntoç 
... 7ipô<; 'Icociß (1°) as the later, MT-type, reading 
and the second sentence K O L 7io-u . . . à5eX<p6v ao-o as 
Old Greek (OG) (p. 127). It could be, of course, 
that the MT-type reading omitted T O V à S e X c p o v oo-u 
not from haplogenic considerations but simply 
because it was an unproblematical part of the text 
that was being corrected.17 Moreover, the 
inclusion of the words T O V à S e X c p o v oo-u in the 
revised reading would, in Pisano's terms, have 



We come now to the second main part of Pisano's 

contributed at least as much to the haplogenic 
effect as would their exclusion, the situation 
then being the same as in some other places where 
haplogeny is invoked (e.g. 2 Sam 1 3 : 2 7 , 3 4 ) . The 
position at 2 Sam 1 8 : 1 8 , as Pisano explains it, is 
that the second translation (probably kaige) was 
inserted in B after O T T I X T | V ( 1 ° ) and itself ended 
with the same word (p. 1 4 3 ) . The resultant text 
does have a haplogenic appearance, though again it 
might be argued that retranslation was limited to 
that part of the sentence where the actual 
difficulty was believed to lie. 

To form a balanced view of what is happening in 
regard to double translations in LXX Samuel we 
would do well to consider that it is for only two 
"significant pluses" out of thirteen discussed by 
Pisano that haplogenic insertion is being 
suggested. And, as we have seen, the eligibility 
of 2 Sam 2 : 2 2 is very much open to doubt. We may 
fairly question, therefore, whether this exceeds 
the incidence of "casual" haplogeny that might be 
expected in the circumstances. Moreover, there is 
even one passage where the reverse process may be 
seen at work, if we follow Pisano's explanation. 
At 2 Sam 2 0 : 2 2 ("And the woman went to all the 
people, and she spoke to all the city in accord­
ance with her wisdom" [LXX A n t]) the additional 
"and she spoke to all the city" is treated as "an 
expansion based on the context" with "city" 
replacing "people" to avoid repetition (p. 1 5 1 ) . 
If this is the case, haplogeny, as well as 
repetition, has been avoided. 



work, in which he discusses haplogenic pluses in 
the LXX and MT. As regards the LXX, he concludes 
that, of nineteen cases examined, at least fifteen 
represent haplogenic expansion on the part of this 
version (pp. 238-39). In only one instance (2 Sam 
15:20b) is homeoteleutic failure in the MT 
regarded as certain. By contrast, none of the ten 
theoretically possible cases of haplogenic 
addition in the MT is actually regarded as such 
(pp. 281-82). The LXX is accused of haplography 
on six occasions and is suspected of deliberate 
omissions on three other occasions. It will be 
seen, then, that the old charge against the MT of 
being haplography-prone is now shifted decisively 
in the direction of the LXX. 1 8 

1. Shorter Pluses 
We deal first with four very short pluses which 

Pisano has characterized as haplogenic. The 
inclusion of three of them, at least, is 
surprising in view of Pisano's stated intention 
(p. 13) of excluding all one- and two-word, and 
many three-word, pluses from his discussion. As 
throughout the remainder of this paper, the main 
issue is not that of haplography in the MT versus 
haplogeny in the LXX, but whether, even if the 
superiority of the MT is conceded for the sake of 
argument in each case, the LXX text can be 
described as haplogenic and, if so, whether the 
haplogenic effect is contrived or merely 
coincidental. 

i. At 1 Sam 3:15 Pisano (pp. 164-66) favours 
treating the LXX plus "and he arose in the 
morning" as secondary, with "in the morning" 



functioning as the resumptive element. But do we 
have to imagine that an editor who wished to say 
that Samuel "lay until the morning and awoke early 
and opened the doors ..." felt obliged to repeat 
~lp2 / npcoiT simply because of his desire to insert 
his additional verb? Moreover, if we were to 
assume a Hebrew Vorlage containing the verb DDK, 
its frequent association with the prepositional 

("in the morning") would have to be taken 
into account. 

ii. Haplogenic insertion is also suggested by 
Pisano (pp. 172-74) for LXX 1 Sam 12:8 where the 
expanded text reads: "When Jacob and his sons came 
to Egypt and Egypt humbled them, then our fathers 
cried out to the Lord." Again it is argued that, 
for the addition of a single word - D13i)^ in the 
assumed LXX Vorlage - D ^ X D was inserted to create 
a haplogenic effect. However, the fact that 
without the repetition of D'HXO the inserted verb 
would, strictly speaking, lack a subject has not 
been given due weight. Haplogenic intent seems 
less likely still when we consider the addition of 
TOm ("and his sons") in the LXX Vorlage earlier 
in the verse, since the question of haplogeny does 
not arise there and, as Pisano notes, the two 
additions appear to stand or fall together. 

iii. Although there is a theoretical 
possibility of haplography in the MT at 1 Sam 13:5 
the shorter reading is usually preferred. Pisano 
(p. 175) thinks that the Greek addition "and they 
went up against Israel" is haplogenic because it 
follows "And the foreigners assembled for war 
against Israel," but this is another instance of 
the device being invoked for the sake of the 



addition of a verb and - though this would only 

apply if there was a Hebrew original - its 

accompanying preposition. Close repetition of the 

kind which the LXX text creates is, moreover, 

stylistically defensible in both Greek and Hebrew 

and could in this case be used to emphasize the 

enormity of the problem which faced the 

Israelites. Furthermore, while the originality of 

the plus may well be questioned, Pisano's 

explanation that it falls into the category of 

"completing the unsaid" seems not to take account 

of the occurrence of "iSi)"»*! later in the verse. 
iv. A fourth instance of the short addition 

comes in 1 Sam 23:6 where the longer (LXX D) 

reading is: "And it came to pass that when 

Abiathar son of Abimelech fled to David, [and] he 

came down with David to Keilah, having an ephod in 

his hand." This rendering construes the sentence 

differently from Pisano, for whom KOCI OC-ÙTÔÇ jaexà 

Aa-oeùô" is an insertion to explain that Abiathar 

was still with David (pp. 207-8). Support for 

Pisano's interpretation could be found in the 

Antiochene text which is in essential agreement 

with LXX B except for the four additional words, 

but if LXX represents an earlier stage in the 

Greek tradition, then the relatively smooth 

reading of LXX A n t will not be of much help. We 
Ant 

should note, moreover, that both the MT and LXX, 

by having Abiathar flee to David at Keilah, set up 

a surface tension with the account of Abiathar's 

flight in the previous chapter, for 22:20-23 

belongs to the pre-Keilah phase of David's 

outlawry. It may well be, then, that the whole 

clause vcat Œ Û T O Ç . . . vcaxep-ri is intended to deal 



with that issue: Abiathar came down with David to 

Keilah. If so, the syntactical isolation of K B L 

a Û T Ô ç , u e t à AocueCS ceases and the case for 

haplogeny diminishes. Stylistically the 

repetition of the name David in such a clause is 

unexceptionable and might even be judged superior 

to the pronominal alternative, "and he came down 

with him..." Thus Pisano's explanation of the LXX 

plus as "the result of the desire to explain 

Abiathar's presence in Keilah, or, more 

specifically, to emphasize the fact that he was 

still there with David" (p. 208) goes adrift at 

the point where it attempts to be more precise. 

2. Longer Pi uses 

Pisano considers fifteen passages involving 

longer pluses on the part of the LXX and, as we 

have noted, concludes that in only one case, 2 Sam 

15:20b, is the Greek unreservedly to be preferred 

to the MT because of haplographic failure in the 

latter (pp. 236-38). He also regards the Greek 

additions at 2 Sam 13:21, 27 as very probably 

original (p. 238), and in this he may well be 

correct, though in both verses, as he notes, there 

could have been supplementation from references 

elsewhere, viz. 1 Kgs 1:6 and 1 Sam 25:36 

respectively. At 2 Sam 13:21 there is the 

possibility of loss by homeoarcton in the MT, but 

even if the Greek plus is judged to be secondary 

it is important from the standpoint of the present 

study to note that the passage which might, in 

those circumstances, have influenced the verse 

begins with K S T, the potentially haplogenic 

element in 2 Sam 13:21-22. The presence of 



might then have nothing to do with symmetrical 
interpolation. Again, even if we suppose the 
Greek to have suffered secondary expansion in 
verse 27, the addition of a sentence saying that 
"Absalom gave a party like the party of a king" 
(cf. 1 Sam 25:36), following upon a sentence 
ending with "the king," does not necessarily 
indicate haplogenic intent. 

In his detailed discussion of 1 Sam 29:10 (pp. 
208-17) Pisano shows a slight preference for the 
MT but without much conviction, as is evident from 
his later summing up (pp. 238-39). As regards the 
haplographic argument he observes : "No accident of 
haplography can account for MT's shorter text 
whereas the repeated imperative could have given a 
creative scribe the pretext he needed to insert 
additional material, where the resulting text 
would seem to have occasioned a haplography in MT" 
(p. 217). Pisano is inclined to treat the two 
main clauses in the MT of this verse as double 
readings, but even this does not relieve the 
sentence just quoted of an inbuilt contradiction. 
There is no more evidence of haplogeny in the LXX 
than there is of haplography in the MT - where 
even McCarter maintains his usual form only by 
positing three stages of textual corruption within 
the MT. 2° 

If Pisano were correct in his admittedly 
tentative explanation of LXX 1 Sam 29:10 this 
would constitute an interesting departure from the 
general pattern of haplogenic insertion in 
Samuel inasmuch as here both occurrences of the 
catch-word (or its approximation) are present in 
the MT. A clearer instance of the same is 



envisaged by Pisano (pp. 157-63) for 1 Sam 1:24 
where the two occurrences of "1133 (Gk n a t S â p t o v ) 
are separated by a lengthy plus in the Greek and 
4QSamt A number of scholars have rightly pointed 
out that straightforward haplography would not 
account for the loss from the MT of the addition 
represented by LXX and 4QSam* which is partly why 
some prefer to stay with the MT despite its 
doubtful appearance. Pisano (p. 163) thinks that 
an editor "has taken advantage of the repeated 
"11)3" in order to make an insertion, but the same 
ultimate effect could as easily, and at least as 
convincingly, be attributed to an editor's 
conviction that the text had suffered a (non-
mechanical) omission between the occurrences of 

In other words, the insertion was made in 
order to break up the puzzling statement that "the 
boy was a boy," and the claimed haplogenic effect 
is coincidental. 

We are left, then, with ten of the pluses 
which, according to Pisano, can be shown "with 
varying degrees of certitude" (p. 239) to be 
haplogenic in character. These will be discussed 
in what follows, under four sub-headings, 
i. Problem cases 

Four of the passages examined by Pisano do not, 
in this writer's view, offer even prima facie 
evidence of haplogeny. 
1 Samuel 3:21. In his discussion of the several 
omissions/additions in the MT and LXX of 3:20-4:1 
Pisano notes that no simple textual error can 
account for the absence of the sentence KCUC ' H X G L 

. . . K-upiTo-u from the MT of verse 21 (p. 30), and 
that might also be expected to be the end of the 



matter as far as haplogeny is concerned. However, 
at a later stage in the book 3:21 is included 
among the references which are thought to have 
haplogenic additions in LXX (p. 238, n. 259). 
This is puzzling until it is observed in the 
footnote on p. 240 that haplogeny is only involved 
if a reconstruction proposed by O. Thenius and 
P.K. McCarter is followed. And yet in the 
original discussion of the verse Thenius 1 

rearrangement of the verse-order had been rejected 
as "unsatisfying" (p. 30). This explanation, 
understandably resisted by Pisano, involves 
positing a composite text in which MT 4:1a, absent 
in the LXX, is followed by the above-mentioned 
Greek addition plus the variant Greek version of 
4:1b, thus creating circumstances in which 
haplography could - and did, according to Thenius 
and McCarter - afflict the MT. 
7 Samuel 10:1. Most accept as original the Greek 
addition which expands Samuel's speech to Saul on 
the occasion of the latter's anointing as king. 
Barthélémy and his colleagues recognize that KlSn 
"O is defensible on the basis of 2 Sam 13:28, and 
that there is a sufficient basis for omission by 
homeoarcton in *jnBÎD D u t they come down on the 
side of the MT: "Le comité, non sans hésitation, a 
reconnu en ce 'plus' une insertion de tissu 
conjonctif avec reprise du mot ayant servi de 
prétexte à cette insertion."21 Pisano admits the 
possibility of accidental omission in the MT but 
claims that "in a true haplography, "O should have 
fallen out as well" (p. 168). However, since he 
also accepts the legitimacy of the expression KlSn 
' 3 , he must be open to the possibility of 



homeoarcton involving ~[rt&Q "O. Pisano (p. 169) 

suggests that an addition has been made in the LXX 

"at" the words TTirP "pEJÖ, which sees him in 

essential agreement with Barthélémy's committee in 

their final verdict, but unless LXX o-ù̂ C 

represents MT "O KlSn, rather than simply XlSn as 
seems more likely, 2 2 Pisano's suggestion of 

haplogenic insertion at m r P is itself open 

to the charge of failing to take account of "O. 

This conjunction is represented straightforwardly 

by O T L in the LXX plus. 

7 Samuel 10:21. Pisano (p. 172) notes that 

straightforward haplography would not explain the 

MT's apparent omission of the words "and they 

brought near the clan of Matri man by man," 

however his own suggestion of haplogenic insertion 

overlooks the existence of etc avSpaç (=Q"H2,aS) in 

the Greek. The presence of this phrase 

complicates the argument for haplographic omission 

from the MT 2 3 and just as surely stands in the way 

of a theory of haplogenic insertion. What 

repetition there is in the plus is but the serial 

repetition characteristic of lot-casting 

procedures and accounts of them (cf. Josh 

7:16-18). 2* 

7 Samuel 15:12-13. "It was, therefore, around 

Saul's name that the plus was inserted into the 

text, the result being that we have, in OG, a text 

whose structure appears to be 'haplogenic.'" So 

Pisano (p. 206) summarizes the situation in LXX 

at 1 Sam 15:12-13. It is not at all apparent, 

however, in what way the LXX B text could be seen 

as haplogenic in any meaningful sense of the term, 

and it turns out that the real occurrence of 



haplogeny is in LXX A n t which, by its misconstruing 

of OG, created a doublet on MT "and Samuel came to 

Saul" (v. 13), so "completing the haplogenic form 

of the text and establishing a text which led 

Thenius and others to make a correction where, in 

fact, the ' homeoteleuton* was the product of Ant's 

misunderstanding of OG's insertion" (pp. 206-7). 2 5 

But a mistaken expansion of the OG phrase 7ipô<; 

SCUOTJX into "and Samuel came (T|X8ev) to Saul," so 

that it now parallels the original OG "and Samuel 

came (napeyeveto3 to Saul," which comes 

immediately after the plus, hardly constitutes an 

example of haplogenic insertion as a deliberate 

editorial ploy such as usually interests Pisano. 

ii. Translational haplogeny 

It is surely significant as regards Pisano's 

theory of haplogenic insertion in biblical texts 

that he does not limit the phenomenon to the 

Hebrew scribal tradition. In at least two cases, 

1 Sam 14:42 and 30:24, the haplogenic effect is 

attributed to the Greek translator(s) (pp. 203, 

218-19). The first of these pluses is not highly 

regarded by critics and could be seen as one of 

Pisano's better examples of haplogenic insertion 

inasmuch as there is almost exact correspondence 

between "Cast between me and Jonathan my son" and 

the LXX addition, "and they cast between him and 

Jonathan his son," yet, for obvious reason, this 

plus will also require mention in the subsection 

that follows. The short plus O T L O-Ù^ T I T T O V ^,UCOV 

et'oiv at 1 Sam 30:24 is, in Pisano's judgment, an 

addition made by the Greek translator of the 

verse. It also is given short shrift by most 

critics, many of them failing to take it under 



their notice at all. The haplogenic factor in 
this case consists of the similarity between O T L 
and 5LOTL, which immediately follows the short 
plus. If it had been a question of a Hebrew 
original both Greek conjunctions could have been 
taken to represent and an occurrence of 
haplography, real or apparent, would perhaps be 
arguable, even if the basis were as slim as a 
monosyllabic conjunction. When, however, the 
theory rests on no more than the resemblance 
between O T L and 5LOTL and their "imaginary 
retroversion" (p. 219) into Hebrew we may wonder 
whether haplogeny comes into the picture at all. 
iii. Reported action/speech 

Three references come in for consideration 
under this heading: 1 Sam 14:42; 2 Sam 13:34; 
14:30. The first has already been mentioned in 
the preceding subsection ("Translational 
haplogeny") and its attractiveness from the 
standpoint of Pisano's thesis has been 
acknowledged. Nevertheless, the plus consists in 
part of reporting that what Saul had commanded was 
carried out, from which it could be argued that 
the repetition is "in the nature of things." The 
Greek plus at 2 Sam 13:34 has been well received 
by text critics, though it is sometimes charged 
with having merely supplied what was felt to be 
lacking in the Hebrew, viz. a report by the 
watchman of what he had seen. 2 0 Even if it is 
secondary, however, the fact that it is report 
will still favour the verbatim recounting of what 
has been witnessed. 

At 2 Sam 14:30 Pisano, for whom LXX A n t (minus 
TTiv , a e p L 5 a *Icodeß) represents OG, regards the Greek 



plus as secondary (pp. 232-36). The insertion is 

thought to have been made "at" *in2£"n and to end at 

KotC X G V O U O L V "thus creating a text in OG which 

appeared to be 'haplogenic' in form because of the 

repetition of G v e m S p t - a a v " (p. 235). This view of 

OG is facilitated by the decision that TTJV ^cpCôa 

'loiocß is secondary, since otherwise the Greek 

reads very like an uninterrupted rendering of the 

MT, with the plus beginning at vcaù Tiapaj'ivovTav. 

We must note, nonetheless, that, however 

attractive the case for treating a ù x à ç as the 

(sole) original object of Gve7njp \ . o a v (1°), the 

reconstructed Hebrew text of 4QSamc cited by 

Pisano has the Hebrew equivalent of T T ) V L x c p u S a . 

Moreover, there is the small consideration that, 

according to Pisano 1s explanation, it is the plus 

that represents "inX'H accurately in t e a t 

evenupioav, whereas the supposed actual equivalent 

of i n X ' n coming immediately after the plus is 

GVG7i - o p t a a v , which must retrovert as iri2Cn/irP2Cn. 
In the end it may be as simple, and as desirable, 

to begin the plus at vcat napaj'tvovTaL, and in that 

case such repetition as there is could be put down 

to the report character of the addition, 

iv. Other pluses 

The remaining pluses are at 1 Sam 13:15; 14:41, 

and in both instances a prima facie case for 

haplogenic insertion in the longer text could be 

made out. At 13:15 the omission from the MT of a 

large plus ("[from Gilgal] ... from Gilgal") per 

homeoteleuton is widely accepted. Even Barthélémy 

and his colleagues are favourably disposed, noting 

against Keil and Stoebe that the difficulty in the 

expression GLÇ ö m a v T T | a i . v ô n t a o o is not an argument 



against the originality of the plus, but just an 
indication that it is not the creation of the 
Greek translator. 2 7 Still, if haplography were 
not responsible for the difference between the 
Hebrew and the Greek the question of haplogeny 
might legitimately arise, as Pisano (pp. 175-83) 
suggests. 

In its Greek form, 14:41 elaborates upon the 
lot-casting procedure in a way that many text 
critics find irresistible. Pisano very fairly 
declines to come down on the side of either the MT 
or LXX, though he suspects that the presence of 
another sizeable plus in the Greek of verse 42 
points to editorial supplementation rather than to 
coincident haplography (pp. 183-99). At the 
least, we may observe with A. Toeg 2 8 - though 
Pisano (pp. 198-99) contests this point - that the 
LXX is almost certainly superior to the MT in 
having "Lord God of Israel" as address to God, in 
accordance with normal usage. MT "And Saul said 
to the Lord God of Israel, 'Give tamim,'" is 
anticlimactic and unconvincing. We should also 
note that, since all hinges on the repetition of 
the word "Israel," as regards haplogenic effect, 
there is repetition of the full phrase "Lord God 
of Israel" midway through the Greek plus. 

3. The Minuses 
In his comparatively short section entitled 

"'Haplogenic' pluses in MT" (pp. 243-82) 
Pisano finds fault with the MT in only one out of 
ten references discussed, viz. 2 Sam 6:3-4 where 
accidental dittography of six words is judged to 
have taken place. In six other places the LXX is 



thought to have suffered omission by haplography, 

while in three others deliberate omission of words 

is suspected. Two of these three are of interest 

here because Pisano thinks that the excision was 

purposely made at a point where a word or phrase 

was repeated, with the result that there is the 

appearance of omission by haplography in the 

Greek. At 1 Sam 2:31-32 LXX B and 4QSam a have 

nothing corresponding to MT SïOfiPTIX . . . mVTO, 

and Pisano (p. 248) believes that an editor took 

advantage of the similarity between )pT mVTD 

-jrran and -jmnn ]pT m m xSt to remove the 

sentence in which judgment was passed on Eli 

personally. In this instance it is not so easy to 

explain the shorter text on the basis of 

haplography, which means that deliberate omission 

is a possibility. But whether the omission of 

S*rMB"»-riK . . . mV1Ö should be attributed to design 

or to necessity is a fair question, for once the 

sentence dooming Eli was marked for excision, one 

or other of the references to aged members among 

his descendants probably also had to go, otherwise 

the same thing would be repeated in two adjacent 

clauses. 

The omission of the reference to the five 

golden mice in the LXX at 1 Sam 6:4 may have come 

about because of the difficulty in squaring this 

datum with 6:18 where the number of the mice is 

said to be according to the number of towns 

belonging to the Philistine lords. 2 P But if this 

is so, the impression of homeoteleutic omission, 

because of the formal similarity of the phrase 

immediately preceding, is probably coincidental. 

Pisano was not the only one who, in the early 



1980s, was suggesting homeoteleutic omission as an 
editorial technique affecting the transmission and 
citation of the books of Samuel. It is interest­
ing in this connection to note the observations of 
another scholar who, independently of Pisano, 
heads in the same direction. The year after the 
publication of Pisano's volume, G.J. Brooke 
published his study of 4QFlorilegium in which he 
discusses, at one point, a quotation of 2 Sam 
7:11-14 which appears to have suffered three 
omissions by homeoteleuton within its brief 

3 0 
compass. But homeoteleuton on this scale 
strikes Brooke as too much of a coincidence: 

We are thus pushed to the conclusion that the 
text of 2 Sam 7 has received some deliberate 
editing at this juncture; and this is 
tantamount to saying that omission through 
homeoteleuton may be correctly considered as 
a correct exegetical principle used here by 
the author deliberately! (p. 111) 
What was formerly in scholarship described as 
a scribal error is now to be seen as the 
correct use of a valid exegetical technique, 
(p. 112) 

It has to be said that the homeoteleutic element 
involved in the first two omissions consists of 
the second person masculine singular suffix HD-, 
nevertheless it is noteworthy that Brooke is 
thinking in terms of deliberate homeoteleutic 
omission such as Pisano envisages in the final 
section of his book (pp. 281-82). 

So is there "haplogeny" within the Hebrew and 
Greek textual traditions of Samuel? Several 
complicating factors make a final judgment 
difficult. In most cases there is the possibility 
of accidental haplography as an alternative 



explanation, and the evidence is frequently such 
as to make the decision between haplography and 
haplogeny extremely difficult. In some cases it 
is doubtful whether the basic criterion for 
haplogeny has been met, and always we have to 
reckon with the possibility that the haplogenic 
effect is "casual" or "coincidental." 

Haplogeny not only at the Hebrew level but also 
in a couple of places at the Greek-translational 

3 2 

level is envisaged by Pisano. Is this a 
weakness of his case? Or have text-critics been 
twice wrong in this respect? And is there 
evidence of haplogenic insertion/omission as an 
authorial or editorial technique in ancient Greek 
literature? In a postscript to Kuhl's ZAW article 

3 3 

on Wiederaufnahme J. Hempel notes a study by E. 
Hirsch of the literary style of the Fourth Gospel 
in which Hirsch discusses a number of insertions 
which might now qualify for description as 
"haplogenic."3* In his short discussion of 
Wiederaufnahme in Ezekiel B. Lang 3 5 adverts to the 
scribal tendency to include marginal additions in 
classical Greek texts, often with the lemma, or 
Stichwort, and often enough in the wrong place -
hence the formulation of "Brinkmann's Law" in 
connection with the reconstruction of texts in 
their original form. 3 0 But the direct comparabil­
ity of this to Septuagintal haplogeny is difficult 
to see, unless the whole issue is turned into one 
of marginal readings and their incorporation in 
the text. It is also apropos here to observe that 
in Samuel the Vaticanus and Antiochene texts do 
not always agree in respect of an alleged case of 
haplogeny (e.g. 1 Sam 14:41; 15:12-13; 30:24). 3 7 



Presumably this says something about the awareness 
of, or the importance attached to, "haplogeny" 
within the LXX tradition. 

It is clear that, on a standard view of the MT 
vis-à-vis LXX in Samuel, we are talking about, 
perhaps, a few dozen instances of haplography in 
the Hebrew; if so, the transmission of the Hebrew 
text of Samuel has been attended by uncommon 
troubles. But do manuscripts suffer the fate of 
being haplography-prone to the extent often 
assumed for MT Samuel? Plainly, where the 
relationship of the MT and LXX is concerned, any 
attempt to answer this question statistically is 
bound to involve an unacceptable number of value 
judgments. On the other hand, some statistics, 
for what they are worth, can be produced for 
another ancient version of an Old Testament book. 
Thanks to the remarkably detailed introduction 
accompanying the Leiden edition of the Peshitta of 
1-2 Kings it is possible to compile statistics in 
relation to mechanical omissions in the Syriac 
version of these books. 3 8 Two manuscripts stand 
out as being more haplographic in tendency than 
the others, viz. 9al (and dependants), which has 
twenty-seven omissions by haplography in the 
forty-seven chapters of Kings, and Ms 17a10 which 
has fifty-six such omissions. It is noticeable, 
on the other hand, that omissions of twenty words 
approximately, as would compare with some of the 
alleged haplographies in MT Samuel, are rare 
indeed in any of the manuscripts collated for the 
Peshitta of Kings. Furthermore, no manuscript has 
lengthy omissions in adjacent verses in the manner 
of 1 Sam 14:41-42. 



The evidence of the foregoing study would 
suggest that there may be a slight amount of 
evidence for Pisano's thesis. As it happens, one 
of the stronger examples that could have served 
his purpose - 2 Sam 15:19-20 - is discussed 
without reference to haplogeny in the first part 
of his book (pp. 1 3 6 - 3 7 ) . Here the addition is in 
the kaige (LXX D) text, and its potentially 
haplogenic significance becomes all the clearer 
when it is compared with OG (LXX A n t). To be sure, 
the situation overall becomes more complicated 
once we begin to consider the contribution of 
Trebolle Barrera, nevertheless some initial 
comment on how his findings relate to those of 
Pisano will be appropriate. 

Trebolle Barrera's first major foray into 
Samuel - excepting an earlier article on an aspect 
of the account of Absalom's rebellion - comes in 
his 1989 volume in which forty-seven of the 
hundred passages from Samuel-Kings briefly 

3P 
reviewed come from 1 and 2 Samuel. Only three 
of the fifteen references which feature in 
Pisano's list of probable cases of haplogenic 
addition in the LXX are discussed by Trebolle 
Barrera, but they will suffice to show the great 
differences between these two scholars despite 
their shared interest in Wiederaufnahme as a 
(compositional and) editorial technique within the 
biblical textual tradition. The passages in 
question are 1 Sam 1:24; 3:15 and 2 9 : 1 0 . It 
should be noted that although Trebolle Barrera 
refers to Pisano's monograph a dozen times, this 
is mainly in the form of footnote references to 
relevant page numbers in Pisano. In no sense 



could he be said to interact with Pisano. 
The situation at 1 Sam 1:24 is nothing if not 

complex, and here Trebolle Barrera (pp. 46-48) 
pays particular attention to the repetitions that 
are a feature of this verse, and of the one that 
follows, when the evidence of the MT, 4QSam* and 
LXX is combined. Even so, his judgment as regards 
the "tautologous" ni» ni)2m of the MT is that 
something comparable to what is in 4QSam<l and LXX 
has been lost at this point. Creative interpola­
tion in a short, primitive text of the MT-type is 
not envisaged. 

At 1 Sam 3:15 the LXX has, in Trebolle 
Barrera's opinion (p. 48), double readings based 
on the graphically similar verbs DDJO and : "And 
Samuel lay until the morning" and "And Samuel 
awoke early in the morning." Pisano, as we saw 
earlier, regards the LXX plus as a filling out of 
the elliptical reading of the MT, "And Samuel lay 
until the morning and opened the doors ...," so 
again these two scholars see things differently. 
Either could be right, but Pisano may call on the 
support of the Qumran fragment 4Q160 ("The Vision 
of Samuel") where, in what is obviously a free 
rendering of our verse, the verb Qp'H ("and he 
rose") is supplied, no doubt to ease the slightly 
awkward transition presented by the MT.* 0 

A further difference between Pisano and 
Trebolle Barrera is apparent at 1 Sam 29:10 where 
the latter (pp. 83-85), for all that he regards 
the Greek plus as secondary to the narrative, 
appears to think that it was once present in the 
MT and was lost by haplography. This being so, 
the second imperative in the MT ("and you shall 
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THE QUMRAN FRAGMENTS OF JOSHUA: WHICH PUZZLE 
ARE THEY PART OF AND WHERE DO THEY F I T ? 

LEONARD GREENSPOON 

The fragments of the book of Joshua found at 
Qumran have not yet been published. In spite (or, 
one might more cynically suggest, because) of this 
fact, these relatively sparse remains have been 
cited as supportive or at least collaborative 
evidence for several diverse, even contradictory, 
opinions on the question of textual affiliation. 

In the first and still best known statement on 
this matter Frank Cross declared: "The historical 
books are represented by two MSS of Joshua, both 
of which follow the tradition of the Vorlage of 
the Greek text."1 In this form,2 Cross's evalua­
tion entered into the mainstream of scholarship, 
as can be seen from J. Alberto Soggin's popular 
commentary on Joshua: "The text of LXX B can be 
found in Hebrew in two manuscripts from Qumran."3 

Cross's judgment can also be detected in the 
unfortunately garbled account reported in Martin 
Woudstra's Joshua commentary: "Among the 
discoveries at Qumran are two manuscripts of the 



Vaticanus. "** From such murky channels we can 
return to the clear-flowing waters of the 
mainstream by noting that as recently as 1988 
Carol Newsom cited Cross's opinion as 
authoritative.5 

In fact. Cross is incorrect in his stress on 
the DSS-LXX link for the book of Joshua. In 
making this statement, I do not intend to enter 
into a discussion or criticism of Cross's view of 
textual affiliation as opposed to that of Emanuel 
Tov, Shemaryahu Talmon, or others. Rather, I mean 
that, based on the largely quantitative approach 
favored by Cross, 0 the Joshua fragments are far 
closer to the Masoretic Tradition than they are to 
that which underlies the Old Greek (OG) trans­
lation. As a graduate student of Frank Cross in 
the mid-70s I was given access to this material. 
I reported my findings at a southeastern regional 
meeting of the Society of Biblical Literature in 
1978, and they subsequently entered into the 
"public domain" through their inclusion by Robert 
Boling in the introduction to his Anchor Bible 
commentary on Joshua which was published in 1982. 7 

On the basis of material provided by me, Boling 
writes (p. 110): "Greenspoon's study of the 
fragments leads him to the conclusion that the 4Q 
Joshua manuscripts are in the same tradition of 
the full, expansionistic text as Joshua in the MT, 
the type which Cross labels Palestinian. This 
clearly suggests relationships very different from 
those seen, for example, in Samuel fragments from 
Qumran which display a Hebrew text much more 
closely related to the Vorlage of the Old Greek 
translation." 



Although Boling does not report any individual 
readings from the Scrolls, he does use one of my 
reconstructions, based in part on the Qumran text, 
in the eclectic version he translates at 7:13.B I 
must admit to a heady feeling upon being identi­
fied - along with the likes of Moses, to say 
nothing of J and E - as an "author" of the Hebrew 
Bible! 

In his masterful summary and analysis of 
Scrolls research through the mid-1980s, Tov notes 
that 4QJoshct'b are among numerous Scrolls not 
written in Qumran orthography, and he concludes 
that 4QJosh a (at least), along with other Qumran 
material, belongs in the category of "sources 
additional to those known before." P Such a 
designation is supportive of his overall view of 
textual history. 1 0 Tov does not cite any specific 
readings from 4QJosh in this article or in his 
earlier discussions of Joshua. 1 1 

Thus it is that these fragments have been 
judged as closely linked to the LXX, to the MT, 
and as forming an essentially independent witness. 
The first-listed option is, in my opinion, no 
longer viable. Although Cross has not formally, 
or at least publicly, abandoned it, in private 
correspondence he has indicated a marked change in 

1 2 

the direction of his thinking on this issue. 
Nonetheless, we cannot altogether exclude the 
possibility that some qualitatively important 
(that is, generally speaking, secondary) readings 
are indeed shared by the LXX and 4QJoshua. 1 3 

Before proceeding to the Joshua fragments 
themselves, I wish to say something about my own 
approach to such material. I tend to avoid 



theoretical constructs, at least in the initial 
stages of inquiry, preferring to listen as the 
"material speaks for itself." I attempt to figure 
out, in concrete terms, what ancient scribes or 
translators did, what this tells us about their 
apparent goals, and how and why they proceeded in 
one direction (or several related directions) 
rather than in others.1* Where possible, I draw 
parallels from the modern world. Thus, in a 
recent article, I sought to illuminate the other­
wise unknown (and unknowable?) motivations of the 
ancient reviser Theodotion on the basis of a 
comparison with the 20th century translator/ 

1 5 

reviser Max L. Margolis. In like manner, I want 
to uncover or recover as fully as possible the 
modus operandi of the scribe(s) responsible for 
the manuscript(s) of Joshua that I am studying. 1 0 

In so doing, I make it a practice to avoid 
value judgments, even those of the type still 
common in textual criticism today. For example, 
the New Testament critic Eiden Epp adjures us to 
distinguish carefully between garden variety 
readings and significant readings. In Epp 1s 
opinion only the latter merit the lofty designa­
tion "variant."17 In practice, such precision may 
be not only desirable, but even necessary, when 
dealing with a massive amount of material. For 
briefer remains, on the other hand, the more 
comprehensive the approach, the better. Given the 
fragmentary nature of most Qumran scrolls, no 
purpose is served by the initial elimination of 
any group of readings from further scrutiny. 

It is also regular text critical practice to 
delineate readings in terms of their alleged 



"superiority" or "inferiority." The problem with 
these designations is that, left un- or badly 
defined, such terms are susceptible to any number 
of possible meanings. Generally, they represent 
modern value judgments based on closeness to or 
distance from a hypothetical "original." 
Considerations of this sort were probably far from 
the mind of any ancient scribe. 

I prefer to focus my attention on the 
individual scribe in the belief that he chose (if 
indeed he had a choice) to incorporate into his 
text what he considered to be the best available 
reading for every passage, given the conditions 
and contexts in which he worked. It may well be 
that such wording is neither "original" nor even 
"suitable" in our opinion, but such judgments 
should not be allowed to color our thinking when 
trying to understand an ancient figure whose 
perceptions of suitability may have been quite 
different from our own. Even today, many well-
educated, sane people prefer to "walk through the 
valley of death" rather than tread upon some more 
correct, but less familiar terrain (as most modern 
translations would have us do). A neutral stance 
should not, however, blind us to the fact that 
some scribes (or translators, for that matter) are 
more competent than others and that all scribes 
(or, again, translators) are more or less careful 
at given moments in the tedious process of 
preparing or producing a text. 

Having considered these preliminary matters, I 
return to the book of Joshua at Qumran. In the 
mid 1950s Frank Cross made an initial deter­
mination that the extant fragments of Joshua 



originally formed part of two separate manu­
scripts: the fragments from 4QJosh<x cover chapters 
6, 7, 8, perhaps also 9 (if the scribe of this 
manuscript placed the Ebal-Gerizim incident in its 
OG position [see below]), and 10. The 4QJoshb 

fragments consist of material from chapters 2, 3, 
4, and 17. 

When I first worked on these fragments and my 
eyes (and mind) were sharper than at present, it 
seemed to me that both scrolls could be dated 
paleographically to c. 100 BCE. 1 8 In discussing 
the nature of their text. Cross had spoken of both 
as sharing a common textual affiliation. My 
analysis also led me to consider all of the extant 
Joshua material in common. Consequently, in the 
present paper, I move freely between fragments of 
both scrolls. 2 0 

In my own analysis of these fragments, I am 
struck by two phenomena, one of which is 
pervasive, the other sporadic but nonetheless 
significant. First, this (or, these) scribe(s) 
had no knowledge of the distinctive features of 
the LXX tradition for the book of Joshua. To put 
it another way, there are no qualitatively 
important readings definitely shared by the LXX 
and 4QJoshua. As noted by Tov, 2 1 agreement is 
more significant when it involves secondary rather 
than original readings. 2 2 

The MT of Joshua is rather full and expansion-
is tic, of the type Cross was wont to designate 
Palestinian. 2 3 Tov reckons that the OG of Joshua 
is shorter than the MT by only about 5%. 
However, in several key chapters (e.g., 6 and 8), 
the percentage is notably higher and elsewhere it 



seems to be so even if it is not. Fullness and 
expansion are also the predominant characteristics 
of the 4QJoshua fragments. It is, therefore, 
tempting simply to locate the Qumran material in 
the same tradition as the MT. This would explain 
their many shared secondary expansions and also, 
in my opinion, independent additions on the part 

2 5 

of the Qumran scribe. 
At this point, it is necessary to bring in the 

other phenomenon referred to above: equally worthy 
of note, if not equal in number, are 4QJosh.ua 
readings that retain the original, un-expanded 
text either in common with the LXX or, of even 
greater interest, uniquely preserved at Qumran. 
These readings point to our scribe's access to a 
source or resource outside the tradition that we 
associate with the MT of Joshua. These are among 
the questions and issues I address as we proceed. 
Although I include several transcriptions along 
with this paper, I do not attempt to reproduce or 
discuss every reading. 2 0 

At Josh 2:11-12 only five words are visible on 
the leather of 4QJoshb : «PKa ITH n u HOp (in the 
middle of v 11) and (at the beginning of 
v 12). For these words, there are no variations 
between the MT and the OG. In the gap off the 
leather, I reconstruct an haplography of 15 or 16 
characters, to obtain a line approximately 41 
characters in length. 2 7 Since accidental 
omissions are common and particularly so when, as 
here, homoioteleuton is the likely culprit 
(•3Tth»K m m *>n [03*050]), the length of the 
material dropped may be of no significance. 
However, I have noticed several other similar 

http://4QJosh.ua


instances, 2 9 suggesting the possibility that the 

Qumran scribe was working at least part of the 

time from an exemplar that contained relatively 

short lines, fewer than 20 characters in length. 

The fragments covering 3:15-17 offer more 

substantial evidence for the textual affiliations 

of 4QJosh (at least of 4QJosh b). The unadorned 

"ark" (p~1Xn) of the first line I have transcribed 

(see the first transcription in the Appendix at 

the end of this paper) is identical to the MT and 

original in this context. A secondary expansion 

reflective of mn*' fTHD developed in the Greek 

tradition. As Tov correctly emphasizes, common 

retentions of original readings do not have the 

same qualitative significance as shared expansions 
3 0 

or other secondary elements. Repeated instances 

of such retentions, however, do have a quantita­

tive, and (I would argue) ultimately a qualita­

tive, force. 

This fragment also contains the only intra­

linear placement that I have detected in the 

Joshua fragments at Qumran. The scribe wrote VD^D 

*"P¥p alone, which is, I think, the original 

reading here (uniquely preserved in 4QJosh). 3 1 

Expansion in the MT took the direction of " ' D ' ' ) S D 

(T'ÎCp ; the OG has (ôoaeC f|Lié*pai. GeptajacuD nupcov = 

Q^ûn. That word appears between the lines in 

4QJoshua and also in the text of one of the psalms 

of Joshua (4Q379). 3 2 We cannot be certain that 

this addition in 4QJosh represents an intentional 

correction. If this word was introduced onto the 

leather by someone other than the original 

scribe, 3 3 then it is likely that it was not known 

to that scribe on the basis of whatever resources 



he had available to him.3* So, we may suggest, at 
this point (at least), he was unfamiliar with a 
reading that came to be part of the LXX tradition, 
but he was familiar with, and uniquely passed on, 
the original wording of this phrase. 3 5 

Only a few letters are preserved on the leather 
for the first verses of chapter 4. Even combined, 
their testimony is elusive. With respect to one 
word, HTO at v 3, 4Q and OG unite in omitting this 
secondary reading found in the MT. For the rest, 
it is clear that the text of 4Q is not as lengthy 
as the MT and may approximate the likely Vorlage 
of the OG. One phrase not found in the LXX, but 
present in the MT, was almost certainly absent as 
well from 4Q: O^ron i^m . This omission 
contains about 16 characters and again suggests an 
exemplar in which relatively short lines were 
occasionally overlooked by the 4Q scribe. At 
best, the evidence is here inconclusive.3<s 

At least 6 verses of Chapter 6 are represented 
by a half dozen or so fragments that have been 
fitted together to present a fairly clear picture 
of 4Q-MT affinities (see transcription number 2). 
As is well known, this chapter is not easy in any 
version and even more difficult when traditions 
are compared. Nonetheless, it is clear that the 
MT does present a text at least occasionally 
expanded beyond the original and beyond the 
Vorlage of the OG. 3 7 At verses 6, 7, 8 and 9 (and 
probably also in v 10, where there is ample room 
for the additional MT wording 131 DD^SO xSl) 

4Q shares some of this expansion with the MT. In 
verses 5 (without before ui îH [on the leather] 
or 11*113 [conj]) and 9 (after rPID. [so also 3:15 



above]), 4Q along with MT lacks distinctive OG 
expansions. 4QJosh also exhibits two unique 
readings in chapter 6 (v 5: nSiTl; v 7: [*-U3K*n] 
l*n<2nrP). It is equally attractive to posit the 
scribe's knowledge of a text within the MT 
tradition at these points also. 

The evidence for chapter 7 is more complex. 
However, without forcing this evidence to suit my 
own purposes, I am convinced that we are drawn to 
a similar conclusion with respect to textual 
affiliation. The very first legible phrase (see 
transcription number 3), at 7:12, is a unique 
Qumran reading: GTiS In context, this 
expansion is both appropriate and a rather clever 
word play, given the fact that the nJS-root 
appears three times earlier in the same verse 
(twice as preposition, once as verb). I suggest 
that the scribe himself is the "source" of this 
addition, partly because its length is consider­
ably shorter than that hypothesized for his 
exemplar. More to the point, a scribe accustomed 
to an expansionist text might well, sooner or 
later, try his own hand at it. Of course, it is 
not clear that a given scribe would be conscious 
of the fullness of a text he was copying (what, 
for example, would be his basis for comparison?), 
but it is possible that his exemplar was 
constructed in such a way that its expansionistic 
character was apparent to the scribe. 3 8 

At 7:13 there are as many distinctive 4Q-LXX 
agreements (plural suffixes on •D'J^pS. and QD","2,,1K, 
vs. singular in MT) as there are shared 4Q-MT 
readings (singular ^Din, vs. plural in LXX and the 
probable addition of the word SK^CS}"1). As I 



reconstruct the textual history of this verse , 3 P 

the plural forms are original. The subsequent 
introduction of the word "Israel" triggered a 
shift from plural to singular forms in verbs and 
suffixes alike. This shift was carried out, to 
varying degrees, in 4Q and in MT. Seen in this 
light, the two agreements with the LXX are less 
significant (being original) than the secondary 
readings (one probable and one definite) shared 
with MT. 

At 7:14 4Q has suffered another haplography at 
the first occurrence of a repetitive phrase 
containing mrp /"mD*?"* "1(DX and a form of the verb 
2~lp. No significant difference divides MT from 
the presumed Vorlage of the LXX at this point, but 
it may be worthy of note that the missing clause 
could fit on two lines of about 15/16 characters 
each. 

Later in v 14, 4Q again splits its allegiance 
between the LXX CO^pn) and the MT ( m p i ) . In my 
opinion, both are retentions of an original 
variation in verb forms. Finally, at 7:15, we 
observe the graphic (and aural) similarity between 
the unique 4Q reading D712. and the equally 
secondary MT Q*in2; the LXX is pristine and 
original at this point. 

A half dozen fragments contain portions of vv 
3-19 of chapter 8 (see transcriptions numbers 4 
and 5), another episode exhibiting extensive 
differences between LXX and MT - with the latter 
frequently fuller and expansive. For the text 
covering vv 3-5, the pattern already discerned 
continues: two possible agreements between 4Q and 
MT with respect to single-word additions O K I and 



TKÖ [both in v 4]) and one probable agreement with 
respect to a short, original text in the face of a 
fuller LXX: 4Q, MT: "unKnpS IKX*' "O; LXX adds the 
explicit "'un "OCO"1.*0 The situation in v 4 also 
recalls 7:15: LXX exhibits a short text, while the 
brief additions in MT (""PüS) and 4Q (T^H bx) 
strongly suggest mutual interdependence at some 
stage. 

Readings gleaned from the next three verses 
offer further support, but it is not clearcut. 
For vv 7 and 8, the reconstructed 4Q text 
approximates to the fuller MT. But two caveats 
are in order: (1) 4Q and MT are not, in their 
present forms, identical, although an hypothesized 
haplography in 4Q at v 8 ( T ^ n HK nrPXri) would 
line them up quite closely. (2) It is not easy to 
determine the OG here, that is, to sort out 
original wording from inner-Greek developments.*1 

For 8:7-9, then, the meaningful reconstruction 
is difficult, but within the realm of possibility, 

4 2 

even probability. What are we to say for what 
follows? Four lines of the scroll are constrained 
to contain five verses of material (MT 8:10-14), 
with very few letters extant on the leather. 
There is no reasonable reconstruction that allows 
us to suggest that this scribe squeezed a text as 
long as that represented in the MT into a space 
thus constricted. 

On the back of the photograph of the two 
fragments that contain these verses. Cross wrote: 
"8:10-18, cf. short LXX text." Do these frag­
ments, unlike others we have looked at, reflect 
the "short LXX text" of Joshua? The first reading 
visible on the leather is promising in this 



regard: Q^pT, with the LXX, against MT P3pT 
S K U S" 1) for v 10. Equally enticing is the sole 
reading on the fourth line: DHKIpS (MT: HKIpS 
SxiCJ"1) at the end of v 14. However, the shorter 
4Q-LXX is in both cases original. Three words 
appear on the second line: *0"UÖ'n "IHK The 
first two seem to be a reversal of order in a 
reading common to the MT and OG at v 11. The next 
word is not found here in either the MT or the 
probable Vorlage of the OG; it may be a variant of 
the verb O C W n ) that they both apparently share. 
If this is so, a very short line, of only 34 
characters, connects D'OpT of v 10 with these 
words in v 11. 

The opposite dilemma - too many words for too 
little space - confronts us in the next line, 
which ends with the word m K I D , found at the 
beginning of v 14 in both the MT and the OG. We 
readily concede that the concept of "too many 
words" is dependent on the MT of these verses, for 
it is certainly possible to fit an LXX-type text 
into the space. But we are not sure what cause or 
combination of causes led to the less full LXX at 
this point.*a 

In point of fact, we are unable to reconstruct 
anything with confidence here.*"* For the rest of 
v 14, it does seem that 4Q contains the longer 
wording of the MT, or else it is impossible to 
know how to fill the gap from m K * " 0 at the begin­
ning of v 14 to DHKIpS at the end.*5 

The last line of these fragments contains the 
words ">13n "7""P:i, written in a different hand, 
most likely by a different scribe. This may 
represent a note originally attached to v 18 and 



serving as a correction of ~PiJn (so LXX) to "'lüH 

(=MT) there. Such an interpretation reverses the 

pattern of "correction" found at 3:15 and is at 

variance with the pattern operative elsewhere as 

well. However, we cannot be sure how this phrase 

initially functioned, nor can we overlook the 

frequency with which the variant forms have been 

independently generated when T>iJ and "'iJ appear in 

the same context. "*<s 

It is difficult to determine the original 

wording of 8:18 and thus to assess the 

significance of a possible 4Q-LXX agreement at 

that point. At 8:35, on the other hand, 4Q-LXX 

agreement is certain: they both add inttnrp PN 

after JTCUD miC. Moreover, this is just the sort of 

secondary reading that is particularly important 

for determining textual affiliation (and that 

links 4Q and MT elsewhere in these fragments). 

Without ignoring this piece of "negative" 

evidence, I think it is only fair to point out how 

easily this addition could arise independently, 

especially in the book of Joshua. It is this 

latter factor of (probable?) independent 

development that characterizes the definite 4Q-LXX 

agreement at 8:35 [9:2] and the possible common 

text at 8:18. Independent generation is not, in 

my opinion, a viable explanation for most of the 

4Q-MT secondary agreements we note elsewhere in 

the scrolls. Therein lies the difference. 

This section of the scroll also offers several 

more routine 4Q-MT agreements: the presence of 

m i n n n S D n ] at the end of 8:34 (where OG [9:2] 

has g v t c o VOJJ.C0 M c o u a T j [presumably - HOD rnirû] [cf. 

MT 8:31 and OG 9:2]), the absence of •"'«ÖJXn in MT 



and (probably) 4Q at v 35,"*P and the 4Q-MT agree­

ment (DSlpi) at what is the close of v 35 in the 

MT (cf. OG: TOP IopaiT\\ = SKIOn m p n [so Margolis, 

Book of Joshua, 150]). 

These shared readings, as interesting as they 

are, seem pedestrian in comparison with the two 

unique additions - one of a few words, and one of 

a few lines - that 4Q contains here. The first 

occurs in v 35 where MT has tWUÜ" ) Snp b"D "T̂ Ü, and 

OG e t ç TOC coxa TI6IOT)Ç c>c»cXT|aCaç uî.ô5v Iapar|X. I 

suggest the reconstruction of something like TJG 

['pl'VPn nK [VQi> n»K Snp] h'D, which connects this 

episode with the crossing of the Jordan River in 

chapters 3-5. I have not been able to identify 

the source of the longer addition at the close of 
. . . so 

this section. 

In speaking of these verses primarily as 

8:34-35, I have, perhaps subconsciously, situated 

them in their MT position. As is well known, the 

episode at Ebal and Gerizim is narrated later, 

after the first two verses of chapter 9, in the 

LXX. 5 1 So far as I can tell, on the basis of this 

fragment, it is not possible to determine where 

the scribe located these verses. 

Finally, we turn to chapter 10 (see transcrip­

tions numbers 6 and 7). Again, approximately a 

half dozen fragments have been joined to cover a 

number of verses: here vv 3-11. In the first 

group of verses (3-5) there are at least three 

potentially significant agreements between 4Q and 

MT: pT2£ where the OG has pTn "OIK; 5 2 no*»b«an 

in the singular (which is original), where the OG 

in the plural reveals the influence of the same 

form from v 1 ; and, of more importance, both 



ISDIOT and at the beginning of v 5, where 
the OG reflects only the second item of this 
doublet. The lack of i » before Sx-U0"> at v 4, 
unique to 4Q, may be original, but (as is often 
the case with the phrase) this cannot be 
determined with certainty. 

The next three fragments (not transcribed here) 
cover 10:8-10. Three or perhaps four times in 
these verses 4Q and MT agree against the OG (two 
singular suffixes [OG plural], one instance of 
word order, once without ^ D in the common phrase 
SKn«ö"> [ m ] "OBS [where the LXX has this word] 5 3). 

The last word of 10:10 and then 10:11 are found 
next in sequence. There are several places where 
readings held in common by 4Q and MT might present 
contrasts with the OG. But certainly the most 
interesting reading here is in 10:11 (see 
transcription number 7), where 4Q's unmodified 
D">J3X uniquely preserves the original wording. 
OG's "hail" is easily supplied from the context, 
and the MT's description of the stones as "large" 
is in keeping with the nature of the divine: He 
wouldn't bother throwing down a bunch of pebbles, 
would He? 

In his unpublished work on 4QJosh , Tov also 
provides an analysis of fragments covering a 
number of verses in chapter 17. It is his 
judgment that 4Q-MT agreements, against the OG, 
are especially prominent in these fragments. 

In the preceding paragraphs, I have sought to 
present a fair and full appraisal of how I 
evaluate the remains of the book of Joshua found 
at Qumran. There are five points to note. 
(1) This material shows a wide acquaintance with 



distinctive readings preserved in the MT, usually 
in the direction of full texts judged to be 
secondary expansions. (2) The scribe(s) 
responsible for these scrolls were not reluctant 
to incorporate material of their own creation, 
material I judge to be "in the spirit" of the MT. 
(3) In at least two cases and perhaps another one 
or two, 4QJoshua material uniquely preserves the 
original text, and in several other places the 
fragments transmit original readings not preserved 
in the MT. (4) Where original readings are not 
unique to 4Q, they are shared with the LXX; 
however, in the absence of any (many?) 4Q-LXX 
agreements in the more significant area of 
secondary readings, it is not necessary to posit 
any acquaintance on the part of these scribes with 
the distinctive features of the LXX tradition. 
(5) In addition, I suggested in a tentative 
fashion that the exemplar of both of these 
manuscripts was written in relatively short lines, 
15-16 characters in length. 

In what direction do these data point? No 
simple answer suggests itself. In order to do 
full justice to the complexity of the issues 
involved, it would be necessary to enter into an 
extended discussion of the literary history of the 
book of Joshua, something that Emanuel Tov, A. 
Graeme Auld, Alexander Rofé, and others have 
assayed with considerably more elegance than I 
could.5* 

At this point, perhaps, a few general comments 
may suffice. There is no question that the MT of 
Joshua is longer, fuller, more extensively 

5 5 
elaborated than the LXX of the same book. Is 



this difference in length due primarily to the Old 
Greek translator's Hebrew Vorlage or to his 
manipulation, generally in the direction of 
curtailment, of a Hebrew text essentially 
equivalent to the MT? As is fairly well known, 
the latter judgment was that of Max L. Margolis. 5 0 

On this point, however, he was wrong. Already in 
1914 Samuel Holmes had argued that the Old Greek 
translator prepared a generally faithful, if not 
literal, rendering of the Hebrew text that lay 

5 7 

before him. For the modern period, Harry M. 
Orlinsky first pointed out the flaws in Margolis' 
understanding of how the Old Greek translator 
operated. 5 8 The correctness of the position taken 
by Holmes and Orlinsky has been subsequently 
confirmed by Tov, Auld, and myself, among 
others . 5 S > 

There is, in short, no question that the 
isolation and determination of Old Greek readings 
in Joshua brings us, to some degree, into contact 
with its Hebrew Vorlage. The precise proximity of 
this contact is a matter of some disagreement. It 
is Tov's judgment that "this translation contains 
many examples of very free exegesis in both small 
and large details, but at the same time it 
reflects faithfully many details of its Vorlage, 
inter alia many significant Hebrew variants." 0 0 I 
tend to limit the scope of what Tov terms "free 
exegesis" and find myself in general agreement 
with Tov's later characterization of the Old Greek 
translation as "relatively free to relatively 
literal." 0 1 I also feel that there is consider­
able validity to Fernandez Marcos' overall 
judgment that, in many blocks of material, the OG 



accurately reflects its Hebrew Vorlage at the 
level of "major deviations," less so in the matter 
of individual words and phrases. 0 2 

Be that as it may, there can be no doubt 
(1) that a Greek tradition for the book of Joshua 
is recoverable, (2) that this tradition was less 
full than the developed MT, but that (3) it also 
contained a number of distinctive features, 
including material additional vis-à-vis the MT.*53 

As mentioned several times above, I do not detect 
any sure signs of this tradition in secure or 
probable 4Q readings. 

It should be added, at the risk of redundancy, 
that the determination of original versus 
secondary readings cannot be made on anything 
other than an individual basis. Even after we 
have recovered the shorter OG of a passage and are 
convinced that it accurately, though not necessar­
ily literally, reflects its Vorlage, we have not 
completed, but only begun, the comparative, 
sometimes intuitive, process of sorting out 
secondary development from original text. In this 
paper, I have alluded more than once to my own 
judgment on specific instances, but (in the nature 
of the text critical enterprise) I am far from 
convinced that I am correct each time. 

We have portrayed the scribes responsible for 
4QJoshua as working largely within an MT 
"context." That this kind of text - shall we call 
it proto-MT? - was in existence around 100 BCE is 
hardly surprising. We are, of course, free to 
jettison Cross' designation of this type of text 
as Palestinian, for we cannot be certain that the 
scribes of these manuscripts worked in Palestine 



at Qumran or anywhere else. 0* But is it not 
likely that they did? 

For me at least, it is tempting to envision two 
groups of near-contemporaries having access to 
proto-MT Hebrew manuscripts: a pair of scribes, on 
the one hand; one or two more translators/ 
revisers, on the other. For the latter, I have in 
mind the unknown individual(s) responsible for the 
/caige-Theodotionic version of Joshua, preserved in 
Origen's sixth column and elsewhere. The Hebrew 
text to which this individual's (Old) Greek text 
was revised is remarkably similar to the developed 
MT. This (these) individual(s) may have worked 
only a few decades later or maybe even at the same 
time as the scribes responsible for the Joshua 
scrolls found at Qumran. I suspect that kaige-
Theodotion is (also) to be located in Pales tine.*55 

But differences soon intrude. To an extent, 
they entail certain natural, even necessary, 
contrasts between scribe and translator. 0 0 

However, it is another sort of contrast that I 
wish to make at this point: I believe I can 
reconstruct what the translator was doing, how he 
did it, and perhaps even why; for the "Qumran" 
scribe, I have nothing beyond very tentative 
suggestions to offer. With respect to kaige-Th it 
is, I think, fairly straightforward. He had 
before him a form of the Old Greek of Joshua, 
which he proceeded to revise to a proto-MT form of 
Hebrew. 0 7 In the process, he retained as much as 
possible of the Greek that lay before him, even 
when he was compelled to correct that text. The 
mindset of such a reviser is conservative, even 
reverential, with respect to his base text, but at 



the same time he cannot avoid dealing with its 
obvious inadequacies vis-à-vis the foreign lang­
uage text to which he is revising. Considerations 
of community and audience vie for his attention 
with these concerns for text. A difficult 
balancing act, no doubt, in antiquity as well as 
in the modern world. Theodotion I judge to have 
been remarkably successful in this entire 
enterprise . < S G 

For the scribe(s) whose work ended up at 
Qumran, even if it did not originate there, the 
reconstruction of activities is anything but 
straightforward. 0 0 But we should not be deterred 
from attempting to understand the scribal process, 
as outlined above, I consider it likely that this 
scribe made use of an evolving (that is, 
expanding) form of the tradition eventually 
designated MT. From the sources or resources at 
his command he may well have derived a sense that 
expansion was not simply possible, but even 
desirable. How would one arrive at such a 
judgment? After all, the MT of Joshua would not 
strike even a careful reader as particularly full 
or expansionistic, unless that reader had some 
basis, biblical or extra-biblical, for comparison. 

One possibility is that the manuscript used by 
the scribe (let us hypothesize he used only one 
written source or manuscript) was one into which 
numerous marginal and intralinear notations had 
been introduced. Essentially, then, his "copy" 
would have consisted of a relatively primitive, 
original text of Joshua, which had been 
extensively "marked up" either by our scribe 
and/or by others. 7 0 In this way, we could explain 



the presence of both original readings and of so 
many secondary expansions in the Qumran 
manuscripts. The material thus introduced 
reflected a fairly advanced stage in the 
development of the MT, and additionally it 
stimulated our scribe to undertake expansions of 
and on his own. 

Analogies for this type activity can be amply 
documented, as Max L. Margolis demonstrated in a 
speech of his that I annotated and published under 
the title, "Ars Scribendi: Max Margolis' Paper 
'Preparing Scribe1 s Copy in the Age of 
Manuscripts.*" 7 i In this address Margolis shows 
that the editor responsible for the Joshua portion 
of the Complutensian Polyglot handed the 
typesetter a thoroughly worked-over manuscript 
(B-McL: b). Only this explanation accounts for 
the otherwise bewildering assortment of readings 
displayed in the great Polyglot. 7 2 In the same 
paper Margolis cited another parade example of 
this phenomenon: editors of the Sixtine edition of 
the Greek Old Testament, which was based on 
Vaticanus, gave their typesetters a marked-up copy 
of the already published Aldine print. Some 
distinctive Aldine readings remained uncorrected, 
however, and these crept into the Sixtine 
edition. 

Margolis also referred, although without much 
comment, to another type of analogy, which is 
perhaps even closer to what I envision. In his 
analysis of the Greek manuscripts of Joshua, he 
was led to go beyond the trifaria varietas of 
Jerome and to propose a fourth. Constantino-
politan, family. Its dependence on Origen's 



Hexapla is, in Margolis' view, obvious, but 
equally obvious is its access to a source that 
retained proper names in their earlier, perhaps 
original form. Thus, although secondary readings 
predominate, an earlier stratum does shine 
through.7* 

I do not know if I have correctly discerned the 
nature and substance of what "crept" into or 
"shines" forth from the 4QJoshua fragments. Nor 
do I know how this scribe's work was received when 
it was presented to its original or subsequent 
audiences. As an object of study and analysis, it 
may be judged - in antiquity as in the modern 
world - by one set of standards. Another series 
of criteria, only partially recoverable for us, 
was used by the community for whom this version of 
the words and deeds of Joshua became Sacred Writ. 
And, I cannot help thinking, there were some in 
that community who would be pleased that a 
portion, albeit a small portion, of their text 
survived. I share their pleasure. 

Additional Note: 
Emanuel Tov has offered us not only an 

alternative to Cross' Theory of Local Texts, but 
also at least a partial description and evaluation 
of the context in which Cross formulated his 
hypothesis. 7 5 As narrated by Tov, Cross was too 
quick to organized the manuscript evidence from 
Qumran according to the well-known tripartite and 
bipartite divisions of previous generations. But 
why did he act in this manner? And what about 
others in similar circumstances? Is it simply the 
comfort one derives from following traditional 



categorizations, or an intellectual laziness that 
allows earlier scholars to do our thinking? 7 0 I 
do not think that such negative evaluations do 
justice to scholars or scholarship in general. 
Without commenting on any specific example, I 
would like to introduce a somewhat different 
perspective that could be brought to bear in 
evaluating many Individual cases. 

In a recent issue of The New York Review of 
Books, R. C. Lewontin reviewed a book by Harvard 
biologist Stephen Jay Gould. 7 7 Gould's work deals 
with fossil discoveries at Canada's Burgess Shale. 
According to Gould, its initial discoverer 
willingly "shoehorned" the fossils into the then 
standard classification of animals. That was near 
the turn of the century. Only seventy years later 
did a group of individuals come along and 
recognize that many of these fossils reflected 
life forms radically different from what had 

7 8 

previously been known. 
What causes one individual or groups to take a 

conservative view of fossil (or manuscript) 
discoveries, while another adopts an outlook that 
is nothing short of revolutionary? For author 
Gould, the key lies in the socio-economic class to 
which the investigator belongs or with which he 
identifies. Reviewer Lewontin counters that these 
distinctions more likely "arise from the fact that 
professional scholarship is a way of building a 
life, and that successful careers are constructed" 
along one of "two patterns for a high status 
life." One, represented by the original discover­
er, is "to become part of the political hierarchy 
of the field," immersed in the bureaucratic and 



Appendix 

More significant readings are underlined, but no 
attempt is made to distinguish sure from merely 
probable text. 

Transcription 1. Josh 3:15-16 (4QJosh ) 

[ . . . nSuob] D QiT-nn a^on "noun T»xp ''p'o 

Transcription 2. Josh 6:5-10 (4QJosha) 

•nj[ 3] «a[ ">K o] an nSm [ r n n n n -nun ri] on nSsn n-rna 
[ Knp-n] 

p i N n] K [ Q H S N nnxin 0"on3] n 7*13 p uenrp 

[ crnnn 

[ " iQKn mm 

*>3[ i i i j i "pbnm man inon nni)] aun Sx irmnm 
[ mm] 2C 

ni5[ rata D">K«Q3 Q ^ H D H nan en ayn bin y»vn] noç K D V P * ! ] 

[ m n ] snœ 

organizational side. The other, exemplified by 

Gould's heroic young Turks, entails rebelling 

"against the orthodoxy of their predecessors and 

saying something new." Such revision, common not 

only in evolutionary biology, does not depend on 

ideological conflict, but rather on more general 

scholarly, even temperamental bases. Who is to 

say where the greater value lies?. And why should 

we be forced to do so? 



rrn[ n] 7 V - I K T n[ visncan lijpm V O J J m m *as] b [ a^Snvn] 

m i [ s] an [ napn a-omn -osb -ftin p S n m a m n n K ] 

T^nn »][ DK] om 

uienc m r m aan n**o rms ian mpm m.Sn rm<n *nnx] 
[ no] «S 

ni) [ i3i gyao K S I arMp rot w o B n K V I w i n ] 
[ *HOK an] •> 

Transcription 3. Josh 7:12-15 (4QJoshÄ) 

rrnm; «pon* K*bn annS vn *o a^s K S I [ amniK "osS -us*)] 

n« «rnp aji£ aronpo annn nmocan [ ax Q D O D ] 

ann S K - I E * ) V I S K mm no** ns *o nnoS [îanpnn] 
aronpa 

annn anmon ni) amra-ntt BipS Smn [ SKTÇP] 

aronpo 

mm U I D S " ' n » K anion mn[ i BD*<] anab nprara [ aronpn] 

mm n-nnaS nnpi n[ im îroS-i na*< cram] a*>ra[ S] 
ann nroSan 

m m mnn roc nni) [ "o naîK H N I nro< J O K S ] »ine}*» 
nœi) 25. 

Transcription 4. Josh 8:3-5 (4QJosh<1) 

nwbv iîttnm nnra*n *>i)n mSyb] nonSon B D "bm mcnm 
[ epK *]SK 

[ aranx ariK *iKn noxb aro< î "»! n ^ S ] anSwi S"»nn m a a 
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orpvn ( ? ) I K O n ^ n p i p m n Sx n ^ n "H] nxo man S K 

I K X I ">3 m m mi>n Sx nnp3 *>nic ~MDK ai?n] Ssi ">3Ki 

[ i»*o i3n*<npS 

[ . . .713ffl] K"13 

Transcription 5. Josh 8:7-9 (4QJosha) 

[ mm H 3 H 3 1 m] yn n [ K ] 

mn^ 1 3 1 3 ] B M 3 i [ H K aatoBro mm asms B S T T S K ] 

[ ixn ifflisn 

[ . . . S ] K 1 3 [ S">i uenm anSapi Q D H K T P I * ] 

Transcription 6. Josh 10:3-5 (4QJosha) 

[ ] 

-jSo atrxa S K I ] ) [ i n 3 n ] -[[So amn S K aSsnm] 7S0 pns 
[ y^s^ S K I moi i 

•>SK iSi> I O K S )iS3i) -|[ S ] o [ - P 3 ] i S K I CÖ-QS -[So 

[ ] 1 i ) 3 3 H K Î1331 "»31T] i)1 

[ . . .1] Smi I S P K ^ I SKngp nxi D U O [ im] rix nuiSan *>[ 3 ] 

Transcription 7. Josh 10:11 (4QJosh<x) 

a-on mon npTi j *ii) ••>] oœn p a ^ K amSi) mSon m m i 
[ mo -lax 

[ . . . SN-UÖ"» ^33] i3nrr * I B K D m i 3 n ->33K3 



NOTES 

1. P. Benoit et al, "Editing the Manuscript 
Fragments from Qumran," BA 19 (1956) 84. This 
article is an English translation of "Le Travail 
d'édition des fragments manuscrits de Qumran," RB 
63 (1956) 49-67. Since Cross presumably presented 
his initial findings in English, it seems 
appropriate to report them in that language. 
2. For a later formulation, see, e.g., F. M. 
Cross, The Ancient Library of Qumran (rev. ed.; 
Garden City, NY: Doubleday, 1961) 151 n. 84: "The 
Joshua manuscripts at Qumran are systematically 
'Septuagintal* in character." 
3. J. A. Soggin, Joshua (OTL; Philadelphia: 
Westminster, 1972) 19. 
4. M. Woudstra, Joshua (NICOT; Grand Rapids, MI: 
Eerdmans, 1981) 40. Woudstra's (mis)placement of 
Greek manuscripts at Qumran is apparently based on 
a mis- or hasty reading of Soggin. On this see 
L. Greenspoon, "The Use and Abuse of the Term 
'LXX* and Related Terminology in Recent 
Scholarship," BIOSCS 20 (1987) 21. 
5. C. Newsom, "The*Psalms of Joshua* from Cave 4," 
JJS 39 (1988) 58 n. 6. 
6. On this point, see several articles by E. Tov, 
including "The Textual Affiliations of 4QSam<1," 
JSOT 14 (1979) 37-53, esp. 50-51; "Determining the 
Relationship between the Qumran Scrolls and the 
LXX: Some Methodological Issues," The Hebrew and 
Greek Texts of Samuel (1980 Proceedings IOSCS, 
Vienna) (ed. E. Tov; Jerusalem: Academon, 1980) 
45-67; "A Modern Textual Outlook Based on the 
Qumran Scrolls," HUCA 53 (1982) 11-27, esp. 20-21. 
See also K. A. Mathews, "The Leviticus Scroll 
(11Qpaleo Lev) and the Text of the Hebrew Bible," 
CBQ 48 (1986) 171-207, esp. 194-95. 
7. R. Boling, Joshua (AB 7; Garden City, NY: 
Doubleday, 1982). 
8. Boling, 219. For details see below. 
9. Tov, "Hebrew Biblical Manuscripts from the 
Judaean Desert: Their Contribution to Textual 
Criticism," JJS 39 (1988) 15 n. 39, 32. Earlier 
("The Growth of the Book of Joshua in the Light of 
the Evidence of the LXX Translation," Scripta 



Hierosolymitana 31 [1986] 322) he had cited the 
longer ending of ch. 8 (as he does here [p. 6 
n. 5]) in support of this contention: "The ending 
of chapter 8 in that scroll [4QJosha] differs from 
all other known sources, so that its textual 
independence vis-à-vis the other sources should be 
recognized." I draw a different conclusion from 
the evidence of chapter 8 (see below). 

10. For what has now become the classic 
formulation of Tov's view, see his "Modern Textual 
Outlook." 

11. E. Tov, "Midrash-Type Exegesis in the LXX of 
Joshua," RB (1978) 50-61, and "Growth of Joshua," 
321-39. 

12. See also Tov ("Growth of Joshua," 322): "When 
I read this scroll [4QJosha] I thought at first 
that its contents were relevant to the LXX. This 
is not the case." 

13. In this paper I use both the term "LXX" and 
the expression "OG," but not interchangeably (see 
my "Use and Abuse"). The earliest (recoverable 
form of the) Greek translation of Joshua is 
designated the OG. In general, it is the Hebrew 
Vorlage of this Old Greek that is of most 
interest. It is possible, moreover, that the 
scribe responsible for the Qumran scrolls of 
Joshua (also) came into contact with readings that 
reflect the distinctive secondary developments in 
the Greek textual traditions. On such occasions, 
I make use of the broader term LXX. 

14. Very few researchers have explicitly addressed 
such questions. Among those who have, I have 
especially profited from reading J. E. Sanderson, 
An Exodus Scroll from Qumran: 4QpaleoExo<£* and the 
Samaritan Tradition (HSS 30; Atlanta, GA: Scholars 
Press, 1986). See, in particular, ch. VI (pp. 
261-306): "Editorial and Scribal Processes in the 
Late Second Temple Period as Exhibited in the Text 
of Exodus." See also Tov ("Hebrew Biblical 
Manuscripts," 20-27) and E. C. Ulrich ("Horizons 
of Old Testament Textual Research at the Thirtieth 
Anniversary of Qumran Cave 4," CBQ 46 [1984] 616-
19) for discussion and further bibliographical 
references. 

15. L. Greenspoon, "Biblical Translators in 
Antiquity and in the Modern World: A Comparative 
Study," HUCA 60 (1989) 91-113. There are, to be 
sure, several dangers inherent in such 



comparisons, i.e., reading modern categories and 
concerns back into the past. However, I am 
committed to "the general notion that * translators 
will be translators, * even when they are separated 
by a time period as extended as 2,000 years. 
Today's translators are confronted by many of the 
same problems as their ancient counterparts, and 
their solutions to these problems do not differ as 
much as we might suppose" ("Biblical Translators," 
94 n. 8). This holds equally true, I submit, for 
revisers and scribes. 
16. See below on the number of manuscripts and 
possibly also the number of scribes involved. 
17. E. J. Epp, "Toward the Clarification of the 
Term 'Textual Variant,'" Studies in New Testament 
Language and Text: Essays in Honour of George D. 
Kilpatrick on the Occasion of his sixty-fifth 
Birthday (ed. J. K. Elliott; Leiden: Brill, 1976) 
153-73. 
18. See my remarks in Boling, 110. 
19. See n. 1 above. 
20. In forthcoming DJD volumes Ulrich is respons­
ible for 4QJosha, Tov for 4QJosh . Both have 
shared their findings with me, and for that I am 
most grateful. 
21. For specific references, see n. 6 above. 
22. I base this characterization only on what I 
can read on the leather and on what I can 
reconstruct with a high degree of probability. 
23. For recent statements of Cross' overall views, 
see F. M. Cross, "The Evolution of a theory of 
Local Texts," Qumran and the History of the 
Biblical Text (ed. F. M. Cross and S. Talmon; 
Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1975) 306-20; 
and "Problems of Method in the Textual Criticism 
of the Hebrew Bible," The Critical Study of Sacred 
Texts (ed. W. Doniger O'Flaherty; Berkeley: 
Graduate Theological Union, 1979) 31-54. 
24. Tov ("Growth of Joshua," 326): "In Joshua, on 
the other hand, the LXX lacks not more than 4-5%, 
a proportion similar to that in Ezekiel." 
25. For the latter, Tov seems to suggest that such 
"non-MT" expansions preclude the designation of 
our scrolls as "MT." See, e.g., the material 
quoted in n. 9 above. In my opinion, this 
conclusion does not necessarily follow from the 



evidence. On this, see further below. Earlier in 
the same article ("Growth of Joshua," 321f), Tov 
writes more generally: "There is one further 
source which also differs considerably from MT... 
I refer to a Hebrew scroll from Cave 4 in Qumran, 
4QJos a, fragmentary in nature, but rather 
extensive and often different from MT." 
26. No one today can ignore the legitimate 
concerns of his fellow scholars to have access as 
quickly as possible to as much Qumran materia}, as 
possible. My decision not to publish photographs 
is, I hope, balanced by my willingness to share 
the photographs with interested scholars upon 
their request. 
27. Tov (private communication), allowing for 
considerably longer lines at this point, 
reconstructs in accordance with the full MT. 
28. See below, e.g., at 4:3 and 7:14; cf. 7:12. 
29. On the length of lines in "anterior" copies, 
see, e.g., M. L. Margolis, "Textual Criticism of 
the Greek Old Testament," Proceedings of the 
American Philosophical Society 67 (1928) 190-91; 
and more recently, V. A. Dearing, "A New 
Explanation for the Discontinuities in the Text of 
Isaiah 1-10," The Critical Study of Sacred Texts 
(ed. W. Doniger O'Flaherty; Berkeley: Graduate 
Theological Union, 1979) 77-93. 
30. See references in n. 6 above. 
31. Tov (private, communication) reads the 
preposition 3. rather than D at beginning. 
32. Newsom, "Psalms of Joshua," 67. The 
direction of dependence or indeed whether there is 
any dependence cannot be determined with 
certainty. 
33. Tov (private communication) favors this view, 
as do I. 
34. We are prone to speak of the addition of •''on 
as a "correction" toward the LXX. However, there 
is no way of knowing what motivated someone to add 
this word. If this is an example of the work of a 
"corrector," he seems to have been a singularly 
lazy or disinterested individual. 
35. The wording of this "suggestion" is purposely 
vague and minimalist. 



36. Some observers may suspect that here I am 
veering away from a likely 4Q-LXX connection in 
order to protect my hypothesis. In my defense I 
can respond that this connection is at best only 
possible or suggestive. 
37. On this see the relevant discussions in S. 
Holmes, Joshua: The Hebrew and Greek Texts 
(Cambridge: University Press, 1914); M. L. 
Margolis, The Book of Joshua in Greek (Paris: Paul 
Geuthner, 1931); Boling, Joshua; Tov, "Growth of 
Joshua;" and other sources. 
38. More on this below. 
39. A reconstruction that Boling (p. 219) 
accepted. See also above. 
40. But none of these appears on the leather. 
41. On this see also the sources listed above in 
n. 37. 
42. In any event, these verses cannot be said to 
offer anything other than supporting evidence for 
an argument with securer bases in other passages. 
43. For further details see the sources listed 
above in n. 37. 
44. The task of reconstruction, never an easy one, 
is even more difficult here because of the 
curious, unique reading exhibited by 4Q on the 
leather earlier in v 11. 
45. Having largely discounted the significance of 
a possible 4Q-LXX connection just above, I am in 
no position to insist on the importance of a 
probable 4Q-MT agreement here. But, I suppose, 
there is some force in even inconsistent 
insistence. 
46. On this latter point see M. L. Margolis, "Ai 
or the City? Joshua 8.12, 16," JQR 7 (1917) 
491-97. 
47. I have purposely used the broader term "LXX" 
to indicate some uncertainty, at least in my mind, 
about the wording of the OG in these cases. 
48. I am sensitive to the criticism that I have 
simply "explained away," rather than fairly 
examined, evidence contrary to my hypothesis. 
Nonetheless, it seems more profitable, if less 
prudent, to argue our case as forcefully as 
possible. 



49. On the original text here see the sources 
listed above in n. 37. 
50. Although, in my opinion, the Qumran. scribe 
himself "composed" the longer and probably also 
the shorter addition here, I suspect that some 
discerning scholar will be able to link the 
substance of this unknown additional material with 
a known development within the midrashic 
tradition. That identification will have to await 
the fuller publication of this scroll. There may, 
in addition, be some connection between these 
additions and the Psalms of Joshua, especially 
4Q379 (see Newsom, "Psalms of Joshua," 65-68). 
51. On this section as a late addition, see E. 
Tov, "Some Sequence Differences between the MT and 
the LXX and Their Ramifications for the Literary 
Criticism of the Bible," Journal of Northwest 
Semitic Languages 13 (1987) 152-54. 
52. Cf. Judg 1:4-7. On the question of 
originality see Boling (Joshua, 278), who also 
wrote the commentary on Judges for the Anchor 
Bible. 
53. But we cannot be certain about the OG. 
54. For Tov, see "Midrash-Type Exegesis," "Some 
Sequence Differences," and "Growth of Joshua" (all 
cited earlier). For Auld, see A. G. Aula, Studies 
in Joshua: Text and Literary Relations (Unpub. 
diss.; University of Edinburgh, 1976); "Cities of 
Refuge in Israelite Tradition," JSOT 10 (1978) 
26-40; "Textual and Literary Studies in the Book 
of Joshua," ZAW 90 (1978) 412-17; "The Levitical 
Cities: Texts and History," ZAW 91 (1979) 194-206. 
For Rofé, see A. Rofé, "The end of the Book of 
Joshua in the Septuagint," Henoch 4 (1982) 17-35 
(a Hebrew version appeared earlier in Shnaton 2 
[1977] 217- 27); and "Historico-Literary Criticism 
Illustrated by Joshua 20," J. L. Seeligmann Volume 
(ed. A. Rofé and Y. Zakovitch: Jerusalem, 1983) 
137-50. The above listing is not intended to be 
exhaustive. 
55. See above. Note also the preponderance of 
asterisks in Origen's hexaplaric edition of this 
book. 
56. Typical of Margolis 1 judgment is the 
following statement ("Textual Criticism," 196): 
"On the whole he [the Old Greek translator] 



handled his Hebrew freely, repeatedly curtailing 
the text." 
57. For Holmes see above n. 37. 
58. H. M. Orlinsky, "The Hebrew Vorlage of the 
Septuagint of the Book of Joshua," Congress Volume 
1968 (VTSup 17; Leiden: Brill, 1969) 187-95. 
59. For Tov and Auld see above n. 54. See also 
L. Greenspoon, "Theodotion, Aquila, Symmachus, and 
the Old Greek of Joshua," Eretz-Israel 16 (1982) 
82-91 ; and Textual Studies in the Book of Joshua 
(HSM 28: Chico, CA: Scholars Press, 1983). 
60. Tov, "Midrash-Type Exegesis," 51. 
61. Tov, "Growth of Joshua," 327f n. 18. "At the 
same time," Tov continues, "the freedom of the 
translator is often predictable, so the 
reconstruction of the Hebrew base is often 
easier than shown by mere statistics." 
62. N. Fernandez Marcos, "The Use of the 
Septuagint in the Criticism of the Hebrew Bible," 
Sefarad 47 (1987), esp. 70-71. 
63. For a detailed examination, see Tov, "Growth 
of Joshua." 
64. Recall that Tov, ("Hebrew Biblical a b 

Manuscripts," 15 n. 39) placed 4QJoshuaa' in the 
category of "Biblical texts not written in the 
Qumran orthography." 
65. For the material in this paragraph, see my 
"Biblical Translators." On the last point, see 
esp. p. 112. 
66. See, for example, H. M. Orlinsky, "The 
Septuagint as Holy Writ and the Philosophy of the 
Translators," HUCA 46 (1975) 89-114. The thrust 
of his argument should, in my opinion, be accepted 
as operative in evaluating the work of any trans­
lator, unless compelling counterarguments can be 
adduced. 
67. A further distinction, between translation and 
revision, is also necessary: "As distinct from a 
translation, which entails the fresh rendering of 
a text from one language into another, a revision 
is most dependent on an existing text in the same 
language. It is a matter of degree: no trans­
lator, however original, is totally unaware of 
earlier renderings, nor is even the most slavish 
reviser without knowledge of the foreign language 



text that stands behind the earlier translation 
with which he works. Or, to put it another way, 
it's a matter of starting point: the translator 
begins with the foreign language text; the 
reviser, with a text in his own language." See my 
"A book "Without Blemish*: The Jewish Publication 
Society's Bible Translation of 1917," JQR 79 
(1988) 17. 
68. As I wrote at the end of Textual Studies (pp. 
380-81): "Theodotion, in our opinion, embodies 
those concerns that a reviser or translator ought 
to display. First of all, he was faithful to and 
respectful of the text he was revising. Secondly, 
he was knowledgeable of and careful with the text 
to which he was correcting. And, perhaps most 
important, he took into account the needs of his 
intended audience and produced a text in which the 
flavor of neither the Hebrew (as with Sym.) nor 
the Greek (as with Aq.) was lost." The jury is 
likely to be more mixed in assessing the success 
of Margolis and the translation committee he 
headed. 
69. As is also true with any such reconstruction 
(Tov, "Modern Textual Outlook," 26-27 n. 70). 
70. The terms in quotation marks are familiar to 
any editor. Their appropriateness in this 
context is explained below. 
71. JQR 71 (1981) 133-50. See also "Ars 
Scribendi; Pars Reperta," JQR 72 (1982) 43-44. 
72. For further details see also L. Greenspoon, 
"Max L. Margolis on the Complutensian Text of 
Joshua," BIOSCS 12 (1979) 43-56. 
73. See further M. L. Margolis, "The Aldina as a 
Source of the Sixtina," JBL 38 (1919) 51-52. 
74. M. L. Margolis, "Specimen of a New Edition of 
the Greek Joshua," Jewish Studies in Memory of 
Israel Abrahams (New York: Jewish Institute of 
Religion, 1927) 309-11; reprinted in Studies in 
the Septuagint: Origins, Recensions, and 
Interpretations (ed. S. Jellicoe; New York: KTAV, 
1974). For further details on Margolis' C 
recension, see his "'Man by Man,' Joshua 7, 17," 
JQR 3 (1913) 327; and "Hexapla and Hexaplaric," 
AJSL 32 (1916) 137-38. 
75. See Tov, "Modern Textual Outlook." 



76. I hasten to add that these explanations are 
not Tov's, nor are they attributable to anyone in 
particular. They simply reflect one sort of 
inference that could reasonably be drawn from any 
such situation. 
77. R. C. Lewontin, "Fallen Angels: Wonderful 
Life: The Burgess Shale and the Nature of History, 
by Stephen J. Gould," The New York Review of Books 
(June 14, 1990) 3-7. 
78. Analogies with the manuscript discoveries at 
Qumran readily suggest themselves. 



THE OLD GREEK OF ISAIAH IN RELATION 
TO THE QUMRAN TEXTS OF ISAIAH: 

SOME GENERAL COMMENTS 

ARIE VAN DER KOOIJ 

I 

Since the discoveries in the caves at Qumran in 
the late forties and in the early fifties, the Old 
Greek of Isaiah (hereafter: LXX Isa) is no longer 
the only witness to the early history of the text 
of Isaiah. Among the large number of (fragments 
of) biblical texts the following Isaiah-texts have 
been found: 
- IQIsa01, a complete scroll, the only one among 
the biblical texts from Qumran; dating from the 
late second centuçy BCE. 
- IQIsa , preserved in a fragmentary state, with 
major parts from Isa 41 onwards; dating from the 
late first century BCE. 
- 4QIsa a - r, fragments of about 17 scrolls;1 dating 
from the period 150 BCE - 70 CE. 
- 5QIsa (5Q3), a tiny fragment, dating from the 

2 

first century CE. 



For 1QIsa a and 1QIsab official editions are 
available,3 but up to the present the edition of 
the 4Q fragments has not yet appeared.* Yet we 
know something about these fragments because P. W. 
Skehan has published a list of the contents of all 
the 4QIsa MSS, 5 and F. J. Morrow, a student of 
his, has catalogued and analyzed all the variants 
of these MSS in his dissertation, entitled The 
Text of Isaiah at Qumran* 

As is well known the above mentioned Qlsa-texts 
are not the only texts with regard to the book of 
Isaiah found at Qumran. We also have parts of 
pesharim on several passages from Isaiah.7 The 
large number of biblical Isaiah texts, together 
with these pesharim and, furthermore, the many 
instances of citations from and allusions to 
passages from Isaiah,8 make it fully clear that 
this book was a favorite one at Qumran. For our 
subject, LXX Isa in relation to the Qlsa-texts, we 
limit ourselves to the biblical texts from Qumran. 

Both LXX Isa and the Qlsa-texts go back to the 
period of c. 150 BCE until 70 CE. These texts are 
important witnesses to that early period of the 
history of the text of the Hebrew Bible, the 
period before c. 100 CE, i.e. before the proto-
masoretic text dominates the scene. The period 
before 100, or maybe even before the first century 
CE, is characterised by the well known and much 
discussed variety and fluidity of biblical texts 
and text traditions. This applies also to our 
Isa-texts from that period: they too display a 
variety, as may be clear from the following 
characterizations. 

LXX Isa and iQIsa^ both reflect a free approach 



towards their Vorlage, as appears from deviations 
and variant readings of a linguistic nature, as 
well as from contextual changes such as 
harmonizations. Both texts are also characterized 
by interpretative renderings or readings. 

IQIsa , on the other hand, is a text of quite a 
different type, reflecting a conservative attitude 
towards its Vorlage. Though paleographically 
younger than IQIsa*, as far as its orthography is 
concerned 1QIsab is much older. As a copy it 
belongs to the accurate type, P and being very 
close to MT it can therefore be regarded as a 
pre-masoretic text. 1 0 

The fragments of 4Q are to be seen as a third 
group: 1 1 as a whole they offer a large number of 
variants, but these variants are, in general, 
rather insignificant. The 4QIsa-texts hold a 
position somewhere between IQIsa* and lQIsa b, 
being closer to the (proto)-masoretic text than to 
IQIsa*. According to Morrow the variants of 4QIsa 
are due to 5 tendencies: (a) breakdown of Hebrew 
grammar and usage; (b) breakdown of Hebrew 
pronunciation; (c) substitution of more normal or 
current diction, including the interpretation of 
difficult or unusual words in terms of what is 
known; (d) a harmonizing tendency with regard to 
person; (e) influence of similar biblical passages 
on each other. 1 2 

J. 3 

So one can discern three kinds of Isa-texts. 
As far as the Qlsa-texts are concerned, a three­
fold variety is attested in one and the same 
region, namely Judea. This means that these data 
cannot be accounted for by the theory of local 
text-types. 1 4 



Though LXX Isa as well as Qlsa are indeed to be 
considered as early witnesses, as stated above, 
one should not forget two important differences 
between them: in contrast to Qlsa the Old Greek, 
as a translation, is not a text written in the 
language of the Hebrew Bible itself, and the Old 
Greek is not attested by any manuscript dating 
from the time when the original translation was 
presumably made. Because of these two aspects LXX 
Isa is in fact only an indirect witness to the 
early history of the text of Isaiah. 

On the other hand, however, LXX Isa has the 
advantage of being a complete text. Though this 
is, quite exceptionally, also the case with 
1QIsaa, all other Qlsa-texts, as well as all 
remaining biblical texts from Qumran, have been 
preserved in only a fragmentary state. 

After these introductory remarks we will now 
deal with our subject matter, LXX Isa in relation 
to Qlsa, from two points of view: 
1. LXX Isa together with Qlsa against MT. 
2. LXX Isa compared with Qlsa. 

II 

Because all these materials are witnesses to 
the earliest attested period of the text of Isaiah 
it is of course most important to look for 
"pre-masoretic" readings which are older than 
(proto-)MT. As we all know the number of variants 
offered by our texts, be it directly or, in the 

1.5 

case of a translation, indirectly, is very 
large. However, for several reasons most of them 



are of a secondary nature. A particular element 

which limits the value of alternative readings is 

the fact that they are not supported by all 

available witnesses. 

It will be clear that variants shared by LXX 

Isa together with all Qlsa-texts are of particular 

weight, the more so when 1QIsab joins in. 

However, these cases are very rare. 1 0 By way of 

example we refer to three quite interesting cases 

which are found in the last verses of Isaiah 53: 

53:11 

HKT» MT ] T l K nKT> IQIsa*, 1QIsab, 4QIsad, LXX Isa 

53:12 

K B n MT ] ">Kûn 1QIsaa, 1QIsab, 4QIsad, LXX Isa 

Q-JÜCDSS MT ] DmiHDS-b iQIsa* (HÖH-), 1QIsab, 4QIsad, 

LXX Isa C5ua Taç a / A A P T L A C CXUTCOV} 

The fact that these variants are attested by 

all the early witnesses so far available for these 

verses strongly favours the assumption that they 

are to be seen as belonging to the pre-masoretic 

text of Isaiah. 1 7 This is the more probable since 

1QIsab, a conservative type of text, joins the 

other texts. 

Cases of combined evidence from LXX Isa and the 

Qlsa-texts versus MT are very rare indeed. Though 

the most important MS, 1QIsab, is only fragment-

arily preserved, because of the nature of this MS 

one can safely assume that the rare cases of 

combined evidence point to a pre-masoretic text of 

Isaiah which is very close to (proto-)MT. 



We will discuss now our second point, LXX Isa 

compared with the Qlsa-texts. As we have seen, 

the Qlsa-texts fall into three groups: IQIsa*, 

1QIsa b, and 4QIsa. What can be said about the 

relationship between LXX Isa and IQIsa*, 1QIsa b, 

and 4QIsa respectively? 

As far as the matter of recension is concerned, 

it has become clear that there is no particular 

connection between LXX Isa and any one of the 

three groups of Qlsa-texts. 1 9 This holds not only 

for 1QIsa b l ï > and 4QIsa,2° but also for the most 

interesting text, IQIsa*. It should be stressed 

that not only do LXX Isa and IQIsa* deviate in 

many instances from MT but both are also mutually 

divergent in a large number of cases, whereas the 

number of common readings versus MT is relatively 

very small. In his valuable discussion of these 

agreements, J. Ziegler offers some suggestions 

with regard to the common readings: some were 

present in the Vorlage of LXX Isa, be it in the 

text, or in the margin, and others, in particular 

the lexical variants, were part of a scholarly 
2 1 

tradition. As always, the difficulty is to know 

whether a variant reading is going back to a 

Vorlage, or is due to the method of the author 

(scribe or translator). In light of the overall 

character of our texts one is more inclined to 

ascribe agreements on word-level to a common 

practice of both authors rather than to their 

Vorlagen. 

So, quite different from the state of affairs 

with regard to the books of Samuel and Jeremiah, 



notable agreement between LXX Isa and even one 
(group of) Qlsa-text(s), against MT, does not 
emerge from a comparison between these texts. 
This does not mean, however, that there is no 
relationship or connection at all. It is to be 
asked whether, on the basis of characteristics 
other than that of textual agreements, LXX Isa has 
something in common with any one of the 
Qlsa-texts. 

Apart from a few readings, it can be stated 
that 1QIsa and 4QIsa do not have any particular 
trait in common with LXX Isa, though it must be 
admitted that a comparison with 1QIsa b, and even 
more with 4QIsa, is complicated by the fragmentary 
state of these Isa-texts. But, unlike 1QIsa and 
4QIsa, it is 1QIsa a which has something in common 
with LXX Isa. Both texts, dating from the same 
period, the second half of the second century BCE, 
differ markedly from MT, and both reflect a free 
approach towards their Vorlagen. 

We will concentrate therefore, in the rest of 
our paper, on the question of the relationship 
between LXX Isa and IQIsa**. 

In his lecture during the IOSOT-congress at 
Strasbourg in 1956, P. W. Skehan, dealing with the 
relationship between LXX Isa and 1QIsa a, stated 
that 1QIsa a "illustrates ... an exegetical process 
at work within the transmission of the text 
itself, in Hebrew." 2 2 He referred to Z^egler's 
study, Untersuchungen zur Septuaginta des Buches 
Isaias, in which it is suggested that cases of 
borrowings from other books into the text of 
Isaiah, as well as cases of harmonizations within 
the book itself may already have been present in 



the Vorlage of LXX Isa. Skehan applied this idea 
to IQIsa*; LXX Isa and IQIsa* are, he then 
remarked, "mutually illustrative, because the 
cave 1 manuscript gives us, for the first time in 
Hebrew, the kind of glossed and reworked manu­
script that the LXX prototype must have been." 2 3 

However, with regard to all this, determining 
which variants go back to the Vorlage and which 
are due to the author remains highly problematic. 

Though the usual method of comparison on word-
level is quite understandable for text-critical 
purposes, this approach is too limited with regard 
to LXX Isa and IQIsa*, since these texts reflect a 
free approach. This means that an analysis of 
variant readings has to be carried out within the 
scope of the nature of each of these texts itself, 
before a comparison with the other text is made. 
In my opinion, though a lot of research has been 
done, further research is needed on LXX Isa and 
IQIsa*, each in their own right, before an 
adequate comparison can be made. 

It is commonly agreed that in these texts under 
discussion a free approach towards their Vorlage 
is visible. But what do we assume about the 
nature of a translation like LXX Isa when we speak 
of a "free approach," or of a "free translation?" 

The distinction between a "literal" and "free" 
translation is a very old one indeed. In ancient 
times, scholars like Cicero and, like him, Jerome 
were well aware of these two types of translation: 
the literal one was characterised by the 
expression verbum pro verbo, and the free one by 



sensus de sensu.24 Though very useful, these 
designations constitute but a broad distinction. 

A free approach means, in fact, two things: (a) 
a free attitude towards the Vorlage, and (b) a 
free representation of it. A free rendering, 
first of all, concerns the language of the Vorlage 
in several respects (grammatical, syntactical, 
semantic, stylistic, and idiomatic). In case of a 
translation into Greek, the aim is to produce an 
adequate rendering in good Koine Greek. 2 5 

Further, a free approach may also have to do with 
the content of the Vorlage. In such a case the 
translator apparently feels free to deviate from 
his Vorlage (also) with respect to content, for 
some reason or other. 

As for the characteristics of a free approach 
in the sense of a free translation, the following 
aspects or tendencies apply: 
- the aim of writing good Koine Greek, both with 
respect to syntax and to idiom; 
- inconsistency, or variety, of lexical choices; 
different word order as well; 
- grammatical and contextual changes, such as 
harmonizations ; 
- that of adding or subtracting words or 
, 2<S 

phrases. 
As we know from past research, these aspects, and 

27 
others as well, are typical of LXX Isa. 

Today, we live in the era of the computer, the 
great advantage of which is that quantitatively as 

/ 

well as percentilely literalness can be measured 
in a more accurate way than ever before. 
Furthermore and importantly, it is now more 
readily possible to detect patterns on a 



syntactical or stylistic level in Greek as part of 
the method of a translator. In relation to these 
matters we now have some interesting results from 

2 8 

the well known CATTS project. 
However, in particular with regard to free 

translations, such as LXX Isa and LXX Job, these 
findings, though of a great help, have their 
limits. The conclusion, based on earlier research 
or on modern research by means of the computer, 
that the data justify the characterization of 
"free approach," leaves several questions 
unanswered. It is helpful and important to know 
that certain variants, pluses or minuses, are due 
to contextual changes, but the question remains 
open whether they are intentional or uninten­
tional. It is also important to know that the 
lexical choices display a great measure of 
inconsistency, but the question whether they are 
pure guesses or deliberate choices, serving some 
(contextual) interpretation, remains open. Let us 
state it in this way: for what purpose or purposes 
did the author of LXX Isa, or mutatis mutandis the 
scribe of IQIsa*, use the "free approach"? In 
short, one wants to know more than simply whether 
the attitude of the translator towards his Vorlage 
was literal or free. 

Instead of guessing whether a translator made a 
guess, or made his translation from intuition, or 
whether he harmonised rather mechanically or not, 
a more detailed analysis of a text such as LXX Isa 
is needed. As I have argued elsewhere, with 
regard to LXX Isa I prefer the following approach: 
each pericope should be analysed in detail, both 
on a linguistic level and on the level of 



contents, including a comparison with MT. Thus 
one can attempt to determine whether, and to what 
extent, deviations in LXX Isa from MT are serving 
a particular interpretation of the actual context. 
If so, they provide us with little evidence that 
might go back to a different Vorlage. 

Our choice for the pericope as the basis for 
closer research has to do with the scribal and 
reading practices of the ancient world. This 
aspect is particularly interesting with regard to 
1QIsa a. In this scroll the pericopes are clearly 
indicated by a nuanced system of text-division. 
As to 1QIsa a I prefer also a more holistic, and 
less atomistic approach, by which I mean that 
there should be a close reading of a pericope, 
including an analysis of its syntax, its form and 
its contents, taking seriously its own variants, 
its own division and subdivision. In terms of 
antiquity, such a reading means in fact the 
reconstruction of the âvâyvuon;, the "reading 
aloud" of the text, which implies, particularly in 
the case of an unvocalised text, a first 
interpretation of it. 

As an example I may refer to my analysis of LXX 
Isa 8:11-16 and 1QIsaa 8:11-18. a ± Both passages I 
have analysed in the way just mentioned. The 
conclusion was reached that each passage 
constitutes a coherent text in its own right, 
containing a form and content quite different from 
the other, and each one is different from MT as 
well. Deviations or variant-readings turned out 
to be part of a particular interpretation. 

Let me give some examples : 
- MT Isa 8:11 has the reading ^ D ' H , "and YHWH 



instructed me (not to go the way of this people)." 

LXX offers in its place the rendering à n e t 0 o - 5 a t 

(presumably via the root "they disobey," and 

together with other deviations from MT this 

rendering makes perfect sense, though one quite 

different from that of MT: persons with power, 

leaders, do not obey the way of this people. 

- In MT Isa 8:15 the verb S«Ö3, "to stumble" is 

used. In LXX this verb has been rendered here by 

àS-uvaTTJao-uat. This equivalent for SttJD does not 

occur in the rest of LXX Isa, nor in the other 

books of the LXX. In our pericope, however, this 

rendering makes perfect sense: the strong leaders 

shall became "powerless." A nice example of a 

lexical choice in view of the actual context in 

Greek (vs. 11). 

- In IQIsa*, the text of 8:11 has the reading 

W D \ "He (YHWH) will cause us to turn away 

(from walking in the way of this people)." A 

close reading of our pericope, including this 

variant, reveals that this reading serves a 

particular interpretation of Isa 8:11 ff. 

- This pericope of IQIsa* also contains an 

interesting case of text-division: within 8:12-13 

(see col. VIII, 1 . 6 ) the scroll displays an 

interior subdivision marked by a blank space in 

the line. As a result, the words m x i ï 
are not part of vs. 13, as is the case in MT, but 

figure as the last words of vs. 12. Reading the 

text of IQIsa* as it stands, an understanding of 

this text different from MT emerges. Our variant 

in vs. 11 and this subdivision create in the text 

of IQIsa* "a strong emphasis on the group of the 



prophet and his followers, standing as a group 

opposed to the people. 1 , 3 2 

My conclusion is that in these, and other cases 
3 3 

as well, the passages involved constitute a 

deliberate composition. This means that the 

authors are not to be regarded simply as dragoman-

translators or copyists, but more likely as 

scribes and scholars. Or to put it in terms of 

antiquity; they are to be seen as "oratores," 

rather than "interprètes."3* 

This conclusion may help us in finding an 

answer to our question concerning for what purpose 

the authors of LXX Isa and IQIsa** used the free 

approach. But again one wants to know more. For 

two further questions arise, namely, (a) why, for 

what purpose, did the authors produce their text 

as a deliberate composition, and (b) how did they 

produce their text. 

The first question is a hermeneutical one; it 

has to do with the status of our texts, being 

prophetical books dating from the hellenistic 

period. As has been argued first of all by I. L. 

Seeligmann, LXX Isa contains passages which 

reflect an understanding of the prophecies of 

Isaiah as predictions of what happened in the time 

of the translator. 3 5 This means that LXX Isa may 

be read and understood (i.e. decoded) as a 

collection of prophetical oracles like Daniel 11 

or Book III of the Sibylline Oracles. 

As I have argued elsewhere, 3 0 1QIsa a also 

contains texts which reflect such an actualization 

of prophecy, an understanding of prophecies 

typical of the Qumran community as appears from 

the pesharim. In this respect 1QIsa a 8:11 is a 



most interesting case: the tenor of this verse, 
within the pericope to which it belongs, agrees 
with the use of this verse in other texts from 
Qumran. This text appears to be "an important 
text in the self-understanding of the Qumran 
covenanters." 3 7 So the most natural conclusion is 
that IQIsa* 8:1 Iff reflects the attempt of 
legitimating the Qumran community on the basis 
of this passage. 

Our second question, concerning how such a text 
was produced, has to do with the interpretation 
technique of the time. How was the Vorlage read 
and interpreted, and which exegetical devices were 
used? It will be clear that this question is of 
crucial importance for the matter of the Vorlage. 

At the end of this paper I return to the 
relationship between LXX Isa and IQIsa*, the texts 
on which we have concentrated our discussion. What 
do both texts have in common? Both texts are, in 
my view, "mutually illustrative," not only with 
regard to their free approach, but also in the way 
in which both authors have used this free 
approach. My tentative conclusion is, that they, 
as scribes and scholars, have made the effort to 
create new texts with a meaning of their own, 
presumably with the ultimate purpose not only to 
modernize the text linguistically, but also to 
actualize the prophecies of Isaiah. 

Of course, further research has to be carried 
out, in order to get a better knowledge of both 
texts in their own right, and hence to be able to 
carry out a comparison between both as adequately 
as possible. But if we are on the right track, it 
would mean that both texts reflect some literary 
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STATISTICS AND TEXTUAL FILIATION: 
THE CASE OF 4-QSAM a/LXX 

CWITH A NOTE ON THE TEXT OF THE PENTATEUCH) 

Frank H. Polak 

This paper aims to propose a method to deter­
mine the relationship between the MT and the 
ancient witnesses to the text of the Hebrew Bible. 
Our first step is classifying the variants into 
categories. In order to establish affinities the 
data in these categories are analyzed statis­
tically. On the basis of these findings one may 
establish descent by the standard methods of 
textual criticism. That is to say, our approach 
is similar to the stemmatic method, but it will be 
based on statistics. 

By the statistical method we can prove the 
following theses: 
a. 4QSama and the parent text of the Old Greek of 
the Book of Samuel descend from one common 
exemplar ( 3 . ) , which differs from the ancestor of 
MT and represents a revision of the ancient text. 
b. 4QpaleoExodrn and the Samaritan Pentateuch (SP) 



of the Book of Exodus represent one and the same 

revision £9 (including also 4Q158 11-12) made on 

the basis of Proto-MT (D), but they do not descend 

from the same manuscript. These texts are related 

to MT, which is, however, closer to Proto-MT. The 

LXX is not related to D. 

c. 11QpaleoLev, MT and SP of the Book of Leviticus 

are all independently related to Proto-MT (Ö); the 

Old Greek is not related to this text. 

d. Both in Exodus and in Leviticus the Old Greek, 

SP and the scrolls have been influenced by a 

revision of the ancient text (R). 

Of course, similar theses have already been 

expressed in the past, but they have also been 

challenged. The statistical method enables us to 

turn scholarly intuitions into conclusive 

evidence. 

I 

The relationship between 4QSama and the LXX 

poses a dilemma. On the one hand, the scroll 

contains numerous readings that differ from the 

MT, but match the OG according to LXX B or the 

(proto-)Lucianic version. On the other hand, the 

scroll also contains many variants that are not 

attested by the Greek; therefore we cannot bluntly 

state that 4QSama is identical with or directly 

related to the parent text of the LXX. Cross has 

tried to solve this problem by assuming that both 

the LXX (the Egyptian text in his system) and the 

Qumran scroll (the Palestinian recension) repre­

sent a scribal reworking that has bypassed the MT 

(of Babylonian descent). 1 In this point he is 



followed by Ulrich, in his discussion of the 
relation between the scroll and the text used by 
Josephus. 2 On the other hand, Tov has argued that 
the disagreements between the scroll and the LXX 
are more numerous and more important than indic­
ated by Cross and Ulrich; he has also pointed out 
that in some sections, independent variants are 
more frequent than in other parts. 3 Thus he 
considers the scroll an independent witness, not 
to be characterized as "Septuagintal." Tov's call 
for more precision in the statistical treatment of 
the material provided the starting-point for our 
investigation.* First I wish to set out some of 
the principles of the statistical approach; next I 
address the question why this method should be 
used. 

Before turning to the figures, we must deter­
mine what to count. Arithmetically the interchange 
lanon/anwn (1 Sam 1:25) has the same value as a 
long addition, but in fact its status is quite 
different. The first variant is no more than a 
common interchange of singular and plural, whereas 
a long addition pertains to the structure of the 
text, might represent exegesis, and on all 
accounts has far more implications. It would be a 
serious error to count both variants together in 
one class. 5 Therefore, analysis of the figures 
must be preceded by an objective classification: 
1. Obvious mechanical variants, 
2. Substitution / interchange of words within the 
same syntactic slot, 
3. Longer / shorter syntactic slots (expansion or 
condensation), 



4. Presence / absence of entire syntactic slots 
(addition or omission), 
5. Presence / absence of entire clauses or 
sentences (addition or omission), 
6. Complicated redactional processes, 
7. Changes in word order. 
These categories are not quantitive. The point is 
not that the phrase " p 3 0 KIHTI is longer than 
TO! (1 Sam 1:23), but that it occupies the same 
slot in the sentence. By the same token, the 
expansion of pTlTH to VlKCU pTJTH in 1 Sam 15:27 is 
quite different from the addition of in 

1"2. . In the former case the longer reading 
introduces an explicit subject into the sentence, 
whereas in the latter instance, a given slot has 
been expanded; without this expansion, sentence 
structure and meaning still remain the same. 
Categorization has the additional advantage of 
enabling us to differentiate between various 
processes. For example, two manuscripts may 
represent one and the same revision, without 
descending from one common ancestor; this would be 
evident from the data, for we would find 
significant differences in the categories of 
redactional processes and large plusses, but not 
in the class of substitution. 

For our inquiry each one of the categories has 
been divided into subgroups. The first subgroup 
includes all cases of agreement between the scroll 
and the LXX (as against MT): a. 4Q = LXX / 
against MT. On the other hand, disagreement 
between the Old Greek and the scroll covers three 
subgroups: b. 4Q = MT / against LXX; c. LXX = 
MT / against 4Q; d. all witnesses at variance. 



The last subgroup, e. indeterminable, is not taken 
into account. 

In order to examine the relationship between 
the witnesses to the text, we assume at the outset 
that there are no significant relations between 
the texts. This is our "zero-hypothesis" (H Q ) ; 
the aim of our statistics is to refute it ("reject 
H " ) . If H is correct, laws of chance lead us to o o ' 
expect every one of the sub-groups (a) - (c) to 
contain the same number of variants, that is 
circa 30 % of the total score. In order to 
illustrate this assumption, we suppose a lottery 
with a hundred prizes to divide (X=100), and 2,000 
participants, who are equally distributed over 4 
clubs with 500 members each, or .25 of the 
population [probability=p(x)]. There is no reason 
to presume that the allotment of the prizes should 
not be the same for each club: in the long run 
each club should win .25 of the total of prizes, 
namely 25. This is the "expectation" [p(x).X]. 
"Expectation" is thus an objective theoretical 
quantity, following from the figures alone. Of 
course, in reality there may be deviations from 
the theoretical expectation. In that case, we have 
to ask whether this deviation can be explained by 
the figures alone (there may always be "flukes"), 
or whether we must assume that the result has been 
conditioned by outside constraints. For example, 
the results of a lottery might be influenced by a 
hidden magnet under the roulette-table. If 
certain mathematical functions (e.g. Chi-square) 
show that the figures alone suffice to explain the 
deviation, it is "insignificant;" if the deviation 
is too large to allow for such explanation, the 



distribution of the data is considered "signi­
ficant." Let us apply these concepts to the text 
of the Book of Samuel. If we consider the 
agreement between (most of) the witnesses the 
"main stream of tradition," we may regard 
disagreement (variance) as a deviation from the 
main stream. The critic notes all cases in which 
at least one of the witnesses contains a variant, 
and thus reaches a total number of variants (X). 
Since all witnesses have the same extent, the 
probable occurrence of variants is equal for each 
of them. 0 In the Book of Samuel the probability 
of deviation MT = the probability of deviation LXX 
= the probability of deviation 4Q = 1/3 of the 
total number of variants. For X=75, one would 
expect every witness to contain 25 variants. 

Moreover, in some cases all readings must be 
different from each other. From a statistical 
point of view, this is the overlapping of two 
disagreements (q,r), expressed by the product of 
their probabilities [p(q).p(r)]. Let me illus­
trate this principle by means of the following 
example: out of a group of 100 neighbours, 10 
(p=.10) like football and 10 (p=.10) play chess. 
How many football fans may be expected to play 
chess? This question concerns the overlapping of 
these two subgroups, and the answer is given by 
the product of both frequencies: 0.1 . 0.1 . (X) = 
.01 (X) = 1 . In the Book of Samuel the probabi­
lity of all readings being different = 1/3.1/3 
=1/9. Altogether we have 10 units: p(a) - (c) 
=3/9 each; p(d)=1/9. That gives .30 for (a) -
(c), and 0.10 for (d). So, if every one of the 
sub-groups (a) - (c) contains circa 30 % of the 



readings, whereas the fourth subset contains about 
10 % of the total score, this is in keeping with 
the theoretical expectation. Therefore, H cannot 
be rejected. On the other hand, H q must be 
rejected in the following cases: 
a. The sub-groups (a) - (c) contain significantly 
more (or less) than 30 %. Whatever our personal 
preferences, in this case we can only conclude 
that there is a certain relationship between the 
witnesses. 
b. If rubrics (a) - (c) are more or less equal 
and rubric (d) small or non-extant (significantly 
smaller than 10 out of a total of 100), we 
conclude that all texts have influenced each other 
and all are interdependent. (If we have less than 
a total of 100 readings this conclusion is not 
warranted.) 
c. Sub-group (d) contains significantly more 
examples than expected (at least 11 variants out 
of a total of 50), whereas rubrics (a) - (c) are 
of equal size. In such a case, all three 
witnesses are independent. 

The statistical method has considerable 
advantages to offer. Classical textual criticism, 
as developed in 19th century classical philology, 
requires the critic to establish the filiation of 
texts on the basis of two criteria: common 
corruptions and common characteristic variants. 
If two texts have striking corruptions in common, 
it is assumed that they descend from one exemplar 
that contained these corruptions. If the critic 
cannot detect enough common corruptions, he checks 
significant common readings; failing this, he 
tries his luck with a large number of less 



significant readings.8 In any case, the factors 
common to the manuscripts should always be more 
than mere chance. P 

This method has come under heavy attack for a 
variety of reasons, and in biblical studies it is 
not very useful: 
1. It is not always clear which reading is 
original, and which one is secondary. The 
decision which variant constitutes a corruption, 
is always a matter of personal preference. Hence 
this type of analysis necessarily involves 
subjective judgment. 1 0 Moreover, one cannot 
always determine whether a secondary reading in 
fact arose by corruption, or whether it represents 
exegesis or revision for ideological or linguistic 
reasons. If some textual witnesses contain common 
features relating to exegesis and linguistic 
revision, this does not imply that they are 
related to one and the same manuscript. Agreement 
of this kind might very well be caused by the 
influence of exegetical tradition and may even be 
coincidental. For example, in the pericope of the 
Blessing of the Sabbath SP reads P V 2 DTI1?** S D ^ 
HCJiJ nCBK innK^D TO, whereas the MT has DV3, 
•»«•»ncon (Gen 2:2). The fact that the LXX also 
speaks of the sixth day does not mean that its 
Vorlage and the Samaritan descend from one common 
exemplar: both these witnesses may well represent 
an exegetical tradition that aims to avoid a 
reference to divine activity on the seventh day. 
2. It is even more difficult to draw the line 
between significant and meaningless variants. 
Following Maas, one might state that a significant 
variant is one which cannot have been invented by 



variant may issue from alternative traditions. 

the medieval scribe. 1 1 This criterion, however, 
can only rarely be applied to the biblical text: 
we are not dealing with medieval copyists, but 
with scribes in a period in which the literary 
tradition of biblical Hebrew has still not been 
forgotten. These scribes and translators are the 
predecessors and contemporaries of the poets and 
writers who composed the books of Ben Sira and 
Jubilees, and the Hodayoth Scroll. Viewed from 
another angle, a reading may be called significant 
if it cannot have arisen by sheer accident. This 
definition, too, is vague. For instance, Mathews 
considers the variance "PTISNV O^nxn (2 Sam 7 : 2 3 
according to LXX, 4QSam<x) to be significant. 1 2 

Another scholar might, however, regard this as a 
matter of exegesis, or even as a common meta­
thesis. Another criterion for "significance" is 
idea content. A variant that relates to content 
is significant, but an interchange like 
n«ÜK SDO (1 Sam 2:16) is not. The problem is, 
however, that for textual analysis interchanges 
that are "significant" in this sense, are 
necessarily suspect, since they may always involve 
exegesis. The example of "PnSxT/D''SrTNl is a case 
in point. 
3 . The classical approach is based on the assump­
tion that the manuscripts in question are not 
"contaminated," i.e., that in copying his exemplar 
the scribe has not been influenced by additional 
manuscripts or oral tradition. Of course, if the 
manuscripts in question have been subject to 
influence from other traditions, common readings 
do not prove common descent or filiation: the 



For biblical studies this point is decisive: the 
frequency of the "double readings" shows that in 
this area contamination prevails everywhere. 
Exegetic tradition is a contaminating factor par 
excellence. In short, the classical approach does 
not offer any solutions for the problems posed by 
the transmission of the text of the Hebrew Bible. 
On the other hand, we must acknowledge that only 
this approach can provide the foundations on which 
to base textual criticism. Hence we must not 
abandon the stemmatic method, but overcome the 
difficulties involved. 

In my opinion, these problems may be solved by 
statistics. For statistical analysis it does not 
matter whether a given variant is "significant," 
"secondary," "corrupt" or "insignificant." What 
counts, is number. Agreements (common variants) 
are significant, if their number is "signific­
antly" larger than expected. If that is the case 
the textual critic must reject the hypothesis that 
these texts are independent; he may then proceed 
to examine the connections between them by his own 
criteria. This approach can also be applied to 
contaminated manuscripts: if two manuscripts have 
a large number of "contaminations" in common, this 
is a very meaningful feature of the transmission. 

The statistical method does not require that 
there be no exceptions to the rule. If there are 
twenty cases of agreement of 4QSam=LXX (against 
MT), and ten cases of disagreement (three cases of 
4QSam=MT and seven cases of LXX=MT, with an 
expectation of nine), the statistician still 
detects a significant connection between the 



scroll and the LXX. The exceptions are a matter 
of chance. Hence, the result of our analysis will 
be less rigid than a stemma properly speaking. In 
fact, it should rather be regarded as a stream-
diagram, indicating different undercurrents within 
one river-bed. Thus, statistical analysis meets 
all our demands for certainty, without committing 
us to the subjective presuppositions of the 
classical approach. I do not pretend that 
statistics are totally and unequivocally 
objective. On the contrary, interpretation of 
statistical data is a matter of common sense and 
critical judgment. One may draw the wrong 
conclusion. But on the whole this approach is far 
more objective and well-founded than common text-
critical arguments. 

In the next section I have listed and 
categorized those passages of 1 Sam 1-2 Sam 10 
for which the 4QSam<x readings have been published 
with the complete context of the fragment in which 
they have been found; only in this case can one be 
certain of being acquainted with all agreements 
and disagreementsj1* additional variants (mainly 
from Ulrich's discussion of the scroll) have been 
presented as "additional examples;" they have been 
marked with an asterisk, and will not figure in 
the statistical analysis. Data on 2 Sam 11-24 are 
to be presented in separate tables; instead of LXX 
I shall mainly (but not always) quote the Lucianic 
recension, in particular where LXX represents 
Kaige. I have not adduced readings based on 
reconstructions of lacunae; a reconstruction of 
this kind may be attempted in view of our final 
results, but should not appear in a discussion of 



the basic data. This statistical method is not 
concerned with the question which reading is 
primary and which one secondary. In classical 
textual criticism, however, this is a central 
problem, and therefore we shall indicate those 
cases in which we may take it for granted that MT 
is primary (@M), that Q is primary (@Q) or that 
LXX is primary (@G); cases in which both LXX and Q 
have the primary text have been indicated by §@. 
Our judgment was quite subjective, and has been 
based on the recognition of supposedly "obvious" 
lexical difficulties (Id), "obvious" exegesis 
proving that the other reading is secondary (ex), 
as well as considerations pertaining to 
grammatical structure (str) and context (ctxt); 
synonymous readings have been indicated by =. 
Details that are important for the understanding 
of the reading but do not constitute variants in 
themselves, have been adduced within curly 
brackets. 

II 

7.Obvious mechanical variants 
In this category I have listed those readings 

for which LXX and/or 4QSam°l "undoubtedly" offer 
the primary text. In this case common variants 
LXX=4Q_ may derive independently from the ancient 
text. 

a. LXX = Q / against M T 
§§ld 1 1:24 7tvb® a"HS3 MT ] Q,LXX 

ancoo (Q+ -ipa. [ p ) i s n ] 
@§gr 2 2:21 1p3 *>D MT ] LXX,Q npS"»*l 
@§str 3 2 Sam 6:3-4 runan-Hann MT 

(dittography) ] LXX,Q> = 1 Chr 13:7 



2.Interchange of words 
The second category is far more important for 

our purposes, since it includes small-scale 
phenomena, which can only be transferred from one 
manuscript to the other by copying. 

a. Q = L X X / against M T 
a) function words/grammatical interchange 

1 1:25 lonem MT ] Q Bn«ö"n=i,xx (LUC. 
plural) 

§§str 2 2:4 cnnn MT ] L X X , Q nnn 
§Mstr 3 2:10 W n j MT ] L X X , Q n m (causative) 

4 2:20 noKi ... ~pm MT ] L X X , Q ... m i m 
no*o 

5 2:21 Do MT ] L X X , Q "OS1? 
6 2:32 -jmnn MT ] L X X , Q vpna. 
7 5:10 nnon MT ] L X X , Q [Dimnon 

8 3 : 2 9 SKI MT ] LXX,Q Sin 

disagreement L X X / Q 
b. Q = M T / against L X X -0 
c. L X X = M T / against Q -0 
d. all witnesses at variance 

@Q 1 5 : 9 iriK onon} MT ] Q nm = L U C ; L X X > 
2 Sam 
@Q 2 6:5 D T O V Q ">si) MT ] Q Q " » T > B 3 [ * I T I Î ] 

= 1 Chr 1 3 : 8 ; LXX doublet 
3 6:6 pro MT ] Q \~1*I2 (?p*>3); LXX 

vcooaß; 1 Chr 1 3 : 9 ) T » D 
2 Sam 1 1 - 2 4 

a. Q = L X X / against M T 
@@ 1 * 1 3 : 3 9 T S O H MT,LXX ] Luc.LXX M N, 

Q -pan n n u 
@§ 2 * 1 8 : 9 "jn̂l MT ] LXX,Q (passive) 
@@ 3 * 2 4 : 1 7 TPiijn "oaxn MT ] Q ninn ̂ [Nl] 

W i n = LXXMSS (majority, including 
AMNB* ,Luc. = Copt.,Eth.) ; 1 Chr 2 1 : 1 7 
V l i n n m m ; Tg. Neb.= MT but also has 
lorn mn *om 

This category is too small to be taken into 
account. 



9 3:33 M T ] L X X , Q bl) 

10 3:34 pinomS M T ] L X X , Q apniaron 
11 6:3 H T ] L X X , Q bl) 

12 6:9 noxn {XTn } M T ] L X X , Q m D * o = 
1 Chr 13:12 

Additional examples: 

1* 2:36 pOKI MT ] L X X , Q nOttS 
2* 3:4 bt< MT ] Q L X X 

aœp.o'UTiX a a j a o u r | X 

3* 8:18 K-inn M T ] L X X , Q ann 
4* 9:18 HK MT ] L X X , Q SK10«3 
5* 14:47 nanx w o r n M T ] L X X , Q n n x -pom 
6* 31 : 3 MT ] L X X , Q bl) 

2 Sam 
7 * 2 : 5 M H T ] L X X , Q bî) 

8* 3:1 Q v m a w n M T ] L X X , Q [S m n.b'in 
b) lexemic interchange 

1:23 v n n n« ] L X X , Q : m s e KînVT 
2:20 BfcP MT ] L X X , Q BS»"> 
2:22 iJnS MT ] L X X , Q S D S 
2:29 IQiJnn MT ] L X X , Q CPBri (cp. v. 32 
nanm; laryngual) 
2:29 DDKinnnS MT ] Q T /naTT?; L X X 
è v c u X o y e C a S a L (etym. s "pB. ) 
5:9 1DN 130n MT ] Q n m 1BD; L X X : T A 

^IGTeXGCLV OCOTT| v 

10:26 B V T S K MT ] L X X , Q n m m 

10:27-11:1 «pnnoa vm M T ] Q loa vm 
enn = Lxx 

3:23 rjSnn M T
 1 L X X , Q mn S K 

3:34 MT ] Q [ S ] 2 2 3 ; L X X v a ß a X 
4:12 nonepx M T ] L X X , Q nan^so 
5:9 mn p n M T ] L X X , Q _ mu m a n 

(1 Chr 11:8 T>J5n p"H) 
6:5 n*>n MT ] L X X , Q "»33. 

Additional examples: 

@Mid 10* 6:3 aman M T ] L X X , Q nsBtan 
11* 9:18 nucun M T ] L X X , Q m a n 
12* 9:19 n ipn M T ] L X X , Q *an o/n) 
13* 10:25 imnS MT ] L X X , Q [*un]pco (cf. 

14* 11:8 *]SN B">CJSB MT ] L X X , Q •'«mB 
15* 15:29 npSP MT ] L X X , Q 3*1«"« 

@Mex 16* 17:4 MT ] L X X , Q UnnK 

§@ex 13 
1 4 

15 

§Mldex16 

@Mex 17 

@Q 18 

19 
20 

2 Sam 
21 

@M 22 
@M 23 

24 

25 



17* 25:3 K i m MT ] LXX,Q B ^ p 
18* 27:10 SK MT ] LXX,Q [*>]0 bv 
19* 30:29 WpTl MT ] LXX,Q ">T2pn (T/\ 

metathesis) 
2 Sam 

20* 3:3 MT ] LXX,Q miSn (< imSn?; 
1 Chr 3:1 S K ^ I ) 

@Mex 21* 7:23 T>nSm MT ] Q Q ^ H K I ; LXX icat 
ocTivconaTa (1 Chr 17:21 >) 

Disagreement Q / LXX 

b. Q = MT / against LXX 

1 2:23 n[-bxn D m i 3 ] MT=Q ] LXX icaxà T O 

pfif-lQ! TO"UTO 
@M 2 5:10 []]Tlpi5 MT = Q ] LXX e u ; â o t c a X ù v a 

(cf. LXX 17:52) 
3 2 Sam 6:6 MT =Q,Luc. rtpoç ] LXX ènC 

c. LXX = MT / against Q 

1 2:18 man MT =LXX TTEPTEÇCOA/aévov ] 
Q m m 

2 2:29 rPCÖN-lÖ MT=LXX ànapxr\Q ] Q «UK*1D 
3 2:29 nrrao MT = Lxx ewîoç ] Q mnao 

5:8 3B"J MT =LXX j a c T e X e c x c o ] Q "OD P] 

2 Sam 
5 3:29 TOK rP3. MT = LXX ] Q t"bl]D 

6 3:28-29 W P ... ">12nO MT=LXX ] Luc, 
Q m n p na p pan**] am 

@ Q 7 6:2 { n m m } vjyno MT=LXX ] Q nS^no 
(1 chr 13:6 n r n m ) 

§Mid 8 6:13 acHBi ma MT =LXX ] Q D"HS [nama 
tD"'"?''« nilînan = 1 Chr 15:26 

Additional examples: 
1 * 1:11 nSy MT=LXX ] Q m n y 
2* 14:32 T>K MT=LXX ei!ç ] Q Si); =Luc. ênt 
3* 26:11 mann MT=LXX ] Q iman 

d. all at variance 

1 2:20 hiUD MT ] LXX exp-noaç H^KCon ; 
Q [ n n w j n 1 5 

2 2:9 ''San MT ] Q "pm; LXX: colon deest 
3 5:11 mn nmno MT ] Q [ n n m non[ü] or 

riDin[Q]; LXX ax>YX"°aLe^ 

4 3:34 naari MT ] Q »an; LXX B A T T P O A R I R A Y E V 

(MNrell., Luc. -r^ç ) 



5 4 :4 /"PH MT ] Q V m ; LXX o-oxoç 

e. indeterminable 

1:22 f>]39 D K MT, Q ] LXX x$ npooûn^ (=? 
"1337, "»33 S N ) 

id 9 :24 m S i s m mt ] lxx >; Q r m b ^ t n ] 
Ulrich / n a p i ) [ n ] McCarter 

2 7 : 1 0 . .Si3t MT ] Q LXX 
Koczôc. . . Koexâ 

2 Sam 5 :8 1K3ök "Wäq MT ] LXX KaC TO-OÇ 

(iLcoijvTaç - q ; Q nK24ü 

2 Sam 11-24 

a. Q = LXX-Luc. / against M T 

a) function words/grammatical interchange 

1 24:16 /TH MT ] L X X L u c M N r e U , Q 10113 
(1 Chr 2 1 : 1 5 1013) 

Additional examples: 

1* 1 2 : 1 7 T>Sl3 MT=LXX ] Luc . ,Q *PSK 
2* 13 :24 - p n i ) Dl) MT=LXX ] Luc. , Q 1131) 
3* 18 :3 lo*»»"» MT=LXX ] Luc . ,Q QtMCfl 
4* 2 0 : 1 0 taonn bx mt=lxx ] Q e>onn bv (=luc. 
5* 2 0 : 1 0 *p1 MT ] LXX A N,Luc ,Q 1311 

lxx ,Q n a n a n n a i ; lxx b
 S Ô T C O 

(- q) 

§Mld 7* 23:1 (S i )} Dpn MT ] Q { S K } D">pn = LXX, 

Luc. 

b) lexemic interchange 

8* 11 :4 3«iFn MT =LXX ] Luc. KotZ ànf|Xeev ; 

Q [ N i m m 

@Mex 9* 13 :3 3 i m MT=LXX ] Luc . ,Q 7nnnp] 
10* 18:9 anSffi3KT MT=LXX ] Luc. , 0 K V H 
1 1 * 1 8 : 1 1 m«BÖ MT=LXX ] Luc. , LXX , 

Q [apmon] 
@Mld 12* 23:1 713 MT ] ,Q {D">pn} = LXX 

K Û p i O Ç . L U C . Ô 0GOÇ 

13* 23 :3 S « £ n O . . . S e n O MT^LXX ] Q SEJO . . [ SîtJD ] 

= Luc. a p Ç o v . . . a p j ; e 

14* 2 4 : 1 5 'H MT=LXX ] Luc. , Q B T T I S K 
{* 2 2 : 5 1 mi3*l0i MT =LXXplur.,Ps ] Q riSJICO^Luc. 
{* 2 2 : 3 3 miSD MT~LXX ] Luc. , Q -OlTfrU^Ps^lTKOn 
{* 2 2 : 4 6 arrnaone mt=lxx ] luc . ,Q amiooo 



{* 22:49 '»aVxn MT = LXX, Ps ] Luc. , Q ijn^n 

Disagreement Q / L X X 

b. Q = M T / against L X X 

1* 11:4 * P S K K " O r n MT = Q ] LXX K « C 
eLOT)X9ev n p o ç a-ùxT)v 

2* 18:6 m a [ n ] M T = Q , L U C . ] L X X sîç T Ô V 
Sp-ujuov (=~1i3',n) 

{* 22:36 Û»"» MT= Q ] LXX ocaTTiptaç )iOu 

c. M T = L X X / against Q 

1* 12:14 'H ">•.•>« MT =LXX,Luc, OL; ] 

Q 1 n n m n« ( = copt. ) 

{* 22:48 )Cian MT =LXX,Luc. ] Q ]na / [ . . . ] 
How significant are these figures? In 

statistics this issue is settled by means of 

mathematical functions, such as Chi-square ( X 2 ) . 

This function is based on the difference between 

"expectation" and "actual score," in relation to 

the expectation itself: it is the sum ( S ) of the 

squares of the differences between expectation and 

actual score ([E(x)-x] 2), divided each time by 

E(x) : S[E(x)-x] 2/E(x) . 1 < s The outcome of this 

function is significant, if and only if it is 

beyond a certain limit (a), which may assume 

several values: ot = .05 , .025, .01 , .005, .001. 

What is the meaning of limits? One must keep in 
2 

mind that a function such as X defines a graph; 

the limit (ot) denotes an upper percentage of a 

certain part of the surface of the graph: ot = .05 

means that ot is the limit beyond which there lies 

.05 (5 %) of the surface of the graph. For our 

data (with three undefined factors = degrees of 

freedom) the upper percentage .05 is reached with 

7.81473. Any figure below this number lies to the 

left of the limit; any number > 7.81473 lies to 

the right. Since this is an extremely small part 



of the graph (<5 % ) , chances that the outcome 
still depends on the figures only, are slight. 
The higher the outcome, the smaller the remaining 
part of the surface and the slighter the chances 
that the result depends on the figures only. For 
a=.05 these chances are 5 in a hundred, that is 
out of a hundred results five would be 
coincidental. For a=.025, the odds are 25 in a 
thousand (five in two hundred); for a=.001 the 
odds are one in a thousand. 
Let us now proceed with the analysis of the data 
for category 2. 

Statistical analysis (2) 

score frequency expectation X 2 

Q = LXX / against MT 25 .610 12.3 13.113 
Q = MT / against LXX 3 .073 7.0317 
LXX = MT / against Q 8 .195 1.5033 
all at variance 5 .122 4.1 0.1976 
Total 41 1 21.8456 

Extremely significant for a=0.001 (>16.266; v=3) 
This result is extremely significant. The 

chances that it is coincidental (that is: H is 
o 

correct), are far less than one in a thousand. 
Hence we must conclude that the scroll and the 
Septuagint version of Samuel belong to one and the 
same branch, as against MT. 
A similar result has been obtained for 2 Sam 
11-24: 

score frequency expectation X 2 

Q = LXX / against MT 16 0.833 5.7 18.6123 
Q = MT / against LXX 2 0.111 2.4018 
LXX = MT / against Q 1 0.056 3.8754 
all at variance 0 0 1.9 1.9 
Total 19 1 26.7895 

Once again extremely significant for a=0.001 
(>16.266; v=3). 



3. Slots longer / shorter 
a. Q = LXX / against MT 

a) MT shorter 
§Mex 

@§str 
§Mstr 

2 Sam 

1 1 : 2 4 nop nn« n s ^ n M T ] L X X : tcaC a p t o u ; 
KOCL o\.(f>\. oej-n-SâXecoç ; Q [ . . . ] Ql~tbt7 

2 2:2 ±)^H M T ] Q , L X X * 0 [ B ] 
3 2 : 2 5 KBm M T ] L X X , Q [ K B m ] N l î s n 1 9 

4 2 : 2 5 OVr?K M T ] Q mm S K = L X X n p ô ç 
jcnjp L O V 

5 3 :28-29 *»Sm. . . ""OnO MT=LXX ] Luc, Q 
Sinp na p nan*<] om 

6 4:12 nanx M T ] L X X , Q +na [ p ] 

b) M T longer 
7 2:16 n p O M T ] LXX , Q n « B K Snr>D 1 P 

8 2:21 nSm nnm M T ] L X X , Q mu nSm (cf. 
LXX 2 Sam 12 :24 ; Gen 4 :25) 

9 2:22 Sr> M T ] LXX , Q > H N ( cf.22b M T ) 
10 5:10 p n x n * V T S N M T ] LXX , Q m K 3 X 
11 10:26 S-rrn o r n - n } M T ] L X X , Q Sinn m 
12 2 Sam 5:6 Q K "»3 M T ] LXX , Q " O 

Additional examples: 
1:13 K V T nam M T ] L X X , Q *om (casus 
pendens) 
2:30 T H E K n b t t M T ] L X X , Q "»moN 
3:4 SK1Q2> S K M T ] Q [S*Ci]D0; LXX 

6:1 Q^OOpSl M T ] LXX , Q + D [ "O ] aiiîoS 
(cf. Deut 18 :10 ,14) 
6:3 n n K M T ] L X X , Q + 'n rpnn 
6:4 nnT I N N U I J nssom M T ] L X X , Q > 

10:4 anS VHÖ M T ] LXX 5-ÔO à r t a p ^ à ç 

A P T U V ; Q [ . . . jmsiatn 
2:15 pp^b M T ] L X X , Q pcan *>anS 
8:4 *pN M T ] LXX , Q + [ 3 D ] n 

Disagreement Q / LXX 
b . Q = MT / against LXX 

= 1 * 

@Mstr 2 * 

3* 

@Mex 4* 

@Mex 5* 
6* 

§@ld 7 * 

2 Sam 
8* 

@§ctxt 9* 

a) MT shorter 
1 2:16 ffliNn M T , Q ] L X X = nnîn CUiKn (cf. 

2:15) 

3:1 m m M T = Q ] L X X = mn mm 



2 Sam 

3 3 : 2 7 TTtX M T = Q 1 1 V 7 N ] LXX = 3X1"' ">nN 
(Luc. = M T ) 

4 3 : 2 8 D 1 1 U l i J M T = Q =LXX° ] L X X M L u c . = 

Q I I D u n m u o 

b) M T longer 

5 5 : 8 S K I E * » " > I S N p i K M T = Q ] L X X > S X I 2 P 

Additional examples: 

1 * 1 : 1 2 M T = Q ] L X X = p 3 i "bv 
2 * 1 0 : 1 4 I I N Î U Til M T = Q ] LXX ô ouVeCoc 

3 * 2 6 : 1 2 O |"»pÖ M T = Q ] LXX >">D 

c. LXX = M T / against Q 

a) M T shorter 

1 1 : 2 4 D^nsn M T , i s s L X X ] Q + i p 3 [ p ] 
2 2 : 1 6 œ W T { 1 " > 1 N } 1 0 * 0 1 M T ] LXX >caC 

e X c y e v ô à v r i p ; Q 1 [ D ] N 1 2 P K 1 1 3 1 ) 1 
3 5 : 1 0 ^ V I S N I } 1 1 K MT=LXX ] Q p l N 

S N I C É P M I I N 
2 Sam 

4 3 : 3 4 D o n S D MT=LXX ] Q >DSJn 
5 3 : 2 5 1 3 p 1 3 3 N M T = LXX ] Q 1 3 3 [ K ] 
6 3 : 3 4 ÎTMDX MT=LXX ] Q + a"»pT3 

7 6 : 1 3 I O 1 0 1 1 1 0 M T = LXX, Luc. ] Q [ n ü ] 3 f f l 
[••>T>K l ] i ; 3 2 J 1 D"ns = 1 Chr 1 5 : 2 6 

b) M T longer 

8 2 : 2 1 1 ^ 3 1 MT=LXX ] > Q 

9 2 : 2 5 D m 3 X M T =LXX ] Q > 

Additional examples: 

1 * 8 : 6 D"Hni3S M T = LXX ] Q D H 3 i ) 

d . all at variance 

1 2 : 1 4 n i s 3 I K nnSpn I N n i 3 I N I T > 3 3 M T 
( 4 nouns)] LXX e t ç t ô v X s ß T ) T Q ! T O V ( a é y a v 

T| e u ç T O ^aXiciov rj e t ç T T ) V i c 6 9 p a v 
( 3 nouns): Q : 1 1 1 3 3 I N 1"'D3 ( 2 nouns) 2 0 

2 2 : 1 5 innpSl N I QK1 M T ] LXX: icaC où LITI 

X a ß c o ; Q WpSl (possibly < T i n p l l N i l 

- Lxx=">nnpS N i i ) 

3 4 : 1 0 1 3 / 1 I O K S M T ] Q p 3 1 ] D K S ; LXX 
Ô T L; Luc Xe^cov O T I 

4 5 : 1 1 T»p p N " ' ö l l M T ] Luc,Q_ l"»p "»töim 

(=VL - 1 Chr 1 4 : 1 ) ; L X X B M N > l ^ p 



2 Sam 11-24 

a. Q = L X X / against M T 

1* 19:8 'TPK "O M T ] LXX,Q OK "O 
2* 19:10 ĵSon M T ] LXX,Q_ + T i l 

@@ 3* 15:31 I V r i M T ] LXX,Q [ T p V n n 
{* 22:39 D ^ n O K I D S O N I M T dupl. ] LXX,Luc . , Q 

[ B ¥ ] n ö K=Ps18 
{* 22:43 QJJpIN D p l N M T dupl.] Q CttJplN = Luc, 

LXX P S; LXX S a n V D p I N 

Disagreement Q / LXX 

b. Q = MT / against LXX 

1* 15:2 T> Si) MT =Q ] Luc. enC; LXX âvà 

c. M T = L X X / against Q: 

1* 13:32 • > » M T = L X X,Luc. ] Q pr. S*0 
2* 15:2 n̂ cun *pn M T = L X X , L U C . ] Q -pnn 
3* 18:10 I H K fiPK M T = L X X ] Q «PK 

{* 22:37 "onnn M T = L X X ] Q > 

Statistical analysis (3) 

score frequency expectation 

Q = LXX / against MT 12 .4 9.3 
LXX = MT / against Q 9 .2667 
Q = MT / against LXX 5 .1667 
all at variance 5 .1667 3.1 
Total 31 1 

This distribution is insignificant. This rubric 

contains quite a few cases of agreement LXX=MT, 

whereas the scroll offers many particular 

variants, including two shorter readings. 

5 6:7 BVtSKn p l N Û D M T ] Q "03 ]S 
[D '»]nn] t?[Kn = 1 Chr 13:10; LXX doublet 

Additional examples: 

1 * 6:20 empn aviSKn • n M T ] L X X > 
a^nS^n ' n ; Q > D ^ S K H ( = L X X N L U C ' M S S ) 2 1 



4. Presence/absence of slots 

a. Q = L X X / against M T 

a) MT shorter 

1 1 :24 7V2V VrSlîm ] L X X KraC A V G ß R I jae-r ' 

AXJTO-Ù e t c CTT|XCOJU - Q nS^fO lfllK Sum (cf. 

ihtt '77 in the penultimate clause) 

@@ctxt 2 5:8 2S«n«u'' M T ] Q + [nrnn = L X X G Î Ç 
@§ctxt 3 5:8 aSK-J{ü'» MT ] L X X , Q + [HHn 
@@ctxt 4 2:20 * D 7 m MT ] L X X , Q CJiKH J ? ^ 

5 2:32 m m MT ] L X X , Q + *p (note : TPnn 
pro M T ^jn^nn) 

2 Sam 

@Mctxt 6 3:7 noNn M T ] L X X , Q + [p ncon^sö] 

§Mctxt 7 4:2 vn M T ] L X X , Q + nan^sEn 
8 6:6 KT13 rnttm MT ] L X X , Q + V P [ D K ] = 

1 Chr 13:9 
b) MT longer 

9 2:17 QiCU^Kn MT ] L X X , D > OTOaKTT 
@@str 10 5:10 nDttS MT ] L X X , Q + HOS (haplo-

graphy) 
11 3:3 ^ c n n n Sna na« M T ] L X X , Q [ rpSe-o]n 
12 3:36 I I B MT ] L X X , Q > 

Additional examples 
@@ctxt 1* 2:27 a"H¥On MT ] L X X , Q + D ^ n ü 

2* 2:27 T > S K MT ] L X X , Q > 

3* 2:28 "097 MT ] L X X , Q > 

4* 10:25 B">K . . . SKIOCÜ {rpttm} MT ] L X X , Q 

5* 15:27 pTrm MT ] L X X , Q + VlNtt) 
6* 15:31 "innom MT ] L X X , Q >S"»K2J 
7* 24:15 p MT ] L X X , Q + HHK 

8* 24:19 "'S MT ] L X X , Q > 

2 Sam 
9* 3:7 noan M T ] L X X , Q > 

@Mctxtio* 4:1 uoam M T ] L X X , Q + [ncanpso 
11* 7:23 D D S MT ] L X X , Q > (=1 Chr 17:21) 
12* 10:5 mnS MT ] L X X , Q + •"»attKn [bv] = 

1 Chr 19:5 

Disagreement Q / L X X 

b. Q = M T / against L X X 

3 : 3 2
 finQi5n MT=Q ] L X X + GTIC A ß E V V R I P 



Y I D Ï - O - I 

Additional examples: 

1 * 1 1 : 9 ni3itu"> Q D S mnn ino M T - L X X aupiov 

•û/aCv (+eoTai Luc. ) T | ACOTRIPTA ] Q [ . . . ] 
[ni3T]4unn mme 

2 * 2 8 : 1 -peHKI {7T3n03} M T = LXX ] Q + 
S N I S I ' P nonSfoS] 

e. indeterminable 

1 Sam 2 : 2 -l3Vlb*0 J^NT M T = Q ] for m* LXX 

has Sucatoc; possibly - M T (transi, techn.); 

possibly = pp)12£; in connection with the latter 

possibility, we should pay attention to the fact 

that Q has a long gap which might be reconstructed 

as 13V7SKD p"H2£ ]">Kï (Cross; see below). 

2 Sam 1 1 - 2 4 

a. Q = LXX,Luc. / against MT 

1 * 1 2 : 1 6 nr>en M T ] Lxx M N r e U,Luc , o _ 
2 * 1 3 : 3 7 M T ] LXX,Q + [f1 ] K n 

2 4 : 1 2 n n n n n M T = Q , L X X M N L U C ] L X X D A > 

3 1 0 : 6 7"lOD MT=LXX,Luc. ] Q + * p K 
*]D3 = 1 Chr 1 9 : 6 

Additional examples: 

1 * 2 4 : 1 8 1 0 * 0 * 1 MT = Q ] LXX + oao-uX 

c. LXX = MT / against Q 

1 2 : 2 3 1302? MT=LXX ] Q + 

2 2 sam 6 : 2 mini M T = L X X ] Q npip S K 
rmmS [ i e ? K ] [ C P I D I =1 chr 1 3 : 6 

Additional examples: 

1 * 9 : 7 1 1 1 3 3 ^ MT=LXX ] Q > 

d. All at variance 

1 2 : 1 6 T » S K MT ] LXX >; Q ]mr>n 1 1 3 2 S K 

2 2 : 1 6 rrPBpl 12)p MT, // 2 : 1 5 ] LXX 
e-û LQt9r|TCO (=iap'' passive); Q p I D n lap"1 

(>infin.=LXX; + subject) 
3 2 Sam 5 : 1 1 0 * 0 TICK 1! MT ] Luc > 1 0 * O : 

>Y-|D*OT=LXXMK, 1 Chr 1 1 : 1 ; L X X B A y 



3* 24:18 -IDK-n MT =LXX,- Chr 21:18 ] 

Luc, Q > 

Disagreement LXX / Q 

b. Q = M T / against LXX,Luc. 

1* 12:16 ns«m MT - M « m Q ] >LXX B A Y < X 2 

2* 12:16 MT = LXX ] >Luc,Q 
4* 18:3 ÙVTl [ n O K n ] MT=Q,Luc. ] LXX « a t 

GV7iaV 

c. LXX=MT / against Q 

1* 11:3 Tinn MT=LXX ] Q + n«T> "'SD K O I[3] 
1* 11:4 nnXOÖD MT =LXX,Luc.,L ] Q > 
3* 12:15 CBWn MT=LXX,Luc. ] Q > 

(haplography, cf. «Qp3"n, v. 16) 

d. all at variance - 0 

Statistical analysis (4) 

score frequency expect X 

Q = LXX / against MT 12 .6 6 6 
Q = MT / against LXX 3 .15 1.5 
LXX = MT / against Q 2 .1 2.667 
all at variance 3 .15 2 .5 
Total 20 1 10.667 
Significant fora=0.025 (>9.3484; v=3). 

Chances that this constellation is coincidental 

are less than 2 5 in a thousand. Although this 

result is far less obvious than the outcome for 

category 2 , the connection between the scroll and 

the LXX is quite convincing. 

5. Presence / absence of clauses / sentences 

a. Q = LXX / against MT 

a) MT shorter 
1 1 : 2 4:nU3m MT ] LXX + ^ e a ' a w û v (v.25) 

KCÜL 7ipO<3T\YOtyO\> GVCOTILOV VC "U p L O "U ICQ! L 

eoqjcuÇGv ô T T C X T T I P Œ'ÙT O ' O T T | V G u a u x v , T ) V 

ènot 'eu G £ fijacpoov e t c fijaepac i c u p u ^ , 
Koci T i p o o r i T ' a y G v T O n a t S â p t o v KCXC e o < p a $ e v 
T O V ( i ô o ^ o v i c a î Tip o a ru'cc y G v a v v a n >-IT)TT|P 
T O - U 7xai.5api.o-o K T X (repetitive; possible 

http://7xai.5api.o-o


2 Sam 

epanalepsis) ; Q + '1 "OsS *>K3"n 3D13 ] 

[ . . . n « x n m i s n n « e n e m «nS IEPDI 2 2 

2:9 « S MT ] LXX,Q 1[1*13S 1 ] 1 3 p 3 
[ p ' n x ^lao n;i3"n 

2:10 1 3 "HO MT k ] Q + [ B V U p LXX K-uptoç 

2:24 p o i ü MT ] LXX,Q + K">3 p pffllSH S** ] 

um» "OK i b k [minöan m ] 3 n o K[*iS 

8:7 aiSom"» QK^nn mt ] l x x , Q + aa 
(LXX: v : a t e X a ß e v A \ ) T < I ) JlpS ] D m K M 
Sx imSi3[3] [ anse pento h k 
[no]iS«a p a i s n n i -»O-Q [ o ^ a i ] T 

b) MT longer 

6 2 : 2 2 linn-nm MT ] LXX,Q > 

7 2:31-32 SlOffli-mVIÜ MT ] LXX,Q > 2 4 

Disagreement Q / LXX 

b. Q = MT / against LXX 

1 1:24 inSm "IBN3 Q,MT ] LXX > 

2 2:9 n o m - v p o n ^Sm mt - Q 

[ . . . m a p v p o i n ] l x x > 

1* 8:18 f t nKvrn mt - Q ann ] l x x + Ô T Î 

F N M S S 

2* 15:29 a m r n MT=Q,Luc ] LXX a m o ç (some 
MSS > ) oc7ietXr\oc\. veau o"ùic e j^ iaevci . 

c. LXX = MT / against Q 
@Mex 1 1 :22 aS*ii3 113 m t = l x x ] Q + n m n i r m ] 

v > n "»Ö"» S I D ab*u3 ii3 m a 
(end clause parallels DSI!3 113...a»"»!) 

@Mex 2 2:16 Q transposes (or repeats) 2:13 
C n T D m)-2 :1 4a (excl. '131 1ffll3"> 1 3 3 ) 
before 2:17 (with many stylistic 
adjustments that will not be discussed 
now). Also Q adds: . . . ]10 1 [ 3 ] S 3."»0 
pOV7 pptffl 

§Mex 3 2:22 IKE) MT=LXX ] Q +[...] 71293 a*>13ffln p 
4 6:9 '1 MT=LXX ] Q + 111"' p I K [ K i n n ] 

= Luc. 
@Qex 5 11:1 init MT=LXX ] Q pr 

• > » H K I 13 ->an H K rnS Kin p o u "»an -jSn «on [ a n ] 
n o p K p a n pen p[i3] S [ i ] D anS i p a n n p i n n p w n 
ifflK S K I C P "«ann S P K iKcua K * m S K I B P I Si3 nrun 

p013 133 p p O 2>]13 iS i p [ 3 K*t]S 1[CDK p1">1 ] [13]133 



p o i ) ">3n p 3 3 D 1D3] D">S7K n i 3 D 0 p i p o ; p i s S I D 
i i 5 7 3 0 D p ] 7 K *i«3">i 

] m n 1310131 cui3 S i s n 0 i n I O D v m 
(inter lineas) [11373] Soin"' 713 

6 11:9-10 LXX=MT ] Q inserts line : 
[ . . . ] 1 l i ns DD7[. . . ] ; 
continuation next line: p ] 0 3 K pl]10*Opl] 

d. all at variance 

1 2 Sam 6:7 7 0 1 713 MT ] LXX > ; Q 1 0 K 713 ] 
p 1 K [ 1 ] 7 N [ V P n 7 0 = 1 Chr 13:10. 

e. indeterminable 

1 1:22 11331 7 0 3 1 113 MT ] LXX e c o ç -roC 

A V A ß F J V A L T O 7 i a u 5 a p v . o v , Ê À V a T t o y a X a t c x u a c o 

a-uTo (4Q has 7031 1 0 K 113; does êav 
reflect a similar reading?) 

2 Sam 11-24 

a. Q = LXX / against MT 

@§ 1* 13:21 1KO 1 7 l i n MT ] LXX,Q + D2C13 J0.7T ] 
[ N i l T ] p l D 3 "«D I D [ I X ID 13D p 3 D K m i 

2* 13:27 ^ 7 0 1 "»3D MT ] LXX,Q + D 1 7 0 D K 013i"l ] 
i . [ 7 ] o [ n n n t u o D n r i 0 p 

{* 2 Sam 22:37 "ODIp ni lSO K7T MT=LXX ] Q: 
interlineary addition (doubl.), and additionally 
(on line) + [ . . . ] ">713 *»Dp 11013 K]7*l = Luc. 
b. Q = MT / against LXX: - 0 

c. MT = LXX / against Q 

1 24:16 ""O^l MT=LXX ] Q + HK i m ] K2 )n 

D p ] o i 0 n ] p n n y i K i [ p n . . . *P3">D 
. . . Q170V-P 713 m i 0 3 ] V P D 1 3 1 7 0 1 [ D ] i m 

D i p 0 [ D DiQ ]DH0 DÎT» [ 3 3 713 D ^ p T I I 
2* 24:20 11713 D*>1Di3 MT = LXX (including 

Luc.) ] Q + D i a l 01 N 3 1 K 1 D i p 0 D [DiDDDO] 

Statistical analysis (5) 

score 

Q = LXX / against MT 7 
Q = MT / against LXX 2 
LXX = MT / against Q 6 
all at variance 1 
Total 16 

frequency expectation 

0.4375 4.8 
0.125 
0.375 
0.0625 1.6 
1 X 2 = 3.1667 

This result is insignificant. 
In this category the connection with the OG is 

even less obvious than in rubric 3; on the other 



Q 

maertKt H D D D -pn n*n] nan *prc Q [ . . . ] 

[Qinuin p I S O K 3 pou cam] 
(- 1 Chr 19:6-7 DJTHiJO ISOKa pDU "»331 ) 

7. Changes in word order 

a. Q = L X X / against M T 

1* 24:20 Der»»« ntöK/rrrn avn nnn M T ] L X X , Q 

n [ T T T ] DT>n n[rp»y - U D X nnn] 

hand, the text of the scroll is slightly more 

independent. These tendencies are still more 

obvious in the categories of 6-7 (redactional 

phenomena and changes in word order). In rubric 6 

we count one agreement LXX=MT against 4Q, and one 

case of disagreement between all witnesses; 

rubric 7 contains 1 case of agreement Q=LXX, 1 

agreement Q=MT, and 3 agreements MT=LXX; of course 

these results are not susceptible to statistical 

analysis. 

6. Complicated redactional phenomena 

1:28 'Tib DB "inntävi MT ] LXX 2:1 I KOCL icaTG'XunGv 
(many MSS - JTOV) a m ô v GtceC GVCJ7ILOV tcopLOTJ ; 

Q [T]nnom 00 ?vr[nam]/?vi[3Ti)rn] ; order of 

words: MT= Q , against LXX. 

2 Sam 10: 6 

MT=LXX 

•nan * p K Q ^ I O Ö x n x D I N D K T - - - -

n a span «a">K « p H H D U D -po H K T 

« P K *)bn nœu n^ao 

2* 2:7 amSWlSoS M T ] L X X , Q 

1 5:13 T T H / T I D M T ] L X X , Q ~ (1 Chr 14:3 



Disagreement Q / LXX 

b. Q = MT / against LXX 

1 10:26 DnSn...n5öK m n n / " I D D nnSn M T - Q 
(annSn) ] L X X : - . / Svrn "»an I D S ^ 

S I K A Î au annSn 
1* 15:30 "»DD mai Sxner ">apT ma M T = Q ] 

L X X = S K - I E P mai ">ÖU ">apT ma 
c. LXX = MT / against Q 

2 Sam 

1 3:34 nïnoK vh 7m MT=LXX ] Q milD]»? 
[vh TT« # , , 

2 3:34 1«uan/ DVICony? Kb M T =order LXX ] 

Q «an vh anmajnan 
3 5:8a QmiHTl. . .DVTDSn = LXX B A, Luc. ] 

Q [ û i n D s j n [ H K I Damian ri[«]i 
= L X X m k ' cf. M T v. 6 oviosm a m u n 
(=LXX B A M N; Luc. ~ ) ; cf. v. 8b: M T miî 
nD9T =Q,LXX 

e. indeterminable 
1 Sam 2:2 

M T Q 

- - - navnKD p"nx P K T ] 
. T n o 7*>K ID î t r n n jwi] 

navnKD P K I navn*o mx 7^1 
LXX 

o \ ) ic e o T L v âyvoç TTXT)V a o ù 

The view that the phrase KQLC O W G O T I V Sucauoç liç 

b 9côç riLicov corresponds to M T laVT^KD mit 7̂KT 
implies a change in word-order. In this case Q 

might be considered to contain a doublet, which 

also involves changes in the order of the phrases 

(Cross; see above). 

2 Sam 11-24 

a. Q = LXX / against MT 

1* 11:5 "oaK rnn M T ] L X X , Q m n *>DiaK 
2* 15:2 T > S K mSanK Kmm M T ] L X X , L U C , 

Q [m]*?e»K Knpi 



3 * 1 9 : 1 2 2nrna bp -[Son bu «a. S K - I B P Sa na-n 
^ rpa S N - ' n U - p ö r n M T ] L X X , Q ~ 

S K - I C J I S^a na-n nrpa S K ] [-pon nx i a ^ [ n S ] 
[ p n a n p*n* S K [ J T O J m v i -[Sam -pen S N K 3 

(NB : ]man p n x against M T , L X X ) 

III 
Next we compare the agreements for categories 

2 - 5 ; for the sake of comparison the data have been 
given per 1 0 0 . 

Comparative Frequency 
2 4 3 5 

Q = L X X / against MT .61 .6 .4 .4375 
Q = MT / against L X X .073 .15 .1667 .125 
MT = L X X / against Q .195 . 1 .2667 .375 
All at variance .122 .15 .1667 .0625 
Significance a= .001 .025 insignificant 
Categories 2 and 4 contain a significant number of 
agreements between the scroll and the OG (> 60 %; 
as against 30-40 % disagreements); on the other 
hand, in categories 3 and 5 one notes the high 
number of deviations that are characteristic of 
the scroll, as borne out by the percentage of 
singular readings: 

Singular readings per 100 
2 4 3 5 

MT .732 .75 .548 .5 
Q .317 .3 . 451 .375 
LXX .195 .25 .326 .125 

4QSam is much more individualistic than the LXX. 
In comparison with the table of the agreements we 
see that the more freedom the scroll is allowed, 
the less it is related to the OG. Its connections 
with the M T are rather weak, although in rubric 3 
the agreement Q = M T is remarkable. On the other 
hand, there is a relatively strong affinity 
between M T and the LXX, especially in rubric 5. 



Agreements per 100 
2 4 3 5 

Q = L X X .694 .706 .462 .4667 
L X X = M T .222 .176 .192 .4 
Q = M T .083 .118 .346 .1333 
Significance c* = .001 .025 insignificant 

These data warrant two conclusions. 
1. The extremely high agreement between Q and the 
O G in categories 2 and 4 indicates that the scroll 
and the L X X version of Samuel belong to one and 
the same branch, as against MT. In other words, 
they are related to one hyparchetype. 

As these rubrics include many insignificant 
variants in the sub-group 4Q= L X X , these two 
witnesses appear to represent one common 
manuscript tradition; otherwise it would be 
extremely difficult to account for the similarity. 
No doubt a scribe may decide to write lEJK S D D for 
1«ÖK3 (1 Sam 2:16), or impoS for (10:25). 
It is, however, highly unlikely that two different 
scribes would introduce the same "insignificant" 
revision time and again. Hence we can only assume 
that 4QSam<1 and L X X ultimately descend from one 
and the same manuscript (or alternatively: textual 
tradition). 
2. Rubrics 2-5 (categories 3 and 5 in particular) 
also contain many divergences between L X X and the 
Scroll. Hence we need a more precise definition 
of the relation between these witnesses. 

As this issue cannot be settled by means of 
statistics, we have to apply the traditional 
methods of textual criticism. This way we shall 
also deal with the issue of the relationship 
between the scroll and the Hebrew parent text of 



IV 

In many cases MT obviously has the primary text 

as against the secondary variant of 4QSamct and 

LXX. First we must mention those passages in 

which the scroll and the OG agree in referring to 

Mephiboshet, whereas the original text undoubtedly 

meant Ishboshet: 2 5 

2 Sam 3 :7 nDK">1 MT ] LXX,Q + SlKCÜ [ p non*>SD] 
4:1 Höö'n MT ] LXX,Q + [neun]"»so 
4 :2 MT ] LXX,Q + D ö M o S 
4 : 1 2 noaBPK MT ] LXX,Q nBn">SO 

Since it is quite impossible to explain these 

readings as the product of some common, recurring 

corruption, they must represent a particular 

exegesis. This surmise is borne out by the 

following examples of exegetical variants: 

2. Interchange 

2 : 2 9 DDlO-OnS MT ] Q -p-Q/tS, LXX GVG-oXoj'GCoQat. 
(=etym. ^ p ) 

2 : 2 9 *iC3i>nn MT ] LXX,Q epnn (cf. v. 32 n o s m ; 
problem of laryngeal) 

2 : 1 0 inm MT ] LXX,Q n m (causative) 
2 Sam 

3 : 3 4 Snsan MT ] Q [S]n3D; LXX û ç v a ß a X 

6 : 1 3 K"HDT mcu MT =LXX ] Q n l i n e n a n s [ni3]n«u 
[ D ^ K =1 Chr 1 5 : 2 6 

6 :3 i r n n MT ] LXX,Q n s u f a n 
7 : 2 3 TTHKI MT ] Q Q^VrXI, LXX KTCKC a t c i i v w j a a T a 

(1 Chr 17 :21 >) 
11 :4 K i n m MT = Q ] LXX KOCC G L a T J X e c v Tipoç 

23:1 Si) Qpn MT ] Q Sï< 0">pn, cf. LXX ( i c v - p t o ç ) , Luc. 
(Ô 0GOÇ ) 

Chronicles. These considerations will provide 

some clues concerning the date of this textual 

tradition. 



3. Longer/shorter slots 

1:24 nop nnK nS">K3 MT ] LXX icaC a p x o t ç icaC ot<pt 
aejauSaXewc ; Q [...] DTlb (the variant 
ae^iuScéXecoç reflects interpretation; cf. Lev 
2:1,4: 7:12) 

6:1 D i O D p S l MT ] LXX,Q + D [ ">3 ] 311307 ( c f . Deut 
18:10,14) 

6:2 p H * MT ] LXX,Q + '71 CTH3 

1 5 : 2 7 pTJT>VMT ] LXX,Q + 7 1 N 0 
2 Sara 3:3 "HOIDI 7 3 3 HfflK MT ] LXX,Q [ni7013]n 

5 . Presence/absence o f clauses/sentences 

1 : 2 4 1133m MT ] LXX + LIGT* aùxùv (v. 2 5 ) tcaC 

(repetitive; possible epanalepsis); Q + 
n]3Tn [riK v n x cpnem 'n *>3S7 iton doi3] 
isn nx oncö"»! ' r n noiD"> cro^o niUD">] ~kok[3 
[... nx « a m 

Since according to LXX=Q the ox is slaughtered 
twice, and Samuel is presented more than once to 
the sanctuary, the longer text must be regarded as 
secondary. 
2:9 K l 13 MT ] LXX,Q i]2C0 -p3"n 1 [ m 3 7 1 ] 1 3 }H3 

[p^llf (actualisation) 
2:24 1302? MT ] LXX,Q + X [ 1 7 X">3 ]D ]*liU13n 7 K ] 

i30ip *>3x i2?x [minoan m i m a 
2:31-32 7 K 1 £ P - r m n O MT ] LXX,Q > 
2 Sam 8:7 QVXÖVP Q K ^ ^ MT ] LXX,Q + Dm«[] D3 

These variants represent revision and exegesis. 

Thus it appears that 4QSama and the parent text of 

LXX derive from one common manuscript 3, which 

offers a revision. This revision does not make 

itself felt in MT, which testifies to the 

unrevised text ( X ) . 2 < s Hence we may justify the 

4. Presence/absence of slots 

position of both Cross-Ulrich and of Barthélémy: 



the scroll and the OG belong to one branch, which 

is characterized by exegesis, revision and 

"literary initiative." On the other hand, this 

text also contains many readings that appear to be 

original: it is an independent witness to the text 

of Samuel. 

Still, sections 2 - 5 also include a large number 

of divergencies between LXX and Q . Hence it 

appears that both texts have continued to develop 

the basic revision each in its own way. This 

justifies Tov's caution, that the Scroll is not to 
28 

be identified with the parent text of LXX. But 

these reservations should not prevent us from 

recognizing the connection between these two 

texts. Rather, we should conclude that the parent 

text of LXX is closer to the original text of 2. 

than is the Scroll, which represents a further 

development of this branch. This conclusion is 

confirmed by an expansion of Q that is not 

attested in the LXX: 

1 : 2 2 

M T nSii) ni) D M rutm 'n "»as n« r w m 
(=LXX) 

Q aSii) ni)...'n] -osS nam 'n mas n« [ n x ^ i ] 
v>n w Sin aSïu ni) nna vnn[n:n 

The characteristic expansion of Q is a further 

development of the text of the Old Greek,which 

represents Samuel as a temple oblate: ( 1 : 1 1 ) 

LXX MT 
tcaù sdjcsco ecu T O V "pnnai 
G VCJ7ILOV O O D ' Tl J 
Ö O T O V =)irü - - -
Gcoç fincpaç 9cevâxoTj CK-UTOTJ = i m O • V Ti) V 1 ! ! "'D'' S D 

The equation S O T O V = prü is based on LXX Num 3:9: 

56,aa 5G5O,J.GVOL = oaina Q3inJ (a similar rendering 



occurs in Num 8:16; 18:6). Hence it is quite 
probable that the parent text of the LXX had pn3 
in 1 Sam 1:11. In fact, it is plausible that 
the midrash of the Chronicler, who mentions Samuel 
as one of the Lévites (1 Chr 6:12-13, 18-19) was 
also based on this reading: according to Num 3:9, 
8:16 and 18:6 the Lévites have been dedicated to 
the service of the Temple as Q^ina. Obviously 
the text of 4QSama represents a similar exegetical 
endeavour to give a contemporary expression to 
Samuel's place in the cult. This is a powerful 
example for the scroll's independent development 
beyond the ancient prototype. 
Additionally, we have to consider the following 
examples : 
1:24 npSffl Qv-isn. M T ] Q «aSfflo i p n [p n sn ] ; L X X 

2:16 MT ] LXX >; Q: pIDH 1152 Stt 
(specification of the addressee) 

Possibly the LXX has, in its turn, been influenced 
by the unrevised text ( K ) . 3 ° This surmise would 
account for a constellation such as 2 Sam 6:13 
l o i D i m c u M T = L X X ] Q [ D ^ K i i D n a n D">ns [ni5]n«a 
= 1 Chr 15:26. 

V 

This passage presents one of the agreements 
between the scroll and Chronicles. This type of 
agreement bears implications for dating the text 
of 3 , for it might suggest that this revision 
already existed at the time that the Book of 
Chronicles was composed. We must, however, also 
consider the possibility that this agreement 
really is an independent residue of a more ancient 



text form. This assumption applies to all primary 

readings and synonymous variants: 

2 sam 6 : 2 { r m m } iSisno M T = L X X ] Q I S D U O 

( 1 chr 1 3 : 6 inSi3n) 
6 : 2 m W MT = LXX ] Q [IfflX] [a-ni)"» n p i p Sx 

I I V P S = 1 Chr 1 3 : 5 

6 : 5 DTOVn *>Xi) MT ] Q D">T>B3[1 T 1 3 ] = 1 Chr 1 3 : 8 ; 
LXX doubl. 

6 : 9 1 0 X n {Kl^} MT ] LXX,Q m D K 7 = 1 Chr 1 3 : 1 2 

5 : 9 H I p n MT ] LXX,Q T>13 H]3^ ( 1 Chr 1 1 : 8 
1">131 p">1) 

6 : 6 Tnxn...xîi3 nS»n M T ] L X X , Q [nx] X T D nScun 
•mxn v p , 1 chr 1 3 : 9 ThxS V P nx X T I J nS«an 

6 : 7 aVlSxi pIX D13 MT ] Q [ 0 " > ] i n ] S [ X 1 ->aS]S 
= 1 Chr 1 3 : 1 0 ; LXX doubl. 

1 0 : 5 IVtS MT ] LXX,Q + D">aaKn [ 7 1 3 ] = 1 Chr 1 9 : 5 

As these readings may well derive from the 

original text of the Book of Samuel, they cannot 

be used to prove that the Book of Chronicles and 2. 

represent one common hyparchetype. 

On the other hand, some data suggest that the 

Chronicler was already acquainted with a revised 

text. The Ark tale relates that God smote Uzza 

for his "error" since he had touched the Ark: 

2 Sam 6 : 7 7 5 0 1 7 1 3 MT ] LXX >. The Chronicler 

explains: "because he had put forth his hand to 

the Ark" ( 1 Chr 1 3 : 1 0 pIXI Sx V P nSiü 1«UX 7 1 3 ) ; 
the scroll, which has a long gap and p 1 X [ 1 ] Sx, 

must have offered a similar reading. 

In 2 Sam 8 : 7 , Q has a long addition concerning 

the subsequent fate of the golden shields David 

had dedicated to the Temple: 

C P S B V P D K ^ a n M T ] L X X , Q + npS ] û m x [ ] aa 

[•"HXD lS>B pCEHB 1 1 X (LXX: KaZ e X a ß e v cco-ca ) 

[nonScD p aisnni [••»Senn'» S X vnSi3[n.] 
Since this chapter deals with David's conquests, 

the reference to the subsequent history of the 



3 1 

Temple does not belong to the original text. It 

is part of a later revision that aimed at unifica­

tion of the various allusions to the history of 

the Temple and its treasures. Hence the reference 

to Shishak's campaign (cf. 1 Kgs 14:25-26). This 

expansion has a sequel in the LXX. After the 

reference to the copper taken from Hadadezer 

(8:8), the translator continues: êv a\)Tcp ê7xotT)oev 

aaXojjucov T T ) V 9âXo:aaT|v T T ) V ^aXic f jv tcaC TO-UC OTTJXOTJC 

> C T X' This text has not been preserved in the 

fragments of the scroll, but it is quite similar to 

the addition of 1 Chr 18:8 n » m n D"» nnS«ü HttttJ HI 

r i B m n nK*l O m o y n H K I . Thus, the Chronicler 

was acquainted with the expanded version of this 

pericope. True, in this context he does not 

mention Shishak's expedition (contrast 2 Chr 

12:9); but this fact does not jeopardize our 

argument: the Chronicler may have omitted it in 

order to avoid its juxtaposition to David's 

grandiose conquests. Thus, we are dealing with a 

typically Chronistic revision of the text of 3 . 

This recension appears to have been the 

Chronicler's Vorlage.32 

Decisive variants, however, are rare. 

Moreover, there might be a counter-example: 

2 Sam 7:23 V n S t t ! MT ] Q Q i ^ H N T = LXX KOCL 

a j c n v c o j a a x o ! (1 Chr 17:21 >) If the Chronicler really 

were dependent on 2., one would expect him to read 

QiSnKT. On the other hand, if he read V J I S K T , the 

omission would not be surprising. Still, he might 

have been acquainted with both variants; in that 

case the omission might be explained as a 

conscious decision to suspend judgment. 

Another difficulty is that the Chronicler does 



not substitute ntOIPSB for n«3BPK. On the 

contrary, he mentions Su22JN (1 Chr 8:33; 9:39), 

whereas 2 Samuel has n E n A P K. Moreover, he is 

still acquainted with the name Su2">nö (9:40; 8:34: 

Sin 2">nö ), obviously the original reading of which 

ClKOiSO is the exegetical recast ( 2 Samuel has 

n a n 1
 where the Book of Judges has Ssnm). This 

might suggest that he used a unique ancient source 

for his genealogies. On the other hand, the 

parent text of Chron might represent a stage of 2 

that precedes the Vorlage of LXX. 

This tentative suggestion is compatible with 

two alternative hypotheses: 

a. 2. is an ancient revision, which was subject to 

a process of ongoing reworking in LXX and Q; this 

reworking, however, is no more than a continuation 

of the ancient revision and does not present new 

tendencies. If the ancient state of this revision 

was already at the disposal of the Chronicler, it 

must have been in existence circa 400 BCE. 

b. Possibly 2 was based on an ancient recension 

( 3 ) . Such variants as the scroll's reading at 2 

Sam 6:13 may also belong to this stratum. The 

decision whether this revision is pre-exilic or 

not is a matter of redaction history. In any case, 

both 2 and the Chronicler may have used this text, 

but K has not. 

A second revisionist tendency is censorship. 

This has not affected the Scroll, but is rather 

plausible in MT and LXX of the Book of Samuel. 

1. 2 Sam 24:16 ">D2VT MT =LXX ] Q + HN T»VI ] 

nsnSa? M2 ] - im apiDtan] pn ynxn [pa. . . . V : P U 

annas Su aijpTm ... •"'Saw Su rmoa] i n n 

D">pœ[2 cnoinno 



1 Chr 21:16 

"pIKH V2 ^ 0 i 3 ' n HK K l ^ "P3">U HK T>Vi KÄPl 

Ssm cnbeavp Su rp"«M V P 3 nsiSta i n n m nvaton p3ï 
amas Su Q-ipsan D ^ D D O D">apTm -nvr 

In this pericope the numinous tension is 

overwhelming. Nowhere is the presence of the 

destroying Angel so threatening. There is a stark 

contrast between the Angel on high, with his sword 

drawn and stretched out against Jerusalem on the 

one hand, and David and the elders, prostrated on 

the ground and wearing sack-cloth (high / low; 

drawn / covered). This text is far more forceful 

than similar pericopes in the Hebrew Bible (Jos 

5:13-14; Num 22:23,31); in post-biblical 

literature one finds nothing comparable. The 

clause T " P 3 HSlSjO *l3~irn is matched by the Akkadian 

phrase tamhat qasta ina idisa, salpat namsaru 

zaqtu sa epes tähazi, which describes Istar's 

posture in the dream revelation to the sabru of 

Assurbanipal ("holding the bow in her hands, drawn 

the sharp sword for waging battle," Streck, 

Assurbanipal 116-7, Cyl. B, V: 54-55). Therefore, 

the most plausible explanation for our textual 

constellation is that in MT and LXX an original 

pericope has been omitted in order to attenuate 

the numinous tension. 3 3 

2. 1 Sam 11: 1 init MT=LXX ] Q pr 

p*iKn "«aa riKi m ->33 H K ynb K i n pou • > » T S O «an[3"i] 

nnsn H O P K )nn po*» p [u S T I D onb npn n p T r a 

H 3 ] U 3 n«UK S K ^ Z P "»333 Ä P K " " I K 0 3 KlSl ^ K ^ E p ] Su 
pu pou *>33 nbo »]na -ip[3 K I ] S - I [ » K pmn] 

1K3*n p O U 133 P 3 3 0 1 D 3 ] 2 P K • ' ' S S K HU3C0 p~l p0"> 

luSa B 3 p ] S K 



(inter lineas) 
[lijSa] MTD."» 7 1 3 jirn ">3ioi3n fflna Sun cuin *ico i n n 

The originality of the shorter text of MT=LXX has 
been defended as against the longer text of 4Q, 
since the latter could be considered a secondary, 
midrashic expansion, aiming to explain how the 
Ammonites, who live to the east of the Gilead, 
could attack a town near the Jordan. The 
remarkable motif of the blinding of the right eye 
has been viewed as a midrashic reverberation of 
the Jabesh episode (MT v. 1 ) . 3* Redoubling, 
however, is a well-known literary trope (note the 
Joseph narrative, Enuma Elis and the Sumerian 
account of Gudea's dreams), and certainly not 
especially midrashic. The conquest is necessary 
from a literary point of view: the fact that 
almost all the Gilead has been conquered by a 
brutal enemy constitutes a national calamity which 
reaches its climax in the attack on Jabesh. At 
this stage divine salvation enters through the 
actions of Saul, who is thus worthy of being king 
over all Israel. In this version of the narrative 
Saul's victory carries far more weight than the 
mere rescue of Jabesh, since the initial threat is 
far greater. In the shorter text the pericope of 
Nahash's conquest of Gilead has been removed 
because of the terrible disgrace implied by the 
defeat. Thus the longer text appears to be the 
original one. 
3. In the LXX the short text of 1 Sam 17-18 also 
appears to represent censorship. The shorter 
version avoids three embarassing details: the fact 
that for forty days Goliath's challenge had not 
been met (in the LXX David acts immediately. 



v. 11, 32); David's humiliation at his brother's 
hand (v. 28); and the fact that Abner and Saul did 
not know who he was, despite 16:14-23. 

Hence K should not be identified with Proto-MT. 
This hypothetical text represents a continuation 
and revision of K . 

Our findings may be summarized in the following 
stream-diagram: 
1. According to hypothesis (a) Chron. represents 
an ancient state of 3 . 

Sam-Archetype 

K , 1 3 
censorship 1 — — — 

Proto-MT 

Chron 

OG 

MT Sam 4QSam 

Censorship has been indicated by underlining. 
2. According to hypothesis (b) Chron. and 3 derive 
both from 3 : 

Sam-Archetype 

censorship-

Proto-MT 

Chron 

OG 

MT Sam 4QSam 



3 . Longer/shorter slots 

score frequency expectation x 2 

L X X deviant 1 8 . 4 6 1 5 8 1 2 . 5 
MT deviant 8 . 2 0 5 0 
S P deviant 2 . 0 5 1 4 . 5 
Q deviant 4 . 1 0 3 2 
Q = L X X / S P = M T 2 . 0 5 1 2 . 3 3 3 0 . 0 4 7 5 
Q = S P / L X X = M T 5 . 1 2 8 3 . 0 4 8 8 
Q = M T / S P = L X X 0 2 . 3 3 3 
Total 3 9 2 4 . 4 2 9 3 
Extremely significan t for ot= . 0 0 1 ( > 2 2 . 4 5 8 ; v= = 6) 

5 . Presence/ab sence of clause/sentence 

score frequency expectation x 2 

L X X deviant 7 . 3 6 8 2 . 5 8 . 1 
MT deviant 1 . 0 5 2 9 
S P deviant 0 2 . 5 
Q deviant 2 . 1 1 0 . 1 
Q = L X X / S P = M T 0 3 3 
Q = S P / L X X = M T 9 . 4 7 3 6 1 2 
Q = M T / S P = L X X 0 3 
Total 1 9 2 9 . 6 

Thus, statistical analysis, based on objective 
classification, enables us to enrich and to deepen 
our insight into the relations between the texts. 

VI 

This method may also be applied to the question 
of the relation between MT, the Qumran texts, the 
Samaritan Pentateuch and the LXX. At this 
preliminary stage we propose the pilot examination 
of two cases: the texts related to 4QpaleoExodrn 

and to 11QpaleoLev. Sanderson has concluded that 
MT, SP and 4QpaleoExodni belong to the same textual 
tradition, but that LXX is an older offshoot of 
the main branch. 3 0 This conclusion is borne out 
by statistical analysis. 3 7 The category of 
small-scale expansion is particularly important: 



Although the outcome is unreliable because of the 

low expectation (< 5), it is quite suggestive 

(>22.458; beyond «=.001 for v=6). These figures 

indicate that SP, MT and the Exodus scroll belong 

all to one and the same branch of the tradition ( O 

= Proto-MT). Both SP and 4QpaleoExodr" have 

undergone secondary revision. It is, however, 

less easy to determine whether beyond revision 

there is a specific textual connection between 

these witnesses. In some cases the reading 

SP=4QExod seems to be secondary as against MT: 

Exod 
22:3 D ^ B MT ] SP,4QExod D'Offl TTIK (=4Q75S 11,6; 

so frequently in SP; cf. Dan 3:19 nisnffl i n ) 
22:6 3.231 MT ] SP, 4QExod 3333[1 (Niph'al for 

original MT Pu'al) 
7:10 Hins S x . . . K l i n MT ] SP,4QExod . .Nip 

n i s n s ( = L X X é v a W o v ) , cf. paraii. t^sb y c m 
1-H315 13371 ni)13 in continuation. 

8:14 D » n i n m M T ] 4QExod c n a n n v n i ; S P v i m 
Q i 3 3 n 

32:11 m n i MT ] SP,4QExod i m (unexpected 
apocopat.) 

17:16 m m o M T ] 4QExod p n n i m n i ) ; S P i m m o 
(cf SP 3:16 i m "jnb for MT m m ; Prov 
24:27 ketib m m S ; qere *m mS) 

Unique readings of SP 

7:4 [ÛpaSff ln . MT=4QExod ] SP Q1B24U03 (easier 
lexeme) 

28:4 m n m MT=4QExod ] SP r o r p s 
10:11 p K7 MT=4QExod ,LXX ] SP p 7 
21:29 b]pO*[ 1 [ W T MT=4QExod ,LXX ] SP 7pDH HOHnn 

These variants prove that 4QExod and SP form 

one family (£?), which branched off from Proto-MT. 

Moreover, SP is a later offshoot of . Still, the 

scroll does not preserve the original form of <2i 

either, as shown by some secondary variants: 

23:31 "»FlÄh MT=SP ] 4QExod TIO [2H ( vid ) 

32:11 npin T » m MT ] 4QExod H]pTH 151173 [1] 
(conflate); SP Qi1£D3 1311T31 = L X X 



O 13 

4QpaleoExod LXX 

MT SP 

VII 

In the Book of Leviticus the situation is 

slightly different. Both Tov and Mathews have 

reached the conclusion that MT, 11QpaleoLev, SP 

and the LXX are all independent of each other. 

The data suggest, however, that 11QLev is 

10:21 "sĵ Jh t ü o n MT=SP,LXX ] 4QExod > (lexic. 

diffic; apparently redundant) 

Thus 4QpaleoExodni too is no more than an offshoot 

of CU, though it is closer to the original state of 

this recension than is SP. 

It appears that the particular revision common 

to 4QpaleoExod™ and SP (Œ) was concerned mainly 

with the addition of sentences and paragraphs on 

the one hand, and the expansion of given syntactic 

slots on the other hand. In other respects, 

however, the Scroll and SP are not particularly 

close; they do not descend from one and the same 

manuscript. On the contrary, in those cases, in 

which the revision did not affect the proto-MT 

reading (Ö), 4QpaleoExodTri mainly equals MT. 

LXX forms another branch (13), splitting off before 

the node of 25 (SP-4QExod). Thus we arrive at the 

following stream-diagram: 

Exodus-archetype 



dependent on the same traditon as MT. It is a 

maverick development of Proto -MT, unconnected with 

SP and LXX. 

Statistical Analysis of IIQLev 

1 Mechanical Variants 

1 1 4 : 1 7 man MT=SP,LXX ] Q -p3HKU? (Puech 1 7 1 -
1 7 2 prefers to read niariKn, apparently a confla­
tion with CUNT) 

2 Interchange 

a. Q = LXX = SP / against MT 

1 2 1 : 8 DDCtfnpD M T ] DATip» Q,SP=LXX 

@M2 2 2 : 2 5 DnrUÖD M T ] SP, Q ÖTItnOO] = LXX 

b. Q = MT = SP / against LXX 

@M3 15:2 amüK*l ] LXX èpeCç 
= 4 1 7 : 3 ^KnCT ] LXX TCOV UÎ.ÔJV I o p a ^ X 

= 5 1 7 : 4 Kinn BPKn ] LXX fi v-ô ri GKCLV-n 
§ M 6 1 8 : 2 8 "Han MT=SP=Q ] LXX -roCc cGvcoiv 
= 7 2 1 : 8 nnîOnpT MT=SP=Q ] LXX K Œ L âytâoeu a w o v * 

(cf .MT 1 6 : 1 9 ; 2 1 : 1 5 , 2 2 ) 3 P 

= 8 2 2 : 2 2 in'Hpri MT=SP=Q innpn ] LXX n p o o â î o w i v * 
(cf. M T 2 2 : 1 8 ; similar interchange: LXX 
2 2 : 2 0 ) 

= 9 2 1 : 8 T^rnK MT=SP = Q] LXX te-opio-o TO-Ù (B>) 0GO-Ù 
VitSv* (cf. M T 2 2 : 2 5 ) 

c. LXX = MT = Q / against SP 

= 1 0 2 7 : 1 2 nnK M T , LXX, Q] IHK SP 

d. LXX = SP = MT / against Q 

= 1 1 1 1 : 2 7 *PSr> Su MT=SP,LXX] Q [13]"im Su (Puech 
1 7 0 ) 

= 1 2 2 4 : 1 4 Kinn MT=SP,LXX ] Q IK ^ n (Puech 1 7 8 ) 

e. MT = Q / SP = LXX 

= 1 3 2 0 : 2 noKn] sp nnnn=Lxx 

= 1 4 2 6 : 2 0 pnKn] S P nnœn = L X X + V « v 

f. MT = LXX / SP = Q 

=15 2 0 : 2 ̂ ano] S P r p n c=Q 

LXX indeterminable 

a. Q = SP / against MT 
@M 1 1 8 : 2 7 S K H M T ] S P ; nSKn=Q 
§ M 2 2 0 : 3 SSnSi ] SP SSm=Q 
@M 3 2 5 : 3 1 M T ] SP, Q msum ( L X X also has 



plural, no evidence) 
§M 4 2 5 : 3 4 KVt ] Q,SP *OH 

QM 5 2 6 : 2 2 innSçirn ] Q , S P ^nrnen 

§M 6 2 7 : 1 3 na^K}"! ] Q,SP 127X31 

b. Q = MT / against SP 

= 7 1 0 : 6 nD ] n i*Cn MT,Q ] SP 7 K V . . 7 K ; 
L X X npoç . . .vcaC c X c a Ç a p VCCCL uGcc/aap 

= 8 1 8 : 3 0 n n n ] S P p n 
@M 9 2 4 : 9 VI [7D]K1 MT=Q ] SP 
@ M 1 0 2 4 : 9 K i n ] SP *On 
= 1 1 2 5 : 3 5 ïpQi MT=Q ] SP "TO"» 
@ M 1 2 2 5 : 3 5 npTnm ] S P npim 

c. SP = MT / against Q 

= 1 3 2 4 : 1 2 VTITO"»! SP,MT ] Q IHK V P n 

d. All at variance 

= 1 4 2 6 : 2 4 12K *)K MT ] SP 13K 0 3 ; Q 13K ( L X X tcaj'ci 
indeterminable) 
2 1 : 6 «Üip MT ] Q . ..]BTT[... (Puech 1 7 5 ) ; 

Qiff l lp SP (cf. opening verse; L X X has plural, 
no evidence for Vorlage) 

3 Longer / shorter slots 

a. SP = Q = L X X / against MT 

= 1 1 3 : 4 2 n m p n M T ] Q , S P , L X X m m p n 

b. Q = MT = SP / against L X X 

= 2 1 7 : 5 m * O n m ] L X X KTCKC O I C O W L V * (cf. 
1 4 : 4 2 ; 1 6 : 1 2 ) 

= 3 1 7 : 3 7KKÜ1] L X X + r\ T C O V jtpooT)XÛTuv T C O V 

7Tpoavceu/j.Gvcov G V • Û L I L V = "13/1 13/1 I K 
D D D i n n (this phrase is extant in L X X , but 
is omitted by many MSS; Wevers relegates it 
to the apparatus; see Puech 1 7 4 ) 

= 4 2 1 : 7 i n ] L X X > 

5 2 5 : 2 9 11D130 ] L X X > * 

6 2 5 : 3 1 rnxa ] L X X X w p w T a î ô t à n a v T Ô ç * (cf. 
MT 2 5 : 3 2 ) 

§M 7 2 7 : 1 2 p D I *p1i)D MT=SP,Q] L X X KŒC tcaBôti. Sv 
TuuiTiaGTaL o tcpexiç ( = 2 7 : 1 4 ) 

8 2 7 : 1 3 i n e p e n M T = S P , Q m i « i o n ] L X X T O 
èntnenn'zov* (cf. MT 2 7 : 1 5 , 1 9 ; the Greek has 
the suffix in 2 2 : 1 4 , but not in 5 : 1 6 ; 

2 7 : 2 7 , 3 1 ) 
2 7 : 1 9 7 K 3 i 7 K 3 ] L X X > 7 K 3 * 



c. LXX = MT = Q / against SP 

= 10 1 7 : 4 nnpn 1? M T = Q = L X X ] S P imppnS 
§ M 1 1 2 2 : 2 1 ÙM2 b*D M T , Q , L X X ] SP D I D Sm 

d. LXX = MT = SP / against Q 

§ M 1 2 1 0 : 7 i m o bnv: nnscn M T = S P , L X X ] Q bnK nasi 
= 1 3 1 4 : 1 8 p n n * p M T = S P , L X X ] Q I S D , cf. v. 1 7 

(Puech 1 7 1 ) 
§ M 1 4 1 7 : 2 T>3n M T=SP , L X X ] Q> 

(homoioarchton) 
= 15 2 2 : 2 1 n p n n M T = S P , L X X ] Q n p a n ix 
@ M 1 6 2 2 : 2 5 DHn ] Q DTi 

§ M 1 7 2 5 : 3 2 ùpbb m n n D T I I Î M T = S P , L X X ] o >mnn 
§ M 1 8 2 5 : ^ 0 "H ntOK =SP , L X X Tri ê ^ o v a r j (VT> ketib) ] 

= 1 9 2 5 : 3 1 Snvm ] Q SnT>n 
e. SP = MT / Q = LXX 

= 2 0 1 8 : 3 0 "ON MT=SP ] Q " O K ">r)=LXXB O T L 
{ * = 1 9 : 2 m i 3 7 D 7 K MT=SP ] Q m [13 = L X X TTJ 

a - o v a y c o j ' ^ (problem of space)} 
@ M 2 1 2 6 : 2 4 "Hp?] Q ^ p H D n n = L X X 

f. Q = MT / SP = LXX 

= 2 2 1 3 : 3 V W H M T = Q ] SP,OG !1K*n 
= 2 3 2 2 : 2 4 *pî?m ] SP ~pi3D=LXX 
= 2 4 2 7 : 1 7 ON ] S P DKT=LXX 

LXX indeterminable 

a. MT = SP / against Q 

= 1 2 1 : 8 nnb H K "O MT,SP ] QT\b Q 
= 2 2 4 : 1 0 ] Q ÏÏ^H 

= 3 2 6 : 1 9 amena n x M T , S P ] nx> Q 

= 4 2 7 : 1 9 maor i M T = S P ] Q m o o n n x 
b. MT = Q / against SP 

= 5 2 3 : 2 7 Q n S [ 3 ] n M T , Q ] SP a " H 3 D ( L X X also 

> article) 

= 6 2 4 : 1 0 iSioorn ] S P "'Sxncn •'Sfrocp 
SP=Q / against M T : 0 
All at variance : 0 
Indeterminable: 1 1 : 2 7 ~p*in S D T M T ] Q " p i n 

SP, L X X ~ p n n 

4 Presence / absence of slots 

a. Q = MT = SP / against LXX 

@G 1 1 5 : 3 m n n nXT ] L X X icaC O Î T O Ç = nxTi 



= 2 2 1 : 8 T S ] L X X > * 

= 3 2 3 : 2 8 K V T Q-HSD D * P ] L X X + V t v * (cf. MT 
2 3 : 3 2 ) 

b. MT = Q / SP = LXX 

@M 3 2 5 : 3 5 v n ] S P + m n N = L X X 

c. Q = SP / against MT / against LXX 

= 4 1 4 : 1 6 uncu p » n p m m S P = Q ] M T p m m 
UnCJ nUn^Nn p B H ; L X X ICOCC paveC e7iT<£>cu; T $ 

Satcr-uXcp ( + Q!\)TOX5 M S S ) 

LXX indeterminable 

All at variance 

= 5 2 6 : 2 4 "OK *]K; SP D 3 , L X X icayu) ] Q > 

5. Presence / absence of clause/sentence 

a. LXX = MT = SP / against Q 

= 1 4 : 2 5 I C H Sa M T=SP , L X X ] Q . . . T . ]B£n 

= 2 4 : 2 6 p a n vSi) nsai meSitfn mn nSna nnsTen 
M T=SP , L X X ] Q . . . n s m 7 T [ n n T O n ; Puech ( 1 6 9 ) 
adduces additional fragments and suggests 

the reading nSoan )[nan T > ] S D nsai n[vnS> 
lS (cf. v. 3 1 ) 

= 3 1 8 : 2 7 ] Q + û n o n K nK 1CDT>n D n [ K . . . ] 

(derivative from 2 0 : 2 3 - 2 4 ) 

b. MT = SP = Q / against LXX 

4 2 1 : 7 N S 2 ] L X X > * 

5 2 3 : 2 4 CHp N n p E ] L X X + G O T O I V ^ V * (cf. M T 

v. 2 7 , 2 1 , 3 6 ) 

d. MT = Q / LXX = SP 

= 6 1 7 : 4 nina SnK] S P + nSiu in« m«öi)S nionn K S 
pinn inanem m m a mnS aaaisnS 'nS D"»nb« I N 

ninn Snx nns S K I = L X X 

e. LXX = Q / against SP / against MT 

@M 5 1 5 : 3 T 3 T H 3 ] SP + TKUn B I T *>W Sa , K V T NDB 

l a r r o * n a n D T i n m ; Q + . . . ] T ̂  Sa i n = L X X 

(continuation= S P ) 

7 . Changes in word-order. 

a. Q = MT = SP / against LXX 

@M 1 1 9 : 3 *P2.K*l / 1 D N ] L X X natepa Œ-UTO-Ù KOCL 



2-inter 3 exp 4 add 5 els 7 order total 
MT deviant 2 1 0 0 0 3 .06 
LXX deviant 7 8 3 2 1 21 .42 
SP deviant 1 2 0 0 0 3 .06 
Q deviant 2 8 0 3 0 13 .26 
MT=Q/SP=LXX 2 3 1 1 0 7 .14 
MT=SP/LXX=Q 0 2 0 0 0 2 .04 
MT=LXX/SP=Q 1 0 0 0 0 1 .02 
total 15 24 4 6 1 SO 
P .3 .48 .08 .12 .02 

Frequency per 100 
2-inter 3 exp 4 add 5 els 7 order 

MT deviant .133 .042 0 0 0 
LXX deviant .467 .333 .75 .333 1 
SP deviant .067 .083 0 0 0 
Q deviant .133 .333 0 .5 0 
MT=Q/SP=LXX .133 .125 .25 .167 0 
MT=SP/LXX=Q 0 .083 0 0 0 
MT=LXX/SP=Q .067 0 0 0 0 

2-inter 3 
MT deviant 2 1 
LXX deviant 7 8 
SP deviant 1 2 
Q deviant 2 8 
MT=Q/SP=LXX 2 3 
MT=SP/LXX=Q 0 2 
MT=LXX/SP=Q 1 0 
altogether 15 24 
Highly significant for a=0. .005 

categories 2-4 
add total exp x 2 

0 3 8.5 3. 5589 
3 18 10. 6176 
0 3 3. 5588 
0 10 0. 265 
1 6 3 3. 00 
0 2 0. 3333 
0 1 1 . 3333 
4 43 22. 6669 

018.5476; v=6) 

Once again the LXX stands out as an independent 
witness. On the other hand, there is a 
significant connection between MT, SP and 11QLev, 
all three apparently deriving from Proto-MT. In 
the rubric of interchange and substitution (2) the 
Scroll is closest to MT; its deviations are most 

LXX indeterminable 
a. SP = MT / against Q 

= 2 22:22 nsbVn1»'» ] Q " 

Leviticus - Survey 



Pair by pair agreement 

2 Interchange 

Tot MT P Q p SP P LXX P 
SP 14 9 .6429 10 .7143 6 .4286 
Q 13 10 .7692 10 .7692 3 .2308 
MT 13 10 .7692 9 .6923 4 .3077 
LXX 8 4 .50 3 .375 6 .75 
Significance of pairs : 
(1) Q=MT - (2) SP=Q - (3) SP=MT - (4) SP=LXX - (5) MT=LXX 

3 expansion 
Tot MT P Q p SP P LXX P 

SP 22 18 .818 9 .409 13 .5455 
Q 16 13 .8125 9 .5625 5 .3125 
MT 23 13 .5652 18 .7826 10 .4348 
LXX 16 10 .625 5 .3125 12 .75 
Significance of pairs : 
(1) SP=MT - (2) Q=MT - (3) SP=LXX - (4) MT=LXX - (5) SP=Q - (6) Q=LXX 

In the rubric of substitution/interchange of 
words, the most important connection is that 

numerous in the categories of expansion (3) and 
clause addition (5). Still, the deviation of 
11QLev is only slightly larger than expected (a 
score of 10 as against an expectation of 8.5). 
Thus 11QpaleoLev is no more than a secondary 
development of Proto-MT. 

In order to examine these affinities more 
closely, we must analyse the agreements between 
the witnesses pair by pair. 



between the scroll and MT, with the agreements 
SP=MT and Q=SP as runners-up. On the other hand, 
in the category of syntactic expansion the most 
obvious connection is between S P and MT, followed 
by Q=MT and SP=LXX. Nevertheless, on the whole 
the agreements between MT and the scroll are the 
most important, with the connection SP=MT coming 
in second. Within the branch of Proto-MT, MT is 
closer to 11QLev than to SP. 

There is no significant relationship between 
the scroll and the SP. True, there is a singular 
agreement Q=SP, whereas MT and LXX testify to two 
different variants, but this constellation does 
not contradict the general picture: 14:16 ]0 H T m 
uncu ]o»n S P = Q ] M T una? I U U X K I I p a n p r u m ; L X X KO 
paveC CTTTCKJCLÇ TCO Sa tcTioXtp ( + QJTJTO'U MSS). This 
agreement seems to be related to a special 
revision (R), on which we shall comment later. 
This revision is also the source for the 
exceptional case of SP, Q and MT all carrying 
different readings (Q=LXX as far as transmitted): 
15:3 i n r r D ] S P + D T i n m n a n H T W Sr>, K i n K o a , -

i n i T ö man Q + . . . ] T Sn i n = L X X «ST-TI TI 

atccedctpoia a^jToij G V CUUTQ ... ( cont inuation=SP ). On 
the other hand, there are some interesting agree­
ments between SP and LXX, especially in the area 
of secondary readings: 

2. Interchange 

@M 22:25 Q H n9° ] S P ' Q DTHnCÖÖ] = LXX/ not 
specific 
21:8 DDStf"ipO MT ] Ü B n p ö Q , S P=LXX 
13:3 i n K m MT=Q ] S P , LXX HNIl 
13:42 nn-ipn M T ] Q , S P , L X X i n n n p n 



22:24 "pUETl ] SP yii>Ö=LXX 
27:17 D K ] SP QKT=LXX 

20:2 no*<n ] S P imn=Lxx 

26:20 y n x n ] S P nne?n= L X X + û^ùv 

3. longer/shorter 

25:35 "»CH ] SP + n/>nK=LXX 

@M 15:3 " Q Y T D ] SP + V1B3. B I T "»EP Sp K1H 

n p n D^nnm; Q + . . . ] T •»» Sa*» -in = L X X 

aîjTT) T) àtcaBapaifa CUVTOÎJ GV axrrco . . . 

(continuation=SP) 
= 6 17:4 nrno S H N ] S P + rrriu I H N msouS iionn K S 

p n n nnonam r p m a mnS arm^nS 'nS D">OS«O I K 

nrno SnK nns S K I = L X X 

What is the status of those readings? In 

answering this question, one must first of all 

notice that the agreement SP=LXX is far from 

massive. No one would compare this constellation 

with the convergence 4QSama and LXX in the Book of 

Samuel. Basically there are two possibilities. 

1. Some of these readings are original, such as: 

Exod 18:6 n.̂ Sx Kn *J3nn nan where MT has *J3nh " 'SN 

mStt Kn."*° A very significant representative of 

this category is the SP reading a'itinna (=LXX, 

Tg. Onq.) for MT n a s n t t (Gen 31:39; some manu­
scripts actually read nao^nN). Loewenstamm has 

shown that this reading still reflects the ancient 

and original text, explained by the Akkadian 

hiatu= "to make good," "to indemnify.""41 Of 

course, an original reading like this cannot be 

considered evidence for a specific genetic 

relation between LXX and SP in Genesis. 

2. Other variants appear to derive from common 

exegesis. Here I wish to quote three meaningful 

long readings: 



K i n m K o a 

S P - L X X 

1 3 1 T 3 IDKOa CtcaC O S T O Ç o v o > o O nVTH Î1KT1 

1 3 1 T HK 1 1 B 3 1 1 

1 3 1 T E n o n ( L X X annm) a w n I K 
Q 13 [ K V T 1 H K 0 a ] = L X X ; S P Kin Koa 

= L X X a'UTTi f) à tcc*8apaLC* c v o x o u G V OCUTCO 

S P 131TÖ 115U3 ( L X X D H i m ) Û W m 1103 31T ">D"> ^3 

Q . . . ] T S3; 
K V T m K ö a 

MT 

D I D I N m a erx nun*' "«a 
I I K m a n i i J 3 i n i*>D3 H K nScn 

aSa*» 1 0 1 3 3a">oi W I D na^o 

SP = LXX,4QpaleoExodm 

• 1 3 I K ni«a CLPK ii)3*> T D I 

I I K n i 2 > 3 m m vpi>3 H K nScai 
n r i K i 3 r i 3 i n i ao C L X X â n o T c w c o aScai D S B 

(LXX tcaTaßoatcriaTi = ? 1 M ^ 1133 "> mCDH S3 DK1 

D S B P i o n s 3B">m m i e ? 3aio 

4QpaleoExod has:..] 7 3 [..; all the plus is 

extant in 4Q75Ô 11, 6-9. The provision 

that n n K 1 3 H 3 111CÜ0 ûSon öS» is apparently 
no more than a restriction of the main 

stipulation aSep n e n n 3 a v 3 i 1112? 3B">0. 

b. Lev 15:3 MT 

1 3 1 T 3 m K c a n v r n Î I K T I 

i 3 i T H K ne? 3 m 

1 3 1 T D m e n D T i n n I K 

a. Exod 22:4 



•n p«öo ^sS 'nS p n p ninpnS 
K i n n Ä P K S 3»m on 

S P = LXX 
w a n K S nuio SnK nns S K I 

aanicnS 'nS cpoSa? I K nSiu I H K moaS 
p n n manepi nin*>a irnS 

iKnn K S nuio SnK nns S K I 
•n pz?o ">asS 'nS p n p n^npnS 

Kinn E P K S nam an 

In this verse the plus of SP=LXX is a superfluous 
specification. In these three passages both SP 
and the LXX present the same longer text; in Exod 
22:4; Lev 15:3 this variant has the support of 
4QpaleoExodm and 11QpaleoLev respectively. But in 
Lev 17:4 the scroll has the shorter text (=MT). 
Hence one might suggest that these variants are 
original, or that they descend from an ancient 
hyparchetype P, the presumed ancestor of the 
parent text of the OG and SP.*2 That would, 
however, be a grave error. If long additions are 
not supported by less conspicuous phenomena, such 
as substitution and small-scale expansion, they 
may well derive from exegetical influences. In 
our case this explanation is quite plausible. All 

The plus of LXX and SP is a mere repetition of the 
previous clause, 
c. Lev 17:4 

MT = Q 
iK-an K S nino SnK nns S K I 



these additions have a similar structure: the 
longer version presents an additional case and/or 
a doublet, and then proceeds to state the legal 
case as presented in the short version (MT). That 
is to say, in all cases we are dealing with an 
exegetical addition, rounded off by a resumptive 
repetition. LXX, SP and the scrolls derived these 
additions independently from the same ancient 
revision, indicated by R. R's influence on 
11QpaleoLev was only partial. Hence we obtain the 
following stemma: 

Archetype Exodus-Leviticus 

0 
l 

L 11QLev 4QEx 
L LXX 

MT SP 
Underlining indicates the influence of R. 

Statistical analysis, based on objective 
classification, puts the analysis of the relation 
between manuscripts and translations on reliable 
foundations. Hence this method may provide us 
with a better insight into the lines of textual 
transmission proper, and may also throw more light 
on ideological and linguistic revisions. It is an 
excellent starting point for the study of the 
history of the text. 



NOTES 

1. F. M. Cross, "The Evolution of a Theory of 
Local Texts," Qumran and the History of the 
Biblical Text (ed. F. M. Cross and S. Talmon; 
Cambridge Mass./London: Harvard University, 1975) 
306-320, esp. n. 11 on p. 316-7. 
2. Ulrich, The Qumran Text of Samuel and Josephus 
(HSM 19; Missoula Mont.: Scholars, 1978) 149. 
3. Tov, "Determining the Relationship between the 
Qumran Scrolls and the LXX: Some Methodological 
Issues," The Hebrew and Greek Texts of Samuel: 
1980 Proceedings IOSCS - Vienna (ed. E. Tov; 
Jerusalem: Academon, 1980) 45-67. 
4. Tov, "A Modern Textual Outlook Based on the 
Qumran Scrolls," HUCA 53 (1982) 11-27, esp. p. 21. 
But see now his contribution to this volume. 
5. The importance of "insignificant" variants has 
been stressed by: B. M. Metzger, "The Caesarean 
Text of the Gospels," JBL 64 (1945) 457-489, esp. 
p. 488-89. The quantitative approach of Colwell 
and the statistical method of Griffiths are in 
certain respects similar to my suggestions, but 
differ from them in (a) the breadth of the textual 
spectrum, and (b) their tendency to disregard the 
traditional methods of textual judgment. Tov (in 
this volume) accepts the statistical method, but 
suggests that its validity be restricted to 
"secondary readings," since primary readings 
descend directly from the Urtext. True, Tov is 
aware of the difficulty in distinguishing between 
primary and secondary readings, but he seems to 
underestimate its subjectivity. 1 Sam 1:24 is a 
case in point: should this reading be disregarded, 
since it has been considered primary, or should it 
be regarded as secondary? Moreover, suppose two 
manuscripts A and B have only a large number of 
primary readings in common, as against another 
group of manuscripts (c). The classical approach 
does not permit us to construct any connection 
between MSS A and B, whereas according to the 
statistical method we may conclude that they form 
a branch; subsequent philological inquiry would 



show that this branch derives directly from the 
Urtext. 
6. Since we deal only with these passages for 
which readings are extant in the fragments of 
4QSama, one might say that the scroll prescribes 
the extent of the sample. Still, the extent is 
the same for all witnesses. 
7. On the concept of overlapping ("joint events") 
see W. L. Hays, Statistics for the Social Sciences 
(London/New York: Holt, Rinehart & Winston; 2d. 
ed., 1974) 142-3, 150-1 
8. V. A. Dearing, A Manual of Textual Analysis 
(Berkeley/Los Angeles: California University, 
1959) vii; see also: D. W. Gooding, "An Appeal for 
a Stricter Terminology in the Textual Criticism of 
the Old Testament," JSS 21 (1976) 15-25. 
9. P. Maas, Textual Criticism (transi, from German 
by B. Flowers;, London: Oxford University, 1958) 
4-5; M. L. West, Textual Criticism and Editorial 
Technique (Stuttgart: Teubner, 1973) 32. 
10. An additional difficulty is that we are 
dealing with texts in different languages. A 
comparison of manuscripts in one and the same 
language can always rely on an analysis of common 
errors, idiosyncrasies, - such as the reading 
CnSn MT / OnnSn 4QSama (1 Sam 10:26) -, and 
orthography; it is easy to point to obvious 
mechanical errors. In a discussion of a Hebrew 
text and a Greek translation, the issue is far 
more complicated: it is not easy to detect graphic 
errors, since we must always keep in mind the 
translator; objective data on orthography etc. are 
not available. 
11. More precisely: a separative error (indicating 
that two texts do not belong to one and the same 
branch of the tradition) should not be one which 
might have been corrected by the medieval scribe. 
A conjunctive error (indicating that two 
manuscripts do belong to one and the same branch) 
should not be such that two scribes might have 
committed it independently (e. g. omission by 
homoeoteleuton); see Maas, Criticism 3, 42-52; M. 
H. Goshen-Gottstein, "Hebrew Biblical Manuscripts 
- Their History and Their Place in the HUBP 
Edition," in: Cross-Talmon, History 42-89, esp. p. 
78-83 (=Biblica 48 [1976] 279-84). For the 
general definition see: L. D. Reynolds and N. G. 
Wilson, Scribes and Scholars - A Guide to the 



Transmission of Greek and Latin Literature 
(London: Oxford University; 2d ed., 1974) 190. 
12. K. A. Mathews, "The Leviticus Scroll 
(11QpaleoLev) and the Text of the Hebrew Bible," 
CBQ 48 (1986) 171-207, esp. p. 195-6. For the 
exegetical problem of this verse see S. R. Driver, 
Notes on the Hebrew Text and the Topography of the 
Books of Samuel, (London: Oxford University; 2d 
ed., 1913) 278; A. Geiger, Urschrift und 
UeberSetzungen der Bibel (Breslau: Hainauer, 1857) 
289-291 ; note the exegetical interchange implied 
by the midrashic Tiqqun Sopherim vSrifcO / VnSiO 
(1 Kgs 12:16). The phrase ambniO 1 3 m m (Deut 
1 :27) inspires R. Shim'on ben Tarphon to explain: 
DIpD 72? "nnxn orP^n a m n (b. Shebu 47b); this 
comment might allude to a reading QDVlSfcO, which 
would suit the complaint " m '"UHK 'T\ n*OCön" in 
the continuation of this verse. 
13. Maas, Criticism, 9; J. Willis, Latin Textual 
Criticism (Urbana-Chicago: Illinois University, 
1972) 19-29. In New Testament textual criticism 
the problem of contamination is extremely grave, 
as shown by: E. C. Colwell, Studies in Methodology 
in Textual Criticism of the New Testament (NTTS 
IX; Leiden: Brill, 1969) 69-72. On the frequency 
of conflation in the Hebrew Bible ("double 
readings") see: S. Talmon, "Double Readings in the 
Massoretic Text," Textus 1 (1960) 144-85; id., 
"The Textual Study of the Bible - A New Outlook," 
in Cross-Talmon, History, 321-400. The argument 
that conflation ("horizontal copying") is far more 
frequent in classical manuscripts than generally 
assumed, has been proposed by: R. D. Dawe, The 
Collation and Investigation of Manuscripts of 
Aeschylus (Cambridge: Cambridge University, 1963) 
23-93, 151-64. 
14. For 1 Sam 1:22-2:6; 2:12(?)-25 I refer to: F. 
M. Cross, "A New Qumran Biblical Fragment related 
to the original Hebrew underlying the Septuagint," 
BASOR 132 (1953) 15-28. The data on 1 Sam 2:8-10, 
31-32; 5:8-10; 10:25-26; 2 Sam 6:2-9,13-17; 8:7-8; 
10:6-7; 24:16 have been culled from Ulrich, 
Qumran. For 2 Sam 3:23-5:13 I refer to the 
systematic enumeration in Tov, "Relationship," 
55-7. For 1 Sam 10:27-11:1 see: F. M. Cross, "The 
Ammonite Oppression of the Tribes of Gad and 
Reuben: Missing Verses from 1 Samuel 11 Found in 
4QSamuel a," History, Historiography and Interpret­
ation (ed. H. Tadmor and M. Weinfeld; Jerusalem: 



Magnes, 1983) 149, 153; note the corrected 
transcription in: E. Tov (ed.), Samuel, 107. 

15. LXX ox> è'xpnaaç = nbNŒn nïïK might reflect an 
original rnKEîn (3rd prs. fern.), interpreted as 2d. 
pers. Q [n]7,,K{ün might then be taken as a 
reformulation of r n K 2 î n ; MT T O SKÎU might represen 

an exegetical correction. On the other hand, the 
MT reading might also be original, since it may 
represent the narrator's voice, which takes over 
after Eli's blessing. The LXX form expnaac 
appears to be related to the problem of Elkana's 
status in this narrative. I hope to deal with 
this issue at another opportunity; see: J. 
Wellhausen, Der Text der Bucher Samuelis 
(Göttingen: VandenHoeck & Ruprecht, 1871) 41-42; 
and also S. D. Walters, "Hannah and Anna: The 
Greek and Hebrew Text of I Samuel 1," JBL 71 
(1988) 385-412. 

16. S. Siegel, Nonparametric Statistics for the 
Behavioral Sciences (New York/Tokyo: McGraw-Hill, 
1956). 

17. The variant oe|ui.SâXeco<; ( =î"lbb ) for MT JlDp 

represents adaptation to the pentateuchal 
halakhah, cf. Lev 7:12; 2:1, 4; Num 6:14, 15 and 
see: F. Foresti, "Osservazioni su alcune varianti 
di 4QSamA rispetto al TM," RivB 29 (1981) 45-56, 
esp. p. 55; see also: A. Rofé, "The Nomistic 
Correctures in Biblical Manuscripts and its 
Occurrence in 4QSama," RevQ 14 (1989) 247-254. 

18. The tautological infinitive may occur in the 
protasis; in legal contexts: Exod 21:5; 22:3, 11, 
12, 16, 22, 25; Lev 13:7, 22, 27, 35; 14:48; 
15:24; 19:7; 20:4; Num 30:13, 16; 35:26; in 
homiletic discourse: Exod 23:22; Deut 8:19; 11:13, 
22; 15:5; 28:1; Josh 23:12; 1 Sam 12:25; 1 Kgs 
9:6; Jer 17:24; 22:4; Lam 5:22 (only case in 
poetry!); in narrative and dialogue: Judg 14:12; 1 
Sam 1:11; 20:6, 7, 9, 21; 2 Sam 18:3; 1 Kgs 20:39; 
22:28; Jer 38:17; 42:10. Since this construction 
is problematic in late biblical Hebrew, there is a 
strong presumption in favour of the 4Q=LXX 
reading. 

19. For the reading of 4Q=LXX cf. HIND S m / n : 
Deut 14:26; 2 Sam 3:21; 1 Kgs 11:37). 

20. Probably LXX represents S*nan T'DH (= Xeßn<; 
Exod 16:3; 1 Kgs 7:45; 2 Kgs. 4:38-41; = *]0 2 Sam 
17:28; T P D 1 Kgs 7:40; ̂ x p ô n a ^ X o ç = 1 V 3 / T D ) . 



It is impossible to determine whether he had T V O , 
nnSpa or "Vnxs. ~m and anbp are both difficult 
words. x<)Tpa = p V U O (Num 11:8; Judg 6:19; Joel 2 
Nah 2:10) or= nnbp (Mic 3:3); ^ X K G C O V = *T>D (Job 
41:22; 2 Chr 35:13: m n b s m p-HTim m i ^ 3 = ev 

T O C Ç ^ a X t c c t o i c : KOtC èv T O I Ç Xeßriaiv) ; TV1 = 

icâpTaXXoç (2 Kgs 10:7). 

21. Ulrich (Qumran, 64) finds here "a proto-
Lucianic revision towards 4Q which nearly 
thoroughly penetrated the tradition." Rahlfs 
considered the B reading the result of an 
inner-Greek haplography (K-upto-o ~ ayto-u). 

22. This amalgam is an instructive accumulation of 
doublets. LXX Kai npooTi^a^Gv is repetitive and 
might indicate epanalepsis. It is rather unlikely 
that MT would have arisen out of parepiblepsis 
because of homoeoteleuton. This proposal could 
only be justified by the weak similarity 
* O m ) . See also: Foresti, "Varianti," 55. 

23. Ulrich (Qumran, 45) adds ~inX in his 
reconstruction of Q and the parent text of the 
LXX, cf. Vetus Latina postea. 

4. In 2:31-32 MT includes the clause m n a i m 
K-l«^ nx 3"»övi nfflX 7 3 3 pi50 which is non-extant in 

LXX=4Q (Ulrich, Qumran, 58-59.). In the given 
context this phrase might well be secondary; it 
looks, however, like an adaptation of the 
difficult verse 29: pip "»nn* 152X ... *lûi)nn nob, 
for which LXX has vccui. i v a T L e7ießXeyac . . . à v a t S c C 
ô<j>eaXLi£ = puo ... cjpnn noS. L X X has the 
adaptation only; see Wellhausen, Text, 49. 4QSam<x 

has ennn. 

25. See the survey of Ulrich, Qumran, 41-43. 

26. F. M. Cross, "Evolution," 316-7, n. 11; 
Ulrich, Qumran, 149. 

27. D. Barthélémy, "La Qualité du Texte 
Masorétique de Samuel," in: Tov (ed.), Samuel, 
1-44. 

28. Tov, "Relationship," 53-57. 

29. Ulrich, (Qumran, 39-40) supposes that the 
parent text of LXX read **PT2. For another opinion 
see: K. Budde, Die Bücher Samuel (KHAT 8; 
Tübingen/Leipzig: Siebeck & Mohr, 1902) 8, against 
Wellhausen, Text, 38. On the status of the Temple 
oblate in the Ancient Near East see: E. A. 



Speiser, "Unrecognized Dedication," IEJ 13 (1963) 
69-73; M. Elat, "History and Historiography in the 
Story of Samuel," Shnaton 3 (1978) 8-28, esp. p. 
8-10., viii-ix (Hebr., Engl, summary). According 
to the opinion of Foresti, "Varianti," 52 the LXX 
text derives from Num 18:6 (so also Rofé, 
"Correctures," 251). But he does not take into 
account the data from the Ancient Near East. 
30. Ulrich (Qumran, 197) speaks of influence by 
the Kaige revision, which amounts to the same, 
since Kaige is a revision of OG in accordance with 
Proto-MT. See also 2 Sam 6:2. 
31. Wellhausen (Text, 175) considers the "plus" of 
the LXX a later addition. In a Temple Chronicle 
such an addition would be quite plausible; for the 
view that the original sources of the book of 
Kings included a Chronicle of this kind see: 
p u n n ,"no*np rpSKncp rns-irn-noo^n" ,nTP*)D .n 
361-357 ,nM,)Cun •"•> ,rrnmn n n a b •»abiun; esp. 
p. 60. 
32. This result also disposes of the possible 
argument that the text of Chronicles has undergone 
partial revision towards 2.. 
33. Pace S. Pisano, Additions or Omissions in the 
Books of Samuel: The Significant Pluses and 
Minuses in the Massoretic, LXX and Qumran Texts 
(OBO 57; Freiburg- Göttingen: Universitätsverlag 
Freiburg - Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1984) 112-4; A. 
Rofé, The Belief in Angels in the Bible and in 
Early Israel (2 vols,; Jerusalem: Makor, 1979), 1. 
184-190, 194-7; 2.xix-xx (Hebr,; Engl, summary). 
34. A. Rofé, "The Acts of Nahash according to 
4QSam<\" IEJ 32 ( 1982) 1 29-33. 
35. See: J. Lust, "The Story of David and Goliath 
in Hebrew and Greek," The Story of David and 
Goliath - Textual and Literary Criticism (ed. D. 
Barthélémy, D. W. Gooding, J. Lust, E. Tov; OBO 
73; Freiburg-Göttingen: Universitätsverlag 
Freiburg - Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1986) 5-18, 
87-91, 121-8; E. Tov, "The Nature of the 
Differences between MT and the LXX in 1 Sam. 
17-18," ibid., 19-46, 92-4, 129-37; on the other 
hand see: D. W. Gooding, "An Appraoch to the 
Literary and Textual Problems in the David-
Goliath Story," ibid., 55-87, 99-106, 114-120, 
145-154; F. Polak, "Literary Study and "Higher 
Criticism" According to the Tale of David's 



Beginning," Proceedings of the Ninth World 
Congress of Jewish Studies, A: The Period of the 
Bible (Jerusalem: World Union Jewish Studies, 
1986) 27-32. 
36. J. E. Sanderson, An Exodus Scroll from Qumran: 
4QpaleoExocT and the Samaritan Tradition (HSS 30; 
Atlanta: Scholars, 1986) 256-9, 308-11. For a 
similar view see: H. M. Wiener, "The Pentateuchal 
Text: A Reply to Dr. Skinner," Bibliotheca Sacra 
71 (1914) 218-268, esp. pp. 222-235, 244-248. 
37. For four witnesses it is hardly sound to set 
an a priori probability. Hence I have disting­
uished between the probability of the deviation of 
one of the four witnesses (=.25 x the total number 
of one deviation), and the probability of paired 
readings a=b/c=d (=.333 x the total number of 
paired variances). For the small number of 
variants in our corpus the expectation of three or 
four different variants is totally negligible. 
38. E. Tov, "The Textual Character of 
1IQpaleoLev," Shnaton 3 (1978) 238-44 (Hebr.; 
Eng. summary); see also E. Tov, "Outlook" 17-21 ; 
K. A. Mathews, "Scroll." For some important 
corrections and additions, on the base of infrared 
photographs, see: E. Puech, "Notes en marge de 
11QPaléoLévitique. Le Fragment L, des fragments 
inédits et une jarre de la grotte 11," RB 96 
(1989) 161-183. 
39. Mathews, "Scroll," 187-194 lists a large 
number of LXX readings that in his opinion should 
not be taken into account, since they may reflect 
translation technique and exegesis. In many cases 
this procedure is obviously justified, but he has 
also disregarded some variants that must be 
considered genuine. I have marked these passages 
with an asterisk. In general, one should 
carefully consider the "Septuagintal" variants of 
a text such as 4QDeutPhylN (4Q757; DJD VI, [Oxford 
1977] 72-74). 
40. SP, LXX and 4QDeutPhylN all share the same 
plus on Deut 32:15: i3n«m 3py> SDKI; this clause 
is matched by similar phrases in Deut 8:12-14 ( ] S 
-pro** 'n riN nroep "pnb a-n...nancn SDNH), HOS 13:6 
p n r ™ p Si3 ,uzn ami lunm amir-ion) and 
Neh 9:25-26 (-pian inunn "woem niînom ISDN^I 
-p vnovt viQvi Vmn ) . The last passage has 
Dnen and "l^OCn in sequence, just like the 
non-MT reading of Deut 32:15. All these passages 



deal with the same motive: sin as a result of 
satiety (<6poç). See also Deut 31:20. 
41. S. E. Loewenstamm, "TOönK , " ZAW 90 (1978) 
410; Z. Ben-Hayyim, The Literary and Oral 
Tradition of Hebrew and Aramaic Amongst the 
Samaritans, IV: the Words of the Pentateuch 
(Jerusalem: Academy Hebrew Language, 1977) 382. 
It is to be noted that Tg. Onq. also understand 
n j a n K as reimbursal. The Samaritan Targum has 
npp~lOK; normally the Pi'el of KÜTl is rendered by 
Tlbo (cognate to Akkadian sulluhu) . 
42. This possibility has been suggested by J. D. 
Purvis, The Samaritan Pentateuch and the Origin of 
the Samaritan Sect (HSM 2; Cambridge/Mass.: 
Harvard University, 1968) 80-82. Purvis (p. 84) 
admits that the agreement SP=MT is far more 
massive, but assumes that this results from a 
revision of SP towards Proto-MT. In view of the 
character of the agreements this explanation is 
rather implausible. And how are we to explain 
that this revision obliterated most agreements 
with the LXX, but left many unique readings 
untouched and preserved some "striking" secondary 
variants? This constellation can only be 
explained on the assumption that these variants 
were already extant in Proto-MT; this hypothesis 
contradicts the presupposition that the agreements 
SP=LXX derive from the hyparchetype P. 



THE SEPTUAGINT AND THE TEMPLE SCROLL: 
SHARED "HALAKHIC" VARIANTS* 

LAWRENCE H. SCHIFFMAN 

Introduction 
It has long been known that the Septuagint 

(LXX) contains numerous translations which 
evidence interpretations otherwise known from 
Rabbinic sources, both halakhic and aggadic.1 One 
of the great challenges facing scholars of textual 
criticism in regard to the LXX has been to 
distinguish actual textual variants from 
interpretations,2 and to some extent the Rabbinic 
parallels have helped to caution against the 
facile assumption that all variations constitute 
true textual variants, by which we mean those 
which result from the history of transmission of 
the text. 

The discovery of the Dead Sea Scrolls 
stimulated numerous important contributions to our 
understanding of the Hebrew texts which lie 
behind the ancient versions, and of the nature of 
the biblical texts from which these versions were 
translated. At the same time, the biblical 



exegesis of the scrolls has yet to yield up its 
important contribution to this same issue. 

One prime example of a resource for this kind 
of study is the Temple Scroll (11QT). 3 This 
scroll, one of the largest in the Qumran corpus, 
presents us with a rewritten and reredacted 
Torah. The author/redactor of this document, 
writing in the early Hasmonean period, had 
available to him a variety of sources regarding 
the building of the Temple, purity laws, the laws 
of the king, and other topics.* These he 
skillfully wove together into an imitation Torah, 
adding his own interpretations and views, and 
completing his Torah by composing the Deuteronomic 
Paraphrase with which the scroll ends. Among 
these sources were certainly some of Sadducean 
origin, as is now clear from comparison of laws 
and interpretations in the Temple Scroll with 
those of 4Q Miqsat Ma"as eh Ha-Torah (MMT), on the 
one hand, and from comparison of 4QMMT with 
tannaitic sources, on the other hand. 

The Temple Scroll contains numerous biblical 
passages which have been either copied or adapted 
and expanded. It is clear that the author/ 
redactor and his sources had before them Vorlagen 
of the canonical Torah, in its present shape, 
which demonstrated genuine textual variation when 
compared with the Masoretic Text (MT). To this 
textual base, the author(s) added their own 
interpretations and adaptations. One of the 
challenges to scholarship is to distinguish these 
layers. In other words, we must attempt to 
determine from examination of the scroll which 
variants with MT (used here as a standard) are the 



result of textual transmission (genuine textual 
variants) and which are tendentious, intentional 
changes by the author or some previous source or 
Vorlage 

We have elsewhere investigated at length the 
section at the end of the Temple Scroll, the 
Deuteronomic Paraphrase, which in our view is the 
composition of the author/redactor of the complete 
scroll. 7 This section, which is the closest of 
all the sections of the scroll to the text of the 
Pentateuch, presents us with an excellent 
opportunity to inquire into the nature of the 
biblical text which stood before the author. One 
of the interesting phenomena we have found, the 
subject of the present paper, is that there are a 
number of cases in which the scroll presents a 
text which varies from that of MT, and agrees with 
the LXX, in which the variation clearly has 
halakhic significance.8 

These shared variants, which we term "halakhic" 
variants, are cases where the readings in the 
scroll and the LXX either represent a different 
legal ruling than that of MT, or seek to clarify a 
legal question left undetermined in MT. In effect 
then, there are two types of halakhic variants. 
One we may term prescriptive, and the second 
exegetical. By halakhic, we mean relating to 
issues of Jewish law. We recognize fully that 
this may be an anachronistic or even somewhat 
inaccurate term, since it derives from the 
Rabbinic corpus. Nonetheless, we lack a better 
designation for the unique combination of ritual, 
civil, and ethical law which characterizes Judaism 
in all its ancient manifestations. 



This study will examine the halakhic variants 
which occur in the Deuteronomic Paraphrase of the 
Temple Scroll which are shared with the LXX. We 
should emphasize that these examples must be seen 
in the proper context. Numerous examples of 
halakhic variants between 11QT and MT exist which 
are not shared by the LXX. Yet this study is 
limited to those which are. These examples will 
be discussed in order of their occurrence in the 
book of Deuteronomy, which is not the order in 
which they appear in the scroll. Finally, 
conclusions about the nature of these variants 
and their value for our understanding of both the 
scroll and the LXX will be drawn. 

Variants 

(1) Deut 12:22 
11QT 53:07-53:8 is an adaptation of Deut 

12:20-28 and deals with non-sacral slaughter. 
Lines 4-5 read: 

You shall eat (it) 0 in your gates, both the 
pure and the impure 1 0 among you (H3n) 
together. 1 1 

Comparison with MT (v. 22) indicates that 11QT has 
the addition "among you," not found in MT. 
This plus solves a halakhic problem in the text. 
MT is ambiguous and can be interpreted to mean 
that one may eat both impure and pure (i.e. non-
kosher and kosher) animals outside of the Temple 
area, just as one eats of the gazelle and hart. 
The addition of is intended to resolve this 
ambiguity. That the author of the scroll was 
indeed concerned with this matter can be seen from 



another modification he introduced, the change in 

the word order of verses 22-23. He placed the 

mention of the gazelle and the hart at the end of 

the sentence, so as to remove the mistaken 

impression that the pure and impure are to be 

compared with these animals. In this respect he 

also was harmonizing this text with Deut 12:15. 

The LXX to Deut 12:22 reads, ô à i c i e a p T o ç e v 

ooC icat ô jcaBapôç, "the impure among you and the 

pure." This same variant is found in the Samaritan 

which has: ""H/Tûrn "p NOÛH. 1 2 This variant seems, 

like the reading in the Temple Scroll, to be 

intended to make the point that the text is not 

discussing impure or pure animals, but rather 

those Israelites who are ritually pure or impure. 

This is an example of the exegetical variety of 

halakhic variant as it attempts to make certain 

that the text of Deuteronomy will not be 

misunderstood in an important halakhic context. 

While the scroll has gone much further in its 

attempt to eliminate this ambiguity, as evidenced 

by its rewriting of the surrounding passage in a 

different order, it is clear that the LXX 

represents an attempt to clarify the same matter. 

(2) Deut 13:7 

11QT 54:19-55:1 is a virtual quotation (as 

restored) of the law of the enticer to idolatry in 

Deut 13:7-12. The text begins (lines 19-21): 

And if your brother, the son of your father 

or the son of your mother, or your son or 

your daughter, or the wife of your bosom, or 

your neighbor who is like you, shall entice 



you secretly saying, "Let us go and worship 
other gods".... i a 

In quoting Deut 13:7 the text of the scroll 
includes the phrase IK ""["OK p , "son of your 
father or," which is lacking in MT. 1* It is clear 
from the most cursory examination of the list of 
relatives included here that the son of your 
father, i.e. your brother or half brother, belongs 
in this list. The purpose of the list is to 
indicate that the requirement of having no mercy 
on such an enticer extends even to one's closest 
relatives. 

The same variant is found in the LXX which adds 
etc naxpoc oo-u T\, "from your father or," after 
"your brother." Indeed, the Samaritan also has 
TÖK p IK -p3.K p . 1 < s In view of the requirement of 
this reading for the sense of the verse, its 
prevalence in Second Temple times, and its 
presence in 4QDeut c, 1 7 it is certain that we are 
dealing here with a genuine reading which was 
found in a Vorlage available to the author. 

In this case, we are dealing with a halakhic 
variant of prescriptive nature, since this 
variation effects the specific details of the law. 
In other cases, one is not allowed to testify 
against close relatives. Here, however, the Torah 
specifically makes an exception. Accusations 
and testimony of enticing to idolatry may be made 
even by these relatives who normally do not 
testify against each other. 

In this example we cannot be certain if MT is 
primary and the other versions all added the 
father to correct the text, or if the text 
originally included the son of the father and MT 



represents a defective text. In any case, the 
author of the scroll had a text before him which 
included this additional phrase and he simply 
quoted from it. 

(3) Deut 13:14 and 16 
11QT 55:2-14 parallels closely Deut 13:13-19, 

the commandment regarding a city which has been 
led astray to idolatry, nm3n "Vi) in Rabbinic 
parlance. 1 0 Here we read in lines 2-7: 

If you hear regarding on[e of your cities 
which] I give you [in which] to dwe[ll], the 
following : 1 £ > "Some worth [less] peo[p]le 
among you have gone out and have led astray 
all the [inhabitants of their city, 
saying, 2 0 "Let us go and worship gods' which 
you have not known," then you must ask, 
inquire and investigate carefully. 2 1 If the 
accusation turns out to be true (and) 
correct, (that) this abomination has been 
performed among (the people of) Israel, you 
must kill all the inhabitants of that city by 

2 2 

the sword, destroying it and all (the 
people) that are in it. And all its 
domesticated animals 2 3 you must kill by the 
sword . 2* 

This passage contains two instances of the 
presence or "all," where it is not found in 
MT. 11QT adds indicating that all the 
inhabitants must worship idols for this law to 
apply (line 3), and again that all the inhabitants 
be killed (line 6). These are clearly halakhic 
modifications. 

In the case of the requirement that all the 



inhabitants be lead astray to idolatrous worship 
for this law to apply, the ruling of the scroll 
contrasts with that of the tannaim who require 
only that the majority of the inhabitants worship 
idolatrously (m. Sanh. 4:1). The scroll may have 
been influenced here by Gen 18:24-25 in which 
Abraham asks God how he can take the lives of the 
righteous along with the sinners. 2 5 Ezek 18:1-20 
which likewise expects that only those who violate 
the law will suffer divine punishment may also 
have been a factor here. In any case, according to 
the Temple Scroll, collective responsibility was 
not possible. Only those who actually worshiped 
idols could be included in the idolatrous city. 
The possibility that we are dealing here with a 
polemic against the Hasmonean practice of 
destroying pagan cities must also be considered. 

That all the inhabitants of the idolatrous city 
are to be killed, also emphasized by the scroll, 
contrasts with the view of some tannaim that the 
children of the idolatrous city are to be spared 
(t. Sanh. 14:3). 2 0 

Both these additions of b^ correspond with the 
reading of the LXX which has nâvraç in both these 
passages. 2 7 These are indeed halakhic variants, 
intended to indicate these specific rulings. But 
the parallel with LXX shows that these changes may 
have taken place in the Vorlage of the author, and 
may not be original to the Temple Scroll. 
Regardless, the additions of bv in the scroll or 
its Vorlage and the LXX were intended to 
polemicize against specific views which we know 
from later tannaitic sources. 



(4) Deut 15:22 
11QT 52:7-12 is almost a quotation of Deut 

15:19-23. Dealing with the blemished firstborn 
animal, lines 10-11 prescribe: 

In your gates you shall eat it, the impure 
and the pure among you together, like 
the gazelle and the hart. 2 8 

In quoting the text of verse 22, the scroll has 
/"Ol, "among you," which is not found in MT. The 
purpose of this variant, like that discussed above 
in Deut 12:22, is to eliminate the ambiguity of 
the verse, which could have been misunderstood to 
mean that kosher and non-kosher animals could be 
eaten. The addition clarifies that it is the pure 
and impure Israelites who may eat of the blemished 
firstborn which is slaughtered in a non-sacral 
context. Here again, this exegetical halakhic 
variant is shared by the LXX 2 P which has: ô 
àtcaGapToç G V a o C K O L ô icaeapoç, "the impure among 
you and the pure." 

(5) Deut 17:3 
11QT 55:15-56:04 is copied almost verbatim from 

Deut 17:2-7. In lines 17-18 the specific offense 
of the idolatrous individual is outlined: 

and he (or she) goes and serves other gods 
and bows down to them, either to the sun 

IK), or to the moon, or to any of the 
host of heaven.... a o 

In this passage, the scroll has IK, "or," where 
the conjunctive -T, usually "and," and sometimes 
"or," appears in MT. What is at stake here is a 
very minor point of interpretation with legal 
ramifications. Verse 3 as it appears in MT is 



ambiguous. The text of MT can be misconstrued to 
require that to be guilty of idolatrous worship 
one must worship both idols ("other gods") and 
astral bodies. In order to dispel this possibility 
of misinterpretation, the scroll, or his Vorlage, 
substituted IK for the ambiguous conjunctive -1. 

The situation in the LXX to this passage is 
3 1 

somewhat complex. LXX in most manuscripts 
preserves absolutely no conjunction, so that it is 
as if a colon is placed after "other gods" such 
that the sun, moon, and other astral bodies are 
the "other gods" in question. Such an 
interpretation would severely limit the 
applicability of this law to astral worship alone, 
and seems to fly in the face of its simple meaning 
and the history of its interpretation. More 
likely is the reading of other LXX MSS which have 
r\, "or," and which agree with the reading of the 
Temple Scroll.32 This second LXX text represents 
the same interpretive process we have seen in the 
scroll. 

In this case, some LXX manuscripts and the 
scroll share a halakhic variant of the exegetical 
variety which seems to be a secondary change 
designed to remove ambiguity. We cannot tell if 
both these sources derived this reading from their 
Vorlagen which were in agreement, or if they 
independently arrived at this interpretation. 

Indeed, from the point of view of the LXX, one 
cannot even really consider the translation of a 
-T conjunctive (assuming this to be the reading of 
the Vorlage) to be a variant, only a correct 
interpretive translation. Yet in any case, the 



scroll and some manuscripts of the LXX share the 
same halakhic variant or exegesis. 

(6) Deut 17:9 
11QT 56:05-11 is an adaptation and expansion of 

Deut 17:8-13. 3 3 This passage deals with the 
requirement to heed the decisions of the 
authorities. Lines 07-1 command: 

[And you shall come to the priests (and?) 3* 
the Lévites, o]r O K ) 3 5 to the [j]u[dges3<s 
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who will be (in office) in those days]. 

The scroll has the conjunction IK where MT to Deut 
17:9 has - 1 , usually "and." The text as it 
appears in MT can be taken to require that the 
cases described in verse 8 must be tried before 
"the Levitical priests and the judge." 3 8 Such a 
procedure would require a verdict of lay and 
priestly judges. The reading IK, "or," provides 
the option of trying the case either in a priestly 
venue or in a lay court. According to the 
editor's reconstruction, the scroll would allow 
either a court of priests and Lévites, or a group 
of judges. A parallel in 11QT 61:7-9 would 
support the notion that the reading of the scroll 
included the Lévites as a separate group, not 
simply as a description of the priests. Indeed, 
the Qumran sectarian texts expect that priests. 
Lévites and Israelites would all be part of the 
court . 3 P 

Certain manuscripts of the LXX to Deut 17:9 
also have rj, "or," in agreement with the Temple 
Scroll. Indeed, this is the reading of several 
manuscripts of the MT, the SP and the Lucianic and 
Theodotionic renderings.*0 This reading, like 



that of the the scroll, would clearly indicate 
that the meaning of -T in this passage is "or." 

In this case, in both the scroll and the Greek 
readings in question, we are dealing with a 
halakhic variant the purpose of which is 
exegetical. We cannot be certain if this variant 
was independently introduced by the author of the 
scroll or if he found it in the text of 
Deuteronomy in front of him. Alternatively, he 
may have been familiar with this exegesis which is 
found elsewhere, and adapted the biblical text 
accordingly.*1 

(7) Deut 18:5 
11QT 60:1-15 specifies the Levitical and 

priestly emoluments as understood by the author. 
Lines 10-11 are almost a quotation of Deut 18:5: 

For I have chosen them (the priests) from 
among all your tribes to stand before Me, and 
to serve and to pronounce the benediction in 
My name, him (Aaron) and all his sons 
r~ 4 2 

forever. 
The author of the scroll has reformulated this 
verse in the first, person, so that God addresses 
the people of Israel directly. This is one of the 
characteristic features of the style of the scroll 
and testifies to the author's theology of direct 
divine revelation without the intermediacy of 
Moses. Yet the key variant with MT is the 
presence in the scroll of "and to pronounce the 
benediction" (-pobl), not found in MT. On the one 
hand, this variant results from harmonization with 
Deut 10:8, "to serve Him and to pronounce the 
benediction in His name," HOOD. -pnSl i m é ) , and 



21:5, "to serve Him and to pronounce the 

benediction in the name of the Lord" (ToSl "trnCöS 
yTi OCOn)*3 which appears in 11QT 53:3."*"* At the 

same time, the reading of 11QT is designed to 

emphasize the obligation of the priests (and only 

the Aaronide priests) to pronounce the priestly 

blessing found in Num 6:22-27. This benediction 

was recited daily in the Second Temple*5 and the 

author of the scroll expected this pattern to 

continue in his ideal sanctuary. 

The very same harmonization is found in the LXX 

to Deut 18:5 which reads, vcat e \ ) X o y e C v ènï. T<y 

ô v é j a a x i . a x j T o - u , "and to pronounce the benediction 

in his name." The very same reading appears in 

the SP. 

In this case we again see a halakhic variant of 

the prescriptive type. The text as found in 11QT, 

LXX and the SP, the result of harmonization, seeks 

to emphasize the obligation of the priests to 

recite the priestly blessing. We cannot claim 

that this interpretation is original to the 

scroll. It may already have been in the author's 

Vorlage. 

(8) Deut 21:6 

11QT 63:05-8 corresponds to the expiation 

ceremony to be conducted in case a body is found, 

as described in Deut 21:1-9. Lines 4-5 provide: 

Then all the elders of that city which was 

nearest to the body shall wash their hands 

upon the head of (<2nK~l ) the heifer whose 

neck was broken in the stream.**0 

The parallel in MT does not have the word ffllKI, 

"head," and instead commands in verse 6 that the 



elders "wash their hands upon the heifer."*7 The 

text in the scroll is clearly intended to clarify 

a halakhic requirement, namely that the washing of 

the hands be done in such a manner as the water 

drip down over the head of the heifer the neck of 

which has already been broken.*9 The water from 

the lustrations is expected to flow back into the 

stream and in some way to purify the earth of the 

transgression of the murder of the innocent man 

whose body was found. 

A similar requirement is found in tannaitic 

law. M. Sota 9:6 and Sifre Devarim 209* P state 

that the washing is to be performed over the place 

where the animal's neck was broken, i.e. over the 

back of the neck. Apparently, the very same 

ruling was adopted by the scroll. 

The reading of the LXX, ênC TTJV iceqxxXfiv TTJÇ 

SaLiâXecoç, "over the head of the heifer," also 

indicates the very same ruling. In this case the 

LXX and the scroll represent the same prescriptive 

halakhic addition to the biblical text. What we 

still do not know is whether for the author of the 

scroll this addition was found in his Vorlage. In 

any case, this is a shared prescriptive halakhic 

variant. 

(9) Deut 21:12 

11QT 63:10-64:03 details the laws of the woman 

taken captive in war, and follows Deut 21:10-14 
so 

with modifications. Lines 12-13 provide: 

Then you shall bring her into your house, and 

you shall shave her head and pare her nails, 

and remove her captive's garb. 5 1 

This version of Deut 21:12 differs from MT in an 



important aspect. Whereas, according to MT, the 
captive woman herself is supposed to perform the 
three actions described in the verse, 5 2 according 
to the version of the Temple Scroll these actions 
are to be done by the prospective husband. 

The text of 11QT differs in regard to a second 
detail. The first and third actions to be 
performed are clear, the shaving of the head and 
the removal of the captive's garb. Yet what of 
the second? The ambiguous use of the verb HCOiî led 
to controversy in tannaitic times regarding 
whether the text meant to cut the nails or to grow 

53 
the nails. The text of the scroll, requiring 
that the prospective husband undertake these 
actions, makes clear its view that the "doing" of 
the nails refers to paring them. This action can 
be undertaken by the man; obviously "growing" 
cannot. 

Both rulings of the Temple Scroll are found in 
the LXX which accordingly translates, «at 
Tieptov-u^LeCç a\)TT|v, "and you shall cut her nails." 
The LXX, like the scroll, requires that the 
actions be performed by the husband and that the 
nails be cut, not grown. 

In this case we have a variant between 11QT and 
MT which has ramifications in regard to two 
halakhic issues. The scroll and the LXX have the 
identical text. It is hard to believe that this 
common variant would have come into existence 
independently in both places. Rather, it seems 
that both these sources had such a text in their 
Vorlage. This text may itself be tendentious, but 
there is no way to be certain. 



Conclusion 

In the Deuteronomic Paraphrase at the end of 
the Temple Scroll there are a variety of shared 
halakhic variants, some exegetical and some 
prescriptive, which are found in both the scroll 
and the LXX. In these cases, we cannot assume 
that the scroll has originated the particular 
reading, especially in passages which deal with 
halakhic matters known to have been debated in 
Second Temple times. In general, the examples we 
have examined are cases in which we must conclude 
that either the author/redactor of the scroll 
found these variants in his Vorlage or that he 
knew of the exegesis represented in the LXX and 
incorporated this interpretation into his scroll. 
In either case, it seems that the rulings of the 
shared halakhic variants cannot be considered to 
be original to the Temple Scroll. 

It is important to keep these shared variants 
in perspective. They amount to a small minority 
of the many differences between the text of 11QT 
and MT. Many of the other variants, however, 
which are of similar nature to those we have 
studied here, must be assumed to emerge from the 
text base of the Bible available to the scroll or 
its source. Others, however, no doubt originate 
with the scroll, as is clear from detailed study. 

From the point of view of Septuagint studies, 
our comparisons illustrate the fact that whereas 
many variations between LXX and MT result from 
variants in the Vorlage of the LXX, this is not 
the only possibility. Often exegesis has been 
introduced into LXX readings such that they do not 
constitute real variants with MT. This is clearly 



NOTES 

* This study was written during my tenure as a 
Fellow in the Institute for Advanced Studies of 
the Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel. I 

the case with many of the variants between 11QT 
and MT as well. 

From the perspective of the history of Judaism 
we must emphasize the intimate links between the 
scribal process of passing on texts, and the 
exegetical process of interpreting them. 
Interpretations are often evident in ancient 
biblical manuscripts and translations, and some of 
these were introduced secondarily in the process 
of transmission. In the Temple Scroll we have 
perhaps the most extreme example, because of the 
purposeful rewriting of the Torah. 

Let us finally emphasize that the Temple Scroll 
cannot be looked at as an anthology of variant 
biblical texts. It includes many genuine textual 
variants, but these are only a few of the many 
variations with MT which have been created as a 
result of the intentional exegetical, halakhic and 
literary activity of the author/redactor and his 
sources, all of which reshaped the biblical 
material for their own purposes. Yet in some 
cases the author/redactor had before him biblical 
texts which already included such interpretations, 
of which those shared with the LXX are a small 
part. 



wish to thank the staff of the Institute for their 
gracious assistance. 
1. Z. Frankel, Ueber den Einfluss der 
palàstinischen Exegese auf die alexandrinische 
Hermeneutik (Leipzig: Joh. Ambr. Barth, 1851). 
2. On interpretation in the LXX see E. Tov, "The 
Septuagint," Mikra, Text, Translation, Reading and 
Interpretation of the Hebrew Bible in Ancient 
Judaism and Early Christianity (ed. M. J. Mulder; 
CRINT 2:1; Assen/Maastricht: Van Gorcum, 
Philadelphia: Fortress, 1988) 176-8. 
3. Y. Yadin, The Temple Scroll (3 vols; Jerusalem: 
Israel Exploration Society, 1983). 
4. A. Wilson, L. Wills, "Literary Sources for the 
Temple Scroll," HTR 75 (1982) 275-88. 
5. See L. H. Schiffman, "The Temple Scroll and the 
Systems of Jewish Law of the Second Temple 
Period," Temple Scroll Studies (ed. G. J. Brooke; 
JSPSup 7; Sheffield: JSOT Press, 1989) 239-55; 
"The New Halakhic Letter (4QMMT) and the Origins 
of the Dead Sea Sect," BA 53 (1990) 64-73; "Miqsat 
Ma a'seh Ha-Torah and the Temple Scroll," RevQ 14 
(1990) 435-57. 
6. See E. Tov, "'Megillat Ha-Miqdash' U-Viqoret 
Nusah Ha-Miqra 1," Eretz-Israel 16 (1981/2) 
100-11 . 
7. L. H. Schiffman, "The Deuteronomic Paraphrase 
of the Temple Scroll," to appear in RevQ (1991). 
8. The text of the LXX used here follows J. W. 
Wevers, ed., Septuaginta Vetus Testamentum Graecum 
Auctoritate Academiae Scientiarum Gottingensis 
editum, vol. Ill, 2, Deuteronomium (Göttingen: 
Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1977) and A. E. Brooke, N. 
McLean, eds.. The Old Testament in Greek, Vol. I, 
Part III, Numbers and Deuteronomy (Cambridge: 
University Press, 1911). 
9. Meat slaughtered in a non-sacral context. 
10. The scroll switches the order of reference as 
Deuteronomy has "the impure and the pure." Such 
variations are not uncommon in the scroll and 
result either from genuine textual variants in the 
scroll's Vorlage, or from sloppiness on the part 
of the author or a copiest. 
11. All translations in this paper are mine. On 



this passage, cf. Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 2.238. 
See also below, on Deut 15:22. 
12. Tov, " vMegillat Ha-Miqdash'," 106. 
13. Cf. the commentary of Yadin, The Temple 
Scroll, 2.245 and L. H. Schiffman, "Laws 
concerning Idolatry in the Temple Scroll," to 
appear in the H. Neil Richardson Memorial Volume, 
(ed. L. M. Hopfe; Winona Lake: Eisenbrauns). 
14. The reading of 11QT is confirmed here by MS. 
b. See A. S. van der Woude, "Ein bisher unver­
öffentlichtes Fragment der Tempelrolle," RevQ 13 
(1988) 89-92. For a full discussion of this 
fragment, see the Appendix in Schiffman, "Laws 
concerning Idolatry." 
15. The absence of the brother through the father 
in MT was felt by the tannaim in Sifre Devarim 87 
(ed. L. Finkelstein; New York: Jewish Theological 
Seminary of America, 1969, p. 151). Accordingly, 
they understood "jTlK as referring to him, 
separating this word from ~JEK }H which follows. 
16. Tov, " vMegillat Ha-Miqdash'," 106. 
17. Fragments 21 and 22 in S. White, A Critical 
Edition of Seven Manuscripts of Deuteronomy : 
4QDt*, 4QDt°, 4QDt , 4QDt , 4QDtg, 4QDt\ and 
4QDi? (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University 
Doctoral Dissertation, 1988) 62-63. 
18. On this passage, cf. Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 
2.247-9 and Schiffman, "Laws concerning Idolatry." 
19. This is the meaning o in this context. 
20. iQDeut01 preserves Deut 13:13-14 in fragmentary 
form (D. Barthélémy, J. T. Milik, Qumran Cave I, 
[DJD 1; Oxford: Clarendon Press, 1962] 55). No 
variants with MT except those occasioned by Qumran 
orthography can be found there. 
21 . l^rt here modifies all three verbs, not only 
the first as in Yadin's translation (The Temple 
Scroll 2.247, 401 ). 
22. Taking m n n as an infinitive absolute used in 
the gerundive sense, rather than as an imperative. 
23. I.e. permissible, edible animals. 
24. 4QDeutc Fragment 24 (White, 66-67) preserves 
the words nnoro . As noted by White, the phrase 
is missing in some Greek manuscripts as a result 
of homoioarchton. Based on this reading, A. Rofé, 



Mavo' Le-Sefer Devarim (Jerusalem: Akademon, 
1988) 64 n. 14, would omit the entire phrase (up 
to the end of the verse) from the text of 
Deuteronomy. 
25. Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 2.247. 
26. In line 8 the scroll even adds again to 
say that all animals must be destroyed. The 
notion that all the animals are to be killed 
disagrees with the tannaitic view that certain 
animals designated as offerings are to be saved 
(t. Sanh. 14:5 and Sifre Devarim 94 [ed. 
Finkelstein, p. 156]). The Tosefta records 
disagreement as to which kinds of offerings are to 
be exempted, whereas the Sifre excludes all 
offerings. 
27. Tov ('"Megillat Ha-Miqdash'," 106) refers 
only to the addition in line 3 where he notes that 
the SP is in agreement with MT. 
28. See Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 2.234. 
29. In this case, however, the SP agrees with MT 
(Tov, "'Megillat Ha-Miqdash'," 106). 
30. See Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 2.249 and 
Schiffman, "Laws concerning Idolatry." 
31. The SP is in agreement with MT (Tov, 
'"Megillat Ha-Miqdash'," 106). 
32. Tov, '"Megillat Ha-Miqdash'," 106. 
33. In light of the many variations with MT found 
in the preserved portions of this text, it is 
unlikely that Yadin's proposed text of 05-07 (The 
Temple Scroll, 2.250) should be considered 
anything more than, in his words, a "suggested 
reconstruction." 
34. The conjunction does not appear in MT to Deut 
17:9 which has D^bn •"Oron, "the Levitical 
priests." Nonetheless, Yadin (The Temple Scroll, 
2.250) reconstructs with the conjunction in light 
of • " " O r n in 11QT 61:8 (The Temple Scroll, 2.278) 
which has no equivalent in MT. 
35. The bottom of the waw is preserved so that no 
reading other than this is possible (cf. Yadin, 
The Temple Scroll, 2.251). 
36. Yadin restores the plural based on its 
appearance in the parallel in 11QT 61:9 which is 
derived from Deut 19:17 where the plural appears. 
It is also possible to restore the singular in our 



passage as does Tov ('"Megillat Ha-Miqdash'," 107) 
who indicates that the SP also has the singular. 
37. See Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 2.251. 
38. Cf. Sifre Devarim 153 (ed. Finkelstein, p. 
206) . 
39. See L. H. Schiffman, Sectarian Law in the Dead 
Sea Scrolls, Courts, Testimony and the Penal Code 
(BJS 33; Chico; California: Scholars Press, 1983) 
26-28. 
40. Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 2.251. 
41. Note that the scroll made no such change in 
11QT 61:8-9. 
42. See Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 2.273-74. 
43. Tov, "'Megillat Ha-Miqdash'," 107. 
44. With modification to direct divine discourse 
in the first person. 
45. M. Tamid 5:1, 7:2; m. Sota 7:6. 
46. See Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 2.284. 
47. This is also the reading of the SP (Tov, 
"'Megillat Ha-Miqdash'," 108). This phrase is not 
preserved in 4QDeut Fragments 17-19 (White, 188; 
see n. 17). 
48. J. Maier, The Temple Scroll, An Introduction, 
Translation & Commentary (JSOTSup 34; Sheffield: 
JSOT Press, 1985) 132. 
49. Ed. Finkelstein, p. 243. 
50. On this law see Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 
1.364-7; my forthcoming article, "Laws pertaining 
to Women in the Temple Scroll," to appear in The 
Dead Sea Scrolls, Forty Years of Research (ed. D. 
Dimant and U. Rappaport; Jerusalem: Magnes 
Press); and M. R. Lehmann, "The Beautiful War 
Bride OKC"l ns 1) and other Halakhoth in the Temple 
Scroll," Temple Scroll Studies (ed. G. J. Brooke; 
(JSPSup 7; Sheffield: JSOT Press, 1989) 265-71. 
51. See Yadin, The Temple Scroll, 2.286. 
52. The SP here is in agreement with MT (Tov, 
"'Megillat Ha-Miqdash'," 108). 
53. Sifre Devarim 212 (ed. Finkelstein, pp. 
245-46); b. Yebam. 48a; cf. Targumim. 





SECTION B 

THE SEPTUAGINT AND COGNATE WRITINGS 





TO REVISE OR NOT TO REVISE: ATTITUDES TO 
JEWISH BIBLICAL TRANSLATION 

SEBASTIAN BROCK 

The Qumran finds of fragments of Hebrew 
biblical manuscripts have undoubtedly revolution­
ized our understanding of the transmission of the 
text of the Hebrew Bible. A similar revolution in 
our understanding of the early history of the 
Septuagint can be said to have occurred as a 
result of the discovery of the Twelve Prophets 
Scroll in Greek from Nahal Hever, and the 
brilliant interpretation of their significance by 
Fr Dominique Barthélémy. In this paper I shall 
not be concerned directly with the relevance of 
these Greek fragments for Septuagint studies per 
se, or with their contribution to textual 
criticism; my perspective will instead be a much 
broader one, for I shall try to sketch the 
outlines of the picture that is emerging, largely 
as a result of these finds, of the polarisation of 
attitudes to biblical translation that was taking 
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place during the last two centuries before the 
turn of the Common Era. 

Barthélémy's initial article, announcing the 
find of the Greek XII Prophets fragments, appeared 
in 1953, most aptly entitled "Redécouverte d'un 
chaînon manquant de l'histoire de la Septante."1 

The significance of Barthélémy's announcement for 
LXX studies was quickly recognized by Peter Katz 
(P. Walters), to whose inspiration and guidance I 
owe my own initiation into LXX studies; Katz 
contributed two articles, "Frühe hebräisierende 
Rezensionen der Septuaginta und die Hexapla,"2 and 
"Justin's Old Testament quotations and the Greek 
Dodekapropheton Scroll," 3 a paper given at the 
first Oxford Patristic Conference in autumn 1955. 
Barthélémy's full study, accompanying his 
preliminary publication of the fragments, came in 
1963 with his book Les devanciers d'Aquila,* in 
which he brought out the implications of these 
fragments for a proper understanding of the early 
history of the Septuagint as a whole (I use the 
term in its traditional wider sense, not 
restricted, as it properly should be, to the Greek 
Pentateuch). When Barthélémy wrote, the exact 
provenance of the XII Prophets fragments was still 
unknown to him; the discovery of some further 
fragments from the scroll in excavations in Nahal 
Hever in 1961, however, resolved this enigma; 
these were published by Lifshitz in 1962, and so 
today the official designation of the fragments is 
8HevXIIgr (with the Göttingen Septuaginta 
Unternehmen's siglum 943). The publication of the 
complete materials in the series Discoveries in 
the Judaean Desert, accompanied by a full set of 
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photographs, appeared in early 1990;* this 
exemplary edition, prepared by Emanuel Tov, now 
provides the firm basis for all future work on the 
manuscript, which dates, according to the most 
expert advice obtainable, probably from the late 
first century BCE. 

As is by now well known, the Greek XII Prophets 
fragments contain a text of the Old Greek 
translation of the XII Prophets which has been 
revised fairly systematically in order to conform 
it to the Hebrew text; this revision in turn 
served as a basis for Aquila's further revision, 
carried out in the first half of the second 
century CE. Furthermore, as Barthélémy, and 
subsequently others, have shown, traces of the 
same, or similar work of "correction" can be 
identified in the manuscript tradition of many 
other parts of the Septuagint.7 The details of 
all this, and the problem of nomenclature - kai ge 
recension, proto-Theodotion, etc. - , are not our 
concern here; rather, what is of prime importance 
is the fact that we now have direct evidence from 
the first century BCE that in some circles a need 
had been felt to revise the Old Greek translation 
and bring it closer into line with the Hebrew 
original. (I leave open the question of whether 
or not the revisers consciously sought out an 
authoritative form of the Hebrew text, and were 
aware of the plurality of Hebrew text forms in 
currency, though this seems very likely). 

If we move on half a century or so in time we 
encounter a totally different attitude to the 
Septuagint, an attitude that is implicitly hostile 
to the idea that the Septuagint needed revising 



and "correcting." I refer of course to Philo's 

famous account of Septuagint origins in Book II of 
g 

his Life of Moses. A number of details are worth 

noting. Philo stresses that the translators' aim 

was to preserve the "original form and shape" (TTJV 

àp^rjç ÙSGQJV icaî T O V T Û n o v ) of the divine laws, 

not "taking away, adding, or altering anything" 

(L IT)T' acpcXctv x i LifiTG npooSeCvcüL T\ L i c x a o e C v a t . ) 

[34]; accordingly they began with prayer to God, 

asking "that they might not fail in their 

purpose," and to this God assents ( c n t v e - o e i . ) [36]. 

Then, as they worked "they became as it were 

possessed (evBowtcovaec ) and, under inspiration 

(7ipoe<pr|TG'uov), wrote, not each several scribe 

something different, but the same word for word, 

as though dictated to each by an invisible 

prompter" [37]. He then goes on to say that 

witness to the excellence of their translation is 

provided by those who know both languages : such 

people regard the original and the translation 

"with awe and reverence as sisters, or rather as 

one and the same, both in matter and in words, and 

speak of the authors not as translators but as 

prophets and priests of the mysteries (o-^x 

Gpjj.T|véaç G Kr G LVOIJÇ àXX ' LGpotpâvTaç »caC 7ipo<pr\Tacç ) , 

whose sincerity and singleness of thought have 

enabled them to go hand in hand with the purest of 

spirits, the spirit of Moses" [40]. 

Philo's aim in this passage is to place the 

translation on a par with the original: the Greek 

is not a "daughter version", but a "sister", an 

equal with, indeed "one and the same", with the 

original; that this should be so is thanks to the 

fact that the translators had worked under divine 



inspiration, communing at the same time with the 
spirit of Moses. Philo of course has a hidden 
agenda here: he is polemicizing against those who 
sought to revise and correct the Septuagint, and 
by claiming that the Septuagint is itself inspired 
he is undercutting the position of the would-be 
revisers: their work is totally unnecessary. 
(Because the problem of the differences between 
the Hebrew and Greek would not go away, subsequent 
Christian apologists for the Septuagint simply 
updated Philo's presentation: since the 
translators were themselves prophets, any 
differences between the translation and the 
original were to be explained as deliberate 
"updatings" of divine revelation for the benefit 
of the Gentile world). 

In Philo and in the Greek XII Prophets 
fragments, then, we have clear evidence of two 
completely different, and conflicting, attitudes 
to biblical translation current around the turn of 
the common era: the basic point at issue was "do 
the original Greek translations require revising 
or not?" This was not, however, a matter that had 
only recently come to the surface, for we can 
trace the debate back to the late second century 
BCE. From that period we again have two key 
documents at hand, the preface that Ben Sira's 
grandson provided for his translation of his 
grandfather's work, and the treatise addressed to 
Philokrates, purporting to be by Aristeas, an 
official at the court of Ptolemy II, but which 
modern scholarship assigns to the end of the 
second century BCE. Both are familiar documents, 
but the hidden agenda behind the latter has only 



become clear once the implications of the Greek 
XII Prophets fragments had been brought out. 
Expressing feelings which any translator of a 
literary text can share, Ben Sira's grandson asks 
the readers of his translation "to make allowances 
whenever you think that, in spite of all the 
devoted work that has been put into the trans­
lation, some of the expressions I have used are 
inadequate. For what is said in the Hebrew does 
not have the same force when translated into 
another language. Not only the present book, but 
even the law itself, as well as the prophets, and 
the other writings, are not a little different 
when spoken in the original." 1 0 Here the 
translator is simply drawing attention to the fact 
of differences between the Greek translations of 
the Hebrew biblical books and their originals; he 
does not actually go on to make the inference that 
the Greek translations accordingly are in need of 
revision. That some contemporaries had made this 
inference, and were revising the original trans­
lations is rendered very likely if we look at the 
polemic which underlies the account of the origins 
of the Greek Pentateuch in Aristeas 1 so-called 
"Letter to Philokrates." Correctly understood,11 

the account is aimed at undermining the position 
of would-be revisers of the original translation. 
The following points in particular deserve 
noticing : 
- it is admitted at the outset that copies of the 
Hebrew Pentateuch available at Alexandria were not 
very accurate [30]; 
- fully aware of this deficiency in the Hebrew 
manuscripts available locally, an embassy is sent 



to Jerusalem, the source of religious authority, 
and it is none other than the High Priest himself 
who provides a copy of the Hebrew Pentateuch; and 
to emphasize that this was no ordinary copy but 
one with the highest credentials, it is stated 
that it was even written in golden letters [32ff, 
176]; 
- not only does the High Priest provide the Hebrew 
text from which the translation is to be made, but 
he also provides the translators themselves; these 
translators, it goes without saying, were men of 
the highest ability, but, more important still, 
they represented the whole of Israel, six men 
being selected from each of the twelve tribes 
[46-7, 121]; 
- the translation which they go on to make proves 
to be so accurate that any subsequent revision 
(Staaice-ori ) is totally unnecessary; furthermore, 
anyone who dares to make any changes is laid under 
a curse [310-11 ] . 

This final point, concerning revision, is a 
very telling one: there would have been absolutely 
no reason to mention such a thing if no one at 
that time had yet thought of revising the original 
translation. Once we realize that, in his account 
of Septuagint origins, the author of Aristeas is 
polemicizing against those who wished to revise 
the original translation, then we can recognize 
the force of the other points as well which he is 
making: in each case he is answering objections to 
the original version made by the revisers. We can 
reconstruct the main features of the argument as 
follows : 



Revisers: the original translation was made in 
Egypt from poor Hebrew originals that happened to 
be available locally. Aristeas: it was indeed 
made in Egypt, but the poor quality of the local 
Hebrew manuscripts was recognized, and so care was 
taken to get a copy that had the highest religious 
authorization possible. Furthermore, although it 
was made in Egypt, it was not a provincial affair, 
for the translators were from Palestine and were 
representatives of the whole of Israel. 

The revisers of course will also have made what 
was undoubtedly their strongest point, that the 
translation was not always as accurate as it might 
be. In response to this undeniable fact Aristeas, 
like many others in similar positions, simply 
takes refuge in counter assertion and the use of 
threat: no revision is necessary, and anyone who 
attempts to undertake any is under a curse. 

It is significant that, living a century and a 
half or so after Ps.Aristeas, when revision of the 
Greek Bible was evidently quite widespread in some 
Jewish circles. Philo sees the need to resort to 
even higher religious authority than the High 
Priest in Jerusalem: for him the translators were 
inspired by God himself and worked in harmony with 
the spirit of Moses. 

Josephus, retelling the story of Septuagint 
origins as found in Aristeas, makes an interesting 
change at the end of the account of the work of 
translation. 1 2 No mention is made of the curse 
laid upon would-be revisers; instead, according to 
Josephus 1 presentation, when the finished trans­
lation was read out, everyone present, including, 
Josephus specifies, the chief officers of the 



Jewish community, "requested that, since the 
translation had been so successfully completed, it 
should remain as it was and not be altered. 
Accordingly, when all had approved this idea, they 
ordered that, if anyone saw any further addition 
made to the text of the Law or anything omitted 
from it, he should examine it and make it known 
and correct it; in this they acted wisely, that 
what had once been judged good might remain for 
ever." The sentence "if anyone saw any further 
addition made to the text of the Law....he 
should....correct it" is actually ambiguous: who 
is correcting whom? Taken out of its immediate 
context the words could imply "if anyone notices 
additions or omissions to the Law made by the 
translators, they should publicize this and make 
the appropriate correction." The previous words, 
however, to the effect that the translation was 
not to be altered, must mean that the additions 
and omissions were being made to the original 
Greek translation by revisers, and that where 
these "corrections" had been noticed they were 
themselves to be "corrected" away. Possibly the 
ambiguity of the passage is deliberate, since 
there is clear evidence that Josephus here and 
there made use of a "revised" text of the 
Septuagint. 1 3 

So far, then, my aim has been to highlight the 
co-existence, within Judaism of the late Hellen­
istic and early Roman period, of two totally 
different attitudes to biblical translation, one 
seeing the need for revision, the other denying 
this need. Our modern sympathies may be with the 
revisers, but as I shall try to show later on. 



Philo's position also has something to be said for 

it, when seen in the light of modern problematics 

in biblical translation. First, however, we 

should return to the LXX as a translation, but 

this time looking at it, not from the point of 

view of the various Jewish communities which used 

it, but from the wider perspective of translation 

practice in general in the ancient world.1* 

Although we do not have formulations concerning 

the norms of translation practice until the time 

of Cicero and Horace, it is sufficiently clear 

that these norms were already in practice a couple 

of centuries earlier. Essentially, two different 

modes of translation procedure existed side by 

side, one employed for literary translation, the 

other for translations of legal, governmental, 

commercial and other "practical" texts. Trans­

lators of literary texts rendered their originals 

in a very free fashion, so that we would often 

call the end result a re-creation rather than a 

translation; practitioners of this style of 

translation such as Cicero had nothing but scorn 

for the other style which was literal in 

character, proceeding verbum e verbo. Cicero 

speaks of himself as translating ut orator, 

disassociating himself from interprètes indiserti 

"clumsy hack-translators," the sort of person to 

whom Horace too deprecatingly refers as fidus 

interpres "the slavish hack-translator." 

The Pentateuch, being both a literary and a 

legal text, did not fit such a schema, and 

furthermore, being the first large-scale 

translation of an oriental religious text into 

Greek, 1 5 no precedent was available to the 



original translators, who no doubt worked on an 
entirely ad hoc basis. Only subsequently, when 
accumulated experience in translating from Hebrew 
into Greek had provided the opportunity for some 
reflection on the practice of "biblical trans­
lation," (only then) did there come into being 
some consensus over what was the proper procedure 
for such translation. From the work of the Jewish 
revisers of the Greek Bible we can see that, at 
least for them, the ideal for the Biblical trans­
lator was to work verbum e verbo. In due course 
this principle of biblical translation came to be 
expressly made by Jerome, in his letter to 
Pammachium; ardent admirer of Cicero that he was, 
Jerome openly and emphatically states that when he 
is translating from Greek into Latin he works 
sensus de sensu, that is, following the norms laid 
down by Cicero for literary translation; but, he 
goes on, there is one exception, the Sacred 
Scriptures "where even the order of words is a 
mystery:" accordingly in this case, and in this 
case alone, it is right to proceed verbum e verbo, 
that is, to adopt the literalist style of Cicero's 
and Horace's despised interpres. Since the 
literal style of biblical translation became the 
norm in the Christian world until the Renaissance 
for all translation, we can readily see how 
Horace's derogatory epithet fidus, used of the 
interpres, came to be understood in a quite 
different and positive sense, so that every 
translator of late antiquity and the middle ages 
held the fidus interpres as his ideal. 

In an illuminating preface to the Latin 
translation of the writings of Dionysius the 



Areopagite the translator comments "if someone 
should consider the translation opaque and 
obscure, he should realise that I am just the 
translator (interpres) of this work and not its 
expositor. " 1 < s The expositor is the interpretative 
translator, of whom Cicero would have approved, 
whereas the interpres is the literal translator, 
the object of Cicero and Horace's contempt, who 
had, nevertheless, come into his own having gained 
prestige as the ideal biblical translator. These 
two terms can usefully serve us as we examine some 
of the main characteristics of the two conflicting 
ideals of translation. 

Although there is a continuum between the 
extremely free style of translation advocated by 

1 7 

Cicero and the very literal, there is none­
theless an identifiable dividing point which 
distinguishes, albeit sometimes more in theory 
than in practice, the expositor from the 
interpres. The expositor (who conforms more to 
the modern idea of a translator) is essentially 
reader-oriented, whereas the interpres is 
essentially oriented towards his source text. Put 
in tabular form we have the following set of basic 
oppositions : 

expositor 
- translation oriented 

towards reader; 
- translator has a self 

interpres 
translation oriented 
towards source text; 

his role; 
confident attitude to 

translator has a 
self-deprecating 
attitude to his 
role; 



- translator will 
simply pass on any 
difficulties in the 
original, even if 
the rendering makes 
nonsense; 

- unit of translation 
is small (i.e. word, 
or even bound 
morpheme); 

- concern is primarily 
with the signifiant, 
the actual word 
employed; 

- formal renderings 
will be preferred, 
including exact 
representation of 
grammatical cate­
gories ; 

- a concern for 
stereotyping (i.e. 
regular use of 
lexical 
equivalents), etymo­
logizing renderings 
etc, free use of 
syntactic and 
semantic caiques. 

Under each heading there is, of course, consider­
able scope for variation, and so, for example, one 
interpres, or literal translator, may exhibit a 
quite different set of concerns from another. 

- translator will seek 
to resolve any difficul­
ties in the original and 
will shun nonsense 
renderings; 

- unit of translation 
is large (i.e. phrase, 
sentence or even 
paragraph); 

- concern is primarily 
with the signifié, 
what is signified by 
the word employed; 

- dynamic renderings 
will be preferred (e.g. 
use of cultural 
equivalents, change 
of grammatical 
categories). 



Since much of this paper is at a fairly high 

level of abstraction, we might do well at this 

point to anchor ourselves in reality by looking 

briefly at some actual examples. 

I take first a brief sample. Nah 2:6, taken 

more or less at random from the better preserved 

portions of 8HevXIIgr, in order to illustrate the 

sorts of interest that lie behind this revision. 

For convenience of reference the Greek texts are 

divided into eight units, corresponding to the 

eight words in MT. 

Nahum 2:6 

MT *nno*> (Q a ro- ,-K=) amnSnn ISOD*' V T H K nrm 
: 7 D o n p m nntnn 

LXX (1 ) KCÜL Livna9r|aovTaL 

8HevXIIgr (1) om " - O G T Œ I 

LXX (2) o t H G J ' I O T S V C C a-ùttov 

8HevXIIgr (2) om 5-uvaoTcov amoij 

LXX (2a) KOCZ (peu^ovxai fi/ucpaç 

8HevXIIgr (2a) om om om 

LXX (3) KTCÜL aoeevriao'uatv 

8HevXIIgr (3) om " 

LXX (4) e v TTJ nopcCqc a u x c o v 

8HevXIIgr (4) " TOCCÇ nopeCoc [ t ]<; " 

LXX (5) KTCXL OTIC"UOouoIV 

8HevXIIgr (5) " T a ^ v o ù o i v 

LXX (6) Gnu Ta T G L ^ T I ( + Œ-ùxfiç BS Eth) 

8HevXIIgr (6) 

LXX (7) t e a t GTOt / a a a o - u a t 

8HevXIIgr (7) " -aoeft] 

LXX (8) x à ç rcpocp-uXaicàç a-ùxcov 

8HevXIIgr (8) [T ] O G7iticâX-u,afaa om + space 

The following points deserve singling out, taking 

the units in turn. 



(1) - (2): LXX, in order to have the same 

subject throughout the verse, has made ot 

^eytcjTSveç subject; the reviser, however, is more 

interested in effecting a formal equivalence of 

grammatical categories, and so LXX jarioeriaovTai 

(passive sense) is altered to ^ v r i a e r i a e T a i . (active 

sense), to provide a formal equivalence with ""IDT"', 

and the former subject of the verb now becomes 

dependent upon it. In (1) the reviser again shows 

his concern for formal equivalence by removing vcaù 

(one of several features in the revision which are 

preserved in the Achmimic translation of the L X X ) . 

In (2) three further alterations are made: the 

exact equivalence of the Hebrew suffix is 

provided, the article is removed, and a lexical 

alteration is made in order to achieve greater 

consistency: at Nah 3:10 L X X uses jaeyLaTavec for 

/TH^D"] (evidently kept by the reviser), and so the 

reviser alters to S w a o a u v which L X X already uses 

for " j n ^ N at 3:18. 

(2a): the phrase, absent from MT and the 

reviser's Vorlage, is excised (in the Syrohexapla 

it is obelized, but with the note "but not with an 

obelus in the Hexapla;" the phrase is omitted in 

the manuscript group C). 

(3): the reviser naturally, in the light 

of (2a), omits vcaC. 

(4): L X X represents the Qere, whereas the 

reviser's Hebrew text will have had the Ketib (the 

correction has left its influence in the L X X 

manuscript tradition, being found in Alexandrinus 

and a few other witnesses). 

(5): the reviser fails to remove KOJC, but makes 

a lexical alteration probably in order to achieve 



the stereotyped equivalence of "1HÖ - Ta^xjvco, 

characteristic of the early revisers and, 

subsequently, of Aquila. 

(6): the reviser fails to represent the suffix 

(for which there is some LXX manuscript evidence, 

presumably of hexaplaric origin). 

(7) - (8): the corrections made here are similar 

in character to those made in (1) - ( 2 ). 

After (8) the rest of the line in 8HevXIIgr is 

left empty. One of the interesting features of 

this revision is the evident desire on the part of 

the reviser even to reproduce features of the 

format of the original;1" thus he observes verse 

division, as well as the distinction between 
2 0 

petuhah (open) and setumah (closed) sections. 

Although there is usually considerable agreement 

between the scroll and the Masoretic sections, it 

so happens that this particular petuhah does not 

feature in the Leningrad codex. 

For my next examples I take particular trans­

lation features, starting with the handling of 

mN22£ m n \ Since the phrase does not occur in 

the Pentateuch the subsequent LXX translators had 

no ready made option to take over; it is not 

surprising, consequently, that in the later 

books of the LXX we find the various translations 

divided up in their practice between three 

different choices: 

(1) The transliteration Taßacoe occurs in 

Joshua, I Kingdoms, Isaiah and I Esdras. 

(2) The dynamic rendition n a v x o t c p a T o j p is 

found in a wide range of books, including 

Jeremiah, XII Prophets and Ben Sira. 

( 3 ) The more formal rendering T Ù V 5-ovâp.Gcov 



(which, however, goes against Hebrew 

grammatical usage) is to be found most notably 

in Psalms. 

Subsequent handling of the phrase, both within the 

LXX textual tradition and outside it, is complex, 

and here I just draw attention to three main 

features : 

Diaspora Judaism not surprisingly has a 

preference for Pantokrator. This is shown, for 

example, by its use in Ps.Aristeas in the late 

second century BCE and by Philo a century and a 

half later; Philo indeed tacitly substitutes 

n a v T O J c p c i T c o p for EaßacoS in his quotations from LXX 

Isaiah. 2 2 

The author of the revision in 8HevXIIgr 

regularly alters navcotcpaTcop to TCOV S u v a ^ c c o v , 

following the precedent set by the translators of 

LXX Psalms. 2 3 

Although Theodotion and Symmachus stay with 

this preference for T W V 5-uvâjaecov Aquila takes a 

further step and provides the more literal T«SV 
~ 24 

o x p a x i w v . 

The main feature of interest here from our present 

perspective is the fact that the reviser behind 

the XII Prophets fragments does not here innovate 

himself, but draws on translation usage already 

developed by a translator of one of the later 

books of the LXX. 

The equation of the Torah and Light found in 

b.Meg.lbh ( m i n IT TWIN) had a two-fold basis: 

Prov 6:23 *VIK JTVim, and the association of the 

verb m i n "teach" with TIN "light" reflected in 

the rendering of that verb by <PCOTL£GO "illumine." 

This is a feature adopted by the reviser behind 



8HevXIIgr; 2 5 whether or not this was his own 

innovation is, however, unclear, 2 0 but in any case 

his practice was simply taken over by Aquila. 

Given Philo's great interest in light imagery, one 

wonders, in passing, whether it was his hostility 

to the idea of revising the LXX, or just ignorance 

of this usage, that lies behind his failure to 

take advantage of a rendering that would have been 

so conducive to his way of thinking. 2 7 More to 

the point, however, are two passages in Ps.Philo's 

Liber Antiquitatum Biblicarum where illuminare is 

used with legem as object 2 8 in contexts which 

strongly suggest that the original Hebrew had m i n 

and the Greek translation tpcoTtÇco. There is in 

fact a number of indications that the Greek 

translator of Liber Antiquitatum Biblicarum must 

have been working in the general tradition of the 

Hebraising revision evidenced in 8HevXIIgr, 

although active perhaps a century or so later. 

The relevance of this point will become clear in 

my last example. 

Gen 6:2, describing the descent of the "̂ a. 

•TlSKn to cohabit with the daughters of men, is a 
passage of some consequence in the history of 

exegesis, where much hinges on the identity of the 

DTtSxn The general pattern of early 

interpretation has been well set out by 

Alexander and others. As far as the Jewish 

Greek tradition is concerned we have four 

different renderings: 

the LXX textual tradition is itself divided 

between ol \)lox> T C O 9eo\5 and oï. ayyeXoi T O Î J 9GOÏJ 

(the former is also ascribed to Theodotion). 



- Aquila ot ULOC TCOV GCGJV . 

- Synunachus ot *ULOL T O V Swaaxeuoviuv (compare 
both Palestinian and Babylonian Targum 
traditions). 
If we are to believe the editions of Rahlfs (both 
1926 and 1935) and Wevers, the original LXX 
rendered the phrase literally, oî. -OLOL TO-C 8eo-u. 
Katz, 3 1 however, was in my opinion entirely 
correct to prefer the rendering oî. a y y e X o t as 
original here; this would place the translator in 
the same tradition as two other texts from the 
early Hellenistic period, Enoch 6:2 and Ju2>.4:15. 

If the dynamic rendering, oî. a ^ y e X o t , is 
restored to the status of being the original LXX, 
the oî. -uî-oC, a formal equivalent, will belong to 
subsequent revision which has found its way into 
much of the LXX manuscript tradition. That the 
Theodotion who also attests it is not the second-
century Theodotion, but an earlier reviser is 
suggested by the fact that we have evidence for 
the same rendering of • V n K n in Gen 6:2 by 
filii dei in Ps.Philo (Bib. Ant. 3:1). 

Aquila's choice of a yet more formal rendering 
OL -OLOL xcjv eecjv provides a good example of the 
way in which the literalist translator, or inter-
pres, makes no attempt to resolve theological 
difficulties in his source text. Symmachus, 3 2 on 
the other hand, belongs to a period when the 
phenomenon of the Targum, as we know it, had come 
into existence, that is, a version where (as we 
shall see) 3 3 the translator now felt free to 
combine the role of interpres with that of 
expositor, being at liberty to do this since his 
version now functioned just as a subordinate 



appendage to the Hebrew text. Symmachus, even 

though his translation was probably intended to 

function independently of the Hebrew, simply took 

advantage of this newly gained "freedom" acquired 

by the Targumists. 

I return to more general considerations. Given 

the prestige of the Hebrew original, to which both 

Ps.Aristeas and the revisers bear witness, it is 

not surprising that the interpres, with his 

reverential attitude towards his source text, 

should have become the model for the biblical 

translator at an early date. Nevertheless, while 

the original translators of the Greek Pentateuch 

would hardly have seen themselves in such a role, 

people like Ps.Aristeas and (especially) Philo in 

later generations were quite happy to accept them, 

not as interprètes, but as expositores, 

interpretative translators, - on the 

understanding, of course, that the interpretative 

element was not of human, but of divine, origin. 

Whereas Ps.Aristeas had located the source for 

the authentication of the Greek translation of the 

Pentateuch in the Jerusalem High Priesthood, and 

Philo in God himself, the revisers held the Hebrew 

original to be the sole source of authority; 

associated with this was a growing feeling that 

the Hebrew language was the unique source of 

revelation. Although it was only with the 

destruction of the Second Temple and the loss of 

the land that a new ideology fully emerged, making 

the Hebrew language the locus of revelation both 

for the written and for the oral Torah, 3 4 the 

roots of this can be traced back much earlier, to 



passages in Jubilees 3 5 and elsewhere. Expression 
was given to this in the growth of traditions that 
Hebrew was the original language, was the language 
of heaven (with the practical consequence that if 
petitionary prayers were to be heard, they had to 
be in Hebrew, since the angels did not understand 
Aramaic), 3 0 and that this was the language of the 
Sanctuary duly used by the Patriarchs when they 
spoke to God in the Targumim. 3 7 

Such an attitude to the unique role of Hebrew 
as the language of divine revelation effectively 
ruled out the possibility that a biblical trans­
lation could legitimately enjoy any authority at 
all independently of the Hebrew original. Since, 
however, for practical purposes Aramaic trans­
lations were nonetheless needed in areas most 
closely subject to Rabbinic authority, a 
compromise was reached by attaching the trans­
lation to the original, and ensuring that it was 
always read as an appendage to the original, 
indicating clearly its subordinate nature. This 
had the practical advantage that, since the 
translation was no longer in danger of being seen 
as substituting for or replacing the original, it 
could be treated more as an exposition of the 
original, instead of as an authoritative trans­
lation. Thus in the Targumim, whether Palestinian 
or Babylonian, the consciously interpretative 
element is high, seeing that the Targum translator 
was consequently free to regard his task as that 
of the expositor, and no longer just that of the 
interpres.3B 

The idea that a particular language or 
languages had an exclusive claim to religious 



authority was, it seems, not confined to Rabbinic 
Judaism in the early centuries of the common era. 
The Neoplatonist Iamblichus of Chalkis (in Syria), 
whose life spanned the end of the third century 
and early decades of the fourth, has a passage in 
the Seventh Book of his De Mysteriis which is of 
considerable relevance for us, since it provides 
us, mutatis mutandis, with an insight into 
something of the rationale behind this claim that 
only the original language of a religious text 
carried true authority. Because of its interest I 
shall quote a fairly extensive passage, using the 
early nineteenth-century translation of that 

3 P 

remarkable Platonist, Thomas Taylor. 
For because the Gods have shown that the whole 
dialect of sacred nations, such as those of 
the Egyptians and Assyrians, is adapted to 
sacred concerns; on this account we ought to 
think it necessary that our conference with 
the Gods should be in a language allied to 
them. Because, likewise, such a mode of 
speech is the first and most ancient [my 
italics]. And especially because those who 
first learned the names of the Gods, having 
mingled them with their own proper tongue, 
delivered them to us, that we might always 
preserve unmovable the sacred law of 
tradition, in a language peculiar and adapted 
to them. For if anything pertains to the 
Gods, it is evident that the eternal and 
immutable must be allied to them. 
VII.5 You object, however, "that he who hears 
words looks to their signification [TC* 
oTi)aaLv6)iGva ], so that it is sufficient the 



concept remains the same, whatever the words 
may be that are used." But this thing is not 
such as you suspect it to be. For if names 
subsisted through compact [KCÜTO a-overiKTiv, i.e. 
convention],* 0 it would be of no consequence 
whether some were used instead of others. But 
if they are suspended from the nature of 
things, those names which are more adapted to 
it will also be more dear to the Gods. From 
this, therefore, it is evident that the 
language of sacred nations is very reasonably 
preferred to that of other men. To which may 
be added, that names do not entirely preserve 
the meaning when translated into another 
language; but there are certain idioms in each 
nation which cannot be signified by language 
to another nation. And in the next place, 
though it should be possible to translate 
them, yet they no longer preserve the same 
power when translated.*1 Barbarous names, 
likewise, have much emphasis, great 
conciseness, and participate of less 
ambiguity, variety and multitude. 

Iambiichus goes on to complain that the Greeks are 
always changing things, whereas the "Barbarians 
[non-Greeks] are stable in their manners, and 
firmly continue to employ the same words. Hence 
they are dear to the Gods, and proffer words which 
are grateful to them, but which it is not lawful 
for any man by any means to change [ 5 t a,aGLßeuv ] . " 

Particularly interesting in this passage is the 
opposition between signifiant and signifié: the 
interlocutor, as a typical representative of Greek 
culture, interposes the objection that, provided 



you pay attention to the signifié [TU 
oT|,aai.v6jj.eva ], nothing too serious will be lost in 
translation. Iamblichus, however, counters this 
by in effect saying that the signifié is in fact 
inherent in the signifiant. The interlocutor's 
sympathies will thus be with the translator who 
works ut expositor, whereas those of Iamblichus 
himself will in principle be with the interpres, 
though he is in fact taking the further step taken 
in Rabbinic circles, denying the possibility that 
a translation of a religious text can carry 
authority by itself. 

It so happens that we have another voice from 
the pagan world which displays an approach 
analogous to that which Philo took with respect to 
the Septuagint. In a papyrus fragment of the 
second century CE* 2 an unknown writer tells how, 
after a delay, he had taken up the translation of 
an Egyptian religious text having been specif­
ically instructed by the god to do so. In other 
words, no doubt all too aware of the difficulties 
involved, he anticipates any potential criticism 
by claiming divine authorization from the start -
very much as, in the sixteenth century, Luther 
took the precaution of making analogous claims for 

43 
his translation of the Bible. 

At this point it may be helpful to recapitulate 
briefly. In the course of the half millennium or 
so that followed the initial translations into 
Greek of the books of the Pentateuch we are able 
today, thanks to the finds in the Judaean Desert, 
to discern the general contours of Jewish 
reflection on the novel phenomenon of biblical 
translation. For convenience we can distinguish 



between five main stages, where the third and 
fourth in fact represent two contemporary, rather 
than successive, developments: 
(1) The earliest translators, lacking any real 
precedent, work in an ad hoc fashion, producing 
somewhat uneven renderings that veer between the 
rather free and the literal. At this stage there 
is no clear awareness of the sharp dichotomy in 
translation practice, probably already current in 
the gentile world, between the literary translator 
(or expositor) and the non-literary (or 
interpres). 
(2) Subsequent translators, while often drawing on 
the Greek Pentateuch for their choice of vocab­
ulary, usually aim at (and achieve) a more even 
rendering - and a more literal one, for by now the 
biblical translator consciously sees himself in 
the role of interpres, rather than that of 
expositor. 
(3) By the end of the second century BCE at the 
latest, the need was seen in some circles 
(probably Palestinian) to "correct" the earlier 
versions, bringing them closer into line with the 
Hebrew. At first this work of correction will 
probably have been sporadic and unsystematic; 
later, however, and certainly by the late first 
century BCE, the process of correction had become 
much more systematic, both in the techniques 
developed, and in the extent to which these 
techniques were applied, evidently covering whole 
groups of books. What we have surviving, both in 
the form of early fragments, and relics 
incorporated into the later manuscripts of the 
LXX, are very incomplete witnesses to a number of 



different attempts at "correction," of which that 
represented by the XII Prophets fragments from 
Nahal Hever was probably both the most systematic 
and the most extensive. The culmination of this 
process of "correction" is of course Aquila's 
ekdosis in the second century CE. The earlier 
"correctors" often drew on the usage and 
experience of the translators of the later books 
of the LXX (our stage 2), and notably the Psalter, 
while the subsequent "correctors" built upon the 
work of their predecessors. 
(4) Contemporary with the developments outlined in 
stage 3 will be the reaction of diaspora Judaism, 
which had no interest in revision of the original 
translations. To counter the arguments of the 
"revisers," at first we have the original Greek 
Pentateuch provided with a highly respectable 
pedigree and the assertion that the original 
translators had duly followed the (later) ideal of 
literal translation (Ps. Aristeas); subsequently, 
when this latter point could no longer carry any 
real conviction, the translation was boldly put on 
a par with the original, on the grounds that it 
too was divinely inspired (Philo). 
(5) Probably not until after the destruction of 
the Second Temple, the course undertaken by 
literalist revisers, with their great concern for 
the signifiant, was carried to its logical 
conclusion: no translation at all, however 
literal, could do justice to the original language 
of revelation: that language now took on a sacral 
character which obviated the possibility of any 
translation carrying authority independent of the 
Hebrew original. Where translations were needed 



for practical purposes, their subordinate 

character was made plain to everyone by the fact 

that they were read out in synagogue, a verse (or 

a group of verses) at a time, after the Hebrew: 

this subordinate position had at the same time a 

great advantage, for it meant that the translation 

could now also function as commentary: in other 

words, the translator could legitimately combine 

the role of expositor with that of interpres, in 

contrast to the Septuagint "revisers" who will 

have seen themselves solely as interprètes. This 

explains why the Targumim, in contrast to the 

other ancient versions, are highly interpretative 

in character (even in the case of the seemingly 

very literal Onkelos and Jonathan). The 

sacralization of the Hebrew original, with the 

concomitant denial of the possibility of 

independent authoritative translations, of course 

neatly countered Philo's position, which was 

presumably that of much of the Diaspora: but by 

the mid second century this no longer mattered in 

Egypt since the Egyptian Diaspora seems to have 

suffered virtually total eclipse after the revolts 

of the early second century CE; furthermore, there 

was positive advantage, in that the emergent 

Christian Church, being essentially based in the 

Diaspora, had early on adopted the Septuagint as 

its authoritative Scripture. One wonders what the 

situation was in the evidently flourishing Jewish 

diaspora communities of Asia Minor: unfortunately 

our sources are completely silent on this 

matter 

It was against this general background of 

varying, and increasingly polarized, attitudes to 



biblical translation, that Christianity emerged. 
Given the early dominance of Greek as the literary 
language of Christianity and the general ignorance 
of, and lack of interest in, Hebrew, it is no 
surprise that the early church took over Philo's 
position on the Septuagint, regarding it as 
enjoying equal status, as "sister," with the 
original Hebrew. (Subsequently the LXX was even 
seen in some Christian circles as being superior 
to contemporary Hebrew Bibles, on the grounds that 
the latter had been corrupted by wilful alteration 
subsequent to the date of the translation). 
Nonetheless, it was not the case that the work of 
the revisers was entirely without its influence on 
early Christian writers; thus Paul on occasion, 
when it suits his purposes, cites the Septuagint 
in its revised form, as in 1 Cor 15:54 where he 
quotes Isa 25:8 in a form which agrees with the 
"corrected" translation ei!ç vucoç for rrmb (LXX 
etc T G ' X O Ç) .*5 Similarly the author of the Letter 
to the Hebrews speaks of Isaac as jaovoycvric, 
rather than ayanrixoc (as in LXX), evidently 
reflecting a revised form of the Septuagint text 
of Gen 22:1 which was also known to Josephus (Ant. 
1:22). And in the mid second century Justin, a 
native of Palestine, sometimes quotes the XII 
Prophets in a revised form which is very close to 
that represented by the Greek fragments from Nahal 
Hever. But it was in the early third century, 
with Origen's revision of the Septuagint text, 
bringing it into conformity with the Hebrew, that 
the Jewish revisers had their closest Christian 
follower as far as the Septuagint was concerned. 
As it happened, however, the influence of the 



Jewish revisers' attitude to biblical translation 
was much more effectively, albeit indirectly, felt 
outside the field of the Septuagint, for whenever 
the Greek New Testament came to be translated into 
other languages, the ideal procedure for such 
translation always came in due course to be seen 
as that of the interpres, and not that of the 
expositor. Thus we can observe the same pattern 
of development that we found in the Jewish 
Septuagint: through lack of experience and 
precedence the initial translations were uneven 
and so later generations felt the need to bring 
them into line with the original, adopting the 
verbum e verbo procedure of the interpres. These 
revisions in some cases were carried out using 
highly sophisticated techniques of mirror trans­
lation, rivalling the work of Aquila and his 
predecessors. As it happens this pattern of 
development can nowhere be better observed than in 
the history of the Syriac biblical versions where 
the process of refinement in the techniques of 
literal translation continues over two or more 
centuries c"*0 first the Peshitta revision of the 
Old Syriac Gospels, a somewhat inconsequential 
piece of work completed in the early fifth 
century; then the much more systematic work of 
Polycarp, completed in 507/8 at the behest of 
Philoxenos of Mabbug; and finally the tour de 
force of mirror translation - in reality, yet a 
further revision - undertaken by Thomas of Harkel 
in Alexandria c. 615 at the same time that Paul of 
Telia was producing the translation of Origen's 
revised Septuagint text which we know today as the 
Syrohexapla. 



The fashion for a highly literal style of 
source-oriented translation reached its height in 
the Syriac Churches in the seventh century, and a 
similar phenomenon can be observed in contemporary 
Latin and Armenian translations. The seventh 
century was of course the moment when another new 
monotheist religion emerged. It is a remarkable 
fact that from the very start Islam took the step 
that had previously been taken in Rabbinic Judaism 
of sacralizing the language of revelation, thus 
ruling out translation of the Qoran as a 
legitimate option. Whereas in Judaism the 
emphasis put on the signifiant at the expense (as 
we might say) of the signifié had first led to the 
very literal translations of Aquila and his 
predecessors, and then, as a logical consequence, 
to the denial of any authority at all to an 
independent translation, in Christianity the same 
preoccupation with the signifiant that we witness 
in Christianity's various cultural traditions in 
the seventh century was never followed by that 
further logical step of confining the true 
signifié of the signifiant to the source language 
- for the simple reason that Greek as a source 
language became effectively cut off, both 
politically and religiously, at just that time 
from the languages into which the mirror 
translations were being made. It is almost as if 
Islam had stepped in and taken up the option 
followed by Judaism some six centuries earlier, 
but which Christianity had been prevented by 
circumstances from even considering. 

Let me conclude by drawing attention to a few 
of the relationships between these ancient 



attitudes to biblical translation and our own -
and to some of the ironies implicit in these 
relationships. 

As academics, our sympathies will naturally be 
with the general aims of the revisers and their 
search for accuracy. We are not so likely, 
however, to want to adopt their methods of literal 
translation (though of course they do have some 
followers today), nor are we likely to take the 
step taken in Rabbinic Judaism, of ruling out the 
legitimacy of independent translations of the 
Hebrew Bible - though it could be said that, by 
moving away from a single recognized version to a 
multiplicity of modern versions, constantly 
rivalling and replacing one another, we are 
implying much the same thing. It is, after all, 
what we in effect do with the great classics of 
literature, where, furthermore, the schoolboy crib 
serves as a ladder to reach the original text: 
unlike the Targumim, however, these cribs are not 
consciously interpretative, seeing that we now 
have the separate commentary to serve that 
purpose. 

Now it is of course ironic that, while the 
sympathy of modern scholarship is likely to lie 
with the position of those within Judaism who 
sought to revise the Septuagint, rather than with 
those who accorded it an inspired origin, the 
general practice of modern biblical translation 
resolutely stands in the tradition of the 
expositor, and it is only a few, like Rosenzweig 
or Chouraqui, who choose to follow in the tradi­
tion of the interpres. It is intriguing, however, 
that in a recent discussion of the question of 



what stage in the history of the Hebrew text 
should be taken as the basis for modern trans-
lations, Barthélémy has come up with a 
suggestion that would in fact lend legitimacy to 
the stand on the Septuagint taken by Diaspora 
Judaism. Barthélémy suggests that in dealing with 
the Hebrew Bible it would be helpful to make a 
distinction between two kinds of authenticity, 
which he terms literary and scriptural authent­
icity, the former representing the original form 
of the text, the latter representing a form of the 
text whose use in a religious community over a 
period of time has accorded to it some form of 
authority. Since, in the case of the Hebrew 
Bible, literary authenticity is an unattainable 
ideal, the modern translator has to follow the 
other option, but here he has to make a choice, 
for, whereas only one form of text can in theory 
ever lay claim to literary authenticity, many 
forms of text can be said to possess scriptural 
authenticity. Barthélémy himself proposes, 
sensibly enough, the proto-Masoretic text as a 
suitable candidate in the case of Christian 
translations from the Hebrew Bible, but he points 
out in passing that, using the criterion of 
scriptural, rather than literary, authenticity 
means that the ancient versions, sometimes 
themselves in different forms, could equally 
legitimately be seen as having scriptural 
authenticity - which is exactly what Philo was 
saying in his own terms of the Septuagint. And I 
think it would be generally accepted that, if a 
translation is to be successful, the translator 
needs to have a true feeling for the text he is 
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THE TRANSLATION OF THE SEPTUAGINT 
IN LIGHT OF EARLIER TRADITION 
AND SUBSEQUENT INFLUENCES 

ROBERT HANHART 

"The Septuagint and its relations to the Dead 
Sea Scrolls and other writings": the theme of this 
symposium has once again drawn attention to the 
problem which has always stood at the centre of 
Septuagint research and on which new light has 
been thrown by the recent finds of Hebrew and 
Greek texts. Those texts are very close in time 
to the event which summarily we would designate as 
"the Greek translation of the 'Holy Scriptures' of 
the OT" and as "the formation of the Alexandrian 
Canon of the Septuagint." 

I propose to formulate the problem as three 
questions. 1. Given that the formation and 
transmission of our witnesses are to be set in the 
period of the process of the formation of the LXX 
itself, which also was variously shaped, to what 
extent can the extant witnesses give us 
information about the Hebrew Vorlage of the OT 
writings, the Vorlage as it was received by the 
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LXX translators? 2. To what extent are they 
documents testifying to the most ancient text-form 
of the translation itself? 3. To what extent are 
they witnesses of its earliest recension, i.e., 
interpretation? 

I will not deal extensively with the first 
question, concerning the form of the text of the 
Hebrew originals which the translators had as 
Vorlagen and which can be documented and 
reconstructed today, because the editing of the 
Dead Sea scroll texts, which are of utmost 
importance for this problem, has not yet been 
finished, but more especially because this subject 
area has been dealt with in an exhaustive and 
competent manner by other contributors to the 
Symposium. Rather, I will concentrate on the 
question of the most ancient form of the LXX 
itself, its position in the context of Jewish and 
non-Jewish Greek tradition and its significance as 
the object of the earliest Jewish and non-Jewish 
interpretation. 

Our theme, "The Translation of the LXX in Light 
of Earlier Tradition and Subsequent Influences," 
is thus narrowed down to the following questions. 
To what extent and in what ways can the original 
form of the texts of the translation be illumin­
ated from the Greek tradition available to the 
translators? Secondly, because later parts of a 
translation may be best explained in the light of 
texts already translated, to what extent can a 
relationship of mutual dependence be perceived 
within the history of the formation of individual 
translations? And, thirdly, how did the transla­
tions themselves in their fixed canonical form 
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become the object of interpretation, thus bringing 
about a new literary genre, the commentary? 

I 

This basic limitation to the consideration of 
Greek tradition cannot, however, free us from some 
preliminary discussion of the first link between 
translation and earlier tradition, namely, the 
relationship between the Hebrew original and the 
Greek version based upon it. On the basis of 
insights which derive from the discovery of Hebrew 
biblical texts contemporary with the period of the 
translation of the books of the LXX, I perceive 
this relationship with regard to translation 
technique, from book to book, in the following 
ways. 1. As a matter of first principle the Greek 
translation must be considered as a faithful 
rendering of the original as far as content and 
form is concerned, a rendering exact even in 
grammatical and syntactical details like those 
involving parataxis, the article and pronouns. 
2. Within this principle, in the course of the 
history of translation, there is some initial 
freedom as far as formal possibilities are 
concerned. In other words, there is a possibility 
of "free translation", which J. Barr in his work, 
"The Typology of Literalism in Ancient Biblical 
Translations,"1 has described as an alternative 
possibility to "literal translation". In this the 
essence of the original is rendered more 
adequately by a formulation that deviates from the 
formal rules of the original language, yet 
corresponds with the linguistic character of the 
language into which the translation is made, than 



342 ROBERT HANHART 
it is by the formal slavish rendering of "literal 
translation." 3. The faithful rendering of the 
original remained such a basic requirement 
throughout the entire period of the work of 
translation that already in the earliest period -
not just in subsequent history - it became the 
basis of recensional activity, that is, the 
principle behind every new checking of transla­
tions against the original. 

With regard to the original form of the Hebrew 
this means - and thus far I agree with the text-
historical views of F. M. Cross 2 - that nowadays, 
where it deviates from the MT, the text of the LXX 
must be taken seriously, in the manner of the 
text-critical presuppositions of O. Thenius, J. 
Wellhausen and in a certain sense also of P. A. de 
Lagarde, as witness to an underlying Hebrew text-
form which we are able to reconstruct. With 
regard to the original form of the Greek 
translation, this means that deviations from the 
MT must be noticed but should only in the rarest 
cases be taken as the peculiar expression of the 
translator by means of which he wants to interpret 
- let alone reinterpret - his Vorlage. The LXX -
and this is true for all the books translated - is 
interpretation only insofar as a decision is made 
between various possibilities of understanding 
which are already inherent in the formulation of 
the Hebrew Vorlage and thus given to the trans­
lator. Furthermore, the LXX is the actualisation 
of the contemporary history of the translator only 
when the choice of the Greek equivalent is capable 
of doing justice both to the factuality and 
history of the original Hebrew witness and also to 
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the contemporary history of the translator. The 

LXX is essentially conservation. 

1. In Dan 11:29 the Hebrew expression HTin 
nnnxm rUBK~D can mean either "this time it will 
not be like the last time" or "this time it will 

not be like the last time and the one before 

that." The author of the more recent translation 

of Daniel rendered the Hebrew expression with the 

formulation vcat OXJVC B O T O L â>ç f| rtpuTT) KTCXC ûç f| 

ca^aTTi and so decided in favour of the latter 

possibility. The translation is formally 

completely faithful, but corresponding with the 

facts of history and by relating it to the three 

Egyptian campaigns of Antiochus Epiphanes, the 

translator has given an interpretation where the 

Hebrew original and the more ancient translation 

of Daniel (KTŒL OX>K E O T O L coç f| npcjTT| KOC\. r\ eo^âxTi ) 

left open both possibilities.3 

2. When the translator of Deuteronomy, both in 

the law for the king of Israel (17:14-15) and also 

in the curse against him in case of disobedience 

(28:36), rendered the term for the highest 
authority amongst the people, "king" CjSö), with 

the equivalent "ruler" (ap^cov), then he actualized 

both law and curse for the Hellenistic cultic 

community of his own period. He did that by 

choosing his vocabulary, in accordance with the 

text, both to preserve and to remind; the word is 

adequate both for the pre-exilic monarchical 

representative and also for the post-exilic high 

priestly one.* 

3. According to the pioneering and still 

fundamental insights of I. L. Seeligmann, when the 

translator of the book of Isaiah saw the Assyrian 
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and Babylonian oppressor of the original prophetic 

oracle resurrected in the Seleucid persecutor, 

then it is precisely his literal translation (the 

original and the translation being so very nearly 

the same) which makes the translator's contem­

porary history transparently visible in the Greek 

form of the history of the prophet's time. On the 

other hand, there are actualisations which 

seemingly deviate from the original, like the 

announcement of the death of the oppressor in 

Isaiah 14 corresponding to the death of Antiochus 

Epiphanes "in the mountains" (êv T O C Ç opeatv; 

2 Mace 9:28; Isa 14:19). According to the modern 

text-historical evidence already mentioned, such 

actualisations, which anyway are exceptions which 

confirm the rule, must be attributed to a corres­

ponding tendency within the Hebrew tradition, as 

it was available to the translator, rather than to 

any actualizing intention of the translator.3 

II 

This identification of the nature of the 

initial and original relationship of "the 

Septuagint to its earlier tradition", i.e., the 

determining of the relationship of the Greek 

translation to its Hebrew original, must form the 

basis for answering our first question about the 

Greek tradition in which the translators are 

rooted, tradition which could be reflected in the 

kind of translation, choice of words and 

formulation. 

This understanding of the formation of the LXX 

translations and of their relationship to the 

Hebrew original which is their prototype should 
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never be abandoned. Although in the course of 
transmission there were textual changes, these 
were kept within narrow limits, because like the 
Hebrew original the translation attained canonical 
status at an early stage. From all this it 
necessarily follows in the first place that the 
non-Israelite Greek tradition as known to the 
translators must have been altered beyond 
recognition; there is no evidence for earlier 
stages in the transmission of Greek tradition 
within the Israelite sphere because of the 
stringent laws of translation. 

From this same dependence of the translation on 
its prototype, which did not allow the translator 
to introduce meaning which was not given by the 
original itself, it necessarily follows secondly 
that the Greek equivalent chosen by the translator 
- James Barr's thesis in The Semantics of Biblical 
Language has its origins here - should be 
semantically explained only on the basis of the 
relation between the translation and the original 
text. Explanations based on abstract etymologies 
distinct from a particular context or based on 
some other context in which the same expression 
occurs and which may have been known to the 
translator should be discounted. 

From this same understanding it follows thirdly 
- and this is the point, as far as I can see, at 
which the consequences of Barr's thesis need 
careful qualification - that the choice of the 
Greek equivalent, if influenced by Greek tradition 
known to the translators, might have been made 
with the deliberate intention either of elimina­
ting from the translation's Greek vocabulary those 
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expressions which were loaded too greatly with 

religious, cultural and political ideas of Greek 

tradition, or of creating new expressions for the 

particular ideas of Israelite faith and thought. 

1. As a first example of this we can consider 

how the Greek translations represent the Hebrew 

original for altar (fOTÖ); in the Hebrew original 

the same term is used for the altar of Yahweh and 

for pagan altars. For pagan altars the term ßcoLioc 

is used, a term rooted in ancient Greek tradition 

as far back as Homer. However, with only a few 

explicable exceptions, for the altar of Israel's 

God the construction e-oaua ax-rip t o v is used, a noun 

which still remains unattested in non-biblical 

literature. These two equivalents for JÜTÖ 

reflect a consistent translation technique which 

distinguishes between Israelite and non-Israelite 

altars within the same sentence. Thus, concerning 

the question of whether the altar built by the 

Eastern tribes at the Jordan was an altar of 

Yahweh, whereas the Hebrew reads î nûf l Sx m m 3 , 

w i b x mm nntp "HiîSno nni-p auS anrmn ... (josh 

2 2 : 1 9 ) , the Greek translation is JUT) c m o a x r i x e À N O 

Kupto-o 5\.À T O où>co5o/-iTJaŒL ojLiaJç ßcoLtov ê'Çco XOTJ 

e w i a a T T i p L O'u Kx>PCO~O T O Ù 9eo\3 TÏ/-IG5V. A S confirma­

tion that here we have evidence of the intention 

within the translation to reject as well as 

positively to choose a certain Greek equivalent 

because of its use and meaning in earlier Greek 

tradition, the same distinction occurs again in 

the latest period of translation, in 1 Mace 1 : 5 9 , 

as an interpretation of the Danielic DO'UOO f̂ pffi : 

eUOlâ^OVtGÇ G7IL TOV ßCOLlOV, O Ç T) V 6 Til XOTJ 

Q-uaittaxripLo-u . g Even those passages in which 
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e w i a o T r i p L o v is used to translate n ^ T D , where it 

refers to an altar for pagan worship, cannot be 

used as evidence against this assertion. All 

these cases are in the Deuteronomistic history: 

the altar building of Gideon (Judg 6:25, 28, 

30-32), of Jeroboam at Bethel (3 Kgdms 12:32-33; 
13), of Ahab (3 Kgdms 16:32), the cultic reforms 

of Elijah (4 Kgdms 18), and of Josiah (4 Kgdms 

23).7 In each case it is a question of the 

contrast of true and false worship; formally the 

same expression is needed to designate the two 

opposing cultic places. Here we are dealing with 

true or false worship at one and the same "altar 

of Yahweh." 

2. A second example concerns OT statements 

relating to unexpected events which according to 

more ancient Greek thought would correspond with 

the idea of fate. Nowhere in the LXX are OT 

statements of this sort rendered with genuine 

expressions for this theologoumenon, T-G^TI , 

etjaapjaevri > MoCpa, nor with the term a-ojj.<popo: which 

only occurs in those parts of the canonical 

Apocrypha which were originally written in Greek. 

On the one hand, the Greek translators chose 

clearly neutral terms for "event" or "accident," 

such as oTj/anxcOfacc for m p D as a designation for the 

disaster which "does not come from Yahweh" (1 

Kgdms 6:9), or a-uvavrn/ao! for the same expression 

in the theology of Qohelet: HK mp"> inN m p ö = 

ouvavTT|)-ia G V cüvavtTiOGTai toCç 7iäaiv a-ùxoCç 

(2:14).8 On the other hand, apart from the 

popular etymology of the name "13 as G V T-ÔXVI i n Gen 

30:11, the term TX>XT\ appears in the whole LXX P 

only in Third Isaiah (65:11) as the personified 
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designation for the foreign deities "13 and ""JO, 

next to 5 a v p . 6 v t . o v which is equally used only for 

idolatry: 1 D 0 0 "ODS QiKSosm ]nS» m S = 

é x o i . , j . â £ o v x e < ; Top SaupoviTcp TpâneCav >cat nXtipowTeç 

XTJ TTJ^T) KcpaoLia . These lexicographic discoveries 

can hardly be explained in any way other than as a 

conscious delimitation against earlier Greek 

tradition which, if taken over without reflection, 

would have risked a syncretistic understanding in 

the translation. 

3 . A third example involves the alternative 

Greek equivalents for "God of heaven," the Hebrew 

QiDOn TtStf, the Aramaic K">DB nSx. In the LXX in 

literal translation this appears as ô 0eoç xo\3 

oûpavoù, in free translation as ô ô S y t a x o ç , but the 

usage of the latter is restricted to texts in 

which the translation of ô eeôç xo-u o \>pavo -u could 

have resulted in a similar syncretistic danger 

through an identification of God with Ze-ùç 

o - ô p â v t o ç , i.e., 'OX-6/j.Ttt.oç (2 Mace 6:2), such as 

texts dealing with the Seleucid persecution and 

its effects. 1 0 This is so in the more ancient 

translation of the Book of Daniel and in the more 

ancient tradition of Ezra-Nehemiah (1 Esdr), 1 1 so 

that, according to the findings of J. A. 

Montgomery, the Greek translation corresponded 

exactly with the intention of the Hebrew-Aramaic 

usage of the OT in delimiting Israel's God against 

the Canaanite Baal of heaven. 1 2 In this way, it 

was only through the act of translation that the 

limitation of the Israelite use of this name was 

realized in the Persian to Hellenistic period, 

just as in the earlier Hebrew-Aramaic original of 

the pre-Persian period. As a result, there is 
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here not only some further indication of how 

translation-equivalents were oriented towards the 

intention of the original, but also an argument, 

though one not proven, for the suggestion that 

through the choice of the equivalent an existing 

Greek expression could be formed anew in the light 

of the contemporary history of the translators, 

whether apologetically or polemically. 1 3 

The theological intention within Israel with 

respect to these two equivalents becomes 

transparent within the translation-tradition of 

the LXX itself when the two possibilities of the 

Greek rendering of D^Oton VTSK are realized at the 

point at which this theologoumenon gained greatest 

actuality in the history of Israel, i.e., in the 

reference by Cyrus to the God of Israel which in 

the Greek form of Cyrus 1 edict in the more ancient 

translation of 1 Esdras seems like a protest 

against any identification of Persian religious 

politics with the syncretistic one of the Seleucid 

in the person of Ze-ùç o ù p â v i o ç : GLAS à v G Ô c v Ç e v 

ßaaiXcct TTJÇ o\!ico-u,j.Gvri<; ô K-Gpuoç TO\> *IopaT|X, 

K-ûpioç ô {jyLOToç (1 Esdr 2:3). The literal and 

more recent translation of 2 Esdras should be 

attributed to a time in which this danger no 

longer existed to the same extent: nâootç TC*Ç 

ßaotXciac TTJÇ y r j ç GSCOKTGV jaca K Û p i o ç ô 9côç TOTJ 

o-ùpa vo"o (1:2). 

However, the strongest evidence for the 

assertion that the form and content of the Greek 

translation is, in the final analysis, based 

solely on the statements of the Hebrew original 

and not on existing tradition possibly known to 

the translators, lies in the recognition that 
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nowhere in the entire LXX can a translation be 
identified which can be shown to be literarily 
dependent upon such a non-biblical tradition. 
This is the case even where such a contact between 
the two cultures might suggest itself because of 
common content, as in the traditions of the OT on 
the history of the ancient Near East and the 
similar concerns of the history work of Herodotus, 
or as in the Priestly and Yahwistic accounts of 
creation and the similar Platonic ideas of 
creation, or as in the postulates of OT law, 
prophecy and wisdom that are similar to Platonic, 
Stoic or Sceptic teachings in their ethical 
demand. 

The LXX translators never had the freedom to 
take over non-Israelite tradition in its written 
form into the context of their translations. 
Whereas most obviously in the Hebrew tradition the 
wisdom instruction of Amenemope is translated into 
the context of the book of Proverbs (22:17-
23:12) the sole freedom given to the LXX 
translators is that of rendering a canonized 
original into a form which was intended also to be 
canonized. The freedom given to them was not that 
of alteration; rather, theirs was the responsibil­
ity of preservation. This responsibility demanded 
a direct bond with the prototype, the original 
text, even where the adoption of earlier 
non-Israelite Greek tradition suggested itself 
because of the similarity of didactic or 
historical subject matter. Nobody would want to 
deny that there is anthropologically conditioned 
common ground in the thought of various religions 
and cultures, but where an identity of statement 
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is nevertheless recognizable, it may be explained 

from the medium of earlier Greek tradition only 

when the formulation of the Greek translation does 

not at the same time correspond with the keeping 

of these laws of translation-technique. 

But even if this condition is fulfilled, to 

postulate direct dependence on non-Israelite Greek 

tradition cannot necessarily be granted. 

1. A first example of this is the rendering of 

the Hebrew term for "create" CK*"0) at Gen 2:4a by 

forms of ytvcaeccL, "to become:" D^OB/T n v n i H HSK 

OKinnn |**1Krn = Œ-UTTI f| ßußXo<; yeveaecoc cupavoxS. »caC 

YT\Q ore êyéveTo. This is unique in the whole of 

the OT; something equivalent is to be found 

elsewhere only in Exod 34:10 where does not 

designate God's creation, but his miraculous 

activity, and in Isa 48:7 where it designates his 

creation of new salvation in contrast with the 

original creation. 1 5 But it would be an error to 

conclude from this evidence that at the very seam 

between the Priestly and Yahwistic accounts of 

creation the translator wanted to explain their 

difference through his choice of words, as if it 

was based on the speech of Timaeus about the 

creation of the world (27c1-47e2). The translator 

is not trying to say that there is a Platonic 

distinction between that which is (TO O V act) in 

the Priestly account and that which is to become 

( T O y t y v o j a e v o v act) in the Yahwistic one. 

2. A second example can be found in the central 

message of the OT prophetic understanding of the 

law in Mic 6:8: camn mm no*i me no EHK TS man 
7">n7K av roS aaxm non ronKi esao mtoa DK ">3 TOO. 

This is rendered in the LXX as: cî avTiyyeXri o o i , 
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a v0pco7tG, T L i c a X o v , fj T L KX>PLOQ ê j c C n T e t reap à oox>, 

a X X ' T) TOTJ noteCv JcpC/aa tcaî à y a r c a v è ' X c o ç »caC 

G T O L L I O V ewcKL xo"o 7iope£ea8at . L I G T « icuptOTj GGOÎJ O O T J ; 

This deviates a little from the Hebrew original 

and shows some common ground with the inner 

relation of God, humanity and law which the 

Athenian defines in the Laws of Plato. The 

"readiness to walk with God" of the LXX (GTOLLIOV 

Gfvo!t TOTJ 5 r:ope -UGa9aL LAGT« t c u p i o u 8GOTJ ao\>) 

corresponds with the Platonic idea of the just or 

reasonable man (GLKPPCOV) as one who is solely 

concerned with belonging to those who follow God 

(toç TCOV a'uvajcoXo'uSriaôvTcov caojucvov TC$> 8GCJ> 5 G C 

StavoriQTJvaL r t â v T a av5pa [Laws 716b]). The 

definition of good or just action in the LXX 

(KCKXOV for 3.1Û), doing right and practising mercy 

(TÜOLGCV vcptLia tcaiü àyartav e X e o ç ), corresponds with 

the Platonic definition of actions pleasing to 

God, following God rightly ( 5 U C T I) and purposefully 

walking humbly and lawfully (f|<; ô LIGV 

c\j5at.Liovr|aGLv LIGXXCOV G ^ O L I C V O Ç o w é n e x a i x a n c L v o ç 

Kau KTG)cooLir|LiGvo<; [Laws 716a]). The LXX and Plato 

seem to have in common that which apparently 

deviates from the Hebrew original, namely, the 

fact that in both traditions the relation of being 

to God, the "walking with him," i.e., "following 

him," is depicted separately from the manner of 

this existence, which in the one is the doing of 

the law, justice and mercy, and in the other is 

the practice of right and humility. However, this 

agreement should not be traced back to a tradition 

independent of the Hebrew original but should 

rather be explained on the basis of the 

translator's attempt to achieve an adequate 
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rendering of the original text's message. 
eTot/aov eivai is the translation which causes the 
seeming correspondence with Plato, but the term it 
renders, iîJXn, has a range of meaning in the 
Hebrew original. One meaning is "being humble, 
being broken before him" (Vulgate: sollicitum 
ambulare cum deo tuo; Luther, 1545: Demütig sein 
fur deinem Gott). The only OT reference which 
provides secure etymological evidence for this is 
Prov 11:2 where (also understood by the LXX 
as - r a n c L v o ç ) is contrasted with the one who has 
become proud (yVTT, Sßp\.<;); this evidence should 
not be proudly dismissed! The other meaning is 
that of the LXX: etotjaov GLVCÜL. Thus this 
adjustment of meaning in the LXX is simply due to 
the meaning of the original being disputed, at the 
time of the translators as well as today, a 
dispute which can be traced through the etymo­
logies of the same root in Nabatean and Arabic, 
"acting," "accomplishing," and Ethiopie, "being 
firm." 

3. A third example involves the OT concept of 
history and its message in the period when even 
the author of the Hebrew-Aramaic original may be 
supposed very probably to have had knowledge of 
the non-Israelite Greek tradition of history. 
This concerns the teaching of the concept of the 
kingdom in apocalyptic history; the depiction of 
Hellenistic times from Alexander the Great to the 
Seleucid religious persecutions is apocalyptically 
hidden in the Book of Daniel. The formulations of 
both Greek Daniel translations in some passages 
seem to be closer to the historical witnesses of 
the Graeco-Roman historians from Polybius to 
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Diodorus Siculus and Livy, witnesses which 
certainly depend upon more ancient but lost 
historical tradition, than to the formulation of 
the Hebrew-Aramaic Vorlage. However, in none of 
these passages can literary dependence on that 
existing tradition be demonstrated. 

At this point, where OT and Greek tradition 
touch each other with respect to the details of 
historical events and circumstances, the almost 
total lack of any proven literary contact is an 
even stronger argument against dependence on any 
existing written Greek tradition than in the other 
parts of the OT where the common ground consists 
merely in anthropological presuppositions about 
the idea of creation or about ethical action. The 
two possible exceptions which I will now discuss 
allow for the possibility of some literary contact 
between the earlier non-Israelite tradition of 
Greek historiography and the translation of the 
LXX, but the evidence of these exceptions tends to 
confirm the rule. 

a. In the first place the Danielic concept of 
history concerning the kingdoms is likely to be 
completely literarily independent from any earlier 
traditions concerning the myth of world ages 
symbolized by metals, as is represented in Hesiod 
at the end of the 8th century BCE, and from 
traditions concerning the historiographical 
principle of sequential kingdoms attested since 
Ktesias in the early 4th century BCE. Indepen­
dence from such traditions in the two Greek 
translations of Daniel can be explained on the 
grounds that in the Daniel apocalypse the two 
concepts of the growing decay of the ages. 
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depicted in the four metals, and of the sequential 

kingdoms are unified in such a way as necessarily 

to require formulation completely independent from 

known literary examples. In particular the idea 

of growing decay, the basic thought in the poetry 

of Hesiod, could only have been integrated with 

difficulty into the Danielic conception. This 

lack of dependence is all the more worthy of 

attention because the choice of the Greek 

equivalent in the more ancient translation of 

Daniel is a unique agreement with Greek tradition 

outside the OT which is obviously a literary 

phenomenon close to the conception of the teaching 

about the kingdoms. 

This unique agreement concerns the killing of 

the fourth beast, symbolizing the fourth kingdom, 

Macedonia, in Dan 7:11. This slaying is presented 

in the Aramaic Vorlage with the general term 

mp^S r o v m noa» -rmm K n v n nS^ûp "H nu mnn «rrn 
KttK. In the more ancient translation of Daniel 

this is rendered by a word which is a unique 

translation equivalent and which is rarely 

attested elsewhere, a n o T - u p T x a v i T C c t v : t e a t 

aneT"UJJ.7TQ!VLO"0T| TO 0T)ptOV, KQ£L à7IC0XGTO TO O CO p. CK 

C*"ÙTO"O vcat G5O0T| CLÇ Kaxioiv nupoç. This term is 

used for a certain type of death penalty, perhaps 

crucifixion, 1 0 with which the violent death of 

Labhasi-Marduk, the penultimate Babylonian king, 

is depicted in the Babyloniaca of Berossus which 

was written under Antiochus I in the early 3rd 

century BCE: G7H.(3O-UXGIJ0GCÇ Ôè 5uà T O noXXà 

Gfacpa LVG L V KQ£>C0T |8T| " O H O T C O V CptXcOV a7lGT1Jp.7TOi vta0T| 

(Josephus, Ag.Ap. 1:148). In view of the unique 
1 7 

occurrence of the term as a translation, it 
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should be interpreted as an attempt by the 

translator of the more ancient Daniel translation 

to make clear, in a way which was not yet apparent 

in the Aramaic original, the concept of the 

increasing decay of the world kingdoms through 

violent events from the downfall of the Babylonian 

empire to that of Macedon. 1 8 

b. The second possible exception concerns the 

apocalyptically hidden depiction of the history of 

the kingdoms of the Ptolemaic-Seleucid Diadochoi 

in the great audition of Daniel 11. It would 

appear that the unique style of apocalyptic 

writing both in the Hebrew original and in the two 

Greek translations would display literary 

independence from any earlier non-Israelite 

tradition. The translation reflects a famous 

event in the third Egyptian campaign of Antiochus 

Epiphanes (Dan 11:29), 1 P the confrontation before 

Alexandria between the Seleucids and the Romans in 

the person of the messenger Popilius Laenas. He 

demanded obedience to the Senatus consulturn, 

requiring that the enemy should leave Egypt, 

before he left the circle which he had drawn 

around himself with his stick. Even though they 

depart little from their Hebrew Vorlage, Dan 11:30 

(mon D T D D"* "Q is rendered in both 

Greek translations in such a way that knowledge of 

these well recorded events seems to be reflected 

from a different tradition, historical rather than 

apocalyptic. Even if this conjecture may seem too 

daring with respect to the more recent 9 

translation («au eîoeXcûoovTai G V a\>TcJ> oî. 

GJC7Tope-uô,j.evoL KiTioi) because it can be explained 

technically as a straightforward translation, at 
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least with regard to the Seleucids being 

disheartened ( n K D J T ) when faced by Roman power the 

unique equivalent («au Ta7iGtvweriae*Tai.) seems to 

have been chosen in complete accord with the 

historical facts according to which the Seleucid 

king withdrew his troops to Syria, according to 

Polybius, 2 0 in a "downcast and despondent" mood 

(papwoiiGvoç KCKÎ O T C V C O V), and, according to 

Diodorus Siculus, 2 1 he submits to the will of the 

Roman, being "despondent and helpless" 

(icaTO!7te7tXT|y,aévo<; . . . npoç à faTixaviTav êX8<ov ) . In 

the more ancient o' translation, which reveals its 

awareness of the event by the interpretative 

rendering of "ships of the Kittim" (DTD O " * ) as 

"Romans" ( * PcojaaCot ), the description of the event 

must be seen in proximity to existing tradition 

from outside the OT because it is especially the 

very parts of the translation which deviate from 

the MT which are most clearly in contact with it. 

According to o' it is the Romans who "drive away" 

and who "become angry against him:" è Ç w a o w i v 

aùaôv tcaC G ,aßpL,ar |aovTQ£L a\>Tc£. The deviating 

Hebrew Vorlage can be reconstructed only 

speculatively: perhaps l m n H H for 71*031, and 

"UDUTI as a doublet of the following DDTI. 

However, the statement in o' which replaces the 

report about the Seleucid becoming disheartened 

corresponds precisely with the characterisation of 

the Roman messenger Popilius as we know it from 

Greek and Roman historical traditions: according 

to Pliny his move against Antiochus Epiphanes was 

"a furious and arrogant deed" (npäyjaa ßap-u jacv 

SOVCOTJV G i v a t . icott TGXGCOÇ \mGpr|<pavov ) , 2 2 and 

according to Livy he had a rough nature and 
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insulting harshness (asperitas animi), an 
expression which according to the Lexicon of 
Cyril, the most ancient biblical lexicography, 
serves as a synonym to clarify GLißpvLiaoeat, : 
, _ , . 24 
GLlpptjaCOLlGVOÇ , LAG TO! Q!UOTT |pOTr|TOÇ GTIVTOTTUV . 

Ill 

The theme "The Translation of the LXX in Light 
of Earlier Tradition" actually points to a problem 
inherent within the formation of the individual 
works of translation which in their entirety form 
the Alexandrian canon. It is a problem which 
involves the two aspects of existing tradition and 
the development of a tradition of subsequent 
influences. This is not a matter of how the 
translators explained the Hebrew original from 
intellectually analogous statements in 
non-Israelite Greek tradition, that corresponds 
with the inner intention of all LXX translators. 
Rather, it is a question of how the translators 
explained the Hebrew original from analogous 
formulations in the OT witnesses themselves; it is 
thus a question concerning the possibility of 
illuminating such analogous statements by 
translating in a way that was not explicitly 
represented in the statement of the original. 

We are dealing here with a phenomenon which has 
its origin in the original of the Hebrew-Aramaic 
tradition itself. It is evident at least in the 
processing of the earlier prophetic tradition in 
later apocalyptic as has been seen by I. L. 
Seeligmann who has described the "presuppositions 
of the midrash-exegesis" of the Isaianic witnesses 
in the Book of Daniel. 2 5 But this phenomenon 
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really gains significance only through the act of 
translation into a foreign language which in a 
certain sense must always involve interpretation. 
A meaning is produced that has not existed before 
in the history of the formation and transmission 
of the original text. 

The act of translation leads necessarily to the 
question about analogous formulations in the 
context of the original as a whole as received by 
the translator. The identity of the Greek 
rendering of the Hebrew Vorlage in statements 
which are identical in content but different in 
form is the only clear evidence of some literary 
dependence, evidence that we are dealing with one 
and the same translator or that the translator of 
one statement knew the translation of another and 
used it as an authority. In spite of all the 
unknown factors which relativize any discussion of 
the evidence, the identity of these kinds of 
formulations also provides the strongest evidence 
which can act as a criterion for a chronological 
ordering of the individual works of translation. 

This problem cannot be solved purely through 
the use of word statistics for assessing 
translational techniques. In fact the whole issue 
concerning the adoption of an existing tradition 
of translation on the basis of which there is the 
possibility of illuminating the intention of the 
original has so far been clearly solved only in 
one instance: with the translation of the Torah. 
The Letter of Aristeas confirms that the Torah was 
the basis of the translation of all the remaining 
writings of the Palestinian canon. Thus the 
theologoumenon that the Torah is the origin of the 
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canon and basis of the Q^fflKT D^lOaa, D^-inK and 

of the Q^mriD is actualised and confirmed in the 

translation of the LXX itself. However, the 

chronology of the formation of the individual 

writings in the original text itself, as 

postulated today more or less convincingly through 

the application of historical-critical criteria, 

is no longer reflected in the LXX translation. 

1. The promise of eschatological blessing in 

Amos 9 : 1 3 ffllin {0331) is represented in the 

LXX by the Greek translation of the similar 

promise in the Holiness Code in Lev 2 6 : 5 (JPCöm 

nx apn DDS ) : K Œ L K r a T c u X r i L i y G T a L -ULH.V O a X o r f r o ç 

T Ô V x p i S y r i T o v . 2 < s This not only shows the basis of 

the tradition of translation in a technical sense, 

but also has brought about an interpretative 

relationship between the two statements as far as 

their content is concerned. Such a relationship 

does not exist in the original Hebrew. The 

substitution of the persons (ploughman and reaper) 

by their action and its timing (threshing and wine 

harvest) is an interpretation in the LXX of Amos 

from the perspective of the promise of the 

Holiness Code. That the season of growth will be 

a sign of blessing could also have been intended 

in Amos itself. However, the taking over of the 

actions from the promise of the Holiness Code 

(threshing and wine harvest in place of ploughing 

and reaping the grain) 2 7 demands an understanding 

of the translation in which, provided that the 

rules in the Holiness Code are obeyed, the 

temporal promise of earthly blessing is identified 

with the eschatological one of the new earth in 

Amos. But this identification does not contradict 
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the eschatological orientation of the promise in 

Amos in its LXX form as can be demonstrated from 

the second part of the parallelismus membrorum. 

Assimilation to the corresponding statement in the 

Holiness Code, which in synthetic parallelism 

promises earthly blessing C1K IPÄP 

would have been equally possible, but the 

translator of LXX Amos puts emphasis on the 

eschatological character of the promise in the 

second part of the statement of Amos (D'OJD T"̂ ^ 

imrr "75ÖD2.) through a free translation and with 

almost antithetical intention: KCKL nep»câo - e i . 2 a f| 

o-Tacp'uXfi G V TCO onopco. As a metaphor of 

eschatological fertility that can only mean, 

"Already with the sowing - in the seed and with 

its appearance - the fruit matures." 

2. I have already noted that in Dan 11:30 in 

both Greek translations2** it is probable that the 

translators had knowledge of the historical fact 

of the appearance of the Romans in Egypt as 

portrayed in the wrath of the Roman commander and 

the humiliation of the Seleucid. In the more 

recent 9 translation of the same event the 

relationship between Dan 11:30 and the mysterious 

prophecy of Balaam which lies behind the 

apocalyptic statement is made explicit by a 

translation equivalent that deviates from the MT 

but is common to both texts. The MT of Num 24:24 

is n n u nam -n»K nam DTD T»D n^sn. m both 

Numbers and Daniel Q"X, "ships," 3 0 is rendered 

with a form of the verb (D ^ s m ? ) : é^cXe-ûoeTai 

etc x G L P Ô Ç KLTLCCIXOV (Num 24:24), etoeXeuovTai èv 

a-ÔT<$ oî. G»c7xopGTj6,aGVOL KVTLOL (Dan 11:30). This 

not only proves that the more recent translation 
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of Daniel is dependent upon the translation of the 

Torah, but it also provides an interpretation of 

the statement in Daniel in light of the existing 

translation of the prophecy of Balaam; this 

interpretation was not provided in the Hebrew 

original. The "going out," è i c7 iope i3ea0a i ., does 

not reflect part of the battle as in the Hebrew 

original, but the inner intention of the prophecy 

itself: it is the Kittim, who in Daniel are the 

apocalyptic symbolic expression for the Romans as 

the more ancient Greek translation discloses 

( ' Pwjao! Co L ), from whom the announced event 

proceeds. In the Danielic teaching about the 

kingdoms this "going out" is the first sign of the 

disintegration of the last kingdom, Macedonia, 

symbolized by the most terrible animal. Implied 

in this are the rise and fall of subsequent 

earthly kingdoms, but from the perspective of the 

final end their ups and downs are portrayed 

subordinately within the last period of fallen 

creation. 

It may not, therefore, be an over-

interpretation to understand the eschatological 

vision of the Greek Daniel tradition in the light 

of the Greek form of the oracle of Balaam as that 

tradition knew it. The Greek oracle of Balaam 

still remains the earliest interpretation for the 

proper understanding of the Hebrew original of the 

Balaam pericope which has probably been partly 

destroyed. The Greek Balaam oracle is a vision 

according to which, in face of earthly suffering 

still to come, even the chosen people of Yahweh in 

their earthly form must be destroyed: "Alas, who 

shall live when God accomplishes these things 
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(oTav 6T) T a m a ô 9eôç ; cf. 7K ) ? From the 

Kittim it will proceed (KCUL è^eXe-oosTat cvc p^etpoc 

KiTLaiuv; cf. DT1D T>0 • '•XT); they shall destroy 

Assyria, they shall destroy the Hebrews, they 

shall all perish together (KŒC vcaiccSao-oatv ' A a o o û p , 

teat tcatccoaoTjaLv 'EßpocCoxiQ, KŒL a - ü t o i ojaoB-ujaaSo v 

àT ioXoOvxa i . ; cf. "HD Gin 1213 "Oin ~n«ÜK 
nnK)." 

Corresponding with this explanation is the 

recognition that the interpretative intention of 

the Greek translation of Daniel, resting on the 

basis of existing LXX tradition, can develop and 

become even more intensified beyond the Torah. In 

relation to the Hebrew tradition it has been noted 

by I. L. Seeligmann that the Danielic apocalypse 

relates to the prophecy of Isaiah as midrash. 3 2 

Likewise the Greek translation of Daniel relies on 

LXX Isaiah in such a way that the anti-godly 

power, personified in Daniel by Antiochus 

Epiphanes, is identified through analogous 

statements, which do not feature in the Hebrew 

Vorlage, with the personification of the anti-

godly Assyrian oppressor at the time of Isaiah. 

This is done in such a way that this paragon is 

lifted out of the immediate historical context 

and elevated into a symbol of the eschatological 

adversary, which in NT terms is the "Antichrist." 

3 . The use made of Isa 1 0 : 1 4 provides another 

example. Isa 1 0 : 1 4 reads: TTIV ouKro-ojaevriv oXriv 

KataXri/atiro/aceL Xcx-P^- ̂ "^ v o o a t à v vrccC coç 

t c a T a X e X e i j i j i e v a côà àpco ("I have grasped the whole 

earth with my hand as a nest and as forsaken eggs 

I have gathered it"). In the more recent 8 

translation of Dan 8:25 there is a place where the 
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Hebrew original can only be constructed with 

difficulty: the expression ~P ÖSX2. ("by no 

human hand, he shall be broken") appears as ûç opà 

Ĝtpt a - o v T p C V e t . ("as eggs he will destroy them by 

hand"). On this basis DSK appears to presuppose a 

metathesis from the original *]DK of Isa 10:14, the 

niphal ~OCP appears as the hiphil TOffl"1, and •''SfO 

was inserted from Isaiah (by the translator?). By 

using the existing Greek translation of Isaiah the 

interpretative intention of the translator of 

Daniel is evident: he seeks to describe the last 

work of the destroyer as his anti-godly rule over 

the whole world. 

IV 

The problem of "the translation of the LXX in 

light of subsequent influences" includes three 

areas lying as it were in three concentric circles 

around a centre which is the Greek translation of 

the Palestinian canon. The first circle embraces 

Greek literature, which either as translation or 

as originally written in Greek, is associated with 

the translated Palestinian canon and together with 

it constitutes the Alexandrian canon. To this can 

be added a second circle of Greek tradition in 

which the Alexandrian canon, to various extents, 

is considered to be Holy Scripture and the object 

of interpretation. Its basis is the Jewish-

Hellenistic literature up to Philo and Josephus; 

from a purely intellectual perspective this circle 

also includes the early Christian and Gnostic 

witnesses. To the third circle belongs the 

"secular" Greek non-Jewish and non-Christian 
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literature in which the witness of the Alexandrian 
canon is dealt with as the object of praise or 
polemic. 

Over against the internal literary dependence 
within the Greek translation of the Palestinian 
canon itself which I have already described, in 
all three cases here the dependence upon existing 
tradition is of a different kind. It is not that 
the earlier tradition of translation serves as the 
basis for interpretative translations of analogous 
statements as regards content; rather, the 
canonical significance of the Greek translation of 
the Palestinian canon in Hellenistic Judaism 
provides the basis for the possible formulation of 
interpretative statements to which theological 
legitimacy is due only because of their connection 
to the authority of the translated Palestinian 
canon. 

The prologue to the Greek translation of the 
wisdom of Jesus Sirach in the second century BCE 
testifies to the distinction that was made between 
canonical and apocryphal and shows that within the 
Alexandrian canon an understanding of what is 
"apocryphal," i.e., that which does not belong to 
the Palestinian canon as translated into Greek, is 
legitimized and authorized only in connection and 
in light of that canon. From this and only from 
this is it explicable that in these apocryphal 
writings, associated with the translated 
Palestinian canon, was it possible not only to 
transmit reminiscences of, appeals to and actual 
quotations from the canonical witnesses, but in 
some places, even though only in the margin and 
again as the exception that proves the rule, there 
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are also cases of the adoption of material from 
non-Israelite Greek traditions in a form hardly 
changed and which would have been unthinkable in 
the translation of the canonical witnesses. The 
integration of these statements into the 
Alexandrian canon as a whole and the context they 
thus acquired convey to these statements their 
only legitimate meaning in the eyes of the 
originators of canonisation. 

Already the references of apocryphal witnesses 
that recall the Greek tradition of the law, 
prophets and writings are to be understood in some 
places not as pure repetition, resumption and thus 
authorized quotation, but as a form of reference 
to the earlier word according to which it can be 
interpreted in the light of non-Israelite Greek 
tradition and in delimitation against it. 

1. In one of these apocryphal writings, 
originally written in Greek, we encounter the 
earliest formulation which explicitly states the 
theologoumenon of creatio ex nihilo. 2 Mace 7:28 
contains the phrase O-OKT e £ o v x c o v ( "not from what 
is"). This is to be explained from the point of 
view of the witness as well as from that of the 
founder of the Alexandrian canon in such a way 
that with this statement the more ancient creation 
accounts of the OT in their Hebrew and Greek forms 
are interpreted in the sense of "creation out of 
nothing" and are thus delimited against any other 
idea of how the world came into being. In the 
translation of the priestly creation account in 
the LXX the paratactic syntax of the first two 
sentences leaves open the two possibilities of 
understanding given by the Hebrew Vorlage, that 
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is, the creator's first work in the creation of 

the heaven and earth can be seen as either creatio 

ex nihilo or in terms of the pre-existence of the 

invisible and unformed earth as the power of 

chaos. But this ambiguity is interpreted in 2 

Mace 7:28 as the creation of heaven and earth out 

of nothing, just as in the creation account in Job 

26:7. In the MT Job 26:7 reads: VfD bl) pSX HÛ3 

HO "»Sn bl) fnK rnn. The Greek is only transmitted 

in Origen's Hexapla but doubtless rested on a more 

ancient pre-Theodotion tradition: X GKTTGCVCOV 

ß o p c a v G7i'o"û5év X «cpejacîÇcov j'fjv ènZ O\)5GVOÇ . The 

meaning of O\>5GV, "nothing," is open; it can be 

understood as either a definition of that which 

was pre-existent for the creator or as designating 

creation as the first act. 

Delimitation against the idea of creation as a 

forming out of pre-existent material may also be 

recognized in the choice of the Greek equivalent 

for the terms l n a i i n n and n o ^bl from Genesis 

through Job to 2 Maccabees: â o p a x o ç teat 

ajcaTaocGTjacJTOc •+ O\)5GV -> OX>K G £ O V T W V. à é p a T o ç is 

the Platonic expression for the world of ideas 

that exists and lies behind "becoming" (Sophist 

246a-c; Theaetatus 155e). Likewise at a still 

later time the translation of the priestly 

creation account seems to be a mockery of 

pre-Socratic philosophy by the Jewish translators 

of the second century CE: f| 5G YT\ T |V tcGvoojaa vcaC 

O \ ) 9 G V (Aquila), 8 e v icat oieév (Theodotion). These 

translators imply that whatever had been 

philosophized about existence and non-existence, 

from Parmenides to Democritus, is found within the 
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scope of that which the OT God of creation created 

in the beginning. 

2. Some cases which are not dealing with 

delimitation against non-Israelite Greek tradition 

are debates with it. Primarily these concern 

ideas that are common to Israelite and non-

Israelite realms intellectually or anthropo­

logically. The basic intention of the Israelite 

tradition lies in its concern to interpret the 

common idea in form and content according to its 

first genuinely Israelite written attestation. 

Perhaps this is shown most clearly by the 

treatment within Israelite Hebrew and Greek 

tradition of the theologoumenon of God's 

self-sufficiency, a motif which is common also in 

non-Israelite sources. It is formulated in 

Israelite sources differently from its treatment 

in the Hellenic-Greek cultural area; in this case 

the much abused antithesis between Hebrew and 

Greek thought is justified. In the OT this motif 

is formulated in terms of the wants and the 

activity of Israel's God. In 1 Kgs 8:27 (cf. 2 

Sam 7:5-7) God is depicted as initially refusing 

to live in a house built by man; then, in Ps 

50:12-13 he rejects presumptuous human worship, 

especially self-complacent sacrifice; finally, in 

Isa 46:7a he mocks the way that idols need human 

help. By contrast this motif appears in the 

Greek-hellenistic tradition from Xenophanes 

through Plato, from the Stoa down to Plutarch as a 

general aphorism, a perception of the nature of 

the godhead achieved through the via negationis: 

6c7ipoo5er\Q jj.èv yàp ô 8 G O Ç ârtXtoç . (Plutarch, 

Aristides-Cato maior, Cato 31 ). It is this kind 



EARLIER TRADITION AND SUBSEQUENT INFLUENCES 369 

of assertion which is implied, even where it shows 

great similarity to the OT mockery of idols, as in 

the poetic form of Euripides' polemic against the 

anthropomorphic worship of idols, put into the 

mouth of Heracles: 

cyco 5G TOÙÇ Geo-ùç O I J T G XeicTp 'S pri 8éjj.t.ç 

o x e p y c i v vo/atCco, Ôcajaâ T ' c C c m T e w ^ c p o t v 

o m 1 Ti^tcoaa 7icÔ7ioT ' O U T E neiooucm, 

o\)5 1 a X X o v a X X o u ô*Ga7iÔTT|v ne<p-oKcvaL 

5GCTO;I y à p ô 8eoç, einep eoT'opScoc Seoç, 

c ù S c v o ç - àotô*cov OL5G S-UOTTIVOI. X o y c a 

(Heracles 1341-46) 

I deem not that the Gods for spousals crave 

Unhallowed: tales of Gods' hands manacled 

Ever I scorned, nor ever will believe. 

Nor that one God is born another's lord. 

For God hath need, if indeed he be. 

Of naught : these be the minstrels' sorry 

tales . a* 

That is a philosophical aphorism put in a dramatic 

form and thus put into action. 

This theologoumenon, therefore, appears in 

non-Israelite Greek tradition as a terminus 

technicus for the perception of the monotheistic 

deity's nature gained through the via negativa. 

It is also expressed but in line with OT tradition 

in a Greek form in the apocryphal parts of the 

Alexandrian canon in 2 and 3 Maccabees: o ù K\>p\.c, 

TCOV oXcov ôc7ipoaScr]Q -ùnâp^cov (You Lord, who need 

nothing at all; 2 Mace 14:35); O O L TCJ> TCOV ômâvTcov 

a n p o a S c c C icat n a p e S o ^ a a a ç G V Gntcpavcta 

p G y a X o 7 i p G 7 i e C (You have no need of anything and 

when glorified by your magnificent manifest­

ation...; 3 Mace 2:9). It has not been 
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sufficiently noticed by those, such as E. Norden 

and M. Dibelius, 3 5 who first pointed out the 

contact between biblical Greek and secular Greek 

traditions, that these statements should not be 

interpreted as the sudden intrusion of Greek-

hellenistic religious ideas into the biblical 

tradition, but rather as a reminder and 

interpretation of OT statements by means of 

intellectually related non-Israelite categories 

which in their new context gain a genuinely OT 

significance. This is so because the immediate 

reference of these statements is the OT locus 

classicus of the sufficiency of Yahweh, his not 

needing an earthly sanctuary as described in 

Solomon's prayer of dedication for the temple (3 

Kgdms 8:27). 

With regard to the Jewish-hellenistic taking 

over of Greek philosophical tradition we are 

dealing with a phenomenon similar to the adoption 

of mythical tradition; in that case H. Jonas 

distinguished between the "means of depiction and 

existence," 3 0 and a similar distinction was made 

by H. Conzelmann as follows: "we must distinguish 

more sharply than is customary between mythical 

material and reflective mythology as a current 

form of theology. " 3 7 In the case under 

consideration here it is the recollection of the 

God of Israel who is present in history. In 3 

Kgdms 8:26, in Solomon's prayer for the dedication 

of the temple, this is expressed in terms of the 

promise of the perpetual Davidic dynasty: 

7TLCJT:CJ0T|TGO 5T) T O pr\yx6c aou TCO AocoiÔ T<£ noczpt J-IOTJ . 

It is taken up in 2 Mace 14:34 in the invocation 

of God who always defends his people: éneicaXoxJvTo 
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T O V 5tà n a v T Ô ç -unepna^ov TOTJ eBvouç f|>acov. And 

again it is taken up in 3 Mace 2:7 before the 

impending danger of the Ptolemaic desecration of 

the temple when Simon invokes the God who drowned 

Pharaoh and his army in the sea: eneStco^avTa aixov 

oùv ap^aoLv icaî o^Xwv 7iXr|8e L GTIGICXUOO«; ßaQex. 

All these instances are recollections of the 

God of Israel who is the creator of heaven and 

earth and as such stands sovereign above creation. 

The Greek rendering of the Hebrew of 1 Kgs 8:27 in 

Solomon's prayer of dedication is ô o ù p a v o ç icat ô 

O T j p a v o ç TOX) oûpavoù ov»c àpicéao"uatv aot. The last 

phrase, "are not enough for you," a unique LXX 

equivalent and something of a via negativa within 

Israelite tradition, is meant to express merely 

the superiority of the creator over all creation, 

not any need beyond his creation. However, as 

such, it prepares for the direct relating of the 

Greek terminus technicus and the Israelite 

creation statement in a sense which is not given 

by the Hebrew Vorlage, namely the perception that 

Israel's God is by his very nature not in need of 

the universe he created. This is made explicit in 

2 Mace 14:35, tcov OXCOV cenpoo5er\<z •ûnâp^cov, and 

similarly in 3 Mace 2:9 where ô T W V a r c a v T o o v 

oi7ipocs5cr\Q is the creator of the universe and the 

one who has chosen Jerusalem: K T I O Œ Ç T T I V ànépavtov 

KOCL àjaéTpT|Tov yf] v è^eXc^oj T T | V JTOXLV xaiJTT|V. 

Finally, the fact that the God of Israel, being 

self-sufficient, has nevertheless chosen an 

earthly sanctuary for his name reveals his grace -

a concept completely alien to Greek thought. The 

apprehensive question in the Solomonic prayer of 3 
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Kgdms 8:27, "If heaven and the highest heaven are 

not sufficient for you, how can this house be 

which I have built?", seems to find its 

interpretation and its answer in the original 

Greek tradition of the Alexandrian canon, firstly 

in 2 Mace 14:35 in terms of divine pleasure, 

TiTÙSôicnaaç v a ô v TT)Ç afjç OKTT) vcôaecoc G v f|LaCv ycvGoSai, 

and secondly in 3 Macc 2:9 in terms of holiness: 

T)yCotoaç, T O V T O reo V T O X J T O V ctç ovoLxâ oot. 3 8 

3. In the apocryphal literature of the 

Alexandrian canon some ideas are taken from Greek 

tradition but do not have intellectual or 

anthropological analogies in Israelite thought and 

are transmitted neither in deliberate opposition 

to Greek thought nor in debate with it. As with 

the adoption of ancient Egyptian proverb material 
gp 

in the wisdom tradition of Israel, the meaning 

of these ideas is clearly given by the genuinely 

Israelite context of their usage. 

In the "king's mirror" of Wis 9:15 human nature 

confronted by divine wisdom is depicted in terms 

of the dualism of the soul and the body which 

weighs it down: 

<p9apTov yocp acoia.a ßccp-GvcL y o ^ r i v , 

Kai ßpCQei T O yedôCQ oicfjvoç voùv 

7XoX\3cpp6vTi.5a. 

For a perishable body weighs down the soul. 

And this earthly tent burdens the mind so 

full of thought. 

In an almost unguarded way this reflects the 

Platonic teaching that describes the soul as 

weighed down by the visible world of embodiment 

and thus as hindered from becoming part of the 

invisible world of pure ideas. Indeed, because of 
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the use of the same words. Wis 9:15 may even be 

designated as a quotation from the Phaedo: 

CLxßpt-ÖGC 5c y e , tô cptXe, T O T J T O o t e a Bat. XP^\ e i v a i 

t e a t ßocpxi icatî y c t o S e ç vecuC ô p a T o v o 5TI >caC e ^ o u a a f) 

TOtocÛTTi yo^T) ßcepijvexai T G icaC eX>cGTasi. rtciXLv e 

TÔV Ô p a T O V T07TOV tp6ßt0 àtScUÇ TG KQtZ "AX.ÔO"0 (81 C ) , 

"And, my friend, we must believe that this (i.e., 

the corporeal [oxj/aip-oTov, ato,j.aToet5éç ] ) is 

burdensome (G,aßpt.0cc) and heavy ( ß a p n S ) and earthly 

( y c t o ô e ç ) and visible (ôpaTov). And such a soul is 

weighed down ( ß a p w G T C ü L ) by this and is dragged 

back into the visible world, through fear of the 

invisible (âi-Séç) and of the other world."*0 But 

because this teaching is integrated consistently 

into the context of genuinely OT anthropology the 

Platonic anthropology appears merely as a 

subordinate element, one among many possibilities 

for paraphrasing the nature of fallen creation 

when confronted by the creator God who alone 

saves. The OT anthropology in the context is 

confirmed in Wis 9:1-2 through the use of "the 

word" ( ô X o y o ç ) and the divine "wisdom" ( o o c p t a ) . 

These terms are used, as in the sense of Prov 8, 

for describing the creative activity of Israel's 

God and they thus take the place of the Platonic 

invisible world of truth (Wis 9:1-12). It is only 

through the gift of divine wisdom and the holy 

Spirit that human action can be wise: ßo-oXriv 5G 

ao-o T L Ç c y v c o , c t JJ.T\ ecu cS to icaç a o e p t a v icaC G7iG,aijraç 

T O âyi.6v a ox) nvG-ujaa area •uyiToTtov; (Wis 9:17) 

It is not possible to discuss further the 

second circle of biblical literature in which the 

Alexandrian canon is variously "Holy Scripture" 

and the object of interpretation nor the third 
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circle of non-biblical Greek tradition which knows 
the Alexandrian canon or parts of it as an 
existing tradition with which it stands in 
dialogue. Suffice it to say by way of providing 
some perspective that to understand the nature of 
the second circle there must be a basic 
distinction between the literature which, though 
preserving the forms of statements of the 
Alexandrian canon, takes up in large degree 
non-Israelite Greek tradition in form and content 
(i.e., the wisdom, historical and prophetic/ 
apocalyptic pseudepigrapha), and the literature 
which as actual commentary presupposes the 
traditional material of the Alexandrian canon as 
"Holy Scripture"; within Judaism these are the 
writings of Philo and Josephus. By contrast the 
third circle, i.e. the circle of the non-biblical 
secular Greek tradition engaged in a debate with 
the writings of the Alexandrian canon, does not 
become conspicuous before the period when the last 
representatives of ancient philosophy, Celsus and 
Porphyry, question the truth of the Jewish-
Christian witnesses. An exception which again 
proves the rule is the Genesis quotation found in 
riept ôSyo-oç, a work which it is difficult to locate 
in time and place but which almost certainly 
belongs to an earlier period. 

And this, in reverse, is exactly the situation 
in which the translators of the OT found 
themselves when faced with the earlier 
non-Israelite Greek tradition: the serpent has 
bitten itself in the tail! 
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SEPTUAGINTAL TRANSLATION TECHNIQUES -
A SOLUTION TO THE PROBLEM OF THE TABERNACLE 

ACCOUNT 

ANNELI AEJMELAEUS 

The new era in biblical criticism, opened by 
the discoveries in the Dead Sea area, has brought 
about new attitudes towards textual criticism of 
the OT and, in particular, the use of the LXX in 
it. When readings previously known only through 
the LXX were actually found in Hebrew manuscripts 
or fragments of them, this meant an increase of 
confidence in the work of the LXX translators. It 
is no longer possible for a scholar to assume 
off-hand that a divergence between the MT and the 
LXX was caused by the translator - either his 
carelessness or free rewriting - without serious 
consideration of the possibility of a different 
Hebrew Vorlage. This new attitude - and no 
particular textual discovery - is my point of 
departure in this paper. 

This basic attitude of confidence in the LXX 
translators also has another root. It is 
supported by the study of translation techniques. 



The more one learns about the work of the LXX 
translators, the clearer it becomes that they 
ought to be looked upon, not as editors or 
revisers, but primarily as translators who - each 
of them in their own way - aimed at a faithful 
rendering of their Holy Scripture.1 

One of the greatest textual problems in the 
Greek Pentateuch is the end of Exodus, the section 
dealing with the tabernacle. Chs 25-31 and 35-40 
give tiresome and detailed accounts of the 
tabernacle and the various items in it, its 
curtains and pillars, the ark, the table, the 
lampstand, the copper altar and the golden altar, 
the priests 1 vestments and the court hangings and 
so on. The first section (Chs 25-31) contains 
instructions for the building and the production 
of the whole. The second section (Chs 35-40) goes 
through all the details again in the form of a 
report of how everything was realized. As is well 
known, the problem lies in the second section: in 
the LXX it is somewhat shorter than in the MT and 
reveals quite a different order of items. 

In the first section, where the LXX and the MT 
agree, the account begins with the ark, the table, 
and the lampstand, i.e., the furniture of the 
tabernacle (ch 25), then continues with the 
tabernacle itself, its curtains and wooden frames, 
the veil and the door-screen with their pillars 
(Ch 26), then come the altar of burnt offering and 
the court (Ch 27). The vestments of the priests 
(Ch 28) and their ordination (Ch 29) form the 
first ending of the instructions, and the items 
that follow, the altar of incense, the copper 
laver, and the recipes for anointing oil and 



incense, obviously represent a later stratum in 
the instructions. 

As for the second section, neither the MT nor 
the LXX follows the order of the first section. 
The MT begins with the tabernacle (Ch 36), goes on 
with the furniture, connecting items mentioned in 
the beginning of the first section to those in the 
later addition (Chs 37-38), then comes the court 
(Ch 38) and finally the priests' vestments 
(Ch 39). 

In the LXX, the second section is opened by the 
priests' vestments, but after that the order is 
partly the same as in the MT: first the 
tabernacle, then the furniture. Only the court 
has a different location, between the tabernacle 
and the furniture. But there are also minuses in 
the LXX. The making of the tabernacle is reported 
very briefly, without the mention of the goats' 
hair tent or the wooden frames, their bases and 
bars, etc. (MT 36:10-34). The most prominent item 
neglected in the LXX is the altar of incense (MT 
37:25-28); its making is not reported at all. 
However, it is not absent altogether: it appears 
twice in the lists of Ch 40. 

The most difficult part in the LXX text is 
Ch 38. The report of the realization of the ark, 
the table and the lampstand is much shorter than 
in the MT, lacking measurements and other details. 
The account of the metalwork (LXX 38:18-26), on 
the other hand, is without exact equivalent in the 
MT. It collects together pillars, bases, 
capitals, hooks, and pegs, contradicting what has 
been said about them before, and connects these 
with the report of the making of the copper altar 



and the copper laver. Each verse in the account 
of the metalwork begins with the pronoun O ^ T O Ç , 

obviously referring to Bezalel, but laying 
exceptional stress on the subject. Moreover, this 
o \ )Toç-section contains midrash-type explanations 
of the origin of the copper used for both the 
altar (v 22) and the laver (v 26), the former 
having been made of the censers of the followers 
of Korah (cf. Num 16:36-40) and the latter of the 
mirrors of the women doing service at the door of 
the tabernacle. The second explanation is also 
found in the MT (38:8). Neither of these 
explanations is suitable in this context in which 
Israel is still supposed to be at Mount Sinai. 

In short, the two different versions of the 
second section and the first section each give the 
items in different orders. A certain logic, 
however, might be discovered in each of them. In 
the first section, it is natural to begin the 
instructions with the most sacred objects inside 
the tabernacle. The disorder towards the end of 
the first section was again caused by later 
additions. In the second section, on the other 
hand, the MT reports the construction of the 
tabernacle before its furniture, which is logical 
in the sense that the tabernacle had to be built 
before the furniture could be placed in it. The 
order of the furniture is from inside outwards, 
except for the laver which is always reported 
after the altar of the burnt offering, although 
its place was between the tabernacle and the 
altar. The priests' vestments could be regarded 
as not being part of the tabernacle, although 
necessary for the service in it, and this would 



explain their location at the end of the account. 
But the LXX, with all its defects, also has a 

certain logic. The order of the items is 
according to the materials used. The priests' 
vestments, the tabernacle, the veil, the 
door-screen, and the court hangings all involve 
woven materials. Supporting pillars and some 
other hard objects, to be sure, are mentioned 
among the soft ones, but the many details of the 
framework of the tabernacle are all absent. At 
the end of this part of the account Oholiab is 
said to be the designer of all the fabrics, though 
the consistent use of verb forms in the plural 
implies that he was thought to have had several 
co-workers. The second part presents the works of 
Bezalel, the ark, the golden table (just as in LXX 
25:23, not only overlaid with gold), the lamp-
stand, and all the various metalworks, including 
the copper altar and the copper laver. This part 
of the account in the LXX uses verb forms in the 
singular and ends with the inventory of the 
amounts of metals used. Neither of the two types 
of texts could be said to reveal total disorder. 
The differences do not seem to be accidental. 

Now, the question is: what is the relationship 
between the Hebrew and Greek versions of the 
second section? I do not think it would be 
correct to start with the question: how did the 
Greek text come into existence? Many have started 
with this question and ended up with the answer 
that all the differences are caused by the 
translator or translators. Since this kind of 
editing and abridging would be most unusual in the 
Greek Pentateuch and not easily ascribed to the 



translators, various theories have been developed 
to explain it. It has been fairly common to 
assume that the second section or part of it was 
not present in the Hebrew text used by the 
translator. The original translation of Exodus 
would thus have been shorter and would not have 
contained the problematic passages. That the 
second section or part of it was not by the same 
translator as the first section was thought to be 
proved by differences in the Greek terminology 
used for the various details of the tabernacle. 
And once this unknown, later, second translator-
editor had been brought on stage, all the worst 
things could be blamed on him. 

The latest extensive study on our problem, 
D. W. Gooding's, The Account of the Tabernacle,2 

goes through the evidence in great detail and 
corrects many errors of the past. The most 
important result of this study concerns the 
variations in the translation of technical terms. 
According to Gooding, this variation is not 
indicative of different translators but is rather 
a characteristic feature of the translators of the 
Greek Pentateuch. This means that at least most 
of the second section comes from the same 
translator as the first section and the rest of 
Exodus. But from the translator's freedom in 
variation of terminology, Gooding further 
concludes that also the minuses in the second 
section can be attributed to the carelessness of 
this translator and to his impatience with the 
repetition of technical details. As for the order 
of the Greek text, Gooding regards it as the 
result of rearrangement by a later editor. This 



editor he also holds responsible for the contra­
dictions of Ch 38. 

Needless to say, I cannot agree with Gooding's 
final solution, which in my opinion is based on a 
false idea of what can be expected from the LXX 
translators. I also find it difficult to assume 
such large scale editorial activity on the Greek 
text early enough not to be witnessed by the 
extant manuscripts and contradictory to the known 
recensional activity that had the MT - or a text 
very close to it - as its criterion as well as to 
the attitudes expressed in the Ep. Arist. What we 
need now is a new reading of the Greek text with 
more understanding and fewer assumptions. This is 
my first point. 

And now the second: theories concerning the 
translating and editing of the Greek text have 
been so attractive that almost no serious 
attention has been paid to the possibility of a 
different Hebrew Vorlage. According to Gooding, 
"it seems unnecessary ... when so many of the 
Greek's peculiarities can definitely be traced to 
the Greek translator and editor."3 Nevertheless, 
what scholars of the Hebrew text tell us about the 
different strata of the source P and strata later 
than P in the tabernacle account is not irrelevant 
to our problem and ought not to be disregarded. 
In the first section, the existence of later 
additions is obvious, and the second section 
itself is considered to be altogether later than 
the first section. Part of the second section, 
which uses the phrase "as the Lord commanded 
Moses," is generally regarded as earlier than the 
rest of the second section. Thus, we must regard 



the whole account of the tabernacle as the outcome 
of gradual growth, textual and editorial growth 
that may have carried on for some time.* 

For this reason, it is necessary to ask: how 
did both the Hebrew and the Greek texts come into 
existence and what is their relationship to one 
another? To find a better solution to our problem 
one must assume less about the Greek text and 
translator and more about the Hebrew. In short, 
the Vorlage of the LXX must be taken more 
seriously into consideration. My discussion of 
the problem begins with a report of my reading of 
the Greek text and ends with a suggestion for a 
theory concerning the relationship between the 
Hebrew and the Greek texts. 

Translation technique. The LXX translators 
must always be discussed as individuals, book by 
book, including the translator of Exodus. In the 
various translation-technical studies which 
describe the translators' way of handling 
typically Hebrew syntactical phenomena. Exodus has 
proved to be one of the most freely translated 
books in the LXX and one of those in which the 
requirements of Greek idiom have been best taken 
into account. This translator was capable of 
using free renderings that are perfectly 
appropriate in their context, but he also used 
literal renderings. He was capable of changing 
grammatical construction in order better to meet 
the requirements of Greek, but he did not always 
do so. He was free enough to change the word-
order of the original, but, actually, most of the 
time he followed the original word-order. He 
could add and omit words and grammatical items, 



but he obviously did not do so out of indifference 

or carelessness. Even in the free renderings he 

mostly proves to be faithful to the original. He 

may be characterized as a competent translator, 

one of the best, but still not perfect. He made 

his mistakes too. 5 

Does this characterization fit the second 

section of the tabernacle account as well? It is 

very difficult to compare this section with the 

rest of Exodus or with any other text, because its 

contents and form are so uniquely monotonous, 

almost the mere listing of technical details. It 

is hard to find phenomena that appear throughout 

Exodus frequently enough to make a full comparison 

possible. For this reason, I shall confine myself 

to presenting a few scattered examples of free 

translation from these chapters, examples that go 

with the description above. 

One of the indicators of free translation and 

consideration for the Greek idiom is the use of 

the Greek participial constructions the part, 

coni. and the gen. abs. The former is found in 

the rendering of a coordinate clause in (1) Exod 

35:10 < a t 7T<3c aocpàç TTJ >cap5Cqt G V àj/aCv CX9CJV 

cpyaÇéaeo _ IKS'! Q r a 3 7 UDH 7 3 1 ( SP KIH"» 

nffliri). (Another example is found at 40:20).* The 

gen. abs. appears as the rendering of the Hebrew 3. 

+ inf. cstr., along with another good rendering of 

the same idiom, a subordinate clause, in (2) Exod 

38:27 eta7iope"uojj.évc.>v OS-ÜTCJV GLÇ TTIV a>cr|VT)v TOTJ 

,J.CCpT\jptOTJ Tl OTOtV 7 i p o a n o p G V>WVTÛ!L 7ipOÇ TO 

6-oatotaTTipLOV XGixovpycCv, G V L T I T O V T O G £ Œ U T O Ù -

40:32 ixrm nuTon pronpai "nne Srr« Sx P K a a . 



(Another case of a subordinate clause as the 

rendering of 3 + inf. cstr. is 4 0 : 3 6 ) . 

A change of construction from coordination to 

subordination, another feature of free rendering, 

can be observed in ( 3 ) Exod 3 6 : 2 8 tva ,af| ^aXa-rat. 

T O X o y e C o v àrtô xfjç G7ico,aC5oç - 3 9 : 2 1 ]önn HT^ 

In the rendering of relative clauses there is a 

change to a nominal expression in ( 4 ) Exod 3 6 : 2 

rtavTaç T O \ ) Ç GtconjaiTcoç ßo-oXo/aevo-uc - **UBK S D 

and a good example of correct handling of a 

preposition in ( 5 ) Exod 3 5 : 2 4 KOSÙ nap' OZQ côpéGri 

- IHM I t ü M S m . p 

The Greek verb G ^ G L V is not very common in the 

LXX, because it has no equivalent in Hebrew. Two 

examples - out of seven in Exodus - are, never­

theless, found in our text: ( 6 ) Exod 3 6 : 2 TtâvTaç 

TO-OÇ e%ovTaç T T I V aotptav - 3-S DDn BPK h~D (N.B. the 

omission of £PK); and ( 7 ) Exod 3 6 : 3 0 Çav e%ov 

KXJKXCO T O rte p to TOLA, tov â5t<iX\)TOV - 3 9 : 2 3 HSCO 

The last example also contains the free 

rendering âSLaX-uTov corresponding to a Hebrew 

clause. 1 1 Further examples of free formulations 

that we would include under the title of dynamic 

equivalence in modern translation are found in 

( 8 a ) Exod 3 5 : 5 rtaç ô KraTaSexojaevoç TTJ vcapStfa - S D 

mia, ( 8 b ) Exod 3 5 : 2 2 rtaç co e5o£ev TTJJ Svavotc! 

- 1 H 3 S D , ( 9 ) Exod 3 5 : 3 1 

rcvG'ULj.a 8eCov aocpLceç tcaC owéoGcoc KTCKL ertLaTT|LAT|C 

TiâvTcjv - ni3~rn_T rmnro nonra B V T ^ K nvi inx «Son 
/ U K S P Sj21, ( 1 0 ) Exod 3 6 : 1 0 KCXZ êTLArjen T Œ rtcTaXa 

TOTJ ^p -UOLOTJ TpL^GÇ WOTG OWXXpàvŒL 0 \ ) V TTJ 'UaiCLVQlO -

3 9 : 3 Tira mpub a^ris yspi nmn ">rrs nx nupnn 



nSunn, 1 2
 and (11) Exod 37:21 ' E X t à f â ... Sç 

T|p^lteiCT6vT)OGV TO! "UCpOi VTQ! KOiL TO! pCü t p u S e U T Q ! KCÜL 

n o u j c u X T L K à -ùcpŒVŒL ... - 38:23 moS/TK 
— Dpm nam ann. 

Free renderings like these should not be taken 

as examples of the carelessness of the translator 

- no more here than in the case of a modern 

translator - but rather as evidence of his 

striving towards natural Greek expressions, 

expressions that are accurate and appropriate in 

their context but formally diverge from the 

original. This very same striving towards 

idiomatic Greek is characteristic of the whole 

book of the Greek Exodus, and furthermore, the 

kinds of free renderings exemplified above are 

typical of this translator. 

As for the rendering of technical terms, about 

which much has been written, the variation of 

equivalents actually seldom disturbs the reader. 

In spite of the variation, the meaning of the 

whole is preserved in most cases. Sometimes it 

looks as if the translator tried to find a better 

equivalent each time a certain word appeared 

again. Among the weaving terminology and names of 

the wooden parts of the tabernacle there are many 

rare words and hapax legomena, which show that the 

translator tried to find the correct words. He 

seems to have preferred more specific terms rather 

than general ones. Obviously he had difficulties 

in picturing for himself what the objects 

described in these passages actually looked like -

just as we have - and it must be admitted that he 

also made mistakes, e.g., trying to fit in the 

capitals ( i c e t p c ü X t S e c ) either for •'OIK or for •"'"H. 



But true to his habits, he did not compare 

parallel passages or go back to correct and make 

them even. 

Indications of a different Vorlage. In a close 

reading of the chapters in question one cannot 

avoid getting the impression that several small 

details of the Greek text indicate a different 

Vorlage, e.g., (1) Exod 35:3 + èyco \cx>p\.o<z (cf. 

31:13 where the parallel passage contains O T I êyco 

K-Gpx-OQ ô â y t â C t o v û(iaç - ÖDBJTpö iTVP "OK "O ) , 
(2) Exod 38:4 e-ùpeCç T O I Ç gtcooTfjpaLv GSO-TG atpetv 

37:5 riXCöS ( ) (cf. 37:14 HKCBS Q'HaS O T P ) , 

(3) Exod 38:5 T Ô tXaaT-nptov cnâvcoSev TTJÇ KtßcoTo-o 

CK x p w t o ' u - 37:6 nnT m S 3 (cf. 40:20 Su m S U n 

nSuoSo P K T T > L X X and 25:21 nSuoSo p x n Su msan 
- T O î.XaaTTiptov ênt. TTIV KL(3OOTOV aV W Ô G V) , (4a) Exod 

38:9 TT) v TpâneÇav T T ) V npoicctpevriv - 37:10 HX 

pSan, (4b) Exod 39:17 T T I V TpcmcÇav T-pç 7 i p o 9 é a G c o < ; 

- 39:36 pS»n fn« (cf. Num 4:7 B'OSn pS» Su - c m 
TT|V T p â n c Ç a V TTIV 7 t p O K C l H . G V T | V ) , (5) EXOd 38:13 TT|V 

X - O ^ V L Œ V , TJ cpcoTt^Gt. - 37:17 /"POOH DK (cf. 35:14 
TIKPn "TT12Ö HK - T T I V X-u^vtav TQ-Q cpcoToç and Num 4:9 

TIKOn nX - T T ) V X u ^ v i a v T T I V cpcoTiÇo-uoctiv13 ) . 

It is hard to see why a translator would have 

added features like these. A further example of a 

different Vbriage could be seen in that the table 

is described as golden - not only overlaid with 

gold - both in Exod 25:23 and 38:9.l* 

In several cases the Greek text reads in small 

details with the SP, against the MT, e.g., 

(6) Exod 40:17 eicnopcTJOiaevcov a ^ x w v GÇ AVVTJTITOTJ -

SP Qi-WÖÖ DHK^S ( >MT), (7) both the SP and the LXX 

lack Exod 35:14 mma "TIKI, 38:25 ttnpn Span (LXX 
39:2), (8) Exod 38:4 COOTG atpctv a m T | v c v ot-oToCç -



37:5 MT p K H HK S P PHS p K H C1« 
( 9 ) Exod 37:15 KOÎL a I âyvcxJXai . axrccov àpyopaC -
38:17 M T »p:3 ampigm p'mppn m , S P »pp o n m . 
A further interesting feature, although not 
necessarily indicating interdependence, is that 
both the SP and the LXX use verb forms in the 
plural in the section of the priests' vestments 
36:8-38LXX/39:1-31MT, whereas the MT vacillates 
between the singular and the plural. 1 5 

Thus, it seems that there were differences in 
the Vorlage, and that the translator reproduced 
even small details of it. Why should the minuses 
then be his own work? As far as I know this 
translator, I refuse to believe that he had a 
Hebrew text like the MT which he then abbreviated, 
not to mention his rearranging it. I cannot see 
why he should have taken such trouble. Why would 
he have left out the making of the altar of 
incense, precisely the object that has been added 
later to the whole? Why would he have been more 
accurate in the translation of the "as the Lord 
commanded"-section, precisely the part that is 
considered to be older than the rest of the second 
section? There are too many coincidences. And 
what is most important, it is difficult to find 
motives for a translator undertaking such trouble­
some changes to the original. I cannot see that 
the translator would have done anything more than 
translate his Vorlage. 

But still there is something that requires 
explanation in the OVTOÇ-section Exod 38:18-26, 
the report of the metal work. It is not hard to 
imagine how this section would look in the Hebrew. 
What is difficult is to see how a passage with ten 



openings by the pronoun Kin and the perfect tense 
would stylistically fit into the chapters in 
question. This style is highly exceptional, but 
perhaps still not absolutely impossible in Hebrew. 
The closest parallels I can find are 2 Kgs 14:7, 
22, 25; 15:35; 18:4, 8, which tell about the 
achievements of various kings during their reign. 
However, if it is difficult to accept this style 
in Hebrew, it is at least as difficult to try to 
explain why anyone would have created this o - u x o ç -
style in Greek. Another difficulty in this 
section is the series of contradictions with 
information given in other chapters, which Gooding 
stresses. Be it in Hebrew or in Greek, the only 
possible explanation for this section is that 
someone filled it in, because he thought that the 
account was lacking something, viz. parts of the 
frame-work of the tabernacle and the making of 
the copper altar and the copper laver. Whether in 
Hebrew or in Greek, this hand was a rather late 
one and not one that could be praised for his 
skill. I would prefer to regard these verses as 
an addition in the Hebrew Vorlage. 

The relationship of the two texts to one 
another. Now, supposing that the translator of 
the Greek Exodus translated his Vorlage rather 
faithfully, we have two different Hebrew versions 
of the second section of the tabernacle account to 
compare with one another. The next question is: 
which one can more easily be explained relative to 
the other? Since they have so much in common, 
they must have a common origin. One of them 
abbreviates or the other adds and fills in. One 
of them moves items in one direction or the other 



one in the opposite direction. We should perhaps 
not speak of an original text and a secondary text 
in this connection, but rather of a more primitive 
edition and a developed edition. Which is which? 
This must be decided by answering the question: 
what has been the motive behind the development? 

If we compare the two versions of the second 
section with the first section, the section of 
instructions, the one that differs more from the 
instructions is the one represented by the LXX, 
whereas the MT repeats most of the details of the 
first section. In my judgment, the MT is the more 
developed text, and its development was motivated 
by the idea that the realization of the tabernacle 
in all its detail should correspond to the 
instructions. This is a motive powerful enough 
for all the changes made, filling in measurements 
and details and changing the order of items. It 
would be more difficult to motivate changes in the 
opposite direction, towards greater divergence 
between the sections. 

Furthermore, regarding the version found in the 
LXX as more primitive helps us to understand why 
it is such as it is. Actually, it would have been 
natural for the report of the building of the 
tabernacle to proceed in quite a different order 
from that in the instructions, in an order accord­
ing to the workers and the materials. And the 
report could have been much briefer than the 
instructions, more like a summary. Indeed, it 
would have been enough to say that they did "as 
the Lord commanded Moses." 

As a matter of fact, such a summary can be 
found in Ch 39. Altogether there are five 



summaries that list the parts of the tabernacle 
and its furniture (Exod 31:7-11; 35:11-19; 
39:13-23LXX/39:33-43MT; 40:1-16; 40:18-33), and in 
all five there are differences between the MT and 
the LXX. The summary in Ch 39 is most interest­
ing, because in it M. Noth discovered features 
that connect it with the original P, particularly 
in the concluding remark: "According to all that 
the Lord had commanded Moses, so the people of 
Israel had done all the work. And Moses saw all 
the work, and behold, they had done it; as the 
Lord commanded, so they had done it. And Moses 
blessed them" (vv 42-43). 1 < s In the LXX this 
summary appears in a more primitive form than in 
the MT: it lacks the altar of incense and the 
copper laver. This kind of a summary would have 
been possible in the phase when the first section 
only contained Chs 25-28. 

According to Noth, the absence of an incense 
altar from the source P was due to conscious 

1 7 

opposition to foreign cults. In the MT the 
second section as well as all the summaries 
presuppose Chs 30-31 and the existence of the 
incense altar in the first section. Thus, no part 
of the second section in the MT could have formed 
the second section in P. The second section of 
the LXX, on the other hand, does not report 
construction of the incense altar, and two of the 
summaries, those in Chs 39 and 35, lack both the 
incense altar and the copper laver, whereas the 
two lists in Ch 40 lack the copper laver, but 
mention the golden incense altar. The various 
summaries in the LXX seem to represent different 
stages in the development of the text, but in the 



MT, the very uniformity of the summaries is a sign 
of deliberate editing of the text. 

Another interesting feature of the text of 
Ch 39 represented by the LXX is that it does not 
mention the wooden frames of the tabernacle. It 
would not be surprising, if this were also a 
primitive feature. With the wooden frames inside 
and the various coverings over the tabernacle, the 
fine woven curtains decorated with cherubim would 
have been invisible for the most part. The normal 
way to put up a tent would have been with the aid 
of pillars, cords and pegs, and these are all 
present in the summary of Ch 39. 1 P 

It is difficult to say exactly which details 
would have belonged to the first edition of the 
second section, but it seems probable that there 
was a short, early form of it, to go with the 
shorter form of the first section, still lacking 
Chs 30-31. Perhaps it contained a report of the 
collecting of materials and the calling of workers 
(Ch 35) and then a summary of the work like that 
in Ch 39. Since the report of the making of the 
priests' vestments is part of the "as the Lord 
commanded"-section and very similar in the MT and 
the LXX, it may have been one of the first 
constituents of the second section. But then more 
and more details of the first section were 
repeated in the second section, features were 
added to the first section and these again 
gradually repeated at several points of the second 
section. 2 0 The text of the Vorlage of the LXX 
actually represented a halfway phase in the 
development. It was incomplete and inconsistent 
and had perhaps also suffered in the hands of 



scribes. Through editorial additions, harmon­
izations and rearrangements the development was 
brought to an end in the MT, but in a way that had 
changed the nature of the second section from a 
report of the work done to a repetition of the 
instructions in the past tense. 2 1 

The LXX thus represents an earlier phase in the 
development of the text. But which text could be 
called the original text? The situation is 
complicated by the fact that the differences were 
not caused by textual development or corruption. 
It is a matter of definition, whether one wishes 
to call the final result of editing the original 
text or rather to attach this label to that which 
is chronologically earlier. As a matter of fact, 
none of the texts in the OT are original in the 
sense that they have not been edited. So, it is 
possible to regard the MT as the original finished 
product. 

To conclude, in cases of divergence between the 
MT and the LXX, we usually ask whether they have 
resulted from the free translation or a different 
Hebrew Vorlage. We seldom come to think that 
these two do not exclude one another. Since they 
are not alternatives, it is possible to have both 
free translation and a diffe rent Vorlage in the 
same text. And this is the case in the tabernacle 
account. 
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THE TABERNACLE ACCOUNT 
Sec.I Exod 25-31 MT - LXX 

Ch 26 

ark and mercy-seat 
table (LXX: golden) 
lampstand, 
tabernacle of ten curtains 
tent over the tabernacle 
wooden frames for the tabernacle 
veil and its 4 pillars 
door-screen and its 5 pillars 
altar (for burnt offering) 
court with its hangings and pillars 
olive oil for lamp 
priests' vestments 
ordination of priests 

Ch 30—I altar of Incense J 
atonement money 
copper laver 
anointing oil 
incense 

Ch 31 calling of Bezalel and Oholiab 

Ch 27 

Ch 28 
Ch 29 

Sec.II Exod 36-40 MT 

Ch 36 Bezalel and Oholiab start 

tabernacle of 10 curtains 
tent over tabernacle 
wooden frames for the tabernacle 
veil and its 4 pillars 
door-screen and its 5 pillars 

ark and mercy-seat 
table overlaid with gold 
lampstand 
altar of incense i | 
anointing oil and incense 

Ch 38 altar of of burnt offering 

copper laver 
court with its hangings and 
pillars 
inventory of metals used 

Ch 39 priests' vestments 
list of finished work 
list of items to be erected 
list of items having been 
erected 

Sec.II Exod 36-40 LXX 

Ch 36 Bezalel and Oholiab start 
priests' vestments 

Ch 37 tabernacle of 10 curtains 

veil and its 4 pillars 
door-screen and its 5 pillars 
court with its hangings and 

/ pillars 
38 ark and mercy-seat 

golden table 
lampstand 

report of metalwork including: 
copper altar 
anointing oil and incense 
copper laver 

Ch 39 inventory of metals used 

list of finished work 
Ch 40 list of items to be erected 

list of items having been 
erected 



281 BCE: 
THE YEAR OF THE TRANSLATION OF THE 

PENTATEUCH INTO GREEK UNDER PTOLEMY II 

NINA COLLINS 

Most scholars today consider that the Penta­
teuch was translated into Greek some time before 
the middle of the third century BCE. 1 Using 
previously neglected testimony from the Church 
Fathers, this discussion will suggest the precise 
year. 

Firstly, in order to identify the likely period 
of the event, the literary accounts will be 
briefly surveyed. This will enable an evaluation 
of the various dates given by sources which place 
the translation in a definite year. Those that 
fall around the period implied by the literary 
accounts will be more closely examined, especially 
in relation to the start of the reign of 
Ptolemy II. An explanation of their differences 
will show that all refer back to a single year, 
when the Greeks commemorated the translation of 
the Law. From this will follow the date 



remembered by the Jews. Two further problems 
relating to the translation will then be 
discussed. This will reveal the use of two kinds 
of sources for early accounts of the translation 
of the Law. 

THE LITERARY EVIDENCE - WHICH KING WAS INVOLVED? 

The most famous of the many literary accounts 
concerning a translation of the Pentateuch into 
Greek is preserved in the document entitled the 
Letter of Aristeas. Although some of the 
historical details in this work have been 
questioned, and several probable errors observed,3 

most scholars accept its broad outline of events.* 
These include a report of the liberation of Jewish 
slaves who were originally brought to Egypt by 
Ptolemy I, also called Lagus, the father of the 
King. Aristeas thus sets the translation in the 
reign of Ptolemy II, the son and successor of 
Ptolemy I, whom he further identifies as Ptolemy, 0 

the son of Lagus, 7 the husband of Arsinoe, his 
sister-wife.° 

Aristeas himself hints that other Greek 
versions of the Pentateuch were made before the 
version he describes." However, only later 
accounts of the translation are extant. These 
give the same basic story as Aristeas, and it is 
with these that the present discussion is 
concerned. Many of them also attest the link with 
Ptolemy II, often called Philadelphus.4° One 
only, the account of the philosopher Aristobulus, 
is probably independent of Aristeas. 1 1 Others, 
such as Josephus, 1 2 and the literary account of 



Eusebius, 1 3 may be almost totally derived from 
Aristeas. Yet others, for example, Philo1"4 and 
Justin Martyr, 1 5 may have used him in part. All 
in all, although independence from Aristeas is 
difficult to prove and the identity of the king is 
often unclear, a possible total of up to thirty-
four sources state or imply that the Law was 
translated under Ptolemy 11. 1 < s 

A lesser number of authorities, four probably 
reliable and others less so, claim that the 
translation was made under the father of 
Philadelphus, Ptolemy I, also called Soter. 1 7 

These can not be wholly dependent on Aristeas, 
because the latter refers only to Ptolemy II. 
Some authors note also that Demetrius of Phalerum 
was involved in the work. 1 9 According to Diogenes 
Laertius, Demetrius was sheltered by Ptolemy I, 
but was "imprisoned in the country" after this 
King had died.1£> Thus, if the translation was 
made while Soter was alive, the presence of 
Demetrius is not in dispute. But if Diogenes is 
correct, Demetrius was not active after Soter's 
death, when Philadelphus was King. Yet, though the 
majority of sources claim that the translation was 
made under Ptolemy II, no scholar has rejected 
Demetrius' role. 

More confusion is caused by the philosopher 
Aristobulus, who states that the translation was 
made when Soter was alive, although Philadelphus 

20 
was King. Similarly, Clement of Alexandria 
implies that either Soter or Philadelphus was King 
at the time. 2 1 Both authors mention the role of 
Demetrius, but neither can be wholly dependent on 
Aristeas. There are even two sources which place 



[1] SOURCES DATING THE TRANSLATION EARLY IN 
PHILADELPHUS' REIGN 

1. Eusebius, Latin Chronicle: "in the reign of 
Philadelphus, 2nd year of the 124th Olympiad" 
(July 283 to July 282 BCE) 2 5 

2. Epiphanius, Weights and Measures (Syriacj: "in 
the 7th year of Philadelphus, more or less" 

3. Cyril of Alexandria, Contra Iulianum I 16: "the 
124th Olympiad" (July 284 to July 279 BCE) 2 7 

4. Zacharias of Mitylene, The Syriac Chronicle: 
"280 years and more before the birth of our 
Lord", citing Eusebius" Chronicle 

the translation outside the reigns of Soter or his 
22 

son. 
Can any of this evidence be reconciled? 
If we consider the weight of the testimony as a 

whole, the answer is yes. Since most of the 
witnesses involve Soter or his son, and two even 
involve both, it appears that in some way (not yet 
known), both Kings were connected with the trans­
lation of the Law. Only one period reasonably 
fits this description, namely, the time around the 
succession, when Philadelphus replaced Soter, his 
father, on the throne. With this working hypo­
thesis, it would appear that the statements of 

22 

most witnesses can probably be reconciled. 
Let us now turn to the sources which place the 

translation in a definite year. These are listed 
below in two groups : [1] Those dating the event 
early in the reign of Philadelphus, which began 

24 
around 285 BCE; [2] The remaining sources, 
which give a range of dates, outside or late in 
Philadelphus' reign. This King died in 246 BCE. 



5 . Bar Hebraeus, The Çhronography: "in the 6th 
year of Philadelphus" 

6. Eusebius, Syriac & Armenian Chronicle: "year 
1737 of Abraham" (autumn 279 to autumn 278 B C E ) a o 

7. Michael the Syrian, Chronicle: "5th year of 
Philadelphus, the 125th Olympiad" 

[2] REMAINING SOURCES, WHOSE DATE IS OUTSIDE OR 
LATE IN PHILADELPHUS' REIGN 

(A) AFTER HIS REIGN: 

1. John Chrysostom: "100 years or more before the 
birth of Christ" 3 2 

2. Pseudo-Athanasius: "230 years before the birth 
of Christ" 3 3 

(B) BEFORE HIS REIGN: 

1. Nicetas of Heraclea: "301 years before the 
birth of Christ"3* 

2. Pseudo-Theodoretus: "301 years before the 
coming of Christ" 

(C) LATE IN HIS REIGN: 

1. Georgius Syncellus: "the 132nd Olympiad" (July 
252 to July 248 BCE) 

The literary evidence reviewed briefly above 
suggests that the date of the translation falls 
around the time when Philadelphus replaced his 
father as King. It can be seen that the dates in 
Group [1] above fall sufficiently close to this 
time to account - in theory - for the conflicting 
attributions of the literary works, although none 
of them fall in the reign of Ptolemy I. Moreover, 
whereas the seven sources in Group [ 1 ] give a date 
for the translation early in the reign of 
Ptolemy II, the five others in Group [2] give a 



wide range of dates - two after the reign of 
Philadelphus, two before his reign and one well 
into his reign. Thus, since in general, the more 
united testimony of the majority of witnesses is 
slightly to be preferred, but chiefly from the 
weight of evidence of the literary accounts 
(although it may ultimately be shown that few are 
based on a primary source), the following 
discussion will focus on the testimony of the 
seven authorities in Group [1]. 

THE CHRONOLOGICAL SYSTEMS OF THE SOURCES 

The sources quoted above use four basic methods 
to indicate their dates - Olympiads, years of 
Abraham, years before Christ and regnal years of a 
king. In Ptolemaic times, regnal years were 
recorded in Macedonian or Egyptian years. It is 
obvious that these dates can be understood only if 
the simple principles behind their calculation are 
known. These are set out below. 

3 7 
1. Olympiads and Olympiad Years 
Olympiad years followed the Attic year, each 

year beginning and ending at the first new moon 
after the summer solstice. For the early years of 
Ptolemy II, the year began at the beginning of 
July. 3 8 

With this system, the time between the 
accession of a king and the beginning of an 
Olympiad year was suppressed (that is, not 
counted), and Olympiad Year 1 of a new king was 
reckoned from the first full Olympiad year which 
followed his accession. In practice therefore, 
the Olympiad year when the ruler died was added to 



the reign of the dead king, even though he may 
have lived for only part of this year. 

One Olympiad consisted of four Olympiad years. 
The first Olympiad began at the first Olympic 

3P 
festival in 776 BCE. The precise year of an 
event is expressed with reference to the 1st, 2nd, 
3rd or 4th year of a numbered Olympiad. The 
number of each year within each Olympiad should 
not be confused with the Olympiad regnal years of 
a king, especially with the first four years of 
his reign, since there are four years in each 
Olympiad. The Olympiad years of a king begin at 
the accession of each king, and are thus 
independent of the continuous passage of Olympiad 
dates. For example, in Diagram 5 (below), the 2nd 
Olympiad year of the reign of Ptolemy II is 
reckoned from the start of the co-regency in 
December 285, and this falls in the 2nd year of 
the 124th Olympiad. In Diagram 6, the 2nd 
Olympiad year of the reign of Philadelphus is 
reckoned from the end of the co-regency and falls 
in the 4th year of the 124th Olympiad. 

2. Egyptian Regnal Years'*0 

Regnal years were reckoned from Thoth 1 to 
Thoth 1, the first day of the Egyptian new year. 
The partial year between the accession of a king 
and the following Thoth 1 was counted as one whole 
year, as if it were reckoned from Thoth 1 that 
preceded the accession of the king. The partial 
year between the death of a king and the following 
Thoth 1 was suppressed (not counted). For the 
years 285-280 BCE, Thoth 1 fell on the 1st or 2nd 



of November, that is, near the end of a Julian 
4 1 

year. 
3. Macedonian Regnal Years'*2 

The regnal year of a king began on the date of 
accession and each regnal year began and ended 
with the anniversary of that event. The period 
between the beginning of a regnal year and the 
death of a king (assuming he did not die on the 
anniversary of his rule) was counted as one regnal 
year. As a result, the total number of Macedonian 
regnal years gradually exceeded the number of con­
current Olympiad and Egyptian (and Julian) years. 

4. Years of Abraham*3 

The first year of Abraham started with the 
birth of Abraham in the Hebrew autumn month of 
Tishri, and each year began and ended at the 
annual anniversary of his birth. The year of 
Abraham 1240 corresponds with the first year of 
the first Olympiad 776/5 BCE. When years of 
Abraham are used to count regnal years, the count 
of regnal years begins with the first full year of 
Abraham after the accession of the king, as for 
Olympiad regnal years. 

5. The Years before Christ 

This system used simple Olympiad years, which 
were counted backwards from the birth of Christ. 
(The similar system in use today was introduced by 
Petavius in 1627 CE). The exact Julian year of a 
date thus depends on the year assumed for the 
birth of Christ.*5 



The span of the different chronological years 
is compared below: 

MONTHS OF THE JULIAN YEAR 

|J|F|M|A|M|J|J|A|S|O|N]D] J|F|H|A|M|J|J|A|S|O[N|D||J|F|M|A|M|J|J|A|S|O|N'DJP 
i OLYMPIAD i OLYMPIAD ~\ 

i EGYPTIAN i EGYPTIAN I 
i MACEDONIAN 1 MACEDONIAN | 

T ~ ABRAHAMIC i A BR AH AMI C i 

DIAGRAM 1: THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN OLYMPIAD, EGYPTIAN, 
MACEDONIAN 4. ABRAHAMIC YEARS IN THE EARLY REIGN OF PTOLEMY II 

There are two points to consider when reckoning 
the length of the reign of a king, according to 
his regnal years: (1) What was the date that 
marked the limits of a whole regnal year? This 
was measured from one date in the year to the same 
date in the following year. (2) How did the 
system deal with partial years of a reign? Were 
these counted or suppressed (not counted)? A 
partial year could occur [a] at the beginning of a 
reign, between the accession of a king and the 
start of a new regnal year and [b] at the death of 
a king, between his death and the start of a new 
regnal year. 

The description of specific chronological years 
above shows that the Egyptian system counted the 
partial year at the beginning of a reign as a 
whole regnal year and suppressed the partial year 
at the end. The Olympiad system suppressed the 
partial year at the beginning of a reign and 
counted the partial year at the end as a whole 
regnal year. The Macedonian system did not have a 
partial year at the beginning of a reign because 
the regnal year began (and ended) on the date of 
accession. The last partial year of a king was 



the period between the start of his last regnal 
year (the annual anniversary of the date of his 
accession) and his death, which was counted as a 
whole regnal year. 

THE REGNAL YEARS OF PHILADELPHUS UP TO HIS 13TH 
YEAR 

One task remains before examining the dates. 
Since at least two are clearly related to the 
start of Philadelphus' reign (the dates of 
Epiphanius and Bar Hebraeus), it is important to 
know how, and from when, the King counted the 
length of his reign. This is particularly urgent 
in relation to the start of the reign of Phil­
adelphus because for the last part of his father's 
reign, Soter ruled in conjunction with his son."40 

This period has been called a co-regency. It 
began at the end of December in 285 BCE, and ended 
over two years later by the 12th March in 282 BCE, 
when Soter died."47 It is important to know if the 
years of this period were numbered with the reign 
of Soter or with his son. 

Contemporary papyri and ancient historians who 
state the years of his rule show that while Soter 
was alive, the period of the co-regency was added 
to Soter's reign. 4 8 This was accepted at first by 
Ptolemy II, so that for 13 years after Soter had 
died, Philadelphus counted the years of his reign 
from the annual anniversary of Soter's death.* P 

Thus, for at least 15 years after the event (that 
is, from the start of the co-regency, plus the two 
or so years of the co-regency plus the next 13 
years), even Philadelphus did not consider that 
during the co-regency he was himself King. It 



appears therefore that between December 285 and 
March 282, the future King was still subordinate 
to his father, so that at the time that it 
occurred, the period was not a co-regency in the 
true sense of the term. 

But, as indicated above, a change occurred 
sometime just before his 13th year when 
philadelphus back-dated his reign to the start of 
the co-regency, thus lengthening his reign with 

S O 

the co-regency years. The back-dating of his 
reign was probably announced on the annual 
anniversary of the start of the co-regency. 
Thereby the Macedonian years of the reign of 
Philadelphus increased by 3, and the Egyptian 
years increased by 2. 5 1 

As a result, sources which come after this 
change consistently assume that the rule of Phila­
delphus began from the beginning of the co-regency 
and not (as is actually the case), from its end. 
Thus, without exception, ancient historians who 
state the length of the reign of Philadelphus all 
claim that the King ruled for 38 Olympiad (or, 39 
Macedonian) years. None gives the more accurate 
36 Olympiad years. These writers all lived after 
the King's chronologically significant 13th year, 

52 
when he back-dated his reign. 

However, just as any tyrant who re-writes 
history after the event (knowing full well the 
true facts as they stand), Philadelphus could not 
alter events as they had occurred. It is critical 
therefore that the records of dates before 
Philadelphus' 13th year are carefully scrutinized, 
to see if they relate to the start of the 
co-regency, or to its end. 



This observation is fundamental to the argument 
below. The majority of literary sources give the 
impression that the translation was made soon 
after the death of Soter, in the time of the 
changeover of the Kings, that is, well before the 
original 13th year of Soter's son. This can be 
seen from the dates in Group [1] above - none of 
them fall after the time of the change. As a 
result, although the original record of the event 
was undoubtedly made in relation to the end of the 
co-regency, it is probable that writers who lived 
well after the 13th year of Philadelphus inter­
preted the date from the beginning of this time. 

It is thus necessary to establish the length of 
the co-regency, as it was measured by Phil­
adelphus, so that the degree of error of these 
ancient sources is known. This can be done by 
establishing the dates of events during the regnal 
years of the King for the first few years after 
the start of the co-regency. These include the 
annual anniversaries of his rule which would have 
been celebrated if the reign of Philadelphus had 
started at the beginning of the co-regency. These 
are listed below, with their corresponding Julian 
months. Further accuracy is not needed, as it is 
necessary to establish only the relevant chrono­
logy of events, and not their absolute dates: 



TABLE I - SIGNIFICANT DATES AT THE START OF THE CO-REGENCY 5 3 

DATES BCE SIGNIFICANCE OF DATE 

I Thoth, 2 Nov 285 First day of Egyptian New Year 
24 DyBtros, end of Dec 285 Start of co-regency 
1 July 284 Start of let Olympiad year of 124th Olympiad 
1 Thoth, 2 Nov 284 First day of Egyptian New Year 
24 Dystros, Jan 283 End of 1st Macedonian year of co-regency 
1 July 283 Start of 2nd Olympiad year of 124th Olympiad 
1 Thoth, 2 Nov 283 First day of the Egyptian Year before Soter's death 
24 Dystros, Jan 282 End of 2nd Macedonian year of co-regency 
By 29 Artemisios, mid March 282 Death of Soter 
1 July 282 Start of 3rd Olympiad year of 124th Olympiad 
24 Dystros, Jan 281 End of 3rd Macedonian year of the co-regency 
29 Artemisios, April 281 1st anniversary of Soter's death 
24 Dystros, Feb 280 End of 4th Macedonian year of the co-regency 
29 Artemisios, April 280 2nd anniversary of Soter's death 

These dates and events are arranged horizontally below: 

YEARS BCE: 285 284 283 282 
T St D 0 T St D 0 T St D 
I ' I ' I 1 ' 1 I ' ' ' I ' I 1 I ' ' ' I ' 1 1 I 1 I 1 I 1 

Nov Jan Mar July Nov Jan Har July Nov Jan Mar 

DIAGRAM 2: THE RELATIVE CHRONOLOGY OF EVENTS AND DATES 
IN THE CO-REGENCY 

Key to the symbols : 
T - Thoth I, the date of the Egyptian new 

year, which fell in November, 
St - the Start and anniversary of the 

co-regency, which fell around the 
beginning of the Julian year; 

D - the Death of Soter and anniversary of 
this event, in March/April; 

0 - the end of the old and start of the 
new Olympiad year on July 1. 

Diagram 2 enables us to calculate the length 
of the co-regency in Macedonian, Egyptian and 
Olympiad years: 

YEARS BCE: 285 284 283 282 
T St D 0 T St D 0 T St D 
M - l ' I 1 1 ' I 1 1 1 I 1 I ' I 1 1 1 I 1 1 ' I 1 l - M I 

Nov Jan Mar July Nov Jan Mar July Nov Jan Mar 

I—1st Macedonian year—|—2nd Macedonian year—|3rd-| 

DIAGRAM 3: THE LENGTH OP THE CO-REGENCY IN MACEDONIAN YEARS54 



Each full Macedonian year starts and ends on 
the annual anniversary of the co-regency on 
Dystros 24. It may be noted that unlike the 
Julian year, the length of successive Macedonian 
years varied according to their intercalation. 
Thus, Dystros 24 does not correspond to the same 
date in successive Julian years. 

The 1st Macedonian year of the co-regency 
extends from the start of the co-regency at the 
end of December 285 BCE to Jan 283 BCE; the 2nd 
year, from Jan 283 BCE to Jan 282 BCE. The 3rd 
Macedonian year is a partial year, from Jan 282 
(Dystros 24) till the death of Soter in March 282, 
and is counted as one whole Macedonian year. The 
exact date in March is not important, so long as 
Soter's death took place before the next annual 
anniversary of the co-regency, Dystros 24, which 
fell in January of 281. 

The co-regency thus lasted for 3 Macedonian 
years. 5 5 

YEARS BCE: 285 284 283 282 
T St D 0 T St D 0 T St D I 1 I 1 I 1 1 1 I 1 1 1 I ' I 1 I ' ' ' I ' ' ' I ' 1 ' II 

Nov J a n H.r J u l y Nov J a n M a r J u l y Nov Jan H a r 

I 1st Egyptian year 1 2nd Egyptian year 1suppress| 
DIAGRAM 4: THE LENGTH OP THE CO-REGENCY IN EGYPTIAN YEARS 

The 1st Egyptian year began in November, before 
the start of the co-regency at the end of December 
285 BCE, and ended at the following Thoth 1, 
November 284 BCE. The 2nd Egyptian year extended 
from this latter date till Thoth 1, in November 
283 BCE. Soter died in March 282, which is before 
the next Thoth 1, so this last period (a partial 



year, from Thoth 1 in November 283 BCE till his 
death) was suppressed (not counted). 

The co-regency thus lasted for 2 Egyptian 
5<S 

years. 

As far as the length of the co-regency in 
Olympiad years is concerned, the 1st Olympiad year 
began in the summer after the start of the 
co-regency, from July 284 to July 283; the 2nd 
Olympiad year was a partial year, from July 283 to 
the death of Soter in March 282, but was counted 
as one whole Olympiad year. This means that 
co-regency lasted for 2 Olympiad years. 5 7 

Let us now examine those sources which give a 
date for the translation early in the years of 
Ptolemy II, starting with the earliest - the date 
recorded by Jerome in the Latin Chronicle of 
Eusebius, assuming that Jerome accurately 
transmits his source. 

THE DATE IN JEROME'S LATIN CHRONICLE OF EUSEBIUS 

The Chronicle states that the translation was 
made when Philadelphus was King, in "the second 
year of the 124th Olympiad," that is, sometime 
between July 283 and July 282 BCE. 

As discussed above, there are two ways in which 
this date could be understood - either from the 
end of the co-regency or from the start. An 
examination of his evidence shows that Eusebius 
himself understood the date from the beginning of 
this time when he states that Ptolemy II ruled for 
38 years. 5 0 This itself is conclusive - the 
number can be derived only if the years of the 
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co-regency are counted with his reign. A 
further indication is that Eusebius misplaces the 
death of Soter by placing this event two years 
earlier than it occurred so that it falls 
immediately before the beginning of the reign of 
Philadelphus. Had he known of the co-regency, the 
reigns of Soter and Philadelphus would have 
overlapped. 

The Chronicle therefore ignores the co-regency, 
although Eusebius had read Porphyry 0 0 who records 
the event.'S1 Porphyry also seems unaware of the 
chronological significance of this time, although 
his remark that the reign of Soter should be 
reduced by its length hints of some concern. But 
this is no surprise - Porphyry and Eusebius lived 
well over five centuries after Philadelphus had 
decided that the start of the co-regency marked 
the start of his rule.*52 

The date of Eusebius must therefore be 
corrected by reckoning this time in relation to 
the end of the co-regency, rather than from its 
start Thus, instead of counting the years from 
the start of the co-regency in December in 285 
BCE, the count must begin from the death of Soter 
in March 282. 

Firstly, therefore, we must consider the 
chronology of Eusebius in relation to the 
beginning of the co-regency rather than its end, 
in the way that this date was received by Eusebius 
in Olympiad years. As it now stands, the period 
covered by Eusebius1 date extends from July 283 to 
July 282. This was originally recorded either in 
Macedonian or, possibly, Egyptian chronology, but 
not in Olympiad chronology, as the latter was 



invented after the time of Philadelphus. The 

relationship between (a) the Olympiad year of the 

translation given by Eusebius and (b) the 

corresponding Macedonian and Egyptian years in the 

reign of Philadelphus, reckoned from the beginning 

of the co-regency, is shown in the shaded areas of 

the diagram below: 

2nd year of 
124th Olympiad 

Years BCE: 285 J u l y 284 J u l y 283 

Olympiad regnal years 

Macedonian regnal years 

Egyptian regnal years 

1 

1 1 1 
1 
1 1 1 

1 i 

1 1 1 
1 1 1 212|2§2j2§2 3 3 3 

1 
C 

1 
1 

1 1 1 1 1 1 
i 

A 2 2 2 p ^ ^ ^ 3 ^ 3 3 3 

1 
Tl 

1 
1 1 1 1 1T2 2 2 2 2i2T3Ï3a3I3 3 3T4 

i "* X ~ " i 

1 
ly 282 J u l y 281 

DIAGRAM 5: THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN PHILADELPHUS' (A) OLYMPIAD, MACEDONIAN 
k EGYPTIAN REGNAL YEARS k (B) THE 2ND YEAR OF THE 124TH OLYMPIAD 

The years above are arranged according to 

Julian years, starting in January and ending in 

December, Using the dates from Table 1 above in 

approximate positions, 

C refers to the start of the Co-regency at the 
end of December 285; 

A refers to the yearly Anniversary of the 
co-regency. 

T indicates Thoth 1, the date of the Egyptian 
new year. 

The shaded area in the diagram above shows that 

the 2nd Olympiad year of the 124th Olympiad (the 

date of the translation, according to Eusebius) 

overlaps the regnal years of Philadelphus in four 

separate periods. 

(1) The 2nd Macedonian year, from July to A, 

(2) The 3rd Macedonian regnal year, from A 

to July 

(3) The 2nd Egyptian regnal year, from July 

to Thoth 



(4) The 3rd Egyptian year from Thoth to 
July. 

This shows that when the date of the trans­
lation was converted into Olympiad chronology by 
the source of Eusebius, the latter must have known 
the month of the event in relation to the start of 
the Olympiad year - otherwise, it would be 
impossible to place the date in an exact Olympiad 
year. For example if the event had taken place 
before July 282, it would have fallen in the 1st 
Olympiad year, and not in the 2nd, as Eusebius 
notes. 

The four periods indicated by the date of 
Eusebius must now be transferred to the end of the 
co-regency, in the way that the event was recorded 
before the 13th regnal year of Philadelphus. This 
will reveal the relationship between these periods 
and (a) the years BCE, (b) the month of the death 
of Soter, and (c) their Olympiad date. 

This is shown in the diagram below which 
differs in the following details from that above: 
(1) the years under review begin at the end of the 
co-regency, i.e. from 282 to 280 BCE; (2) D refers 
to the Death of Soter; (3) d indicates the 
anniversary of the death of Soter. The latter 
marks the moment of change in Philadelphus' 
Macedonian regnal years, before he back-dated the 
years of his reign. The four periods of direct 
interest now fall in the 4th year of the 124th 
Olympiad : 



4th year of 
124th Olympiad 

Years BCE: 282 J u l y 2 8 1 J u l y 2 8 0 J u l y 2 7 9 

Olympiad regnal years ITT 1 1 2 | 2 i 2 | ! l 2 i i 2 | 3 3 3 } 3 3 

Macedonian regnal years Dl 1 1 1 1 ld2 2 ' 2 i 2 p J 2 d i p i 3 3 3 3d4 4 

Egyptian regnal years Dl 1 1 1T2 2 2 2 2 | 2 T | 3 p ] g 3 | 3 3 T4 4 4 4T5 
J A :—L 

DIAGRAM 6: THE 4 REGNAL PERIODS O V E R L A P P I N G THE 2ND YEAR OF THE 124TH 
OLYMPIAD, WHEN RECKONED FROM MARCH 2 8 2 , THE END OF THE CO-REGENCY 

The shaded area in the diagram above indicates 
the four significant periods in the 2nd and 3rd 
Macedonian and Egyptian years of Philadelphus 
reckoned from the end of the co-regency. These 
lie: 

(1) Between July 281 and March 280, the king's 
2nd Macedonian year; 

(2) Between April 280 and July 280, the king's 
3rd Macedonian year; 

(3) Between July 281 and Thoth (November) 281, 
the king's 2nd Egyptian year; 

(4) Between Thoth (November) 281 and July 280, 
the king's 3rd Egyptian year. 

It is not possible at this stage to decide in 
which of these periods the translation was made. 
This will emerge from a discussion of the date of 
Epiphanius, the younger contemporary of Eusebius. 

THE DATE OF THE TRANSLATION RECORDED BY EPIPHANIUS 

Epiphanius states that the translation was 
completed "in his (i.e., Philadelphus') seventh 
year, more or less."0* What is the significance 
of the phrase "more or less"? 

While discussing the ministry of Jesus, the 
apologist Justin Martyr (c.100-c.165 CE) states 
that Jesus "waited for 30 years, more or less. 



until John appeared." 0 5 In the context of the 
life of Jesus, evidence from other sources 
suggests that the words "more or less" indicate 
that Jesus had not yet completed 30 full calendar 
years. This means that when John appeared, Jesus 
was less than 30 years old, that is, he was 29 
years old plus part of a year. 0 0 The phrase more 
or less used in conjunction with a number thus 
refers to the previous integer. On this basis, a 
baby at birth would be "one, more or less" until 
his first birthday, when he would be "two, more or 
less." Otherwise, as far as whole years are 
concerned, he remains at naught till the first 
anniversary of his birth. 0 7 The statement of 
Epiphanius that the King was in his 7th year "more 
or less" thus suggests that Philadelphus had not 
yet completed 7 years of his reign, that is, he 
was still in year 6 of his reign. Convincing 
confirmation from antiquity that this is indeed 
correct comes from the great scholar Bar Hebraeus, 
who frequently states that he is based on 
Epiphanius and records that the translation took 
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place in the 6th year of Ptolemy II. Even 
without the explicit acknowledgement of Hebraeus 
to Epiphanius, it is difficult to see from where 
else his date was derived; no other source gives 
this regnal year. 

We must now decide whether or not the date of 
Epiphanius should be counted from the start of the 
co-regency or from the end. There are two 
indications that he counted from the start. 

Firstly, Epiphanius (like Eusebius) lived over 
five centuries after the fiction was established 
that the reign of Philadelphus began at the start 



of the co-regency - no ancient historian contests 
this fact. It is likely therefore that Epiphanius 
followed the opinion of Eusebius, his illustrious 
older contemporary. 

Secondly, Epiphanius (like Eusebius) states 
that Philadelphus reigned for 38 years. This 
shows conclusively that he counted the reign of 
Philadelphus from the start of the co-regency, 
because the number includes the co-regency years. 

The date as it now stands in Epiphanius must 
thus be adjusted to read from the end of the 
co-regency, as it was originally recorded at the 
time of the event. This will reduce the regnal 
year of the date of Epiphanius by the length of 
time of the co-regency years. The numerical value 
of this period depends on the method used by 
Philadelphus to approximate the time of the 
co-regency to a whole number of regnal years, 
which then could be added to the years of his 
reign. 

The need to decide on a whole number of years 
arises from the simple fact that each annual 
anniversary (just as, for example, each annual 
birthday) must mark a whole number of years. 
Should the annual anniversary of the years of a 
reign add a fraction of a year, apart from the 
fact that this would not make sense, it would be 
obvious that the reign had not begun when its 
incumbent claimed. The method used by 
Philadelphus to calculate the length of the 
co-regency has been described above, following 
Diagrams 3 and 4. These show that this period was 
reckoned as 2 Egyptian years or as 3 Macedonian 
years. The increase in Philadelphus1 Egyptian 



THE DATES OF EPIPHANIUS AND EUSEBIUS COMPARED & 
HARMONIZED 

A. A Double Date for the Translation of the Law 

Eusebius and Epiphanius were contemporaries -
Epiphanius was born around 315 CE, when Eusebius 
was about 55, and was about 25 years old when 
Eusebius died. Epiphanius moreover cites Eusebius 

7 1 
by name and uses information from the Chronicle 

7 2 

and other books of Eusebius in his own work. 
However, each transmits a different date for the 
translation of the Law. This strongly suggests 
that by the late 3rd century CE, there existed two 
parallel traditions for this date. It is possible 
therefore that the dates of Eusebius and Epiphan­
ius represent a double date - the chronologer's 
gold - and the disparity between them is more 
apparent than real. If so, a convincing reason 
must be offered to account for their difference. 
In fact, this has already been found: if the date 
of Eusebius is reckoned from the end of the 
co-regency, whereas the date of Epiphanius is 
taken from the start, their values must approach. 
Thus, if the dates of Eusebius and Epiphanius are 
adjusted to begin from the same time, it is 
possible that both may agree. 

regnal years was thus made by the addition of "2" 
to his Egyptian years, or "3" to his Macedonian 
years. Contemporary records show clear evidence 
of such numerical jumps in Philadelphus' Egyptian 

7 0 
and Macedonian regnal years. 



B. The Back-dating of Years and Events Before 
270 BCE 

As described above, probably by 270 BCE, in the 
13th year of his rule, Philadelphus back-dated his 
reign counting his years from the end of the 
co-regency in 282 BCE. From this time, therefore, 
his Macedonian Year 1 began in December 285. This 
was the start of the co-regency and the new start 
of his reign. But what of the original Year 1, 
that began in March 282? In order to avoid the 
confusion that would occur if different years were 
given the same number, or different numbers used 
for the same regnal year, it was necessary 
retrospectively to re-number the regnal years of 
Philadelphus before his original 13th year, 
starting from the beginning of the co-regency, in 
order to conform with the back-dating of his 
reign. Events were thus kept "in proper sequence 
and with proper interval." 7 3 In this way, 
Philadelphus could claim as his own the prestige 
for the years of the co-regency and the glory for 
its events, such as the megale doxa promised by 
Aristeas for the translation of the Law.7* 

After this re-numbering of regnal years, any 
event which fell within a certain year would be 
automatically re-dated with the re-numbering of 
that year. The re-dating of years and events may 
have arisen unofficially, as a simple convenience 
in referring to the past. Alternatively, this 
procedure may have been an official policy of 
Philadelphus. If so, it was restricted to records 
under the aegis of the King, or to those to which 
he had access and of which he knew. The contemp­
orary inscriptions made by the priests of the 



Bucheura before the King's 16th regnal year are 
examples of records which were out of his 
control. 7 5 Consequently, these were not redated 
and thus still reveal the true start of his reign 
by counting his years from the end of the 
co-regency . 7 < s The date of the translation used by 
the source of Eusebius may well be a further 
example of a date recorded in its original form. 

C. The True Significance of Epiphanius' Date 

It is likely, therefore, that when Philadelphus 
back-dated the years of his reign, the date of 
Epiphanius, "the 6th year of Philadelphus," was 
adjusted (i.e., re-dated) from its original lower 
value, in order to conform with the new numbering 
of the back-dated years. Thus, if the date of 
Epiphanius is expressed in Macedonian years, just 
as the King added "3" to make up his Macedonian 
years (see Diagram 3), this date originally noted 
that the translation was made in the 3rd Macedon­
ian year of the King (6 minus "3"). Similarly, if 
the date of Epiphanius was expressed in Egyptian 
years, just as Philadelphus adjusted his Egyptian 
years by adding "2," then, the original date of 
the translation fell in the King's 4th Egyptian 
year (6 minus "2," see Diagram 4). 

According to Epiphanius, therefore, the 
translation was completed either in the 3rd 
Macedonian year or the 4th Egyptian year of 
Philadelphus. Of these values, only the 3rd 
Macedonian year coincides with one of the four 
periods suggested by the date of Eusebius (see 
Diagram 6 above). Thus, assuming that the dates 
of Eusebius and Epiphanius represent two parallel 



transmissions of the original date, the transla­
tion of the Law took place in 280 BCE, in the 3rd 
Macedonian year of Philadelphus, counting from the 
end of the co-regency. Moreover, it appears that 
the date of Epiphanius was made in Macedonian 
(rather than Egyptian) years. 

Using the same values to make up the Egyptian 
or Macedonian years of Philadelphus, a similar but 
opposite procedure can be followed with Eusebius' 
date. If this was derived from an original record 
of events (that is, if the date is reckoned from 
the end of the co-regency), then, "2" must be 
added to the possible Egyptian years, and "3" to 
the possible Macedonian years. For the numbers of 
Philadelphus' Egyptian and Macedonian years 
according to Eusebius, see Diagrams 5 and 6. 

In this way, according to Eusebius, the 
translation took place either in Egyptian years 4 
or 5 (2 plus "2," or, 3 plus "2"), or in 
Macedonian years 5 or 6 (2 plus "3," or, 3 plus 
"3"). The latter - indicating Philadelphus' 6th 
Macedonian year - is the only regnal year that 
agrees with the date of Epiphanius. This indic­
ates that, according to the combined information 
of Eusebius and Epiphanius, the translation was 
made in the original (i.e., before the back­
dated) 3rd Macedonian year of Philadelphus, which 
fell in 280/279 BCE. 

The combined testimony of Eusebius and 
Epiphanius enables further precision. The 2nd 
Olympiad year of Philadelphus' true reign overlaps 
the 3rd Macedonian year of the King in the year 
280, in the period between (a) the anniversary of 
the death of Soter in April 280 BCE and (b) the 



beginning of July in 280 BCE (see Table 1 and 
Diagram 6). The translation was thus made between 
April and June in 280 BCE. 7 7 

THE SOURCES OF THE DATES OF EUSEBIUS & EPIPHANIUS 
The discussion above suggests the date of the 

translation transmitted by Epiphanius is derived 
from a date originally recorded for the event, 
which was subsequently re-dated, in accordance 
with the re-dating of Philadelphus' regnal years. 
Otherwise, it must be assumed that Epiphanius 
himself adjusted the date. But this is not likely 
as the change probably occurred around the time 
that the King back-dated the years of his reign in 
270 BCE, six centuries or so before Epiphanius 
lived. Thus, if the translation was commemorated 
in 280 BCE, the date of Epiphanius assumed its 
present value at least 10 years after the event it 
records. 

On the other hand, if Eusebius (or his source) 
had used the date of Epiphanius, thus claiming 
that the translation was completed in the 6th year 
of Philadelphus, then, counting the Macedonian 
years of the King from the beginning of the 
co-regency, the event falls in the 125th Olympiad, 
between January 279 and January 278. This over­
laps part of (a) the second half of the first 
Olympiad year, and (b) the first half of the 
second Olympiad year. If the month of the event 
were known, and lies between April and July (as 
indicated in the harmonization of the dates of 
Eusebius and Epiphanius above) the date could be 
placed in the second half of the first year of the 
125th Olympiad (between January and July in 279 
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DIAGRAM 7: HOW EUSEBIUS WOULD HAVE INTERPRETED THE DATE OF EPIPHANIUS 

Key to symbols: 
fStl marks the Start of the 125th Olympiad 
Ol, O 2 etc., Ml, M 2 etc., indicates successive years of Qlympiad or Macedonian 
years, from the start of the co-regency. The Olympiad years are numbered 
according to their position in a specific Olympiad. Thus, the series M 8-O l-M 4-
Ol-M8-Ol-Ms etc. indicates the overlap of the 6th Macedonian year and the 1st 
Qlympiad year of the 125th Olympiad. 
C marks the start of the £c—regency 
A marks the Anniversary of the start of the go-regency 
The 6th Macedonian year of Philadelphus is underlined 

From where was the date of Eusebius derived? 
As Eusebius himself used Olympiad dates, it is 
possible that his date originates from an earlier 
Olympiad chronicle complied by Eratosthenes, who 
appears to have invented Olympiad chronology. 7 8 

Eratosthenes arrived in Alexandria after 246 BCE 
(after the death of Philadelphus), when he was 
about 30 years old, at the invitation of Euergetes 
to tutor his son. 7 P It is reasonable to assume 
that while in Alexandria, he had access to 
official Ptolemaic records and thereby saw an 
original record of the date the translation. This 
stated that the work was commemorated in the third 
Macedonian regnal year of the King, sometime 
between the Macedonian months corresponding with 
April (the anniversary of Soter's death in the 

BCE), see Diagram 7 below. However, as Eusebius 
does not transmit this date, it is clear that he 
could not have used the same source as Epiphanius. 



month of Artemisios) and the summer solstice 
around July 1. Eratosthenes then converted this 
date into Olympiad years, and, believing that the 
rule of Philadelphus began from the beginning of 
the co-regency, started the count of regnal years 
from the beginning of this time. There is little 
doubt that the back-dated length of the reign of 
Philadelphus was well established by the time the 
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King died. This would account for Eratosthenes' 
mistake when he converted the date of the transla­
tion into Olympiad chronology. Furthermore, as 
the number of each Olympiad year changes after the 
summer solstice (in practice, after the 1st July), 
just as the number of the Julian year changes on 
January 1st, a record of the month of the event 
enabled him to place the translation in an exact 
year. If the original record of the date of the 
event had not included the exact month, it is 
possible that Eratosthenes (and subsequently, 
Eusebius), would have been obliged to date the 
translation less accurately, perhaps in the 
broader period of the four years of the 124th 
Olympiad. 

The basic difference between the dates of 
Epiphanius and Eusebius thus lies in the fact 
that, whereas Epiphanius is transmitting a year 
which was re-dated from its contemporary date (in 
order to conform with the re-numbered years after 
the back-dating of the King's reign), the date of 
Eusebius is a direct reflection of the true date 
of the event as it was originally recorded. The 
date used by Eusebius thus represents an original 
record of an event which occurred before the true 
13th year of the King in 270 BCE. Unlike the date 



of Epiphanius, the date of Eusebius was not 
re-dated when the King back-dated his reign. 

This means that the date of Eusebius refers to 
an event that actually took place. Otherwise, 
there is no significance in the contemporary 
record of events. It can hardly be imagined that 
the Ptolemaic regime would note the date of a 
contemporary event which had not occurred. 
Neither is it likely that a Hellenistic chrono­
grapher anticipated an essential need of the 
future Christian Church by inventing the date of 
the translation of the Law (although, subsequent­
ly, the Church provided the framework in which 
this date was preserved). In short, a true 
understanding of the dates of Eusebius and 
Epiphanius confirms the historical fact, evident 
from the very existence of the Greek Pentateuch 
and the language in which it is composed, that a 
translation of the Law was made and commemorated 
in the first half of the 3rd century BCE, in the 
reign of Ptolemy II. This is independently 
confirmed by the many literary accounts of the 
translation, which also add further details of the 
event. The dates of Eusebius and Epiphanius thus 
endorse the basic historicity of Aristeas and the 
literary accounts. 

It is clear, therefore, that Eusebius and 
Epiphanius each used two separate sources for 
their work, one literary and the other Chrono­
graphie. Since both sources place the transla­
tion in the reign of Philadelphus, they must both 
refer to the same event. Thus, whereas the date 
of Eusebius is derived from a contemporary record, 
transmitted via a Hellenistic chronicle, his 



literary account comes from Aristeas, and a small 
literary synopsis accompanies the entry in the 
Chronicle. Aristeas may also be the source of the 
details of the translation furnished by Epiphan­
ius, but the latter's date for the event is 
derived from a separate chronological source based 
on an original record of the event which was 
re-dated after the 13th year of Philadelphus in 
270 BCE. 

SUMMARY 

This investigation on the date of the transla­
tion of the Law rests on the reliability of the 
dates transmitted by of Eusebius and Epiphanius. 
It is clear that these authors lived many years 
after the event they record. However, the fact 
that although transmitted in different chrono­
logies (thus representing independent traditions), 
both refer to the same period of time (the 3rd 
Macedonian year of Ptolemy II) is a strong 
indication that both witness the truth. It 
appears therefore, that by the end of the third 
century CE, there existed two parallel dates for 
the translation of the Law, each correct according 
to the chronology it used. These are the earliest 
records of the date that have survived. One, 
recorded by Eusebius, was based on Olympiad 
chronology and thus places the translation in an 
Olympiad year. The other, noted by Epiphanius, 
relates to Philadelphus1 Macedonian regnal years, 
and places the translation in a Macedonian year. 

Moreover, the fact that they are recorded in 
different chronologies can be exploited to enable 
a more accurate date for the translation to be 



deduced than if each existed on its own. This is 
because the precise date to which each refers is 
shown in the overlap of the relevant years. Thus, 
the period in which the translation was made 
emerges when the dates of Eusebius and Epiphanius 
are evaluated together. In this way, the date 
which marks the translation of the Law is narrowed 
down from one particular Olympiad or Macedonian 
year, to the smaller period when the relevant 
Macedonian and Olympiad years overlap. This 
occurs between April and the beginning of July in 
280 BCE. An understanding of the dates of 
Eusebius and Epiphanius in relation to the start 
of the reign of Philadelphus thus reveals that, 
according to the tradition of the Greeks, the 
translation was completed between April and the 
start of July in 280 BCE. 

According to Olympiad chronology, this date 
falls in the 4th year of the 124th Olympiad. 
Calculated from the beginning of the co-regency 
according to Macedonian chronology, it falls in 
Philadelphus1 5th Macedonian year. However, 
although Epiphanius transmits this latter date, he 
refers to the 6th (not, the 5th) Macedonian year. 
The discrepancy of 1 is due to the mechanical, 
rather than true re-dating of the 3rd Macedonian 
year of Philadelphus to the 6th Macedonian year 
(the value transmitted by Epiphanius), which 
occurred when Philadelphus back-dated his reign, 
in order to award himself a whole number of years. 
As a result, a value of "3" was simply added to 
the original date, instead of a true calculation 
of the date in relation to the start of the 



co-regency. Epiphanius thus transmits the 
earliest record of the adjusted date. 

On the other hand, the date of Eusebius is a 
direct reflection of the date that was originally 
recorded for the event. Since it has not been 
adjusted in the same way as the date of Epiphan­
ius, the date of Eusebius must have been recorded 
before the 13th year of Philadelphus in 270 BCE. 
This means that, if the translation was commemor­
ated in 280 BCE (as the argument above suggests), 
the date of Eusebius was recorded no longer than 
ten years after the event. As there would be 
little point in waiting for up to 10 years to note 
the date of a contemporary event, this suggests 
that the date was originally recorded at the time 
of the event, that is, in the 3rd Macedonian year 
of the King (although, sadly, this notice is now 
lost). 

If indeed the dates of Eusebius and Epiphanius 
can be traced back to an original record of the 
event, the event that they record must have 
occurred. The dates of Eusebius and Epiphanius 
thus independently and accurately confirm the 
literary accounts of Aristeas (and others) that a 
translation of the Pentateuch was made when 
Philadelphus was King. 

The methodology used here for deducing the date 
of the translation will again be used later in 
this discussion to answer two further questions: 
(1) Why do the sources differ in their identific­
ation of the King when the translation was made? 
(2) When did Demetrius of Phalerum leave the court 
of Philadelphus? The fact that the same 



principles can be applied to suggest sensible 
solutions for these problems will help to confirm 
the validity of the arguments used above. 

But first, the later Greek versions of the date 
of the translation from Group [1] 9 1 will be 
examined. This will show that all are derived 
either from Eusebius, or from Epiphanius, or from 
them both. 

1. THE DATE DERIVED FROM EPIPHANIUS: 
BAR HEBRAEUS 

The 13th century scholar Bar Hebraeus states 
that the translation of the Law took place in the 
6th year of Ptolemy II. 8 2 In a different section 
of the same work, which also records details of 

8 3 

this event, he cites Epiphanius by name. The 
latter, it will be remembered, wrote that the 
translation took place "in the seventh year, more 
or less" of Ptolemy II, which refers to 
Philadelphus1 6th year.0* It is clear that Bar 
Hebraeus has interpreted the date of Epiphanius, 
which he transmits. 

2. THE DATE DERIVED FROM EUSEBIUS: 
CYRIL OF ALEXANDRIA & ZACHARIAS OF MYTILENE 

Cyril of Alexandria records that the Law was 
translated in the 124th Olympiad, the same 
Olympiad chronicled by Eusebius, July 284 to July 
280 BCE. 9 5 The dates of Cyril are probably 
derived from his contemporary Eusebius. 8 0 But 
unlike Eusebius, it is strange that Cyril does not 
give a specific Olympiad year. It is possible 
therefore that he also took account of the date 
transmitted by his other contemporary Epiphanius, 



which, taken as it stands, appears to fall in the 
year 279/8, the second half of the first Olympiad 
year and the first half of the second Olympiad 
year in the 125th Olympiad (see Diagram 7). His 
possible margin of error was thereby reduced if 
Cyril referred only to a specific Olympiad, 
without further detail. 

The source of Zacharias for the date of the 
translation is not in doubt. His dependence on 
Eusebius is clearly proclaimed with the words that 
the translation took place "as the Chronicle of 
Eusebius of Caesarea declares, 280 years and more 
before the birth of Christ." According to the 
Latin version of the Chronicle, Christ was born in 
the 3rd year of the 194th Olympiad. As there are 
4 years in each Olympiad, the date of the 
translation given by Eusebius is separated from 
the birth of Christ by 281 years. The date of 
Zacharias is thus merely approximated to the 
nearest ten. This is indicated by the phrase "and 
more" in the quotation above. Similar approxima­
tions are made by this writer in other contexts, 
e.g., "about the space of 130 years after [Ptolemy 
II], Ptolemy Philometer ... exerted himself ... to 
write down ... the limits of the lands under their 
sway." 9 7 Zacharias thus claims that the Law was 
translated over 280 years before the birth of 
Christ. 

It remains only to decide if Zacharias was 
dependent on the Latin Chronicle of Eusebius or 
the Armenian version. The latter gives a 
difference of 278 years between the translation in 
the 1,737th Abrahamic year and the birth of Christ 
in the 2,015th Abrahamic year. The claim of 



Zacharias that the translation was made "280 years 
or more," is thus proof that he was based on the 
Latin Chronicle of Jerome, rather than an 
archetype of the Armenian text. 

3. THE DATE DERIVED FROM BOTH EUSEBIUS & 
EPIPHANIUS: THE ARMENIAN CHRONICLE OF EUSEBIUS 

This text states that Philadelphus became King 
in year of Abraham 1733 and that the translation 
was made in year of Abraham 1737. 

It is well known that the dates in the Armenian 
Chronicle differ from those of Jerome. 0 8 As far 
as concerns the translation of the Law, not only 
is there a difference in the absolute dates of the 
accession of Ptolemy II and the translation of the 
Law, but these times also differ in relation to 
each other - in Jerome, the translation falls in 
Ptolemy's 2nd Olympic year, but in the Armenian 
Chronicle, it occurs in his 5th regnal year, 
reckoned in years of Abraham. It is obvious that 
the years in each Chronicle do not indicate some 
relative passage of time. The discussion here is 
not concerned with the cause of specific differ-

8P 
ences between the Latin and Armenian versions, 
but will consider the date of the translation in 
the Armenian Chronicle in relation to the date 
that it claims for the start of the reign of 
Philadelphus, in the same way that the dates for 
events in the reign of Philadelphus were origin­
ally recorded using Macedonian or Egyptian years. 

Year 1733 of Abraham (the year of the accession 
of Philadelphus in the Armenian Chronicle) is 
marked A 1 in the diagram below. The fact that the 
Armenian Chronicle is based on the Latin version 



of Jerome (see further below) indicates that, just 
as implied by Jerome, the start of the reign of 
Philadelphus must be dated from the beginning of 
the co-regency. This is confirmed by the claim in 
the Chronicle that Philadelphus reigned for 38 
years. It is assumed here that the Chronicle 
starts the count of regnal years in the year of 
Abraham which started after the beginning of his 
reign began, just as the count of regnal years 
according to Olympiad chronology.°° 

Since the Chronicle states that the Law was 
translated in the year of Abraham 1737, the date 
of the translation falls between the start of the 
year of Abraham 1737, and the end of this year in 
1738. 

Let us now identify the Macedonian year of the 
King in which this Chronicle places the 
translation of the Law. It is known that the 
anniversary of the co-regency took place near the 
start of a Julian year (see Diagram 2). Thus, 
counting the 1st Macedonian regnal year from the 
start of the Julian year in 283 BCE, 0 1 the 2nd in 
282, etc., it then follows that the 6th Macedonian 
year of Philadelphus began in 278 BCE, marked Mtf 

in the diagram below. This Macedonian year over­
laps part of the year of Abraham 1737 in which the 
Chronicle places the translation of the Law. The 
Armenian Chronicle thus places the translation in 
Philadelphus' 6th Macedonian year, the same year 
indicated by Epiphanius. The overlap is under­
lined in the diagram below: 
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DIAGRAM 8: NU M B E R O F YEAR S B E T W E E N T H E A C C E S S I O N O F PT O L E M Y II & 
THE T R A N S L A T I O N O F T H E LAW, A C C O R D I N G T O T H E A R M E N I A N C H R O N I C L E 

Key to symbols: 
The 1st full year of Abrahaa, A 1, of the reign of Philadelphus began in the 
autuan following his Accession. Ac. 
A 1, A2 etc., M 1, M2 etc., indicates successive years of Abrahaa and Macedonian 
years in the rule of Philadelphus. Thus, the series A5-M*-A5-M* etc. indicates 
the overlap of the 5th year of Abrahaa (A5) and the 6th Macedonian year (M s). 
I indicates the start of a year of Abrahaa 

The horizontal line in the diagram above shows 
when the 5th year of Abraham overlaps the 6th 
Macedonian year of Philadelphus, which suggests 
that the Armenian Chronicle used the date of the 
translation given by Epiphanius. This was 
expressed in Abrahamic years, in relation to the 
date assumed for the start of the reign of 
Philadelphus. 

It is thought that the Armenian Chronicle was 
derived from the work of the early fifth century 
monks, Panodorus and Annanius, who prepared a 
Greek redaction of Eusebius' Chronicle, about a 
quarter of a century after the Latin version of 

^ 2 

Jerome. The Armenian version is thus ultimately 
based on Eusebius and Jerome, but was modified by 
the introduction of the chronological system of 
years of Abraham. It is thought that the present 
work may be derived from a single manuscript 
emanating from these monks, which was produced 



about a thousand years after Eusebius. 0 3 

According to Syncellus, Panodorus and Annanius 
were contemporaries and flourished in the time of 
Theophilus, bishop of Alexandria in 388-416 CE. 
Panodorus also lived in the time of the emperor 
Arcadius, 383-408 CE. It was thus about the year 
400 CE that Panodorus may have re-edited the 
Chronicle. It is possible, in fact, that 
Panodorus published his work before 408 and 
Annanius between 408 and 416 CE. As Epiphanius 
lived C.315-C.403 CE, he pre-dates the monks who 
could thus have consulted his work. 0 5 They may 
thereby have used the date of Epiphanius to 
"correct" that of Jerome when they re-edited the 
Chronicle of Eusebius. 

THE DATE DERIVED FROM THE ARMENIAN CHRONICLE: 
MICHAEL THE SYRIAN 

This author states that the translation was 
made in the 5th year of Philadelphus, in the 125th 
O l y m p i a d . T h e source of his work on early 
history can ultimately be traced to the Chronicle 
of Eusebius, probably through the Armenian 
version. This is confirmed by Diagram 8 above -
from the beginning of the reign of Philadelphus, 
the date of the translation falls in the 5th year, 
reckoned by Abrahamic years. The 125th Olympiad 
begins in July 280 BCE. 

THE JEWISH DATE PRESERVED IN MEGILLAT TAANIT 
The date preserved by the Jews can now be 

considered in relation to the period between April 
and July in 280 BCE, when the Greeks recorded the 
translation of the Law. This is preserved in 
Megillat Taanit, and states that the translation 



was finished by the 8th of Tevet.*8 No year is 
given for the event. 

The Jewish year consists of twelve lunar 
months. An extra month may be inserted between 
the months of Adar and Nisan, so that the lunar 
year keeps pace with the longer solar year.** 
Counting from Tishri (the first month of the 
year), Tevet is the fourth, Adar the sixth, and 
Nisan the seventh month of the year. The first 
day of Tevet thus precedes the 15th of Nisan by 
three and a half or four and a half lunar months. 
Thus, for all the regnal years of Philadelphus, 
the 8th of Tevet could never have fallen between 
Artemisios 29 (April) and the start of summer at 
the end of June. In fact, Tevet always falls 
around the months of December or January. This 
means that if the translation of the Law was 
commemorated between April and the start of summer 
in 280 BCE, the Jewish date refers to a separate 
event. 

This event exists. According to Aristeas, 
after the translation was completed, two ceremon­
ies were held. The first took place on the island 
of Pharos for the benefit of the Jews, in the 
presence of the translators and the entire Jewish 
community of Alexandria, including the priests and 
leaders of the people, when the whole translation 
was read aloud. 1 0 0 It is reasonable to assume 
that the date of this event was remembered by the 
Jews. 1 0 1 

Some time later, a second, more sumptuous 
ceremony was held at the court of Philadelphus. 1 0 2 

This was again attended by the translators and the 
whole translation was read to the King who then 



gave generous, individual gifts to the Jews. If 
only a few of these details are correct, a 
celebration of magnificence took place. It is 
possible that this event was recorded in the 
annals of the King, and was transmitted (with 
interpretation) by later sources in Greek. 

As a result, assuming the date calculated for 
the celebration of the Greeks is correct, the 
simple fact that the 8th of Tevet cannot coincide 
with this time provides mutual confirmation for 
the veracity of the record of two ceremonies 
furnished by Aristeas and the date preserved by 
the Jews. 

It thus appears that a ceremony for the Greeks 
was held between April and June in 280 BCE. This 
was preceded by a ceremony for the Jews on the 8th 
of Tevet. This month corresponds with the period 
December to January. The 8th of Tevet, which 
falls just after the first quarter of the month, 
therefore probably indicates a time in December. 
This estimate has been confirmed by calculation 
which suggests that the 8th of Tevet in 281/80 BCE 
corresponds with 28/29 December in 281. l o a 

Assuming that the weather in Alexandria has 
remained more or less the same for the last two 
thousand years, 1 0* this date appears to be in 
accord with Philo's description of the annual 
commemoration of the translation held on the 
Pharos, when some celebrants "lay on the sandy 
beach in the open air" and others put up tents. 
The fact that some people merely lay on the beach 
suggests that the celebration was held only on one 
day. But if so, why the necessity for tents? 
This detail makes sense if the weather in Alexan-



TRUE DATE BCE 

ORIGINAL MACEDONIAN DATE 
IN THE YEARS OF PTOLEMY II 

DATE CORRECTLY RE-DATED 
FROM START OF CO-REGENCY 

JEWISH DATE 

29th(?) December 281 

2nd Macedonian year 

4th Macedonian year 

GREEK DATE 

April-July 280 

3rd Macedonian year 

6th Macedonian year 

5th Macedonian year 

OF THE LAW TABLE 2: DATES CONNECTED WITH THE TRANSLATION 

DATE MECHANICALLY RE-DATED AFTER 5th Macedonian year 
PTOLEMY II BACKDATED HIS REIGN 

By a happy coincidence, Olympiad chronology 
embraces both the original (true) Jewish and Greek 
dates. The former falls after July in 281 and the 
Matter before July in 280. This being the case, 
according to Olympiad years, both dates occur in 
the 4th year of the 124th Olympiad (see 
Diagram 6). 

dria and, by extension, the weather on the Pharos, 
was rainy and/or windy in December, which is 
indeed the case. 1 0 6 

The description by Aristeas of the ceremony on 
the Pharos held by the Jews shows that it took 
place after the translation was complete. 1 0 7 The 
Jewish record thus marks the actual date of 
completion of the work. 

The true (traditional) dates, the mechanically 
re-dated and the correctly re-dated dates in the 
regnal years of Philadelphus are listed in the 
table below. The two dates which are extant - the 
day and month of the Jewish date and the date of 
Epiphanius, later cited by Bar Hebraeus - are 
underlined. The remaining dates are deduced: 



As is the case for many other ancient literary 
remains, the exact date of the translation emerges 

lOB 
from records which are external to the text. 
TWO ANCIENT CRUCES RELATED TO THE TRANSLATION OF 

THE LAW 
The methodology employed in the investigation 

of the date of the translation will now be used to 
throw light on two ancient problems, briefly noted 
above: (1) Why some authors link the translation 
with Soter, a larger number with Philadelphus his 
son, and a few with both; (2) The timing of the 
withdrawal of Demetrius of Phalerum from the court 
of Philadelphus. This will also indicate the kind 
of sources available to authors prior to Eusebius, 
who give accounts of the translation of the Law. 

(1) PTOLEMY I OR PTOLEMY II? 

The brief review of the literary evidence at 
the beginning of this discussion showed that some 
ancient authors link the translation with 
Ptolemy I, a larger number with Ptolemy II, and a 
few with both. Using the principles on which the 
date of the translation has been deduced, it is 
now possible to determine the cause of these 
discrepancies, both the number and name. 

Two errors may be involved, the first by the 
source of Eusebius, and the second by Eusebius 
himself. The first of these has already been 
discussed - it is possible that the source of 
Eusebius (Eratosthenes?) placed the original date 
of the translation in relation to the beginning of 
the co-regency, rather than to its end (see text 
above, after Diagram 7). The resulting incorrect 



EVENT 

Alexander died 

Soter assîmes 
power 

Soter died 

Translation of 
Law 

Philadelphus died 

10 June 323, 
1st year of 114th Olyapiad 

Between July 322 & July 321, 
3rd year of 114th Olyapiad 

March 282, 
2nd year of 124th Olyapiad 

Between April * July 280, 
4th year of 124th Olyapiad 

January 246 
2nd year of 133rd Olyapiad 

DATE IN EUSEBIUS'CHRONICLE 

1st year of 114th Olyapiad 

Between July 324 k July 323, 
1st year of 114th Olyapiad 

Between July 285 ft July 284, 
4th year of 123rd Olyapiad 
He ruled for 40 Olyapiad years 

2nd year of 124th Olyapiad 

2nd year of 133rd Olyapiad 
He ruled for 38 Olyapiad years 

Let us first consider the date of Soter's death 
set by Eusebius. An examination of the Chronicle 
suggests this was fixed in relation to dates of 
the deaths of Alexander and Philadelphus which 
Eusebius found in an Olympiad chronicle on which 
he based his own work. Alexander died in June 323 
BCE, and this date was correctly placed (perhaps 
by Eratosthenes) in the 1st year of the 114th 
Olympiad, that is, between July 324 and July 323 
BCE. Philadelphus died in January 246 BCE, and 
this date was placed (again perhaps by Eratos­
thenes) in the 2nd year of the 133rd Olympiad. 1 1 0 

The traditional lengths of the reign of Soter and 
Philadelphus available to Eusebius were respect­
ively 40 and 38 Olympiad years. 1 1 1 Eusebius thus 

date, the 2nd year of the 124th Olympiad, was then 
used by Eusebius in the Chronicle. This date will 
now be considered in relation to each of the dates 
set by Eratosthenes and Eusebius for death of 
Soter. 

The dates relevant to this discussion are set 
out below: 



counted forwards for 40 Olympiad years from the 
death of Alexander, so that the death of Soter 
fell between July 285 and July 284, in the 4th 
year of the 123rd Olympiad. Or else, he counted 
backwards for 38 Olympiad years from the death of 
Philadelphus. Either way, Soter's death fell in 
the 2nd year of the 124th Olympiad. This was 
because the sum of the lengths of the official 
reigns of Soter and Philadelphus correspond by 
chance exactly with the number of years between 
the deaths of Alexander and Philadelphus, when 
these are measured in Olympiad years. 

The Chronicle of Eusebius thus removed evidence 
of the co-regency. This was possible because by 
chance the duration of the co-regency is equal to 
the duration of time between the death of 
Alexander and Ptolemy's assumption of power in 
322/1 BCE. 1 1 2 Both consist of two Olympiad years. 
The loss of time by the overlap of the co-regency 
thus compensates exactly for the extra time that 
must be allowed between Alexander's death and 
Soter's rule. Perhaps Eusebius was not aware of 
this delay, although it is almost certain that he 
knew of the co-regency. 1 1 3 

However, records indicating the correct year of 
the death of Soter have been preserved and others 
have been assumed.11* As a result, it is known 
that Soter died by March 282 BCE, two Olympiad 
years earlier than the date set by Eusebius (the 

1 1 5 

2nd Olympiad year of the 124th Olympiad). 
Since Philadelphus began his sole reign by 
counting his regnal years from the death of his 
father, the date of Soter's death must have been 
recorded when it happened in Soter's Macedonian 



regnal years. It is likely that this was 
correctly converted into Olympiad chronology by 
the source of Eusebius. This is because the 
original record of this date was probably not 
reckoned with reference to the years of 
philadelphus, and therefore did not depend for its 
interpretation on an intimate knowledge of the 
chronology of the co-regency years. There was 
thus no good reason for an error to arise. It 
must therefore be assumed that the date of Soter's 
death was fixed in the 2nd year of the 124th 
Olympiad, although there is no extant Olympiad 
record of this fact. This date, however, gives a 
period longer than 40 years between the deaths of 
Alexander and Soter, which suggests either that 
Soter ruled for more than 40 years or that he did 
not assume power as soon as Alexander died. For 
either of these reasons (perhaps the latter), it 
was later rejected by Eusebius. 1 1 0 

Before the time of Eusebius, therefore, two 
events appear to fall in the same 2nd year of the 
124th Olympiad - the death of Soter and the 
translation of the Law. 

Authors who pre-date Eusebius place the 
translation either in the time of Soter, or in the 
time of Philadelphus, or attribute the event to 
both kings. Authors after the time of Eusebius 
almost invariably refer to Ptolemy II. Let us now 
look in detail at each of these groups. 

1. Authors pre-dating Eusebius who refer to the 
role of Ptolemy I 

The discussion above has suggested that, 
according to an Olympiad chronicle which existed 



before the time of Eusebius, Soter's death and the 
translation of the Law fell in the same Olympiad 
year. This is significant because, according to 
Olympiad chronology, the last Olympiad year of a 
king is included with the reign of the dead king. 
Hence, without an indication of the relative 
chronology of events, any event in the last 
Olympiad year of a king could be attributed to 
this king, although it may have occurred after his 
death. This is unlikely to happen for events 
recorded in Macedonian regnal years. In this 
system, the date is reckoned from the start of the 
regnal years of a king, which end at the moment of 
his death. By contrast. Olympiad dates are 
continuous starting from the first Olympiad in 776 
BCE, and are not reckoned with reference to a 
specific event, such as the accession or death of 
a king. Thus, given the basic characteristics of 
Olympiad chronology, the conversion from Macedon­
ian to Olympiad dates of the date of Soter's death 
and the date of translation, did not help to 
counteract the impression that the translation was 
(apparently) completed in Soter's last Olympiad 
year, and that he was the King in power at the 
time. 

The existence of such an Olympiad chronicle, 
prior to the Chronicle of Eusebius, thus neatly 
accounts for the claim of Aristobulus, Irenaeus 
and Clement of Alexandria, that the translation 
was made under Ptolemy I, although if it was 
completed by December 281 BCE (as argued above), 
Soter had been dead for over a year. 1 1 7 

When was this Olympiad chronicle prepared? 
Since Aristobulus is the earliest of the authors 



who may have depended on such a source, it 
probably existed before he lived, sometime before 
the 2nd century BCE. In fact, a chronology was 
probably constructed by Eratosthenes in 
Alexandria, during the second half of the 3rd 
century CE. 1 1 8 If further proof be needed of the 
existence of such a chronicle, it can be seen in 
the work of Eusebius, whose dates quoted in his 
own Chronicle could only have come from an earlier 
source. 

However, it is unlikely that the authors who 
link the translation with Ptolemy I actually used 
a chronicle themselves. It is interesting to note 
that although apparently based on a simple 
chronicle of events, none of the reliable authors 
who connect the translation with Soter give a date 
for this event. Neither do they give the length 
of the reigns of Soter or his son. This can be 
contrasted with the seven sources who give a date 
for the translation and who claim the involvement 
of Ptolemy II, the majority of whom give the 
lengths of the reigns of the Kings.115* 

This suggests that by the time of Aristobulus, 
there existed a prose account of events, which was 
itself based on an earlier chronicle that attested 
the role of Soter in the translation. This work 
was subsequently used by later authors who involve 
Ptolemy I. The attraction of a chronicle in 
ancient times is easily understood - compared with 
the obvious bias of some Hellenistic history (for 
example, the account of Manetho regarding the 
Jews), a chronicle appears to be free from bias 
and thus, less prone to error than a literary 
account. 



2. Authors pre-dating Eusebius who refer to the 
role of Ptolemy II 

If those who attest Ptolemy I derived their 
claim from an early Olympiad chronicle, what was 
the source of those who involve Ptolemy II? It 
cannot be the same. We must ask, therefore, what 
other sources were available for authors in 
ancient times. Probably the most common were the 
earlier simple written accounts - the alternative 
Greek chronicles were an invention of Hellenistic 
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times. It makes sense therefore to assume that 
those who identify Philadelphus with the transla­
tion of the Law such as The Letter of Aristeas, 
were dependent on one or more earlier literary 
accounts. Alternatively, an oral tradition may 
have survived, as Philo and Justin both attest. 1 2 1 

Compared with an early chronicle, in which the 
date of the translation was incorrect because of 
lack of knowledge of the co-regency years, it is 
likely that a simple literary account would have 
given an accurate record of events in the order 
they occurred. If Ptolemy II was King at the 
time, there would have been no reason for such 
sources to involve Ptolemy I. Consequently, it 
was probably on such sources as these that the 
accounts of Aristeas, Philo, Josephus, Justin, 
Pollux and Tertullian were based. 

3. Authors pre-dating Eusebius who refer to the 
role of both Ptolemies 

Aristobulus and Clement of Alexandria state 
that the translation was made under either or both 
Ptolemies. Common sense alone suggests that these 
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authors are based on two sources. The argument 
above has suggested the nature of these texts -
the claim for Soter is based ultimately on the 
evidence of a chronicle, whereas that for 
philadelphus comes from a simple prose account 
originating from the event. 

4. Authors contemporary with and after Eusebius 

Around the time of Eusebius, opinion is still 
divided. This can be seen in the contrasting 
testimony of his younger contemporaries Filaster 
and Cyril of Jerusalem. Filaster places the 
translation in Soter's reign. 1 2 3 The work of 
Filaster was probably dependent on Epiphanius and 
Irenaeus . 1 2 < 4 As far as concerns the King 
responsible for the translation, he seems to have 
used the testimony of Irenaeus. On the other 
hand, Cyril of Jerusalem (and perhaps also 
Pseudo-Athanasius, if his dates here are correct), 
implicate Ptolemy II. 

The situation changes dramatically after the 
time of Eusebius. No reliable author after his 
time links the translation with Ptolemy I. On the 
other hand, up to 23 writers born after Eusebius 
link the translation with Ptolemy II. 1 2 5 The 
numbers of authors who identify Soter or Phil­
adelphus with the translation, in relation to the 
life of Eusebius, are compared in the table below: 

PTOLEMY I PTOLEMY II BOTH PTOLEMIES 
Authors before Eusebius 4 5 2 1 2* 
Contemporary with Eusebius 1 1 (or, 2) 0 
Authors after Eusebius none reliable up to 23 0 

TABLE 3: NUMBERS OP AUTHORS BEFORE, DURING AND AFTER THE TIME OF EUSEBIUS WHO 
ATTRIBUTE THE TRANSLATION TO PTOLEMY I, OR TO PTOLEMY II, OR TO BOTH 



The unanimous testimony of those who wrote 
after Eusebius must be attributed directly to the 
alteration by Eusebius of the year of the death of 
Soter, and to the influential spread of the 
Chronicle, even by the time Eusebius had died. 1 2 7 

This was due especially to the work of Jerome. 1 2 9 

The comparatively small number of sources who 
attribute the translation to Ptolemy I compared to 
those who refer to Ptolemy II is thus due only to 
the vicissitudes of fate which decreed that fewer 
of the authors who describe the translation of the 
Law lived prior to Eusebius than lived after him. 
The differing opinions of the contemporaries of 
Eusebius may reflect a simple continuation of 
earlier traditions, or may have arisen from debate 
on his work which took place while Eusebius was 
still alive. 

The sequence of events described above can be 
described as follows: 

1. Soter died in March 282 BCE. Eratosthenes 
(or some other early chronologer) found a record 
of his death expressed in the Macedonian years of 
Ptolemy I and correctly placed the event in the 
2nd year of the 124th Olympiad. 

2. The date of the translation was originally 
recorded by the Greeks in the 3rd Macedonian year 
of Philadelphus, along with a record of the month. 
Eratosthenes (?) saw the original notice of the 
date, which he converted into Olympiad chronology. 
But, due to a lack of knowledge of the co-regency, 
the date was placed two Olympiad years earlier 
than it actually occurred. As a result, the date 
of the translation fell in the 2nd year of the 
124th Olympiad. 



3. Two significant dates now coincide - the 
Olympiad year of the death of Soter and the 
Olympiad year of the translation of the Law. 
Consequently, some authors, based ultimately on a 
chronological source with Olympiad dates, 
attribute the translation to this King. Others, 
based on a prose and/or oral account which was 
originally contemporary with the event itself, 
transmit the tradition that the work was completed 
under Ptolemy II. A few authors, based on both 
sources, claim that both Kings were involved. 

4. For the date of the translation, Eusebius 
consulted a chronicle of events, rather than a 
literary account derived from such a chronicle. 
He accepted the date of the translation but 
rejected the date of Soter's death. This was 
reckoned by counting forward for 40 years from the 
death of Alexander, or counting backwards for 38 
years from the death of Philadelphus. As a 
result, the date of Soter's death was incorrectly 
placed in the 4th year of the 123th Olympiad, two 
Olympiad years earlier than had previously been 
thought. Soter's death now preceded the transla­
tion by 2 Olympiad years. As a result, the date 
of the translation now fell in the reign of 
Philadelphus, and was now inevitably associated 
with this King. Eusebius may have been reassured, 
or even inspired in this chronology by the exist­
ing literary tradition which linked Philadelphus 
with the translation of the Law - he quotes 
extensively from The Letter, citing Aristeas by 
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name. 
5. During the lifetime of Eusebius, opinion was 

divided. Of the two reliable sources from this 



time, one attributes the translation to Soter and 
the other to Philadelphus. 

6. After Eusebius, only doubtful sources 
implicate Soter. All others were influenced by 
Eusebius and transmit the tradition that at the 
time of the translation, Philadelphus was King. 

To conclude - the apparent link between Soter 
and translation can be traced to the error 
originally made by Eratosthenes, the possible 
source of Eusebius, when he reckoned the date of 
the translation from the time of the start of the 
co-regency. This date now fell in the last 
Olympiad year of Ptolemy I. As a result, some 
sources attribute the translation of Ptolemy I. 
However, as this attribution is probably based on 
an error of chronology, it must be wrong. 

Eusebius accepted the date of the translation, 
but rejected the date of Soter's death. The error 
of Eratosthenes was thus compounded when Eusebius 
placed the death of Soter two years earlier than 
the date he had received. The date of the trans­
lation now fell in the reign of Philadelphus. If 
it was completed by 281 BCE, the two relevant 
dates - the death of Soter and the translation of 
the Law - although now incorrect in absolute 
terms, were correctly placed in the order they 
occurred. As a result of the errors of the 
chronographers, all reliable sources after 
Eusebius claim the translation was made when 
Philadelphus was king. 

THE RETIREMENT OF DEMETRIUS OF PHALERUM 

The chronology of the co-regency also accounts 



for the apparently incompatible evidence in the 
sources concerning the timing of the retirement of 
Demetrius of Phalerum from the court of Philadel­
phus. Diogenes Laertius, quoting Hermippus, 
states that Demetrius was "imprisoned in the 
country" after Soter died, 1 3 0 thus implying that 
Demetrius was not in Alexandria when Philadelphus 
was sole King. This suggests that Demetrius left 
court at the end of the co-regency, that is, he 
left Alexandria soon after Soter died. On the 
other hand, several sources attest the presence of 
Demetrius at the court of Philadelphus. 1 3 1 It 
could be argued that this is due to the fact that 
Demetrius was in court during the years of the 
co-regency when Soter was alive, although 
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Philadelphus was King. However, if the 
Pentateuch was translated by April 2 8 0 BCE and 
Aristeas (and others) correctly attest the 
presence of Demetrius at the final ceremony before 
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Philadelphus, Soter had already been dead for 
two years. 

This problem can be solved with the same 
methodology as the problem of the date of the 
translation of the Law. If the evidence is to be 
harmonized, Demetrius was removed from court by 
the 13th year of Philadelphus, (i.e., before 
Philadelphus back-dated his reign), so that 
account must be taken of a later adjustment of the 
true dating of the event, resulting from a lack of 
appreciation by later authors of the chronology of 
the co-regency. This being the case, the fall of 
Demetrius happened at such a time that, when 
reckoned (by later sources) from the beginning of 
the co-regency, the period appears to fall in the 
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DIAGRAM 9: SHOWING THE MACEDONIAN YEAR OF PHILADELPHUS WHICH COINCIDES WITH THE 
OLYMPIAD YEAR OF THE DEATH OF SOTER, RECKONING FROM THE START OF THE CO-REGENCY 

C refers to the start of the Ço-regency, A to the annual Anniversary of the 
event and D to the Death of Soter in March 282. 

The area shaded in the diagram above indicates 

a period between the death of Soter in March and 

the beginning of July, at the beginning of the 3rd 

Macedonian year of Ptolemy II. Let us now reckon 

this time from the end of the co-regency. This 

will indicate the corresponding years BCE. The 

appropriate period is again shaded in the diagram 

below: 
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DIAGRAM 10: THE RELATIONSHIP BETWEEN THE 2ND OLYMPIAD YEAR OF PHILADEL­
PHUS 4 THE PERIOD WHEN DEMETRIUS WAS DISGRACED 

D refers to the Death of Soter and d to the annual anniversary of his death. 

same Olympiad year as the death of Soter, the 2nd 

year of the 124th Olympiad, between March and the 

end of July. As the last Olympiad year of a king 

is wholly attributed to the regnal years of this 

king (see above), this timing would account for 

the story of Diogenes that Demetrius was not 

employed by Philadelphus, i.e., he was "imprisoned 

in the country," after Soter died. The relevant 

period is shaded in the diagram below: 



The relevant period is shown in the shaded area 

in the diagram above. It falls in 280 BCE, 

between (a) the beginning of the 3rd Macedonian 

year of Philadelphus, just after the April 

anniversary of the death of Soter (the month of 

the anniversary of Soter's death in 280), and (b) 

the 1st of July, which marks the beginning of the 

new Olympiad year. The departure of Demetrius thus 

took place in the same period of time that the 

Greeks commemorated the translation of the Law. 

If Demetrius was indeed present when the 

translation of the Law was read to the King, 1 3* 

the ceremony acts as a terminus a quo. On this 

basis, Demetrius left Alexandria some time between 

(a) the ceremony before Ptolemy in April and 

(b) the end of June in 280 BCE. This means he 

remained at court for just over two years after 

Soter died. 

If the retirement of Demetrius took place at 

this time, the apparently conflicting evidence can 

be easily explained. After the death of Soter, 

Demetrius was employed by Philadelphus in 

Alexandria, as Aristeas and others suggest. On 

the other hand, it appears from information 

ultimately based on a false chronological report 

that Demetrius was removed from court after Soter 

died and did not work under Philadelphus, as 

Diogenes relates. The reasoning behind the 

explanation of Diogenes can be justified by 

historical events. Diogenes relates that 

Demetrius lived in Alexandria under the protection 

of Soter, who gave him refuge when he was expelled 

from Athens. 1 3 5 While in Alexandria, it appears 

that Demetrius advised Soter to give the succès-



sion to his elder son, the future Ptolemy 
Ceraunos. 1 3 0 But, by establishing a co-regency 
with the future Philadelphus, Soter ensured that 
his younger son would become the next King. 
Whereupon, while Soter was still alive, the 
dispossessed Ceraunos fled to Seleucus, King of 
Syria, who promised to help him gain the throne 
after Soter's death. 1 3 7 It thus seemed in later 
times that Philadelphus had good cause to remove 
Demetrius, a possible ally of Ceraunos, from 
court. Consequently, since it appeared (from a 
false chronological report) that all traces of 
Demetrius ceased in the same Olympiad year that 
Soter died, the idea took root that Demetrius was 
imprisoned by Philadelphus as soon as his father 
was no longer alive. The explanation of Diogenes 
is thus simply an ingenious and plausible fiction, 
contrived to harmonize the apparent chronology 
with the historical facts. 

On the other hand, if the sources correctly 
attest the work of Demetrius with the translation 

1 3 8 

of the Law, Demetrius may have been involved in 
organizing the translation for Philadelphus, and 
then left Alexandria when this was complete. This 
would account for the fact that Demetrius appar­
ently departed from court in the same period of 
time as the completion of this work. However, 
such evidence is again only circumstantial. The 
one connection that can be claimed between the 
completion of the translation and the arrest of 
Demetrius is that they seem to have happened in 
this order and in the same period of time. 

To conclude: the two ancient problems discussed 
above - the identity of the King who presided over 



the translation and the timing of the disappear­
ance of Demetrius of Phalerum - can be discussed 
in the light of the existence of the co-regency 
and the problem for ancient chronology that this 
caused when it was ignored. This problem 
particularly concerns the dates of events in the 
period up to the 13th year of the reign of 
Philadelphus which followed the death of Soter at 
the end of the co-regency, when Philadelphus 
back-dated his rule. In antiquity, these years 
were reckoned in relation to the beginning of the 
co-regency, not its end. This fact was the basis 
of the investigation of the date of the transla­
tion of the Law. The use of the same methodology 
with positive results for two other cruces of 
antiquity is added confirmation for the validity 
of this approach. 

SOURCES OF ACCOUNTS OF THE TRANSLATION PRIOR TO 
EUSEBIUS 

This analysis also casts light on the sources 
of authors prior to Eusebius, who give accounts of 
the translation of the Law. The discussion on 
Demetrius implies that Hermippus, the authority of 
Diogenes for the story of the imprisonment of 
Demetrius, was based on a source ultimately 
derived from a simple Olympiad chronicle, rather 
than on a literary account originating from the 
event itself. It can be assumed that the latter 
would have little reason to distort the relative 
chronology of events. On the other hand, the 
existence of a chronicle explains precisely how 
the story of Hermippus arose - ignorance of the 
chronology of the co-regency meant that when the 



Macedonian date of the disgrace of Demetrius was 
converted into Olympiad chronology, this event and 
the death of Soter fell in the same year. A 
similar Olympiad chronicle prior to the time of 
Eusebius may also have served as the ultimate 
source for those authors who link the translation 
with Ptolemy I. Although the existence of an 
early Hellenistic Olympiad chronicle has long been 
known, the source of these authors has not been 
appreciated by scholars, perhaps mainly because no 
dates are cited in their work. It is revealed, 
however, by an error which could only have come 
from a chronicle of events. Other facts used by 
later authors could also have been derived from a 
chronicle of events, although because they are 
correct, they are difficult to detect. 

It thus appears that in an early Olympiad 
chronicle prior to Eusebius, three dates were 
placed in the same Olympiad year. In the order 
they occurred, these are: (1) the date of Soter's 
death, (2) the date of the translation of the Law, 
and, (3) the date of the retirement of Demetrius. 
However, as both the translation of the Law and 
the withdrawal of Demetrius probably took place 
two years after Soter died, it appears that any 
author prior to the time of Eusebius, who 
associates the translation with Soter, or who 
omits the presence of Demetrius, used a source 
which was ultimately based on a chronicle of 
events. When both these factors are considered -
(1) the identity of the King and (2) the presence 
or absence of Demetrius - the sources remain in 
the same groups indicated in the discussion above. 



The one exception is Philo, who omits Demetrius, 
but refers to Ptolemy II. 

This strongly suggests that in addition to 
Aristobulus and Clement, Philo's account of the 
translation of the Law is also based on at least 
two sources - (1) a literary account, originating 
perhaps from the event itself, which attested the 
role of Philadelphus and gave prominence to 
Demetrius (2) a chronicle, or perhaps, a prose 
account based on a chronicle, which caused Philo 
to reject completely the role of Demetrius, 
although this was prominent in the literary 
accounts. 1* 0 In contrast with Aristobulus and 
Clement, who combined the facts on the Kings and 
the presence of Demetrius from both sources, it 
seems that Philo, influenced by a source based on 
a chronicle, reasoned logically that if Philadel­
phus was King, Demetrius did not take part. The 
omission of Demetrius in Philo is thus a rare 
example of true significance in an argument ex 
silentio. No other source prior to Eusebius 
refers to the role of Philadelphus but omits 
reference to Demetrius. The inclusion of 
Demetrius by all other authors before the time of 
Eusebius, who are based on a literary account, 
thus indicates the strength of tradition for his 
role. 

It is interesting that although a notice of the 
date of the retirement of Demetrius was probably 
listed in an early work of chronology which 
Eusebius saw, the date is not given in the 
Chronicle. This may be a logical and deliberate 
omission by Eusebius in order to leave open the 
question of when Demetrius left the court. There 



is thus no inconsistency when Eusebius uses the 
report of Aristeas in his prose account of the 
translation of the Law, which includes a 
description of Demetrius' role. 1* 1 

This discussion on the authors and their 
sources up to the time of Eusebius, is briefly 
summarized in the diagram below. This also 
suggests that in contrast with Josephus and 

1 4 2 
Eusebius, Aristobulus did not use Aristeas: 

The translation was completed in the 
3rd or (re-dated) 6th Macedonian year of Ptolemy II, 

between April and 1st July, in the 4th year of the 124th Olympiad; 

J —CHRONOLOGICAL S O U R C E — 

Eratosthenes(?), after 246.BCE, 
converted this date to Olympiad 
years k placed it in the 2nd year 
of the 124th Olympiad, the same 
year as Soter's death 

—By early 2nd cent.BCE, a prose 
account summarized the facts of 
the chronicle; it implicated Soter 
in the translation k omitted 
the role of Demetrius 

I 

Two authors link the 
translation with Soter 
and omit Demetrius: 
Irenaeu8 4 Pilaster 

-PROSE SOURCE 

This linked the translation 
with Ptolemy II, recounting facts 
as they actually took place 

The fo lowing authors link the 
translation with Ptolemy II: 
AriBteaa, — — 

Josephus, Justin, 
Pollux 4 Tertullian 

-Aristobu us 4 Clement of Alexandria: attest 2 Kings 
1 k the presence of Demetrius 

-Philo omits Demetrius, but attests Philadelphus 

I 
Eusebius Chronicle: used the Olympiad date for the 
translation, altered the date of Soter's death 4 omitted 
the date of the fall of Demetrius; thus, Demetrius and 
Philadelphus appear in his prose account 

I 
All reliable sources after Eusebius 
link the translation with Ptolemy II. 

None attest Ptolemy I 
DIAGRAM 11: TO SHOW THE SOURCES OF AUTHORS UP TO THE TIME OF EUSEBIUS, 

IN RELATION TO THEIR TESTIMONY ON THE IDENTITY OF THE KING, 
k THE PRESENCE OF DEMETRIUS OF PHALERUM 



HOW LONG WERE THE TRANSLATORS IN ALEXANDRIA? 
The discussion on Demetrius of Phalerum has 

helped to confirm the claim of Aristeas that 
Demetrius was present at the court of Philadelphus 
after Soter died. Let us now examine a further 
detail of Aristeas in the light of the date of the 
translation deduced above, to see how this date 
relates to the timetable of the translators 
indicated in the text. 

Aristeas claims that the translation was 
produced in seventy-two days (LetAris 307). This 
number coincides suspiciously with the number of 
translators and the number of questions answered 
at the seven banquets, and is clearly artificial. 
However, if interpreted in the way to be 
described, it may be related to fact. Using this 
interpretation in conjunction with the date of the 
translation deduced above, it is possible to 
arrive at an approximate date for the arrival of 
the translators in Alexandria, and thus to 
estimate the total length of their stay. This 
will cast light on one of the remarks of Ptolemy 
to the translators at the final ceremony before 
the King. In this way, a small detail of Aristeas 
may be confirmed. 

Let us assume that the seventy-two days of 
1 4 3 

Aristeas refers to the number of working days. 
We know that the translators were religiously 
observant Jews because the Letter frequently 
mentions their strict concern for Jewish religious 
law. Seventy-two continuous days includes 
Sabbaths and festivals, when no writing is done. 
The latter is an example of "work" which is 
prohibited on sanctified days.1** Thus, if the 



Jewish working week consisted of a maximum period 
of five and a half days - leaving half a day for 
preparation for the Sabbath, and a full day for 
the Sabbath itself - then, seventy-two working 
days is equivalent to just over 13 weeks (72 
divided by five and a half). Consequently, 
according to Aristeas, the translators "worked" 
just over thirteen weeks. 

Let us assume that (1) the ceremony on the 
Pharos was held immediately after the completion 
of the translation; (2) no "work" was done over 
the 7 days of Succoth, on the day of the New Moon, 
or the day before a major festival, the latter to 
allow time for preparation; (3) Rosh haShanah was 
celebrated for one day; (4) the translators worked 
between Rosh haShanah and Yom Kippur; and (5) 
there were 30 days in Kislev, 29 days in 
Marheshvan, 30 days in Tishri, 29 days in Ellul. 
If we then allow (a) a week for the seven-day 

1 4 5 

banquet that Ptolemy held for his guests and 
(b) 3 days between the end of the banquet and the 
start of their task,1"*** then, assuming that the 
translators "worked" over a period of thirteen 
weeks, we can count back from the 8th of Tevet and 
calculate the approximate date they arrived in 
Alexandria : 

Dates Days worked Cumulative Total 
of Days Worked 

Tevet, 7th to 2nd 6 days 6 days 
Tevet 1st No work (New Moon) 
Kislev 30th to 2nd 29 days 35 days 
Kislev 1st No work (New Moon) 
Marheshvan, 29th to 2nd 28 days 63 days 
Marheshvan, 1st No work (New Moon) 
Tishri 30th to 22nd 9 days 72 days 
Tishri 21st to 14th No work (Succoth + 1 day 1 4 7) 
Tishri 13th to 11th 3 days 75 days 
Tishri 10th to 9th No work (YOB Kippur + 1 day) 
Tishri 8th to 2nd 7 days 82 days 
Tishri 1st to Ellul 29th No work (Rosh haShanah + 1 day) 
Ellul 28th to 20th 9 days 91 DAYS = 13 WEEKS 
Ellul 19th to 10th to allow for the 7-day banquet plus 3 days 1 4 8 



This suggests that the translators arrived in 
Alexandria around the second week in Ellul. (The 
date is earlier if the translators did not work 
during the ten days between Rosh haShanah and Yom 
Kippur, or if further days are disallowed for 
work). This gives an adequate period for a 
caravan or, more probably, a boat 1 4 P to prepare 
and complete the journey from "Coele-Syria" to 
Alexandria, if the group set out after the 7th of 
Sivan, that is, after Shevuoth. 

Having arrived in Alexandria, the translators 
1 5 0 

were greeted immediately by the King. If they 
had waited for the customary month, their meeting 
with the King may have been delayed till at least 
the start of Marheshvan. This is because the 
dates of the festivals in the month of Tishri do 
not allow for a consecutive sequence of seven days 
when Ptolemy and the translators could have dined, 
apart from the ten days between Yom Kippur and 
Rosh haShanah, whose solemnity probably precludes 
an encounter of this type. As a result (assuming 
a minimum of thirteen weeks), the activity of 
translation would have extended into Shevet 
(corresponding with January/February), and would 
not have been finished by the 8th of Tevet. 

Thus, although Aristeas could claim that the 
translation was finished in seventy-two days -
about two and a half months, it is more likely 
that the task was completed over the more credible 

1 5 1 

period of about four months. During the num­
erous periods when "work" was disallowed (during 
festivals and around certain times of non-festival 
days, such as the daily services), the translators 
could have conferred among themselves, orally and 



from memory. Aristeas implies a background 
activity of this kind. 1 5 2 

Two ceremonies were then held, the first before 
the Jews, and the second before the King. The 
earliest month for this latter event (according to 
the argument proposed above) was April. This 
suggests that the ceremony was held after the 
spring equinox (March 21st), that is after the 
beginning of the Passover, which falls in relation 
to this time. 1 5 3 The translators may thus have 
spent the seven days of Passover in Alexandria. 
If so, they remained in Egypt till at least the 
22nd of Nisan (the last week of this month) and 
perhaps returned to Jerusalem in time for the 
festival of Shevuoth. According to the Rabbinic 
calendar, this falls forty-four days after the 
Passover week, giving the translators adequate 
time to travel home. 

If this is the case, after the ceremony on the 
Pharos, the translators remained in Alexandria for 
the rest of Tevet and for about three more lunar 
months, so that by the time of the ceremony before 
Philadelphus, they had lived in Alexandria for at 
least seven and a half months - that is, from just 
after the start of Ellul to around the end of 

1 5 4 

Nisan (from early autumn to spring). In fact, 
if they had set out for Alexandria after Shevuoth 
and returned to Jerusalem in time for the next 
Shevuoth (as the argument above suggests), they 
were absent from home for almost a year. It 
may therefore be significant that, during the 
final ceremony before Philadelphus, the King 
remarks that "it was only fair dikaion gar for 
the departure [of the translators] to take place." 



Such a comment does not make sense if the 
translators had stayed for around thirteen weeks, 
but is reasonable if they were in Alexandria for 
about seven and a half months. Moreover, the 
delay between the ceremonies of the Jews and the 
Greeks is directly in accord with the policy of 
Ptolemy to encourage men of learning and culture 
from lands outside Egypt to reside at his 

, 15tf 
court. 

This argument in itself does not prove the 
veracity of either the dates of the translation, 
or the details of Aristeas. Indeed, if an 
adequate span of time, free from festivals (apart 
from the Sabbath) for the journey between 
Jerusalem and Alexandria is taken as the starting 
point of the calendar of the translators, periods 
other than the time between Shevuoth and Rosh 
haShanah are also possible for their journey, 
although these do not fit with the length of time 
implied by Aristeas and the dates the completion 
of the translation deduced above. However, need 
it be assumed that the time of a journey could not 

157 
include a major festival? Furthermore, need 
we believe that the translators began their work 
ten days after their arrival, as Aristeas states? 
They may have spent a considerable time in 
Alexandria discussing their task, before they met 
with the King and started their work. 

However, the fact that precise details of 
timing in the testimony of Aristeas can be 
harmonized with the dates of the completion of the 
translation calculated above, so that events fall 
neatly within the fixed framework of the Jewish 
calendar, is pleasing confirmation that the work 



ANCIENT KNOWLEDGE OF THE CO-REGENCY 
The existence of the co-regency and its 

implications on the chronology of events in the 
reign of Philadelphus have been mentioned above 
many times. It is useful now to gather together 
from the literary authors the meagre evidence of 
this time. As might be expected, there is a 
gradually diminishing knowledge of these years. 

Only two extant references to the co-regency 
exist. The first is implied by Aristobulus and 
the second is the direct reference of Porphyry. 
However, the discussion above indicates the 
existence of at least one further source which is 
now lost. It has been argued above that when 
Eratosthenes (the assumed source of Eusebius) 
converted the date of the translation into 
Olympiad chronology, he mistakenly placed the 3rd 
Macedonian year of Philadelphus (the true date of 
the translation) in the 2nd year of the 124th 
Olympiad. This means that, if the death of Soter 
was also placed in the 2nd year of the 124th 
Olympiad, Philadelphus was in his 3rd Macedonian 
regnal year before Soter was dead. The co-regency 
was thus implied by an overlap of reigns. Indeed, 
if the pattern of Eusebius' Chronicle is modelled 
on an earlier work, the overlap was implied by a 
notice recording the accession of Philadelphus, 
which preceded a notice of Soter's death. 
However, unlike the later Chronicle of Eusebius, 
it is unlikely that the early chronicle mentioned 
the link between the translation and Philadelphus 

could have been completed and celebrated within 
the times described. 



- otherwise, those authors which were dependent on 
such a source, namely, the authors who associate 
the translation with Ptolemy I (see above) may 
instead have linked the translation with 
Philadelphus. In an early chronicle, the tie with 
Philadelphus may have been thought obvious from 
the fact that the accession of this King began 

1 5 8 

before the translation was made. Moreover, 
unless Eratosthenes considered that the tradi­
tional 40 years of Soter's reign should be reduced 
by a period equal to the length of the co-regency, 
this scholar counted the years of the co-regency 
with the reigns of both Soter and his son. This 
was the procedure adopted by Philadelphus himself 
after he back-dated his reign. 

The words of the 3rd century scholar Porphyry 
suggest that this system continued until his 

1 5 P 

time. However, although Porphyry was aware 
that the years of the co-regency were counted 
twice over, and, therefore, that Soter was alive 
during this time, he apparently considered that 
the procedure was incorrect, and that the 
traditional 40 years of the reign of Soter should 
be reduced by the duration of the co-regency. 
This implies that by the time of Porphyry, the 
fact that Soter was King till the end of the 
co-regency had been forgotten, although it was 
still the practice to count his regnal years till 
the end of this time. This trend may appear in 
the first extant, although oblique reference to 
the co-regency, which is implied by the 2nd 
century philosopher Aristobulus, when he states 
that the translation of the Law was made for both 
"Ptolemy Philadelphus and his father". 1 0 0 The 



absence of a reference to Soter as King may 
suggest that Aristobulus considered that the 
translation was made when Soter was alive, 
although, by this time, he had already ceded the 
throne to Philadelphus. However, the lack of a 
title for Soter may not be significant, so that 
Aristobulus implies a time of joint rule. 

Porphyry is the sole extant historical source 
who clearly refers to the co-regency. Although 
Eusebius had read Porphyry and thus probably knew 
of this time, he dismisses it completely, giving 
the traditional number of regnal years to both 
Soter and Philadelphus, without having to 
acknowledge that the co-regency occurred.1<S1 It 
has been argued above that the existence of the 
co-regency was also implied in an early Olympiad 
chronicle, possibly in the chronicle of 
Eratosthenes, in which the notice of the start of 
the reign of Philadelphus preceded that of Soter's 
death. If this was used by Eusebius, he would 
again have found evidence of the co-regency years. 
However, after he had altered the date of the 
death of Soter, there was no longer an overlap of 
reigns and proof of the existence of the 
co-regency was lost. The influence of Eusebius 
was so great that no further mention of the 
co-regency is found. 

DATES FOR THE TRANSLATION WHICH FALL 
LATE OR OUTSIDE THE REIGN OF PTOLEMY II 

A brief reference must be made to the dates 
given by the sources in Group [2] above, which 
fall late or outside the reign of Philadelphus. 1 0 3 

That of Chrysostom is probably the easiest to 



explain. 1 0* His assertion that the translation 
was completed 100 years before the birth of Christ 
(although he associates it with Ptolemy II 1 < S 5) 
makes sense if he is referring to the Hebrew Bible 
as a whole. According to the prologue of Ben 
Sira, this was translated by 132 BCE. Chrysostom 
may therefore refer to the entire Hebrew Bible, 
rather than to the Pentateuch alone. However, 
this is curious in view of the fact that 
Chrysostom, who flourished c.347-407, was born 
just after the death of Eusebius, was a contem­
porary of Epiphanius and probably had access to 
the same sources as these men. It is thus 
difficult to believe that Chrysostom was ignorant 
of the opinion of his time which indicated that 
Philadelphus was involved only with the 
translation of the Law. 

We turn now to Nicetas 1 < s < s and Pseudo­
Theodor etus, 1 0 7 who claim that the translation was 
competed 301 years before the birth of Christ, and 
Pseudo-Athanasius1<S8 who places the event 
approximately 230 BCE. An examination of their 
dates must await further work on the text of these 
authors, which includes an investigation of the 
chronology they use. It is possible that once the 
latter is understood, their dates will also relate 
to the year 280 BCE. This is also suggested by 
the analysis above, which shows that all reliable 
sources after Eusebius associate the translation 
with the reign Philadelphus. 

Finally, there is the date of Syncellus, who 
places the translation in the years July 252 to 
July 248 BCE, a few years before the death of 
Philadelphus in 246. No other source places the 



event so late in his reign. This suggests that 
the date of Syncellus needs further investigation. 
Just as the dates of Eusebius and Epiphanius, and 
their dependent sources, the date of Syncellus is 
probably not valid as it stands. 

THE HISTORY OF THE DATE OF THE TRANSLATION OF THE 
LAW 

The history of the date of the translation 
recorded in the sources is summarized below in 
Diagram 12. Sources which are not extant are 
entered in italics, apart from the Chronicle of 
Eusebius, which is assumed to be present in the 
version of Jerome. Extant sources are written in 
simple type. No time scale is used. 

This diagram shows that of all seven extant 
versions of the date of the translation which 
place this event early in the reign Philadelphus, 
only two are significant - the dates of Eusebius 
and Epiphanius. Later writers are based either on 
these sources, or else are derived from the 
evidence of both. Three main lines of trans­
mission can thus be traced. Two are descended 
directly from the original date of the translation 
itself, via Eusebius and Epiphanius, and a third 
stems from the combined testimony of both. It is 
thus evident that Greek tradition has preserved 
two separate and independent records of the date 
that marks the translation of the Law, on which 
all other dates in this group depend. 

A fourth line of transmission prior to Eusebius 
is also marked, although this does not involve the 
transmission of a date. This probably used the 
same sources as Eusebius. 



1. THE DATE RECORDED BY THE JEWS 

Mffrtfl1^ Taanit records the translation was complete on 8th of Tevet, probably 
at the end December 281 BCE, the original 2nd Macedonian year of Ptolemy II. 

No further transmission of this date took place. 

2. THE DATE RECORDED BY THE GREEKS 

The translation was completed between April & the start of July 280 BCE, 
the original 3rd Macedonian year of Ptolemy II 

By 270 BCE, his 13th year, 
Ptolemy II had backdate his reign 

On or soon after 270 BCE. by the 
13th year of Ptolemy II. after the 
artificial extension of Ptolemy's 
reiaii. the date was emended to the 

6th Macedonian year 
ERATOSTHENES (?) Bid 3rd cent.BCE. misinterpreted the.... 
year, believing that Ptolemy II ruled from the start 
of the co-regency, ft placed the event in, the 2nd rear 
of the 124th Olympiad, the same year aa Soter's death 

EUSEBIUS, early 4th cent.CE, used the above date 
in his CHRONICLE, but dated Soter'e death 2 years 
earlier; the date of the translation now fell 

in the reign of Philadelphus 

The above source was used | 
by EPIPHANIUS, £.450 CE: 1 CYRIL OF ALEXANDRIA, late 4th 
'7th year of Philadelphus ! cent CE, probably used Eusebius' 

•ore or less' ,' dates, and say also have been 
1 influenced by Epiphanius 

-PANODORUS It ANNANIUS. early Sth cent.CE.-
influenced by Epiphanius. corrected the 
date of the translation in Eusebius' 
Chronicle to 278/9 BCE. BO that it truly 
fell in the 6th year of Ptolemy II 

JEROME used the 
Latin CHRONICLE or 
Eusebius,£.450 CE 

ZACHARIAS, 6TH cent.CE, approx­
imated the date in Jerone's 
Chronicle of Eusebius to '280 or 

•ore years before the birth of Christ* 

ARMENIAN VERSION OF THE CHRONICLE. 
£.1000 years after Eusebius 

used the date of Panodorus ft Annanius 
II 

MICHAEL THE SYRIAN 
12th cent. CE 

used the date of the 
Armenian Chronicle 

BAR HEBRAEUS, 13th cent. CE, 
based his date on Epiphanius, 

giving the '6th year of Philadelphus' 
DIAGRAM 12: THE HISTORY OF THE DATE OF THE TRANSLATION OF THE LAW 

Key: 

Double line - transmission via Eusebius 
Single line - transmission via Epiphanius 
Combined single ft double line - combined transmission of Eusebius ft Epiphanius 
Dotted line - transmission prior to Eusebius, which used the same sources 

as Eusebius 
Interrupted line - tentative connection between Epiphanius and Cyril of 

Alexandria 



CONCLUSION 

This investigation began with a brief survey of 
the literary accounts of the translation of the 
Law, from which was surmised the likely period in 
which the translation was made. As a result, it 
was possible to list the dates preserved in Greek 
texts, which conformed most closely to the period 
implied. 

Further investigation of these dates has shown 
that only those of Eusebius and Epiphanius are 
significant. Although each is expressed in a 
different way, it is evident that both refer to 
the same period of time. This is a strong 
indication of the accuracy of their report. 
Furthermore, the date they suggest - 280 BCE, 
between April and the start of July - falls well 
within the period of time that scholars have 
considered a translation was made. This has been 
deduced from an understanding of the chronology of 
the early reign of Ptolemy II, that is, without 
reference to the literary accounts of the transla­
tion, which act merely as a initial pointer for 
the correct time to search. 

The same technique has again been used to solve 
two ancient problems associated with the transla­
tion of the Law: (1) the conflicting testimony of 
the sources concerning the King in power when the 

1 7 0 

translation was made, and (2) the presence of 
Demetrius of Phalerum at the court of Philadel­
phus, although he was reputedly expelled after 

1 7 1 

Soter died. The fact that these problems can 
be solved by means of the methodology earlier 
employed further endorses the value of its use. 



The discussion has also cast light on the 
variety of sources available to authors up to the 
time of Eusebius and Epiphanius, who give an 
account of the translation of the Law. Two types 
emerge: (1) a narrative source - this has long 
been recognized and attributed mainly to 

± 7 2 

Aristeas, and (2) a chronological source. 
This has not previously been appreciated, but is 
revealed in two ways. Firstly, even if literary 
texts do not cite dates, they include two 
characteristic errors that can be sensibly 
ascribed to an earlier chronicle of events. In 
relation to the translation of the Law, these 
errors place the translation in the reign of 
Ptolemy I and/or omit the role of Demetrius of 
Phalerum. The use of an earlier chronicle of 
events is also shown from the use of chronological 
information which can be derived from no other 
source. Thus, as far as Eusebius and Epiphanius 
are concerned, it is clear that as all earlier, 
literary accounts of the translation do not give a 
date, the two that they cite must have been 
derived from a chronological source. In addition, 
it has been argued that the dates of the transla­
tion transmitted by Eusebius and Epiphanius can 
each be traced back to a record contemporary with 
the event. The dates cited in sources after the 
time of Eusebius and Epiphanius are derived from 
either of these men, or from them both. 

There are thus two independent lines of trans­
mission which originate from the translation of 
the Law under Ptolemy II - (1) a literary and/or 
oral source and (2) a chronological source. These 
confirm each other in different ways. Thus, the 



date of the translation deduced above has 
confirmed some details of the testimony of 
Aristeas. These include his claim that Demetrius 
of Phalerum worked in Alexandria after the death 
of Ptolemy I, and that the Jews and the Greeks 
held separate ceremonies to mark the completion of 
the translation of the Law. In addition, when the 
relevant facts from Aristeas are interpreted in 
conjunction with the dates deduced for the 
separate ceremonies of the Jews and the Greeks, a 
valid timetable for the translators can be 
proposed. This evidence as a whole thus suggests 
that in spite of much extraneous material (as far 
as his account of the translation is concerned) 
and although several of his facts are historically 

i ? a 

suspect, the account of Aristeas concerning the 
translation of the Law is essentially true. 1 7* 

The existence of this belief has long been 
apparent from the several disparate and 
unconnected sources prior to the time of Eusebius 
and Epiphanius, which all testify to this claim. 
It is unlikely that they are all wrong. Thus, in 
addition to the probably separate literary testim-

1 7 5 

onies in Greek of Aristeas and Aristobulus, a 
single date is again implied by the different 
Chronographie records of Eusebius and Epiphanius 
(even if no further investigation of their 
significance is made), and by the very existence 
of the Jewish record in Megillat Taanit, even if 
the accuracy of this text is in doubt. 1 7 0 It is 
also implied by the several other allusions to the 

1 7 7 

translation in Jewish, Aramaic texts and by 
the oral history of the translation, noted 



personally, and at different times, by Philo and 
Justin. 

The present investigation provides direct 
evidence for the reality of this belief. Thus, it 
has been shown that the date of the translation 
given by Epiphanius is almost certainly taken 
directly from a contemporary record of the event; 
similarly, the date of Eusebius can be traced back 
to an Olympiad chronicle from Hellenistic times, 

±7P 
which was itself based on a contemporary note. 
A record of a contemporary event proves almost 
certainly that this event took place. 

This investigation of the date of the 
translation into Greek is thus based on sources 
which are independent of Aristeas and have 
confirmed the essence of his basic report. As 
Aristeas relates, a translation of the Pentateuch 
was made when Philadelphus was King. The records 
of Eusebius and Epiphanius further establish that 
the Greeks noted this event in the year 280 BCE, 
in the period between April and the 1st of July. 
The Jewish record gives an alternative date. This 
is confirmed by the testimony of Aristeas, which 
reveals that the date of the Greeks followed that 
of the Jews. The latter probably fell near the 
end of December in 281 BCE. We must therefore 
conclude that a translation of the Pentateuch was 
completed under Ptolemy II, in the closing days of 
281 BCE. 1 8 0 
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List 1. SOURCES IMPLICATING PTOLEMY II IN THE 
TRANSLATION OF THE LAW 

Listed below are the sources in addition to 

Aristeas, which directly cite Ptolemy II, called 

Ptolemy or Philadelphus, in connection with the 

translation of the Law, or else imply that this 

king was involved, such as those which refer to 

Aristeas. They appear in chronological order as 

far as this is known. Unless otherwise noted, 



they are cited according to P. Wendland (P.W.) or 
A. Pelletier (A.P.): 

1. Aristobulus (fl. c.155-145 BCE): (i) Eusebius, 
HE 13.12.2, P.W., p.124; (ii) Eusebius, HE 
7.32.16, (Ex Anatolii de Pascha canonibus), P.W., 
p.126. 

2. Philo (c.30 BCE-45 CE): De Vit.Mos. II 25-44, 
P.W., pp.90-95. 

3. Josephus (b.37/8CE): (i) Ant 1.10, P.W., p.120; 
(ii) Ant 12.11-18, P.W., pp.96-120, Ant XII 11; 
(iii) Con.Ap 2.44-45, P.W., pp.120-21. 

4. Justin (c.100-165 CE): (i) Apology 1.31, P.W., 
p.121; (ii) Dialogue with Trypho 71, trans. 
Thomas B. Falls, Saint Justin Martyr (Catholic 
University of America Press, Washington, 1948), 
p.262; (iii) Exhortation to the Greeks 13, P.W., 
pp.121-23. 

Justin is the earliest of the Church Fathers to 
mention the translation. He refers to the King 
as "Ptolemy," with no further identification. 
Since the eponym "Philadelphus" was current from 
the 2nd cent. BCE (see n. 10), it is possible 
that Justin may be referring to Soter. However, 
Justin also refers to the testimony of Aristeas 
and Philo, who both indicate Ptolemy II. 

5. Clement of Alexandria (c.150-211/16 CE): Strom 
1.22.148, P.W., pp.124-25. 

6. Iulius Pollux (2nd cent.CE): P.W., pp.136-37. 
The link with Philadelphus is assumed from the 
statement of Pollux that the King associated with 
the translation ruled for 38 years. Ancient 
historians claim that Soter ruled for 40 years, 
Philadelphus for 38, see nn. 52, 111 with 
text. 

7. Tertullian (c.160-240 CE): Apology 18, P.W., 
pp. 126-27. 

8. Eusebius (c.260-340 CE): 
(i) PrEv 8.1.5, P.W., pp. 127-28; 
(ii) Chronicle of Eusebius 

(a) Jerome's (Hieronymus') Latin 



Chronicle, P.W., p. 130, Helm, p. 129; 
(b) Armenian Chronicle, P.W., p. 130, 

Karst, p. 200; Karst, Chronographia, 
p. 60, P.W., p. 129; 

(c) Syriac Chronicle of Dionysius Tell-
Mahre (d.845 CE), P.W., pp. 131-32. 

9. Epiphanius (c.315-403 CE): On Weights and 
Measures, P.W., pp. 139-48, J.E.D., §52b, §52c, 
§53c. 

10. Athanasius (c.296-373 CE): Synopsis Scripturae 
Sacrae, P.W., p. 149. 

11. St. Cyril of Jerusalem (b. before 318 -
d. after 386 CE): Catechetical Lectures IV 34, 
P.W., p. 138. 
12. John Chrysostom (c.347-407 CE): P.W., pp. 
138-39, Discourses against Judaizing Christians IV 
I; Homilies on Genesis IV 4; Homilies on St. 
Matthew V 2. 

13. St. Jerome (also called Hieronymus), see 
No.8iia above, (c.342-420 CE): P.W., pp. 162-63, 
Praef. in Penti. PLXXVIII, p. 181; Comm. in Ezeck. 
5,12; Comm. in. Mich. 2,9. 

14. Cyril of Alexandria, (d.444): see n. 27 with 
text. 

15. Augustine (d. 604/5 CE): De Civ. Dei. XVIII 
42, P.W., pp.163-64; De Mirabilibus Sacrae 
Scripturae 1,9, P.W., pp. 164-65;. 

16. St. Isidore (d. 450 CE): Etymologiae VI 3,5, 
P.W., p. 165. 

17. Cosmas Indicopleustes (mid. 6th cent.CE): 
Topogr. Christ., P.W., pp. 156-57. 

18. Basil of Seleucia (d. c.459): P.W., p .149 (PG 
85, pp. 421-22). 

19. Zacharias of Mitylene, (also "Zacharias 
Scholasticus," d. after 536): A.P., p. 95, see 
n. 28 with text. 

20. Ioannes Malalas (late 6th cent.CE): P.W., 
p. 132. 



List 2. SOURCES IMPLICATING PTOLEMY I IN THE 
TRANSLATION OF THE LAW 

Listed below are the ancient authorities which 
link, or appear to link Ptolemy I with the 
translation of the Law. The three which most 
clearly refer to Soter, namely Aristobulus, 
Irenaeus and Clement of Alexandria, lived prior to 
Eusebius. Filaster was probably a younger 

21. Chronicon Paschale I (compiled early 7th 
cent.): P.W., pp. 132-33. 

22. Nicephorus (c.758-829 CE): P.W., pp. 129-30 
(P.G. 100, p. 1009, Chronographia Brevis). 

23. Georgius Syncellus (fl. 8th century): P.W., 
pp. 133-35. 

24. Georgius Cedrenus (fl. 11th cent.CE): P.W., 
p. 135. 

25. Nicetas Serrarus of Heraclea, Catena in 
psalmos (fl. 11th cent.), P.W., p. 159. 

26. Leo Grammaticus: P.W., p. 136. 

27. Euthymius Zigabenus (fl. early 12th cent.): In 
Psalmos P.W., p. 155. 

28. Ioannes Zonaras I (fl. 12th cent.): P.W., p. 
1 36. 

29. (Pseudo-)Theodoretus: tractatus ineditus, 
P.W., pp. 150-55. See n. 35 with text. 

30. Iosephi Hypomnesticum: P.W., pp. 155-56. 

31. Ioannes Lydus: (i) De Magistratibus, P.W., 
p. 157; (ii) De Mensibus, P.W., p. 157. 

32. Michel le Syrien (Patriarche Jacobite 
d'Antioch 1166-1199): see n. 31 with text. 

33. Bar Hebraeus (1226-1286 CE): see n. 29 with 
text. 

34. Solomon (fl. 122 2 CE): The Book of the Bee, 
trans. E. A. Wallis Budge, (Oxford, 1886), Semitic 
Series Vol 1, Part II, p. 120. 



contemporary of Eusebius. Aristobulus and Clement 
implicate both Soter and his son: 

PROBABLY RELIABLE SOURCES: 

1. Aristobulus, in Eusebius, HE 7.32.16, P.W., 
p. 126 (Ex Anatolii de Pascha canonibus), quoted 
above, No.1. 

2. Irenaeus (c.130-200 CE): Eusebius, MB 5.8.11, 
P.W., pp. 123-24, "Ptolemy, called Lagos, in his 
ambition to adorn the library which he had built 
in Alexandria ... besought of the inhabitants of 
Jerusalem that he might have their Scriptures 
rendered into the Greek tongue..." (A.P., p. 81, 
emends "Ptolemy, called Lagus" to "Ptolemy, the 
son of Lagus" ("Ptoléméé fils de Lagos"). This is 
probably incorrect - see main text on "Ptolemy I 
or Ptolemy II?") . 

3. Clement of Alexandria, Strom.1.22.1 48, P.W., 
pp. 124-25, quoted above. No.5. 

4. St. Filaster (also "Philaster"), Diversarum 
Hereseon Liber CXLII, (d. c.397): P.W., pp. 
160-61, "haec etenim, id est LXX duorum 
interprétâtio, sub Tolemeo rege Aegyptiorum post 
Alexandrum Macedonem..." 

DOUBTFUL SOURCES: 

5. Theodoretus (c.393-458 CE): Praef. in psal., 
P.W., pp. 148-49, "Ptolemy, who ruled after 
Alexander..." 

6. Nicetas, quoted above. No.25, who names 
Philadelphus, but whose date for the translation 
in 301 BCE implies Soter. 

7. P-Theodoretus, quoted above No.29. If the 
proposed emendation is correct (see n. 35 with 
text), P-Theodoretus names Philadelphus, but his 
date implies Soter. 

8. Zosimus Panopolitanus, see E. Nestle in James 
Hastings, Dictionary of the Bible (Edinburgh: T. & 
T. Clark, 1902), Vol IV, s.v. "Septuagint," p. 
439, quoting from de Zythorum confectione, ed. 
Gruner, 1814, p. 5, "Simon the high priest of 
Jerusalem sent Hermes to Ptolemy Lagi, [and 
Hermes] translated all the Hebrew [work] for the 



Greeks and Egyptians..." (Also said by Nestle to 
be cited by Constantine Oikonomos, Peri ton o' 
hermeneutgn tes Palaios Theias Graphes, Vol II 
(Athens, 1845), p. 328). 

VERY DOUBTFUL SOURCES: 

?9. Eutychius, P.W., p. 131, PG 11, Alexandrini 
Annales states, "In Alexandria and Egypt, after 
Alexander, ruled his brother for 7 years, (or, 
according to a different authority, 40 years) 
called Philip, who was surnamed Philip Arrhidaeus. 
After him, Ptolemy, surnamed Alexander, whose 
family name was Galeb-Vzr, ruled for 27 [or, 21] 
years. In his 20th year, having sent to 
Jerusalem..." 

After Philip Arrhidaeus, Ptolemy I ruled in 
Egypt, and not (as Eutychius states) Ptolemy 
Alexander, who ruled Egypt 106-88 BCE. Eutychius 
seems wrong with respect to the successor of 
Arrhidaeus, but his placement of Ptolemy Alexander 
following Arrhidaeus may suggest that he is 
confusing Ptolemy Soter with this king. If so, 
Eutychius appears to suggest that the translation 
of the Law occurred in the 20th year of Soter. 

?10. Excerpta Latina Barbari, p. 276, P.W., pp. 
130-31, attributes the translation to Ptolemy 
Alexander, "post Philippum, autem regnavit 
Alexander Ptolemaeus quem ... illi septuaginta 
Ebrei sapientes illam legem interpretaverunt Greco 
sermonei." But, Ptolemy Alexander ruled Egypt 
106-88 BCE. However, as this ruler is stated to 
be the 3rd after the death of Alexander, this may 
suggest that Soter is intended - Philip Arrhidaeus 
and Alexander IV ruled nominally between the death 
of Alexander the Great and Ptolemy I. 

NOTES 

1. S. Jellicoe, S.M.S., Chap. 1, esp. pp. 55-56; 
E.S., Vol III.1, p. 476; G. Dorival, B.G.S., pp. 
56-58; J. A. Lee, A Lexical Study of the 



Septuagint Version of the Pentateuch (SBLSCS 14; 
Chico, California: Scholars Press, 1983). 
2. A recent comprehensive list of sources, with 
refs. to other collections, with excellent 
commentary, has been compiled by G. Dorival, 
B.G.S., pp. 45-50. See also E. Nestle in James 
Hastings, Dictionary of the Bible (Edinburgh: T. & 
T. Clark, 1902), Vol IV, s.v. "Septuagint," esp. 
pp. 438-39. A wide range of refs. is said to have 
been collected by Constantine Oik"onomos, Peri ton 
o' hermeneuton tes Palaios Theias Graphes, 4 Vols 
(Athens, 1845), but I have not been able to 
inspect this work - Nestle cites vols. I, II and 
III. For bibliog. of LetAris, see B.G.S., pp. 
43-44. 
3. See, e.g., M.H., pp. 5-9, who comments on 
LetAris 180, with ref. to sea battles under 
Ptolemy II, esp. in relation to the life of 
Arsino© II. See also historical inaccuracies 
listed by J. W. Wevers, "Proto-Septuagint 
Studies," SSORI, pp. 138-57, esp. p. 142. But, 
some historical problems listed by scholars are 
difficult to substantiate, see e.g., H.O., 
pp. 534-62, who states (pp. 543-44) that it is not 
likely that the completed translation was read on 
the Pharos, due to problems of transportation and 
geography. Orlinsky then quotes LetAris 301 which 
describes the accommodation of the translators on 
the Pharos. This proves rather than disproves the 
possibility of a public reading at this place. 
Orlinsky also fails to quote the conflicting 
testimony of Justin Martyr: see n. 15 below. The 
date of the translation deduced here supports the 
observation of historical inaccuracies in 
Aristeas, e.g., his ref. to Arsinoo as 
"sister-wife" and mother of the children of 
Ptolemy II, LetAris 41 (also Eusebius, PrEv 8.5) 
may be a simple confusion with the first wife of 
Philadelphus, also called Arsino©. It is 
interesting that Josephus may correct Aristeas in 
this respect, by omitting the reference to Arsino© 
as a "sister," Ant XII. 51, referring to the first 
wife of Philadelphus who was the mother of his 
children, whereas his second marriage was 
childless, see C.A.H., p. 488 for a genealogical 
table of the Ptolemies. However, Josephus refers 
to the sister of Philadelphus at Ant XII.55. Was 
Josephus aware of the date of the translation of 



the Law into Greek under Ptolemy II, as deduced in 
this discussion? 
4. E.g., S.M.S, pp. 55-56; B. S. J. Isserlin, "The 
Names of the 72 Translators of the LXX (Aristeas, 
47-50)," JANESCU 5 (1973), 191-97. For contra, 
see H.O., esp. pp. 541-48. 
5. LetAris 13, 22. Aristobulus also refers to 
Soter as the father of Ptolemy II, Eusebius, EH 1 
32 16 
6. LetAris 35, 41. 
7. LetAris 4, 12, 13, 22. 
8. LetAris 41. 
9. LetAris 30, see comments of G. Zuntz, "Aristeas 
Studies II: Aristeas on the Translation of the 
Torah," JSJ 4 (1959), 109-26, reprinted in G. 
Zuntz, Opuscula Selecta, (Manchester: Manchester 
University Press, 1972), pp. 126-43 and also in 
SSORI, pp. 208-25. 
10. The name "Philadelphus" is thought to have 
come into use in the 2nd cent. BCE to distinguish 
Ptolemy II from other Ptolemies, see A. Yarbro 
Collins, "Aristobulus" The Old Testament 
Pseudepigrapha, Vol 2, ed. James H. Charlesworth 
(London: Darton, Longman and Todd, 1985), p. 833, 
n. 13. Aristeas does not use the name 
"Philadelphus." 
11. Aristeas and Aristobulus may be independent 
sources for the role of Demetrius, because 
Aristobulus relates the main elements of Aristeas, 
without betraying knowledge of other elements of 
his work, see E.S., Vol III, pp. 474-75. 
12. See e.g. the analysis of Josephus 1 account of 
the trans., Ant 12.12-8, by M.H., pp. 18-21. The 
dependence of Josephus on Aristeas is difficult to 
decide. For a possible change to the account of 
Aristeas by Josephus, see n. 3 . 
13. Eusebius, PrEv 8 2-5. The date given by 
Eusebius in the Chronicle comes from a different 
source which is discussed below. 
14. On Philo, see M.H., pp. 21-26. For the 
possible sources of Philo, see SOURCES OF ACCOUNTS 
OF THE TRANSLATION PRIOR TO EUSEBIUS, below in 
the main text. 
15. Justin does not mention LetAris by name, but 
states that his evidence for the involvement of 



Philadelphus comes from the oral evidence of the 
people of the Pharos themselves, where he claims 
(along with Aristeas and others) that the 
translation was written. He also states that 
during his life, other sources were extant, "You 
may learn it from others also, and chiefly from 
those wise and distinguished men who have written. 
Philo and Josephus, but there many others 
besides," Exhortations to the Greeks 13. 
16. See List 1 for sources which implicate Ptolemy 
II in the translation, placed at the end of this 
paper. 
17. See List 2 for sources which implicate Soter. 
It is possible that Justin Martyr also implicates 
Soter, see List 1. Several Jewish sources give 
the name "Ptolemy" in connection with changes that 
were introduced into the translation, see Thack., 
pp. 89-95, and Emanuel Tov, "The Rabbinic 
Tradition concerning the 'Alterations' Inserted 
into the Greek Pentateuch & Their Relation to the 
Original Text of the LXX" JSJ 15 (1984), 65-89, 
esp. p. 70. They imply that some changes were made 
in the Greek text to avoid offending Soter's 
patronym, Lagus (=hare). This hints that Soter, 
rather that his son, was involved. But the date 
of the translation deduced here suggests that such 
changes were made to avoid offending Philadelphus. 
It may be relevant that Aristeas devotes 
considerable space to the discussion of unclean 
animals, LetAris 128-71. Aristeas does not use 
the name "Soter." The link between the 
translation and Soter is discussed below, 
"PTOLEMY I OR PTOLEMY II?" 
18. The following sources implicate Demetrius 
directly in the translation: 

A. Before Eusebius: (1) Aristeas, LetAris 
9,11,28 etc.;(2) Aristobulus, Eusebius, PrEv 
13.12.2; (3) Josephus, Ant 12.12; Apion 2.44; (4) 
Clement of Alexandria, Strom 1.2248; (5) 
Tertullian, Apology 18; (6) Eusebius, in his 
account of Aristeas, PrEv 8.1; 

B. Contemporary with Eusebius: (1) Epiphanius, 
On Weights and Measures, J.E.D., 52b; (2) St. 
Cyril of Jerusalem, Catechetical Lectures IV 34; 

C. After Eusebius: (1) Cosmas Indicopleustas, 
refers to Demetrius as "Tryphon of Phalerium;" 
(2) Georgius Syncellus, P.W., pp. 133-35; (3) 
Georgius Cedrenus, ed. Immanuel Becker (Weber, 



Bonn, 1838), p. 290; (4) Leo Grammaticus, ed. I. 
Becker, (Bonn: Weber, 1842), p. 50. 

Other sources also link Demetrius with Ptolemy 
II, in contexts other than the translation, e.g., 
the Plautine Scholium from Caecius; Johnnes 
Tzetzes 1 Prolegomena to Aristophanes (for trans, 
of these, with com. see Edward Alexander Parsons, 
The Alexandrian Library (London: Cleaver-Hume 
Press, 1952), pp. 108-21 and Plutarch, Moralia 
189D cites Demetrius in connection with "Ptolemy." 
19. Diogenes Laertius V 78, "Hermippus tells us 
that upon the death of Casander, being in fear of 
Antigonus, he fled to Ptolemy Soter. There he 
spent a considerable time and advised Ptolemy, 
among other things, to invest with sovereign power 
his children by Eurydice. To this, Ptolemy would 
not agree, but bestowed the diadem on his son [the 
future Philadelphus] by Berenice, who after 
[Soter's] death, thought fit to detain Demetrius 
as a prisoner in the country paraphulattesthai en 
tei chorai until some decision should be taken 
concerning him. There he lived in great 
dejection, and somehow, in his sleep, received an 
asp-bite on the hand which proved fatal." Trans. 
R.D. Hicks (LCL; Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard 
University Press). 

On the problem of the presence of Demetrius of 
Phalerum after Soter's death, see H.B.Swete, An 
Introduction to the Old Testament in Greek 
(Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1914), pp. 
18-19; M.H., pp. 7, citing PW, s.v. "Demetrius," 
(85), 4, (1901), pp. 2817-41; R.P., pp. 95-96, 
99-104; E.S., pp. 475, n. 11; P.M.F., pp. 267, 
314-15, 321; B.G.S., pp. 57-58. 
20. Aristobulus, (f1. c.155-145 BCE) implies that 
both Philadelphus and his father were involved 
with the translation, see Eusebius, HE 7.32.16, 
{Ex Anatolii de Pascha canonibus), P.W., p. 126, 
"... Aristobulus, who was enrolled among the 70 
who translated the sacred and divine Scriptures of 
the Hebrews for Ptolemy Philadelphus and his 
father". See also n. 11. 

Two other sources may imply both Ptolemy I and 
II: (1) Nicetas Serrarus, of Heraclea, Catena in 
psalmos (11th cent.), P.W., pp. 158-59, who names 
Philadelphus, but whose date for the translation, 
about 301 BCE, implies Soter; similarly, (2) 
Pseudo-Theodoretus, P.W., pp. 150-55, see n. 35 
below. 



21. Clement of Alexandria (c. 150-211/16 CE), 
Strom 1.22.148, P.W., pp. 124-25, "They say that 
the Scriptures, both of the Law and of the 
prophets, were translated from the Hebrew tongue 
into Greek under King Ptolemy, son of Lagus, or, 
as some assert, under him who was surnamed 
Philadelphus, Demetrius of Phalerum displaying the 
greatest zeal in the undertaking... " 

22. John Chrysostom and Pseudo-Athanasius, see 
Group [2]. 

23. Possible reasons for the confusion regarding 
the identity of the king under whose aegis the 
translation was produced will be discussed below 
under "PTOLEMY I OR PTOLEMY II?" 

24. The dates of the start of the reign of 
Philadelphus are discussed below. 

25. Helm, p. 129. 

26. Thack., p. 115 (English); trans, from Syriac 
by J.E.D., 53c. 

27. P.W., p. 148; trans. Paul Burguire, Contre 
Julien (Paris: Cerf, 1985), Livre I, 16. 

28. A.P., p. 95 (French); English trans, by F. J. 
Hamilton and E. W. Brooks, The Syriac Chronicle 
known as that of Zachariah of Mitylene (London: 
Methuen, 1899), p. 325. 

29. A.P., pp. 95-96; English trans, by E. A. 
Wallis Budge, The Chronography of Bar Hehraeus 
(London: Oxford University Press, 1932), Vol I, 
pp. 39-40. 

30. Karst, p. 200. 

31. C.M.S., Livre V, VI, p. 123, also known as 
Michel le Grand or Michel 1'Ancien, CM.S., p. II. 
In the trans, of Victor Langlois, Chronique de 
Michel le Grand... traduite ... sur la version 
arménienne du prêtre Ischök, (Venise: Académie de 
Saint-Lazare, 1868), p. 78, (A.P., p. 95, note 2), 
Michel le Syrien dates the translation in the 26th 
year of Ptolemy and claims that it took place on 
Cyprus, although he admits, p. 79, that others 
place it on the Pharos. C.M.S. places the event 
on the "Faros." If the 26th year is correct, 
Michel should be placed in Group [2]. 

32. in Matth. Horn. V2, P.W., p. 139. 

33. P.W., p. 149. 



34. Nicetae catena in psalmos, P.W., p. 159. 
35. Pseudo-Theodoreti tractatus ineditus, P.W., p. 
153. According to the text of P.W., the event took 
place "before the 31st year, pro triakostou protou 
etous, before the coming of Christ." This number 
is suspect because no other source places the 
translation so close to the birth of Christ - the 
closest is that given by Chrysostom for which 
there is a good explanation - see below under 
"DATES FOR THE TRANSLATION WHICH FALL LATE OR 
OUTSIDE THE REIGN OF PTOLEMY II." The date of 
P-Theodoretus is thus totally anomalous. 
Accordingly, it is here proposed that the Greek 
triakostou, i.e., 30th, should be read triakosiou, 
i.e., 300th, that is, reading Iota for Tau. This 
emended number is identical to that of Nicetas, 
and thus may have the same historical implication 
i.e., it dated the translation under Ptolemy I, 
see n. 20 above. 
36. P.W., p. 135. 
37. The system is well documented, e.g., A.E.S., 
p. 5. 
38. J.F., §114. 
39. See J.F., §185. Olympiads and Olympiadic years 
are well documented, e.g., E.J.B., pp. 75-76; pp. 
115-122 provides an easy ref. for correlating 
Olympiads, Olympiadic years and years BCE/CE. (The 
adjective used to describe one of the four years 
of an Olympiad is variable. A.A.M. uses "Olympiad 
years," see p. 35; but J.F. uses "Olympiadic 
years," see §187). 
40. These are well documented, e.g., A.E.S., p. 4; 
P.W.P., p. 5. 
41. See table in E.J.B., p. 118, re. 124th 
Olympiad. In the years 285-282 BCE Thoth 1 fell on 
November 2; in the years 281-278, on November 2. 
42. These are well documented, e.g., A.E.S., 
p. 12; P.W.P., p. 5. 
43. For the value of Julian years corresponding to 
years of Abraham, see A.A.M., p. 172; for claim 
that Abraham was born in Tishri (autumn) and the 
start of the years of Abraham, see J.F., p. 169. 
44. For an example, see discussion below on the 
Armenian Chronicle of Eusebius. 



45. For dates of the birth of Christ in early 
Christian texts, see J.F., p. 361. 
46. According to Porphyry, "While [Soter] was yet 
alive, he gave the rule to his son Ptolemy, who 
was called Philadelphus, and he lived 2 more years 
under his son who had assumed power. Thus, not 40 
years, but 38 are reckoned for the first Ptolemy, 
whom they call Soter...," Felix Jacoby, Die 
Fragmente der Griechischen Historiker (Berlin: 
Weidmann, 1929), Vol 2B, 260, 2 (2). 
47. Dates of the reigns of Soter and Philadelphus 
are those of A.E.S., pp. 66, 168. For the revised 
date for the start of the co-regency, see Alan E. 
Samuel, Greek and Roman Chronology (München: C. H. 
Beck, 1972), p. 147 with n. 5. In the past, the 
apparent overlap of the kings has inspired the 
suggestion that the translation was written during 
the co-regency years, see e.g., J. H. A. Hart, 
Ecclesiasticus (Cambridge: Cambridge University 
Press, 1909), p. 262; Henry G. Meecham, The Oldest 
Version of the Bible (Holburn Publishing House, 
London, 1932), p. 137, quoting Bleek, Introduction 
to the Old Testament II, 400ff. This theory is not 
promoted here, although the existence of the 
co-regency is vital to the argument below. 
48. A.E.S. pp. 25-26 and n. 111. 
49. A.E.S., pp. 27-28, states that the back-dating 
occurred in the 16th year of Philadelphus, 267 
BCE. Another opinion is given by Uebel, Bibl. 
Orient. 21 (1964), pp. 310-12, who presents 
evidence to support a change in the 13th year of 
Philadelphus, 270 BCE. The argument of this 
discussion is not affected by which of these dates 
is correct, because, as will be shown, the 
significant dates given for the translation in 
Group [1], i.e., the dates of Eusebius and 
Epiphanius, pre-date the King's 13th year. Thus, 
the 13th year will here be accepted as the date of 
the change. See Ludwig Koenen, Eine agonistische 
Inschrift aus Ägypten und fruhptolemüische 
Königsfeste (Meisenheim: Hain, 1977), pp. 43-45, 
with refs.; P.M.F., Vol II, pp. 364-65. 
50. See n. 49. 
51. The mechanics of the addition will be detailed 
below in the main text. 
52. The following sources which state that 
Philadelphus ruled for 38 years are restricted to 



those which deal with the translation of the Law. 
(The number after each name refers to the position 
of the name in the list of sources in List 1 at 
the end of this paper). (1) Julius Pollux, No.6; 
(2) Eusebius' Latin Chronicle (see Helm, pp. 
129-30), No.8iia; (3) Epiphanius, Weights and 
Measures, J.E.D., 53c, No.9; (4) Basil of 
Seleucia, P.W., p. 149, (PG 85, p. 421), No.16; 
(5) Nicephorus, No.22; (6) Syncellus, ed. Bekker 
(Bonn, 1847), p. 49, No.23; (7) Cedrenus, P.W., p. 
135, No.24; (8) Leo Grammaticus, P.W., p. 136, 
No.26; (9) 32. Michel le Syrien, No. 32, CM.S., 
p. 232; (10) Bar Hebraeus, No.33; (10) Solomon, 
Book of the Bee, No.34; (11) Armenian version of 
Eusebius' Chronicle (the years emended from 28), 
No.8iib,c. 

Josephus, Ant XII 11, No.3i, gives the 
equivalent 39 Macedonian years. 

Porphyry, above n. 46, makes no reference to 
the translation, but suggests that, due to the 
co-regency, two years should be removed from the 
regnal years of Soter, see below on "ANCIENT 
KNOWLEDGE OF THE CO-REGENCY" in main text. 
53. The corresponding Julian months are calculated 
from A.E.S., pp. 161-67, esp. Table C, pp. 166-67. 
Dates are given to the nearest Julian month, since 
A.E.S. states p. 161 that the months are not 
accurate before Philadelphus' 22nd year. 
54. See n. 42. 
55. A.E.S., p. 66, calculates the length of the 
co-regency by counting full years backwards in the 
reign of Ptolemy II, but the total effect is the 
same. 
56. See n. 55. 
57. The length of the co-regency in Olympiad years 
is not important during the reign of Philadelphus, 
because the system of Olympiad years was probably 
developed after his time, perhaps by Eratosthenes 
in Alexandria after Philadelphus had died, see 
n. 63. However, they are relevant to the evidence 
of later sources - see below in main text re. 
"PTOLEMY I OR PTOLEMY II?" 
58. See n. 25. 
59. See n. 52. 
60. See n. 46. A.A.M., p. 1 3 0 , notes that Eusebius 



cites only two named authorities, Porphyry (in 
relation to Hesiod) and Apollodorus. 
61. See n. 46. 
62. For further discussion on the co-regency, see 
below under "ANCIENT KNOWLEDGE OF THE CO-REGENCY" 
in main text. 
63. A.A.M., pp. 117-18; E.J.B., p. 87 
64. "More or less" occurs in the Syriac version of 
Epiphanius 1 Weights and Measures, but is absent in 
the Greek. See J.E.D., p. 28, n. 99. The phrase 
appears in the trans, of Thack., p. 115. 
65. Justin Martyr, Dialogue with Trypho 88. 
66. Observed by J.F., pp. 274, 427, who cites: (1) 
Lk 3:23, "Jesus was about (^osei) 30 when he was 
baptised;" (2) Irenaeus, Against Heresies II xxii 
5, "For when [Jesus] came to be baptized, he had 
not yet competed his 30th year, but was beginning 
to be about 30 years of age;" (3) Epiphanius, 
Panarion haer. 51,16,2. ed. Karl Holl, Die 
griechischen christlichen Schriftsteller der 
ersten drei Jahrhunderte II (1922), p. 271, 
"[Jesus was] beginning to be about 30 years of 
age." Epiphanius puts the baptism of Jesus on Nov 
8, 60 days before his 30th birthday, reckoning his 
birth on Jan 6, 2 BCE, see J.F., pp. 251-52. 
67. The expression may in fact have originated as 
a way of referring to the age of a child before 
his first year. To overcome the problem, v;e refer 
to the age of such a child in months. 
68. For Bar Hebraeus, see n. 16, No.32 in List 1. 
For evidence of his dependence on Epiphanius, see 
trans, of the history of Bar Hebraeus by E. A. 
Budge, The Chronography of Gregory Abu 1 Faraj 
(London: Oxford University Press, 1932), p. 20, in 
which Epiphanius is cited in the section of this 
work entitled Kings of the Hebrews, p. 20. For a 
general appreciation of the debt owed to 
Epiphanius by Syriac writers, see J.E.D., p. viii, 
"...in order to trace the sources of Bar hebraeus, 
Karkaphensian philology and much else in Syriac 
literature, it proved necessary to recur time and 
again to Epiphanius' Weights and Measures." The 
standard of the testimony of Bar Hebraeus can be 
gauged from the remark by M. Sprengung & W. C. 
Graham, Barhebraeus ' Scholia on the Old Testament 
(University of Chicago Press, Chicago, Illinois, 
1931), p. vii, that he was "by far the greatest 



writer in the entire history of Syriac 
literature." 
69. See n. 52. 
70. See n. 48. 
71. E.g., Epiphanius, Panarion 29,4,1, see trans, 
of Frank Williams, The Panarion of Epiphanius of 
Salamis, Book I (Sects 1-46) (Leiden: E. J. Brill, 
1987), p. 114. 
72. J.E.D., p. 7; F. Williams (see above note) p. 
XII; p. 114, in Panarion 3,3 & 4,1 Eusebius 1 HE is 
used at Panarion 29,5,1-4, etc. see F. Williams, 
pp. 112-14. 

73. Stated in connection with the re-numbering of 
the same regnal years of Philadelphus, indicated 
on the Mendes stele, see J Oates, A. Samuel and C. 
Welles, Yale Papyri in the Beinecke Rare Book and 
Manuscript Library, American Studies in 
Papyrology, Vol 2 (New Haven: The American Society 
of Papyrologists, 1967), No.28, p. 67. 
74. LetAris 39. 
75. See n. 49 for the possible difference in the 
years of the change noted by Samuel and Uebel. 
76. For contemporary inscriptions from Bucheum, 
see A.E.S., p. 26. 
77. Perhaps the date of the completion was marked 
on the actual anniversary of the reign of the King 
on April 6th. The anniversary of the co-regency 
was probably the annual birthday of the King, see 
A.E.S., pp. 69-70. The co-regency may have been a 
birthday present from Soter to his son. The 
splendor of the ceremony held for the translators 
would be appropriate for the special celebrations 
held by Ptolemies on their birthdays. See also 
P.M.F., p. 232. It is interesting that some 
authors of popular books have already confidently 
given this year, e.g., Pears Cyclopaedia 97th 
Edition, ed. Christopher Cook (London: Pelham 
Books, 1988), p. A3, "280 BCE;" J. 0. Westwood, 
The Art of Illuminated Manuscripts (London: 
Bracken Books, 1988), p. 1, "about 280 BCE." 
78. See n. 63. 
79. R.P., p. 153. Eratosthenes lived c.275-194 
BCE. 
80. See n. 73. 



81. See pp. 406-407. 
82. See n. 29. 
83. See n. 68. 
84. See n. 66. 
85. See n. 27. 
86. On Cyril's use of Eusebius' Chronicle, see 
A.A.M., p. 325, n. 52. 
87. See n. 28. 
88. A.M.M., p. 78. For a comparison of the 
reliability and accuracy of the Armenian and 
Syriac versions of the Chronicle, compared with 
the Latin version, see A.A.M., pp. 65,74,78,81. 
89. The reasons for the difference are well known, 
see A.A.M., pp. 73-79. 
90. See n. 43. 
91. See n. 43. 
92. A.A.M., pp. 76-79. 

93. A.A.M., p. 74. 

94. A.A.M., pp. 77-79. 
95. A.A.M., p. 78, p. 324, n. 48. 
96. See n. 31 . 
97. C.B.S., pp. XXV-XXVI. 
98. Appendix to Megillath Taanith, in Anecdota 
Oxoniensia, Semitic Series, Vol I, Part VI, 
Mediaeval Jewish Chronicles II (Oxford, 1895), 
Section II, p. 24. A variant mss. gives the 7th of 
Tevet. 
99. E.S., Vol 1, p. 590. 
1 00. LetAris 308-1 1 . 
101. Megillath Taanith states that when the 
translation was made, "darkness came upon the 
world for three days." This suggests that the 
Jewish date coincided with an eclipse of the sun. 
But no kind of heavenly portent appears in any of 
the accounts of the translation, although the 
latter include several miraculous events, e.g., 
the claim (of Aristeas and others) that the 
translation was completed in 72 days, Philo's 
claim (repeated by others) that the seventy-two 
translators all emerged with identical texts, so 



that, (as Irenaeus and others assert), the 
Scriptures were translated by the inspiration of 
God. If the translation had coincided with a 
notable astronomical event, surely a record of 
this would have entered the literary accounts. 
Moreover, no eclipse of the sun of significant 
magnitude visible from Alexandria appears to have 
occurred around the date 280 BCE, see J. K. 
Fotheringham, "A Solution of Ancient Eclipses of 
the Sun," Monthly Notices of the Royal 
Astronomical Society, 81 (1921) 104-126, esp. p. 
111. Neither can any such eclipse be recorded at 
that time for Palestine or Babylon, see Theodor 
Ritter von Oppolzer, Canon of Eclipses, trans. 
Owen Gingerich (New York: Dover Publications, 
1962), pp. 90-91, for the eclipses for the 
astronomical year -282 (historical year 281 BCE). 
A total eclipse took place over Babylon in 280 
BCE. Could this have been remembered in 
association with the translation? 

The lack of association between the date of an 
eclipse over Alexandria and the proposed year of 
the translation may suggest that the reference to 
the darkness of three days is a metaphorical echo 
of the three days darkness that descended on 
Pharaoh when he refused to allow the Jews to leave 
Egypt, Exod 10:22. This plague heralded a 
catastrophe of the Egyptians - the slaying of the 
first born - just as the translation of the 
Pentateuch heralded a catastrophe for the Jews 
when their Bible was later adopted by the 
Christians and used in evidence against the people 
by whom it was inspired. 
102. LetAris 312-21. 
103. According to the tables in the Calendar for 
6,000 Years, devised by A. A. Akavia, ed. David 
Zakai (Jerusalem: Mossad Harav Kook, 5736-1975), 
pp. 292-93, the 8th of Tevet fell on Tuesday, 28th 
Dec. 281 BCE, in the Jewish year 3481. But, as 
the Jewish calendar was probably not officially 
fixed till the 4th cent. CE, this may not be 
accurate. Using calculations based entirely on 
astronomical data, Dr Robin Jakeways, of the 
Department of Physics in the University of Leeds 
has confirmed that the 8th of Tevet in the 
historical year 281 BCE (= astronomical year -282) 
corresponds with a date at the end of Dec. 281 
BCE. If the original Jewish record gave the 7th of 
Tevet, see n. 98, the likelihood of a date in 
December rather than January is increased. 



However, R. Parker and W. H. Dubberstein, 
Babylonian Chronology 626 B.C.-A.D. 75 
(Providence, Rhode Island: Brown Univ. Press, 
1956), p. 37, calculate that the year 281 BCE was 
intercalated in Babylon, and indicate that the 8th 
of Tevet fell on the 11th Jan. But see n. 154. 
104. See C.E.P. Brooks, Climate Through the Ages 
(London, Ernest Benn, 1949), esp. p. 281, "The 
beginning of the 'period of unchanging 
climate'.... stands only a few centuries before 
Christ;" also pp. 333-35, which dismisses 
appreciable changes of climate in the 
Mediterranean provinces of Africa, including 
Alexandria. 
105. Philo, Moses II 42. 
106. The 8th of Tevet may fall on different dates 
in December or possibly early January, see n. 103. 
During this time, the following storms (whose 
names may also represent feast days) and rains are 
recorded for Alexandria in the Coptic calender, 
see Mary Dungan Megalli, On the Road in Egypt: A 
Motorist's Guide (Cairo: American University in 
Cairo Press, 1989), p. 59: Dec 4, al Kassem, 
SW-NW, force 6-8, rain, 5 days; Dec 10, Ba'i al 
Kassem, NE-NW, force 6-7, 2 days; Dec 13, al Fayda 
al Sughayyara, NW, force 6-7, 2 days; Dec 21, Ba'i 
al Fayda al Sughayyara, SW-NW, force 6-7, 2 days; 
Dec 29, 'Eid al Milad, NW, force 6-8, 2 days; Jan 
6, Ras al Sana, W-NW, force 6-8, rain, 2 days. It 
is also possible that tents were erected as 
protection from the sun. 
107. See n. 100. 
108. E.g., the production dates of the plays of 
the Greek tragedians. 
109. The date of the death of Alexander in sources 
which are unlikely to have been used by Eusebius 
are discussed by B. Z. Wacholder, "Beginning of 
the Seleucid Era" in Nourished with Peace, ed. F. 
Greenspahn, E. Hilgert and B. Mack (Chico, 
California: Scholars Press, 1984), p. 183-211, 
esp. pp. 184-85, 188. 
110. Helm, pp. 124-25, 132. 
111. Except for Josephus and Basil of Seleucia, 
the sources listed in n. 52 state that Soter ruled 
for 40 years. Josephus gives the equivalent 41 
Macedonian years and Basil gives 20 years. The 
latter value may be derived from the Parian 



Chronicle or the Canon of Claudius Ptolemaeus, in 
which the years of Soter are reckoned from his 
probable true accession on Nov. 7th, 305 BCE, see 
A.E.S., pp. 4-5, with comment by E. G. Turner, 
C.A.H., p. 128 and B. Z. Wacholder, see n. 109, 
p. 186. 
112. A.E.S., p. 30 
113. See below on "ANCIENT KNOWLEDGE OF THE 
CO-REGENCY." 
114. A.E.S., p. 30. 
115. See n. 47. 
116. The methods used by Eusebius for his 
selection of dates is briefly mentioned by A.A.M., 
p. 85 
117. Also perhaps Justin, see comments on Justin 
in List 1. 
118. The existence of a chronicle before the time 
of Eusebius has been assumed in the earlier 
discussion on the date of the translation of the 
Law, see n. 63. For a history of Greek chrono-
graphy prior to Eusebius, see A.A.M., Chap. 2. 
119. See n. 52 
120. See n. 118. 
121. Philo, De Vit.Mos. II 44; Justin, Exhortation 
to the Greeks 13, "We ourselves have been in 
Alexandria ... and have heard this story which we 
tell you from the inhabitants who have it handed 
down as a tradition of their country." 
122. Thus Henry G. Meecham, The Oldest Version of 
the Bible (London: Holborn Publishing House, 
1932), p. 126, "[Aristobulus] registers a double 
tradition." 
123. Epiphanius is not relevant here. As has been 
shown in the main text, Epiphanius and Eusebius 
transmitted different traditions, i.e., used 
different sources for the date of the translation. 
Other sources may also implicate Soter, see List 2 
at the end of this paper, but their texts need 
further investigation. 
124. See Angelo di Berardino, Patrology, IV 
(Westminster, Maryland: Christian Classics, Inc., 
1988), p. 131. 
125. See List 1 at the end of this paper, from 
John Chrysostom onwards. Nicetas, Pseudo-



Theodoretus and Syncellus are probably unreliable, 
see nn. 34, 35 and 36. 
126. If Justin Marty implicates Soter, the numbers 
are 5 for Ptolemy I, 4 for Ptolemy II, see List I, 
No. 4. 
127. E.J.B., p. 87-88. 
128. A.A.M., p. 38. Eusebius died c.340 CE, Jerome 
c.342-420 CE. 
129. Eusebius, HE B.I.8. 
130. See n. 19. 
131. See n. 18 and n. 19 with text. 
132. See n. 46. 
133. LetAris 312,317. Also Josephus, Ant. 12.110, 
who may be dependent on Aristeas and Eusebius, 
PrEv 8.5, who states his dependence on Aristeas. 
134. See n. 18. 
135. Plutarch, Mor 189 d; Aelian, VH iii.17. For 
the expulsion of Demetrius from Athens, see 
C.A.H., pp. 55-56. 
136. See n. 18 and n. 19 with text. 
137. The Cambridge Ancient History1 (Cambridge: 
Cambridge University Press, 1954), pp. 96-97. 
138. See n. 18. 
139. The same reasoning is used for the 
calculation of the date for the establishment of 
the Theoi Adelphoi in relation to the death of 
Arsino© II, see n. 73. 
140. The sources of Philo's religious thought are 
discussed by Burton L. Mack, "Philo Judaeus and 
Exegetical Traditions in Alexandria," Aufstieg und 
Niedergang der Römischen Welt II, 21.1 (1984), pp. 
226-68. Philo's use of numerical sources, which 
may include the use of a chronicle, is well known, 
see e.g., Abraham Terian, "A Philonic Fragment on 
the Decad," in Nourished with Peace, see n. 109, 
pp. 173-82, esp. p. 180, n. 29. 
141. During the life time of Eusebius, authors 
still refer to the role of Demetrius. Thus, he is 
mentioned by Epiphanius and Cyril of Jerusalem. 
However, after the time of Eusebius, the role of 
Demetrius is rarely cited - he is mentioned for 
certain by only three Byzantine scholars, 
Syncellus, Cedrenus and Grammaticus, see n. 18. 



Why should this be, especially when Demetrius is 
included by Eusebius in his prose account of the 
translation? Perhaps controversy over his role 
continued after the time of Eusebius, which the 
Chronicle of Eusebius did not help to settle, by 
its omission of the date of his absence from 
court. 
142. See nn. 11, 12 and 13. 
143. It is less likely that "days" refers to 
calendar days of 24 hours. If this were the case, 
each of the 72 days of Aristeas would refer to 2 
working days. 
144. m.Shab 7.2. 
145. LetAris 187-294. 
146. LetAris 301. 
147. This period will inevitably include one of 
the Sabbaths that have already been counted in the 
thirteen weeks, but this is a detail. 
148. Josephus, Ant XII 99 has 12 days for the 
banquet. Does this number include the 3 days that 
Aristeas gives between the banquets and the start 
of work? 
149. This method of travel by land is suggested by 
M.H., p. 167, n. 172. If so, the translators may 
have used the Via Maris from Rafia to El-Kantareh, 
see Alan H. Gardiner, JEA 6 (1920) 99-113. How 
then did the caravan cross the delta region to 
Alexandria? But, the extreme difficulties of 
travel in Sinai during summer are graphically 
described by Donald W. Engels, Alexander the Great 
and the Logistics of the Macedonian Army 
(Berkeley: University of California Press, 1978), 
p. 60. Moreover, Aristeas hints that the group 
arriving in Alexandria was heavily laden, LetAris 
172. The translators were certainly loaded when 
they returned, LetAris 319-20 - their luggage 
included the complete furnishing of a dining room 
and 10 silver footed couches with all accessories. 
Engels (p. 27) notes that sea and river transport 
were always more efficient than land transport in 
antiquity. Thus, in the march from Gaza to 
Pelusium in October, the fleet sailed alongside 
Alexander's army travelling on the coast, to 
supply food and water, Arrian Anabasis 3.1.1. 
Perhaps the journey of the translators to 
Alexandria was made by boat along the coast. For 
sailing vessels which plied the coasts, see Lionel 



Casson, Ships and Seamanship in the Ancient World 
(Princeton, New Jersey: Princeton University 
Press, 1971), pp. 337-38. Casson notes on p. 159 
n. 7, a papyrus that refers to a coastal vessel 
named an akatos, which plied between Ascalon and 
Alexandria (Sammelb. 957.6, 2nd CE). Engels p. 
59, notes that the march of Alexander between from 
Gaza to Pelusium (east of the Nile Delta, 
approximately half way to Alexandria) took 7 days. 
This can be compared with a voyage from Alexandria 
to Cyprus with unfavorable winds took only 6+ 
days, see Casson p. 289. It is clear that the 
journey from Palestine to Alexandria would be more 
efficiently made by sea than by land. 
150. LetAris 175. 
151. A similar telescoping of time may account in 
part for Nehemiah's assertion that the walls of 
Jerusalem were completed in 52 days, Neh 6:15, 
whereas Josephus gives 2 years and 4 months. Ant 
XI.v.8. 
152. LetAris 39, 302. 
153. E.S., Vol I, p. 593. 
154. It is unlikely that the year 281/0 was 
intercalated if the 8th of Tevet in 281 BCE fell 
at the end of December. An extra Adar would mean 
that the translators spent an extra month in 
Alexandria. 
155. The section below entitled "THE RETIREMENT OF 
DEMETRIUS OF PHALERUM" will suggests that the 
original planning for the translation took place 
while Soter was alive. 
156. P.M.F., Chap 6, esp. pp. 308-12. 
157. b. Shab 19a states that travel over the 
Sabbath is allowed if the journey is undertaken 
"for a good deed." 
158. It is interesting that Eusebius in the 
Chronicle stresses the connection between 
Philadelphus and the translation although it is 
obvious from the preceding accession of the King. 
Was this polemic to emphasize that, according to 
Eusebius, Philadelphus, not Soter, was King at the 
time? 
159. See n. 46. 
160. HE 7.32.16. See also n. 5. 



161. See n. 52 and 11 with text. 
162. The discussion suggests that the following 
notices were found in an early chronicle which 
precedes Eusebius: (1) 4th year of the 123th 
Olympiad, the accession of Ptolemy II; (2) 2nd 
year of the 124th Olympiad, (a) the death of 
Soter, (b) the translation of the Law, (c) the 
fall of Demetrius. 
163. See pp. 406 -407 . 
164. See n. 32. 
165. Discourses against Judaizing Christians I VI. 
166. See n. 34. 
167. See n. 35. 
168. See n. 33. 
169. See n. 36. 
170. See Lists 1 and 2 . 
1 71 . See n. 18. 
1 72 . Thus, P . W. cites all ancient accounts of the 
translation of the Law, including the dates, as 
testimonia of Aristeas. The only dissension from 
this opinion is the possibility that Aristobulus 
may be based on a different source, see n. 11. 
173. These include historical errors, see n. 3 and 
material which has little direct relevance for the 
event of the translation. The latter includes 
literary embellishments, e.g., the 7 banquets, 
LetAris 187-294, the largest section of the work, 
taking up more that one-third of the whole; and 
religious propaganda, e.g., Eleazar's digression 
on Jewish Law, LetAris 128-72, see Jellicoe's 
brief summary of comments by scholars on the 
apologetic nature of Aristeas, S.M.S., p. 54; 
also, on the religious message for the Jews in 
Aristeas, see Sebastian Brock, "To Revise or not 
to Revise: Attitudes to Jewish Biblical 
Translation," pp. 305-308 in this volume. 
174. If the translation was completed in 281/0 
BCE, further evidence of the veracity of Aristeas 
can be derived from an analysis of the names of 
the translators. The groups of names as a whole 
can be dated to the first quarter of the 3rd cent. 
BCE, see Naomi G. Cohen, "Jewish Names as Cultural 
Indicators in Antiquity," JSJ 7 (1976) 97-128. 



175. See n. 11. 
176. For bibliog. on Megillat Taanith, see E.H., 
Vol I, pp. 114-15. 
177. See n. 17. 
178. Zuntz comments that "Philo 1s report about an 
annual feast celebrated on the Pharos in 
commemoration of the translation seems genuine and 
points to an ancient tradition," see n. 9, Section 
VI. 
179. See "THE SOURCES OF EUSEBIUS & EPIPHANIUS." 
180. I would like to give thanks to the generous 
help of scholars with whom I have discussed, both 
in person and by letter, different aspects of this 
work, in particular. Professor A. Hastings, Mr I. 
Moxon, Dr H. Gottschalk, Dr R. Jakeways and Mr S. 
Burton, of the University of Leeds; Dr G. Brooke, 
and Professor B. Lindars and Dr D. M. Stec of the 
University of Manchester; Professor L. Schiffman, 
New York University; Professor E. Ulrich, 
University of Notre Dame; Professor G. Dorival, 
Université de Provence; Professor J. N. Birdsall, 
Birmingham; Mr L. Tweddle, The Library of the 
American University of Cairo; Dr C. G. Smith, the 
University of Oxford. 





THE TRANSLATION TECHNIQUE OF THE GREEK MINOR 
VERSIONS: TRANSLATIONS OR REVISIONS? 

LESTER L. GRABBE 

Part I 

According to the testimonies of the 
ancients, Aquila, Symmachus, and Theodotion were 
independent translators who rendered the Hebrew 
Bible into Greek. This view was reflected in 
handbooks up until the past few decades. 1 However, 
with the appearance of Barthélémy's fundamental 
study in 1963, the consensus has changed 
drastically. 2 The Greek Minor Versions are now 
usually presented as revisions rather than original 
translations, whose aim was either to bring the 
Greek text into line with the standardized Hebrew 
or to make the Greek of the LXX more idiomatic and 
less awkward. 

xCf. H. B. Swete, An Introduction to the Old 
Testament in Greek (revised by R. R. Ottley; 
Cambridge: University Press, 1914) 29-53. It was 
argued, however, that Theodotion revised the LXX 
rather than making an original translation (p. 
43). 
2 D . Barthélémy, Les devanciers d'Aquila (VTSup 10; 
Leiden: Brill, 1963). 



3Most publications up to 1969 are listed in S. 
Brock, et al., A Classified Index to the 
Septuagint (ALGHJ 6; Leiden: Brill, 1973). From 
1969 onwards, one should consult the annual 
Bulletin of the International Organization for 
Septuagint and Cognate Studies. 
4For example, K. G. O'Connell (The Theodotionic 
Revision of the Book of Exodus: A Contribution to 
the Study of the Early History of the Transmission 
of the Old Testament in Greek [HSM 3; Cambridge, 
MA: Harvard, 1972]) has a chapter on "Aquila's 
Dependence on Theodotion in Exodus" (pp. 252-73). 
However, it consists simply in noting the 
agreements and disagreements between Aquila, 
Theodotion, and the LXX without actually 
demonstrating that Aquila revised Theodotion. The 
fact that Aquila is sometimes closer to Theodotion 
than to the LXX does not by itself prove 
dependence. 

Yet in spite of this change of common 
opinion, the actual amount of work on the Minor 
Versions in the last 25 years is quite small, 
especially when one considers the flow of 
publications on the LXX itself during this same 
period. 3 Barthélémy's thesis has been more 
repeated than examined. While it is commonplace to 
read that the kaige revised the LXX and that 
Theodotion, Aquila, and Symmachus revised the 
kaige, little has been done systematically to 
confirm this hypothesis. 4 My purpose in this paper 
is to look more closely at Barthélémy's claim. 

The Nature of the Investigation 

The difficulty of such an investigation 
is the nature of the data for it, usually 
fragmentary and often unreliable quotations, and 



SJ. Mercati, Psalterll Hexapll reliquiae, Pars 
prima: Codex rescrlptus Bybliothecae Ambrosianae O 
39 sup. phototypice expressus et transcrlptus 
(Consilio et studio procuratorum Bybliothecae 
Vaticanae 8; Rome: Bybliotheca Vaticana, 1958); 
Psalterii Hexapli reliquiae. Pars prima: 
Osservazione; commento critico al testo dei 
frammenti Esaplari (1965). 

even retroversions from the Syro-Hexapla, rather 
than continuous texts. To overcome some of the 
problems, I here make use of some of the few 
remains of the Hexapla extant: the Mailand text of 
the Psalms published by Mercati. 5 

The database for this study consists of 
the following passages of the Psalms from the 
Hexapla in Mercati's edition (except for the 
omission of a few passages for which data are 
absent in some columns): 

18:26-48 
28:6-9 
29:1-3 
30:1-13 
31:1-10, 20-25 
32:6-11 
35:1-2, 13-28 
36:1-6 
46:1-12 
49:1-15 
89:26-53 

The extant fragments contain columns 2-6 of the 
Hexapla, indicated by letters in Mercati's edition: 
a: Hebrew (not preserved, the MT being used for 
comparison); b: Greek transliteration of Hebrew; c: 



6 Devanciers, 4 7 . 

"'These generally involve quite common words which 
are not unlikely to be translated the same by any 
translator, including "hand," "right hand," "eye," 
"heart," and the like. 

Aquila; d: Symmachus; e: LXX (without any 

diacritical signs); £: Quinta, according to 

Mercati. This last identification is important. 

It means that Theodotion is not extant as such 

(though there do seem to be a few marginal 

quotations from it). However, Barthélémy has 

identified the Quinta of Psalms with the kaige.* 

Throughout this paper, the readings in col. f are 

referred to by the abbreviation e' (= Quinta). 

Also used are the abbreviations Aq (- Aquila) and 

Sym ( = Symmachus ). 

In order to test the question of revision 

versus translation, three points must be kept in 

mind: (1) Agreements with regard to common words 

may not be significant since two translators could 

have hit on the same equivalent independently. (2) 

The focus of any study must be on verbs and nouns 

since slight difference involving articles, 

particles, and the like may be due to accommodation 

on the part of a reviser rather than an original 

translator. (3) Where all Minor Versions agree 

with the LXX consistently throughout the 

collection, one cannot draw conclusions since one 

could prove any theory by such data."7 

Therefore, I have collated all nouns and 

verbs throughout the preserved fragments, except 

where (a) all versions give the same translation 



throughout or (b) the data in some of the columns 
is not preserved. This yielded almost 400 separate 
examples which are recorded in Part II. Each is 
numbered for ease of reference through this paper. 
The minutiae of their assembly and recording are 
indicated in the introduction to Part III. Part 
III contains the one complete psalm in the 
collection as an illustration to supplement Part 
II. 

One final comment: The results of the 
study are presented in statistical form. 
Naturally, something so complicated as the Greek 
versions cannot be reduced to statistics (nor is 
the database probably large enough to be strictly 
scientific, in any case). Nevertheless, the use of 
statistics does help to give a greater objectivity 
to ones analysis, as well as having value in 
summarizing the data. It is also not a question of 
whether I have not missed some words or made errors 
of recording—undoubtedly there are both these 
despite checks—but that the database is 
sufficiently large to render such errors of no 
major significance to the overall results. 

Kaiqe Recension 

The data seem to provide a reasonable 
confirmation of Barthélémy's thesis that the kaige 
represents a revision of the LXX. In 63 percent of 
the examples (245), e' agrees with the LXX. In the 



8 E . Tov, et al. (ed.), The Greek Minor Prophets 
Scroll from Nahal Hever (RHevXIIgr) (DJD 8; 
Oxford: Clarendon: 1990). 
965 instances: ## 6, 8, 10, 13-15, 19, 33, 36, 40, 
42, 43, 53, 55, 57, 63, 66, 67, 78, 81, 92, 93, 
96, 101-3, 105, 106, 108, 111, 117, 122-25, 132, 
140, 147, 174, 188, 189, 192-94, 197, 221, 241, 
242, 245, 247, 249, 260, 262, 271, 278, 285, 289, 
291, 315, 345, 346, 350, 372-74. 

text in Part III, e' agrees exactly with the LXX 
about three-quarters of the time (76 percent). 
Even when the LXX is inconsistent in its renderings 
of the underlying Hebrew, e' may follow the LXX in 
its inexactitudes. In collating the data, it 
became clear that one would normally expect e' to 
agree with the LXX. This conclusion has also been 
supported by the analysis in Tov's recent edition 
of 8HevXIIgr. 8 There are certainly many 
differences from the LXX, but most of these can be 
explained as an attempt to conform more closely to 
the current Hebrew. (As noted above, Theodotion 
was not included in the database.) 

Aquila's Version 

Aquila agrees with e', exactly or closely 
in 118 instances, or 30 percent. We could point to 
this fact and follow Barthélémy in saying that the 
former is a revision of the latter. However, a 
closer look shows that things are not so simple. 
We must first eliminate the examples in which LXX = 
e'= Aq since this could show a dependence of Aq on 
the LXX rather than e'. 9 (65 cases). There are 



1 0##23, 35, 37, 46, 47, 51, 52, 56, 64, 94, 95, 
98, 138, 179-83, 201-4, 210, 235, 239, 268, 269, 
272, 284, 293, 312, 357, 380. 
1 : L##7, 9, 11, 27, 82, 86, 87, 133, 205-7, 250, 
270, 281, 305, 316, 328, 365, 367, 375. 
1 2Several are not consistently rendered by Aquila 
or have other problems associated with them (##23, 
27, 46, 235, 239, 284, 305, 376). For an 
indication of the translations in other passages, 
I have only relied on J. Reider and N. Turner (An 
Index to Aquila [VTS 21; Leiden: Brill, 1966]) and 
not attempted an independent check. About 15 
occur only once so that, even though they are 
apparently rendered consistently by Aquila 
elsewhere, I cannot discern how the kaige renders 
them (##11, 35, 47, 56, 64, 98, 133, 138, 250, 
281, 293, 316, 328, 365, 380). 
1 3 # # 37, 51, 52, 86, 87. 

left 33 examples of e' = Aq / LXX. 1 0 To these we 
can add 20 examples of close agreement (e.g., Aq 
omits an article), 1 1 to give a total of 14 percent. 
When we look at these in detail, we find that it is 
not possible to draw any sort of conclusion one way 
or the other from about half of them. 1 2 Those 
left form the largest and most significant group, 
those which have more than one occurence in the 
Hexapla fragments. Of these, all but 5 are 
examples in which Aq renders consistently but e' 
does not. In only 5 cases do both e' and Aq render 
consistently in more than one occurence. 1 3 

Thus, where the situation can be checked 
most of the agreements between e' and Aquila could 
be accounted for as fortuitous. That is, Aquila is 
consistent whereas e' is not, so there would be no 
reason to assume borrowing. Yet even if we counted 
all of them, they still make up only 14 percent of 



1 4 0 n Aquila's technique, see K. Hyvärinen, Die 
Übersetzung von Aquila (Coniectanea Biblica, Old 
Testament Series 10; Uppsala: Gleerup, 1977). 

the significant words in the text, a rather small 
number if Aquila ultimately depended on the kaige. 
But could not Aquila nevertheless be a version of 
kaige, despite these considerations, when one takes 
into account the cases in which Aquila agrees with 
the LXX and e' together (30 percent)? To answer 
that, one must consider the following points: 

First, when does a revision become so 
extensive that it should be considered a new 
translation? For example, there would be general 
agreement that the Revised Version of 1881 was, as 
its name indicates, a revision of the Authorized 
Version of 1611, but what about the Revised 
Standard Version? It claims to be a revision of 
the Authorized Version and is certainly in that 
tradition, but most of us regard it as a 
translation in its own right. 

Secondly, there is a more practical 
consideration. The data show that Aquila attempted 
a very consistent rendering, so that the same 
Hebrew word (and even root in some cases) was 
almost always rendered by the same Greek word. 1 4 

To have revised an earlier text, either the LXX or 
kaige, would have required Aquila to change almost 
half the words (47 percent) in the one text in Part 
III. Is this a reasonable assumption? And if he 
was attempting a consistent rendering, what 
advantage would it be to use a version which was so 



1 5 I t has also been argued that Aquila never agrees 
with the LXX against the kaige (e.g., O'Connell, 
Theodotionic Revision, 252-73). This is not 
strictly true since even O'Connell notes an 
occasional agreement of Aquila with the LXX and 
against the kaige (pp. 257-58). In my study there 
is also some agreement with the LXX against e' (## 
97, 370, and possibly 371). This is not much and 
may be due to accident or scribal error, but it 
must be taken account of in any assessment of the 
relationship between Aquila and the kaige. 

often inconsistent? Would it have been easier to 
do this than to translate from scratch? Perhaps a 
definite decision is not possible, but there is 
little in Aquila's translation which could not be 
explained by assuming an original translation. 

Finally, one should consider that any 
partial revision of the LXX toward the MT is likely 
to appear intermediate between it and the literal 
rendering of Aquila. That is, Aquila is a close 
rendering of a text very similar to the MT. Any 
independent revision of the LXX which remains 
fairly literal but also corrects the LXX to bring 
it more in line with the MT would appear to be a 
stage between Aquila and the LXX, even if it was 
not. 1 5 

However, even then one could allow that 
Aquila was refining a tradition of literal 
translation which had begun much earlier. As has 
been suggested, the kaige could have been a product 
of such a "school of literalism." We should not 
assume a linear progression, though, as if the most 
literal was chronologically later than the others. 
There may have been different streams of thought 



Svmmachus' Version 

The statistics on Symmachus do not seem 

Sym=LXX: 14% (55) 

Sym=e': 15% (57) 

Sym=Aq: 7% (28) 

to show any clear pattern: 
Sym=LXX^e'/Aq: 5% ( 1 8 ) 1 7 

Sym=e'/LXX^ Aq: 10% ( 3 7 ) 1 8 

Sym=e'^LXX/Aq: 3% ( 1 3 ) 1 9 

Sym=e'/Aq^ LXX: 1% (5)-o 
Sym=Aq^LXX/e' : 6% ( 2 3 ) 2 1 

1 G R . A. Kraft already made a similar point in his 
review of Barthélémy (Gnomon 37 [1965] 474-83). 
Talking specifically of the claim that R 
represents a revision of the LXX, he notes: "It 
can be shown that basically independent Greek 
translations of basically the same Hebrew 
vVorlage' can have a great deal in common" (p. 
479-80). 
1 7##23, 83, 88, 100, 149, 201-7, 220, 263, 284, 
357, 375, 379. 
1 8 # # 4 , 79, 104, 112, 113, 127, 136, 139, 150-52, 
163, 165, 169, 173, 177, 178, 184, 230, 232, 264-
67, 283, 303, 314, 326, 332, 340, 341, 347, 349, 
368, 381, 387, 388. 
1 9##45, 54, 155, 185, 186, 200, 213, 234, 244, 
273, 287, 346, 369. 
2°##37, 98, 235, 357, 365. 

even within a common "school" tradition, with some 
thinking that too literal a translation such as 
Aquila's was not right. That is, Aquila might 
represent the refinement of a technique which we 
already see developing in the kaige. But once the 
technique was developed, Aquila could have used it 
to make an independent translation of the Hebrew 
rather than a revision of the kaige.** 



Sym=e' ̂ LXX: 
Sym=LXX^e' : 5% 

5% 

The statement by Barthélémy that Symmachus revised 
the kaige does not seem to bear u p . 2 2 There is no 
clear relationship between Symmachus and any of the 
other versions. On the one hand, Symmachus does 
sometimes agree with the LXX; on the other hand, 
since there seems to be no attempt to render 
consistently, one could see this agreement as often 
accidental. Nevertheless, there are instances 
where the LXX may lie at the basis of his 
translation; at least, he agrees as often with the 
LXX against e' as with e' against the LXX. There 
is also the possibility that he knew Aquila, 
contrary to Barthélémy, since in a number of cases 
he agrees with Aquila against e'. One might easily 
argue that if Symmachus is chronologically later, 
as the ancient sources indicate, he knew all the 
previous versions and happily drew from them all. 
This is only an impression and difficult either to 
substantiate or to disprove, but it does indicate 
his lack of dependence on any particular previous 
version and suggests that his should be 
characterized as a new translation, whatever 
influence there might be from his predecessors. 

2 1 # # 1 , 3, 16-18, 30-32, 75, 121, 129, 134, 135, 
208, 217, 226, 237, 251, 295, 302, 331, 353, 359. 
^Devanciers, 261-62. 



It would be foolish to make sweeping 
claims. I have examined only portions of one OT 
book. Nevertheless, this study has had the 
advantage of looking at complete passages rather 
than just isolated words or phrases of doubtful 
attribution. My conclusions must be judged within 
the limits noted. One should first observe that 
the whole Minor Version tradition has been 
influenced by the LXX. That is, even independent 
later translations would inevitably take a form 
partially determined by the LXX tradition. 

The kaige recension identified by 
Barthélémy does seem to be a revision of the LXX. 
Most of the differences could be explained as due 
to the desire of the reviser to make the Greek 
conform more closely to a particular Hebrew text. 

The question of Aquila and Symmachus is 
more difficult. One would be just in saying that 
both have been influenced in some way by the LXX 
tradition. Some agreements, especially in 
Symmachus, seem to be borrowings from the LXX and 
not just the translator's accidentally hitting on 
the same rendering. For revisions supposedly 
dependent on kaige, there is surprisingly little 
agreement between the former and Aquila and 
Symmachus. Where Aquila agrees with the kaige, it 
can usually be explained in one of two ways: (a) 
it is a rendering of Hebrew words for which 
independent translators might easily adopt the same 
Greek equivalent; (b) Aquila rendered the Hebrew 
conistently by the same Greek equivalent whereas 

Conclusions 



the kaige only sometimes renders the same as 
Aquila. It seems best to designate Aquila as a new 
translation in its own right. Its relationship to 
kaige and perhaps even to the LXX is not a simple 
one, but it seems wrong to designate it only as a 
revision of the kaige. 

Similarly, Symmachus is so often 
different from the kaige—as well as from the LXX 
and Aquila—as to make the question of a revision 
difficult. It seems to be an independent 
translation, though one could argue that the LXX, 
kaige, and Aquila all had their influence on it. 

These results are necessarily 
provisional. I can hardly claim to have disproved 
Barthélémy's thesis. Indeed, one aspect of it has 
been supported, that the kaige (and by impliction 
Theodotion) represents a revision of the LXX. Yet 
it seems to me that there are major difficulties 
with his thesis when it comes to the two other 
versions. This study has suggested reasons for 
giving greater weight to the older idea that Aquila 
and Symmachus were original translators. 



Part II 

The following points should be noted about the 
collection and collation here: 
1. All citations are given according to those of 

the Hebrew text. For LXX chapter numbers, 
subtract 1; verse numbers are all the same. 

2. The readings of the editor are generally 
accepted and given without indication of 
abbreviation or slight differences in spelling 
(e.g., presence or absence of the iota 
adscript) or correction of obvious scribal 
error. Otherwise, the essential agreements 
and disagreements might not be clear. 
Mercati's publication must be consulted for 
the exact form of the text preserved. 
However, examples with major textual problems 
and those in which full data are not preserved 
have been omitted. 

3. The words are generally organized by the 
theoretical Hebrew roots. Despite certain 
obvious problems with this, it makes clearer 
the translation technique used in some 
instances. However, a number of noun are 
forms recorded alphabetically rather than 
under a root. 

4. In order to make clear the agreements and 
disagreements between the version, the 
following sigla are used: 

Exact agreement with the LXX 
" Same as the word immediately above 

— Absence of the word immediately 
above 



(1) Psa 49:3 
MT: J TOXI 
L X X : ica! Ttéi/riç 
e': 
Aq: <ai nrœxoç 
Sym: Kai ntcuxoç 

nmx 

(2) Psa 49:12 
MT: niDIX ,!7y 
L X X : éni TÛU yaiûu 
e': 
Aq: en! — x9°uaç 
Sym: — taîç yaiaiç 

TTX 

(3) Psa 18:29 
MT: -PXJl 
L X X : (jximeïç 

Aq: (jxxueîç 
Sym: <{>aueîç 

1TX 

(4) Psa 18:33 
mt: *rm«jn 
L X X : ô nepiÇcuuyûouu Lie 

Aq: — nepiÇojuuuç Lie 
Sym: 

im 
(5) Psa 31:24 
MT: D m O X 
LXX: ÖTi âXT\9eiaç 
e': ôAnBeuxu 
Aq: mcrcoùç 
Sym: nio"ueiç 

(6) Psa 89:29 
MT: IUDX3 
L X X : TTicrcf) 

e': 
Aq: 
Sym: niortoSriaeTai 

(7) Psa 89:34 

mt: •'imnxn 
L X X : éu xfji âXr|8ela u.ou 
e ' : éu xfii n i o r e i LIOU 
Aq: éu — nicrcei LIOU 
Sym: -- xfju ntcrau LIOU 

(8) Psa 89:38 
MT: IDXD 
L X X : n iorôç 
e': 
Aq: 
Sym: 

(9) Psa 89:50 

MT: iimnxn 
L X X : éu xfi âXriGeia CTOU 
e': éu xfi n i o r e i CTOU 
Aq: éu -- nicrtei CTOU 
Sym: ôià TTJÇ âXriQeiaç CTOU 

KflX 

(10) Psa 31:25 
MT: KDXn 
L X X : Kai KporcaioûcrGuj 
e': 

Aq: 

Sym: Kai CTTeppoûcrBùj 

mnx 

(11) Psa 18:31 

mt: rnnx 
L X X : t à X ô y i a 
e ' : TÔ X6y lou 
Aq: - Xôyiou 
Sym: — pnicnç 
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HPK (18) Psa 32:10 

M T : nDinrn 
(12) Psa 35:15 L X X : — zàv ôè éXmÇouxa 
M T : 1D0K31 e ' : 
L X X : — aui/nx6n°'Cdv Aq: Kal xàv - îienoiOÔTa 
e ' : Sym: —zàv ôè nenoi96xa 
A q : Kal crui/eXéyricrav 
Sym: — rjuvfYyovTO (19) Psa 49:7 

M T : Dinron 
TX L X X : ol ïienoiOôxeç 

e': 
(13) Psa 30:6 A q : 
M T : 13X3 Sym: 
L X X : eu t û i Oujuiûi OÙTOO 

e': I2Ä 
Aq: éu — OuLiûi otùxoû 
Sym: ôpyV| aûtoO (20) Psa 32:9 

M T : pnn 
L X X : o î ç OÛK ë o r i onjueo-iç 
e': 

(14) Psa 31:2 Aq: — OÛK ëom oruuiévai 
M T : mtf13X Sym: — m/ôrynoi 
L X X : K<xzavr\MvQeiT[v 
e': (21) Psa49:4 
A q : M T : nHIDn 
Sym: L X X : crûi/eaeiç 

€ ' : 
(15) Psa 35:26 Aq: <|>poi/iîo-eiç 
M T : itfD"» Sym: oûueouv 
L X X : aicrxyv9e\.r\crai/ 
e': 
A q : 
Sym: Karaio-xwGeinaov ( 2 2 ) P s a 49:15 

M T : 111737 
nD3 L X X : — naXauu0i<|o-eTo:t 

e ' : — KCfcarpî aeTai 

(16) Psa 28:7 A q : elç Kon:cn:pu|>oci 
M T : F1DD Sym: — naXaubo-ei 
L X X : fîXniaev 
e ' : }Ù2 
Aq: énenoiGnareu 
Sym: êTienoiGTiaev (23) Psa 35:25 

M T : irmy73 
(17) Psa 31:7 L X X : KorcenioLieu aûtôu 
M T : TiriDD e ' : KorcenouTÎo-a,uei/aùtôu 
LXX: rikmoev Aq: KorcenoimaotLieu aùxôv 
e': Sym: 
Aq: énenoîGTiaa 
Sym: enenoiGricra 



1V2 (29) Psa 49:15 
M T : 1pD7 

(24) Psa 49:11 L X X : ' e i ç t o n p o o i 

M T : e ' : 

LXX: <a i â u o u ç A q : e i ç — npcdfav 

e ' : Sym: é u TÛiopOpcp 

Aq: m ! àcrûi /exoç 

Sym: Kal ànaBtyz f P I J 

(25) Psa 89:47 (30) Psa 89:29 
M T : M T : W i m 
L X X : éKKau9r(CTeTai L X X : K a l r) ôia9r|Kri j i o u 

e ' : e ' : 
A q : âva<j)0i!iCTeTai A q : Kal - truuGriKri LIOU 

Sym: ([»XeyfjaeTat Sym: Kai 1*1 <ruvQr\Kr\ j i o u 

S E D (31) Psa 89:35 
M T : Wn3 

(26) Psa 30:10 L X X : vf\v ôiaOniaii/ MOU 

M T : yv3 e ' : 

L X X : cîx|>éXeia A q : — avvB-f\KT\v JIOU 

e ' : Sym: zt\v cruuOî Krti/ j i ou 

Aq: TiXeouéKTri'a.a 

Sym: KépSoç (32) Psa 89:40 

M T : n n n 
L X X : t f | v ôiaGTÎKTiy 

e ' : 

(27) Psa 89:41 A q : — oui/Bfrni/ 
M T : " P I O J Sym: TTV o-uv9iÎKr|v 

L X X : zà ôxupcuj iara a ù t o u 

e ' : TT3 
Aq: ô x u p u J L i a OÛTOG 

Sym: n a u t a zà nepi^pâyiaorca a ù t o O (33) Psa 18:27 
M T : T » 

122. L X X : éKXeKToO 
e ' : 

(28) Psa 46:6 Aq: 
M T : I p D Sym: KOBODÔU 

L X X : — npcut 
e ' : (34) Psa 18:27 
Aq: zf\v npcoiau M T : T D I W 

Sym: — o p B p o u L X X : EKXEKTOC éar\i 
e ' : 
A q : éKXeKTCuSi'icrrii 
Sym: K a Q a p e û c m , 



(45) Psa 18:48 

mt: m n 
LXX: Kal ùnoxâÇaç 
e ' : Kai xmoxâoowv 
Aq: Kal auvoôcbaei 
Sym: Kal îmoxaacrcju 

HiO (40) Psa 35:27 
MT: biy 

(35) Psa 46:4 LXX: neyakwQf\vta 
MT: imXJQ e': 
LXX: eu xfi Kpaxauôxrixi aûxoG Aq: 
e ' : êu rfi ùnepntjxxuia aûxou Sym: jiéyaç 
Aq: éu xfi ùnepr\$oa/ia aûxoG 
Sym: éu tût evcocaaLicoi aûxoG YT3 

TJ2 (41) Psa 89:41 
mt: 1 * n r u 

(36) Psa 18:26 LXX: xoùç (jjpcr/Lioùç aûxoG 
MT: "DJl e ' : 
LXX: àvôpôç Aq: -«- nepu^pcfyLicao: aùxou 
e ' : Sym: xoùç OpiyKOÙç aûxoG 
Aq: 
Sym: avôpa 7 ' , 3 

(37) Psa 89:49 (42) Psa 31:8 
MT: im "»0 MT: Ï 1 7 U X 
LXX: xiç écrxuv ô avOpconoç LXX: âyaXAiâo-OLiai 
e': xiç âvfip e': 
Aq: xiç àv%) Aq: 
Sym: xiç auf|p Sym: iXapeûcxoLiai 

I T U (43) Psa 32:11 
MT: 1 7 U 1 

(38) Psa 18:30 LXX: KOÙ àyoXXuSaGe 
MT: 1 1 1 ) e': 
LXX: ônô neipaxnpiou Aq: 
e ' : LIOUOÇOUVOÇ Sym: Kal eûQufxeîxe 
Aq: euÇiDi/oç 
Sym: Xôxou XÜ 

VU (44) Psa 31:23 
MT: MITI« 

(39) Psa 35:26 LXX: ànéppiLica 
MT: D^7naDn e': eKßeßXrmai 
LXX: ol LieyaXopTiLiouoGuxeç Aq: éÇéppijiai 
e': Sym: êÇeKÔnriu 
Aq: ~ jieyaXûuouxeç 
Sym: ol KaxaLieyaAuu'â|j.euoi "13*1 



(46) Psa 35:20 
M T : n m 
L X X : éXaXouu 
e ' : XaAi|CTOUo-t 
A q : X a X ^ a o u a i 
Sym: XaXoOat 

(52) Psa 35:15 
M T : l i n 
L X X : KaTeuûyrio-au 
e ' : éaicônno-au 
A q : éauuTrnaoa/ 
Sym: î péLiouu 

(47) Psa 35:20 
M T : - n3T 
L X X : éXaXouu 
e ' : pirata 
Aq: pf\)iaxa. 
Sym: Xoyouç 

run 

(53) Psa 49:4 

M T : nnm 
L X X : Kal A LieXétrt 
e': 
Aq: Kal ~ LieXérTi 
Sym: Kal - LiTiuupiaei 

(48) Psa 18:30 
M T : 
L X X : ùnep{jf\aou.ai 
e': 
Aq: ùnepnr$r|CTu) 
Sym: e n i ß n a o L i a i 

7Ù1 

Tin 

(54) Psa 29:2 

M T : -mim 
L X X : é u auXfji 
e': é u eünpeneia 
Aq: é u ôianperteia 
Sym: é u eûnpeneiai 

(49) Psa 30:2 
M T : "»3iT»7n 
L X X : UTteXaßec jie 
e ' : éÇeîXou yie 
A q : âvécrcocràç Lie 
Sym: âuijJT|CTujLieu --

ntn 

(55) Psa 32:8 
M T : i?n 
L X X : nopeûorii 
e': 
Aq: 
Sym: ôôeûoreiç 

(50) Psa 49:13 
M T : 
L X X : Kal WLIOICUSTI aûxdîç 
e ' : — cbLiouJbQri 
Aq: — e^cdLioubBqcrau 
Sym: — auurrnQriCTOVTai 

(56) Psa 35:14 
M T : ••rDVnnn 
L X X : o u T u j ç e û n p é c r r o u u 
e ' : éu.nepienâTTiCTa 
Aq: é L i T i e p i e n â r n a a 
Sym: auecrcpœjnriu 

otn 

(51) Psa 30:13 
M T : D~P 
L X X : Kara ïAjyû 
e': CTUünf|OTii 

(57) Psa 89:31 
M T : f l^"» 
L X X : nopeuBûcriu 
e': 
Aq: 
Sym: ôôeûawaiu 

Aq: CTi£junr|OT|i 
Sym: ànoaiwirncrni 



77H Tu 

(58) PSA 3 5 : 1 8 (64) PSA 30:8 

M T : ^77HX M T : mH7 
L X X : aivéotûoe L X X : TÛKaXXei jiou 
e ' : e ' : x û o p e i JIOU 

AQ: ÙLH/TICTUJ AE AQ: TÛ ÖPEI J I ° U 

SYM: ÙLIÛ CTCÛ AE SYM: XÛ NPONÀROPI LIOU 

(59) PSA 35:28 TOI 

M T : inbnn 
L X X : zàv ênawôv aov (65) PSA 30:5 

e ' : TÔV a u / e a u v a o u M T : 13T7 

AQ: — ULurïaùv a o u L X X : tfj i LiufiLirii 

SYM: TOVULU/OV a o u E ' : 

AQ: TU) Livruioonjyœ 
(60) PSA 49:7 SYM: avaLuu.UT'icrKOVTeç 

M T : 177Hn̂  
L X X : Kauxü)Liei/oi ( 6 6 ) P s a 8 9 : 4 8 

e ' : M T : -13T 
AQ: ùnvoÛLieuot L X X : JVIWIAGRYN 

SYM: âXaÇoveuÔLievoi e ' : 

AQ: 

Hun SYM: LturiLioveucroi/ 

( 6 1 ) PSA 46:4 (67) PSA 89 :51 

M T : 1DÏP M T : ~OT 
L X X : fanerai/ L X X : LivfioGriTi 

E ' : RIXNCOUCTI E ' : 

AQ: ôxXÂoovmv AQ: 

SYM: FAOÛI/tcui/ SYM: Liuruiôi/EUCROI/ 

(62) PSA 46:7 TD_T 
MT: mn 
L X X : ÉXOPAXORIO-OV (68) PSA 29 :1 

E ' : FANAAU M T : "llflTD 
AQ: ÜJXXAAAU L X X : I|JO\LIÔÇ 

SYM: ovirf[xßT\aav E ' : 
AQ: LIEXWAMIA 

13PI SYM: CPÔN 

( 6 3 ) PSA 3 0 : 1 2 (69) PSA 30:1 

M T : rODH M T : 11Ü7D 
L X X : ë a r p e ^ a ç L X X : ijjoXlick; 

e ' : e ' : 

AQ: AQ: JUEXCÔI8NU.A 

SYM: LTETEßAXEC SYM: ÂAU.A 



(70) Psa 30:5 
MT: ntU 
LXX: (jioXare 
e': 
Aq: LieAwÔfiacfce 
Sym: aiôexe 

(71) Psa 30:13 
MT: T1M * 
LXX: i}iàXrii aoi 
e' : 
Aq: LieXcü5r|crni CTOI 
Sym: âôrii ae 

(72) Psa 31:1 
MT: 
LXX: 
e': 
Aq: 
Sym: 

T1ÖTÖ 

LieXœÔriua 

(73) Psa 49:1 
MT: "IlOTu 
L X X : (JJOXLIOÇ 
e ' : 

Aq: L i e A u j ô r u i a 

Sym: ÇKTLIO: 

(74) Psa 49:9 
MT: Vim 
L X X : Kal é K o n i a a e u 

Aq: 
Sym: 

7in 

m i enotuaaxo 
âXXà TtauCTÔLieuoç 

(75) Psa 30:12 
MT: 7infl7 
LXX: eiç xapàu 
e': 
Aq: 
Sym: 

eiç xopôu 
eiç xopôu 

(76) Psa 46:9 
MT: Un 
LXX: ïÔete 

Aq: 
Sym: 

Pin 

ôpaLiarioBriTe 
BedaaaGe 

(77) Psa 31:25 
MT: 1J7TÎ1 
LXX: ctuôpiteorGe 

Aq: éuiorxùeaQe 
Sym: Kparûueo-Ge 

(78) Psa 35:2 
MT: pmn 
LXX: eniXoßoG 
e': 
Aq: 

Sym: Kpcrcricrou 

nT»n 

(79) Psa 49:5 

M T : irrpn 
LXX: xô np6ßXn>ua LIOU 
e': 
Aq: a iu iy j iâ LIOU 
Sym: 

n*n 
(80) Psa 30:4 
MT: nn^n 
LXX: ëCTuffàç Lie 
e': 
Aq: éÇuxocràç Lie 
Sym: àveÇtocuaaç ue 



(81) Psa 49:10 (87) Psa 89:48 
M T : -"»mi M T : 17n-HD 
L X X : m i ÇricreTou. L X X : f\ xmôcrzaavz 

Kal Criaerai e ' : ÉK KOTOOUTOU 
e ' : KalÇrio-erai Aq : ÉK K o r c a o u a e c o ç 

Sym: r\Liep6ßioc c5u 
A q : K a l Çno-etai 

rnn 
Sym: Çûu ôiareXécrei 

(88) Psa 35:13 
M T : DnÏÏni 

(82) Psa 89:49 L X X : toùç nctpevoxXeîv 
M T : n̂n*» j io i 
L X X : ô ç xpncetai — e ' : eu TÛ TtapevoxXeicrGai 
e ' : ô ç Çricrerai — aûioùç 
A q : - Çf | areTai — A q : éu àppcurrttaiç 
Sym: ô ç ôiareXécrei Çœu aûtûv 

Sym: 

(83) Psa 18:33 jẐ n 
M T : 7"»n 
L X X : Ôûuaji iu (89) Psa 36:3 
e ' : KalôùuaLiuv M T : jJ^nn 
Aq: e û n o p l a u L X X : éoôXouaeu 
Sym: e': 

A q : êXeûoae 
(84) Psa 49:7 Sym: éçoXiaGâveuv 
M T : D7"»n-7y 
L X X : éni ouudjiei aùxQv I B I I 
e': 
A q : énl ~ eûrtopla aû iû i / (90) Psa 46:4 
Sym: — t f i ôuvajaei èauTÛu M T : "nBTP 

L X X : K a l etotpaxGriorai/ 
(85) Psa49:11 e': KalTapaxOriCTOUTai 
M T : D^n Aq : —aûo-rripcu6r|o-0UTai 
L X X : xàv TXXOUTOU aùxcoi/ Sym: Kal GoXouLiéucou 
e ' : xf\w ô û u a j i u v a û x c ù u 

Aq: — eûnopiav aÛTÛu H3n 
Sym: xt\v iaxùu aùxûv 

(91) Psa 46:10 
ibu M T : nnn 

L X X : ÔnXov 
(86) Psa 49:2 e': 
M T : 1% Aq : ôôpu 
L X X : xf\v oiKoujieuriu Sym: Xôyxaç 
e ' : xr\v KarâSuauv 
A q : — Kardôuaiu 
Sym: xf\v eymaxa 



Tun um 
(92) Psa 28:6 (98) Psa 35:16 

M T : m a n n M T : n a n n 
L X X : zf\q 8ef|<J€u)ç LIOU L X X : ènelpacrav Lie 
e': e ' : éu ùnoKpio-ei 
Aq: —oeifaeubc M o u A q : e u u n o K p i c r e t 
Sym: xfjc bcecriaç u.ou Sym: éu vmoKpîcrei 

i o n 
(93) Psa 30:9 
M T : pniîX (99) Psa 31:8 
L X X : Senê aoLiai M T : T 1 0 ] 1 ? 
e': L X X : én ixûéXée i aou 
Aq: e': 
Sym: ucexeûcm) Aq : éu - éXéun CTOU 

Sym: éu xfj xâpitî CTOU 
(94) Psa 30:11 
M T : nam (100) Psa 31:22 
L X X : Kai ^Xéno-éu j ie M T : MOU 
e ' : Kai ôcopricrai LIOI L X X : xô ëXeoç aûxou 
A q : Kai ScbpriCTai Jim 6 : öcriou aûtou 
Sym: — ùkxeipéu Lie Aq: ëXeou aûtou 

Sym: 
(95) Psa 31:10 
M T : n3n (101) Psa 31:24 
L X X : éXencrôu Lie M T : "PI'On 
e': ôwpnCTai u.oi LXX: ol ÖCTIOI aûxoG 
Aq: ôobpriCTai JIOI e ' : 
Sym: oucxeipôu jae A q : -- ÖCTIOI aûxoG 

Sym: 
(96) Psa 31:23 
M T : n n n n (102) p s a 3 2 : 1 0 

L X X : ttfc ôeiîo-edbç LIOU M T : "I0n 

e': L X X : ëXeoç 
Aq: — ôefiCTecibç J i ° u e • 
Sym: ZT\Q ixeo-iaç j i ° u A q : 

Sym: 

(97) Psa 35:19 
M T : Dan (103) Psa 89:29 
L X X : ôtopeàu M T : n o n 
e ' : Liàrnu L X X : TÔ ëXeôç LIOU 
Aq: e': 
Sym: âuaixicoç Aq: -- ëXeôç LIOU 

Sym: 



(104) Psa 89:34 IDÜ 
M T : n o m 
L X X : — TÔ ôè ëXeôç pau (110) Psa 31:23 
e': MT: nam 
Aq: Kal eXeôu L X X : eu rf\\ éKortàcrei }Xov 
Sym: e ' : 

Aq: év Oajaßfiarei jaou 
(105) Psa 89:50 Sym: EU éKTiXiféei M o u 

M T : ^ n o n 
L X X : xà éXéTi aou 33TI 
e': 
Aq: - êXéri oou (111) Psa 30:12 
Sym: MT: H33n 

L X X : ëcrcpeijjaç 
non e ' : 

A q : 
(106) Psa 18:31 Sym: nexeßaXeq 
M T : D^onn 
L X X : TÛU éXmCàuTwu FPn 
e': 
Aq: (112) Psa 35:27 
Sym: TÛU nenoiOOTuju MT: l vDn 

L X X : oi OéXouteç 
(107) Psa 31:2 e': 
MT: TPOn Aq: -- ßouXöjxeuoi 
L X X : rçXmo-a Sym: 
e': 
A q : énenoiOnaa (113) Psa 35:27 
Sym: énenoiOno-a MT: F3nn 

L X X : oi OéXou-ceç 
(108) Psa 31:20 e ' : 
MT: D"» 01117 A q : ô ßouXöjieuoc 
L X X : xoîç éXTÛÇoucnu Sym: 
e': 
Aq: ~ian 
Sym: xoîç npoaôoKÛo-IU 

(114) Psa 35:26 
(109) Psa 46:2 MT: 11911*1 
MT: nonö L X X : <ai éu-cpanémcrau 
L X X : KaTâ uyfi e ' : 
e': Aq : Kal Kcrtaio-xwOeiricrau 
Aq: éXnlç Sym: Kal Karopuyeir|°'ay 

Sym: nenolOnaiç 



mi 
(115) Psa 89:32 

M T : *»npn 
L X X : zà OiKauijiaxa M o u 

e ' : x à i*iKpißoxrjiei/a JJOU 
A q : — a K p i ß e i a c JIOU 
Sym: Ta T i p o a x â y j i a x â j i ou 

Jin 

(116) Psa 18:46 

M T : m n n 
L X X : Kai éxtuXavoa/ 
e': 
A q : K a i oucrtaXfiCTOi/tai 
Sym: Kai é v T p c a r n o w T a i 

Pin 

(117) Psa 35:16 
M T : pin 
L X X : eßpu&xt/ 

e': 
A q : 

Sym: ênpiou 

tfin 

(118) Psa 35:22 

M T : tfinn-7x 
L X X : u.n nopaauüitrioTiic A q : jan Knxjjeuoriic 

Sym: r\ca>xàoTtiç 

nnn 

(119) Psa 89:41 

M T : nnno 
L X X : — oetXiau 
e ' : eiç xaneiucuaiu 
Aq: — nrficïuv 
Sym: — nTXTiCTiu 

1HD 

(120) Psa 89:45 

M T : nnon 
L X X : ànô KaOapicruoO 
e ' : TOÙÇ K6Ka8ap^iéuouç — 
A q : — KeKaGapicrjaou auxoO 
Sym: zt[V KO(0ap6xTyca aûxoO 

31D 

(121) Psa 31:20 
M T : "pID 
L X X : zf\q xpr\crx6xr{x6q a o u 
e ' : xfy; âyaOcuoiJuriç a o u 
A q : — àyaOàv aou 
Sym: TÔ àyoflôv aou 

ÏÏV 

(122) Psa 28:7 
M T : lmnx 
L X X : eqojioXoyno-ouai OÛTÛ 
e': 
A q : 

Sym: unvrjortu aûxàu 

(123) Psa 30:5 

M T : m m 
L X X : Kai éÇojioXoyeïaOe 
e': 
Aq: — éçbjioXoyeîaOe 
Sym: K a i énauveîxe 

(124) Psa 30:10 
M T : TTPH 
L X X : j i f j é^ojioXoynaeTai aot 
e ' : 
A q : 

Sym: 

(125) Psa 30:13 
M T : TUX 
L X X : éçojioXoyriaouai aoi 
e': 
Aq: 

Sym: aitféaco ae 



T P T P 

(126) Psa 35:17 (131) Psa 30:4 
MT: ">,TPÎP MT: - nTPD 
L X X : vf\v jiouoyeufi j i ° u L X X : ànô TÛU KaraßaiuöuTcou 
e ' : e ' : 
Aq: — j i o u a x n u M O U A q : ànô xoO Karaßfiuai >ue 
Sym: xfju Liouô-cntà LIOU Sym: toO ju.fi K o r c e u e x Ö ^a i jae 

*7fP (B2 ) Psa 30:10 
MT: *»mTJ 

(127) Psa 31:25 L X X : éu TÛ K o r o ß n u a i j ie 
MT: D ' 7 l P D i l e ' : 
L X X : oiéXniÇouteç A q : 
e': Sym: Kcrr.euex0euTOcji.ou 
A q : oi nepijiéuouteç 
Sym: TP 

DTP (133) Psa 32:8 
MT: TPX1 

(128) Psa 89:47 L X X : Kai aujaßißu ae 
MT: "̂ nnn e ' : Kai<j>cdTiû ae 
L X X : Is) ôpyfi aou Aq: Kai <j>ouTicra) ae 
e ' : Sym: Kai ùnoôeiÇu) aoi 
Aq: — \6X.oq aou 
Sym: à Gujiàç aou TP 

F V (134) Psa 89:38 
MT: TPS 

(129) Psa 32:8 L X X : Kai cbç fi aeXnun 
MT: Î1SPX e ' : — cbç A aekf\m\ 
L X X : éniarr ipiû A q : — cbç^ji^uri 
e ' : Sym: — cbç fi ji^uri 
Aq: ßouXeuaojiai 
Sym: ßouXeüaojiai ]£P 

X?P (135) Psa 31:5 
M T : nnn 

(130) Psa 89:35 L X X : CK nayîôoç 
MT: Xînm e ' : 
L X X : Kai Ta éKnopeuàjaeua A q : ânôÔucxuou 
e ' : Sym: ànô OIKTÛOU 
A q : Kai — ëÇoôou 
Sym: oû8è Tf\u npo<|)opau 

http://ju.fi
http://Kcrr.euex0euTOcji.ou


m 3D 

(136) Psa 49:2 
M T : •»nuh 
L X X : oi KcrtoiKoGuTeç 
e ' : 

(141) Psa 49:5 

M T : 11333 
L X X : eu 4,ot^Tinp'UjJl 

e ' : 

Aq: - Ka8r|Liei/oi Aq: é u KiGâpai 

Sym: ô i à ifiaXiTipiou 

(137) Psa 32:10 

M T : 0*3103 
LXX: a i L i â a - a y e ç 
e ' ; 

(142) Psa 49:11 
M T : 7103 1FP 
L X X : é n i TÔ OÙTÔ atypwv 

Aq: - âXynjiara 

Sym: - Kortanouriaeiç 
Aq: ä j i a âuônTOç 

Sym: OLIOG OUOTITOÇ 

122 

(138) Psa 89:38 
M T : 

L X X : Korcripxiajiéuri 

e ' : èTOiLiaaOriaeTai 

A q : eroiLiaaOncreTai 

Sym: è ô p a i a 

(143) Psa 49:14 
M T : 70D 
L X X : CTKauSaXou 

e ' : 

Aq: auaqaia 
Sym: âvoiaç 

oyj 

212 

(139) Psa 89:36 
MT: nnx 
L X X : ijjeûaoLiai 

e ' : 

Aq: ôiaijjeûo-ojiai 

(144) Psa 31:10 

MT: oym 
L X X : eu 0UU.ÜJ 

e ' : 

Aq: é u n a p o p y i a L i û i 

Sym: ô i à n a p o p y i a j a o u 

222 

È2 

(140) Psa 35:26 
M T : Hfl73 
L X X : Kai èvzponf\v 

(145) Psa 35:17 
M T : D"»T»330 
L X X : ônô Xeôuttou 

e ' : 

Aq: A q : ànô OKULIUCUU 

Sym: Kai âCTxnMoorul/Tll/ 

Sym: ànô Xeoutwu 
ôXoOpeuôuTtuU 



ÏÎ37 (152) Psa 28:7 

M T : •OJmi 
(146) Psa 35:13 L X X : Kal ùnepaoTUcrcriç jaou 

M T : ^137 
L X X : - éi/eôuojATïi/ — Aq: Kal Oupeôç JAOU 
£ ' " . . . . Sym: 
A q : - ëuôuCTÎç jiov 
Sym: TÔ ë u ô u j i a — (153) Psa 35:2 

M T : P B 
(147) Psa 35:26 L X X : önXou 

M T : -llid?1» e ' : 

L X X : éuôuCTâo-Otoaav Aq: OupeoO 
Sym: â o m ô o ç 

Aq: 
Tjyo Sym: ân<f>iecr9r|i:ujaav Tjyo 

i £ (154) Psa 89:45 
M T : nrmn 

(148) Psa 35:16 L X X : K a t é p p a Ç a ç 

M T : Uy7 
L X X : éCeuuKrnpiaoa/ Lie A q : â n o K a x é o - n a a a ç 
e ' : jiUKTripiÇouTeç - Sym: ayécrrpeijjaç 

A q : Xéçecou 
Sym: ^Oeyjiam inn 

DXD (155) Psa 31:3 
M T : mnn 

(149) Psa 89:39 L X X : Tccxvvov 

M T : DKÜin e ' : TOXÙ 

L X X : Kal éÇouÔéucucraç Aq: x a x é c u ç 

e ' : Kal éyKorcéXmeç Sym: taxù 
Aq: Kal ârcéppujjaç 
Sym: 

u n (156) Psa 46:7 

M T : nnn 
(150) Psa 18:31 L X X : èaaXeOOn 

M T : PO e ' : ToocnaeTai 
L X X : ùnepacntiaTTiç A q : riôa<j)lcr8n 
e ' : Sym: ôieXûOn 
Aq: O u p e ô ç 

Sym: Pitt 

(151) Psa 18:36 (157) Psa 30:7 

M T : ] an M T : D"MX 
L X X : ÙTrepacrmcjjiôv L X X : CToXeuOuj 

ç • 

A q : Oupeôu Aq: cr<|>aXû 

Sym: Sym: nepiTOorrncxojiai 



(158) Psa 46:3 (164) Psa 89 :39 
M T : M T : TPtfÖ-DX 
L X X : K a l L i e T a r i G e c r c a t L X X : TOU xpiazôv CTOU 
e ' : K a l CTaXeuecrGai e ' : TÛI xp io^ûi CTOU 
Aq: K a l éu TÛ oTJxxXXearGai A q : ue tà nXeiLiLiéuou CTOU 
Sym: K a l tcXtuecrGai Sym: npoç TÔU xpiaxôv CTOU 

(159) Psa 46:6 (165) Psa 89 :52 
MT: Dinn M T : ^muto 
L X X : CToXeuGriCTetai L X X : TOG xptoroG CTOU 
e': CTaXeuGri e' : 
Aq: cj<|)aXfj A q : — rjXiLiuéuou CTOU 
Sym: nepiTpanfVreTat Sym: 

(160) Psa 46:7 ^ 
M T : TDD 
L X X : IKXIUOU (166) Psa 4 9 : 1 3 
e ' : éCToXeûGriCTau M T : 7ltfJQJ 
A q : écr<J>aXrtCTav L X X : napacruueßXr|6n 
Sym: nepieTpârrriCTau e ' : CTUueßX^Gri 

Aq: TiapeßXriGri 
"IIP Sym: n a p e i K a o -Gr i KTT|U€CTIU 

( 1 6 1 ) Psa 46:3 TX1 
M T : T»onn 
L X X : éu TÛI topâCTCTeorGai (167) Psa 89:40 
e ' : M T : n m X J 
A q : éu TÛI auTaXXaCTCTeorGai L X X : — K a T é o T p e i j > a ç 

Sym: éu TÛI CTuyxeîcrGai e ' : 
A q : — éoTtâuiCTaç 

D7P Sym: e l ç Karapau ë ô c o K a ç 

(162) Psa 89:49 ^33 
M T : D7Dï 
L X X : p Û C T e x a i (168) Psa 18:46 

e ' : M T : 173"» 
Aq: nepiCTùi)CTei L X X : énoXaiùiG^CTau 
Sym: 8ic«j>uyeîu noifiaei e ' : 

Aq: ânoppur|CTOUTai 
ntfD Sym: âruacoGriCTOUTai 

(163) Psa 28:8 r m 
MT: irpïto 
L X X : TOG xpicrtou OÛTOG (169) Psa 18:29 
e': M T : Ï P } ' » 
Aq: — r j X e i L i L i é u o u OÛTOG L X X : ( j x o T i e î ç 

Sym: e ' : 

A q : (jjeyyÛCTeiç 
Sym: 



(170) Psa 32:6 (175) Psa 18:35 
MT: iyu"> MT: nnrrn 
L X X : èyyioOaiu L X X : KatëOou 
e': e ' : 
A q : Kaxoa/vf\ao\iaiv A q : Kai KaxeoKeuo-acre 
Sym: éyyicrai Sym: KaièôpaÇtui/ 

(171) Psa 31:4 (176) Psa 35:15 
MT: * 37113111 MT: D"03 
L X X : K a i ôiccOpé+eiç u.e L X X : txâaziyeç 
e': e ' : 
Aq: Kai oiaßacrtacreic jae Aq: nenXTiyôxeç 
Sym: Kai xr|u.eXf|aeiç jaou Sym: nXfÏKxai 

212 T31 

(172) Psa 89:40 (177) Psa 18:45 
MT: 11T3 MT: TD3 
L X X : xôàyiao-jia aûxou L X X : àXXôxpioi 
e ' : xà à<j)copiCTLiéuoi/aûtoO e': 
A q : -- c«|>opio-Lia aùxoG A q : aneCeuwjievou 
Sym: -- crxecjiayoL' aùxoO Sym: 

Hfl 3 (178) Psa 18:46 
MT: 133 

(173) Psa 31:4 L X X : oXXôxpioi 
MT: "Omn e ' : 
L X X : ôÔT^yriaeiç fJ.e A q : âneçevwjuévou 
e': Sym: 
A q : KaOoanyViaeic j ie 
Sym: flSl 

7fl3 (179) Psa 31:1 
MT: 11X307 

(174) Psa 28:9 L X X : eiç xô xéXoç 
MT: TjfrnO e ' : — x û i VIKOTIOIÔI 
L X X : KXripouojaioa/ aou Aq : — x û i I/UCOTIOIÛI 
e': Sym: emuuciou 

Aq: 
Sym: KXripouxiav aou (180) Psa 36:1 

MT: nX3u7 
L X X : eiç xô xéXoç 
e ' : — xcùi u i K o n o i û i 
Aq: — x û i i/uconoûoi 
Sym: énu/uciou 



(181) Psa 46:1 (187) Psa 32:7 
M T : nX3Ü7 M T : 
L X X : eiç zà zéXoç, L X X : tfjc nepiexoûoTiç fie 
e': — TÛI viKonoiûi e ' : —<j>uXaÇeiç )ie 
Aq: — TCÜI IAKOTTOIÛI Aq : — ô i a r r t p n a e i ç yie 
Sym: é n i v i K i o ç Sym: zf\q n e p i e c r c t u c r n ç U - e 

(182) Psa 49:1 Dp_2 
M T : mxb 
L X X : e i ç TÔ téXoç (188) Psa 18:48 
e': — TÛI u i K o n o i û M T : n°1ÖP3 
A q : — TÛI u i K o n o i û L X X : é K Ô u c f i a e i ç 

Sym: eruuuaou e ' : 
A q : 

(183) Psa 49:10 Sym: T i L i c o p i o ç 

M T : nX37 1W 
L X X : -- eiçTéXoç 
e ' : ë n eiç i/ùcoç 
Aq: ëxi e i ç i / î k o ç (189) Psa 28:9 

Sym: — e i ç a i û i / a M T : DXkm 
L X X : Kai ënapov a Û T O ù ç 

(184) Psa 89:47 e': 
M T : nX37 Aq: 
L X X : eiç téXoç Sym: Kai uipcoaot/ aûtoùç 
e ' : 
Aq: eiç I/TKOÇ (190) Psa 89:51 
Sym: M T : WXÏ/ 

L X X : ou ùnéaxov 
7X3 e ' : 

A q : - aipoi /TÔç 

(185) Psa 31:3 Sym: öu èpàcrxaoa 
M T : "07*vn 
L X X : TOQ éÇeXécr8ai u.e ULI 
e': — éÇeXoû u.e 
Aq: — pOaai j ie (191) Psa 18:33 
Sym: — éÇeXoû u.e M T : f l T H 

LXX: Kai ëOeto 
1X3 e ': 

Aq: K a l ë ô c o K e v 

(186) Psa 31:24 Sym: K a i napéxœu 
M T : 1 Y 3 

L X X : ÊK^zeî (192) Psa 18:36 
e': ())uXâaaei M T : THIll 
A q : ô i a r r i p e î L X X : K a i ë ô u K a ç 

Sym: <j>uXâaaei e ' : 
Aq: 
Sym: K a i ô d b a e i ç 



(199) Psa 31:9 
(193) Psa 18:41 MT: * 311*1 J071 
MT: nnn 3 L X X : ouvéKXeicraç Lie 
L X X : ëScuKotç e ' : 

e ' : A q : ànéKA.eicrâç ne 
A q : Sym: éÇéKXiuâç u e 

Sym: n a p é a x e ç 

rao 
(194) Psa 18:48 
MT: im 3n (200)Psa 31:21 
L X X : ô o t Ô o ù ç MT: nDDD 
e ' : L X X : é u cnoiufji 

A q : e ' : é u o x é n r u 

Sym: ô naoacrxuiu A q : é u c n j o x i a a L i û i 
Sym: é u oxérorii 

n70 
(195) Psa 32:7 
MT: nDDIOn (201) Psa 32:7 
L X X : a n ô TOU KUKAûJCTaUTtdu Lie MT: n70 

e ' : TcepieKÛKXtdorâu u.e L X X : ôiâipaXLia 

A q : nepucuKXcbaeiç j i e e ' : à e i 

Sym: KUicXûaretç M e A q : â e i 

Sym: 

(196) Psa 32:10 
MT: 1 0 * (202) Psa 46:4 
L X X : KUKXwaei MT: n70 

e ' : L X X : ôiéti|jcxXLia 

A q : nepiKUKXcborei ocùtôu e ' : à e i 

Sym: tcuKXœo-et a ù r ô u A q : â e i 

Sym: 
(197) Psa 49:6 
MT: "» .HO •» (203) Psa 46:12 
L X X : KUKXcbaeijie MT: n70 

e ' : L X X : ôufajjaXLia 

Aq: e ' : â e i 

Sym: A q : à e i 

Sym: 

(204) Psa 49:14 
(198) Psa 18:46 MT: i~l70 
MT: DninnJlODn L X X : ÔiaujaXLia 

L X X : à n ô TÛU r p i ß c ü u e ' : à e i 

aûtou A q : à e i 
e ' : Sym: 
A q : à n ô — énucXiaLiGu 

COJXWU 

Sym: à n ô — n e p K J j p a y L i â r c u u 

aûtou 



(205) Psa 89:38 
M T : 
L X X : 
e ' : 
A q : 
Sym: 

H7D 

âei aeX 
àei — 

(206) Psa 89:46 
M T : . 1 7 0 
L X X : ôuâJjaXjicx 
e ' : àeiaeX 
A q : âei — 
Sym: 

(207) Psa 89:49 
M T : Ï170 
L X X : ÔiâujaXjict 
e ' : âeiaeX 
A q : âei — 
Sym: 

V 7 0 

(208) Psa 31:4 
M T : "»y70 
L X X : Koorccticocriç -aou 
e ' : crtepeàç j iou 
A q : nétpa yiov 
Sym: néTpa uou 

Tyo 

(209) Psa 18:36 
M T: "myon 
L X X : oi/TeXaßeTO ja°u 

A q : cruuemo-xuaé M o u 

Sym: ùnocrcripiarei ,ae 

ino 

(210) Psa 30:8 
MT: nmnon 
L X X : ânéorcpeijjctç ôè 
e ' : ànéKpuiJ>aç --
Aq: ânéKpuijiaç — 
Sym: KpûiJjauToç ô é 

(211) Psa 31:21 
MT: mnon 
L X X : Korccocpùtjjeiç ocuroùç 

A q : anoKpuvJieiç 
Sym: oxenaaeiç OCÙTOÙÇ 

(212) Psa 31:21 
M T : mon 
L X X : eu ànoicpû<|>uH 
e': 
A q : éu ônoKpu<|rfH 
Sym: éu oxénrii 

(213) Psa 32:7 
M T : 
LXX: 
e': 
A q : 
Sym: 

ino 

oxerm. 
â n o K p i x j j r i 

oxerm, 

(214) Psa 89:47 

MT: inon 
L X X : anocrcpéuXl 
e': anoKpûijjeiç 
A q : anoicpußß 
Sym: änoKpußfioTii 

TDy 

(215) Psa 89:39 

M T: iraynn 
L X X : aueßaXou 
e': ujpyioOriç 
Aq: auunepOerricrac 
Sym: éxoXœOnç 

(216) Psa 89:42 

M T : nny 
L X X : oi napctnopeuÖLieuoi 
e ' : oi ouxnopeuöjaeuoi 
Aq: ~ nopepxôjaê oi 
Sym: oi notpoôeuouTeç 



73V TTV 

(217) Psa 46:10 (222) Psa 28:7 
M T : ni73y M T : Uy 
L X X : KcùGupeoùç L X X : ßorjGoc uou 
e ' : Kalapu-otra e ' : 
Aq: — àu.àÇaç Aq: Kpàxoç jiou 
Sym: — ajiaCac Sym: iaxûç Jiou 

my (223) Psa 28:8 
M T : - Ty 

(218) Psa 32:9 L X X : K p a x a i w j i a 

M T : T l i l e': laxùç 
L X X : x à ç aiayài/aç aûrGu A q : K p à x o ç 

e': Sym: iarxùç 
A q : — KorcoxÔCTLiricrii' aûxou 
Sym: — TiepiGéaecuç -— (224) Psa 28:8 

M T : nym 
3 i y L X X : ô ù n e p a o T i t C T T f i ç 

e ' : Kai ÙTtepacTucrxfiç 

(219) Psa 35:16 A q : K a i K p o r c a f c o j i a 

M T : 3iyJ3 Sym: K a i ei/iaxuaic 
L X X : jiuKxripiajiû --
e': ecexXeuaaav jie (225) Psa29:1 
Aq: nepiaGpoiajioQ - M T : Tyi 
Sym: neuXaajiévoiç -- L X X : KaixijiT\u 

e ' : K a i ioxûv 
T Ty A q : Kai Kpàxoç 

Sym: Ka! owau.ii/ 
(220) Psa 89:33 
M T : Dmy (226)Psa30:8 
L X X : x à ç àôuciaç aùzSiV M T : Ty 
e ' : x à ç àt/OLiiaç aûxûv L X X : ôûuajiiu 
Aq: — âuou.iau aûxûu e': 
Sym: A q : K p à x o ç 

Sym: Kpàxoç 

rjy 
(227) Psa 31:3 

(221) Psa 35:23 M T : Tiyß 
M T : rmyn L X X : unepaoTuaxry 
L X X : éçeyépGTya <e e': KaxoïKnxfipiou 
e': éçeyépGrvu ~ Aq : Kporcauojiaxoc 
Aq: éçeyépQiyci -- Sym: Uxxupou 
Sym: ypnyôpnaou --

http://owau.ii/


(228) Psa 31:5 

M T : myn 
L X X : ô ù n e p a o n i C T r n ç u.ou <e 

e ' : ô ù n e p a o T T i a r r i ç u .ou - -

Aq: - - Kpcrca icüU.a u .ou -

Sym: -- ârycTriCTia u.° u ~ 

(229) Psa 46:1 

M T : Ty 
L X X : Ô0uau.iç 

Aq: KOOCTOÇ 

Sym: iaxvq 

Try 

(230) Psa 89:31 

MT: I X f y i 

L X X : eyKorcaXinojaiv 

Aq: KorcaXintüCTi 

Sym: 

npy 

(231) Psa 89:46 

M T : iPDyn 

L X X : K o r c é x e o t ç 

e': nepießaXec 

Aq: aueßöXncrotc 

Sym: nn^ 0 0^ 

n*7y 

(232) Psa 30:4 

M T : n*»7yn 

L X X : ô u n y a y e ç 

Aq: aveßißaaac 

Sym: 

p ? y 

(233) Psa 46:1 

M T : mti7y-7y 

L X X : ùnèp TÛU Kputjfujju 

e ' : 

Aq: énl — u e a u i o r f i T a j i / 

Sym: ùnèp TÛU aûuuuuy 

(234) Psa 89:46 

M T : T»u17y 

L X X : T o u xpowou ctûxoO 

e ' : xfjç u e Ô T T i T o ç aùxoG 

Aq: — i/eca/iOTT|Ttou OÛTOG 

Sym: rqç i / e Ô T t i t o ç aûxoG 

iny 

(235) Psa 30:8 

M T : nmnyn 

L X X : nctpécrxou 

e ' : êcjzT\aaz 

Aq: ëorncraç 

Sym: èaxT\ocez 

may 

(236) Psa 18:36 

M T : inijyi 

L X X : Kalfi n a i ô e i a a o u 

e ' : K a l r \ TipaÛTTiç a o u 

A q : K a l ~ n p a Ô T T i ç a o u 

Sym: K a l xô î m a K o û e u / a o i 

rny 

(237) Psa 18:42 

M T : 

L X X : e i a n K O u a e f a Û T Û i / 

e ' : 

Aq: ù n r \ K o u a e v a Û T t o v 

Sym: ù n f i K O u a e w a Ù T Û i / 

(238) Psa 35:13 

M T : "»my 

L X X : K a l éxaneiuouu — 

e ' : — etaneuvcuaa o u i / 

Aq: — é K a K o û x o u u — 

Sym: — e K o x o u u — 

n y 

(239) Psa 18:28 

M T : "»3y 

L X X : T a n e i u ô u 

e ' : n é u ^ t a 

A q : ném\xa 

Sym: TTOSOU 



(240) Psa 31:8 fËW 
MT: "3y-nx 
L X X : -cry Tcrneü/cocriv MOU, ** (246) Psa 18:41 
e': xiivTtTcûxeicxi/ M o u — M T : ^HH 
Aq: zi\v K o o c o u x t o t u M°u ~ L X X : v&xov 
Sym: t f |v Koacwaiu M O U ~ 6 : 

Aq: zévovxa 
"lpy Sym: aûxéva 

(241) Psa 18:43 H t o 
M T : IBDö 
LXX: cbç xouu (247) Psa 31:24 
e': M T : HiPy 
Aq: L X X : noiouoiu 
Sym: e ' : 

A q : 
(242) Psa 30:10 Sym: npâo - croua iv 

M T : 19y 
L X X : xouç A 
e': 

Aq: (248) Psa 31:10 

Sym: kôiaç M T : îW)l3V 
L X X : exapoxÖTi 

Oyy e ' : 
Aq: aûxM^ori 

(243) Psa 35:18 Sym: é8oXœ9n 
M T : DIXy 
L X X : ßopei K73 
e': 
A q : ô a T e ï u û i (249) Psa 31:22 

Sym: naMTtXnBeî M T : X ^ D H 
L X X : èOauMacrccûae 

3?y e ' : 
Aq: 

(244) Psa 89:52 Sym: napccSoçaoraç 
M T : mnpy 
LXX: xô âvrâXXcryMa 3/3 
e ' : t a ïx\rt\ 
Aq: -- ntepuuJCTeiç (250) Psa 46:5 
Sym: r à i x ^ n MT: "P37D 

L X X : ta ôpMTTMaTO 

tfpy e ' : ai ôiaipéaeiç 
Aq: - Siaipéaeiç aûtou 

(245) Psa 18:27 Sym: -- Siaipérjeiç 
MT: VJpy 
L X X : CTTpeßXoO 
e': 
A q : 
Sym: cncoXiôu 



(251) Psa 31:2 
M T : 11073 
L X X : ôucrai j ie K Q î éÇeXoGjiai 
e': ôGaai Lie — 

A q : 

Sym: 

ÔlOCT0uOT)U Lie — 

8iâau)cr6v Lie — 

(252) Psa 32:7 
M T : Ü73 
L X X : — Xurpoiacti fie 

— SICCOTUÇCUU ~ 
K a l ëK<|>eu£iç -

Aq: 
Sym: 

(253) Psa 31:20 
M T: n̂ ys 
L X X : éçeipyÔCTto 

A q : Kare iyaoxü 

Sym: e l p y â a c o 

(254) Psa 46:9 
M T : ITI7y9Ö 
L X X : ta ëpya 
e ' : 

Aq: - K a x é p y a a L i a 

Sym: a ô i e n p a ^ a r o 

na 

(255) Psa 89:41 
M T : OXID 
L X X : KoGeTXeç 

Aq: ôiéKOipaç 

Sym: ôiéKOijiaç 

(256) Psa 89:34 
MT: T»3X 
L X X : 8 iaaKeôaacu 

A q : ôxupcibacu 
Sym: 8iaXüaxü 

(257) Psa 36:2 
M T : ytfa 
L X X : ô napavojioç 
e ' : — a a e ß e i a 
Aq: — àQearia 
Sym: rtepl àowBeaiaç 

(258) Psa 89:33 
M T : DyitëJ 
LXX: 
e ' : 
A q : 
Sym: 

nna 

TOÇ avoLi iaç auTCüu 

TÔÇ a a e ß e i a c a û t û u 

— à Q e a i a v aÛTÛv 

x à ç n a p a ß a c r e i c OCÙTÛV 

(259) Psa 30:12 
MT: nnna 
L X X : SiéppriÇaç 

e ' : 

Aq: nepiéXuoTtç 

Sym: â n é X u a a ç 

7na 

(260) Psa 18:27 
M T : 7nann 
L X X : 8 i a o r p é i p e i ç 

e ' : 

Aq: 

Sym: axoXieûoTH 

D7D ma 



m. Tl̂  

(261) Psa 49:15 (266) Psa 31:3 
MT: T ^ O MT: n m v D 
L X X : ducnpoßorua L X X : Kara<j>uyfiç 
e': e': 
Aq: <hq notuuiou Aq: ôxupœuâTGJU 
Sym: tôç ßooxf^aara Sym: 

P i v (267) Psa 31:4 
MT: TVmfil 

(262) Psa 31:2 L X X : Kal K a r a ^ u y f i u o u 

MT: inplXD e': 
L X X : éu x% ôucaioorOuni a o u A q : — ôxûpwua uou 
e': Sym: 
A q : éu -- ôiKaiocrûuT|i CTOU 
Sym: éu r f i éXenjiocrûurii CTOU "PI? 

(263) Psa 35:24 (268) Psa 18:32 
MT: MT: *PY. 
L X X : K a r a vf\v ô i K a i o c r u u n u LIOU L X X : 0eôç 
e': K a r a T^U ô iKaiOCTÛunu e': crcepeôç 

CTOU TÔ ëXeôç CTOU Aq: crcepeôç 

A q : K a r a — ôûcaiôu a o u Sym: K p a r a i ô ç 

Sym: (269) Psa 18:47 
MT: nïï 
L X X : Kal 6e6ç uou 

(264) Psa 35:27 e': — c r c e p e ô ç uou 

MT: **pTi A q : — c r c e p e ô ç jiou 

L X X : rf\v ô t K a i o c r û u r i u uou Sym: Kal K p a x a i o ç uou 

e': 
A q : — ô i K a i o u uou (270) Psa 31:3 

Sym: MT: 01X7 
L X X : e l ç 6u 

(265) Psa 35:28 e ' : — c r c e p e ô u 

MT: "IpTi Aq: e l ç azepeàv 
L X X : i f i u ôiKaiOCTUuriu CTOU Sym: e i ç o x p o T o u o u 

e': 
A q : — ôiraiôu aou (271) Psa 31:22 
Sym: MT: "PSD 

L X X : nepioxfic 
e': 

A q : 

Sym: Ttepme<j>pcryuévr| 



(272) Psa 89:27 l i t t 
M T : 11X1 
L X X : K a l àvz\X(\nzœp (278) Psa 18:37 
e': K o c i c r c e p e ô ç MT: "HiTX 
A q : K a i t r c e p e ô ç L X X : T a o t a ß f u i o r c a J J ° U 

Sym: K a l neptTeixio"jaa e ' : 
A q : 

(273) Psa 89:44 Sym: TOÏÇ ßaoiajaaoi j a o u 

M T : 11X 
L X X : xf\v ßoi<|0eiau T 3 X 
e ' : T^U c r t e p p Ô T r i T a 

Aq: — c r t e p e o u (279) Psa 31:20 

Sym: zt\v o r e p p O T x i x a M T : ÜJDÜ 
L X X : e K p u i j j a ç 

11X e': 
A q : c ru i / éKpui | jocç 

(274) Psa 49:15 Sym: c r u u é K p u i j j a ç ârtàOexou 
M T : D11X1 
L X X : Kal Is! ßoriOeia a Û T Û i / (280) Psa 31:21 
e ' : K a l i\ iaxùç a û x œ u M T : D 39X11 
A q : K a l ~ xapoxtfip aÛTtSu L X X : o r K e n d c e i ç OÛTOOÇ 
Sym: TO ôè K p o r c e p o u OÛTÛU e ' : 

A q : auyKpOi |)eiç aÛToGç 
y7X Sym: K p û t j j e i ç a ù t o u ç 

(275) Psa 35:15 31X 
M T : ^ 7 2 0 1 
L X X : K a l KOT ' éjaoO (281) Psa 18:31 
e': K a l é u xriâcrOeueiajaou M T : Î1911X 
Aq: Kal éu ~ aKacrjuiût j a o u L X X : — n e r r u p o d L i é u a 

Sym: c o c â Ç o u T O ç 5è jaou e ' : K a l neTrupcojieuou 
A q : — nenupcujiéuou 

flOX Sym: — ÔOKILIOÇ 

(276) Psa 18:41 11X 
M T : DJpnXK 
L X X : éçwX69peuo-aç (282) Psa 31:8 
e': M T : 1111X3 
A q : éçoXoOpeÛCTco a û t o û ç L X X : é K x œ u à u a y K Û u 

Sym: œ j x b u o i x ; é n o i r i c r a ç e ' : 

A q : éu — OXtiJieat 
H3X Sym: - ràç OXiijjeiç 

(277) Psa 35:2 (283) Psa 31:10 

M T : mxi M T : - I X 
L X X : Kal--0upeou L X X : OXißouai 
e ' : e ' : 

Aq: K a l - â o T t i ô o ç A q : crceuou 
Sym: K a l éu nauonXîai Sym: 



(284) Psa 32:7 DTj7 
MT: nXD 
L X X : â n ô BXtyewc (290) Psa 18:40 
e': ânô BXlßouxoc MT: "»Dp 
A q : â n ô BXlßouxoc L X X : TOÙÇ é n a u i o r a L i é u o u ç ~ 
Sym: e ' : --

A q : — énaueo-rriKÔxaç uot 
(285) Psa 89:43 Sym: TOÙÇ àuBicrcajaéuouç jaoi 
MT: 1 
L X X : xûu BXißöuxcou aurai/ (291) Psa 35:2 
e ' : MT: ÎTDlpl 
A q : — BXißöuxcou a ù x ô u L X X : Kai àuâo-cxiBi 
Sym: e ' : 

A q : 

T i p S y m : — or f \0 i 

(286) Psa 35:14 (292) Psa 89:44 
MT: "Hp DX MT: l l t t P p H 
L X X : Kal o-KuBpcuïiâÇcou L X X : auxeXaßou a ù x ô u 
e': ù ç ô cocuépconaÇcou e' : ecra icraç aûtôu 
Aq: tintpoc oxuBpcanaCaju A q : à u é o T T i a a ç a ù x ô u 
Sym: àu .ourixpiou OTCUBOWITÔÇ Sym: uneorrtaac aÙTÔu 

(287) Psa 29:3 (293) Psa 35:23 
MT: ïHp MT: ÏEPpni 
L X X : ô y i a t aùxoO L X X : K a i n p ô c r x e ç 
e': ày ia i e ' : K a l éçunuiarBTyxi 
A q : riyiaojieurii. A q : K a l éçunvloBTyci 
Sym: à y î a i Sym: Kal ôiauâcrua 

(288) Psa 30:5 nXj? 
MT: lïhp 
L X X : xfjç àyuuauuriç aûroO (294) Psa 46:10 
e': MT: HXp-iy 
Aq: —rVyuxo-LiéiAm aùxoû L X X : j iéxpi t û u nepôxcji/ 
Sym: x ô u ayiaau-ou aùxoG e ' : ë w ç x û u nepâxcou 

A q : ë w ç — TeXeuxaiou 
7Hp Sym: ëcuç x û u nepâxcou 

(289) Psa 35:18 YM 
MT: bUpl 
L X X : é u éKKXTiaîai (295) Psa 46:10 
e': MT: HP"! 
Aq: L X X : K a l o u y X â o - e i 
Sym: é u nXfiBei e ' : 

A q : Kal KaraKàij jei 
Sym: Kal KaréKOipe 



1Yj7 (302) Psa 32:6 
M T : D m 

(296) Psa 89:46 L X X : noXXûv 
M T : irapn e ' : 
L X X : éo-jiiKpui/aç A q : noXXà 
e': Sym: noXXà 
Aq: eKoXoßouaac 
Sym: awéteMeç (303) Psa 32:10 

MT: D m 
ÎOJ7 L X X : noXXai 

e': 
(297) Psa 30:9 A q : noXXà 
MT: XlpX Sym: 
L X X : K e K p â Ç o j a a i 

e': (304) Psa35:18 
A q : vcoXéoto M T : 31 
Sym: ßarjau) L X X : jieyâXrii 

e ' : 
(298) Psa 49:12 A q : noXXfî 
M T : lXlp Sym: noXXûi 
L X X : éneKaXéaca/TO 
e': (305) Psa89:51 
Aq: éKoAeaaf M T : Dm-73 
Sym: 6vou.aaauTeç L X X : noXXûv 

e ' : nâaaç tàç âôucîaç 
(299) Psa 89:27 Aq: nàoaç — âôiKiaç 
M T : "OKIp"1

 Sym: nàvttuu noXXûu 
L X X : énucaXéaeTai u.e 
e ' : n3i 
A q : vcaXéaei j ie 
Sym: KaXéaei }xe (306) Psa 18:36 

M T : *031Jî 
Flp L X X : aucupGœaé p.e. eiç téXoç 

e': JxXriOuueT ue: 
(300) Psa 35:19 A q : <biXn9uuév j ie. 
M T : -lXlp"» Sym: a û ^ a e i ue. 
L X X : <al ôiayeôoi/xeç 
e ' : — ôioa/eûaouau/ yJH 
A q : — KvVÇpvzeç 
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THE TREATMENT IN THE LXX OF THE THEME OF 

SEEING GOD 

+ ANTHONY HANSON 

In this paper I propose to confine myself to 

six passages in the Pentateuch and one in Judges, 

as well as one in the Apocrypha. I pay no 

attention to the visions of God in the prophets, 

because these seem to have caused less difficulty 

to the translators and exegetes. In one of the 

most famous of prophetic visions, that described 

in Ezekiel 1, the prophet himself had gone to 

great pains in order to modify the anthropomorphic 

impression of his vision of God. I treat only 

those passages where the individuals are described 

as seeing God in the course of their active lives. 

1. Genesis 32:31 

Jacob, having wrestled with a mysterious being, 

calls the name of the place Penuel. This being is 

not called an angel in Genesis 32, but see Hos 

12:5 (EVV 12:4), where the prophet says that Jacob 

strove with an angel (*7N"7E)). The LXX renders this 

with ayyeXoç . The MT of 32:31 runs: Q V T S K TPK*~l ">D 

i«U33 Sxam Û " 0 2 bt< "For I have seen God face 
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to face, and my life has been preserved." The LXX 

translates "Peniel" with cZSoç ©eo-u, but renders 

the next clause quite straightforwardly: GIÔOV yap 

G e o v 7 tp6oco7 iov npôç 7 ip6aco7 iov icat èocô0T| ,ao\j f) yo^T). 

The only hint in the LXX here of an attempt to 

modify the claim to have seen God is that the LXX 

offers eZöoQ 9eox> instead of n p ô o c o n o v 0 G O Î J . 

Philo1 refers to this passage twice. In De 

Somniis 1:79, commenting on "the sun rose upon him 

as he passed Penuel," he says that the sun is used 

here a - u j a ß o X L J c c o c , to indicate the non-sensible 

means by which we apprehend him who is. And in De 

Mutatione Nominum 14-15 he remarks that even the 

powers ( S W C Î ^ G L Ç ) subordinate to God will not tell 

his name, thereby implying that he whom Jacob met 

was one of the powers, not God himself. This is 

exactly what we would expect of Philo's exegesis. 

The Pal. Tg. represents Jacob as saying: "I have 

seen face to face the angels from before God." 2 

Tg. Onq. and Tg. Ps.-J. offer the same 

substitution of "the angel of the Lord" for God. 

Tg. Ps.-J. identifies the angel with Michael. 3 

It is possible, however, that the identifica­

tion of the figure here with a named angel may be 

capable of being traced farther back than this. 

G. Brooke points out that Tg. Neof. here identi­

fies the angel with Sariel (an anagram of Israel 

by hilluf) . Sariel makes his first appearance in 

the Qumran documents. In 1QM 9:12-15 he appears 

in a list of four archangels. If we may 

conjecture that among the Qumran sectaries the 

angel of Jabbok was already identified with 

Sariel, we may have traced this identification to 

a period within perhaps a century of the LXX 
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translation.* Jubilees ignores the incident 

altogether. Is this because the author found it 

embarrassing? 

Exod 24:9-11 

From the point of view of later tradition this 

is the most shocking of the passages in which 

people see God. Moses and Aaron, Nadab and Abihu, 

and seventy of the elders of Israel go up Mount 

Sinai "and they saw the God of Israel." The MT 

(24:10) is: bx*~lW> V T S X H K 1 K * m . The LXX renders 

this with: KOJL G U S O V T O V TOTIOV oï e t a T - r i i c G t GtceC ô 

Geôç; TO-Ù ' l a p o î T J X . This is not only an attempt to 

avoid the directness of the MT, but must also 

witness to a Hebrew text which already contained 

this periphrasis. We could conjecturally restore 

it thus: Sxnca"' V - S K oca noi) n » N mpon iK -m. Thus 

by the time that the MT was translated exegetical 

activity had already modified the directness of 

the original. The Vg has no such periphrasis but 

translates: "et viderunt Deum Israel." In 24:11 

the MT uses another verb: DVl'-JKn CIN V f m . The 

verb HTn softens the crudeness somewhat, for it is 

often used of prophetic visions. In verse 11 the 

LXX has a double periphrasis: KOCZ COCPQ-RIAAV G V T $ 

TOTicp TO-U GGO-O "and they were seen in the place of 

God." This of course removes the offensive 

element altogether. The Vg goes serenely on with 

"videruntque." 

Philo considers this passage more than once. 

In De Somniis 1:61-63 he discusses the various 

senses which the word T c m o c can bear in scripture. 

In some of the senses it means the GeCo<; \6yoc, 

the divine Word, and he cites Exod 24:10 LXX as an 

file:///6yoc
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example. Again in his Questions and Answers on 

Exodus he writes: "No one will boast of seeing the 

invisible God, (thus) yielding to arrogance... this 

shows no sign of knowing the periphrasis which we 

find in the L X X . He translates KOCZ eiSov ôpâ/aaTt 

T O V 9 e ô v 'lopariX, "and they saw in a vision the 

that the Greek translators could accept the idea 

of seeing God in a vision rather than seeing him 

literally. 

The targums, as we would expect, represent 

Moses and the others as having seen "the glory" of 

the God of Israel. But Tg. Ps.-J. and the ms. of 

the Pal. Tg. which Le Déaut calls Add. 27031 have 

an interesting piece of haggadah here. They say 

that only Nadab and Abihu lifted up their eyes 

boldly to behold the God of Israel. The others 

reverently kept their eyes on the ground. These 

two targums add that the punishment of the 

boldness of Nadab and Abihu was postponed until 

after their rebellion narrated in Num 16. 

3. Exodus 33:11 

Here we read that the Lord spoke to Moses "face 

to face, as a man speaks to his friend." The MT 

is: Sx «öi*c nnm -IB*O a*os bx Q*OS njöD mm nnm 
IHiJT. The LXX translates: icat exaXriaev icupio<; 

7ipÔQ MCJ-UCJTJV G V U 7 I L O Ç GVCOTTLC^ COÇ E l TtÇ Xof X T ^ O G L 7 i p O Ç 

T O V èaviToïj <ptXov. This sounds perfectly straight­

forward, but in 33:20 only nine verses later Moses 

is told that he cannot see God's face, "OS in the 

MT. There "OS is rendered with n p o o u n o v . It is 

possible therefore that the LXX's use of èvcôntoç 

"place* is that of the logos. Symmachus' version 

God of Israel. This confirms our impression 



THE THEME OF SEEING GOD 561 

GvconiTcj) may be a slight modification of the literal 

Hebrew meaning. According to Field, one ms. of 

the LXX has npoaconov npoç npôatonov , 7 

The targums of course modify the statement in 

verse 1 1 . Le Déaut translates the Aramaic of Tg. 

Neof. with "de vive voix" and comments that it 

means literally "discours pour discours." He adds 

that the formula "face to face" is judged to be 

too anthropomorphic.9 Tg. Onq. and Tg. Ps.-J. 

substitute "word for word" for "face to face" and 

Ps.-J. adds "the voice of the word was heard but 

the majesty of the presence was not seen." P 

In the subsequent verses Moses asks to see 

God's glory ( 3 3 : 1 8 ) . MT T M n x W i n . The 

LXX has no difficulty here, since God refuses the 

request, saying: "you cannot see my face ("OS), 

for man cannot see me and live." Philo with his 

usual ingenuity manages to interpret Moses 1 

request so as to produce exactly the opposite 

sense to that of the Hebrew. Moses really means 

o-ùic Sv LO^^oa Ô G Ç a o Q a i . T Ô TTJÇ; OT\Ç ipavtaaiac 

Gvapyèç; G U S O Ç , " I could not have borne the clear 

image of your appearance." 1 0 

Tg. Onq. removes the sentiment one stage 

further away from the original MT, rendering 3 3 : 2 0 

with "Thou canst not see the face of my 

Shekinah. 1 , 1 1 

4 . Numbers 1 2 : 8 

Here God, in rebuking Aaron and Miriam, makes a 

clear distinction between how he speaks to the 

prophets and how he speaks to Moses. To prophets 

he speaks in a vision (MT HK^D; LXX ôpâtiaTt), or 

in a dream (MT OYVT; LXX G V STIVC^, 1 2 : 6 ) . But to 
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Noses he speaks "mouth to mouth clearly, and not 

in dark speech; and he beholds the form of the 

Lord." The M T is: r r n n n K * n r u o o i i n - a i * * n s n s 

Ö'O*1 m n * 1 ri3Dm. This is a very perplexing 

passage for later translators, both because 

is here used of the mode in which God will 

communicate with Moses, though has already 

been used of the way in which God communicates 

with prophets, and also because the idea that 

Moses could see the form of the Lord must seem 

dangerously anthropomorphic. The LXX renders it 

with: oTOfia j c a x à oxo^a \ot\r\oo* aûxtj, G V GLÔGI. KQJL 

ox> 5\. ' a u v t y ^ i a T c o v , KQJL T T ) V SéÇav K\>pCoxi G L S G V . 

The translator has rendered the same word 

with o p a j u a in verse 6 and with G L S O Ç in verse 8. 
There is nothing surprising in this: the RSV does 

essentially the same thing, using "vision" in 

verse 6 and "clearly" in verse 8 for the same 

Hebrew word. W. Rudolph, who edited Numbers in 

BHS, suggested that for in verse 8 we should 

read HIDKT. But there is no textual support for 

this. The OL has "claritatem" for here. The 

Vg manages to avoid the difficulty by translating 

"et palam et non per aenigmata et figuras Dominum 

videt," "and he sees the Lord openly and not by 

riddles and figures," though it must be admitted 

that this only alleviates the anthropomorphism 

slightly. The LXX has certainly modified the text 

by rendering m r P rüDH with TTIV 5 o £ a v t c - u p t o - o . 

As we might well expect, the targums modify all 

this. Tg. Neof. offers: "with living voice have I 

talked with him; in vision and not in appearance, 

and it is the resemblance from before the Lord 

that he has contemplated."12 The phrase "in 



THE THEME OF SEEING GOD 563 

vision" is "pITTO, the same root as is often used 

in scripture for prophetic visions. Both Tg. 

Ps.-J. and Add. 27031 insist that Moses only 

enjoyed this communion with God because he had 

abstained from sexual intercourse. 

5. Deuteronomy 4:12 

Moses reminds the people that on Sinai they 

only heard a voice; they did not see any form of 

God. This in itself may well be an example of 

scripture interpreting scripture. The author of 

Deuteronomy was just as much offended by the 

suggestion that anyone had actually seen God as 

was the LXX translator. The MT is: DM« D ' i m Sip 

Sip TlSlT D"»ÏO mioni n ^ O C O . The LXX 

renders this with: QJCOVRIV PT|LJ.C£TCOV ÎJ^IGCÇ T I K O W C Ü T G 

ICCÜL 0/j.oLco/uo! côte G L S G T C, àxx' T\ <PWVF|V. We have 

noticed how in Num 12:8 rniDH is paraphrased by 

the LXX translator with TTIV Ô 6 £ C * V icupio-u. It is 

unnecessary for the translator to do that here, 

since it is explicitly denied that they saw any 

form. M, a tenth century ms. of the LXX now in 

Paris, reads /AOP<PR|V for OJAOUCOJAO:. It is worth 

noting that in the War Scroll from Qumran one of 

the privileges of Israel is listed as "hearing the 

glorious voice, seeing the holy angels." By the 

period of the Qumran sect no doubt it had been 

agreed that Israel could have heard God's voice 

without impropriety, but what they saw was angels 

not God himself. This anticipates the targums. 

The Hebrew of 1QM 10:10-11 is: ~inDD Sip "«iJOIOI 

{•mp * O K S Ö 'Kin. 1 4 The targums translate this 

passage guite straightforwardly, since it does not 

present them with any problems. The Vg offers: 
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"Vocem verborum eius audistis, et formam penitus 
non vidistis." 

6. Judges 13:22 
We now examine briefly a passage in Judges 

where someone is described as literally seeing 
God. Before Samson's birth Manoah and his wife 
are foretold of the event by an angel. When 
Manoah has seen the angel he exclaims: "We shall 
surely die, for we have seen God." The MT is: 
I ^ X n D V T S K "O moa m o . The LXX has apparently 
no difficulty with this, for it offers: eavÔTy 
ajio9avo"ü^G0o!, oTi 6 e o v ecopaica/uev. Perhaps the 
absence of any attempt to modify this arises from 
the fact that in the rest of the narrative the 
apparition is referred to as "the angel of the 
Lord." 

It is remarkable that the Bib. Ant. of Pseudo-
Philo in treating this incident entirely omits any 
mention of Manoah's fear at having seen God; so 
much so that Manoah says to the angel: "that thou 
mayest offer a sacrifice unto the Lord thy God."1<s 

Perhaps this goes some way towards confirming my 
suggestion that the author of Jubilees omitted the 
incident of Jacob's wrestling at Jabbok because he 
found it embarrassing. The targum, as we might 
expect, renders the MT with: "We shall surely die 
because we have seen the angel of Adonai." 1 7 The 
word for "seen" is Kann. 

7. Sirach 17:13 
Finally we must consider an interesting passage 

from Sirach. It is 17:13, where the author is 
describing the momentous events on Mount Sinai: 
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"Their eyes saw his glorious majesty, 

and their ears heard the glory of his voice." 

The Greek is: 

j a e y a X e C o v 66^T\Q e u 5 o v oî. ôtpeaXjaoC C C Ü T O V , 

Kaù S o Ç a v (pcovfjç ocùxo-ù T^ i c c o a e v T O ox>ç a -UT GOV . 

The reference is to Israel as a whole, so this is 

a formal contradiction to Deut 4:12. The Hebrew 

has not survived, but it is not difficult to guess 

what must lie behind the phrase j a e y a X e C o v SoCnc 

G Î S O V . The word l a e y a X e C o v in the singular or the 

plural is quite a favourite with Ben Sira's 

grandson. There are two occurrences in which the 

Hebrew is extant. The first is 42:21, where 

j a e y a X e C a TT\<Z a o c p t a ç a\)To\> translates the Hebrew 

IHDDn n V T O a . 1 8 The second is 45:24d, where 

Leptoa\)VT|ç , a e y a X c C o v translates the Hebrew nain*3 
nSvn. Now twice in Deuteronomy the LXX 

translator has used j a e y a X e C o v or a cognate word to 

render a cognate word of ST*T3 . In Deut 11:2 TOC 

j a e ^ a X e C a ax r rox j is the translation of the MT riK 

and in Deut 32:3 ,aeyaXcoa\JvTi is the rendering 

of the Hebrew < m . it is therefore not unreason­

able to suggest that behind the Greek of ) i e y a \ e C o v 

ÔoZr\ç in Sirach 17:13 lies some such phrase as 

. We may at least safely conclude that 

Ben Sira himself wished to avoid any suggestion 

that the Israelites on Mount Sinai saw God 

literally. He was probably writing within less 

than a hundred years of the period when the 

Pentateuch was translated into Greek. 

Before concluding we ought to notice an 

apparent example of the opposite to the tendency 

we have encountered so far: a passage where the 
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LXX appears to be more direct and anthropomorphic 
than the MT. It is Exod 33:13: Moses simply asks 
to be instructed in God's design for Israel. But 
the LXX translation GJJ.<J><£VI.O-6V JUOI. oeawov, "show 
me thyself," is far more direct than the MT 
- p m DK "OyHVr "show me now thy way." From 
the point of view of later theology, this is a 
guite unexceptionable request. It seems most 
improbable that the LXX translator had our MT text 
before him: he would surely never have changed 
"Make me know thy way" to "show me thyself." The 
Vg also differs from the MT. It has "Ostende mihi 
faciem tuam." Quell suggests that the LXX 
translator had K3 "OKin "reveal thyself so 
that I may see thee." At any rate we may surely 
conjecture that the MT text is itself a 
modification of the original, an original which is 
reflected in both the LXX and the Vg. This is 
therefore not an example of the tendency reversed. 

The passages we have examined of the treatment 
in the LXX of the theme of seeing God indicate, we 
may safely conclude, that within the LXX itself we 
can trace the beginning of the exegetical tradi­
tion, which, no doubt under the influence of Greek 
rationalism, softened down anthropomorphisms and 
modified cruder notions of how human beings may 
know God. The general impression which I carry 
away from this study is that, could we have all 
the evidence before us, much that dates in the 
form we know it from a comparatively late period 
was already in the tradition much earlier. 
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EAPA AND THE PHILISTINE PLAGUE 

JOHAN LUST 

When preparing a dictionary of the Septuagint, 
the lexicographer is confronted with the 
undeniable fact that most biblical Greek is 
translation Greek. In addition to that, as a 
translation it is most often relatively literal. 
That means that it usually tries to render the 
Hebrew as faithfully as possible, word by word, 
even when the Greek language hardly allows this. 
When deviations from the original Hebrew or 
Aramaic seem to occur, this may be due to a number 
of reasons. The translator may have had in front 
of him a Vorlage differing from the MT, or he may 
have misread the parent text, or he may not have 
understood it, or he may have wished to 
reinterpret the original text, adapting it to a 
new situation. It is also possible that the 
problem lies on the side of the modern scholar. 
He may have a less developed knowledge of biblical 
Hebrew and of Alexandrian Greek than the 
translator. It is my conviction that, when 
possible, this fact and some of its related 
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problems should be reflected in a lexicon of the 
Septuagint, even when it is to be a succinct one. 
Therefore, in our attempt towards such a lexicon, 
we have adopted it as our general policy to 
indicate the differences between the MT and the 
version read by the translator, if these 
differences are easily explained on the level of 
the graphemes, for instance when the MT has 
where the Greek obviously read )Üi< (Jer 15:11). 
In doing so, it is not our intention to indicate 
the causes accounting for the differences. 

In the present contribution it is our intention 
to study a more complex type of lexicographical 
difference between the MT and the LXX, using the 
case of côpa as a model. 1 

1. The Problem 

a. Hebrew Qere and Ketib 

côpa occurs 10 times in the LXX, spread over 
two passages: Deut 28:27 (once) and 1 Kgdms 5-6 (9 
times) in the story of the ark. In all these cases 
it translates Hebrew D ^ S i ) (Ketib) or D m n s 
(Qere). The meaning of the Hebrew terms in 
guestion is not clear. Most often it is said that 
the Ketib refers to the so called "bubonic 
plague," 2 an illness marked by swellings in groin 
and armpits. The Qere seems to denote 
"haemorrhoids." How did the translator understand 
these terms? Did he intend to render the Qere or 
the Ketib? Is his translation meant to be literal 
or free and perhaps euphemistic? Or did he not 
understand his Vorlage? 
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b. The Meanings of c5pa 

The meanings of e5pa listed in the classical 

dictionaries do not seem to correspond directly to 

the Hebrew. According to Liddell and Scott 3 the 

first meaning is "sitting place: seat, chair, 

stool, bench," or "seat, abode, place, base," or 

the "back" of a horse "on which the rider sits," 

or "guarters" of the sky in which omens appear, or 

"seat" of a physiological process; the second 

meaning is "sitting" esp. of suppliants, or 

"sitting still," or "position," or "sitting, 

session" of a council; the third meaning is "seat, 

breech, fundament, rump;" and the fourth "face" of 

a regular solid (geom.). 

No illnesses are mentioned. If the Hebrew was 

understood as referring to haemorrhoids, a Greek 

word meaning exactly that was available. Why did 

the translator not use it? 

c. The Immediate Context in 1 Samuel 

In 1 Sam 5 : 6 the term e ö p a is used in different 

contexts. It functions as a direct object of the 

verb 7IOLGC0 and QJTTOSUSGOJ-H. ( 6 : 4 , 1 7 ) and in a more 

stereotyped manner as an indirect object of the 

verbs n a x c i a a c o C e ù O and n\r\ao<x> CGI!ÇD ( 5 : 3 , 9 , 1 2 ) . 

It is usually accepted that in these stereotyped 

expressions eSpc* means "seat, breech, buttocks." 

The phrase is then translated as "He smote (them) 

in the seat, or buttocks, or anus." This may be 

understood as a euphemism for "He afflicted them 

with tumors or haemorrhoids." But how then is one 

to visualise the é 'Spai . of the first case? These 

are to be made of gold and given as images of the 

e S p a i with which those afflicted were smitten. 
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The context in 5:3 creates a further problem: 

there the expression è n a T a Ç e v a x r r o ' ù ç e û ; T Ô Ç eöpct-z 

is followed immediately by T T | V AÇGOTOV icaC TC* opta 

a-ÔTTÎc;. Grammatically these localities can hardly 

be an explicit identification of a-ÛTo-uç. They 

rather function as an apposition to cSpaç. But 

then, how can these "buttocks" be connected with 

Azote (Ashdod) and its environs?* 

d. MT, LXX and the Lucian version 

Indirectly complicating our guest is the 

complexity of the Greek translation of 1 Sam 5:6. 5 

At the end of v.3 of ch.5, the major mss of the 

Septuagint, but not the Lucian version, have a 

long "plus," eguivalent to the reading of the MT 

in v.6. In addition to that, the LXX as well as 

the Lucian version have a "plus" in v.6 without 

eguivalent in the MT. In that verse, at the 

beginning of the story, the Greek tradition brings 

the rats onto the scene which are presupposed by 

the Hebrew in 6:4, 5. It is usually accepted that 

the Greek felt the need to correct the Hebrew and 

to add supplementary information. However, the 

possibility may not be ruled out that the Greek 

preserved traces of a more original text. 0 

Although the guestion of priority is not primarily 

important for our present study, the differences 

between the respective ancient Greek versions and 

the MT may reveal something about the meaning of 

the eöpctx. in the view of the translators. 

e. The Context in Deut 28 

A comparison with Deut 28:27 raises more 

guestions. There the expression n a x t i c a c o è v xaCc 

e S p a i ç 7 is taken up in a series of punishing 
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illnesses listed as curses for disobedience. In 

the Hebrew text, each of them is preceded by the 

*2 -instrumentalis. All of them are rendered by 

LXX, one by one, in the dative, sometimes 

introduced by the preposition G V . However, there 

is an exception. The *3*1 before the second plague 

is read as a local 2. by the translator, the 1 is 

discarded, and the plague, which happens to be 

called D^Ssi), is turned into an indication of 
place connected with the first plague. 

Why did the translator suddenly change his 

translation policy? It is usually taken for 

granted that the translation of the Torah served 

as a model for the translators of the other 

biblical books. Is this also true in this 

particular case? 

2. Qere and Ketib 

The Ketib D*>Ssi), which in 1 Sam 5:6, 9, 12; 
6:4, 5 and in Deut 28:27 underlies Greek eôpa, 

is in the Qere always replaced by •*)*"ï*ino. The 

Ketib in question is said to be among the 

expressions which depart from conventional 

standards of "clean speech." According to the 

Babylonian Talmud three more terms belong to the 

same series of unacceptable expressions: b"XD 

(violate, ravish), K^U (faeces), 7*,f0 (urine). 9 

They are to be replaced by euphemisms. 

In all these instances, and especially in our 

case, the difference of meaning between Qere and 

Ketib seems to be rather slight. P This makes it 

difficult to find out whether the Greek follows 

the Qere or the Ketib. Nonetheless, several 

authors pretend to know the precise difference 
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between the Qere and the Ketib as well as the 
choice of LXX. Thus McCarter states that SîJiJ 
usually means "hill, mound," and also "swelling, 
tumor." He proceeds: "Evidently, however, D^Ssi) 
could be understood to mean 'buttocks' at the time 
the first Greek translation was made. Hence the 
rendering of LXX . . . " 1 0 Still according to 
McCarter, the Qere, on the other hand, introduced 
a term which was unambiguously connected with 
dysentery. Josephus supports the interpretation 
of the Qere. 

J. Stoebe's views are different. In his 
opinion, Q^Ssi) means "tumors" in general, whereas 
• " H i r t a definitely denotes "haemorrhoids," which 
explains the translation of LXX: ei!ç TCKÇ 

CÖpOCQ . . . 

If we have to make a choice, we prefer the 
views of mcCarter. The LXX by no means always 
adopts the Qere. The clearest case is that of 
pCU, "urine". The Qere for this term is the 
euphemistic périphrase "»D̂ Ö, "water of the 
feet". The difference from the Ketib is rather 
obvious. LXX unambiguously renders the Ketib: 
o - u p o v (urine): 4 Kgdms 18:24; Isa 36:12. 

In 1 Sam 5 and 6 the translator appears to have 
proceeded along similar lines, rendering the Ketib 
O^Ssi) and not the Qere. Whereas it is not evident 
that this Hebrew word was ever understood as 
meaning "buttocks," as boldly stated by McCarter, 
it is generally accepted that the unvocalised term 
denoted both "boil" and "mound, hill, acropolis." 
In a following paragraph we will see that the 
Greek term eSpa had equivalent connotations. 

Before we proceed with a study of the Greek 
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term in question, we may add one more remark 

concerning the Ketib Ssi). One may suggest that 

later translators read *73X instead of Ssi). This 

could explain why Symmachus and the Vulgate 

rendered this term by "secret parts." Indeed, 

SsK is often used in contexts where it refers to a 

deep threatening darkness full of secrets. How 

did the Greek render this term? Often the 

translator used atcotoç, or one of its deriva­

tives. 1 2 It may be significant that in 2 Kgs 5:24 

the Hebrew Ssi) is rendered by aKoxetvoç which 

suggests first that the translator read SsX and 

second that he understood this term not simply as 

darkness, but as a "dark or secret place." 1 3 

3. The Meaning of e t ç TÔHÇ côpocç in Non-biblical 
Greek Literature 

A comparison with its use in non-biblical Greek 

literature may give us a better grasp of the 

meaning of the Greek expression studied here. In 

most of its biblical attestations, the term c5pa 

is phrased in the accusative preceded by the 

preposition e t c . A search on the TLG computer 

readable text of classical Greek literature1* 

reveals two different uses of this phrase. It 

most often occurs in medical texts where it 

definitely means "anus. " We may take an example 

from Hippocrates' nEPI AIMOPPOIAON: e n e a a T O V 

a-uXiTaKTov êv9etç e t c TTIV e S p r i v , "then insert the 

pipe in the anus." 1 5 It must be noted that in 

this context the singular prevails. 

Less frequently, and not in medical literature, 

it indicates a "place" where something or somebody 

resides or belongs. With this meaning, the 
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expression not only occurs in its singular form, 

but also in the plural. For an example we refer 

to Plato's TIMAI02" : e i ! ç T à ç e S p a ç o0cv â v T J G i . ô 

V G O Ç à - r ip , "in the places out of which the new air 
,,±<s 

came up. 

In the Bible, the substantive eöpa is 

repeatedly used with the verb naTaoaco or 7tXT|crac.> 

and the preposition eu;, A combined search in the 

TLG data reveals that natTacoooi GLÇ x à ç c S p a ç occurs 

exclusively in the biblical passages under 

discussion and in the Greek Church Fathers 

referring to 1 Sam 5 and 6. The story of the ark 

captured by the Philistines is not among the 

favourite texts of the Fathers. Nevertheless they 

repeatedly allude to our expression in their 

commentaries on Ps 78(77):66 where a similar 

phrase occurs: GncxxaCc TOXK; G^Qpo-ùç; GI!Ç; x à ônCaoi. 

They use the Samuel text in order to explain the 

Psalm. 

The earliest and most explicit example is to be 

found in Eusebius' works : "How He smote them in 

the rear (GI!Ç x à ônCacoD is explained by the story 

of the First Book of Kingdoms which runs as 

follows: ... ." Eusebius proceeds with an 

extensive guotation of 1 Sam 5:3(6),9-12 and 

concludes explaining why it is said in the Psalm 

that when God smote the enemy "in the rear, he 

brought on them a perpetual reproach:" "it was a 

reproach for them to be beaten G V x a C ç eSpaiç 

since those were the parts with which they were 

licentious." 1 7 There seems to be no doubt that in 

Eusebius' view, the eöpa\. in 1 Sam allude to the 

buttocks and the sexual organs. It is to be noted 

that Eusebius slightly changes the text of Samuel 
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replacing etc by èv. in the following section we 

will comment upon this variant. It should also be 

observed that Eusebius and his successors do not 

refer to Deut 28:27 in order to explain the Psalm 

and the plague mentioned in 1 Sam 5 and 6. 

Exceptionally, Theodoretus Cyrensis comments 

directly upon the story in 1 Sam 5 and 6. 1 8 He 

guotes 5:12 etç tàç eopaç ê7TXri)"naav. He interprets 

it with the help of Aquila, whose translation he 

compares with Josephus' periphrastic rendition. 

Aguila refers to "cancerous ulcers" whereas 

Josephus labels the plague as dysentery. 

According to Theodoretus the one follows out of 

the other. 

The results of the comparison with non-biblical 

literature are rather scanty but significant. The 

rare relevant texts, not influenced by the 

biblical passages in question, seem to indicate 

that etç tàç c S p a ç can mean either "into the 

anus," especially in medical contexts, or "into a 

place" where somebody or something resides . In 

their reading of 1 Sam 5 and 6, Eusebius as well 

as Theodoretus and their successors appear to have 

inclined toward the first meaning. 

4. Related Expressions in the Bible 

Further light can perhaps be gained from 

related expressions within the Bible. In the 

Scriptures, Tïaxâaaco etc occurs with other 

complements. i P In some instances, the complement 

indicates the place (or the person) towards which 

somebody (or something) is thrown or smitten: thus 

naTcîoou etc TTIV j'fjv,20 to beat somebody to the 

ground. ESpaç in 1 Kgdms 5 and 6 cannot have 
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this function. The context does not allow it: one 

cannot assume that the relevant lines intended to 

say that the Philistines were thrown towards, or 

beaten to, their é ' S p a ç. However, the complement 

of 7iaxâaaco can also indicate the place whereupon 

somebody is struck: "He smote the Philistine on 

his forehead" ( e t ç T Ô jaeTconov) 1 Kgdms 17:49; 2 1 

"she smote him upon his neck" ( e t ç T Ô V XPA^TiXov) 

Jdt 13:8; or the place where somebody is stricken 

with a disease: "The Lord smote him in the bowels" 

( e t c T T I V v c o t X t a v ) 2 Chron 21:18. 2 2 In the first 

two cases that of a physical blow, the context as 

a rule clearly indicates the instrument with which 

somebody is stricken: David smites Goliath with a 

stone, Judith beats Holofernes with his sword. In 

the last case, that of a disease, no instrument is 

mentioned. The expression in 1 Kgdms 5:6 seems 

to fall in the latter category: the Ashdodians 

were smitten in their seats. 2 3 

In this context, special mention should once 

more be made of the Greek version of Ps 78(77):66. 

We have already observed that the early Church 

Fathers explained this verse of the Psalm with a 

reference to 1 Sam 5. It is usually stated that 

they rightly did so, since the Psalm contains a 

historical survey which seems to allude to the 

story of the Ark. The expression used in the 

Greek version of v. 66 of the Psalm is very 

similar to that of 1 Samuel, but nevertheless it 

differs from it: enacxatZe TO-ÙÇ é ^ B p o - ù ç e t ç TCX 

O7itaco. in the Psalm, ôntoco replaces e S p a ç . The 

Hebrew shows more differences. The verb is the 

same in both instances, but, in the Psalm the 

indirect object has no prefixed 3. although the 



EAPA AND THE PHILISTINE PLAGUE 579 

Greek translation seems to presuppose its 

presence. The translator of the Psalm probably 

found it in Samuel. For his rendition of the 

indirect object ""HltX, he chose the term ôniTaw 

which is an equivalent to eôpax. and equally 

ambiguous. It may indicate the buttocks as well 

as the rear guard of an army. These were probably 

the meanings he preferred for the context of the 

Psalm. 

One wonders whether the translator was not 

first of all referring to a type of corporal 

punishment. He may have understood the Greek 

expression, both in the Psalm and in 1 Samuel, as 

meaning "spanking:" with his hand, mentioned 

explicitly in 1 Sam 5:3 and 6, God beats the 

Philistines on their "buttocks." This form of 

corporal punishment was well known in Greece and 

in its educational system. It is described by 

several classical authors as a degrading 

chastisement.2* Theoretically, that could be the 

reason why in Ps 77:66 it is said to inflict "a 

perpetual reproach. " However, the problem with 

this interpretation is that in classical Greek, 

this type of punishment is never described with 

the terminology used in our biblical passages. 
s 25 

A note should be added on the use of ev with 

the verb noxaoow. It is much more frequent than 

that of eîç, and it is most often clearly 

distinguished from it. In many instances, the 

preposition èv introduces the locality in which 

somebody is defeated or killed: "He smote some of 

the Philistines in Machmas" (1 Kgdms 14:31). 

Elsewhere it frequently indicates the instrument 

or the illness with which somebody is beaten or 
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stricken: "with (GV) the edge of the sword" (Judg 
1:8 and passim), "with (GVD an evil sore" (Deut 
28:35). In some instances, it refers to those who 
are struck: "The Lord had inflicted on (GV) the 
people a very great plague." It never seems to 
indicate a part of the body stricken with physical 
blows or with disease. This suggests that 
Eusebius 1 reading of 1 Kgdms 5:3(Hebrew 5), 
referred to in the above, can hardly be correct. 
The same applies to the reading of Deut 28:27 in 
the manuscripts preferred in the critical edition 
of Gottingen. In our discussion of this text we 
will return to this point. 

Tentatively combining the evidence gained in 
this section with the previous, we suggest that 
the expression under discussion should be 
understood as referring to a plague with which the 
Philistines were smitten "in their seats." 
However, this conclusion does not yet allow us to 
define unambiguously what the translator had in 
mind when pointing at these "seats." The context 
may bring further clarification. 

5. The Context in 1 Samuel 

First of all we wish to draw attention to the 
end of 5:3 (5:6 in the Lucian version and in the 
MT): "Azotus and its environs." In our 
introduction we have already mentioned the 
critical observation of most commentators 
concerning this geographical indication; it seems 
to be appended rather clumsily to the foregoing 
expression "He beat them on their seats." If it 
had been intended as an apposition to "them," as 
proposed by McCarter,2*5 then it should have 
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mentioned the Azotians rather than the localities 
in which they live. It is our suggestion that 
"Azotus and its environs" was understood by the 
translator as an apposition to e5pc*, here used 
with the meaning: "seat, place where somebody 
resides." This is exactly how the Vetus Latina 
interpreted the Greek, using "domus" (house, 
residence) as a Latin equivalent of Greek c5pa in 
this context: "et percussit illos in domibus 
eorum, in Azotura et regiones eius." 2 7 Note that 
in this version, Azotus and its environs are 
explicitly identified as the localities stricken 
with a plague. We may assume that the Latin 
translator got it right. In the above, we have 
demonstrated that his interpretation is perfectly 
suitable in the light of non-biblical Greek 
literature. 

A suitable English translation of our passage 
then reads as follows: "He struck them (with 
illness) in their residences, that is in Ashdod 
and its environs." 2 8 This implies that the Greek 
text did not immediately specify the character of 
the illness. In the Lucianic version the 
specification is given in the next line: the Lord 
"brought rats over them and they propagated all 
over their ships and sprang up in the heart of 
their country. And there was a great terror of 
death in the city" (1 Sam 5:6). 

The continuation causes more problems. In vv. 
9-10 the Greek versions differ considerably from 
the MT. In the following section, we will have to 
return to these differences. Here we focus on the 
double mention of the cSpai in this passage. 

The context of the first occurrence reads as 
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follows: "He smote the men of the city, small and 

great, eîc tàç é'Spac. " The Greek sentence is very 

similar to that in 5:3(6). Although here in v. 9, 

the apposition, identifying the "seats" with 

Ashdod and its environs, is missing, we are still 

inclined to translate e5paç by "residences." The 

Vetus Latina, preserved by Luciferus 

Calaritanus, confirms this interpretation. It 

splits the phrase and expands it: "Et percussit 

vires civitatis, a minimo usque ad maximum, et 

ebullivit Ulis mures in sedibus." The insertion 

of a reference to the rats does not encourage us 

to understand the eSpat, translated by "sedes," 

as meaning "anuses" or "bottoms." The translator 

rather wants us to think of "areas" or 

"localities" in which rodents were propagating. 

But how are we then to understand the 

continuation of the verse: "and they made 

themselves è'Spaç?"30 Probably this notice 

originally belonged in ch. 6, after v. 5 where the 

Philistines are recommended to make five golden 

replicas of their "seats." 3 1 The question still 

remains: what was, in the eyes of the translator, 

the meaning of these "manufactured" seats? He may 

have hesitated. The term e5p<x admitted several 

possibilities. He may have preferred this term 

for that reason. It allowed him to leave the 

choice to his readers. It is likely that he still 

identified the "seats" with the "residences" or 

cities or satrapies of the Philistines. The five 

golden replicas can be compared with Ezekiel's 
3 2 

model of Jerusalem portrayed on a brick. Their 

number is then easily explicable as the number of 

the five Philistine cities or countries. 
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An objection against our interpretation of the 

e5poc\. may be found in 6:3. There the Philistines 
are told to prepare offerings in order to get 
"healed." Does this not imply that they were sick? 
Where does the story mention any illness, if not 
in the verses referring to the D^Ssi) or cSpot? in 
so far as the Hebrew is concerned, this reasoning 
may be valid. It does not necessarily apply to 
the Greek text. We have suggested that in the 
eyes of the translator, the plague consisted of 
swarms of rats causing illness and death. 3 3 In 
his view, a deliverance from the rats also meant 
healing. 

Summarising this section we note that the Greek 
versions in 5:3(6) strongly support an 
interpretation of côpa as a noun meaning 
"locality, residence." The remaining occurrences 
of the term in chs 5 and 6 can be understood along 
the same line. The Old Latin confirms and even 
reinforces this interpretation. An altogether 
different picture is given in the Vulgar Latin. 
There the relevant passages are understood as 
referring to the "secret parts" of the human body 
or the "anus." 3 4 Symmachus has a similar 
interpretation of the Hebrew text. In the section 
on the Qere and Ketib, we noted that this 
interpretation may have been influenced by the 
reading of SsiJ as SsK. 

6. MT, LXX, and the Lucian Tradition 

It is not our main intention here to offer an 
in-depth study of the differences between the MT, 
LXX, and Lucian version of our passage. Neverthe­
less, some comment is called for. There are two 
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major divergences between the MT and the LXX. 
First, the sequence is different: the second half 
of LXX 5:3 corresponds with MT 5:6. Second, LXX 
5:3 has a plus which to a large extent corresponds 
with the longer reading of 5:6 in the Lucianic 
version. It introduces rats as a plague in the 
beginning of the story. There is no corresponding 
reference to rats in the MT, where they are not 
mentioned until 6:4 where the reader is not 
prepared for their appearance. McCarter is right 
when he observes that the statements concerning 
the rats in 6:4, 5, 11, and 18 seem to presuppose 
earlier mention of these rodents. The verses in 
question are concerned with golden rats used as 
offerings. The rationale for this must be the 
presence of rats in the plague. McCarter's 
solution is that the Lucianic version preserved 
their original mention in 5:6, whereas LXX 
restored it in the wrong place. 3 5 Although others 
are inclined to exclude the reading of LXX, and of 
L, as expansive, we tend to prefer McCarter's 
views. 

Although this is not necessarily an argument in 
favour of its authenticity, one has to admit that 
the Lucian text has the more coherent version, 
especially in 5:6. It appears to acknowledge one 
plague only: that of the rats who cause a terror 
of death in the residences of the Philistines. 3 0 

A similar picture is given in 6:1. Whereas the MT in 
that verse does not explicitly describe the 
plague, the Greek versions clearly refer to the 
propagating rats. This scenario corresponds with 
the Exodus narrative to which our story refers. 



EAPA AND THE PHILISTINE PLAGUE 585 

There also only one plague at a time is sent 

against the enemy. 

In 5 : 9 and 1 2 , the situation is more 

complicated. Especially in v 9 the textual 

problems are intricate. It is clear however that 

also in this verse, both the LXX and the Lucianic 

tradition refer to the rats whereas the MT does 

not. Moreover, the Greek versions anticipate 6 : 5 

and its reference to the "making (KOCZ è 7 i o L T | C J a v = 

IBiJvi) 'seats'." Instead of this the MT has: 

D*6siJ nnbv YinftPI. Usually the Hebrew is 

translated as follows: "and tumors broke out upon 

them." The Hebrew verb "inô* is a hapax 
37 

legomenon, and its meaning is not well known. 

Nevertheless, it should be clear that its subject, 

the •"'Ssi) can hardly be understood as 
"localities." The reference is most probably to 

"swellings" or "tumors." It is remarkable that 

the Greek translators read either another verb in 

their Vorlage, or corrected it in order to avoid 

the notion of tumors. 

In v 12 the Lucianic text appears to express an 

idea which the MT probably preserved in a 

mutilated state: "not only the living, but also 

the dying (où â n o e a v o v r e ç ) were stricken by the 

plague in the e 5 p a ç or e S p a t ç . " Although here the 

rats are not mentioned, it is perfectly possible 

that the translator had them in mind. In his 

view, they threatened both the living and the dead 

in their mansions. Through the replacement of the 

article oî. by the negation OX>K before the "dying," 

the LXX was probably "corrected" towards the MT. 

It reads: "those who lived and did not die were 

stricken by the plague ..." The MT itself has a 
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shorter version mentioning only those who did not 
die: "and the men who did not die were afflicted 
by the plague ..." This seems to imply a 
contradiction since it oddly enough suggests that 
those who did die, presumably by the plague, were 
not stricken by the plague. 

We may conclude that the Lucianic tradition 
preserved the most coherent version of the story 
of the Philistines and the Ark. It knew of only 
one plague, that of rats propagating all over the 
Philistine towns. 

7. The Relation With Deuteronomy 

Up to now, we have basically dealt with 1 Sam 5 
and 6, in its respective versions, referring only 
obliquely to Deut 28:27, the other passage in 
which our expression occurs. It is often said 
that the translation of the Torah functioned as a 
model for the translators of the other biblical 

38 
books. If that is indeed the case, then one may 
presume that the Greek version of Deut 28:27 
inspired the translator of 1 Sam 5 and 6. 

However, a further investigation reveals first 
that the general theory hardly applies to the 
translation of 1 Samuel, and second that the 
choice of the term e S p a in Deut 28:27 may have 
been influenced by its use in 1 Samuel, and not 
vice versa. 

G. Gerleman 3 P and L. C. Allen* 0 have rightly 
noted a contrast between Paralipomena and 
Kingdoms. Whereas Paralipomena as a rule very 
closely follows the language of the Pentateuch, 
Kingdoms markedly diverges from it. 

The lack of any affinity with the Pentateuch is 
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especially remarkable in the translation of 1 

Samuel. Already in 1906, in his study of The 

Greek Translators of the Four Books of Kings4'*' 

H. St.J Thackeray had observed that the translator 

of 1 Sam had a want of familiarity with renderings 

employed in the Pentateuch. The first example 

brought to the fore by Thackeray is specific for 

the chapters we are dealing with: (TÔ) TTJÇ ßaaavou 

renders ÜfflK, "guilt-offering," in 1 Sam 6:3, 4, 8, 

17. Nowhere in the Pentateuch, nor in any other 

biblical book, can the same translation be found. 

This is most striking in 1 Sam 6:3 where one reads 

the expression ^Bîn which seems to be coined 

after Num 5:8, the only other passage in which 

this phrase is used. Although the Hebrew in 1 Sam 

6:3 is probably dependent on Numbers, the Greek is 

not. In passing we may note that the guilt-

offering consists of images (öSiC): 1 Sam 6:5, 11. 
The Greek here has ô ,aotco^ia, whereas in the 

Pentateuch the translator prefers GLKTWV (Gen 1:26, 

27; 5:3; 9:6). 

We may add a second example, also taken from 

the cultic realm. In 1 Sam 6:14 cows are offered 

as a burnt offering (Tihl)) . The priestly 

regulations concerning such offerings are to be 

found in Lev 1:1-17 and 22:17-25. In these 

chapters the translator uses most often oXoica-ÛTco/aa 

and never ô X o K r a i j T c o a t ç, the term preferred by the 

translator of 1 Sam 6. "*2 

In most of the later biblical books, quotations 

and allusions to passages in the Hebrew Pentateuch 

were often phrased in the Greek in a manner 

identical with the LXX translation of their 



588 JOHAN LUST 

Pentateuchal sources. * a They are the clearest 

Indications of dependence. Again however, this 

hardly applies to 1 Samuel. None of the examples 

listed in Tov's article on the subject** are taken 

from that book. Chapters 5 and 6 contain several 

allusions to the Pentateuch. However, the 

translation does not show signs of dependence. 

The most explicit reference is to the plagues in 

Egypt. In 1 Sam 6:4, 5 the Hebrew term for plague 

is HS "JO. The Greek renders it by n x a t a ^ i a , a word 

which occurs only here. In Exod 12:13 and 

elsewhere in the Pentateuch, the same term is 

translated as 7i\r\yr]. A direct comparison with the 

Egyptian plagues is to be found in 1 Sam 6:6, a 

passage which clearly alludes to Exod 10:1-2 and 

its Exodus account. Both texts mention a 

hardening of the heart ("OD 2 7 ) . In Exodus, the 

LXX translates the Hebrew verb with a t c X f i p - u v t o , 

whereas in 1 Sam it uses ß a p T J v c o . Note though that 

in both contexts, the rare hifil of 7 7 » is 

rendered by è\j.notCz,io. 

A more veiled allusion to the Pentateuch occurs 

in 1 Sam 6:7. Here the reference seems to be to 

Num 19:2 where a red "heifer that has not been 

yoked" is slaughtered and burned. The expression 

in between quotation marks returns literally in 

1 Sam 6:7. However, the Greek translation is 

completely different. 1 Sam 6:7 offers a 

circumlocution, 5x>o ßoac n p u T O T O K o w a c , where Num 

19:2 has a more literal rendition: Sâ ,aaXcov TJ OX>K 

G7ießXT|0T) e n ' Œ - Ô T T ) V ^ y ô ç . 

These data allow us to question the assumption 

that the Greek of 1 Sam in general, and of chs 5 

and 6 in particular, was inspired by the LXX 
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version of the Pentateuch. In as far as the use 

of e<5pc* is concerned, the opposite may be true. 

Indeed, in Deut 28:27 the choice of the term e<5pa 

is hard to explain without a comparison with 1 Sam 

5 and 6. We have already noted that Deut 28:27 

lists a series of illnesses. E5pa does not fit in 

that series. It is no disease. In order to make 

it fit, the text had to be adapted. The 

translator must have had a reason for this 

intervention. It does not suffice to say that he 

may not have understood the Hebrew terms T i n o or 

Ssi). Even then, the context must have told him 

that these words stood for sickening plagues. One 

may suggest that he wished to avoid a literal 

translation of both the Qere and the Ketib. Even 

so, the normal translation technigue of the 

translator of Deuteronomy should have prompted him 

to find an alternative closer to the original 

text. The more plausible explanation is that he 

had in mind the story of the ark and its plague. 

This is easily conceivable when one admits that 

the story of the ark was told independently from 

its canonical context, and also translated 

independently from it. An alternative scenario is 

that an earlier translation of Deut 28:27 was 

later rephrased under the influence of the Greek 

version of Samuel. 

If the translator of Deuteronomy was indeed 

dependent on that of Kingdoms, then he probably 

read e ù ; ( T T I V é ' S p a v or t à ç e S p a ç ) and not 

è v (...). Indeed, in 1 Kingdoms he found ei!<; and 

not è v . Moreover, used with n a x à o o u , è v , in 

contrast with G L Ç, usually does not refer to the 

place on the body or the area stricken by a 
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disease. We have already noted that it rather 

indicates the locality in which an army is 

defeated, or in which people are physically 

stricken or killed, or the instrument with which 

somebody is beaten or killed. With Vaticanus and 

a series of minuscules we thus prefer to read etc, 

although J. Wever's critical edition, following 

other manuscripts, has G V . This reading may have 

been provoked by the context in Deuteronomy where 

this preposition G V recurs several times with the 

same verb. It may have been brought in by a 

copyist who overlooked the fact that G V in this 

context introduced diseases and not places such as 

copac . 

Conclusion 

Many of the answers we have found to the 

questions phrased in the introduction remain 

tentative. Nevertheless they are worth 

summarising : 

a. In their translation of the Hebrew, the ancient 

Greek versions seem to have intended to render the 

Ketib rather than the Qere. 

b. The relevant data in the non-biblical Greek 

texts reveal that the expression eûç T Ô Ç cSpaç 

should either refer to the "anus," or to 

"residences" or "localities." The combination of 

this expression with the verb naxâoau cannot be 

found in non-biblical Greek. Related combinations 

suggest that the phrase n a T a o a u CLQ TOÇ é'Spaç 

describes a plague in the area of the anus, or in 

the area of the habitations of the victims. 

c. The immediate context in 1 Samuel 5 and 6 

directs us towards the acceptance of the second 
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possibility. It identifies the eöpax. with the 
residences of the Philistines. The Vetus Latina 
supports this interpretation. 
d. The most coherent narration of the plague, and 
perhaps also the more original one, is preserved 
in the Lucianic version. It does not hesitate 
between two plagues, that of the so-called 
haemorrhoids or bubos, and that of the rats. It 
definitely sees the rats as the plague which 
strikes the Philistines in their cities or 
residences. 
e. The Greek translation of Deut 28:27, with its 
enumeration of several diseases, is probably 
dependent on 1 Sam 5 when it translates the •''Ssi). 
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and 'Emerods,'" ExpT 15 (1903-1904) 476-78; J. 
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IS THE ALTERNATE TRADITION OF THE 
DIVISION OF THE KINGDOM (3 KGDMS 12:24-a-z) 

NON-DEUTERONOMISTIC? 

ZIPORA TALSHIR 

This paper deals with the tradition of the 
division of the kingdom preserved in the LXX of 3 
Kgdms 12:24a-z. As a whole it has no counterpart 
in the Book of Kings. Nevertheless, it parallels 
parts of 1 Kgs 11, 12 and 14. Within the 
framework of the LXX it repeats the story of the 
same events described beforehand in the current 
translation of chapters 11-12. We therefore refer 
to it as the alternate tradition. 

The alternate tradition starts with the 
introduction of Rehoboam's reign (§a). It then 
goes back to tell about Jeroboam's rise to power 
in the days of Solomon, his flight to Egypt, and 
his return, on Solomon's death, to his hometown 
Sareira (§§b-f). There the scene of the sick 
child takes place, including Ahijah's prophecy of 
doom (§§g-n). At the beginning of the following 
scene Jeroboam initiates the meeting in Shechem. 
At this point the prophecy by Shemaiah, promising 



Jeroboam the ten tribes, is introduced. The 
negotiations fail (§§n-u). Shemaiah speaks 
again, this time to substantiate the division of 
the kingdom by God's will (§§x-z). 

The comparison of the alternate tradition with 
the parallel material in the Book of Kings reveals 
that part of the components missing from the 
alternate tradition as against the MT are 
deuteronomistic by definition. Do the missing 
deuteronomistic elements suggest that the 
alternate tradition relies on pre-deuteronomistic 
sources and is itself non-deuteronomistic?1 This 
would accord the alternate tradition immense value 
for the literary criticism of the Book of Kings, 
since it would be a sole representative of the 
supposed pre-deuteronomistic stage of the Book of 
Kings. 2 

We approach the subject from two aspects. On 
the one hand, we ask whether the alternate 
tradition in its present form is indeed 
non-deuteronomistic. On the other hand, we assess 
whether there is no explanation for the missing 
deuteronomistic sections, other than the 
non-deuteronomistic nature of the sources 
underlying the alternate tradition. We shall 
consider the relations between the alternate 
tradition and the parallel in the Book of Kings 
with reference to those points relevant to the 
deuteronomistic guestion. 

a. Paragraph a, the introduction to Rehoboam's 
reign, is much shorter than its parallel in the MT 
of 1 Kgs 14:21-24. The definition of Jerusalem -

itsnsa S D D • & in» arrnb 'n nnn nasi* -pan, "the 



city the Lord had chosen out of all the tribes of 
Israel to establish his name there" - is lacking 
in the alternate tradition. Both the idea and the 
language are of deuteronomistic provenance. In 
keeping with criteria used in literary criticism 
of the Bible, the simple conclusion would be that 
these words were not part of the material at the 
disposal of the author of the alternate tradition. 
This is of course possible. However, the 
following argumentation shows that the history of 
the text should not be over- simplified. 

The designation of Jerusalem as God's chosen 
city, not found in other introductory formulae, 
is in line with the irregular character of this 
particular introductory formula, which portrays 
the relationship between God and his people. The 
MT reads: SnO 1DK 1K3p"»l 'H i3~in m W toim 
anb non aa w n :*i«an nco« oriKonn ara* hod ntox 

Sn nnm nnn;* nana Sn bv a^aKi mnxoi mon 
n«K onnn roinnn Snn icaa rn«n nvr anp an t p m 

m ">2SD 'n B"mn, "Judah did what was 
displeasing to the Lord, and angered Him more than 
their fathers had done by the sins that they 
committed. They too built for themselves shrines, 
pillars, and sacred posts on every high hill and 
under every leafy tree; there were also male 
prostitutes in the land. [Judah] imitated all the 
abhorrent practices of the nations which the Lord 
had dispossessed before the Israelites" 
(14:22-24). In the alternate tradition all this 
is paralleled by no more than <al G 7 T O L T | O - G V T O 

7tOVT|pOV G VGJ71LOV K u p t O T J ICCÜL OX>K G 7IO pG "O0 T| GV Ô5c$3 
Aa-ucCS TO-U notTpoQ axiTcu, presumably reflecting: 
*pnK m T^-ti ~f>n K*n 'n ^an inn »im, "and he 



did that which was evil in the sight of the Lord, 

and walked not in the way of David his father." 

The subject is obviously not Judah, but Rehoboam, 

as customary in the introductory formulae, and his 

sins are only very generally touched upon. 

The outstanding characterization of Judah and 

Jerusalem at this particular stage in the Book of 

Kings is intended as the "identity card" of the 

newly formed state. As such it has a function in 

the large framework of the Book of Kings. It 

recalls the final address to the Northern Kingdom 

(2 Kgs 17:7ff), as well as the evaluation of 

Manasseh, who leads Judah to its destruction 

(2 Kgs 21 and 23:26-27). It is undoubtedly part 

of the late deuteronomistic composition. 

Was there ever a previous edition of the Book 

of Kings which treated the reign of Rehoboam as it 

would any other reign, totally unaware of its 

crucial point in history? Is the alternate 

tradition a reliable witness to the existence of 

such an edition? Before answering this question 

one should consider the evidence of Chronicles and 

the LXX of 1 Kgs 14, both of which seemingly 

support the alternate tradition. 

The subject of the passage in the LXX is 

explicitly Rehoboam, not Judah. Nevertheless, the 

long text of the MT is reflected almost literally. 

The result is a conflated text, undoubtedly 

secondary. It refers to Rehoboam but at the same 

time goes into a lengthy description of the sins 

of the people, complete with the reference to the 

sins of Rehoboam's (instead of the people's!) 

ancestors: KOJL èrcoLTiaev Poßoa/a T O 7iovnpov e v u n i o v 
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e n o v n a a v oî. n a t é p e ç a-ô-co-o . . . (3 Kgdms 14:22-24). 
From Chronicles two passages may be adduced:3 

First, 2 Chron 12:1: DiJnm CTIDSO ]"On3 T P 1 

loi) S K - I S P Sm 'n m m nx n i u inpTnm, "when the 

kingship of Rehoboam was firmly established, and 

he grew strong, he abandoned the Teaching of the 

Lord, he and all Israel with him." This is the 

Chronicler's own contribution to the history of 

Rehoboam, forming periods of good and evil in the 

king's reign, to accord with his system of 

retribution. It may, however, suggest that the 

Chronicler is aware of the version of Kings, which 

describes the sins of the people, since he 

specifies that all of Israel sinned, and not the 

king alone. 4 

The formal counterpart of the formula is 2 

Chron 12:14: 'H CUYTlS inb ]"On K S "»D iTin CUî l 
"he did what was wrong, for he had not set his 

heart to seek the Lord." Rehoboam is the subject, 

characterized by no more than a short sentence. 

Does the Chronicler witness a stage previous to 

the Book of Kings? Except for i3"in CÜXJil, the 
passage is the unmistakable product of the 

Chronicler's language and thought. Therefore, we 

are inclined to think that he left out the passage 

of Kings in order to make room for his own 

formulation. Moreover, in Chronicles the 

introductory formula appears at the very end of 

Rehoboam's reign, as a kind of summary. This is a 

quite awkward point to go into a lengthy 

description of the people's sins. Consequently, 

his version cannot serve as proof for the 

secondary nature of 1 Kgs 14:22-24. 



This should put us on guard as to the alternate 
tradition. Our author as well may have had his 
reasons to give up the detailed description of 
Judah's sins and phrase his estimation of Rehoboam 
in a commonplace description of the king's 
behaviour. Given the narrow scope of the 
alternate tradition, it would hardly be the right 
place for a broad characterization of Judah. The 
alternate tradition does not deal with the history 
of Judah, it is limited to the division of the 
kingdom. The author gives his attention to 
Rehoboam. Later on in his story he will make it 
quite clear that no one but Rehoboam is to blame 
for the loss of the Northern tribes. 

Let us look now at the other side of the coin. 
The short text of the alternate tradition may well 
be judged as earlier than the elaborate passage in 
the MT, but had this text appeared in the Book of 
Kings, would it not be considered as part of its 
deuteronomistic framework? This means that if the 
alternate tradition is actually a witness of a 
previous stage of the Book of Kings, it is not the 
totally pre-deuteronomistic stage of popular 
tales, prophetic stories, etc., but rather an 
intermediary stage, in which the raw material was 
already embedded in a deuteronomistic framework. 

Even as a survival of a first deuteronomistic 
edition, §a does not live up to the image of the 
alternate tradition as conceived by those scholars 
who highly favour its originality. In their 
opinion the introductory paragraph is clearly 
redactional; the real story, as all good stories, 
opened with veau rjv a v 9 p u m o ç . . . , "and there was a 
man...," and concentrated exclusively on 



Jeroboam.5 §a was added as a link when the 
alternate tradition was introduced into its 
present context. 0 One cannot but wonder at the 
method behind this suggestion: the deuteronomistic 
elements in the MT absent from the alternate 
tradition prove that the latter is 
pre-deuteronomistic, while the deuteronomistic 
elements preserved in the alternate tradition are 
to be regarded as an addition to the original 
alternate tradition. 

In my opinion §a is indispensable to the 
alternate tradition. It is the starting point of 
the story about to take place; otherwise, there 
is no indication as to the time of Jeroboam's 
activities. Besides, it is the sole preparation 
for Rehoboam's intervention in the story, at the 
meeting in Shechem. We note that this long scene 
(§§p-u), unlike the MT, makes no mention at all of 
Jeroboam. As in §a, here too Rehoboam is the 
leading character. The issue in the alternate 
tradition is not exclusively Jeroboam's rise to 
power, but also Rehoboam's fall and the division 
of the kingdom. 

Finally, one cannot fail to notice that the 
alternate tradition constitutes a thorough 
revision of its source, be it close to the MT or 
belonging to a former deuteronomistic stage. It 
no longer uses the formulae to the end they were 
originally designated for: not for stating the end 
of one reign and the beginning of another, but as 
an introduction to the whole literary unit. 

b. We now turn to the scene of the sick child and 
to the words of Ahijah to Jeroboam's wife. First 
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and foremost we should note the different place of 

the whole scene in context. In the MT it stands 

at the close of the history of Jeroboam. In the 

alternate tradition it is located immediately on 

his return from Egypt. 7 This is the key to the 

understanding of the differences between the two 

versions of the prophecy. 

The prophecy in the Book of Kings is extensive 

(14:7-16). It is composed of three levels: the 

fate of the child, the House of Jeroboam, and of 

all Israel. In the alternate tradition the 

prophecy contained in §§l-m is shorter, 

concentrating on the fate of the child and of the 

others related to Jeroboam. 

The discrepancy is evident even where the 

child's fate is concerned, vv. 12-13 paralleled in 

§1 and the second part of §m: 

3 Kgdms 12:24 
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In the alternate tradition the prophet's words are 

embellished with certain features, but missing 

others. There is no mention of Sx'-UtP S*3, "all 

Israel," or SKIffii T T S K, "the God of Israel," 

reducing the national tenor of the Book of Kings, 

nor is there any trace of Di"Q*"P n*0 "the House of 

Jeroboam." The phrase Qi " O T ' rP3 is typical of 

those passages - again deuteronomistic by 

definition - which express God's wrath against 

the dynasties of kings unworthy to rule over 

Israel. Why should such elements be missing from 

the alternate tradition? Again, one may argue 

that they were not yet part of its Vorlage. But 

they may as well have been deliberately left out 

by the author of the alternate tradition, since 

they obviously do not fit his setting of the 

story. In his story there is no place for either 

national mourning, or for royal terms, seeing that 

Jeroboam is not yet king. 

The second level in the prophecy extends the 

child's fate to everyone related to Jeroboam. This 

has a partial parallel at the beginning of §m: 

3 Kgdms 12:24 
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Here too the national and dynastie features are 
missing, and again one has to bear in mind that 
they are unwarranted in the scene of the sick child 
where it stands in the alternate tradition: 
Jeroboam is not yet king, neither was he promised 
kingship. Naturally, his dynasty cannot be 
threatened. 

Once more, as with §a, the question rises 
whether §m, though lacking certain deuteronomistic 
elements, is nonetheless deuteronomistic. Are not 
the phrases non m m mpn 7*>n«ao nann^ vnnm 
aioon *pi) r?n*o m o n nom auSnn 1̂ 3*0 -nun Bam^S 
characteristic of the same contexts as the missing 
elements? We find them in the threat to the House 
of Baasha (1 Kgs 16:3-4) and in its realization by 
Zimri (v. 11); in the threat to the House of Ahab 
(21:21-22, 24), and in the command to Jehu (2 Kgs 
9:8-9). All these passages are obviously 
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interconnected and pertain to the same layer in 
the Book of Kings. Are they an elaboration of an 
earlier, personal version, of the kind preserved 
in the alternate tradition? This supposition may 
be supported by the fact that similar phrases 
occur outside the Book of Kings, not directly 
related to the fate of royal dynasties. Nabal the 
Carmelite is threatened: 113 lh n»« Sao mKCOK QK 
T>p3 7VHDÖ npnn, "if by the light of morning I 
leave a single male of his" (1 Sam 25:22, also 
3 4 ) . ° Still, the difference is outstanding. 
First in the story of Nabal the threat comes from 
David, while in the alternate tradition the menace 
is spoken by God, as customary in the Book of 
Kings. Secondly, attention is called to the 
phrasing of the threat: unlike in the story of 
Nabal, the verb reflected in the alternate 
tradition is mD, another characteristic of the 
texts bearing on the extermination of rejected 
dynasties. Moreover, the alternate tradition says 
about Jeroboam more than is said about Nabal. The 
additional words D U S D H V 7 D * 0 -Pi)n QiUmS non mm 
QiOOH V3DX"> man nom are of significance to 
our question. These words are of a wider range 
than expected on a mere personal level; as such 
they betray their original context, and are best 
characterized as a remnant of a longer version, 
which the author could not keep as a whole but was 
reluctant to give up altogether. 

No wonder that whoever insists on the old and 
original nature of the alternate tradition looks 
upon the first part of §m as an obstacle and 
dismisses it as a secondary addition. P This is 
totally unacceptable. Indeed the prophecy of doom 



to some degree upsets the integrity of the 
alternate tradition, but not because it is 
deuteronomistic. One may wonder why at this early 
stage in his history Jeroboam deserves the horrid 
punishment envisaged in the prophecy. Also 
noteworthy is the fact that the punishment will 
not materialize within the compass of the 
alternate tradition. Nevertheless, the message of 
Jeroboam's destruction suits our author's attitude 
towards Jeroboam. He would have liked to keep 
every word to Jeroboam's discredit; however, the 
way he constructed his story he could only refer 
to Jeroboam the private man, not to Jeroboam the 
king, founder of a possible dynasty. 

The absence of vv. 7-9, 14-16 should be 
explained on the same grounds. There is not 
direct proof that they were indeed part of our 
author's sources. But it is also clear that the 
situation they describe does not accord with the 
alternate tradition. The kingdom has not yet been 
divided, nor has Jeroboam become ruler over 
Israel; naturally he could not have accomplished 
his reform of the cult, which was to leave its 
mark on the northern kingdom and put it under the 
spell of the sins of Jeroboam. This extensive 
material relating to later stages in the history 
of Jeroboam could not be used by the author in his 
chronological setting of the events. 

There is yet another angle to the issue. Other 
elements which certainly do not bear a 
deuteronomistic stamp, are also absent from the 
alternate tradition. In the Book of Kings the 
reader is supposed to know Ahijah from a previous 
scene: HTH QDH Si3 ~[bzh "»Si) 131 K1H, "the one who 



predicted that I would be king over this people" 
(14:2). Our author could not keep this component. 
In his version Ahijah is first introduced in the 
scene of the sick child. The prophecy of 
Jeroboam's destiny as king of Israel is due at a 
later stage, and a different prophet will speak 
it. Similarly, the most distinguished literary 
feature of the story in the Book of Kings, the 
disguise of Jeroboam's wife, has no trace in the 
alternate tradition. Is it a late addition in the 
Book of Kings? Was it missing in our author's 
Vorlage? Hardly so. He simply had to give it up, 
since it did not fit in with the course of events 
of his composition. Here Jeroboam's wife has no 
reason to disguise herself to meet the prophet: 
Ahijah knows neither her nor her husband. 

A seemingly logical guestion is raised to prove 
the priority of the alternate tradition: why would 
the author of the alternate tradition omit all the 
deuteronomistic parts if they were extant in his 
source? In my view there is a perfectly good 
reason. The perspective of the deuteronomistic 
material pertaining to the future is based on a 
much richer past of Jeroboam than he has at this 
point in the alternate tradition. Therefore, 
everything that explicitly relates to Jeroboam as 
king has no place in the story. 

c. Similar considerations arise with respect to 
the other prophecy in the alternate tradition, 
concerning the destiny of Jeroboam as a ruler over 
the ten tribes of Israel. As against the lengthy 
words of Ahijah in 1 Kgs 11:29-39, the alternate 
tradition presents the terse prophecy of Shemaiah 



in §o. Actually, §o runs parallel to vv. 29-31, 
usually considered as the original, pre-
deuteronomistic part of the prophecy, consisting 
mainly of a symbolic act, accompanied by few words 
to explain its meaning. The following verses, 
32-39, abundant as they are in expressions 
typically deuteronomistic, have no trace in the 
alternate tradition. 

Does the alternate tradition present the 
original, pre-deuteronomistic, short form of the 
prophecy? In my opinion, the clear-cut absence of 
the unit 32-39 raises doubts against the trust­
worthiness of the evidence presented by the 
alternate tradition. Verses 32-39 were not added 
en b l o c . t o Some elements, though deuteronomistic 
by definition, derive from the original composi­
tion; this is most obvious in v. 34, which defines 
the limited nature of Solomon's rule, and v. 37, 
which envisages a possibility of Jeroboam 
deserving a stable dynasty. I doubt whether in a 
consolidated literary work there has ever been a 
stage in which the prophecy regarding Jeroboam's 
destiny did not as much as mention the king who is 
about to lose the greater part of his kingdom. 
The core of vv. 32-39 is tightly connected with 
Solomon, his sins, his father's grace, and with 
his son, who will pay for his father's sins. In 
the alternate tradition there is no place for all 
this. Here the prophecy is totally cut off from 
the days of Solomon. There is no implication that 
it was pronounced in the time of Solomon or that 
the seed of the rupture had been sown in his days. 
Indeed, this fundamental difference stands out 
from the outset, since even in the passage which 



still has a parallel in the alternate tradition a 

connection with Solomon is deliberately avoided: 

3 Kgdms 12:24 
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Similarly, the author of Chronicles who blotted 

out any possible connection between Jeroboam's 

uprising and Solomon's misconduct, could not have 

possibly told his reader that Rehoboam was 

punished for his father's sins, or that he was 

awarded Judah for the sake of his grandfather. 

These ideas, which are the essence of vv. 32-39, 

may not have been to the taste of our author 

either. For him, as for the Chronicler, the 

starting point of Jeroboam's story is the reign of 

Rehoboam, not Solomon.11 I would even suggest 

that the promises made to Jeroboam in this 

prophecy are out of the question for our author. 

After all, the prophecy of doom was already 

pronounced, rendering any hope for a stable and 

enduring dynasty null and void. 

d. Finally, we mention two passages echoing the 

prophecies discussed above. In the Book of Kings 

both prophecies are explicitly said to have been 

fulfilled. The story of the sick child ends with: 

T > 3 131 1CÎK ' H 1 3 1 3 S K I E " ) 7 3 Y7 YlSOn I H N *113p*n 
10331 V P r t K 11313, "they buried him and all Israel 



lamented over him, in accordance with the word 
that the Lord had spoken through his servant the 
prophet Ahijah" (14:18). The negotiations in 
Shechem come to an end with: DUH -jbon 1>BC0 
T U i n v-tm nK n^pn pab 'n Q U O nno nnvr u 
ana p Diîmi "O^can n m , "the king did not 
listen to the people; for the Lord had brought it 
about in order to fulfill the promise which the 
Lord had made through Ahijah the Shilonite to 
Jeroboam the son of Nebat" (12:15). Both verses 
are missing in the alternate tradition. Does this 
prove the alternate tradition or its sources to be 
earlier than the prophetic-deuteronomistic layer 
in the Book of Kings? 1 2 In my opinion they were 
simply left out by the author to make room for his 
own carefully construed endings. 

In the scene of the sick child the message is 
delivered to Jeroboam's wife gradually, by a 
threefold motif which has no parallel in the MT: 
the prophet's servant warns her of the grievous 
tidings she is about to hear from his master (§k); 
then the prophet himself tells her that on her 
return home her maid-servants will meet her with 
the message (§1); and finally, as she arrives at 
Sareira, she is met by the cry of mourning (§n). 
This is how he chooses to end his story, with an 
abrupt cry which suits the pain it expresses. Any 
additional word would be superfluous. 

The differences in the conclusion of the 
negotiations in Shechem should be explained by the 
same token. The writer of 12:15 saw divine 
interference in Rehoboam's decision. 1 3 It seems 
that our author preferred a different explanation: 
according to him Rehoboam's stupidity is his fault 



alone: o r t O-UTOÇ ô av0poj7 ioç ox)K e t c a p ^ o v T a o\>5è 

e t ç Ti^o-ujuevov, "for this man is not for a prince 

or a ruler over us" (§t), again an independent 

contribution, unparalleled in the MT. 

We have looked into the various cases relevant 

to the relationship between the alternate 

tradition and the MT as regards the stage of 

deuteronomistic redaction they represent. In 

certain instances - that of the missing 

fulfillment formulae - the only conceivable 

explanation lies in the different literary design 

of the story. In others - the outline of the 

prophecies - we argued that the parts missing in 

the alternate tradition did not fit its course of 

events. Finally, there are cases which prove that 

the author of the alternate tradition used a 

source of deuteronomistic provenance; as in §a, in 

which secondary use is made of the deuteronomistic 

formulae, and §m, which retains a deuteronomistic 

remnant of the prophecy against Jeroboam. If we 

are right in our evaluation of these two 

paragraphs, they bear evidence as to the rest of 

the material as well. 

There is one last factor to be taken into 

consideration. If one assumes that certain 

deuteronomistic material was not yet in front of 

the author of the alternate tradition, it would 

mean that the rest of the material in the 

alternate tradition, which is paralleled in the 

Book of Kings, is of an earlier date than the 

deuteronomistic material missing in the alternate 

tradition. Would it stand to reason that the 

missing deuteronomistic passages are later than 



the episode of Shemaiah, the man of God, in 1 Kgs 
12:21-24, found almost literally in §§x-z? It has 
been argued that this episode bears the stamp of 
the chronicler regarding the general situation, as 
well as in some particular expressions.1* The 
most conspicuous of all is the national unit 
attributed to Rehoboam, namely, Judah and 
Benjamin. This well established notion of 
Chronicles-Ezra-Nehemiah is otherwise alien to the 
Book of Kings. 1 5 Moreover, it causes a major 
problem in the immediate context: in the centre of 
the words God addresses to Solomon (11 :11-13), and 
of Ahijah's prophecy to Jeroboam (11:32-39), 
stands the concept of one tribe allotted to the 
House of David. 12:20, immediately preceding our 
passage, follows suit: TlbYr m r P 3 H H K 77TI «S 
V"oS m v n an«a, "there was none that followed the 
house of David, but the tribe of Judah only." 
This last verse certainly was part of our author's 
Vorlage; its parallel appears in §u, in a modified 
version, doing away with the incongruity: KOCI 

Tiopc^ovTai ô n t a c o a i J T O T j 7i5v aKrfjnTpov Io\)5a »caC nav 
ajcrinTpov B e v t a / u t v , "and there followed him the 
whole tribe of Judah, and the whole tribe of 
Benjamin." 

If indeed 12:21-24 is an addition later than 
the main deuteronomistic redaction of the Book of 
Kings, it would be difficult to claim that the 
alternate tradition, which comprises this passage, 
is based on a pre-deuteronomistic source. We 
could not claim with certainty that all the 
deuteronomistic material of the parallel in the 
Book of Kings was part of the source of the 
alternate tradition, but in view of the evidence 



presented by 12:21-24 it seems that one has to 
look for an answer other than the early/late, 
pre-deuteronomistic/deuteronomistic relationship. 

Those scholars who are keen on retaining the 
early image of the alternate tradition would not 
challenge the late character of the Shemaiah 
episode. They would rather label §§x-z as yet 
another late addition to the original alternate 
tradition, intended as a Wiederaufnahme of the 
running text which ends with the same episode 
(12:21-24). According to this method one could 
easily designate the previous scene, the meeting 
in Shechem, as a Wiederaufnahme, since it too is a 
repetition of the parallel scene in the standard 
LXX. It is an awkward solution when the material 
under discussion is by definition alternative. 
Moreover, §§x-z are part of the literary design of 
the alternate tradition: the second part of §n 
together with §o on the one hand, and §§x-z on the 
other, form a well construed framework to the 
in-between scene of the negotiations in Shechem. 

We have followed two lines of argumentation, 
one regarding the deuteronomistic material missing 
from the alternate tradition, the other concerning 
those passages in the alternate tradition which 
nevertheless bear a deuteronomistic stamp. 

We have argued that §§a,m,x-z, deuteronomistic 
and late as they are, should not be subjected to 
rules and methods standard in biblical literary 
criticism, and should not be removed from the 
alternate tradition in order to retain its claimed 
pre-deuteronomistic nature. They are not 
secondary additions to the original alternate 
tradition; they rather prove that the alternate 



NOTES 

1. Debus, whose main interest in our story lies in 
its contribution to the understanding of the 
deuteronomistic pattern of redaction, gives an 
unequivocal answer to this question. In his 
opinion, the alternate tradition does not rely on 
a text of the type preserved in the Book of Kings. 
It was not subject to the massive deuteronomistic 
redaction characteristic of the Book of Kings: 
"Die nur in der griechischen Übersetzung erhaltene 
Sonderüberlieferung der Jerobeamgeschichte ist von 
der im hebräischen Kanon tradierten Textform 
unabhängig; sie beruht zwar auf denselben Quellen 
wie der masoretische Text, ist aber nicht durch 

tradition is based on a source basically similar 
to the Book of Kings 

As for the missing deuteronomistic material, 
the alternate tradition is hardly a reliable 
witness to the existence of a pre-deuteronomistic 
stage of 1 Kgs 11-14. It is rather the other way 
round. The author of the alternate tradition 
remodels his sources, not fundamentally divergent 
from the Book of Kings, to create his own literary 
work. 

We cannot be careful enough in using the 
evidence of sources such as the alternate 
tradition, found in the LXX, Chronicles or 
certain Qumranic compositions, as witnesses to the 
history of a text or tradition. Before adopting 
their evidence, we should ascertain that their 
unique features do not derive from the inner needs 
of their own composition. 



die deuteronomistische Redaktion gegangen," 
J. Debus, Die Sunde Jerobeams (FRLANT 95; 
Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1967) 85. 
2. Debus, Die Sunde Jerobeams, 90: "Unsere 
Untersuchung von LXX-B brachte als Ergebnis ... 
dass die von grossen literarischen Wert ist, weil 
sie eine vordeuteronomistische Stufe der 
Textüberlieferung darstellt." 
3. A. Bendavid was right in placing 1 Kgs 14:22a 
parallel to both 2 Chron 12:1 and 14; see his 
Parallels in the Bible (Jerusalem: Carta, 1972) ad 
locum. 
4. Admittedly, the separate evaluation of the king 
and the people could be the Chronicler's own 
formulation, not necessarily influenced by the 
Book of Kings. It continues in v. 12: nffl *lU3Dnm 
Dime a n m v n r m m n a n . . . *n * ] K T J B O , "after 
he had humbled himself, the anger of the Lord was 
averted ... In Judah, too, good things were 
found." 
5. A. T. Olmstead, "Source Study and the Biblical 
Text," AJSL 30 (1913) 20-21. 
6. Since Debus (Die Sunde Jerobeams, 85-86) admits 
that the formulaic material which constitutes §a 
indicates that a deuteronomistic writer is at 
work, he finds it absolutely necessary to rid the 
alternate tradition of it. 
7. For the special role of the story of the sick 
child in the composition of the alternate tradi­
tion see my book, The Alternate Tradition of the 
Division of the Kingdom (3R XII 24a-z) (Jerusalem: 
Simor, 1989) 177-81 (Hebrew). 
8. Note, however, that inspite of the different 
context, this chapter yields the same contrast as 
the Book of Kings between he whose remembrance is 
blotted out, that is Nabal, and he who is destined 
to have a faithful House, that is David; see 
v. 28. 
9. Thus Winckler, who presents the alternate 
tradition as void of any tendencies; see H. 
Winckler, "Das elfte Kapitel des ersten 
Königsbuches, seine geschichtliche Nachrichten 
und seine Bedeutung für die Quellenscheidung," 
Alttestamentliche Untersuchungen (Leipzig: 
Pfeiffer, 1892) 13; or, Trebolle-Barrera, who 
claims that this paragraph is the first addition 
to the original story of the sick child, an 



addition which later attracted further stereotypes 
of the nature of 1 Kgs 14; see J. C. Trebolle-
Barrera, Salomon y Jeroboan (Salamanca: 
Universidad Pontificia, 1980) 166. 
10. If vv. 32-39 are a uniform work, vv. 29-31 
should be included. Thus, Noth, consistent in 
his method, views the prophecy, vv. 29-39, as a 
whole deuteronomistic composition; see M. Noth, 
Konige (BKAT IX/1; Neukirchen-Vluyn: Neukirchener 
Verlag, 1968) 245-46. 
11. They both mention Jeroboam's uprising against 
Solomon in flash-back only (§§b-c; 2 Chron 
13:6-7). 
12. See the study by von Rad, who described the 
prophecies and their fulfilment as a main 
principle in the deuteronomistic concept of the 
Book of Kings: G. von Rad, "Die deuteronomistische 
Geschichtstheologie in den Königsbüchern," 
Deuteronomium-Studien (FRLANT 58; 2nd ed; 
Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1948) 52-64 = 
"The Deuteronomistic Theology of History in the 
Books of Kings," Studies in Deuteronomy (Trans. D. 
Stalker; London: SCM, 1953) 74-91. See also 
Dietrich's study, advocating the threefold 
deuteronomistic redaction in the Book of Kings, 
one of which is prophetic: W. Dietrich, Prophétie 
und Geschichte (FRLANT 108; Göttingen: Vandenhoeck 
& Ruprecht, 1972). And see further the 
distinctions introduced by I. L. Seeligmann, "Die 
Auffassung von der Prophétie," Congress Volume, 
Güttingen 1977 (VTSup 29; Leiden: Brill, 1978) 
258-70. 
13. A parallel, outside the scheme of prophecies 
and their fulfilment in the Book of Kings, is 
2 sam 17:14: nxi? nn ia SKI?2P ePK Sm m^onx -iüx*n 
• T S H T I K nxi> rix n s r n m x ' m SsmrrK nxao "»mKrr *»enn 
n i n n H K rrntönK S« 'n >onn - n n m S n m o n "and 
Absalom and all the men of Israel said, 'The 
counsel of Hushai the Archite is better than the 
counsel of Ahithophel.' For the Lord had ordained 
to defeat the good counsel of Ahithophel, so that 
the Lord might bring evil upon Absalom." 
14. See R. Kittel, Die Bücher der Könige (HKAT 5; 
Göttingen: Vandenhoeck & Ruprecht, 1900): "Sie 
sind ein Stuck Midrasch in der Weise der 
Chronik." Montgomery expressly argues that they 
are the Chronicler's explanation for the division 
of the kingdom: J. A. Montgomery, The Books of 



Kings (ICC; Edinburgh: T. & T. Clark, 1951). Also 
Noth, Könige 279; E. Würthwein, Das Erste Buch der 
Könige (ATD 11:1; Gottingen: Vandenhoeck & 
Ruprecht, 1977) 161; E. Nielsen, Shechem. A 
Traditio-Historical Investigation (2nd ed; 

Copenhagen: Gad, 1959) 204-206. 

15. In my opinion, this passage is not exclusively 
characteristic of Chronicles. It is closer to the 
Book of Jeremiah. Again the exact definition of 
Rehoboam's share is of special interest. In 
Kings, as in Jeremiah, Judah and Benjamin are 
separate units: £332? C L K ! n m m rP3 n*t SnpT 
70*03, "he assembled all the house of Judah, and 
the tribe of Benjamin" (12:21; 2 Chron 11:1 Snp'n 
]0"Om /"mm m n HS, "he assembled the house of 
Judah and Benjamin"), and presumably also v. 23 
(compare 2 Chron 11:3). And in Jeremiah: ... 

rnson pn 70*03 y - I K O N D ^ C Ö T - P mnuoon r m m -nae 
... 333/1 )D1 inn 701 "... from the cities of Judah 
... from the land of Benjamin ..." (Jer 17:26; 
also 32:44; 33:13). In contrast, in the post-
exilic literature it is one unit designated as 
70*031 m n m . It seems that the different terms 
express a different political reality. I cannot 
accept Kallai's attitude, who argues that 12:20 
and 12:21-24 reflect two historical stages close 
to each other and to the division of the kingdom: 
Z. Kallai, "Judah and Israel - A Study in 
Israelite Historiography," IEJ 28 (1978) 251-61. 
Or others, who see in 12:21-24 an exact image of 
the period it describes, e.g., K. D. Schunk, 
Benjamin. Untersuchungen zur Entstehung und 
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Berlin: de Gruyter, 1963) 142, 146-47. 
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